JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC Form DEFM14A November 10, 2011 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the

Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Filed by the Registrant x

Filed by a Party other than the Registrant "

Check the appropriate box:

- " Preliminary Proxy Statement
- " Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
- x Definitive Proxy Statement
- " Definitive Additional Materials
- " Soliciting Material Pursuant to § 240.14a-12

Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if Other Than the Registrant)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

- x No fee required.
- " Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.
 - (1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:

- (2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
- (3) Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (Set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
- (4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
- (5) Total fee paid:
- " Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.
- " Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.
 - (6) Amount Previously Paid:
 - (7) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:
 - (8) Filing Party:
 - (9) Date Filed:

PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS

To the stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc.:

You are cordially invited to attend a special meeting of the stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. to be held on Monday, December 12, 2011 at 10:00 a.m. local time, at the principal executive offices of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, located at 3180 Porter Drive, Palo Alto, California 94304. Only stockholders who held shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock at the close of business on November 4, 2011 will be entitled to vote at the special meeting and at any adjournments and postponements thereof.

As previously announced, on September 19, 2011, Jazz Pharmaceuticals entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization, which is referred to as the merger agreement, with Azur Pharma Limited (subsequently re-registered as Azur Pharma Public Limited Company), which is referred to as Azur Pharma, Jaguar Merger Sub Inc., which is referred to as merger sub, and Seamus Mulligan as the indemnitors representative, under which merger sub will merge with and into Jazz Pharmaceuticals, with Jazz Pharmaceuticals surviving as a wholly-owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma (referred to as the merger). Prior to the completion of the merger, Azur Pharma will carry out a reorganization that changes the capital structure of Azur Pharma for the purposes of the merger and Azur Pharma will be renamed Jazz Pharmaceuticals plc (Azur Pharma, following the completion of the reorganization, is referred to as New Jazz). A complete copy of the merger agreement is attached as Annex A to this proxy statement/prospectus.

At the effective time of the merger, among other things, each share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock then issued and outstanding will be canceled and automatically converted into and become the right to receive one New Jazz ordinary share. Immediately following the merger, the former securityholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals will own slightly under 80% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz, with the historic Azur Pharma shareholders owning slightly over 20%, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement. For U.S. federal income tax purposes, Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects that generally, a U.S. stockholder of Jazz Pharmaceuticals should recognize (and be taxable on) gain, if any, but not loss, on the receipt of New Jazz ordinary shares in exchange for Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in the merger. The New Jazz ordinary shares are expected to be listed on The NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol JAZZ following the merger.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals is soliciting proxies for use at a special meeting of its stockholders to consider and vote upon (i) a proposal to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger, which is referred to as Proposal 1; (ii) a proposal to approve, on an advisory basis, certain compensatory arrangements between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its named executive officers relating to the merger contemplated by the merger agreement, which is referred to as Proposal 2; (iii) a proposal to approve the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan, which is referred to as Proposal 3; (iv) a proposal to approve the amendment and restatement of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, which is referred to as Proposal 4; (v) a proposal to approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz, which are required under Irish law in order for New Jazz to make distributions and pay dividends and to repurchase or redeem shares in the future, which is referred to as Proposal 5; and (vi) a proposal for an adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger, which is referred to as Proposal 6. More information about Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma and the proposed reorganization and merger is contained in this proxy statement/prospectus. **The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors urges all Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders to read this proxy statement/prospectus carefully and in their entirety. In particular, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors urges you to read carefully** *Risk Factors* **beginning on page 19 of this proxy statement/prospectus.**

After careful consideration, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has approved and declared advisable the merger agreement and the merger, and has determined that the merger agreement and the merger are fair to and in the best interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its stockholders. **The board of directors of** Jazz Pharmaceuticals recommends that you vote FOR the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger, and FOR the other proposals described in this proxy statement/prospectus. Stockholder approval of the adoption of the merger agreement is necessary to complete the merger.

Your vote is very important. Whether or not you expect to attend the special meeting, please vote as soon as possible by following the instructions in this proxy statement/prospectus to make sure that your shares are represented at the special meeting. In this regard, your failure to vote your shares at the special meeting (or to instruct your broker on how to vote your shares at the special meeting) will have the same effect as a vote *against* the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger.

We strongly support the merger and enthusiastically recommend that you vote in favor of the proposals presented to you for approval at the special meeting. Thank you for your continued support of Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

Very truly yours,

Bruce C. Cozadd

Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Table of Contents

This proxy statement/prospectus refers to important business and financial information about Jazz Pharmaceuticals that is not included in or delivered with this proxy statement/prospectus. Such information is available without charge to Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders upon written or oral request at the following address: Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Attn: Investor Relations, 3180 Porter Drive, Palo Alto, CA 94304, or by telephone at (650) 496-3777. To obtain timely delivery, Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders must request the information no later than five business days before the date of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals special meeting, or no later than December 5, 2011.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this proxy statement/prospectus is accurate or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

For the avoidance of doubt, this proxy statement/prospectus is not intended to be and is not a prospectus for the purposes of the Investment Funds, Companies and Miscellaneous Provisions Act 2005 of Ireland (the 2005 Act), the Prospectus (Directive 2003/71/EC) Regulations 2005 of Ireland or the Prospectus Rules issued under the 2005 Act, and the Central Bank of Ireland has not approved this document.

This proxy statement/prospectus is dated November 10, 2011, and is first being mailed to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders on or about November 10, 2011.

JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

3180 Porter Drive

Palo Alto, California 94304

NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

TO BE HELD DECEMBER 12, 2011

To the Stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc.:

A special meeting of stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation, will be held on Monday, December 12, 2011, at 10:00 a.m. local time at the offices of Jazz Pharmaceuticals located at 3180 Porter Drive, Palo Alto, California 94304 for the following purposes:

- To consider and vote upon a proposal to adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization, dated as of September 19, 2011, by and among Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma, Jaguar Merger Sub Inc., a Delaware corporation and wholly-owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma, and Seamus Mulligan, solely in his capacity as the representative for the Azur Pharma securityholders, and to approve the merger contemplated thereby.
- To consider and vote upon a proposal to approve, on an advisory basis, certain compensatory arrangements between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its named executive officers relating to the merger contemplated by the merger agreement, as described in this proxy statement/prospectus.
- 3. To consider and vote upon a proposal to approve the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan.
- 4. To consider and vote upon a proposal to approve the amendment and restatement of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.
- 5. To consider and vote upon a proposal to approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz, which are required under Irish law in order to allow New Jazz to make distributions and to pay dividends and repurchase or redeem shares following completion of the merger.
- 6. To consider and vote upon an adjournment of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals special meeting, if necessary, if a quorum is present, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes at the time of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals special meeting to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger.

7. To transact such other business as may properly come before the special meeting or any adjournment or postponement thereof. The above matters are more fully described in this proxy statement/prospectus, which also includes, as Annex A, the complete text of the merger agreement. The record date for the special meeting is November 4, 2011. Only stockholders of record at the close of business on that date may vote at the special meeting or any adjournment thereof. We urge you to read carefully this proxy statement/prospectus in its entirety, including the Annexes, and the documents incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus. In particular, we urge you to read carefully Risk Factors beginning on page 19 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

The affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding on the record date for the special meeting is required for approval of Proposal 1. Approval of Proposals 3, 4, 5 and 6 requires an affirmative vote from the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote. Approval of Proposal 2 requires an affirmative vote from the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote. Approval of Proposal 2 requires an affirmative vote from the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote, although such vote will not be binding on Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

Your proxy is being solicited by the board of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. After careful consideration, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has approved and declared advisable the merger agreement and the merger, and has determined that the merger agreement and the merger are fair to and in the best interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its stockholders. The board of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals recommends that you vote FOR the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger, and FOR each of the other proposals set forth above.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

Senior Vice President, General Counsel

and Corporate Secretary

Palo Alto, California

November 10, 2011

You are cordially invited to attend the special meeting in person. Whether or not you expect to attend the special meeting, please vote as soon as possible. You may vote your shares over the telephone or the internet. You may also submit your proxy card or voting instruction card by completing, signing, dating and mailing your proxy card or voting instruction card in the envelope provided. Even if you have voted by proxy, you may still vote in person if you attend the special meeting. Please note, however, that if your shares are held of record by a broker, bank or other nominee and you wish to vote at the special meeting, you must obtain a proxy issued in your name from that record holder.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE PROPOSED TRANSACTIONS	1
<u>SUMMARY</u>	11
The Companies	11
The Reorganization and the Merger	12
Post-Merger Management of New Jazz	12
Jazz Pharmaceuticals Reasons for the Merger	12
Recommendations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Board of Directors	13
Opinion of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Financial Advisor	13
The Special Meeting of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Stockholders	14
Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger	15
Certain U.S. Federal Tax Consequences of the Merger to U.S. Stockholders	17
No Appraisal Rights	17
Regulatory Approvals Required	17
Listing of New Jazz Ordinary Shares on NASDAQ	17
Conditions to Completion of the Merger	18
Termination of the Merger Agreement	18
Accounting Treatment of the Merger	18
Restrictions on Resales	18
Comparison of the Rights of Holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Common Stock and New Jazz Ordinary Shares	18
<u>RISK FACTORS</u>	19
Risks Related to the Proposed Transactions	19
Risks Related to the Business of New Jazz	22
Risks Related to Our Intellectual Property	33
Risks Related to Our Industry	36
Risks Related to the Financial Condition of New Jazz	43
Risks Related to the New Jazz Ordinary Shares	44
Risks Related to the Tax Consequences of the Merger	48
CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	50
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS AND VOTING	51
THE REORGANIZATION AND THE MERGER	57
The Reorganization of Azur Pharma	57
The Merger	57
Background of the Transaction	58
Jazz Pharmaceuticals Reasons for the Merger and Recommendation of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Board of Directors	65

i

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Con td)

	Page
Opinion of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Financial Adviser and Certain Unaudited Financial Projections	68
Azur Pharma s Reasons for the Merger	80
Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger	82
Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management	90
Principal Shareholders Following the Merger	96
Regulatory Approvals Required	101
Accounting Treatment of the Merger	102
Restrictions on Resales	102
CERTAIN TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE MERGER	103
U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations	103
Tax Consequences of the Merger to Jazz Pharmaceuticals and New Jazz	104
Tax Consequences of the Merger to U.S. Holders	106
Tax Consequences to U.S. Holders of Holding Ordinary Shares in New Jazz	107
Irish Tax Considerations	109
NO APPRAISAL RIGHTS	116
LISTING OF NEW JAZZ ORDINARY SHARES ON NASDAQ	116
VOTE REQUIRED TO ADOPT THE MERGER AGREEMENT; BOARD RECOMMENDATION	116
THE COMPANIES	116
Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc.	116
Azur Pharma Public Limited Company	117
Jaguar Merger Sub Inc.	117
AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER AND REORGANIZATION	118
The Reorganization of Azur Pharma	118
The Merger; Closing of the Merger	118
Merger Consideration to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Stockholders	119
Treatment of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Stock Options and Other Equity-Based Awards	119
Treatment of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Warrants	119
Governing Documents Following the Merger	119
Exchange of Stock Certificates Following the Merger	119
Representations and Warranties	120
Material Adverse Effect	122
Covenants	123
Employee Benefits	128
Treatment of Azur Pharma Option Plan and Azur Pharma Stock Options	129
Officers and Directors upon Completion of the Merger	129
Conditions to the Completion of the Merger	130
Survival of Representations and Warranties; Indemnification	133

ii

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Con td)

	Page
Termination of the Merger Agreement	134
Obligations in Event of Termination	134
Expenses	134
Amendment and Waiver	135
OTHER RELATED AGREEMENTS	136
The Voting Agreements	136
The Escrow Agreement	137
Deed of Covenant	137
Power of Attorney and Contribution Agreement	138
Registration Rights Agreement	139
STOCKHOLDER ADVISORY VOTE ON CERTAIN COMPENSATORY ARRANGEMENTS	140
Background; Stockholder Resolution	140
Required Vote; Board Recommendation	140
APPROVAL OF THE JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS, INC. 2011 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN	141
Reasons to Approve the 2011 Equity Plan	141
Description of the 2011 Equity Plan	141
U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences	148
New Plan Benefits	151
Equity Compensation Plan Information	152
Required Vote; Board Recommendation	153
<u>APPROVAL OF THE AMENDMENT AND RESTATEMENT OF THE JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS, INC. 2007 EMPLOYEE</u> <u>STOCK PURCHASE PLAN</u>	154
Reasons to Approve the Amended ESPP	154
Description of the Amended ESPP	154
U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences	158
New Plan Benefits	158
Plan Benefits	159
Required Vote: Board Recommendation	159
CREATION OR INCREASE OF DISTRIBUTABLE RESERVES OF NEW JAZZ	160
Background	160
Required Vote: Board Recommendation	161
POSSIBLE ADJOURNMENT OF THE JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS SPECIAL MEETING	161
SELECTED HISTORICAL FINANCIAL DATA OF JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS	161
SELECTED HISTORICAL FINANCIAL DATA OF AZUR PHARMA	162
MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS OF AZUR	164
PHARMA	164
<u>Overview</u>	164
Results of Operations	166

iii

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Con td)

	Page
Liquidity and Capital Resources	172
Contractual Obligations	174
Critical Accounting Policies and Significant Estimates	175
Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements	181
Provisions	181
New Accounting Standards	182
Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	182
UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED FINANCIAL DATA	184
COMPARATIVE HISTORICAL AND UNAUDITED PRO FORMA PER SHARE DATA	194
THE BUSINESS OF JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS	196
THE BUSINESS OF AZUR PHARMA	197
Overview	197
History and Development of Azur Pharma	197
Lead Marketed Products	198
Development Pipeline	200
Sales and Marketing	201
Competition	201
Customers and Financial Information about Geographic Areas	202
Manufacturing	202
Government Regulation	203
Pharmaceutical Pricing and Reimbursement	208
Patents and Proprietary Rights	208
Employees	210
Properties	210
Legal Proceedings	210
MANAGEMENT AND OTHER INFORMATION OF NEW JAZZ	212
Directors of New Jazz	212
Director Independence	214
Board Committees	215
Senior Management of New Jazz	215
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	217
Compensation Discussion and Analysis	217
Summary of Compensation	232
Grants of Plan-Based Awards	233
Description of Compensation Arrangements	234
Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End	238
Option Exercises and Stock Vested	239
Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control	239

iv

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Con td)

	Page
DIRECTOR COMPENSATION	245
Cash Compensation Arrangements	245
Directors Deferred Compensation Plan	246
2007 Non-Employee Directors Stock Option Plan	246
Director Compensation Table	248
New Jazz Non-Employee Director Compensation Arrangements	249
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PERSON TRANSACTIONS	250
Policy and Procedures for Review of Related Party Transactions of New Jazz	250
Certain Transactions With or Involving Jazz Pharmaceuticals Related Persons	250
Certain Transactions With or Involving Azur Pharma Related Persons	250
DESCRIPTION OF NEW JAZZ WARRANTS	251
DESCRIPTION OF NEW JAZZ ORDINARY SHARES	254
Capital Structure	254
Preemption Rights, Share Warrants and Share Options	255
Dividends	256
Share Repurchases, Redemptions and Conversions	256
Lien on Shares, Calls on Shares and Forfeiture of Shares	258
Consolidation and Division; Subdivision	258
Reduction of Share Capital	258
Annual Meetings of Shareholders	258
Extraordinary General Meetings of Shareholders	258
Quorum for General Meetings	259
Voting	259
Variation of Rights Attaching to a Class or Series of Shares	260
Inspection of Books and Records	260
Acquisitions	260
<u>Appraisal Rights</u>	261
Disclosure of Interests in Shares	261
Anti-Takeover Provisions	262
Corporate Governance	264
Legal Name; Formation; Fiscal Year; Registered Office	265
Duration; Dissolution; Rights upon Liquidation	266
Uncertificated Shares	266
Stock Exchange Listing	266
No Sinking Fund	266
No Liability for Further Calls or Assessments	266
Transfer and Registration of Shares	266

v

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Con td)

	Page
COMPARISON OF THE RIGHTS OF HOLDERS OF JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS COMMON STOCK AND NEW JAZZ	
ORDINARY SHARES	268
LEGAL MATTERS	295
EXPERTS	295
ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES	295
HOUSEHOLDING OF PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS	296
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	296
EXCHANGE RATES	297
INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS OF AZUR PHARMA	
PUBLIC LIMITED COMPANY	F-1
ANNEXES	A-1

vi

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE PROPOSED TRANSACTIONS

The following are answers to some of the questions you may have as a stockholder of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. These questions and answers only highlight some of the information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus. They may not contain all the information that is important to you. You should read carefully this entire proxy statement/prospectus, including the Annexes and the documents incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus, to understand fully the proposed transactions and the voting procedures for the Jazz Pharmaceuticals special meeting of stockholders. All references in this proxy statement/prospectus to Jazz Pharmaceuticals refer to Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation; all references in this proxy statement/prospectus to Azur Pharma refer to Azur Pharma Public Limited Company, a public limited company formed under the laws of Ireland that was re-registered as a public limited company from a private limited liability company formerly known as Azur Pharma Limited; all references in this proxy statement/prospectus; all references in this proxy statement/prospectus to New Jazz refer to Azur Pharma following the completion of the reorganization described in this proxy statement/prospectus; all references in this proxy statement/prospectus to New Jazz refer to Azur Pharma

New Jazz ordinary shares refer to the ordinary shares of Azur Pharma following the completion of the reorganization described in this proxy statement/prospectus; all references in this proxy statement/prospectus to merger sub refer to Jaguar Merger Sub Inc., a Delaware corporation and wholly-owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma; all references to the merger agreement refer to the Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization, dated as of September 19, 2011, by and among Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma, merger sub and Seamus Mulligan, solely in his capacity as the representative for the Azur Pharma securityholders, a copy of which is included as Annex A to this proxy statement/prospectus; all references in this proxy statement/prospectus to the closing refer to the closing of the merger, and the date on which the closing occurs is referred to as the closing date ; and all references in this proxy statement/prospectus to the certificate of merger is filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware (or at such later time as may be agreed by the parties and specified in the certificate of merger) immediately following the closing. Unless otherwise indicated, all references to dollars or \$ in this proxy statement/prospectus are references to U.S. dollars, and all references to Euros or in this proxy statement/prospectus are references to the legal currency of those members of the European Union that have adopted the Euro as their national currency.

Q: Why am I receiving this proxy statement/prospectus?

A: This proxy statement/prospectus is being provided to Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders as part of a solicitation of proxies by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors for use at the special meeting of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the special meeting, and at any adjournments or postponements of such meeting. In addition, this proxy statement/prospectus constitutes a prospectus for New Jazz in connection with the issuance by New Jazz of ordinary shares and the assumption and conversion of Jazz Pharmaceuticals warrants in connection with the merger. This proxy statement/prospectus also provides Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders with information they need to be able to vote or instruct their vote to be cast at the special meeting.

Q: What are the proposals on which I am being asked to vote?

A: There are six matters scheduled for a vote at the Jazz Pharmaceuticals special meeting:

Proposal to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger (Proposal 1);

Proposal to approve, on an advisory basis, certain compensatory arrangements between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its named executive officers relating to the merger contemplated by the merger agreement (Proposal 2);

Proposal to approve the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (Proposal 3);

Proposal to approve the amendment and restatement of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (Proposal 4);

Proposal to approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz (Proposal 5); and

Proposal to approve the adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger (Proposal 6).

Q: What are the reorganization and merger?

A: Prior to the effective time, Azur Pharma will carry out a reorganization of its capital structure, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the reorganization. The reorganization consists of a series of corporate actions as a result of which: (i) Azur Pharma has become a public limited company and will be renamed Jazz Pharmaceuticals plc, with an authorized share capital denominated in dollars (in addition to Euro-denominated share capital required for the re-registration of Azur Pharma as a public limited company under the Irish Companies Acts of 1963 to 2009, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Companies Acts, which are held by a nominee and which have no voting or dividend rights and a limited right to a return of capital on a winding-up of Azur Pharma); and (ii) the number of Azur Pharma ordinary shares held by the Azur Pharma shareholders will be reduced such that, after giving effect to the issuance of the merger consideration to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, Azur Pharma s shareholders would own slightly over 20% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement.
Following the completion of the reorganization and assuming the satisfaction (or waiver, to the extent permissible) of the closing conditions, merger sub will merge with and into Jazz Pharmaceuticals, with Jazz Pharmaceuticals as the surviving corporation becoming a wholly-owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma. At the effective time, among other things, (i) each share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock then issued and outstanding will be canceled and automatically converted into and become the right to receive one ordinary share of New Jazz and (ii) each

outstanding warrant to acquire Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock will be converted into a warrant to acquire, on substantially the same terms and conditions as were applicable under such warrant before the effective time, the number of New Jazz ordinary shares equal to the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock otherwise purchasable pursuant to such warrant. Upon consummation of the merger, the securityholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals immediately prior to the effective time would own slightly under 80% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement.

Q: What are Jazz Pharmaceuticals reasons for the merger?

A: Jazz Pharmaceuticals believes that the merger is likely to result in significant strategic and financial benefits to New Jazz, which would accrue to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders as stockholders of New Jazz, including that New Jazz would have a diversified portfolio of 12 marketed central nervous system and women s health products, with a combined field sales force of over 200 sales representatives. Jazz Pharmaceuticals also believes New Jazz will have a strong overall financial position, with expected revenues of over \$475 million and cash generation of over \$200 million in the first 12 months after closing of the transaction, no debt and an efficient corporate structure based in Ireland. See *The Reorganization and the Merger Jazz Pharmaceuticals Reasons for the Merger and Recommendations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Board of Directors*.

Q: Why am I being asked to approve, on an advisory basis, certain merger-related compensatory arrangements between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its named executive officers?

A: The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has amended certain options held by non-employee directors and executive officers to fully accelerate the vesting of such options so that such individuals will have the opportunity to exercise such options before the closing and avoid application of certain excise taxes that would otherwise be applied to such options on the closing date. See *The Reorganization and the Merger Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger Management Jazz Pharmaceuticals Merger-Related*

Compensation. Under the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Dodd-Frank Act, and section 14A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Exchange Act, Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders are entitled to vote to approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of the named executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals that is based on or otherwise relates to the merger as disclosed in this proxy statement/prospectus, which consists of the compensation resulting from the acceleration of such options. See *Stockholder Advisory Vote on Certain Compensatory Arrangements.*

Approval by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders of the compensation resulting from the acceleration of options held by Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers is not a condition to completion of the merger. In addition, because the vote is advisory in nature, it will not be binding on Jazz Pharmaceuticals. The merger-related compensation is a contractual obligation of Jazz Pharmaceuticals to each of the named executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Thus, regardless of the outcome of this advisory vote, such compensation will be payable, subject only to the conditions applicable thereto, if the merger is approved. For a more complete discussion of the Compensation that Jazz Pharmaceuticals named executive officers may receive in connection with the merger, see *The Reorganization and the Merger Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger Management Jazz Pharmaceuticals Merger-Related Compensation* and *Stockholder Advisory Vote on Certain Compensatory Arrangements*.

Q: Why am I being asked to approve the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan?

A: If the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the 2011 Equity Plan, is approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders and the merger is consummated, the 2011 Equity Plan will become effective immediately prior to the effective time and will be assumed by New Jazz at the effective time, and will be used to grant awards to employees of New Jazz and subsidiaries of New Jazz after completion of the merger. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors believes that the approval of the 2011 Equity Plan is necessary to enable New Jazz to continue to grant stock options and other awards to its employees and the employees of the subsidiaries of New Jazz at levels reasonably necessary to attract, retain and motivate talent after completion of the merger. The 2011 Equity Plan will also allow New Jazz to utilize a broad array of equity incentives and performance cash incentives in order to secure and retain the services of employees of New Jazz and its subsidiaries, and to provide long term incentives that align the interests of employees with the interests of New Jazz shareholders. See *Approval of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2011 Equity Plan Reasons to Approve the 2011 Equity Plan*.

Q: Why am I being asked to approve the amendment and restatement of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan?

A: If the Amended and Restated Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan is approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders and the merger is consummated, it will become effective immediately prior to the effective time and will be assumed by New Jazz at the effective time, and may be used to grant purchase rights to employees of New Jazz and its designated subsidiaries after completion of the merger. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors believes that the approval of the Amended and Restated Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan is necessary to enable New Jazz to continue to grant purchase rights to its employees and the employees of its designated subsidiaries, and that the availability of an adequate reserve of shares under the Amended and Restated Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan is an important factor in attracting, retaining and motivating qualified employees after completion of the merger and in aligning their long-term interests with those of New Jazz shareholders. See

Approval of the Amendment and Restatement of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan Reasons to Approve the Amended ESPP.

Q: Why am I being asked to approve the distributable reserves proposal?

A: Under Irish law, dividends may only be paid (and share repurchases must generally be funded) out of distributable reserves. New Jazz may not have distributable reserves immediately following the completion of the merger. Please see *Creation or Increase of Distributable Reserves of New Jazz* on page 160 of this proxy statement/prospectus. Although there are no current plans to cause New Jazz to pay any dividends or to repurchase New Jazz ordinary shares for cash following the merger, Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders are being asked to approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz to complete one of the steps necessary to enable it to pay dividends and repurchase or redeem shares after the merger. The shareholders of Azur Pharma will have approved the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz prior to the closing of the merger.

The approval of the distributable reserves proposal is not a condition to the consummation of the merger. Accordingly, if the Jazz Pharmaceutical stockholders approve the merger but do not approve the distributable reserves proposal, and the merger is consummated, New Jazz may not have sufficient distributable reserves to pay dividends or purchase or redeem shares following the merger if it would otherwise wish to do so. In addition, the creation or increase of distributable reserves requires the approval of the Irish High Court. Although New Jazz is not aware of any reason why the Irish High Court would not approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves, the issuance of the required order is a matter for the discretion of the Irish High Court and there is no guarantee that such approval will be obtained. Please see *Risk Factors* and *Creation or Increase of Distributable Reserves of New Jazz*.

Q: What are the voting recommendations of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors?

A: After careful consideration, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has approved and declared advisable the merger agreement and merger, and has determined that the merger agreement and the merger are fair to and in the best interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its stockholders. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors recommends that you vote your shares:

For approval of the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger (Proposal 1);

For approval, on an advisory basis, of certain compensatory arrangements between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its named executive officers relating to the merger contemplated by the merger agreement (Proposal 2);

- For approval of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (Proposal 3);
- For approval of the amendment and restatement of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (Proposal 4);
- For approval of the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz (Proposal 5); and

For adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger (Proposal 6).

Q: How many shares will Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers and directors be entitled to vote at the special meeting? Do you expect them to vote in favor of the proposals?

A: As of the record date, Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers and directors, together with the stockholders with which certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors are affiliated or associated, had the right to vote approximately 18,559,865 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, representing approximately 44% of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock then outstanding and entitled to vote at the special meeting. Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects that its executive officers and directors, and the stockholders with which certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors are affiliated or associated, will vote For each of the proposals described in the question above.

In addition, certain of the stockholders with which certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors are affiliated or associated entered into voting agreements with Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma pursuant to which these stockholders agreed, among other things, to vote their shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger, and in favor of any proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting to a later date if there are not sufficient votes in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement. These stockholders also granted Azur Pharma irrevocable proxies to vote their shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in favor of, among other things, the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger, and any proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting to a later date if there are not sufficient votes in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger. Approximately 18,181,395 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, which represent approximately 43% of the outstanding shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock as of the record date, are subject to these voting agreements and irrevocable proxies. For more information regarding the voting agreements, see the section entitled *Other Related Agreements The Voting Agreements* on page 136 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

Q: What will the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders receive as consideration in the merger?

A: If the merger is consummated, each share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time will be canceled and automatically converted into and become the right to receive one ordinary share of New Jazz. The one-for-one conversion ratio, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the exchange ratio, is fixed. The change in Azur Pharma s capitalization in the reorganization will result in the Jazz Pharmaceuticals securityholders owning slightly under 80% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz immediately following the consummation of the merger, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement. The exchange ratio will not fluctuate up or down based on the market price of a share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock prior to the merger. Following the merger, Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock will be delisted from The NASDAQ Global Market, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as NASDAQ. There are no plans to publicly list the warrants to purchase New Jazz ordinary shares into which outstanding warrants to purchase Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock will be converted in the merger. The New Jazz ordinary shares to be issued to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders will be registered with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the SEC, and are expected to be listed and traded on NASDAQ under the symbol JAZZ, the same NASDAQ trading symbol currently used for Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock.

Q: What percentage of New Jazz ordinary shares will the Jazz Pharmaceuticals securityholders and Azur Pharma shareholders own following the proposed transactions?

A: Immediately following the merger, the former securityholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals will own slightly under 80% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz, with the historic Azur Pharma shareholders owning slightly over 20%, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement. See the description of the reorganization formula under the section entitled *The Reorganization and the Merger The Reorganization of Azur Pharma*.

Q: Are the Azur Pharma shareholders receiving any other consideration in connection with the proposed transactions?

A: No.

Q: How are Jazz Pharmaceuticals stock options treated in the merger?

A: At the effective time, each outstanding option under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals equity incentive plans will be converted into an option to acquire, on substantially the same terms and conditions as were applicable under such option immediately prior to the merger, the number of New Jazz ordinary shares equal to the number

5

of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock subject to such option immediately prior to the effective time, at an exercise price per New Jazz ordinary share equal to the exercise price per share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock otherwise purchasable pursuant to such option.

Q: How are Jazz Pharmaceuticals equity awards treated in the merger?

A: At the effective time, each other equity award that is outstanding under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals equity incentive plans will be converted into a right to receive, on substantially the same terms and conditions as were applicable under such equity award immediately prior to the effective time, the number of New Jazz ordinary shares equal to the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock subject to such equity award immediately prior to the effective time. The other equity awards expected to be outstanding as of the effective time are purchase rights under ongoing offerings under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan and shares credited to non-employee directors stock accounts under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan.

Q: How are Jazz Pharmaceuticals warrants treated in the merger?

A: At the effective time, each outstanding warrant to acquire Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock will be converted into a warrant to acquire, on substantially the same terms and conditions as were applicable under such warrant immediately prior the effective time, the number of New Jazz ordinary shares equal to the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock subject to such warrant immediately prior to the effective time, at an exercise price per New Jazz ordinary share equal to the exercise price per share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock otherwise purchasable pursuant to such warrant.

Q: What is required to complete the proposed transactions?

A: The obligation of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma to consummate the merger and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement is subject to certain conditions, including conditions with respect to the receipt of approval of the merger agreement by Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders; accuracy of representations and warranties of the other party to the applicable standard provided by the merger agreement; compliance by the other party with its covenants in the merger agreement in all material respects; absence of a material adverse effect on the other party s business, financial condition, operations or results of operations (subject to certain exceptions) since the date of the merger agreement; satisfaction or early termination of the applicable waiting period under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the HSR Act ; approval for listing of the New Jazz ordinary shares to be issued in the merger and the New Jazz ordinary shares held by the historic Azur Pharma shareholders as of the effective time; and the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this proxy statement/prospectus forms a part, as well as other customary closing conditions. In addition, Jazz Pharmaceuticals obligation to consummate the merger is subject to completion of the reorganization and specified employees of Azur Pharma remaining employed by Azur Pharma and not expressing an intention to terminate their employment or withdraw or rescind their employment agreements or noncompetition agreements. Please see *Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization Conditions to Completion of the Merger*.

Q: Will appraisal rights be available for dissenting Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders?

A: Appraisal rights are not available to Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders in connection with the merger.

Q: When are the merger and reorganization expected to be completed?

A:

As of the date of this proxy statement/prospectus, the merger and reorganization are expected to be completed in the first quarter of 2012. However, no assurance can be provided as to when or if the merger and reorganization will occur. The required vote of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders to adopt the merger

agreement at the special meeting, as well as the necessary regulatory consents and approvals, must first be obtained and certain other conditions specified in the merger agreement must be satisfied or, to the extent permissible, waived.

Q: What will be the relationship between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and New Jazz after the proposed transactions?

A: Following completion of the proposed transactions, Jazz Pharmaceuticals will be a wholly-owned subsidiary of New Jazz. Jazz Pharmaceuticals will be treated as the accounting acquirer following completion of the merger and its financial statements issued after the completion of the merger will include the operations of New Jazz beginning on the effective date of the merger. Please see *The Reorganization and the Merger Accounting Treatment of the Merger*.

Q: What are the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger to U.S. stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals?

A: Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects that generally, a U.S. stockholder of Jazz Pharmaceuticals should recognize (and be taxable on) gain, if any, but not loss, on the receipt of New Jazz ordinary shares in exchange for Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock pursuant to the merger. The amount of gain recognized should equal the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the New Jazz ordinary shares received in the merger over the U.S. stockholder s adjusted tax basis in the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock. Jazz Pharmaceuticals recommends that U.S. holders consult their own tax advisers as to the particular tax consequences of the merger, including the effect of U.S. federal, state and local tax laws or foreign tax laws. Please see *Certain Tax Consequences of the Merger* for a more detailed description of the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger.

Q: Will transfers of New Jazz ordinary shares be subject to the Irish stamp duty?

In certain circumstances, the transfer of shares in an Irish incorporated company is subject to Irish stamp duty, which is generally a legal A: obligation of the buyer. This duty is currently charged at the rate of 1.0% of the price paid or the market value of the shares acquired, if higher. However, transfers of book-entry interests in the Depositary Trust Company, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as DTC, representing New Jazz ordinary shares should not be subject to Irish stamp duty. Accordingly, transfers by shareholders who hold their New Jazz ordinary shares beneficially through brokers which in turn hold those shares through DTC, should not be subject to Irish stamp duty on transfers of such book-entry interests to holders who also hold through DTC. This Irish stamp duty treatment should be available for as long as New Jazz ordinary shares are traded on NASDAQ. However, a transfer of New Jazz ordinary shares by a seller who holds shares outside of DTC to any buyer, or by a seller who holds the shares through DTC to a buyer who holds the acquired shares outside of DTC, may be subject to Irish stamp duty. A New Jazz shareholder who holds New Jazz ordinary shares outside of DTC may transfer those shares into DTC without giving rise to Irish stamp duty provided that the New Jazz shareholder would be the beneficial owner of the related book-entry interest in those shares recorded in the systems of DTC (and in exactly the same proportions) as a result of the transfer, and at the time of the transfer into DTC there is no sale of those book-entry interests to a third party being contemplated by the New Jazz shareholder. Similarly, a New Jazz shareholder who holds New Jazz ordinary shares through DTC may transfer those shares out of DTC without giving rise to Irish stamp duty provided that the New Jazz shareholder would be the beneficial owner of the shares (and in exactly the same proportions) as a result of the transfer, and at the time of the transfer out of DTC there is no sale of those shares to a third party being contemplated by the New Jazz shareholder. In order for the share registrar to be satisfied as to the application of this Irish stamp duty treatment where relevant, the New Jazz shareholder must confirm to New Jazz that the New Jazz shareholder would be the beneficial owner of the related book-entry interest in those shares recorded in the systems of DTC (and in exactly the same proportions) (or vice-versa) as a result of the transfer and there is no agreement for the sale of the related book-entry interests or the shares or an interest in the shares, as the

case may be, by the New Jazz shareholder to a third party being contemplated. **Because of the potential Irish stamp duty on transfers of New Jazz ordinary shares, Jazz Pharmaceuticals strongly recommends that all directly registered Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders open broker accounts so they can transfer their shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock into DTC as soon as possible**. Jazz Pharmaceuticals also strongly recommends that any person who wishes to acquire New Jazz ordinary shares after completion of the merger acquire such shares through DTC. For more information, please see *Irish Tax Considerations Stamp Duty*.

Q: Where and when will the special meeting be held?

A: The special meeting will be held on Monday, December 12, 2011, at 10:00 a.m. local time at the offices of Jazz Pharmaceuticals located at 3180 Porter Drive, Palo Alto, California 94304.

Q: How many votes are needed to approve each proposal?

A: The affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding on the record date for the special meeting is required for approval of Proposal 1. Approval of Proposals 3, 4, 5 and 6 requires an affirmative vote from the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote. Approval of Proposal 2 requires an affirmative vote from the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote, although such vote will not be binding on Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

Q: Who can vote at the Jazz Pharmaceuticals special meeting?

A: Only stockholders of record of Jazz Pharmaceuticals at the close of business on November 4, 2011 will be entitled to vote at the special meeting. If on November 4, 2011 your shares were registered directly in your name with the Jazz Pharmaceuticals transfer agent, Computershare Trust Company, then you are a stockholder of record. As a stockholder of record, you may vote in person at the special meeting or vote by proxy. Whether or not you plan to attend the special meeting, Jazz Pharmaceuticals urges you to vote by proxy over the telephone or on the internet as instructed below, or fill out and return a proxy card.

If on November 4, 2011 your shares were held not in your name, but rather in an account at a brokerage firm, bank, dealer, or other similar organization, then you are the beneficial owner of shares held in street name and this proxy statement/prospectus is being sent to you by that organization. The organization holding your account is considered to be the stockholder of record for purposes of voting at the special meeting. As a beneficial owner, you have the right to direct your broker or other agent regarding how to vote the shares in your account by following the instructions that the broker, bank or other nominee provides you along with this proxy statement/prospectus. You are also invited to attend the special meeting. However, since you are not the stockholder of record, you may not vote your shares in person at the special meeting unless you request and obtain a valid proxy from your broker or other agent.

Q: How do I vote?

A: If you are a stockholder of record, you may vote in person at the special meeting, you may vote by proxy using the enclosed proxy card, or you may vote by proxy over the telephone or on the internet as instructed below. If you are a beneficial owner of shares registered in the name of your broker, bank, or other agent, you should have received a proxy statement/prospectus along with voting instructions from that organization rather than from Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Simply follow the voting instructions provided by your broker, bank, or other agent to ensure that your vote is counted. Please see *Questions and Answers About the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Special Meeting of Stockholders and Voting How do I vote?*

- Q: If my shares are held in street name by my bank, broker or other agent will my bank, broker or other agent vote my shares for me?
- A: Only if you provide your bank, broker or other agent with instructions on how to vote your shares. If you do not provide the organization that holds your shares with specific instructions, under the rules of various national and regional securities exchanges, the organization that holds your shares may generally vote on routine matters but cannot vote on non-routine matters. If the organization that holds your shares may generally vote on routine matters but cannot vote on non-routine matters. If the organization that holds your shares does not receive instructions from you on how to vote your shares on a non-routine matter, the organization that holds your shares will inform the inspector of elections for the special meeting that it does not have the authority to vote on this matter with respect to your shares. This is generally referred to as a broker non-vote. When Jazz Pharmaceuticals inspector of elections tabulates the votes for any particular matter, broker non-votes will be counted for purposes of determining whether a quorum is present, but will not be counted toward the vote total for any proposal. Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects that each of the proposals presented at the special meeting will be considered non-routine matters, so Jazz Pharmaceuticals encourages you to provide voting instructions to the organization that holds your shares to ensure that your vote is counted on all six proposals. *Questions and Answers About the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Special Meeting of Stockholders and Voting How are votes counted*?

Q: How many votes do I have?

A: On each matter to be voted upon, you have one vote for each share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock you own as of November 4, 2011.

Q: What is the quorum requirement?

A: A quorum of stockholders is necessary to hold a valid meeting. A quorum will be present if stockholders holding at least a majority of the outstanding shares entitled to vote are present at the special meeting in person or represented by proxy. On the record date, there were 42,157,349 shares outstanding and entitled to vote. Please see *Questions and Answers About the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Special Meeting of Stockholders and Voting What is the quorum requirement?*

Q: Should I send in my stock certificates now?

A: No. Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders should keep their existing stock certificates at this time. After the proposed merger and reorganization are completed, you will receive written instructions for exchanging your Jazz Pharmaceutical stock certificates for New Jazz ordinary shares. Because of the potential Irish stamp duty on transfer of New Jazz ordinary shares, Jazz Pharmaceuticals strongly recommends that all directly registered Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders open broker accounts so they can transfer their shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock into DTC prior to their exchange for New Jazz ordinary shares.

Q: What do I need to do now?

A: After carefully reading and considering the information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus, including the Annexes and the documents incorporated by reference, please vote your shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock as described in *Questions and Answers About the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Special Meeting of Stockholders and Voting How do I vote?* Whether or not you plan to attend the special meeting, Jazz Pharmaceuticals urges you to vote by proxy to ensure your vote is counted.

Q: Can I change my vote after submitting my proxy?

A: Yes. You can revoke your proxy at any time before the final vote at the special meeting. Please see *Questions and Answers About the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Special Meeting of Stockholders and Voting Can I change my vote after submitting my proxy?*

- Q: What happens if I sell my shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock after the record date but before the special meeting?
- A: If you transfer your Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock after the record date but before the date of the special meeting, you will retain your right to vote at the special meeting. However, you will not have the right to receive any New Jazz ordinary shares in exchange for your former shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock if and when the merger is completed. In order to receive New Jazz ordinary shares in exchange for your shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, you must hold your Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock through the completion of the merger.

Q: Who can help answer my questions?

A: If you have any questions about the proposed transactions, need assistance in voting your shares, or if you need additional copies of this proxy statement/prospectus or the enclosed proxy card, you should contact: Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Attn: Investor Relations

3180 Porter Drive

Palo Alto, CA 94304

(650) 496-3777

Q: Where can I find more information about Jazz Pharmaceuticals?

- A: You can find more information about Jazz Pharmaceuticals from the various sources described under *Where You Can Find More Information.*
 - 10

SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus and may not contain all of the information that is important to you. You should read carefully this entire proxy statement/prospectus, including the Annexes and the documents incorporated by reference, to fully understand the proposed transactions and the voting procedures for the special meeting. See also the section entitled Where You Can Find More Information beginning on page 296 of this proxy statement/prospectus. The page references have been included in this summary to direct you to a more complete description of the topics presented below.

The Companies (Page 116)

Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

3180 Porter Drive

Palo Alto, California 94304

(650) 496-3777

Jazz Pharmaceuticals, a Delaware corporation, was incorporated in California in March 2003 and reincorporated in Delaware in January 2004. Jazz Pharmaceuticals is a specialty pharmaceutical company focused on the identification, development and commercialization of pharmaceutical products to meet important unmet medical needs. Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock is currently listed on NASDAQ under the ticker symbol JAZZ. As a result of the merger, Jazz Pharmaceuticals will become a wholly-owned subsidiary of New Jazz (all references in this proxy statement/prospectus to New Jazz refer to Azur Pharma following the completion of the reorganization and all references to New Jazz ordinary shares refer to the ordinary shares of Azur Pharma following the completion of the reorganization) and will be delisted from NASDAQ.

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company

45 Fitzwilliam Square

Dublin 2, Ireland

011-353-1-634-4183

Azur Pharma is a public limited company formed under the laws of Ireland (registered number 399192) in March 2005. Azur Pharma was originally formed as a private limited liability company under the name Azur Pharma Limited. Effective October 20, 2011, Azur Pharma Limited was re-registered as a public limited company under the name Azur Pharma Public Limited Company. Azur Pharma is a privately-held specialty pharmaceutical company engaged in the acquisition, development and commercialization of therapeutic products for the central nervous system (including pain and psychiatry) and women s health areas.

Prior to the completion of the merger, Azur Pharma will be renamed Jazz Pharmaceuticals plc. Immediately following the merger, the former securityholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals will own slightly under 80% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz, with the historic Azur Pharma shareholders owning slightly over 20%, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement. At and as of the effective time, New Jazz will be a publicly traded company and its ordinary shares are expected be listed on NASDAQ under the symbol JAZZ.

Jaguar Merger Sub Inc.

c/o The Corporation Trust Company

1209 Orange Street

Wilmington, Delaware 19801

11

Merger sub, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma, is a Delaware corporation formed solely for the purpose of effecting the merger with Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Upon the terms and conditions set forth in the merger agreement, merger sub will be merged with and into Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the separate existence of merger sub will cease. Jazz Pharmaceuticals will be the surviving corporation in the merger as a wholly-owned subsidiary of New Jazz. Merger sub has not conducted any activities other than those incidental to its formation and the matters contemplated by the merger agreement.

The Reorganization and the Merger (Page 57)

Prior to the effective time, and in accordance with schedule 1 to the merger agreement, Azur Pharma will carry out a reorganization of its capital structure. The reorganization consists of a series of corporate actions as a result of which: (i) Azur Pharma has become a public limited company, and will be renamed Jazz Pharmaceuticals plc, with an authorized share capital denominated in dollars (in addition to Euro-denominated share capital required for the re-registration of Azur Pharma as a public limited company under the Companies Acts, which are held by a nominee and which have no voting or dividend rights and a limited right to a return of capital on a winding-up of Azur Pharma); and (ii) the number of Azur Pharma ordinary shares held by the Azur Pharma shareholders will be reduced such that, after giving effect to the issuance of the merger consideration to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, Azur Pharma s shareholders would own slightly over 20% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement. Following the completion of the reorganization, merger sub, which is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma, will merge with and into Jazz Pharmaceuticals as the surviving corporation becoming a wholly-owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma.

Post-Merger Management of New Jazz (Page 212)

Pursuant to the merger agreement, effective as of the effective time, the directors of New Jazz will be the directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals as of immediately prior to the effective time (unless otherwise directed by Jazz Pharmaceuticals), plus one additional director to be designated by Azur Pharma, which individual will be Seamus Mulligan, Azur Pharma s Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, or another individual designated by Azur Pharma and reasonably acceptable to Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects that each of its current directors, other than Samuel D. Colella and Michael W. Michelson, will become directors of New Jazz pursuant to the merger agreement. However, as of the date of this proxy statement/prospectus, a final determination as to who will be appointed to the New Jazz board of directors has not been made and the requisite corporate action to appoint the persons who will serve as directors of New Jazz following the completion of the merger has not been effected; accordingly, the persons who will serve as directors of New Jazz following the completion of the merger may differ from the persons currently expected to serve in such capacity.

Pursuant to the merger agreement, the officers of New Jazz will be designated by Jazz Pharmaceuticals. As of the date of the proxy statement/prospectus, it is expected that the executive officers of New Jazz following the completion of the merger will initially be the same persons currently serving as executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, with Bruce C. Cozadd, the current Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, serving as New Jazz s Chairman and Chief Executive Officer.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals Reasons for the Merger (Page 65)

In reaching its conclusion to approve the merger agreement, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors reviewed a significant amount of information and considered a number of factors in its deliberations and concluded that the merger is likely to result in significant strategic and financial benefits to New Jazz, which would accrue to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, as shareholders of New Jazz, including that:

New Jazz would have a diversified portfolio of 12 marketed central nervous system and women s health products, with a combined field sales force of over 200 sales representatives;

New Jazz would be able to leverage the commercial and specialty product marketing experience of Jazz Pharmaceuticals in maximizing the potential of the Azur Pharma products;

New Jazz would have a strong overall financial position, with expected revenues of over \$475 million and cash generation of over \$200 million in the first 12 months after closing of the transaction, and an efficient corporate structure based in Ireland;

New Jazz would have a strong balance sheet with no debt;

New Jazz would have enhanced financial and other resources to invest in a targeted research and development pipeline and pursue additional product growth opportunities;

New Jazz would have a stronger, enhanced organization and management team to achieve its objectives, including personnel in key areas such as business development and clinical and medical science liaisons and additional locations in Dublin, Ireland and Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; and

New Jazz would have greater access to European markets, including for clinical trials, business development relationships and transactions, and manufacturing.

See also the factors listed in *The Reorganization and the Merger Jazz Pharmaceuticals Reasons for the Merger and Recommendation of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Board of Directors*, beginning on page 65 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

Recommendations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Board of Directors (Page 65)

After careful consideration, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has approved and declared advisable the merger agreement and the merger, and has determined that the merger agreement and the merger are fair to and in the best interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its stockholders. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has adopted resolutions approving the merger agreement, recommending that the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock vote to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger and directing that the merger agreement and merger be submitted to a vote of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors recommends that you vote FOR the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger, and FOR the other proposals described in this proxy statement/prospectus.

Opinion of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Financial Advisor (Page 68)

At the meeting of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors on September 19, 2011, J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as J.P. Morgan, rendered its oral opinion to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors, subsequently confirmed in writing, that, as of such date and based upon and subject to the factors and assumptions set forth in its opinion, the exchange ratio of one New Jazz ordinary share for each whole share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in the merger, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the exchange ratio, was fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock.

The full text of the written opinion of J.P. Morgan dated September 19, 2011, which sets forth the assumptions made, matters considered and limits on the review undertaken, is attached as Annex B to this proxy statement/prospectus. Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders are urged to read the opinion in its entirety.

J.P. Morgan s written opinion is addressed to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors, is directed only to the exchange ratio in the merger and does not constitute a recommendation to any Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholder as to how such stockholder should vote at the special meeting. The summary of the opinion of J.P. Morgan set forth in this proxy statement/prospectus is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of such opinion. For a more complete description of J.P. Morgan s opinion, see *The Reorganization and the Merger Opinion of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Financial Advisor and Certain Unaudited Financial Projections* beginning on page 68 of this proxy statement/prospectus. See also Annex B to this proxy statement/prospectus.

The Special Meeting of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Stockholders (Page 51)

Date, Time & Place of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Special Meeting

Jazz Pharmaceuticals will hold a special meeting on Monday, December 12, 2011, at 10:00 a.m. local time at the offices of Jazz Pharmaceuticals located at 3180 Porter Drive, Palo Alto, California 94304.

Proposals

At the special meeting, Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders will vote upon proposals to:

adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger (Proposal 1);

approve, on an advisory basis, certain compensatory arrangements between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its named executive officers relating to the merger contemplated by the merger agreement (Proposal 2);

approve the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (Proposal 3);

approve the amendment and restatement of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (Proposal 4);

approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz (Proposal 5); and

approve the adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger (Proposal 6). *Record Date; Outstanding Shares; Shares Entitled to Vote*

Only stockholders of record of Jazz Pharmaceuticals at the close of business on November 4, 2011 will be entitled to vote at the special meeting. On this record date, there were 42,157,349 shares of common stock outstanding and entitled to vote. Each share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding as of November 4, 2011 is entitled to one vote on each proposal and any other matter properly coming before the special meeting.

Stock Ownership and Voting by Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors and Officers

As of the record date, Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers and directors, together with the stockholders with which certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors are affiliated or associated, had the right to vote approximately 18,559,865 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, representing approximately 44% of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock then outstanding and entitled to vote at the special meeting. Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects that its executive officers and directors, and the stockholders with which certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors are affiliated or associated, will vote For each of the proposals described above.

In addition, certain of the stockholders with which certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors are affiliated or associated entered into voting agreements with Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma pursuant to which these stockholders agreed, among other things, to vote their shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger, and in favor of any proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting to a later date if there are not sufficient votes in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement. These stockholders also granted Azur Pharma irrevocable proxies to vote their shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in favor of, among other things, the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger, and any proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting to a later date if there are not sufficient votes in favor of pazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in favor of any proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting to a later date if there are not sufficient votes in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger agreement and approval to adjourn or postpone the special meeting to a later date if there are not sufficient votes in favor of, among other things, the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger. Approximately 18,181,395 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, which represent approximately 43% of the outstanding shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

stock as of the record date, are subject to these voting agreements and irrevocable proxies. For more information regarding the voting agreements, see the section entitled *Other Related Agreements The Voting Agreements* on page 136 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

Vote Required

The affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding on the record date for the special meeting is required for approval of Proposal 1. Approval of Proposals 3, 4, 5 and 6 requires an affirmative vote from the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented and voting either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote. Approval of Proposal 2 requires an affirmative vote from the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented and voting either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote. Approval of Proposal 2 requires an affirmative vote from the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented and voting either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote, although such vote will not be binding on Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors recommends that Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders vote For each of the proposals set forth above.

Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger (Page 82)

In considering the recommendation of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors, you should be aware that certain directors and officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma may have interests in the proposed transactions that are different from, or in addition to, your interests as a Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholder generally and which may create potential conflicts of interest. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors was aware of these interests and considered them when they adopted the merger agreement and approved the transactions contemplated thereby.

Management

Jazz Pharmaceuticals

As of the date of the proxy statement/prospectus, it is expected that the current executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals will be appointed as the executive officers of New Jazz following the merger. Except as described below, no member of Jazz Pharmaceuticals management will receive additional compensation or acceleration of payment of existing compensation on the basis of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

In connection with the merger, certain Jazz Pharmaceuticals officers will receive vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as NSOs, held by them. Section 4985 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the code, imposes an excise tax, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the excise tax, on these NSOs, even if such NSOs are unvested and even if such NSOs are underwater (that is, if the exercise price is greater than the fair market value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on the date of closing). However, if such NSOs are exercised before the closing, then the excise tax will not apply.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has amended all unvested NSOs held by officers and non-employee directors who are subject to the excise tax to fully accelerate the vesting of such NSOs so that such individuals will have the opportunity to exercise such options before the closing such that they will be subject to immediate individual income tax, rather than the excise tax that would otherwise be applied to such NSOs on the closing date. Such vesting acceleration is effective on the first trading day following the effectiveness of the filing of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Form 8-K with the SEC announcing the results of the special meeting, provided that the merger agreement is adopted and the merger is approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders. These NSOs were also amended to permit net exercise as a method of payment of the exercise prices of such NSOs. It is currently expected that such NSOs will be net exercised and it is currently contemplated that the withholding tax obligations triggered by the exercise of NSOs by the executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals before closing may be satisfied by withholding, from the shares otherwise issuable to each executive officer, shares with a fair market value equal to the amount of the withholding tax obligation.

Azur Pharma

Certain current key employees of Azur Pharma and Azur Pharma Inc., a New York corporation and wholly-owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma, will continue their employment following the merger with New Jazz or Azur Pharma Inc., as applicable, pursuant to the terms and conditions set forth in employment agreements entered into in connection with the merger. These key employees positions with New Jazz or Azur Pharma Inc., will entitle them to compensation and, in some cases, equity awards from New Jazz.

Additionally, as described below under the heading *Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization Treatment of Azur Pharma Option Plan and Azur Pharma Stock Options*, the vesting and exercisability of all Azur Pharma stock options will be accelerated effective as of immediately prior to completion of the merger, and certain of the key employees of Azur Pharma and of Azur Pharma Inc. will be entitled to payments under a key staff supplemental bonus plan within 180 days of consummation of the merger.

Directors

It is expected that the current directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, other than Messrs. Colella and Michelson, will become, and Mr. Mulligan will remain, directors of New Jazz following the completion of the merger, and the non-employee directors of New Jazz may be entitled to compensation from New Jazz for such services. However, as of the date of this proxy statement/prospectus, a final determination as to who will be appointed to the New Jazz board of directors has not been made and the requisite corporate action to appoint the persons who will serve as directors of New Jazz following the completion of the merger has not been effected; accordingly, the persons who will serve as directors of New Jazz following the completion of the merger may differ from the persons currently expected to serve in such capacity.

As described above, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has amended all unvested NSOs held by non-employee directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals to fully accelerate the vesting of such NSOs, effective on the first trading day following the effectiveness of the filing of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Form 8-K with the SEC announcing the results of the special meeting, provided that the merger agreement is adopted and the merger is approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, and to permit net exercise as a method of payment of the exercise prices of such NSOs.

Indemnification

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have agreed that all rights to exculpation, indemnification and advancement of expenses for acts or omissions occurring at or prior to the closing, now existing in favor of the current or former directors, officers or employees of any of Jazz Pharmaceuticals or its subsidiaries or any of Azur Pharma or its subsidiaries, will survive the closing and remain in full force and effect, whether such rights are provided for in their respective governing documents, in existing agreements or agreements to be entered into in accordance with the merger agreement.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have further agreed to use their respective reasonable best efforts to cause New Jazz or one of its subsidiaries to enter into agreements effective as from the closing with the directors and officers of New Jazz providing such individuals with such exculpation, indemnification and advancement of expenses in respect of claims against such individual in such capacity as may be permitted under applicable law. In addition, New Jazz will, and will cause each of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma to, maintain in effect for six years from the closing date directors and officers liability insurance covering those persons who are currently covered by the directors and officers liability insurance policies of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma, as applicable, on terms not less favorable than such existing insurance coverage. However, in the event that any claim is brought under such directors and officers liability insurance policy, such policy will be maintained until its final disposition.

Investor Rights Agreements

The merger agreement contemplates that New Jazz will assume the rights and obligations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals under certain existing investor rights agreements to which Jazz Pharmaceuticals is party. These investor rights agreements provide for registration rights for certain outstanding shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options and warrants held by, among others, entities affiliated or associated with certain members of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors.

Certain U.S. Federal Tax Consequences of the Merger to U.S. Stockholders (Page 103)

Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects that generally, a U.S. stockholder of Jazz Pharmaceuticals should recognize (and be taxable on) gain, if any, but not loss, on the receipt of New Jazz ordinary shares in exchange for Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock pursuant to the merger. The amount of gain recognized should equal the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the New Jazz ordinary shares received in the merger over the U.S. stockholder s adjusted tax basis in the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock. Jazz Pharmaceuticals recommends that U.S. holders consult their own tax advisers as to the particular tax consequences of the merger, including the effect of U.S. federal, state and local tax laws or foreign tax laws. Please see *Certain Tax Consequences of the Merger* for a more detailed description of the U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger.

No Appraisal Rights (Page 116)

Appraisal rights are statutory rights under Delaware law that enable stockholders who object to certain extraordinary transactions to demand that the corporation pay such stockholders the fair value of their shares instead of receiving the consideration offered to stockholders in connection with the extraordinary transaction. However, appraisal rights are not available in all circumstances. Appraisal rights are not available to Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders in connection with the merger.

Regulatory Approvals Required (Page 101)

Under the HSR Act, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder by the Federal Trade Commission, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the FTC, the merger cannot be consummated until notifications have been submitted and certain information has been furnished to the Antitrust Division and the FTC, and specified waiting period requirements have been satisfied.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have each filed a Pre-Merger Notification and Report Form pursuant to the HSR Act with the Antitrust Division and the FTC. The waiting period under the HSR Act is scheduled to expire at 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on December 7, 2011. However, before that time the Antitrust Division or the FTC can choose to shorten the waiting period by granting early termination or may extend the waiting period by requesting additional information or documentary material relevant to the merger from the parties. If such a request were made, the waiting period would be extended until 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on the 30th day after substantial compliance by the parties with such request. Thereafter, the waiting period can be extended only by court order. As a practical matter, however, if such a request were made, achieving substantial compliance with the request could take a significant period of time.

Listing of New Jazz Ordinary Shares on NASDAQ (Page 116)

Azur Pharma ordinary shares are not currently traded or quoted on a stock exchange or quotation system. The New Jazz ordinary shares are expected to be listed on The NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol

JAZZ following the merger. There are no plans to publicly list the warrants to purchase New Jazz ordinary shares into which outstanding warrants to purchase Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock will be converted in the merger.

Conditions to Completion of the Merger (Page 130)

The completion of the merger depends upon the satisfaction or waiver of a number of conditions, all of which, to the extent permitted by applicable law, may be waived by Azur Pharma and/or Jazz Pharmaceuticals, as applicable.

Termination of the Merger Agreement (Page 134)

Either Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma can terminate the merger agreement under certain circumstances, which would prevent the merger from being consummated.

Accounting Treatment of the Merger (Page 102)

The merger will be accounted for using the acquisition method of accounting, with Jazz Pharmaceuticals being treated as the accounting acquirer under accounting principles generally accepted in the United States, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as U.S. GAAP. Accordingly, the assets and liabilities of Azur Pharma will be, as of the effective time, recorded at their respective fair values and added to those of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, including an amount for goodwill representing the difference between the acquisition consideration and the fair value of the identifiable net assets.

Restrictions on Resales (Page 102)

All New Jazz ordinary shares received by Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders in the merger will be freely tradable, except that New Jazz ordinary shares received in the merger by persons who become affiliates of New Jazz for purposes of Rule 144 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Securities Act, may be resold by them only in transactions permitted by Rule 144, or as otherwise permitted under the Securities Act.

Comparison of the Rights of Holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Common Stock and New Jazz Ordinary Shares (Page 268

As a result of the merger, the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock will become holders of New Jazz ordinary shares and their rights will be governed by Irish law and the memorandum and articles of association of New Jazz instead of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the DGCL, and Jazz Pharmaceuticals amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws, which are collectively referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents. The form of the New Jazz memorandum and articles of association substantially as it will be in effect from and after the closing are attached as Annex C to this proxy statement/prospectus. Following the merger, former Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders will have different rights as New Jazz stockholders than they did as Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders. For a summary of the material differences between the rights of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders and New Jazz shareholders, please see *Description of New Jazz Ordinary Shares* and *Comparison of the Rights of Holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Common Stock and New Jazz Ordinary Shares*.



RISK FACTORS

Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders should carefully consider the following factors in evaluating whether to vote to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger. These factors should be considered in conjunction with the other information included in or incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus, including the risks discussed in Jazz Pharmaceuticals Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended September 30, 2011 under the heading Risk Factors. See Where You Can Find More Information. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma, or that are not currently believed to be important to you, also may adversely affect the merger and New Jazz following the merger. Unless expressly stated otherwise, all references in this section to we, us, our or similar references refer to New Jazz.

Risks Related to the Proposed Transactions

Failure to consummate the merger could negatively impact the stock price and the future business and financial results of Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

If the merger is not consummated, the ongoing business of Jazz Pharmaceuticals may be adversely affected and, without realizing any of the benefits of having consummated the merger, Jazz Pharmaceuticals will be subject to a number of risks, including the following:

Jazz Pharmaceuticals may be required to reimburse Azur Pharma for certain expenses incurred by Azur Pharma in connection with certain governmental filings or certain lawsuits, as described in the merger agreement and summarized under the caption *The Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization Termination of the Merger Agreement*;

Jazz Pharmaceuticals will be required to pay significant costs relating to the proposed reorganization and merger, including legal, accounting, filing and possible other fees and mailing, financial printing and other expenses in connection with the transaction whether or not the merger is consummated;

the current prices of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock may reflect a market assumption that the merger will occur, meaning that a failure to complete the merger could result in a decline in the price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock; and

matters relating to the reorganization and merger (including integration planning) have required and will continue to require substantial commitments of time and resources by Jazz Pharmaceuticals management, which could otherwise have been devoted to other opportunities that may have been beneficial to Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals also could be subject to litigation related to any failure to consummate the merger or to perform its obligations under the merger agreement, or related to any enforcement proceeding commenced against Jazz Pharmaceuticals. If the merger is not consummated, these risks may materialize and may adversely affect Jazz Pharmaceuticals business, financial results and stock price.

The combination of the businesses currently conducted by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma will create numerous risks and uncertainties, which could adversely affect New Jazz s operating results or prevent New Jazz from realizing the expected benefits of the merger.

Strategic transactions like the merger create numerous uncertainties and risks and require significant efforts and expenditures. Jazz Pharmaceuticals will transition from a standalone public Delaware corporation to being part of a combined company organized in Ireland. This combination will entail many changes, including the integration of Azur Pharma and its personnel with those of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, and changes in systems. These transition activities are complex, and New Jazz may encounter unexpected difficulties or incur unexpected costs, including:

the diversion of the New Jazz management s attention to integration of operations and corporate and administrative infrastructures;

difficulties in achieving anticipated business opportunities and growth prospects from combining the business of Azur Pharma with that of Jazz Pharmaceuticals;

difficulties in the integration of operations and systems;

difficulties in the assimilation of employees and corporate cultures;

challenges in keeping existing customers and obtaining new customers; and

challenges in attracting and retaining key personnel.

If any of these factors impairs New Jazz s ability to integrate the operations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals with those of Azur Pharma successfully or on a timely basis, New Jazz may not be able to realize the anticipated synergies, business opportunities and growth prospects from combining the businesses. In addition, New Jazz may be required to spend additional time or money on integration that otherwise would be spent on the development and expansion of its business.

In addition, the market price of New Jazz ordinary shares may decline following the business combination if the integration of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma is unsuccessful, takes longer than expected or fails to achieve financial benefits to the extent anticipated by financial analysts or investors, or the effect of the business combination on the financial results of the combined company is otherwise not consistent with the expectations of financial analysts or investors.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma s respective business relationships, including customer relationships, may be subject to disruption due to uncertainty associated with the merger.

Parties with which Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma currently do business or may do business in the future, including customers and suppliers, may experience uncertainty associated with the merger, including with respect to current or future business relationships with Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma or New Jazz. As a result, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma s business relationships may be subject to disruptions if customers, suppliers and others attempt to negotiate changes in existing business relationships or consider entering into business relationships with parties other than Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma. These disruptions could have an adverse effect on the business, financial condition, results of operations or prospects of New Jazz following the closing. The adverse effect of such disruptions could be exacerbated by a delay in the consummation of the merger or termination of the merger agreement.

Loss of key personnel could impair the integration of the two businesses, lead to loss of customers and a decline in revenues, adversely affect the progress of pipeline products or otherwise adversely affect the operations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma and New Jazz.

The success of New Jazz after the completion of the merger will depend, in part, upon its ability to retain key employees, especially during the integration phase of the two businesses. Current and prospective employees of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma might experience uncertainty about their future roles with New Jazz following completion of the merger, which might adversely affect Jazz Pharmaceuticals and New Jazz s ability to retain key managers and other employees. In addition, competition for qualified personnel in the biotechnology industry is very intense. If Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma lose key personnel or New Jazz is unable to attract, retain and motivate qualified individuals or the associated costs to New Jazz increase significantly, Jazz Pharmaceuticals business and New Jazz s business could be adversely affected.

Obtaining required approvals necessary to satisfy the conditions to the completion of the merger may delay or prevent completion of the merger, result in additional expenditures of money and resources and/or reduce the anticipated benefits of the merger.

The merger is subject to customary closing conditions. These closing conditions include, among others, the receipt of required approvals of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this proxy statement/prospectus is a part, the consummation of the reorganization and the expiration or termination of the waiting period under the HSR Act. No assurance can be given that the required stockholder approval will be obtained or that the required closing conditions will be satisfied, and, if all required consents and approvals are obtained and the closing conditions are satisfied, no assurance can be given as to the terms, conditions and timing of the approvals. If in connection with the filings under the HSR Act, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma agree to any material requirements, limitations, costs or restrictions in order to obtain any approvals required to consummate the reorganization and the merger, these requirements, limitations, costs or restrictions could adversely affect the anticipated benefits of the merger. This could result in a failure to consummate these transactions or have a material adverse effect on New Jazz s business and results of operations. Please see *The Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization Conditions to the Completion of the Merger Regulatory Approvals Required* beginning on page 101.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals may waive one or more of the conditions to the merger without resoliciting stockholder approval.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals may determine to waive, in whole or in part, one or more of the conditions to its obligations to complete the merger, to the extent permitted by applicable laws. Jazz Pharmaceuticals will evaluate the materiality of any such waiver and its effect on Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders in light of the facts and circumstances at the time to determine whether any amendment of this proxy statement/prospectus and resolicitation of proxies is required or warranted. In some cases, if the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors determines that such a waiver is warranted but that such waiver or its effect on Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders is not sufficiently material to warrant resolicitation of proxies, Jazz Pharmaceuticals has the discretion to complete the merger without seeking further stockholder approval. Any determination whether to waive any condition to the merger or as to resoliciting stockholder approval or amending this proxy statement/prospectus as a result of a waiver will be made by Jazz Pharmaceuticals at the time of such waiver based on the facts and circumstances as they exist at that time.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors and executive officers have interests in the merger in addition to those of stockholders.

In considering the recommendations of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors with respect to the merger agreement, you should be aware that some Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors and executive officers have financial and other interests in the proposed transactions in addition to interests they might have as stockholders. Please see *The Reorganization and the Merger Interests of Certain Persons in the Transactions*. In particular, members of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors and executive officers will become directors and executive officers of New Jazz and are party to certain compensatory arrangements in connection with the merger. You should consider these interests in connection with your vote on the related proposal. See *Stockholder Advisory Vote on Certain Compensatory Arrangements*.

As a result of the merger, New Jazz will incur additional direct and indirect costs.

New Jazz will incur additional costs and expenses in connection with and as a result of the merger. These costs and expenses include professional fees to comply with Irish corporate and tax laws and financial reporting requirements, costs and expenses incurred in connection with holding a majority of the meetings of the New Jazz board of directors and certain executive management meetings in Ireland, as well as any additional costs New Jazz may incur going forward as a result of its new corporate structure. There can be no assurance that these costs will not exceed the costs historically borne by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma.

If goodwill or other intangible assets that New Jazz records in connection with the merger become impaired, New Jazz could have to take significant charges against earnings.

In connection with the accounting for the merger, it is expected that New Jazz will record a significant amount of goodwill and other intangible assets. Under U.S. GAAP, New Jazz must assess, at least annually and potentially more frequently, whether the value of goodwill and other indefinite-lived intangible assets has been impaired. Amortizing intangible assets will be assessed for impairment in the event of an impairment indicator. Any reduction or impairment of the value of goodwill or other intangible assets will result in a charge against earnings, which could materially adversely affect New Jazz s results of operations and shareholders equity in future periods.

Existing Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders will own a smaller share of New Jazz following completion of the merger.

Following completion of the merger, Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders will own the same number of shares of New Jazz that they owned in Jazz Pharmaceuticals immediately before the closing. Each New Jazz ordinary share, however, will represent a smaller ownership percentage of a significantly larger company. Jazz Pharmaceuticals securityholders, who currently own 100% of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals capital stock, will, immediately following the merger, own slightly under 80% of New Jazz, with the Azur Pharma securityholders owning the remaining slightly over 20%. See *The Reorganization and the Merger The Reorganization of Azur Pharma*.

Until the completion of the merger or the termination of the merger agreement in accordance with its terms, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and/or Azur Pharma are prohibited from entering into certain transactions that might otherwise be beneficial to Jazz Pharmaceuticals and/or Azur Pharma or their respective shareholders.

During the period that the merger agreement is in effect, other than with the other party s written consent, each of Azur Pharma and Jazz Pharmaceuticals are subject to certain restrictions. See section entitled *The Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization Covenants*. For example, without Azur Pharma s written consent, Jazz Pharmaceuticals is prohibited from making any acquisition that would be reasonably likely to prevent the merger from occurring prior to March 17, 2012. The foregoing prohibition could have the effect of delaying other strategic transactions and may, in some cases, make it impossible to pursue other strategic transactions that are available only for a limited time.

Risks Related to the Business of New Jazz

We will be dependent on sales of Xyrem[®] to generate the cash necessary to operate our business, and, failure to maintain or increase sales of Xyrem would have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects.

We will be substantially dependent on sales of Xyrem to generate the cash necessary to operate our business, and our future plans assume that sales of Xyrem will increase. In this regard, on a pro forma combined basis giving effect to the merger and as calculated as described in the section entitled *Unaudited Pro Forma*

Combined Financial Data, Xyrem net product sales would have accounted for approximately 63% of total net product sales for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 had the merger been consummated on January 1, 2010. While Xyrem product sales increased in the nine month period ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010, and we expect Xyrem sales volume growth for 2011 compared to 2010, we cannot assure you that Xyrem sales volume will continue to grow. In addition to other risks described herein, our ability to maintain or increase Xyrem product sales will be subject to a number of risks and uncertainties, the most important of which are discussed below, including those related to:

the potential introduction of a generic version of Xyrem;

our manufacturing partners ability to obtain sufficient quota from the U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration, referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the DEA, to satisfy our needs for Xyrem;

any supply or distribution problems arising with any of our manufacturing and distribution partners, all of whom will be sole source providers for us;

changed or increased regulatory restrictions, including changes to the risk management program for Xyrem;

the potential negative impact of periodic increases to the price of Xyrem that Jazz Pharmaceuticals previously made or that we may make from time to time in the future;

changes in healthcare laws and policy, including changes in requirements for rebates, reimbursement and coverage by federal healthcare programs;

changes to Xyrem s label, including its boxed warning, that further restrict how we market and sell Xyrem; and

continued acceptance of Xyrem as safe and effective by physicians and patients. These and the other risks described in these risk factors related to Xyrem product sales could have a material adverse effect on our ability to maintain or increase sales of Xyrem.

If prescriptions and revenue from sales of Xyrem do not continue or increase as expected, we may be required to reduce our operating expenses, decrease our efforts in support of other products or seek to raise additional funds, all of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects, or we may not be able to acquire, in-license or develop new products to grow our business.

If generic products that compete with Xyrem or any of our other products are approved, sales of that product would be adversely affected.

Although Xyrem is covered by patents covering its formulation, distribution system and method, and certain of our other products are covered by patents covering their respective formulations, distributions systems or methods of use, we cannot assure you that third parties will not attempt to invalidate or design around the patents, or assert that they are invalid or otherwise unenforceable, and introduce generic equivalents of Xyrem or any other products. Once orphan drug exclusivity for Xyrem in the United States for the treatment of excessive daytime sleepiness in patients with narcolepsy expires in November 2012 and exclusivity has expired for the other products, other companies could possibly introduce generic equivalents of these products if they do not infringe our patents or can demonstrate that our patents are invalid or unenforceable.

On October 18, 2010, Jazz Pharmaceuticals received notice from Roxane Laboratories, Inc., which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as Roxane, that it filed an abbreviated new drug application, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as an

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

ANDA, with the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the FDA, requesting approval to market a generic version of Xyrem. If the application is approved, and a generic version of Xyrem is introduced,

our sales of Xyrem would be adversely affected. Additional ANDAs could also be filed requesting approval to market generic forms of Xyrem; if those applications for generics were approved and the generics were launched, sales of Xyrem would further decrease. Roxane sent Jazz Pharmaceuticals Paragraph IV certifications with respect to the patents listed in the FDA s approved drug products with therapeutic equivalence evaluation documents, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Orange Book, covering Xyrem for the treatment of excessive daytime sleepiness and cataplexy in patients with narcolepsy. A Paragraph IV certification is a certification by a generic applicant that patents covering the branded product are invalid, unenforceable, and/ or will not be infringed by the manufacture, use or sale of the generic product. The FDA will not approve an ANDA for a generic form of a product unless the submitting manufacturer either files a Paragraph IV certification with respect to the patents listed in the FDA s Orange Book for that product or all of those patents expire. Jazz Pharmaceuticals filed a lawsuit against Roxane, but we cannot assure you that the lawsuit will prevent the introduction of a generic version of Xyrem for any particular length of time, or at all.

In August 2009, Jazz Pharmaceuticals received a Paragraph IV certification notice from Actavis Elizabeth, LLC, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as Actavis, advising that Actavis has filed an ANDA with the FDA seeking approval to market a generic version of Luvox CR[®]. In September 2009, Jazz Pharmaceuticals received a Paragraph IV certification notice from Anchen Pharmaceuticals, Inc., which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as Anchen, advising that Anchen had filed an ANDA with the FDA for a generic version of Luvox CR. Jazz Pharmaceuticals filed lawsuits against both companies after receipt of their certifications. Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Elan Pharma International Limited, which has subsequently transferred its rights to Alkermes Pharma Ireland Limited, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as Alkermes, entered into settlement agreements with Anchen granting Anchen a sublicense of its rights to have manufactured, market and sell a generic version of Luvox CR commencing on February 15, 2013, or earlier upon the occurrence of certain events. In September 2011, Jazz Pharmaceuticals received a Paragraph IV certification notice from Torrent Pharmaceuticals, Ltd., which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as Torrent, advising that Torrent has filed an ANDA with the FDA seeking approval to market a generic version of Luvox CR. On October 21, 2011, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Alkermes filed a lawsuit against Torrent. The lawsuits against Actavis and Torrent are pending in the U.S. District Court for the District of Delaware, but we cannot assure you that these lawsuits will prevent the introduction of additional generic forms of Luvox CR for any particular length of time, or at all.

Azur Pharma received Paragraph IV certifications from three generic manufacturers indicating that ANDAs had been filed with the FDA requesting approval to market generic versions of FazaClo® LD: Barr Laboratories, Inc. s notice, dated July 11, 2008; Novel Laboratories, Inc. s notice, dated October 16, 2008; and Mylan Pharmaceuticals, Inc. s notice, dated June 17, 2010. Each certification alleged that all of Azur Pharma s licensed patents listed for FazaClo LD in the Orange Book on the date of the Paragraph IV certification are invalid, unenforceable or not infringed by the proposed generic product. Azur Pharma and CIMA Labs Inc., which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as CIMA, Azur Pharma s licensor and whose drug-delivery technology is incorporated into FazaClo LD, filed lawsuits in response to each certification: against Barr Laboratories on August 21, 2008; against Novel Laboratories on November 25, 2008, and against Mylan Pharmaceuticals on July 23, 2010. Each case was filed in the U.S. District Court for the District of Delaware. On July 6, 2011, Azur Pharma, CIMA, Barr Laboratories and Teva Pharmaceutical Industries Limited, which had acquired Barr Laboratories, entered into an agreement settling the patent litigation and granting a license of our rights to have manufactured, market and sell a generic version of FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD. The sublicenses will commence in July 2012 and May 2015 for FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD, respectively, or earlier upon the occurrence of certain events. We cannot assure you that the lawsuits against Novel and Mylan or any other lawsuit we may bring will prevent the introduction of generic versions of these products for any particular length of time, or at all. In August 2011, Azur Pharma received a Paragraph IV certification notice from Teva Pharmaceuticals advising that Teva Pharmaceuticals had filed an ANDA with the FDA seeking approval to market a generic version of FazaClo HD. As noted above, FazaClo HD was covered under the July 2011 Settlement Agreement with Teva Pharmaceuticals.



The two formulation patents covering FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD which Azur Pharma licenses from CIMA are under re-examination by the U.S Patent and Trademark Office and both of the re-examination proceedings have proceeded to appeal at the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. It is currently not possible to predict whether these re-examination proceedings will result in one or both of the patents being fully or partly invalidated. Any decision on the part of the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office that results in one or both of the patents being fully or partly invalidated could accelerate the entry of generic competitors for FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD.

After the introduction of a generic competitor, a significant percentage of the prescriptions written for a product generally may be filled with the generic version, resulting in a loss in sales of the branded product, including for indications for which the generic version has not been approved for marketing by the FDA. Generic competition often results in decreases in the prices at which branded products can be sold, particularly when there is more than one generic available in the marketplace. In addition, legislation enacted in the United States allows for, and in a few instances, in the absence of specific instructions from the prescribing physician, mandates, the dispensing of generic products rather than branded products where a generic equivalent is available. Generic competition for Xyrem or our other products could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects.

The manufacture, distribution and sale of Xyrem are subject to significant restrictions and the requirements of a risk management program, and these restrictions and requirements will subject us to increased risks and uncertainties, any of which could negatively impact sales of Xyrem.

The DEA limits the quantity of certain Schedule I controlled substances that may be produced in the United States in any given calendar year through a quota system. Because the active pharmaceutical ingredient of Xyrem, sodium oxybate, is a Schedule I controlled substance, the current and any potential new suppliers of sodium oxybate, as well as the product manufacturer, must each obtain separate DEA quotas in order to supply us with sodium oxybate and Xyrem. Since the DEA typically grants quotas on an annual basis and requires a detailed submission and justification for each request, obtaining a DEA quota is a difficult and time consuming process. If our commercial or clinical requirements for sodium oxybate or Xyrem exceed our suppliers and product manufacturer s DEA quotas, our suppliers and product manufacturer would need quota increases from the DEA, which could be difficult and time consuming to obtain and might not ultimately be obtained on a timely basis, or at all. We cannot assure you that our suppliers will receive sufficient quota from the DEA to meet our needs, and if we and our suppliers cannot obtain as much quota as is needed, on a timely basis, or at all, our business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects could be materially and adversely affected.

As a condition of approval of Xyrem, the FDA mandated that Jazz Pharmaceuticals maintain a risk management program for Xyrem. The risk management plan includes unique features that provide information about adverse events, including deaths, that is generally not available for other products that are not subject to a similar risk management plan. Information concerning adverse events that may not be related to the use of Xyrem is likely to be collected under the risk management plan. This information, which Jazz Pharmaceuticals is, and we will be, required to report regularly to the FDA, could result in the FDA requiring changes to the Xyrem label or taking or requiring us to take other actions that could have an adverse effect on Xyrem s commercial success.

Under the risk management plan, all of the Xyrem sold in the United States must be shipped directly to patients through a single central pharmacy. The process under which patients receive Xyrem under the Xyrem risk management program is cumbersome. While Jazz Pharmaceuticals has an agreement with the central pharmacy for Xyrem, Express Scripts Specialty Distribution Services, Inc. and its affiliate CuraScript, Inc., which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as ESSDS, through June 2015, if the central pharmacy does not fulfill its contractual obligations, or refuses or fails to adequately serve patients, shipments of Xyrem and our sales would be adversely affected. If we change our central pharmacy, new contracts might be required with government and other insurers who pay for Xyrem, and the terms of any new contracts could be less

favorable to us than current agreements. In addition, any new central pharmacy would need to be registered with the DEA and would also need to implement the particular processes, procedures and activities necessary to distribute Xyrem under the risk management plan approved by the FDA. Transitioning to a new central pharmacy could result in product shortages, which would adversely affect sales of Xyrem in the United States, result in additional costs and expenses for us and/or take a significant amount of time, any of which could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects.

In late April 2011, Jazz Pharmaceuticals learned that deaths of patients who had been prescribed Xyrem between 2003 and 2010 had not always been reported to it by ESSDS and therefore to the FDA as required. Promptly after learning of them, Jazz Pharmaceuticals reported to the FDA all of the previously unreported cases that it and ESSDS had identified. Jazz Pharmaceuticals also began immediately taking specific steps to strengthen its own procedures, and those between it and ESSDS, to ensure that all adverse events are reported to it, and to the FDA, in an appropriate and timely manner.

In early May 2011, Jazz Pharmaceuticals received a Form 483 as a result of an FDA inspection, which included the inspector s observations concerning its adverse event reporting system. That document discussed the failure to report serious adverse events, including certain cases of deaths as described above, and also noted deficiencies in certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals drug safety procedures. After receipt of the Form 483, Jazz Pharmaceuticals continued its efforts to improve its systems, and those used by it and ESSDS, to ensure that it corrects the deficiencies noted in the Form 483, and those efforts are continuing. In October 2011, Jazz Pharmaceuticals received a warning letter from the FDA relating to the matters covered by the Form 483. Jazz Pharmaceuticals has responded to the warning letter, advising the FDA of the efforts it has taken to date and are continuing to take, and Jazz Pharmaceuticals is continuing to strengthen its procedures and take appropriate corrective actions to address all of the matters covered in the warning letter. While Jazz Pharmaceuticals has responded to the warning letter in a timely manner and intends to demonstrate its compliance to the FDA s satisfaction, we cannot assure you that Jazz Pharmaceuticals will be able to adequately address the FDA s requirements pursuant to the warning letter, and the failure to do so could have a material and adverse effect on New Jazz s business, financial condition and results of operations.

The information Jazz Pharmaceuticals has received concerning the cases discussed above does not specify the cause of death in most cases, and as a result Jazz Pharmaceuticals cannot be certain whether any, or how many, of the cases are related to Xyrem, and it may not be able to obtain such information. Jazz Pharmaceuticals is continuing to attempt to gather additional information about the deaths of patients who have been prescribed Xyrem, which it has discussed with the FDA, and plans to provide the FDA with additional information it gathers. As a result of Jazz Pharmaceuticals review to date, Jazz Pharmaceuticals believes that the adjusted annual all-cause mortality rate has been consistent since the product s launch and that it does not constitute a new safety signal for Xyrem. We cannot assure you that additional information Jazz Pharmaceuticals may learn will not modify its current assessment, that the FDA will agree with this assessment or that the FDA will not open an evaluation based on the FDA s Adverse Event Reporting System database, require changes to Xyrem s label or take or require Jazz Pharmaceuticals or us to take other actions that could be costly or time-consuming and/or negatively affect the commercial success of Xyrem. We cannot assure you that regulatory authorities in other countries where Xyrem is sold will not take similar actions.

The Xyrem risk management plan adopted with the approval of the product in 2002 is not in the same form as required under the current Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as REMS, as it is structured today by the FDA. The FDA has required that pre-existing risk management programs be converted to the newer REMS structure under the Food and Drug Administration Amendments Act of 2007. While Jazz Pharmaceuticals has been in discussions with the FDA about converting its current risk management plan for Xyrem to a REMS under the new structure, those discussions have not been completed. We cannot assure you that the FDA will not impose new and onerous requirements under the new REMS structure that could make it more difficult or expensive for us to distribute Xyrem or could adversely affect our sales or make competition easier.

The FDA has required that Xyrem s label include a boxed warning regarding the risk of abuse. A boxed warning is the strongest type of warning that the FDA can require for a drug product and warns prescribers that the drug carries a significant risk of serious or even life-threatening adverse effects. A boxed warning also means, among other things, that the product cannot be advertised through reminder ads, which mention the pharmaceutical brand name but not the indication or medical condition it treats. In addition, Xyrem s FDA approval under the FDA s Subpart H regulations requires that all of the promotional materials for Xyrem be provided to the FDA for review at least 30 days prior to the intended time of first use.

The manufacture, distribution and sale of FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD are subject to the requirements of a patient registry program and other restrictions under the requirements of its risk management plan, and these requirements will subject us to increased risks and uncertainties, any of which could negatively impact sales of those products.

The FDA requires a risk management plan in the form of a patient registry for all clozapine-containing products, including FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD. The FazaClo risk management plan provides a database for monitoring patients (white blood cell and absolute neutrophil counts) treated with FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD to permit early detection of clozapine-induced leucopenia or agranulocytosis, provides a confidential registration and reporting process for patients treated with the products, and provides ongoing updating of the Clozapine National Non-Rechallenge Masterfile with patients previously treated with FazaClo products who can no longer be prescribed clozapine products. White blood cell counts of patients taking FazaClo products must be monitored weekly for the first six months of treatment, bi-weekly for the next six months and monthly thereafter (for patients having 12 months of acceptable blood test results).

The risk management plan for FazaClo, which was adopted in 2004, is not in the same form as required under the newer REMS structure under the Food and Drug Administration Amendments Act of 2007. The FDA has required that the existing risk management program for FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD be converted to its current REMS structure. Azur Pharma has submitted a supplement for a new REMS plan, which, once approved, will replace the current risk management plan for FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD. We cannot assure you that the FDA will not impose new and onerous requirements under the new REMS structure that could make it more difficult or expensive for us to distribute FazaClo or could adversely affect our sales or make competition easier.

In June 2009, the FDA posted an announcement regarding a potential safety signal associated with FazaClo. The posting stated that FazaClo had been found to exhibit a higher proportion of adverse events with a fatal outcome versus total adverse events compared to other clozapine products. The posting also stated that the reported events in the cases with fatal outcome are similar for FazaClo and other clozapine products. Although Azur Pharma investigated and believes that the difference in the cited ratio between FazaClo and other marketed Clozapine products is not a valid determinate of a safety signal, we cannot assure you that additional information Azur Pharma may learn will not modify its current assessment, that the FDA will agree with this assessment or that the FDA will not take further actions related to the potential safety signal, any of which could have a material adverse effect on the results of operations of New Jazz.

The FDA has also required that the label for FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD include a boxed warning concerning agranulocytosis, seizures, myocarditis, orthostatic hypotension and other cardiovascular and respiratory effects, and increased mortality in elderly patients with dementia-related psychosis.

We will depend on single source suppliers and manufacturers for each of our products and product candidates. The loss of any of these suppliers or manufacturers, or delays or problems in the supply or manufacture of our products for commercial sale or our product candidates for use in our clinical trials, could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma do not have, and do not intend to establish in the near term, their own manufacturing or packaging capability for their respective products or product candidates, or their active pharmaceutical ingredients. In part due to the limited market size for their approved products, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have entered into manufacturing and supply agreements with single source suppliers and manufacturers for our commercialized products and product candidates. If these suppliers and contract manufacturers do not manufacture our products, active pharmaceutical ingredients or product candidates without interruption or do not comply with their obligations under the supply and manufacturing arrangements, we may not have adequate remedies for any breach, and their failure to supply us could result in a shortage of our products or product candidates.

The availability of our products for commercial sale will depend upon our ability to procure the ingredients, packaging materials and finished products we need. If one of our suppliers or product manufacturers fails or refuses to supply us for any reason, it would take a significant amount of time and expense to qualify a new supplier or manufacturer. The loss of one of our suppliers or product manufacturers could require us to obtain regulatory clearance in the form of a prior approval supplement and to incur validation and other costs associated with the transfer of the active pharmaceutical ingredient or product manufacturing process. We believe that it could take up to two years, or longer in certain cases, to qualify a new supplier or manufacturer, and we may not be able to obtain active pharmaceutical ingredients, packaging materials or finished products from new suppliers or manufacturers on acceptable terms and at reasonable prices, or at all. Should we lose either an active pharmaceutical ingredient supplier or a product manufacturer, we could run out of salable product to meet market demands or investigational product for use in clinical trials while we wait for FDA approval of a new active pharmaceutical ingredient supplier or product manufacturer. For Xyrem or sodium oxybate, any new supplier or manufacturer would also need to be registered with the DEA and obtain a DEA quota. In addition, the FDA must approve suppliers of the active and inactive pharmaceutical ingredients and certain packaging materials used in our products, as well as suppliers of finished products. The qualification of new suppliers and manufacturers could potentially delay the manufacture of our products and product candidates and result in shortages in the marketplace or for our clinical trials, or both, particularly since we will not have secondary sources of supply of the active pharmaceutical ingredient or backup manufacturers for our products and product candidates. For example, in 2010 Jazz Pharmaceuticals entered into an agreement with a new supplier for sodium oxybate, Siegfried (USA) Inc. While Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects Siggfried to be approved by the FDA as a supplier by the end of 2011, we cannot be certain this will occur.

Azur Pharma s FazaClo supplier, CIMA, is in the process of transferring manufacturing of FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD from its Eden Prairie site to the Salt Lake City site of its parent company, Cephalon Inc. While Azur Pharma expects this transition to be completed in 2012, we cannot be certain this will occur. FDA approval is required for this change and we cannot be certain this will be obtained.

Azur Pharma is in the process of changing suppliers for Prialt[®] finished product and for ziconotide, the active ingredient in Prialt, following the receipt of termination notices from existing suppliers indicating their intention to terminate the supply agreements with them. Azur Pharma has identified and commenced the transfer of the manufacturing of Prialt finished product and ziconotide to new manufacturers. Azur Pharma believes that it will have a sufficient supply of ziconotide to meet its commercial requirements for at least five years and a sufficient supply of Prialt finished product to meet commercial requirements through the end of 2013. However, there can be no assurance that such new manufacturers or any other manufacturers will be approved by the FDA by such time, or that Azur Pharma supply of Prialt finished product or ziconotide will be sufficient until such new manufacturers or other manufacturers have been approved, and any failure to obtain sufficient commercial

supplies of Prialt would have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

If there are delays in qualifying new manufacturers or facilities or, in the case of Xyrem, the new manufacturers are unable to obtain a sufficient quota from the DEA or otherwise meet FDA requirements for approval, there could be a shortage of the affected products for the marketplace or for use in our clinical studies, or both.

Failure by our third-party manufacturers to comply with regulatory requirements could adversely affect their ability to supply products or ingredients to us. All facilities and manufacturing techniques used for the manufacture of pharmaceutical products must be operated in conformity with the FDA s current Good Manufacturing Practices, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as cGMP, requirements. In complying with cGMP requirements, our suppliers must continually expend time, money and effort in production, record-keeping and quality assurance and control to ensure that our products and product candidates meet applicable specifications and other requirements for product safety, efficacy and quality. DEA regulations also govern facilities where controlled substances such as sodium oxybate are manufactured. Manufacturing facilities are subject to periodic unannounced inspection by the FDA, the DEA and other regulatory authorities, including state authorities. Failure to comply with applicable legal requirements subjects the suppliers to possible legal or regulatory action, including shutdown, which may adversely affect their ability to supply us with the ingredients or finished products we will need.

Any delay in supplying, or failure to supply, products by any of our suppliers could result in our inability to meet the commercial demand for our products in the United States and our partners needs outside the United States, or our needs for use in clinical trials, and could adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects.

We may not be able to successfully identify and acquire, in-license or develop additional products or product candidates to grow our business, and, even if we are able to do so, we may not be able to successfully identify and manage the risks associated with integrating acquisitions, including acquisitions of a company or business unit, or other new products or product candidates.

We intend to grow our business over the long-term by acquiring or in-licensing and developing additional products and product candidates that we believe have significant commercial potential. Any growth through acquisition or in-licensing will depend upon the availability of suitable acquisition or in-license products and product candidates on acceptable prices, terms and conditions, and any growth through development will depend upon our identifying and obtaining product candidates, our ability to develop those product candidates and the availability of funding to complete the development of, obtain regulatory approval for and commercialize these product candidates. Even if appropriate opportunities are available, we may not be able to successfully identify them, or we may not have the financial resources necessary to pursue them. Other companies, many of which may have substantially greater financial, marketing and sales resources, compete with us for these opportunities.

In addition, integrating an acquisition, including the acquisition of a company or business unit, or an in-licensed product or product candidate, may create unforeseen operating difficulties and expenses for us, including:

the diversion of management time and focus from operating our current business;

unanticipated liabilities for activities of or related to an acquired company or product before the acquisition;

failure to retain employees or to smoothly integrate related departments; and

failure to successfully develop and commercialize acquired products and product candidates. We cannot assure you that we will be able to successfully manage these risks or other anticipated and unanticipated problems in connection with integrating an acquisition, including the acquisition of a company or

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

Table of Contents

business unit, or in-licensed product or product candidate, and, if we are not successful in identifying and managing these risks and uncertainties effectively, it could have a material adverse effect on our business.

The commercial success of our products depends upon their market acceptance by physicians, patients, third-party payors and the medical community.

Physicians may not prescribe our products, in which case we would not generate the revenues we anticipate. Market acceptance of any of our products by physicians, patients, third-party payors and the medical community depends on:

the clinical indications for which a product is approved, including any restrictions placed upon the product in connection with its approval, such as a REMS, patient registry or labeling restrictions;

prevalence of the disease or condition for which the product is approved and the severity of side effects;

acceptance by physicians and patients of each product as a safe and effective treatment;

perceived advantages over alternative treatments;

relative convenience and ease of administration;

the cost of treatment in relation to alternative treatments, including generic products;

the extent to which the product is approved for inclusion on formularies of hospitals and managed care organizations; and

the availability of adequate reimbursement by third parties.

From time to time, there is negative publicity about illicit gamma-hydroxybutyrate, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as GHB, and its effects, including with respect to illegal use, overdoses, serious injury and death. Because sodium oxybate, the active pharmaceutical ingredient in Xyrem, is a derivative of GHB, Xyrem sometimes also receives negative mention in publicity relating to GHB. Patients, physicians and regulators may therefore view Xyrem as the same as or similar to illicit GHB. In addition, there are regulators and some law enforcement agencies that oppose the prescription and use of Xyrem generally because of its connection to GHB. Xyrem s label includes information about adverse events from GHB. We could also be adversely affected if any of our products or any similar products distributed by other companies prove to be, or are asserted to be, harmful to patients.

Because of our dependence upon patient and physician perceptions, any adverse publicity associated with illness or other adverse effects resulting from the use or misuse of our products or any similar products distributed by other companies could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects. Negative publicity resulting from our recent receipt of a Form 483 observation in May 2011 or the related warning letter from the FDA described above or other related regulatory actions could adversely affect sales of Xyrem.

Sales of our products may be adversely affected by the consolidation among wholesale drug distributors.

The network through which we sell our products has undergone significant consolidation through mergers and acquisitions among wholesale distributors. As a result, a small number of large wholesale distributors control a significant share of the market, and the number of independent drug stores and small drugstore chains has decreased. Three large wholesale distributors accounted for an aggregate of 89% of Azur Pharma s total sales and 16% of Jazz Pharmaceuticals total sales during the year ended December 31, 2010. If any of our major distributors reduces its

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

inventory levels or otherwise reduces purchases of our products, it could lead to periodic and unanticipated future reductions in revenues and cash flows. Consolidation of drug wholesalers and retailers, as well as any increased pricing pressure that those entities face from their customers, including the U.S.

government, may increase pricing pressure and place other competitive pressures on drug companies, including us.

We will face substantial competition from other companies, including companies with greater resources than we have.

With respect to all of our existing and future products, we may compete with companies selling or working to develop products that may be more effective, safer or less costly than our products. The markets for which we are developing products are competitive and include generic and branded products, some of which are marketed by major pharmaceutical companies that have significantly greater financial resources and expertise in research and development, preclinical testing, conducting clinical trials, obtaining regulatory approvals, manufacturing and marketing and selling approved products than we do.

Smaller or earlier stage companies may also prove to be significant competitors, particularly through collaborative arrangements with large, established companies. Our commercial opportunities may be reduced or eliminated if our competitors develop and commercialize generic or branded products that are safer or more effective, have fewer side effects or are less expensive than our products.

Many of our competitors have far greater financial resources and a larger number of personnel to market and sell their products than we will. Our competitors may obtain FDA or other regulatory approvals for their product candidates more rapidly than we may and may market their products more effectively than we do. If we are unable to demonstrate to physicians that, based on experience, clinical data, side-effect profiles and other factors, our products are preferable to other therapies, we may not generate meaningful revenues from the sales of our products.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma currently have relatively small sales organizations compared with most other pharmaceutical companies with marketed products. If our specialty sales forces and sales organizations are not appropriately sized to adequately promote any potential future products, the commercial opportunity for our potential future products may be diminished.

Each of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma sales forces has a relatively small number of sales representatives compared with the number of sales representatives of most other pharmaceutical companies with marketed products. Each of our sales representatives will be responsible for a territory of significant size. Future commercial products may require expansion of our sales force and sales support organization, and we may need to commit significant additional funds, management and other resources to the growth of our sales organization before the commercial launch of those product candidates. We may not be able to achieve any necessary growth in a timely or cost-effective manner or realize a positive return on our investment, and we may not have the financial resources to achieve the necessary growth in a timely manner or at all. We will also have to compete with other pharmaceutical and life sciences companies to recruit, hire, train and retain sales and marketing personnel, and turnover in our sales force and marketing personnel could negatively affect sales of our products.

A failure to prove that our product candidates are safe and effective in clinical trials would require us to discontinue their development, which could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects.

Significant additional research and development, financial resources and additional personnel will be required to obtain necessary regulatory approvals for our current and any future product candidates and to develop them into commercially viable products. As a condition to regulatory approval, each product candidate must undergo extensive and expensive clinical trials to demonstrate to a statistically significant degree that the product candidate is safe and effective. If a product candidate fails at any stage of development, we will not be able to commercialize it and we will not receive any return on our investment from that product candidate.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma and their respective partners have conducted, and we may in the future conduct, additional clinical trials for their product candidates including: an oral suspension formulation of

clozapine, Clozapine OS, and a once-daily formulation of clozapine, Clozapine QD. Clinical testing can take many years to complete, especially for product candidates that are in Phase II, or earlier, clinical trials, and failure can occur any time during the clinical trial process. In addition, the results from early clinical trials may not be predictive of results obtained in later and larger clinical trials and product candidates in later clinical trials may fail to show the desired safety and efficacy despite having progressed successfully through initial clinical testing. A number of companies in the pharmaceutical industry including us, have suffered significant setbacks in clinical trials, even in advanced clinical trials after showing positive results in earlier clinical trials.

Our product candidates will be subject to competition for clinical study sites and patients from other therapies under development that may delay the enrollment in or initiation of our clinical trials. Many of these companies have far greater financial and human resources than we do. To grow our sodium oxybate business, Jazz Pharmaceuticals has conducted, and we may in the future conduct, additional studies in different diseases or conditions or with additional or different doses or dosage forms. We cannot assure you that adverse events or other information obtained during the course of any of these studies will not result in action by the FDA or otherwise that could have a material adverse effect on the Xyrem commercial product as well as the candidate we are studying.

We will rely on third parties to conduct clinical trials for our product candidates, and if they do not properly and successfully perform their legal and regulatory obligations, as well as their contractual obligations to us, we may not be able to obtain regulatory approvals for our product candidates.

We will rely on our licensors, contract research organizations and other third parties to assist us in designing, managing, monitoring and otherwise carrying out clinical trials for our product candidates with respect to site selection, contract negotiation and data management. We will not control these third parties and, as a result, they may not treat our clinical studies as their highest priority, or in the manner in which we would prefer, which could result in delays. We will be responsible for confirming that each of our clinical trials is conducted in accordance with its general investigational plan and protocol, as well as FDA s and foreign regulatory agencies requirements, commonly referred to as good clinical practices, for conducting, recording and reporting the results of clinical trials to ensure that the data and results are credible and accurate and that the trial participants are adequately protected. The FDA enforces good clinical practices through periodic inspections of trial sponsors, principal investigators and trial sites. If we, our licensors, contract research organizations or our study sites fail to comply with applicable good clinical practices, the clinical data generated in our clinical trials may be deemed unreliable and the FDA may require us to perform additional clinical trials comply with good clinical practices. In addition, our clinical trials must be conducted with product produced under the FDA s cGMP regulations. Our failure, or the failure of our contract manufacturers, to comply with these regulations may require us to repeat or redesign clinical trials, which would delay the regulatory approval process.

If third parties do not successfully carry out their duties under their agreements with us, if the quality or accuracy of the data they obtain is compromised due to failure to adhere to our clinical protocols or regulatory requirements, or if they otherwise fail to comply with clinical trial protocols or meet expected deadlines, our clinical trials may not meet regulatory requirements. If our clinical trials do not meet regulatory requirements or if these third parties need to be replaced, our clinical trials may be extended, delayed, suspended or terminated. If any of these events occur, we may not be able to obtain regulatory approval of our product candidates.

If we fail to attract, retain and motivate key personnel, or to retain our executive management team, or if we cannot provide additional resources to perform important tasks, we may be unable to successfully sustain or grow our business.

Our success and our ability to grow will depend in part on our continued ability to attract, retain and motivate highly qualified personnel and on our ability to develop and maintain important relationships with

leading academic institutions, clinicians and scientists. We will be highly dependent upon our executive management team and other key personnel, all of whom will work on many complex matters that are critical to our success. The loss of services of any one or more members of our executive management team or other key personnel could delay or prevent the successful completion of some of our key activities. We do not intend to continue to carry key person insurance on any employee. Any employee may terminate his or her employment at any time without notice (or, in the case of Azur Pharma, with up to three months notice for certain employees) and without cause or good reason.

To grow our company we will need additional personnel. Competition for qualified personnel in the life sciences industry has historically been intense. If we cannot timely attract and retain quality personnel on acceptable terms, our failure to do so could adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects.

Risks Related to Our Intellectual Property

It is difficult and costly to protect our proprietary rights, and we may not be able to ensure their protection.

Our commercial success will depend in part on obtaining and maintaining patent protection and trade secret protection of our products and product candidates, their use and the methods used to manufacture and, in some cases, distribute them, as well as successfully defending these patents against third-party challenges. Our ability to protect our products and product candidates from unauthorized making, using, selling, offering to sell or importation by third parties depends on the extent to which we have rights under valid and enforceable patents, or have trade secrets that cover these activities.

The patent position of pharmaceutical companies can be highly uncertain and involve complex legal and factual questions for which important legal principles remain unresolved. Changes in either the patent laws or in interpretations of patent laws in the United States and other countries may diminish the value of our intellectual property. Even if we are able to obtain patents covering our products and product candidates, any patent may be challenged, invalidated, held unenforceable or circumvented. For example, even though Jazz Pharmaceuticals has nine patents covering Xyrem, with expiration dates between 2019 and 2024, and seven of the patents are listed in the FDA s Orange Book, an ANDA was filed requesting permission from the FDA to market a generic form of Xyrem. Luvox CR is covered by a patent owned by Alkermes. The patent has an expiration date of May 10, 2020, and is listed in the FDA s Orange Book. Three ANDAs were filed requesting permission from the FDA to market a generic form of Luvox CR. Similarly, Azur Pharma has three patents covering FazaClo LD and three patents covering FazaClo HD, all of which are listed in FDA s Orange Book, which have expiration dates in 2017 and 2018. Three ANDAs were filed requesting approval from the FDA to market a generic form of FazaClo LD and one ANDA has been filed requesting approval from the FDA to market a generic form of FazaClo LD and one ANDA has been filed requesting approval from the FDA to market a generic form of FazaClo LD and one ANDA has been filed requesting approval from the FDA to market a generic form of FazaClo LD and one ANDA has been filed requesting approval from the FDA to market a generic form of FazaClo LD and one ANDA has been filed requesting approval from the FDA to market a generic form of FazaClo LD and one ANDA has been filed requesting approval from the FDA to market a generic form of FazaClo LD and one ANDA has been filed requesting approval from the FDA to market a generic form of FazaClo LD and one ANDA has been filed requesting appr

The two formulation patents covering FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD which Azur Pharma licenses from CIMA are under re-examination by the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office and both of the re-examination proceedings have proceeded to appeal at the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. It is currently not possible to predict whether these re-examination proceedings will result in one or both of the patents being fully or partly invalidated. Any decision on the part of the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office that results in one or both of the patents being fully or partly invalidated could accelerate the entry of generic competitors for FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD.

The existence of a patent will not necessarily prevent other companies from developing similar or therapeutically equivalent products or protect us from claims of third parties that our products infringe their issued patents, which may require licensing and the payment of significant fees or royalties. Competitors may successfully challenge our patents, produce similar products that do not infringe our patents, or manufacture

products in countries where we have not applied for patent protection or that do not respect our patents. Accordingly, we cannot predict the breadth of claims that may be allowed or enforced in our patents, our licensed patents or in third-party patents.

On September 16, 2011, the Leahy-Smith America Invents Act, or the Leahy-Smith Act, was signed into law. The Leahy-Smith Act includes a number of significant changes to United States patent law. These changes include provisions that affect the way patent applications will be prosecuted and may also affect patent litigation. The U.S. Patent Office is currently developing regulations and procedures to govern administration of the Leahy-Smith Act, and many of the substantive changes to patent law associated with the Leahy-Smith Act will not become effective until one year or 18 months after its enactment. Accordingly, it is too early to tell what, if any, impact the Leahy-Smith Act will have on the operation of our business. However, the Leahy-Smith Act and its implementation could increase the uncertainties and costs surrounding the prosecution of our patent applications and the enforcement or defense of our issued patents, all of which could have a material adverse effect on our business and financial condition.

The degree of future protection to be afforded by our proprietary rights is uncertain because legal means afford only limited protection and may not adequately protect our rights or permit us to gain or keep our competitive advantage. For example:

others may be able to make products that are similar to our product candidates but that are not covered by the claims of our patents, or for which we are not licensed under our license agreements;

we or our licensors or partners might not have been the first to make the inventions covered by our issued patents or pending patent applications or the pending patent applications or issued patents of our licensors or partners;

we or our licensors or partners might not have been the first to file patent applications for these inventions;

others may independently develop similar or alternative products without infringing our intellectual property rights;

our pending patent applications may not result in issued patents;

our issued patents and the issued patents of our licensors or partners may not provide us with any competitive advantages, or may be held invalid or unenforceable as a result of legal challenges by third parties;

we may not develop additional proprietary products that are patentable; or

the patents of others may have an adverse effect on our business.

We also may rely on trade secrets and other unpatented proprietary information to protect our technology, especially where we do not believe patent protection is appropriate or obtainable. However, trade secrets are difficult to protect. Although we use reasonable efforts to protect our trade secrets and other unpatented proprietary information, our employees, consultants, advisors and partners may unintentionally or willfully disclose our proprietary information to competitors, and we may not have adequate remedies for such disclosures. If our employees, consultants, advisors and partners develop inventions or processes independently, or jointly with us, that may be applicable to our products under development, disputes may arise about ownership or proprietary rights to those inventions and processes. Enforcing a claim that a third party illegally obtained and is using any of our inventions or trade secrets is expensive and time consuming, and the outcome is unpredictable. In addition, courts outside of the United States are sometimes less willing to protect trade secrets. Moreover, our competitors may independently develop equivalent knowledge, methods and know-how.

Certain of the products we will sell, including Gastrocrom[®] and Urelle[®], have no patent protection and, as a result, potential competitors face fewer barriers in introducing competing products. The introduction of

competing products could materially adversely affect our sales of these products. On October 27, 2011 an ANDA from Pack Pharmaceuticals LLC, seeking to manufacture and sell a generic version of Gastrocrom, was approved by the FDA.

Our research and development collaborators may have rights to publish data and other information to which we have rights. In addition, we may engage individuals or entities to conduct research that may be relevant to our business. While the ability of these individuals or entities to publish or otherwise publicly disclose data and other information generated during the course of their research is subject to contractual limitations, these contractual provisions may be insufficient or inadequate to protect our trade secrets and may impair our patent rights. If we do not apply for patent protection prior to such publication, or if we cannot otherwise maintain the confidentiality of our innovations and other confidential information, then our ability to obtain patent protection or protect our proprietary information may be jeopardized. Moreover, a dispute may arise with our research and development collaborators over the ownership of rights to jointly developed intellectual property. Such disputes, if not successfully resolved, could lead to a loss of rights and possibly prevent us from pursuing certain new products or product candidates.

We may incur substantial costs as a result of litigation or other proceedings relating to patent and other intellectual property rights and we may be unable to protect our rights to, or commercialize, our products.

Our ability, and that of our partners, to commercialize any approved products will depend, in part, on our ability to obtain patents, enforce those patents and operate without infringing the proprietary rights of third parties. The patent positions of pharmaceutical companies can be highly uncertain and involve complex legal and factual questions. Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have filed multiple U.S. patent applications and foreign counterparts, and may file additional U.S. and foreign patent applications related thereto. There can be no assurance that any issued patents we own or control will provide sufficient protection to conduct our business as proposed. Moreover, in part because of prior research performed and patent applications submitted in the same manner or similar fields, there can be no assurance that any patents will issue from the patent applications owned by us, or that we will remain free from infringement claims by third parties.

If we choose to go to court to stop someone else from pursuing the inventions claimed in our patents, our licensed patents or our partners patents, that individual or company has the right to ask the court to rule that these patents are invalid and/or should not be enforced against that third party. These lawsuits are expensive and consume time and other resources, even if we were successful in stopping the infringement of these patents. In addition, there is a risk that the court will decide that these patents are not valid and that we do not have the right to stop the other party from using the inventions. There is also the risk that, even if the validity of these patents is upheld, the court will refuse to stop the other party on the ground that the other party s activities do not infringe our rights to these patents or that it is in the public interest to permit the infringing activity. Jazz Pharmaceuticals has filed and is prosecuting a lawsuit against Roxane and related to the Paragraph IV certifications delivered to Azur Pharma and CIMA have filed and are prosecuting lawsuits against Novel and Mylan related to the Paragraph IV certifications delivered to Azur Pharma and CIMA with respect to FazaClo LD. Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Alkermes are prosecuting separate lawsuits against Actavis and Torrent related to their Paragraph IV certifications delivered to us with respect to Luvox CR. We cannot assure you that these, or other lawsuits we may file in the future, will be successful in stopping the infringement of our patents, that any such litigation will be cost-effective, or that the litigation will have a satisfactory result for us.

A third party may claim that we or our manufacturing or commercialization partners are using inventions covered by the third party s patent rights and may go to court to stop us from engaging in our normal operations and activities, including making or selling our products. Patent infringement lawsuits are costly and could affect our results of operations and divert the attention of management and development personnel. There is a risk that a court could decide that we or our partners are infringing third-party patent rights which could be very costly to us and have a material adverse effect on our business.

The pharmaceutical and life sciences industry has produced a proliferation of patents, and it is not always clear to industry participants, including us, which patents cover various types of products or methods. The coverage of patents is subject to interpretation by the courts, and the interpretation is not always uniform. If we are sued for patent infringement, we would need to demonstrate that our products or methods do not infringe the patent claims of the relevant patent and/or that the patent claims are invalid or unenforceable, and we may not be able to do this.

Because some patent applications in the United States may be maintained in secrecy until the patents are issued, because patent applications in the United States and many foreign jurisdictions are typically not published until 18 months after filing, and because publications in the scientific literature often lag behind actual discoveries, we cannot be certain that others have not filed patent applications for inventions covered by our licensors or our issued patents or pending applications, or that we or our licensors were the first inventors. Our competitors may have filed, and may in the future file, patent applications covering subject matter similar to ours. Any such patent application may have priority over our or our licensors patents or applications and could further require us to obtain rights to issued patents covering subject matter. If another party has filed a U.S. patent application on inventions similar to ours, we may have to participate in an interference proceeding declared by the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office to determine priority of invention in the United States. The costs of these proceedings could be substantial, and it is possible that such efforts would be unsuccessful, resulting in a loss of our U.S. patent position with respect to such inventions.

Some of our competitors may be able to sustain the costs of complex patent litigation more effectively than we can because they have substantially greater resources. In addition, any uncertainties resulting from the initiation and continuation of any litigation could have a material adverse effect on our ability to raise the funds necessary to continue our operations.

Risks Related to Our Industry

The regulatory approval process is expensive, time consuming and uncertain and may prevent us or our partners from obtaining approvals for the commercialization of some or all of our product candidates.

The research, testing, manufacturing, labeling, advertising and promotion, distributing and exporting of pharmaceutical products are subject to extensive regulation by FDA and other regulatory authorities in the United States and other countries, and regulations differ from country to country. Approval in the United States, or in any jurisdiction, does not ensure approval in other jurisdictions. The regulatory approval process is lengthy, expensive and uncertain, and we may be unable to obtain approval for our product candidates. We are not permitted to market our product candidates in the United States until we receive approval from the FDA, generally of a new drug application, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as an NDA. Obtaining approval of an NDA can be a lengthy, expensive and uncertain process, and the FDA has substantial discretion in the approval process. If we are unable to obtain regulatory approval of our product candidates, we will not be able to commercialize them and recoup our research and development costs.

Healthcare law and policy changes, including those based on recently enacted legislation, may impact our business in ways that we cannot currently predict and these changes could have a material adverse effect on our business and financial condition.

In March 2010, the President signed the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, as amended by the Health Care and Education Affordability Reconciliation Act, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Healthcare Reform Act. This law substantially changes the way healthcare is financed by both governmental and private insurers, and significantly impacts the pharmaceutical industry. The Healthcare Reform Act contains a number of provisions that are expected to impact our business and operations, in some cases in ways we cannot currently predict. Changes that may affect our business include those governing enrollment in federal healthcare programs, reimbursement changes, fraud and abuse and enforcement. These

changes will impact existing government healthcare programs and will result in the development of new programs, including Medicare payment for performance initiatives and improvements to the physician quality reporting system and feedback program.

Additional provisions of the Healthcare Reform Act, some of which became effective in 2011, may negatively affect our revenues in the future. For example, as part of the Healthcare Reform Act s provisions closing a funding gap that currently exists in the Medicare Part D prescription drug program (commonly known as the donut hole), we are required to provide a 50% discount on branded prescription drugs dispensed to beneficiaries within this donut hole. In addition, under the Healthcare Reform Act, the minimum Medicaid rebate has been increased from 15.1% to 23.1% of the average manufacturer price for our products. We expect that the Healthcare Reform Act and other healthcare reform measures that may be adopted in the future could have a material adverse effect on our industry generally and on our ability to maintain or increase our product sales or successfully commercialize our product candidates or could limit or eliminate our future spending on development projects.

In addition to the Healthcare Reform Act, there will continue to be proposals by legislators at both the federal and state levels, regulators and third-party payors to keep healthcare costs down while expanding individual healthcare benefits. Certain of these changes could impose limitations on the prices we will be able to charge for our products and any approved product candidates or the amounts of reimbursement available for these products from governmental agencies or third-party payors, or may increase the tax obligations on pharmaceutical companies such as ours.

To help patients afford our products, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have, and we will continue, various programs to assist them, including patient assistance programs, a Xyrem voucher program and coupon programs for certain products. Coupon programs, including our program for Xyrem, have recently received some negative publicity, and it is possible that new legislation could be enacted to restrict or otherwise negatively affect these programs. The enactment and implementation of any future healthcare reform legislation or policies could have a material adverse effect on our sales, business and financial condition.

We will be subject to significant ongoing regulatory obligations and oversight, which may result in significant additional expense and limit our ability to commercialize our products.

We will be subject to significant ongoing regulatory obligations, such as safety reporting requirements and additional post-marketing obligations, including regulatory oversight of the promotion and marketing of our products. In addition, the labeling, packaging, adverse event reporting, storage, advertising, promotion and recordkeeping for our products are, and any of our product candidates that may be approved by the FDA will be, subject to extensive and ongoing regulatory requirements. If we receive regulatory approvals to sell our products, the FDA and foreign regulatory authorities may impose significant restrictions on the indicated uses or marketing of our products, or impose requirements for burdensome post-approval study commitments. The terms of any product approval, including labeling, may be more restrictive than we desire and could affect the commercial potential of the product. If we become aware of previously unknown problems with any of our products in the United States or overseas or at our contract manufacturers facilities, a regulatory agency may impose restrictions on our products, our contract manufacturers or on us. In such an instance, we could experience a significant drop in the sales of the affected products, our product revenues and reputation in the marketplace may suffer, and we could become the target of lawsuits.

For a patient to be prescribed Prialt, the patient must have a surgically implanted infusion pump and the FDA has approved Prialt for use only with Medtronic s SynchroMed EL and SynchroMed[®] II programmable implantable pumps. Any regulatory action involving the pumps or Prialt s delivery via the pumps could materially adversely impact sales of Prialt.

Some of Azur Pharma s products, such as Urelle and prenatal vitamin products Natell[®] and Gesticare[®], have not been approved by the FDA, and the FDA may view them as unapproved new drugs. These products

have historically been the subject of FDA enforcement discretion under which the FDA has generally prioritized action against marketed unapproved drugs that the FDA considers to present a potential safety risk, lack evidence of effectiveness, or be deceptively promoted, among other enforcement priority reasons. However, in a September 19, 2011 Compliance Policy Guide, the FDA announced a change to its enforcement policy for marketed unapproved drugs. In this guidance, the FDA informed marketers of unapproved drugs that all unapproved drugs introduced into the market after September 19, 2011 are subject to immediate enforcement action at any time, without prior notice. In addition, any formulation or labeling changes to a pre-September 19, 2011 product could potentially subject the manufacturer to immediate FDA enforcement action to remove such product from the market. We cannot assure you that the FDA will continue to permit marketing of any of the Azur Pharma products that have not been approved by the FDA in their existing formulations, or at all, without submission and approval of an NDA. Moreover, under the recent FDA guidance, any formulation or labeling changes to these products may also subject them to FDA enforcement action to remove them from the market.

The FDA and other governmental authorities also actively enforce regulations prohibiting off-label promotion, and the government has levied large civil and criminal fines against companies for alleged improper promotion. The government has also required companies to enter into complex corporate integrity agreements and/or non-prosecution agreements that impose significant reporting and other burdens on the affected companies. For example, a predecessor company to Jazz Pharmaceuticals was investigated for off-label promotion of Xyrem, and, while Jazz Pharmaceuticals was not prosecuted, as part of the settlement Jazz Pharmaceuticals entered into a corporate integrity agreement with the Office of Inspector General, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services with a term extending through mid-2012. The investigation resulted in significant fines and penalties, which Jazz Pharmaceuticals guaranteed and has been paying; the final payment is due in 2012. The corporate integrity agreement requires us to maintain a comprehensive compliance program. In the event of an uncured material breach or deliberate violation, as the case may be, of the corporate integrity agreement or the other definitive settlement agreements we entered into, we could be excluded from participation in Federal healthcare programs and/or subject to prosecution. In addition, in January 2010, Azur Pharma was served with a subpoena by the U.S. Attorney for the Northern District of Illinois seeking documents relating to its interactions with a Chicago area psychiatrist. Azur Pharma responded to the subpoena in March and October 2010 and there has been no interaction from the U.S. Attorney for the Northern District of Illinois since early 2011. However, there can be no assurance that the U.S. Attorney for the Northern District of Illinois will not make further requests for additional information from or take any further action against Azur Pharma.

In addition, failure to comply with FDA and other applicable U.S. and foreign regulatory requirements may subject our company to other administrative or judicially imposed sanctions, including warning letters, untitled letters, other civil and criminal penalties, injunctions, product seizure or detention, product recalls, total or partial suspension of production, withdrawal of the products from the market and refusal to approve pending NDAs or supplements to approved NDAs. We will also be subject to regulation by regional, national, state and local agencies, including the DEA, the Department of Justice, the U.S. Department of Commerce, the FTC, the Office of Inspector General of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and other regulatory bodies, as well as governmental authorities in those foreign countries in which we commercialize our products. The Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act, the Public Health Service Act and other federal and state statutes and regulations govern to varying degrees the research, development, manufacturing and commercial activities relating to prescription pharmaceutical products, including preclinical testing, approval, production, labeling, sale, distribution, import, export, post-market surveillance, advertising, dissemination of information, promotion, marketing, and pricing to government purchasers and government healthcare programs. Our manufacturing partners are subject to many of the same requirements, which include obtaining sufficient quota from the DEA each year to manufacture sodium oxybate and Xyrem. Pursuant to the Export Administration Regulations, Azur Pharma is required to obtain a license from the U.S. Department of Commerce prior to the exportation of certain materials and technical information related to Prialt.

The federal healthcare program anti-kickback statute prohibits, among other things, knowingly and willfully offering, paying, soliciting, or receiving remuneration to induce or in return for purchasing, leasing, ordering or

arranging for the purchase, lease or order of any healthcare item or service reimbursable under Medicare, Medicaid or other federally financed healthcare programs. This statute has been interpreted to apply to arrangements between pharmaceutical companies on one hand and prescribers, purchasers and formulary managers on the other. Although there are a number of statutory exemptions and regulatory safe harbors protecting certain common manufacturer business arrangements and activities from prosecution, the exemptions and safe harbors are drawn narrowly, and practices that involve remuneration intended to induce prescribing, purchases or recommendations of our products may be subject to scrutiny if they do not qualify for an exemption or safe harbor. We will seek to comply with the exemptions and safe harbors whenever possible, but our practices may not in all cases meet all of the criteria for safe harbor protection from anti-kickback liability.

The Federal False Claims Act prohibits any person from knowingly presenting, or causing to be presented, a false claim for payment to the federal government, or knowingly making, or causing to be made, a false statement to get a false claim paid. Many pharmaceutical and other healthcare companies have been investigated and have reached substantial financial settlements with the federal government under these laws for a variety of alleged marketing activities, including providing free product to customers with the expectation that the customers would bill federal programs for the product; providing consulting fees, grants, free travel, and other benefits to physicians to induce them to prescribe the company s products; and inflating prices reported to private price publication services, which are used to set drug payment rates under government healthcare programs. Companies have been prosecuted for causing false claims to be submitted because of the marketing of their products for unapproved, and thus non-reimbursable, uses. Pharmaceutical and other healthcare companies have also been prosecuted on other legal theories of Medicare and Medicaid fraud.

The majority of states also have statutes or regulations similar to the federal anti-kickback law and false claims laws, which apply to items and services reimbursed under Medicaid and other state programs, or, in several states, apply regardless of the payor. Several states now require pharmaceutical companies to report expenses relating to the marketing and promotion of pharmaceutical products and to report gifts and payments to individual physicians in the states. Other states prohibit providing meals to prescribers or other marketing related activities. In addition, California, Nevada, and Massachusetts require pharmaceutical companies to implement compliance programs or marketing codes. Currently, several additional states are considering similar proposals.

Compliance with various federal and state laws is difficult and time consuming, and companies that violate them may face substantial penalties. The potential sanctions include civil monetary penalties, exclusion of a company s products from reimbursement under government programs, criminal fines and imprisonment. Because of the breadth of these laws and the lack of extensive legal guidance in the form of regulations or court decisions, it is possible that some of our business activities could be subject to challenge under one or more of these laws. Such a challenge could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects.

The number and complexity of both federal and state laws continues to increase, and additional governmental resources are being added to enforce these laws and to prosecute companies and individuals who are believed to be violating them. In particular, the Healthcare Reform Act includes a number of provisions aimed at strengthening the government s ability to pursue anti-kickback and false claims cases against pharmaceutical manufacturers and other healthcare entities, including substantially increased funding for healthcare fraud enforcement activities, enhanced investigative powers, amendments to the False Claims Act that make it easier for the government and whistleblowers to pursue cases for alleged kickback and false claim violations and, beginning in March 2013 for payments made in 2012, public reporting of payments by pharmaceutical manufacturers to physicians and teaching hospitals nationwide. While it is too early to predict what effect these changes will have on our business, we anticipate that government scrutiny of pharmaceutical sales and marketing practices will continue for the foreseeable future and subject us to the risk of government investigations and enforcement actions. Responding to a government investigation or enforcement action would be expensive and time-consuming, and could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects.

If we or the other parties with whom we work fail to comply with applicable regulatory requirements, we or they could be subject to a range of regulatory actions that could affect our or their ability to commercialize our products and could harm or prevent sales of the affected products, or could substantially increase the costs and expenses of commercializing and marketing our products. Any threatened or actual government enforcement action could also generate adverse publicity and require that we devote substantial resources that could otherwise be used in other aspects of our business.

If we fail to comply with our reporting and payment obligations under the Medicaid rebate program or other governmental pricing programs, we could be subject to additional reimbursement requirements, penalties, sanctions and fines which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects.

We participate in the federal Medicaid rebate program established by the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1990 and amended by the Veterans Health Care Act of 1992 as well as subsequent legislation. We also participate in and have certain price reporting obligations to several state Medicaid supplemental rebate programs. Under the Medicaid rebate program, we pay a rebate to each state Medicaid program for our covered outpatient drugs that are dispensed to Medicaid beneficiaries and paid for by a state Medicaid program under a fee-for-service arrangement, as a condition of having federal funds being made available to the states for our drugs under Medicaid and Medicare Part B. Those rebates are based on pricing data reported by us on a monthly and quarterly basis to the Centers for Medicaid rebate program. These data include the average manufacturer price and, in the case of innovator products, the best price for each drug.

The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act of 2010, as amended by the Health Care and Education Reconciliation Act of 2010 and subsequent legislation, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the PPACA, made significant changes to the Medicaid rebate program. Effective March 23, 2010, rebates are also due on the utilization of Medicaid managed care organizations. With regard to the amount of the rebates owed, the PPACA increased the minimum Medicaid rebate for innovator drugs; changed the calculation of the rebate for certain innovator products that qualify as line extensions of existing drugs; and caps the total rebate amount for innovator drugs at 100% of the average manufacturer price. In addition, the PPACA and subsequent legislation changed the definition of average manufacturer price. Finally, the PPACA requires pharmaceutical manufacturers of branded prescription drugs to pay a new branded prescription drug fee to the federal government beginning in 2011. Each individual pharmaceutical manufacturer will pay a prorated share of the branded prescription drug fee of \$2.5 billion in 2011 (and set to increase in ensuing years) based on the dollar value of its branded prescription drug sales to certain federal programs identified in the law.

The CMS has yet to issue regulations to implement any of the PPACA s changes to the Medicaid rebate program. We cannot assure that there will not be additional increases in rebates or other costs and charges associated with participating in the Medicaid rebate program. Regulations continue to be issued and coverage expanded by various governmental agencies relating to these rebate programs, increasing the cost and complexity of compliance.

Federal law requires that any company that participates in the Medicaid rebate program also participate in the Public Health Service s 340B drug pricing discount program in order for federal funds to be available for the manufacturer s drugs under Medicaid and Medicare Part B. The 340B pricing program requires participating manufacturers to agree to charge statutorily-defined covered entities no more than the 340B ceiling price for the manufacturer s covered outpatient drugs. The 340B ceiling price is calculated using a statutory formula which is based on the average manufacturer price and rebate amount for the covered outpatient drug as calculated under the Medicaid rebate program. To the extent the PPACA, as discussed above, changes the statutory and regulatory definitions of average manufacturer price and the Medicaid rebate amount, these changes also will affect our 340B ceiling price calculations.

These 340B covered entities include a variety of community health clinics and other entities that receive health services grants from the Public Health Service, as well as hospitals that serve a disproportionate share of low-income patients. The PPACA expanded the 340B program to include additional entity types: certain free-standing cancer hospitals, critical access hospitals, rural referral centers and sole community hospitals, each as defined by the PPACA. Except for children s hospitals, the PPACA exempts orphan drugs those designated under section 526 of the Federal Food Drug and Cosmetic Act from the ceiling price requirements for these newly-eligible entities.

Pricing and rebate calculations vary among products and programs. The calculations are complex and are often subject to interpretation by us, governmental or regulatory agencies and the courts. The Medicaid rebate amount is computed each quarter based on our submission to the CMS of our current average manufacturer prices and best prices for the quarter. If we become aware that our reporting for prior quarters was incorrect, or has changed as a result of recalculation of the pricing data, we are obligated to resubmit the corrected data for a period not to exceed 12 quarters from the quarter in which the data originally were due. Such restatements and recalculations serve to increase our costs for complying with the laws and regulations governing the Medicaid rebate program. Any corrections to our rebate calculations could result in an overage or underage in our rebate liability for past quarters, depending on the nature of the correction. Price recalculations also may affect the price that we are required to charge certain safety-net providers under the Public Health Service 340B drug discount program.

In addition to retroactive rebates and the potential for 340B Program refunds, if we are found to have knowingly submitted false average manufacturer price or best price information to the government, we may be liable for civil monetary penalties in the amount of \$100,000 per item of false information. Our failure to submit monthly/quarterly average manufacturer price and best price data on a timely basis could result in a civil monetary penalty of \$10,000 per day for each day the submission is late beyond the due date. In the event that CMS terminates our rebate agreement, no Federal payments would be available under Medicaid or Medicare Part B for our covered outpatient drugs.

In September 2010, the CMS and the Office of the Inspector General indicated that they intend more aggressively to pursue companies who fail to report this data to the government in a timely manner. Governmental agencies may also make changes in program interpretations, requirements or conditions of participation, some of which may have implications for amounts previously estimated or paid. The CMS recently published information stating that many companies monthly and quarterly submissions are incomplete or incorrect. We cannot assure you that our submissions will not be found by the CMS to be incomplete or incorrect.

The PPACA also obligates the Secretary of the Department of Health and Human Services to create regulations and processes to improve the integrity of the program and to update the agreement that manufacturers must sign to participate in the program to obligate manufacturers to sell to covered entities if they sell to any other purchaser and to report to the government the ceiling prices for its drugs. In addition, Congress is currently considering legislation that, if passed, would further expand the 340B program to require participating manufacturers to agree to provide 340B discounted pricing on drugs used in the inpatient setting by certain covered entity hospitals, where those drugs are used for the covered entity s uninsured inpatients.

Reimbursement may not be available for our products, which could diminish our sales or affect our ability to sell our products profitably.

In both U.S. and foreign markets, our ability to commercialize our products successfully and to attract strategic partners for our products depends in significant part on the availability of adequate financial coverage and reimbursement from third-party payors, including, in the United States, governmental payors such as the Medicare and Medicaid programs, managed care organizations and private health insurers. Third-party payors decide which drugs they will pay for and establish reimbursement and co-pay levels. Third-party payors are



increasingly challenging the prices charged for medical products and services and examining their cost effectiveness, in addition to their safety and efficacy. In some cases, for example, third-party payors try to encourage the use of less expensive generic products through their prescription benefits coverage and reimbursement and co-pay policies. We may need to conduct expensive pharmacoeconomic studies in order to demonstrate the cost-effectiveness of our products. Even with studies, our products may be considered less safe, less effective or less cost-effective than existing products, and third-party payors may not provide coverage and reimbursement for our products, in whole or in part. We cannot predict actions third-party payors may take, or whether they will limit the coverage and level of reimbursement for our products or refuse to provide any coverage at all. For example, because Luvox CR, FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD each compete in a market with both branded and generic products, reimbursement by government and private payors may be more challenging than for new chemical entities. We cannot be sure that reimbursement amounts, or the lack of reimbursement, will not reduce the demand for, or the price of, our products. If reimbursement is not available or is available only to limited levels, we may not be able to effectively commercialize our products.

In recent years, there have been a number of legislative and regulatory changes in and proposals to change the healthcare system in ways that could impact our ability to sell our products profitably. These changes and proposals include measures that would limit or prohibit payments for some medical treatments or subject the pricing of drugs to government control and regulations changing the rebates we are required to provide. For example, a final rule published by the U.S. Department of Defense in March 2009 (and reissued in October 2010), implementing the terms of Section 703 of the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2008, established a program under which the Department of Defense expects rebates from pharmaceutical manufacturers on all prescriptions of covered drugs (including innovator drugs and biologics) filled under the TRICARE retail pharmacy program from January 28, 2008 forward, unless the Department of Defense uniform Formulary, a pharmaceutical manufacturer must enter into a pricing agreement under which it agrees to pay rebates to the Department of Defense on TRICARE retail pharmacy utilization on a prospective basis. These rebates are meant to enable the Department of Defense to access pricing that is either close to or equal to Federal Ceiling Prices, as defined under the Veterans Health Care Act of 1992. Pursuant to the final rule, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma entered into separate pricing agreements with the Department of Defense in July 2009 and June 2009, respectively. These legislative and regulatory changes, including our execution of a Department of Defense pricing agreement, could impact our ability to maximize revenues in the Federal marketplace. As discussed above, recent legislative changes to the 340B drug pricing program, the Medicaid rebate program, and the Medicare Part D prescription drug benefit also could impact our revenues.

We expect to experience pricing pressures in connection with the sale of our products due to the trend toward managed healthcare, the increasing influence of health maintenance organizations and additional legislative proposals. If we fail to successfully secure and maintain reimbursement coverage for our products or are significantly delayed in doing so, we will have difficulty achieving market acceptance of our products and our business will be harmed.

Product liability and product recalls could harm our business.

The development, manufacture, testing, marketing and sale of pharmaceutical products entail significant risk of product liability claims or recalls. Side effects of, or manufacturing defects in, the products sold by us could result in exacerbation of a patient s condition, serious injury or impairments or even death. This could result in product liability claims and/or recalls of one or more of our products. Xyrem, Luvox CR, Prialt, Elestrin[®] and FazaClo all have boxed warnings in their labels.

Product liability claims may be brought by individuals seeking relief for themselves, or by groups seeking to represent a class. While Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have not had to defend against any product liability claims to date, as sales of our products increase, we believe it is likely product liability claims will be

made against us. The risk of product liability claims may also increase when a company receives a warning letter. We cannot predict the frequency, outcome or cost to defend any such claims.

Product liability insurance coverage is expensive, can be difficult to obtain and may not be available in the future on acceptable terms, if at all. Partly as a result of product liability lawsuits related to pharmaceutical products, product liability and other types of insurance have become more difficult and costly for pharmaceutical companies to obtain. Our product liability insurance may not cover all of the future liabilities we might incur in connection with the development, manufacture or sale of our products. In addition, we may not continue to be able to obtain insurance on satisfactory terms or in adequate amounts.

A successful claim or claims brought against us in excess of available insurance coverage could subject us to significant liabilities and could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects. Such claims could also harm our reputation and the reputation of our products, adversely affecting our ability to market our products successfully. In addition, defending a product liability lawsuit is expensive and can divert the attention of key employees from operating our business.

Product recalls may be issued at our discretion or at the discretion of our suppliers, government agencies and other entities that have regulatory authority for pharmaceutical sales. Any recall of our products could materially adversely affect our business by rendering us unable to sell that product for some time and by adversely affecting our reputation. A recall could also result in product liability claims.

Risks Related to the Financial Condition of New Jazz

Growing the business of New Jazz will require the commitment of substantial resources, which could result in future losses or otherwise limit the opportunities of New Jazz.

Growing the New Jazz business over the longer-term will require us to commit substantial resources towards in-licensing and/or acquiring new products and product candidates, or to costly and time-consuming product development and clinical trials of New Jazz product candidates. It will also require continued investment in the commercial operations of New Jazz. New Jazz s future capital requirements will depend on many factors, including many of those discussed above, such as:

the revenues from New Jazz commercial products and the costs of New Jazz s commercial operations;

the extent of generic competition for New Jazz products;

the cost of acquiring and/or licensing new products and product candidates;

the scope, rate of progress, results and costs of New Jazz s development and clinical activities;

the cost and timing of obtaining regulatory approvals and of compliance with laws and regulations;

the cost of preparing, filing, prosecuting, defending and enforcing patent claims and other intellectual property rights;

the cost of investigations, litigation and/or settlements related to regulatory activities and third-party claims; and

changes in laws and regulations, including, for example, healthcare reform legislation.

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

One of New Jazz s goals will be to expand the business through the licensing, acquisition and/or development of additional products and product candidates. There can be no assurance that New Jazz s funds will be sufficient to fund these activities if opportunities arise, and New Jazz may be unable to expand the business if it does not have sufficient capital or cannot borrow or raise additional capital on attractive terms.

New Jazz may not be able to successfully maintain its low tax rates, which could adversely affect its business and financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects.

New Jazz will be incorporated in Ireland and will maintain subsidiaries in the United States and Bermuda. Azur Pharma was able to achieve a low blended tax rate through the performance of certain functions and ownership of certain assets in tax-efficient jurisdictions, including Ireland and Bermuda, together with intra-group service and transfer pricing agreements, each on an arm s length basis. New Jazz intends to continue a substantially similar structure and arrangements following the completion of the transaction. Taxing authorities, such as the U.S. Internal Revenue Service, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the IRS, actively audit and otherwise challenge these types of arrangements, and have done so in the pharmaceutical industry. The IRS may challenge the New Jazz structure and transfer pricing arrangements through an audit or lawsuit. Responding to or defending such a challenge could be expensive and consume time and other resources, and divert management s time and focus from operating the New Jazz business. New Jazz cannot predict whether taxing authorities will conduct an audit or file a lawsuit challenging this structure, the cost involved in responding to any such audit or lawsuit, or the outcome. If New Jazz is unsuccessful, it may be required to pay taxes for prior periods, interest, fines or penalties, and may be obligated to pay increased taxes in the future, any of which could require New Jazz to reduce its operating expenses, decrease efforts in support of its products or seek to raise additional funds, all of which could have a material adverse effect on the New Jazz business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects.

New Jazz s actual financial position and results of operations may differ materially from the unaudited pro forma combined financial data included in this proxy statement/prospectus.

The pro forma financial data contained in this proxy statement/prospectus are presented for illustrative purposes only and may not be an indication of what New Jazz s financial condition or results of operations would have been had the merger been completed on the dates indicated. The pro forma financial data have been derived from the audited historical financial statements of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma, and certain adjustments and assumptions have been made regarding the combined company after giving effect to the merger. Azur Pharma prepared historical financial statements in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards promulgated by the International Accounting Standards Board, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as IFRS, and the pro forma financial data include adjustments required to restate the historical financial information of Azur Pharma to U.S. GAAP. The information upon which these adjustments and assumptions have been made is preliminary, and these kinds of adjustments and assumptions are difficult to make with complete accuracy. Furthermore, the parties expect to have additional, currently unforseen expenses relating to effecting the merger and combining the companies operations. The pro forma financial data do not reflect these potential expenses and efficiencies. Accordingly, the actual financial condition and results of operations of the combined company following the merger may not be consistent with, or evident from, the pro forma financial data.

In addition, the assumptions used in preparing the pro forma financial information may not prove to be accurate, and other factors may affect New Jazz s financial condition or results of operations following the merger. Any potential decline in New Jazz s financial condition or results of operations may cause significant variations in the share price of New Jazz. See *Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Financial Data*.

Risks Related to the New Jazz Ordinary Shares

The market price of New Jazz ordinary shares may be volatile, and the value of your investment could decline significantly.

Investors who hold New Jazz ordinary shares may not be able to sell their shares at or above the price at which they purchased the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock has fluctuated significantly from time to time and has increased substantially in the past year, and New Jazz cannot predict the price of its ordinary shares. The risk factors described above relating to the New

Jazz business and products could cause the price of New Jazz ordinary shares to fluctuate significantly. In addition, the stock market in general, including the market for life sciences companies, has experienced extreme price and volume fluctuations that have often been unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of those companies. These broad market and industry factors may seriously harm the market price of New Jazz ordinary shares, regardless of New Jazz s operating performance. In addition, the New Jazz stock price may be dependent upon the valuations and recommendations of the analysts who cover the New Jazz business, and if its results do not meet the analysts forecasts and expectations, New Jazz s stock price could decline as a result of analysts lowering their valuations and recommendations or otherwise. In the past, following periods of volatility in the market, securities class-action litigation has often been instituted against companies. Such litigation, if instituted against New Jazz, could result in substantial costs and diversion of management s attention and resources, which could materially and adversely affect New Jazz s business, financial condition, results of operations and growth prospects.

Future sales of New Jazz ordinary shares in the public market could cause volatility in the price of New Jazz shares or cause the share price to fall.

Sales of a substantial number of New Jazz ordinary shares in the public market, or the perception that these sales might occur, could depress the market price of New Jazz ordinary shares, and could impair New Jazz sability to raise capital through the sale of additional equity securities.

As of October 17, 2011, the holders of up to 13,509,306 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, which include individuals expected to become New Jazz executive officers following the merger as well as stockholders with which individuals expected to become directors of New Jazz are affiliated or associated, were entitled to certain rights with respect to the registration of such shares under the Securities Act under an amended and restated investor rights agreement that Jazz Pharmaceuticals entered into with these holders in June 2007. In addition, upon exercise of outstanding options by Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers, such executive officers will be entitled to rights under the amended and restated investor rights agreement with respect to registration of the shares of common stock acquired on exercise. The merger agreement contemplates that New Jazz will assume the rights and obligations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals under the amended and restated investor rights agreement with respect to the New Jazz ordinary shares received by such holders in the merger. If such holders, by exercising their registration rights or otherwise, sell a large number of shares, the sale could adversely affect the market price for New Jazz ordinary shares. If in the future New Jazz files a registration statement and includes shares held by these holders pursuant to the exercise of their registration rights or otherwise, these sales may impair New Jazz s ability to raise capital. In addition, it is expected that New Jazz will file registration statements on Form S-8 to register the ordinary shares reserved for issuance under its equity incentive and employee stock purchase plans, and intends to file additional registration statements on Form S-8 to register the ordinary shares automatically added each year to the share reserves under the sequer blans.

Pursuant to the terms of an investor rights agreement, dated July 7, 2009, which Jazz Pharmaceuticals entered into in connection with a private placement completed on July 7, 2009, Jazz Pharmaceuticals filed a registration statement under the Securities Act registering the resale of the 1,895,734 shares of common stock issued to the investors pursuant to a securities purchase agreement that Jazz Pharmaceuticals entered into with the investors on July 6, 2009, as well as the 947,867 shares of common stock underlying the warrants that Jazz Pharmaceuticals issued to the investors pursuant to the securities purchase agreement. The merger agreement contemplates that New Jazz will assume the rights and obligations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals under this investor rights agreement with respect to the New Jazz ordinary shares received by such holders in the merger. In addition, if New Jazz proposes to register any of its securities under the Securities Act, either for its own account or for the account of others, the investors are entitled to notice of the registration and are entitled to include, at New Jazz s expense, their New Jazz ordinary shares in the registration and any related underwriting, provided, among other conditions, that the underwriters may limit the number of shares to be included in the registration.

The merger agreement contemplates that Azur Pharma and the holders of record of Azur Pharma ordinary shares as of the date of the merger agreement, which are collectively referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Azur Pharma rights parties, will enter into a registration rights agreement, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the registration rights agreement, providing for the registration for resale under the Securities Act of the New Jazz ordinary shares held by the Azur Pharma rights parties immediately following the closing, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the registration rights agreement, Azur Pharma agreed to file a registration statement with the SEC covering the resale of all of the registrable securities as soon as reasonably practicable following the date the registration statement of which this proxy statement/prospectus is a part is declared effective by the SEC, and to use its reasonable best efforts to cause such resale registration statement, which is referred to in this proxy statement, to become effective under the Securities Act by the closing date or as soon as reasonably practicable thereafter, which could increase the number of New Jazz ordinary shares being sold in the public market and the volatility of the price of New Jazz ordinary shares. See *Other Related Agreements Registration Rights Agreement*.

We expect that generally, U.S. stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals should be taxable on gain recognized, if any, on the receipt of New Jazz ordinary shares in exchange for Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock pursuant to the merger. Since the stockholders are not receiving cash in the merger, Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders may choose to sell New Jazz ordinary shares to generate cash to satisfy their tax obligations, which could increase the number of New Jazz ordinary shares being sold in the public market and the volatility of the price of New Jazz ordinary shares.

New Jazz s executive officers and directors, together with their respective affiliates, will own a significant percentage of the New Jazz ordinary shares and will be able to exercise significant influence over matters subject to stockholder approval.

The individuals expected to become New Jazz executive officers and directors following the merger, together with the shareholders with which such directors are affiliated or associated, will beneficially own approximately 48.1% of the New Jazz ordinary shares outstanding immediately following the merger, based on the assumptions described in and as calculated in the section entitled *Principal Shareholders Following the Merger*. Accordingly, such executive officers and directors, together with their respective affiliates or associates, will be able to exercise significant influence over matters subject to stockholder approval. This concentration of ownership could also have the effect of delaying or preventing a change in control or otherwise discouraging a potential acquirer from attempting to obtain control of New Jazz, which in turn could have a material adverse effect on the market value of New Jazz ordinary shares, and may prevent attempts by New Jazz shareholders to replace or remove the New Jazz board of directors or management.

The New Jazz ordinary shares to be received by Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders in connection with the merger will have different rights from the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock.

Upon consummation of the merger, Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders will become New Jazz shareholders and their rights as shareholders will be governed by New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association and Irish law. The rights associated with Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock are different from the rights associated with New Jazz ordinary shares. See *Comparison of the Rights of Holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Common Stock and New Jazz Ordinary Shares.*

New Jazz may not have sufficient distributable reserves to pay dividends or repurchase or redeem shares following the merger even if considered appropriate by the New Jazz board of directors. New Jazz can provide no assurance that Irish High Court approval of the creation of distributable reserves will be forthcoming.

If New Jazz proposes to pay dividends in the future, it may be unable to do so under Irish law. Under Irish law, dividends may only be paid, and share repurchases and redemptions must generally be funded only out of,

distributable reserves. New Jazz may not have distributable reserves immediately following the closing even if Proposal 5, to approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz, is approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders. The creation or increase of distributable reserves requires the approval of the Irish High Court. New Jazz is not aware of any reason why the Irish High Court would not approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves; however, the issuance of the required order is a matter for the discretion of the Irish High Court and there is no guarantee that such approval will be forthcoming. Even if the Irish High Court does approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves, it may take substantially longer than the parties anticipate.

New Jazz does not expect to pay dividends for the foreseeable future, and you must rely on increases in the trading prices of the New Jazz ordinary shares for returns on your investment.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals has never paid cash dividends on its common stock. New Jazz does not expect to pay dividends in the immediate future. New Jazz anticipates that it will retain all earnings, if any, to support its operations and its proprietary drug development programs. Any future determination as to the payment of dividends will, subject to Irish legal requirements, be at the sole discretion of the New Jazz board of directors and will depend on New Jazz s financial condition, results of operations, capital requirements and other factors the New Jazz board of directors deems relevant. Holders of New Jazz ordinary shares must rely on increases in the trading price of their shares for returns on their investment in the foreseeable future.

After the completion of the merger, attempted takeovers of New Jazz will be subject to Irish Takeover Rules and subject to review by the Irish Takeover Panel.

Delaware s anti-takeover statutes and laws regarding directors fiduciary duties give the boards of directors broad latitude to defend against unwanted takeover proposals. Following the closing, New Jazz will become subject to Irish Takeover Rules, as discussed in greater detail under *Description of New Jazz Ordinary Shares Antitakeover Provisions*, under which the New Jazz board of directors will not be permitted to take any action which might frustrate an offer for New Jazz ordinary shares once it has received an approach which may lead to an offer or has reason to

action which might frustrate an offer for New Jazz ordinary shares once it has received an approach which may lead to an offer or has reason to believe an offer is imminent. Further, it could be more difficult for New Jazz to obtain shareholder approval for a merger or negotiated transaction after the closing of the business combination because the shareholder approval requirements for certain types of transactions differ, and in some cases are greater, under Irish law than under Delaware law. Please see *Description of New Jazz Ordinary Shares*.

Following the completion of the merger, a future transfer of New Jazz ordinary shares may be subject to Irish stamp duty.

In certain circumstances, the transfer of shares in an Irish incorporated company will be subject to Irish stamp duty, which is a legal obligation of the buyer. This duty is currently charged at the rate of 1.0% of the price paid or the market value of the shares acquired, if higher. However, transfers of book-entry interests in the Depositary Trust Company, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as DTC, representing New Jazz ordinary shares should not be subject to Irish stamp duty. Accordingly, transfers by shareholders who hold their New Jazz ordinary shares beneficially through brokers which in turn hold those shares through DTC, should not be subject to Irish stamp duty on transfers to holders who also hold through DTC. This exemption is available because New Jazz ordinary shares will be traded on a recognized stock exchange in the United States.

New Jazz, in its absolute discretion and insofar as the Companies Acts or any other applicable law permit, may, or may provide that a subsidiary of New Jazz will, pay Irish stamp duty arising on a transfer of New Jazz ordinary shares on behalf of the transferee of such New Jazz ordinary shares. If stamp duty resulting from the transfer of New Jazz ordinary shares which would otherwise be payable by the transferee is paid by New Jazz or any subsidiary of New Jazz on behalf of the transferee, then in those circumstances, New Jazz will, on its behalf or on behalf of its subsidiary (as the case may be), be entitled to (i) seek reimbursement of the stamp duty from the transferee, (ii) set-off the stamp duty against any dividends payable to the transferee of those New Jazz

ordinary shares and (iii) claim a first and permanent lien on the New Jazz ordinary shares on which stamp duty has been paid by New Jazz or its subsidiary for the amount of stamp duty paid. New Jazz s lien shall extend to all dividends paid on those New Jazz ordinary shares.

Dividends paid by New Jazz may be subject to Irish dividend withholding tax.

In certain circumstances, as an Irish tax resident company, New Jazz will be required to deduct Irish dividend withholding tax (currently at the rate of 20%) from dividends paid to its shareholders. Shareholders that are resident in the United States, European Union member states (other than Ireland) or other countries with which Ireland has signed a tax treaty (whether the treaty has been ratified or not) generally should not be subject to Irish withholding tax so long as the shareholder has provided its broker, for onward transmission to New Jazz s qualifying intermediary or other designated agent (in the case of shares held beneficially), or New Jazz or its transfer agent (in the case of shares held directly), with all the necessary documentation by the appropriate due date prior to payment of the dividend. However, some shareholders may be subject to withholding tax, which could adversely affect the price of New Jazz ordinary shares. See *Certain Tax Consequences of the Merger Irish Tax Considerations*.

Risks Related to the Tax Consequences of the Merger

The IRS may not agree with the conclusion that New Jazz should be treated as a foreign corporation for U.S. federal tax purposes following the merger.

Although New Jazz will be incorporated in Ireland, the IRS may assert that it should be treated as a U.S. corporation (and, therefore, a U.S. tax resident) for U.S. federal tax purposes pursuant to section 7874 of the code. For U.S. federal tax purposes, a corporation generally is considered a tax resident in the jurisdiction of its organization or incorporation. Because Azur Pharma is, and New Jazz will continue to be after the merger, an Irish incorporated entity, it would be classified as a foreign corporation (and, therefore, a non-U.S. tax resident) under these rules. Section 7874 of the code provides an exception under which a foreign incorporated entity may, in certain circumstances, be treated as a U.S. corporation for U.S. federal tax purposes.

For New Jazz to be treated as a foreign corporation for U.S. federal tax purposes under section 7874 of the code, either (1) the former stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals must own (within the meaning of section 7874 of the code) less than 80% (by both vote and value) of New Jazz ordinary shares by reason of holding shares in Jazz Pharmaceuticals, or (2) New Jazz must have substantial business activities in Ireland after the merger (taking into account the activities of New Jazz s expanded affiliated group). The Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders are expected to own less than 80% of the New Jazz share capital after the merger by reason of their ownership of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock. As a result, New Jazz should be treated as a foreign corporation for U.S. federal tax purposes.

It is possible that the IRS could disagree with the position that the ownership test is satisfied and assert that section 7874 of the code applies to treat New Jazz as a U.S. corporation following the merger. There is limited guidance regarding the code section 7874 provisions, including the application of the ownership test described above. Moreover, new statutory and/or regulatory provisions under section 7874 of the code or otherwise could be enacted that adversely affect New Jazz s status as a foreign corporation for U.S. federal tax purposes, and any such provisions could have retroactive application to New Jazz, Jazz Pharmaceuticals, their respective shareholders, and/or the merger.

Please see Certain Tax Consequences of the Merger U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations U.S. Federal Tax Classification of New Jazz as a Result of the Merger for a full discussion of the application of section 7874 of the code to the merger.

Section 7874 of the code likely will limit Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its U.S. affiliates ability to utilize their U.S. tax attributes to offset certain U.S. taxable income, if any, generated by the merger and ancillary transactions for a period of time following the merger.

Following certain acquisitions of a U.S. corporation by a foreign corporation, section 7874 of the code limits the ability of the acquired U.S. corporation and its U.S. affiliates to utilize U.S. tax attributes such as net operating losses to offset U.S. taxable income resulting from certain transactions as more fully described in *Certain Tax Consequences of the Merger U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations Potential Limitation on the Utilization of Jazz Pharmaceuticals (and Its U.S. Affiliates) Tax Attributes.* Based on the limited guidance available, it is currently expected that this limitation should apply following the merger. As a result, it is not currently expected that Jazz Pharmaceuticals or its U.S. affiliates will be able to utilize their U.S. tax attributes to offset their U.S. taxable income *Tax Considerations Potential Limitation on the Utilization of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. s (and Its U.S. Affiliates) Tax Attributes.* Notwithstanding this limitation, it is expected that Jazz Pharmaceuticals longer to use its net operating losses prior to their expiration. As a result of this limitation, however, it may take Jazz Pharmaceuticals longer to use its net operating losses. Moreover, contrary to these expectations, it is possible that the limitation under section 7874 of the code on the utilization of U.S. tax attributes could prevent Jazz Pharmaceuticals from fully utilizing its U.S. tax attributes could prevent Jazz Pharmaceuticals from fully utilizing its U.S. tax attributes could prevent Jazz Pharmaceuticals from fully utilizing its U.S. tax attributes could prevent Jazz Pharmaceuticals from fully utilizing its U.S. tax attributes prior to their expiration if Jazz Pharmaceuticals does not generate taxable income consistent with its expectations.

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This proxy statement/prospectus and the documents that Jazz Pharmaceuticals has filed with the SEC that are incorporated in this proxy statement/prospectus by reference contain certain forward-looking statements within the meaning of the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 with respect to the respective financial conditions, results of operations, financial projections and businesses of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma and New Jazz, and the expected impact of the proposed merger on New Jazz and its business. Words such as anticipates, expects, intends, plans, predicts, believes, seeks, estimates, could, would, will, may, and the negative of these terms or other comparable terminology often identify forward-looking statements. Statements included or incorporated in this proxy statement/prospectus that are not historical facts are hereby identified as forward-looking statements for the purpose of the safe harbor provided by section 27A of the Securities Act and section 21E of the Exchange Act. These forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and are subject to risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from the results contemplated by the forward-looking statements. Many of these risks, uncertainties and other factors are discussed under the sections captioned Risk Factors contained in this proxy statement/prospectus and in Jazz Pharmaceuticals Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended September 30, 2011, as updated or superseded by the risks and uncertainties described under similar headings in the other documents that are filed by Jazz Pharmaceuticals after the date hereof and incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus. These forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements about:

the completion of the proposed merger and the timing thereof;

the expected synergies and other benefits, including tax, financial and strategic benefits, to New Jazz and the respective stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma of the proposed merger;

the expected tax consequences to holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and New Jazz ordinary shares;

the expected accounting treatment for the proposed merger;

future sales of Xyrem and the other products of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma and New Jazz;

the expected financial performance and results of New Jazz following completion of the proposed merger;

the ability to obtain adequate clinical and commercial supplies of product candidates and products of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma and New Jazz from current and new single source suppliers and manufacturers;

the ability of each of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma and New Jazz to protect its intellectual property and defend its patents;

the sufficiency of each of Jazz Pharmaceuticals , Azur Pharma s and New Jazz s cash resources, and expectations regarding their respective future cash flow, expenses, revenues, financial results and capital requirements; and

financial projections of New Jazz, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma and assumptions related thereto. Many of the important factors that will determine these results are beyond the ability of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma to control or predict. You are cautioned not to put undue reliance on any forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date of this proxy statement/prospectus or the date of any document incorporated by reference. You should carefully read this proxy statement/prospectus together with the information incorporated herein by reference as described under the heading *Where You Can Find More Information*, completely and can.

with the understanding that actual future results may be materially different from those that are expected by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma. Except as otherwise required by law, none of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma or New Jazz undertakes any obligation to update publicly or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS AND VOTING

How do I attend the Jazz Pharmaceuticals special meeting?

You are invited to attend the special meeting to vote on the proposals described in this proxy statement/prospectus. The special meeting will be held on Monday, December 12, 2011, at 10:00 a.m. local time at the offices of Jazz Pharmaceuticals located at 3180 Porter Drive, Palo Alto, California 94304. Directions to the special meeting may be found on Jazz Pharmaceuticals website, www.jazzpharmaceuticals.com, in the section titled Company under the subsection titled Driving Directions. Information on how to vote in person at the special meeting is discussed below. However, you do not need to attend the special meeting to vote your shares.

Who can vote at the Jazz Pharmaceuticals special meeting?

Only Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders of record at the close of business on November 4, 2011 will be entitled to vote at the special meeting. On this record date, there were 42,157,349 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding and entitled to vote.

Stockholders of Record: Shares Registered in Your Name

If on November 4, 2011 your shares were registered directly in your name with the Jazz Pharmaceuticals transfer agent, Computershare Trust Company, then you are a stockholder of record. As a stockholder of record, you may vote in person at the special meeting or vote by proxy. Whether or not you plan to attend the special meeting, Jazz Pharmaceuticals urges you to vote by proxy over the telephone or on the internet as instructed below, or fill out and return a proxy card.

Beneficial Owner: Shares Registered in the Name of a Broker or Bank

If on November 4, 2011 your shares were held not in your name, but rather in an account at a brokerage firm, bank, dealer, or other similar organization, then you are the beneficial owner of shares held in street name and this proxy statement/prospectus is being sent to you by that organization. The organization holding your account is considered to be the stockholder of record for purposes of voting at the special meeting. As a beneficial owner, you have the right to direct your broker or other agent regarding how to vote the shares in your account by following the instructions that the broker, bank or other nominee provides you along with this proxy statement/prospectus. You are also invited to attend the special meeting. However, since you are not the stockholder of record, you may not vote your shares in person at the special meeting unless you request and obtain a valid proxy from your broker or other agent.

What am I voting on?

There are six matters scheduled for a vote at the special meeting:

Proposal to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger (Proposal 1);

Proposal to approve, on an advisory basis, certain compensatory arrangements between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its named executive officers relating to the merger contemplated by the merger agreement (Proposal 2);

Proposal to approve the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (Proposal 3);

Proposal to approve the amendment and restatement of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (Proposal 4);

Proposal to approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz (Proposal 5); and

Proposal to approve the adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes at the time of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals special meeting to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger (Proposal 6).

What are the voting recommendations of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors?

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors recommends that you vote your shares:

For the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger (Proposal 1);

For approval, on an advisory basis, of certain compensatory arrangements between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its named executive officers relating to the merger contemplated by the merger agreement (Proposal 2);

For approval of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (Proposal 3);

For approval of the amendment and restatement of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (Proposal 4);

For approval of the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz (Proposal 5); and

For adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger (Proposal 6). What if another matter is properly brought before the special meeting?

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors knows of no other matters that will be presented for consideration at the special meeting. If any other matters are properly brought before the special meeting, it is the intention of the persons named in the accompanying proxy to vote on those matters in accordance with their best judgment.

How do I vote?

For each of the proposals, you may vote For or Against , or you may abstain from voting.

Stockholders of Record: Shares Registered in Your Name

If you are a stockholder of record, you may vote in person at the special meeting, you may vote by proxy using the enclosed proxy card, or you may vote by proxy over the telephone or on the internet as instructed below. Whether or not you plan to attend the special meeting, Jazz Pharmaceuticals urges you to vote by proxy to ensure your vote is counted. You may still attend the special meeting and vote in person even if you have already voted by proxy.

To vote in person, come to the special meeting and we will give you a ballot when you arrive.

To vote using a proxy card, simply complete, sign and date the enclosed proxy card and return it promptly in the envelope provided. If you return your signed proxy card to Jazz Pharmaceuticals before the special meeting, the proxy holders will vote your shares as you direct.

To vote by telephone, dial toll-free 1-800-652-VOTE (8683) within the U.S., U.S. territories and Canada using a touch-tone phone and follow the recorded instructions. You will be asked to provide the company number and control number from the enclosed proxy

card. Your vote must be received by 1:00 a.m., Central Time, on December 12, 2011 to be counted.

To vote through the internet, go to www.investorvote.com/JAZZ to complete an electronic proxy card. You will be asked to provide the company number and control number from the enclosed proxy card. Your vote must be received by 1:00 a.m., Central Time, on December 12, 2011 to be counted.

Beneficial Owner: Shares Registered in the Name of Broker or Bank

If you are a beneficial owner of shares registered in the name of your broker, bank, or other agent, you should have received a proxy statement/prospectus along with voting instructions from that organization rather than from Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Simply follow the voting instructions provided by your broker, bank, or other

agent to ensure that your vote is counted. Alternatively, you may vote by telephone or over the internet as instructed by your broker or bank. To vote in person at the special meeting, you must obtain a valid proxy from your broker, bank, or other agent. Follow the voting instructions provided by your broker, bank, or other agent and included with this proxy statement/prospectus, or contact your broker or bank to request a proxy form.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals provides internet proxy voting to allow you to vote your shares online, with procedures designed to ensure the authenticity and correctness of your proxy vote instructions. However, please be aware that you must bear any costs associated with your internet access, such as usage charges from internet access providers and telephone companies.

How many votes do I have?

On each matter to be voted upon, you have one vote for each share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock you own as of November 4, 2011.

What if I return a proxy card or otherwise vote but do not make specific choices?

Stockholder of Record: Shares Registered in Your Name

If you are a stockholder of record and you indicate when voting on the internet or by telephone that you wish to vote as recommended by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors, which recommendations are summarized under *What are the voting recommendations of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors?* above, or if you sign and return a proxy card without giving specific voting instructions, then the proxy holders will vote your shares in the manner recommended by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors and as the proxy holders may determine in their discretion with respect to any other matters properly presented for a vote at the special meeting.

Beneficial Owner: Shares Registered in the Name of a Broker or Bank

If you are a beneficial owner of shares held in street name and you do not provide the organization that holds your shares with specific instructions, under the rules of various national and regional securities exchanges, the organization that holds your shares may generally vote on routine matters but cannot vote on non-routine matters. If the organization that holds your shares does not receive instructions from you on how to vote your shares on a non-routine matter, the organization that holds your shares will inform the inspector of elections for the special meeting that it does not have the authority to vote on this matter with respect to your shares. This is generally referred to as a broker non-vote. When Jazz Pharmaceuticals inspector of elections tabulates the votes for any particular matter, broker non-votes will be counted for purposes of determining whether a quorum is present, but will not be counted toward the vote total for any proposal. Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects that each of the proposals presented at the special meeting will be considered non-routine matters, so Jazz Pharmaceuticals encourages you to provide voting instructions to the organization that holds your shares to ensure that your vote is counted on all six proposals.

Who is paying for this proxy solicitation?

Jazz Pharmaceuticals will pay for the entire cost of soliciting proxies. In addition to this proxy statement/prospectus, Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors and employees may also solicit proxies in person, by telephone, or by other means of communication. Directors and employees will not be paid any additional compensation for soliciting proxies. Jazz Pharmaceuticals may also reimburse brokerage firms, banks and other agents for the cost of forwarding proxy materials to beneficial owners.

What does it mean if I receive more than one proxy statement/prospectus?

If you receive more than one proxy statement/prospectus, your shares may be registered in more than one name or are registered in different accounts. Please follow the voting instructions included with each proxy statement/prospectus to ensure that all of your shares are voted.

Can I change my vote after submitting my proxy?

Yes. You can revoke your proxy at any time before the final vote at the special meeting. If you are the record holder of your shares, you may revoke your proxy in any one of the following ways:

You may submit another properly completed proxy card with a later date.

You may grant a subsequent proxy by telephone or through the internet.

You may send a timely written notice that you are revoking your proxy to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Secretary at 3180 Porter Drive, Palo Alto, California 94304.

You may attend the special meeting and vote in person. Simply attending the special meeting will not, by itself, revoke your proxy. Your most recent proxy card or telephone or internet proxy is the one that is counted.

If your shares are held by your broker or bank as a nominee or agent, you should follow the instructions provided by your broker or bank.

How are votes counted?

Votes will be counted by the inspector of election appointed for the special meeting, who will separately count For , Against, Abstain and broker non-votes. Abstentions and broker non-votes will be treated as shares present for the purpose of determining the presence of a quorum for the transaction of business at the special meeting. Abstentions will be counted towards the tabulation of shares present in person or represented by proxy and will have the same effect as votes Against each of the proposals. Although broker non-votes will be treated as shares present for the purpose of determining the presence of a quorum, broker non-votes will not be counted for purposes of determining the number of shares present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote with respect to a particular proposal. Thus, a broker non-vote will not affect the outcome of the vote on Proposals 2 through 6. A broker non-vote will, however, have the same effect as an Against vote on Proposal 1.

How many votes are needed to approve each proposal?

Proposal 1: The proposal to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger must receive a For vote from the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding on the record date for the special meeting.

Proposal 2: The proposal to approve, on an advisory basis, certain compensatory arrangements between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its named executive officers relating to the merger contemplated by the merger agreement must receive a For vote from at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote, although such vote will not be binding on Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

Proposal 3: The proposal to approve the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan must receive a For vote from at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote.

Proposal 4: The proposal to approve the amendment and restatement of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan must receive a For vote from at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented

either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote.

Proposal 5: The proposal to approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz must receive a For vote from at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote.

Proposal 6: The proposal to approve the adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger must receive a For vote from at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote.

How many shares will Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers and directors be entitled to vote at the special meeting? Do you expect them to vote in favor of the proposals?

As of the record date, Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers and directors, together with the stockholders with which certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors are affiliated or associated, had the right to vote approximately 18,559,865 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, representing approximately 44% of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock then outstanding and entitled to vote at the special meeting. Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects that its executive officers and directors, and the stockholders with which certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors are affiliated or associated, will vote For each of the proposals described above.

In addition, certain of the stockholders with which certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors are affiliated or associated entered into voting agreements with Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma pursuant to which these stockholders agreed, among other things, to vote their shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger, and in favor of any proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting to a later date if there are not sufficient votes in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement. These stockholders also granted Azur Pharma irrevocable proxies to vote their shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in favor of, among other things, the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger, and any proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting to a later date if there are not sufficient votes in favor of among other things, the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger. Approximately 18,181,395 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, which represent approximately 43% of the outstanding shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock as of the record date, are subject to these voting agreements and irrevocable proxies. For more information regarding the voting agreements, see the section entitled *Other Related Agreements The Voting Agreements* on page 136 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

What is the quorum requirement?

A quorum of stockholders is necessary to hold a valid meeting. A quorum will be present if stockholders holding at least a majority of the outstanding shares entitled to vote are present at the special meeting in person or represented by proxy. On the record date, there were 42,157,349 shares outstanding and entitled to vote.

Your shares will be counted towards the quorum only if you submit a valid proxy (or one is submitted on your behalf by your broker, bank or other nominee) or if you vote in person at the special meeting. Abstentions and broker non-votes will be treated as shares present for the purpose of determining the presence of a quorum. If there is no quorum, the chairperson of the special meeting or a majority of shares present at the special meeting in person or represented by proxy may adjourn the special meeting to another date.

Should I send in my stock certificate with my proxy card?

No. As described on page 120 of this proxy statement/prospectus, Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders will be sent materials for exchanging shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock shortly after the completion of the merger. Because of the potential Irish stamp duty on transfer of New Jazz ordinary shares, Jazz Pharmaceuticals strongly recommends that all directly registered Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders open broker accounts so they can transfer their shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock into DTC prior to their exchange for New Jazz ordinary shares.

How can I find out the results of the voting at the special meeting?

Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects to make a public announcement of the preliminary voting results as soon as practicable following the special meeting. Final voting results are expected to be published in a current report on

Form 8-K filed by Jazz Pharmaceuticals with the SEC on or before the fourth business day following the special meeting. If final voting results are not available to Jazz Pharmaceuticals in time to file a Form 8-K within four business days following the special meeting, Jazz Pharmaceuticals intends to file a Form 8-K to publish preliminary results and, within four business days after the final results are known to Jazz Pharmaceuticals, file an additional Form 8-K to publish the final results.

Will Jazz Pharmaceuticals hold an annual meeting in 2012? If so, when are stockholder proposals due for that meeting?

If the merger is completed, Jazz Pharmaceuticals will become a wholly-owned subsidiary of New Jazz and will not have any public stockholders. As a result, there will be no public participation in any future meeting of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders. However, if the merger is not completed or if Jazz Pharmaceuticals is otherwise required to do so under applicable law, Jazz Pharmaceuticals will hold an annual meeting of stockholders in 2012. In addition, if the merger is completed in a timely manner, it is expected that New Jazz will hold an annual general meeting of shareholders in 2012. For more information regarding New Jazz annual general meetings of shareholders, please see *Description of New Jazz Ordinary Shares Annual Meetings of Shareholders*.

In the event that Jazz Pharmaceuticals holds an annual meeting of stockholders in 2012, stockholders may submit proposals on matters appropriate for stockholder action at meetings of its stockholders in accordance with Rule 14a-8 promulgated under the Exchange Act. For such proposals to be included in Jazz Pharmaceuticals proxy materials relating to its 2012 annual meeting of stockholders, if held, all applicable requirements of Rule 14a-8 must be satisfied and, pursuant to Rule 14a-8, such proposals must be received by Jazz Pharmaceuticals no later than December 13, 2011. However, if the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2012 annual meeting of stockholders is not held between April 24, 2012 and June 23, 2012, then the deadline will be a reasonable time prior to the time Jazz Pharmaceuticals begins to print and mail its proxy materials. Such proposals should be delivered to Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Attn: Secretary, 3180 Porter Drive, Palo Alto, California 94304.

Pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws, if you wish to bring a proposal before the stockholders or nominate a director at the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2012 annual meeting of stockholders, if held, but you are not requesting that your proposal or nomination be included in the proxy materials for the meeting, you must notify Jazz Pharmaceuticals Secretary, in writing, not later than the close of business on February 24, 2012 nor earlier than the close of business on January 25, 2012. However, if the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2012 annual meeting of stockholders is not held between April 24, 2012 and June 23, 2012, to be timely, notice by the stockholder must be so received not earlier than the close of business on the later of the 90th day prior to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2012 annual meeting of stockholders or the tenth day following the day on which public announcement of the date of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2012 annual meeting of stockholders is first made.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals also advises you to review its bylaws, which contain additional requirements about advance notice of stockholder proposals and director nominations. Among other things, a stockholder s notice to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Secretary must set forth the information required by Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws with respect to each matter the stockholder proposes to bring before the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2012 annual meeting of stockholders, if held. The chairperson of the 2012 annual meeting of stockholders may determine, if the facts warrant, that a matter has not been properly brought before the meeting and, therefore, may not be considered at the meeting. In addition, the proxy solicited by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors for the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2012 annual meeting of stockholders, if held, will confer discretionary voting authority with respect to (i) any proposal presented by a stockholder at that meeting for which Jazz Pharmaceuticals has not been provided with timely notice and (ii) any proposal made in accordance with Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws, if the 2012 proxy statement briefly describes the matter and how management s proxy holders intend to vote on it, if the stockholder does not comply with the requirements of Rule 14a-4(c)(2) promulgated under the Exchange Act.

THE REORGANIZATION AND THE MERGER

The Reorganization of Azur Pharma

Prior to the effective time, and in accordance with schedule 1 to the merger agreement, Azur Pharma will carry out a reorganization of its capital structure. The reorganization consists of a series of corporate actions as a result of which: (i) Azur Pharma has become a public limited company, and will be renamed Jazz Pharmaceuticals plc, with an authorized share capital denominated in dollars (in addition to Euro-denominated share capital required for the re-registration of Azur Pharma as a public limited company under the Companies Acts, which are held by a nominee and which have no voting or dividend rights and a limited right to a return of capital on a winding-up of Azur Pharma); and (ii) the number of Azur Pharma ordinary shares held by the Azur Pharma shareholders will be reduced such that, after giving effect to the issuance of the merger consideration to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, Azur Pharma s shareholders would own slightly over 20% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement.

The Merger

Following the completion of the reorganization, merger sub, which is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma, will merge with and into Jazz Pharmaceuticals, with Jazz Pharmaceuticals as the surviving corporation becoming a wholly-owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma. At the effective time, (i) each share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock then issued and outstanding will be canceled and automatically converted into and become the right to receive one ordinary share of New Jazz; (ii) each outstanding option under Jazz Pharmaceuticals equity incentive plans will be converted into an option to acquire, on substantially the same terms and conditions as were applicable under such option before the effective time, the number of New Jazz ordinary shares equal to the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock subject to such option immediately prior to the effective time, at an exercise price per New Jazz ordinary share equal to the exercise price per share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock otherwise purchasable pursuant to such option; (iii) each other equity award that is then outstanding under Jazz Pharmaceuticals equity incentive plans will be converted into a right to receive, on substantially the same terms and conditions as were applicable under such equity award before the effective time, the number of New Jazz ordinary shares equal to the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock subject to such equity award immediately prior to the effective time; and (iv) each outstanding warrant to acquire Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock will be converted into a warrant to acquire, on substantially the same terms and conditions as were applicable under such warrant before the effective time, the number of New Jazz ordinary shares equal to the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock subject to such warrant immediately prior to the effective time, at an exercise price per New Jazz ordinary share equal to the exercise price per share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock otherwise purchasable pursuant to such warrant. Upon consummation of the merger, the securityholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals immediately prior to the effective time would own slightly under 80% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement.

Since the number of New Jazz ordinary shares to be outstanding immediately following the merger depends in part on the outstanding equity capitalization of Azur Pharma and Jazz Pharmaceuticals immediately prior to the reorganization and the merger, as adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement, the number of New Jazz ordinary shares to be outstanding immediately following the merger cannot be determined prior to the completion of the merger. However, based on the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding on October 17, 2011, as converted on a one-for-one basis into New Jazz ordinary shares pursuant to the merger agreement, and assuming that the ordinary shares of Azur Pharma held by the Azur Pharma shareholders on that date will be reduced in the reorganization based on an assumed ratio of approximately 0.2866 of a New Jazz ordinary share for each whole ordinary share of Azur Pharma outstanding immediately prior to the reorganization, then a total of 54,425,183 New Jazz ordinary shares would be outstanding immediately following the merger, and the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders on October 17, 2011 would hold approximately 77.46% of the outstanding New Jazz ordinary shares immediately after the merger.

The assumed ratio referred to in the previous sentence is calculated pursuant to schedule 1 of the merger agreement and is based on the closing price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on October 17, 2011 and the respective outstanding equity capitalization of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma on October 17, 2011, as adjusted pursuant to schedule 1 of the merger agreement.

Background of the Transaction

In March 2011, the board of directors of Azur Pharma considered the company s need for additional capital in order to continue Azur Pharma s growth strategy and also the desire to evaluate potential strategic or sale transactions. Based on these considerations, the board of directors of Azur Pharma decided to commence an assessment of potential transactions.

On April 12, 2011, Azur Pharma signed an engagement letter with Lazard Middle Market LLC, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as Lazard, as financial advisor to Azur Pharma. Azur Pharma commenced preparatory activities including the preparation of a confidential information memorandum and establishment of an electronic data room.

On May 9, 2011, Lazard commenced contacting various parties about their potential interest in a transaction with Azur Pharma.

In May 2011, various members of management at Jazz Pharmaceuticals became aware that Lazard had been engaged by Azur Pharma was preparing to commence a process with respect to a potential transaction involving Azur Pharma. Jazz Pharmaceuticals subsequently notified Lazard that Jazz Pharmaceuticals would like to participate in the process when it commenced.

On May 17, 2011, a representative of Lazard contacted Kathryn E. Falberg, Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, to provide a proposed confidentiality agreement in connection with the transaction.

From May 20, 2011, Lazard furnished copies of a confidential information memorandum regarding Azur Pharma to interested parties who had signed confidentiality agreements with Azur Pharma.

On May 20, 2011, representatives of Lazard and Ms. Falberg held a conference call to discuss the potential opportunity to enter into a transaction with Azur Pharma. Jazz Pharmaceuticals provided Lazard with an executed confidentiality agreement, and Lazard provided Ms. Falberg with a confidential information memorandum containing information related to Azur Pharma s business, products and operations.

On May 20, 2011, Ms. Falberg contacted a representative of J.P. Morgan as a potential financial adviser to Jazz Pharmaceuticals in connection with the possible transaction with Azur Pharma. On May 23, 2011, J.P. Morgan executed a joinder to the confidentiality agreement previously executed by Jazz Pharmaceuticals to permit J.P. Morgan to review Azur Pharma diligence information. Philip J. Honerkamp, Vice President of Corporate Development of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, and J.P. Morgan then discussed the process and next steps.

From May 23, 2011, through the execution of the merger agreement, Jazz Pharmaceuticals worked with its advisors and counsel at J.P. Morgan and Baker & McKenzie LLP and their consultants, and met with Azur Pharma, Lazard and Azur Pharma s advisers, to conduct various financial and tax analyses related to a possible business combination, including financial modeling activities, tax planning and valuation work.

On May 26, 2011, Ms. Falberg and a representative of Lazard discussed next steps with respect to the potential transaction, including a planned meeting in Boston, Massachusetts between representatives of Azur Pharma and Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

On June 1, 2011, Lazard provided Ms. Falberg and Mr. Honerkamp with Azur Pharma confidential financial information.

On June 16, 2011, Bruce Cozadd, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, and Seamus Mulligan, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Azur Pharma, met in Boston, Massachusetts to discuss the potential combination of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma. Later on June 16, 2011, Mr. Cozadd, Ms. Falberg, Russell Cox, Senior Vice President, Sales and Marketing of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Mr. Honerkamp and representatives of J.P. Morgan attended a meeting in Boston, Massachusetts with Mr. Mulligan, David Brabazon, Chief Financial Officer and Senior Vice President, Finance, Michael Kelly, Senior Vice President, General Manager North America, Fintan Keegan, Senior Vice President, Technical Operations, and Aoife Fitzgerald, Senior Director Corporate Development, of Azur Pharma and representatives of Lazard, during which the representatives of Azur Pharma delivered a presentation detailing Azur Pharma s business, including a discussion of its commercial products, clinical programs and matters related to such products and programs.

On June 17, 2011, Lazard provided Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its advisers with access to an electronic data room produced by Azur Pharma containing Azur Pharma diligence materials.

From June 17, 2011 through the execution of the merger agreement, Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma and their respective representatives and advisers, including their financial, tax and legal advisers, conducted due diligence investigations of each other s businesses. Such due diligence activities included in-person meetings, telephone calls and review of materials made available in hard copy or electronic copy, and focused on various aspects of the businesses, including commercial products, product pipelines, manufacturing, intellectual property, finance and tax.

On June 23, 2011, representatives of Lazard sent a letter to Ms. Falberg and Mr. Honerkamp inviting Jazz Pharmaceuticals to submit an indication of interest for a transaction with Azur Pharma and setting forth the process for any such submission.

On June 27, 2011, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and J.P. Morgan entered into an engagement letter under which J.P. Morgan was exclusively engaged as financial adviser to Jazz Pharmaceuticals in connection with a possible transaction with Azur Pharma.

From June 28, 2011 through July 5, 2011, Azur Pharma received written preliminary indications of interest from private equity firms interested in pursuing a transaction with Azur Pharma.

In a telephone call on June 29, 2011, Mr. Cozadd and Mr. Mulligan discussed the possibility of a combination of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma and the potential terms of such a transaction.

On June 30, 2011, the strategy committee of the board of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals met to review corporate development activities and priorities, discuss tax matters with Baker & McKenzie, and review a presentation by J.P. Morgan related to the Azur Pharma opportunity. The committee indicated its support for continuing diligence and other work to evaluate the potential transaction.

On July 1, 2011, Mr. Mulligan emailed Mr. Cozadd to confirm his understanding of their June 29, 2011 conversation. In addition, Mr. Mulligan indicated that he had discussed the Jazz Pharmaceuticals opportunity with the Azur Pharma management team, and that Azur Pharma was interested in further exploring the possible combination.

On July 6, 2011, representatives of J.P. Morgan discussed the proposed transaction with representatives of Lazard, soliciting feedback from Azur Pharma.

On July 7, 2011, Mr. Cozadd and Ms. Falberg reviewed with representatives of J.P. Morgan a draft non-binding indication of interest to potentially be submitted by Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Mr. Cozadd also emailed Mr. Mulligan, indicating that the Jazz Pharmaceuticals management team would be asking the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors to approve the submission of a non-binding indication of interest, and offering to meet with Mr. Mulligan in New York, New York following the submission.

On July 12, 2011, the board of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals considered the potential terms of a transaction between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma during a telephonic meeting. Present at the meeting were representatives of Jazz Pharmaceuticals management, representatives of J.P. Morgan and a representative of Cooley LLP, U.S. external legal counsel to Jazz Pharmaceuticals. A representative of J.P. Morgan described the Azur Pharma products and the expected benefits of the transaction to Jazz Pharmaceuticals and reviewed certain projections for the two companies prepared by management of Jazz Pharmaceuticals based on Jazz Pharmaceuticals then current estimates. Following discussion, the board of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals approved the submission of a non-binding indication of interest by Jazz Pharmaceuticals on substantially the terms discussed at the meeting.

On July 13, 2011, members of the Azur Pharma management team and Lazard held a conference call with members of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals management team to provide a business update. Mr. Cozadd and Mr. Mulligan also spoke by phone to discuss the status of the process.

On July 14, 2011, Jazz Pharmaceuticals submitted a preliminary, non-binding indication of interest setting forth the basis upon which Jazz Pharmaceuticals was prepared to negotiate a definitive agreement providing for the business combination of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma. The indication of interest contemplated that the stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals would own slightly less than 80%, and that shareholders of Azur Pharma would own slightly more than 20%, of the fully-diluted equity interests in the new combined company at the closing of the transaction, with the shares held by the Azur Pharma shareholders to be subject to a lock-up period following the closing of the transaction.

From July 14, 2011 through July 18, 2011, Azur Pharma received written preliminary indications of interest from parties interested in pursuing a strategic transaction with Azur Pharma.

On July 15, 2011, representatives of Lazard spoke with Ms. Falberg, Mr. Honerkamp and representatives of J.P. Morgan to discuss Jazz Pharmaceuticals indication of interest. Jazz Pharmaceuticals also provided Lazard with a draft confidentiality agreement that would allow Jazz Pharmaceuticals to share confidential information with Azur Pharma as part of the process.

On July 18, 2011, Mr. Cozadd and Mr. Mulligan met in New York, New York to discuss aspects of a possible combination. On July 18, 2011 and July 19, 2011, Mr. Cozadd, Ms. Falberg, Mr. Mulligan and Mr. Brabazon met in New York, New York to discuss aspects of a possible combination, including the anticipated structure and Jazz Pharmaceuticals strategic rationale for the transaction. Azur Pharma provided Jazz Pharmaceuticals with an executed confidentiality agreement at the meeting. Mr. Mulligan and Mr. Brabazon indicated that Azur Pharma was interested in the Jazz Pharmaceuticals proposal, but that the stock consideration would require Azur Pharma to conduct a diligence review of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and evaluate the value of a strategic combination involving stock consideration in comparison to other offers for Azur Pharma that they were considering.

On July 22, 2011, Ms. Falberg, Carol Gamble, Senior Vice President and General Counsel of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, representatives of Baker & McKenzie, Mr. Brabazon and representatives of KPMG, Azur Pharma s tax adviser, held a teleconference to discuss financial, transaction structure and tax matters. Following the call, Ms. Falberg undertook to evaluate Azur Pharma s views related to the risks associated with the New Jazz shares that would be received by the Azur Pharma shareholders in the potential transaction, particularly in light of the then-anticipated lock-up period and in relation to other offers that Azur Pharma was considering, and

requested information regarding Azur Pharma s shareholders and external investors. Between July 22, 2011 and July 25, 2011, the parties had further discussions and conducted diligence related to Ms. Falberg s request.

On July 25 and 26, 2011, Ms. Falberg and Mr. Brabazon exchanged emails and held a teleconference to discuss matters related to the New Jazz shares that would be received by the Azur Pharma shareholders in the potential transaction.

On July 26, 2011, Mr. Cozadd and Mr. Mulligan discussed by telephone how the combined companies might be integrated and managed, including potential roles for Mr. Mulligan and other executives at Azur Pharma.

On July 28, 2011, Mr. Brabazon and Ms. Falberg exchanged emails and held a teleconference to discuss matters related to the New Jazz shares that would be received by the Azur Pharma shareholders in the potential transaction, including in relation to the expected transaction timing and transaction structure.

On July 28, 2011, the Azur Pharma board of directors met to discuss the status of Azur Pharma s ongoing solicitation and assessment of a possible strategic transaction. Representatives of Lazard participated in the meeting. The Azur Pharma directors and other participants discussed the status of diligence and negotiations with various parties, including Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

In a telephone call on July 29, 2011, Mr. Cozadd and Mr. Mulligan discussed the potential transaction, including a request by Mr. Mulligan for additional consideration to the Azur Pharma shareholders, and the terms under which the parties would continue with negotiations with respect to the potential transaction. Mr. Cozadd and Mr. Mulligan agreed that it would be appropriate for representatives of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma to meet in New York, New York the following week to discuss the preparation of draft transaction documents, the process for further diligence activities and other transaction matters.

From July 30, 2011 through August 1, 2011, Ms. Falberg and Mr. Brabazon had several phone calls and exchanged emails related to various aspects of the potential transaction.

On August 2, 2011, Mr. Mulligan and Mr. Cozadd exchanged emails in which Mr. Mulligan highlighted several outstanding issues, including Azur Pharma s request for additional consideration as part of the transaction.

On August 2, 2011, the board of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals held a telephonic meeting to discuss the status and the potential terms of a transaction between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma. Present at the meeting were representatives of Jazz Pharmaceuticals management, representatives of J.P. Morgan and representatives of Cooley. Mr. Cozadd and other members of Jazz Pharmaceuticals management reviewed the expected benefits of the potential transaction with Azur Pharma, the implications of the tax treatment of the potential transaction for Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders and the anticipated next steps and timing for the potential transaction. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors, along with members of Jazz Pharmaceuticals management, discussed the possible business combination. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors then indicated its support for continued evaluation and negotiation of the transaction.

On August 3, 2011, Mr. Mulligan and Mr. Cozadd, Ms. Falberg, Ms. Gamble, Mr. Honerkamp, Mr. Brabazon, and Eunan Maguire, President, North America of Azur Pharma, met in New York, New York (with Mr. Mulligan and Mr. Cozadd participating by telephone) to discuss the process for the potential transaction. Ms. Falberg, Ms. Gamble, Mr. Honerkamp, Mr. Brabazon, Mr. Maguire, representatives of Cooley, a representative of A&L Goodbody, Irish external legal counsel to Jazz Pharmaceuticals, and representatives of Mayer Brown LLP, U.S. external legal counsel to Azur Pharma, then met in New York, New York to discuss the potential structure for the transaction, terms and issues.

From August 3, 2011 through the execution of the definitive merger agreement on September 19, 2011, there were regular interactions and negotiations among internal and external legal counsel to Jazz Pharmaceuticals and external legal counsel to Azur Pharma, and the parties respective financial and tax advisers, relating to the terms and conditions of a possible business combination, including the percentage of the equity in the combined company to be owned by the Azur Pharma shareholders.

On August 7, 2011, Ms. Falberg conveyed to Mr. Brabazon and Mr. Maguire several diligence requests pertaining to human resources and employment matters. Over the next several days and on August 11, 2011, Mr. Maguire and Ms. Falberg discussed these matters by telephone. On August 12, 2011, Mr. Maguire sent Ms. Falberg an email summary of proposals for discussion related to human resources and employment matters.

On August 8, 2011, Ms. Falberg, Mr. Honerkamp, Mr. Cox, Mr. Brabazon, Mr. Maguire, Ms. Gamble and other employees of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma held a teleconference to discuss Azur Pharma s product portfolio and financial projections.

On August 8, 2011, Ms. Falberg sent Mr. Brabazon a preliminary valuation analysis in support of the estimated valuation of the shares of New Jazz that would be held by the Azur Pharma shareholders following the potential transaction.

On August 9, 2011, Mr. Brabazon sent an email to Ms. Falberg and Ms Gamble summarizing key issues to be addressed in the transaction documents.

Between August 10, 2011 and August 17, 2011 Azur Pharma received final non-binding offers for an acquisition of Azur Pharma from private equity firms.

On August 11, 2011, Ms. Falberg, Mr. Brabazon and Ms. Gamble discussed via email and telephone matters to be reflected in the draft merger agreement.

On August 13, 2011, Cooley sent initial drafts of the merger agreement and share transfer restriction agreement reflecting the proposed lock-up to Azur Pharma and its legal advisors.

On August 15 and 16, 2011, Mr. Brabazon discussed with Ms. Falberg the importance of the Azur Pharma shareholders ability to protect the value of their equity ownership in the combined company during the then-anticipated lock-up period following the closing of a possible transaction.

On August 16, 2011, Ms. Falberg, a representative of Baker & McKenzie and the members of the audit committee of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors met to discuss transaction structure and tax matters.

Between August 16 and 21, 2011, Ms. Falberg and Mr. Brabazon had discussions, by email and telephone, of the general terms of protection that could be provided to the Azur Pharma shareholders in the event of a significant reduction in the value of the combined company s ordinary shares during the then-anticipated lock-up period.

Between August 15 and 17, 2011, representatives of Ernst & Young LLP, the independent registered public accounting firm for Jazz Pharmaceuticals, reviewed Azur Pharma s financial information at Azur Pharma s Dublin facility as well as at the Dublin office of Azur Pharma s auditor, KPMG.

From August 17 through August 25, 2011, Ms. Falberg and Mr. Brabazon spoke and exchanged several emails in connection with potential mechanisms to provide the Azur Pharma shareholders with protection for the value of their equity ownership in the combined company during the then anticipated lock-up period following the closing of a possible transaction.

On August 22, 2011, Mayer Brown sent initial comments to the draft merger agreement to Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its external legal counsel.

On August 24 and 25, 2011, Ms. Falberg, Ms. Gamble, Mr. Honerkamp, Peter Soparkar, Senior Corporate Counsel of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Mr. Brabazon, Mr. Maguire, Ms. Fitzgerald, representatives of Cooley, a representative of A&L Goodbody and representatives of Mayer Brown met in New York, New York to negotiate the terms of the merger agreement and related agreements and discuss transaction matters. Representatives of McCann FitzGerald, Solicitors, Irish external legal counsel to Azur Pharma, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as McCann, ByrneWallace, Irish external counsel to Azur Pharma, and Azur Pharma participated by telephone.

Between August 26 and September 18, 2011, Azur Pharma and Jazz Pharmaceuticals completed diligence and the drafting and negotiation of transaction documents through multiple exchanges of documents and conference calls.

On August 29, 2011, Ms. Falberg communicated to Mr. Brabazon that, after further consideration by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its advisers, Jazz Pharmaceuticals was withdrawing its prior requirement that the shares in the combined company that would be held by the Azur Pharma shareholders would be subject to a lock-up period following the closing of the transaction.

On August 30, 2011, Mr. Mulligan communicated to Mr. Cozadd several topics for discussion in an upcoming meeting.

Between August 31 and September 2, 2011, Mr. Cozadd met individually with each of the members of Azur Pharma s management team, other than Mr. Brabazon (who was in Dublin, Ireland), in Palo Alto, CA to discuss the organizational structure of, and potential role of Azur Pharma management in, the combined company following a possible transaction, as well as other matters related to the combined company. Members of Azur Pharma s management team also met with their counterparts at Jazz Pharmaceuticals. On August 31, 2011, Mr. Cozadd met with Mr. Maguire, Mr. Kelly and Mr. Keegan to discuss these matters in more detail. On September 1 and 2, 2011, Mr. Cozadd and Mr. Mulligan met to discuss the status of the transaction and next steps.

On September 3, 2011, Mr. Cozadd and Mr. Mulligan exchanged emails regarding a number of outstanding issues and matters. In these emails, Mr. Cozadd confirmed the anticipated total merger consideration to the Azur Pharma shareholders.

On September 7, 2011, Mr. Brabazon and Ms. Falberg exchanged emails to confirm the anticipated total merger consideration to the Azur Pharma shareholders and other financial matters.

On September 7, 2011, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors held a telephonic meeting to discuss a possible business combination with Azur Pharma. Present at the meeting were representatives of Jazz Pharmaceuticals management, representatives of J.P. Morgan and representatives of Cooley. Mr. Cozadd provided an update on the activities relating to the proposed transaction with Azur Pharma. Members of Jazz Pharmaceuticals management discussed Jazz Pharmaceuticals rationale for the proposed transaction, provided a summary of the key terms of the proposed transaction, provided a summary of diligence conducted by Jazz Pharmaceuticals employees and third parties with respect to Azur Pharma, updated the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors as to Jazz Pharmaceuticals forecast with respect to the Azur Pharma business and valuation metrics, provided an overview of the structure for the proposed transaction and provided an overview of the anticipated timeline and next steps related to the proposed transaction. Substantial discussion regarding the possible business combination followed. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors further discussed certain aspects of a possible business combination, including employment and organizational matters, the tax implications of the proposed transaction with Azur Pharma for Jazz Pharmaceuticals equity holders, including Section 16 officers and directors, and the governance implications of becoming an Irish company.

Between September 8, 2011 and September 12, 2011, Mr. Mulligan and Mr. Cozadd exchanged a number of emails and held numerous phone conversations in which they discussed employment issues.

On September 11, 2011, Ms. Gamble provided Mr. Brabazon with initial drafts of employment and noncompetition agreements for the members of the Azur Pharma management team. On September 12, 2011 and September 13, 2011, Ms. Falberg and Mr. Brabazon discussed various issues regarding the employment agreements.

On September 13, 2011, Mr. Honerkamp met with members of Azur Pharma management in Dublin, Ireland to discuss open issues and visited the Azur Pharma Dublin facility.

On September 13, 2011, Ms. Gamble and Mr. Brabazon exchanged a series of emails in which they outlined, and partially resolved, open business issues related to the draft merger agreement and related agreements.

On September 14, 2011, Ms. Falberg and Mr. Brabazon spoke by telephone to resolve open business issues relating to the draft merger agreement and related agreements.

Following that call, also on September 14, 2011, representatives of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Cooley and A&L Goodbody conducted a conference call with representatives of Azur Pharma, Mayer Brown and McCann to confirm the matters resolved by Ms. Falberg and Mr. Brabazon and to address and resolve other open issues related to the draft merger agreement and related agreements.

On September 15, 17 and 18, 2011, representatives of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Cooley and A&L Goodbody conducted conference calls with representatives of Azur Pharma, Mayer Brown and McCann to resolve the remaining open issues related to the drafts of merger agreement and related agreements.

On September 15, 2011, Mr. Maguire provided Ms. Gamble with revised employment and noncompetition agreements for the members of the Azur Pharma management team, which led to additional discussion throughout the day. Ms. Gamble then sent revised drafts of the agreements to Mr. Maguire.

On September 16, 2011, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors convened a special telephonic meeting to consider the proposed transaction with Azur Pharma. Present at the meeting were representatives of Jazz Pharmaceuticals management, representatives of J.P. Morgan and representatives of Cooley. Prior to the meeting, the members of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors had been provided with a summary of the merger agreement and related agreements, a copy of the most recent draft of the merger agreement, a draft of the form of the resolutions that the board of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals would be required to adopt to approve the proposed business combination and materials from J.P. Morgan. Mr. Cozadd provided an overview of the status of the proposed business combination. Ms. Falberg updated the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors as to Jazz Pharmaceuticals forecast with respect to the Azur Pharma business and valuation metrics. A representative of Cooley provided a summary of the key terms of Jazz Pharmaceuticals proposed transaction with Azur Pharma and generally discussed the directors fiduciary duties in considering the proposed business combination under applicable law. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors then discussed the current draft of Jazz Pharmaceuticals press release with respect to Jazz Pharmaceuticals proposed transaction with Azur Pharma and related planned investor communications. Following substantial discussion of these and related matters, the representatives of J.P. Morgan provided a summary of J.P. Morgan s analysis of the fairness from a financial point of view to holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock of the proposed exchange ratio in the merger. Substantial discussion followed. Mr. Cozadd and the members of Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors then discussed the potential timing for the execution of the merger agreement and the announcement of the proposed business combination.

On September 16, 2011, the Azur Pharma board of directors convened a special meeting and determined that the business combination and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are in the best interests

of Azur Pharma and approved the merger agreement and its execution for and on behalf of Azur Pharma. Representatives of McCann were present at the meeting, and a representative of Mayer Brown joined the meeting by telephone.

Between September 16, 2011 and September 18, 2011, Mr. Mulligan and Mr. Cozadd discussed by telephone and email outstanding matters relating to the employment agreements. Mr. Maguire, Ms. Gamble and representatives of Cooley and ByrneWallace participated in related calls, following which the employment and noncompetition agreements were finalized on September 18, 2011.

Just prior to the close of the The NASDAQ Stock Market on September 19, 2011, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors convened a special telephonic meeting to review and consider the proposed business combination. Present at the meeting were representatives of Jazz Pharmaceuticals management, representatives of J.P. Morgan and a representative of Cooley. Prior to the meeting, the members of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors had been provided with a summary of the merger agreement and related agreements, copies of the final drafts of the merger agreement and voting agreement, a draft of the form of the resolutions that the board of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals would be required to adopt to approve the proposed business combination, materials from J.P. Morgan and a draft of the joint press release announcing the execution of a definitive agreement providing for the business combination. At the meeting, Mr. Cozadd indicated that the proposed business combination was ready to be brought before the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors for approval. Ms. Gamble informed the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors that there had not been any material changes to the terms of the merger agreement since the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors meeting on September 16, 2011, and Mr. Cozadd updated the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors as to completed employment agreements with the Azur Pharma management team. Ms. Gamble solicited any questions from the members of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors with respect to the terms of the merger agreement or other transaction matters. A representative of J.P. Morgan informed the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors that there had not been any material changes to J.P. Morgan s analysis of the fairness from a financial point of view of the proposed exchange ratio in the merger since the summary of such analysis was presented to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors on September 16, 2011 and orally delivered the opinion of J.P. Morgan, which opinion was subsequently confirmed in writing, to the effect that as of September 19, 2011 and based upon and subject to the factors and assumptions set forth in the written opinion (see The Reorganization and the Merger Opinion of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Financial Adviser and Certain Unaudited Financial Projections), the exchange ratio in the merger was fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of the common stock of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. (J.P. Morgan s opinion is attached as Annex B to this proxy statement/prospectus.) Ms. Gamble then referred the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors to the proposed resolutions that had been provided in advance of the meeting. The members of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors present at the meeting determined that it was advisable and in the best interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders for Jazz Pharmaceuticals to enter into the merger agreement, in the form presented to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors, and to consummate the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. The members of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors present at the meeting then approved the merger agreement and declared its advisability and authorized the appropriate officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals to execute and deliver the merger agreement and the related agreements.

On September 19, 2011, all agreements were finalized, the merger agreement was executed by and among the parties thereto and other relevant documents (including the employment and noncompetition agreements referenced above) were executed between Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma and the other parties thereto. Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma then issued a joint press release announcing the execution of a definitive agreement providing for the business combination.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals Reasons for the Merger and Recommendation of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Board of Directors

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has determined that consummating the merger on the terms of the merger agreement is in the best interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its stockholders. The Jazz

Pharmaceuticals board of directors consulted with its management as well as its external legal counsel and financial adviser in reaching its decision to approve, adopt and declare advisable the merger agreement and recommends to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders that they vote FOR adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger.

In reaching its conclusion to approve the merger agreement, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors reviewed a significant amount of information and considered a number of factors in its deliberations and concluded that the merger is likely to result in significant strategic and financial benefits to New Jazz, which would accrue to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, as shareholders of New Jazz, including that:

New Jazz would have a diversified portfolio of 12 marketed central nervous system and women s health products, with a combined field sales force of over 200 sales representatives;

New Jazz would be able to leverage the commercial and specialty product marketing experience of Jazz Pharmaceuticals in maximizing the potential of the Azur Pharma products;

New Jazz would have a strong overall financial position, with expected revenues of over \$475 million and cash generation of over \$200 million in the first 12 months after closing of the transaction, and an efficient corporate structure based in Ireland;

New Jazz would have a strong balance sheet with no debt;

New Jazz would have enhanced financial and other resources to invest in a targeted research and development pipeline and pursue additional product growth opportunities;

New Jazz would have a stronger, enhanced organization and management team to achieve its objectives, including personnel in key areas such as business development and clinical and medical science liaisons and additional locations in Dublin, Ireland and Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; and

New Jazz would have greater access to European markets, including for clinical trials, business development relationships and transactions, and manufacturing.

These expected benefits caused the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors to believe that the combination of the businesses of Azur Pharma and Jazz Pharmaceuticals would create more value for the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders in the long term than Jazz Pharmaceuticals could create as a standalone business. This belief is based in part on the following factors that the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors considered:

the anticipated market capitalization, strong balance sheet and capital structure of New Jazz;

the significant value represented by the expected increased cash flow and opportunities for earnings improvement of New Jazz;

that the Azur Pharma products fit well with the Jazz Pharmaceuticals core specialty pharmaceuticals business focused on Xyrem, while diversifying the revenue stream;

that Azur Pharma has a track record of acquiring and commercializing multiple products and has a built a team with experience in completing these transactions and increasing the value of acquired products;

the tax efficient corporate structure of New Jazz as an Irish tax resident and incorporated corporation;

its knowledge of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals business, operations, financial condition, earnings, strategy and future prospects;

its understanding of the Azur Pharma business, operations, financial condition, earnings, strategy and future prospects based on results of Jazz Pharmaceuticals due diligence review of Azur Pharma;

the current and prospective competitive and economic climate in the industry in which Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma operate;

its consideration of potential alternatives to the merger, the availability of alternatives, the extent to which any alternatives might increase the value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the timing and likelihood of effecting any alternative;

the fact that the ownership percentages of New Jazz by the Azur Pharma shareholders and the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders are fixed and will not fluctuate based upon changes in the stock price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals prior to the completion of the merger;

the presentation and the financial analyses of J.P. Morgan and its opinion that, as of September 19, 2011, based upon and subject to the factors and assumptions set forth in the written opinion, the exchange ratio for the common stock of Jazz Pharmaceuticals provided by the merger agreement was fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of the common stock of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, in each case as more fully described in the section entitled *The Reorganization and the Merger Opinion of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Financial Adviser and Certain Unaudited Financial Projections*;

the fact that the combined company would initially retain the services of Azur Pharma s Chairman and Chief Executive Officer and senior management team, who possess the extensive pharmaceutical industry knowledge and experience necessary to help manage and operate the combined company and provide continuity and increased stability for New Jazz;

the fact that the New Jazz board of directors is expected to be composed initially of current directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, including its Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer, and one of the current directors of Azur Pharma, the current Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Azur Pharma;

its belief that the terms and conditions of the merger agreement, including the parties representations and warranties, covenants, deal protection provisions and closing conditions, are reasonable for a transaction of this nature;

that, subject to certain limited exceptions, Azur Pharma is prohibited from soliciting, participating in any discussion or negotiations, providing information to any third party or entering into any agreement providing for the acquisition of Azur Pharma;

the limited number and nature of the conditions to Azur Pharma s obligation to complete the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement;

the fact that any New Jazz ordinary shares issued to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders as a result of the merger will be registered on Form S-4 and will generally be unrestricted for the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders;

the fact that the merger is subject to the adoption of the merger agreement by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders; and

the likelihood that the merger will be completed on a timely basis. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors weighed these factors against a number of uncertainties, risks and potentially negative factors relevant to the merger, including:

that the combination and integration of the businesses currently conducted by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma will create numerous risks and uncertainties that could adversely affect New Jazz s operating results;

that managing a multi-national company will be significantly more complex and require greater resources than managing Jazz Pharmaceuticals alone, including in light of the costs, complexities and inefficiencies of having personnel located across a large geography;

that integrating Azur Pharma will require the allocation of resources away from the core business of New Jazz;

that New Jazz will bear any risks related to potential regulatory compliance or product liability matters with respect to Azur Pharma s business before the closing;

the risk that the Azur Pharma revenue forecasts are not attained;

the potential disruption of both sales forces and other employees and the ability to train and integrate the sales forces and other employees;

that New Jazz will be subject to substantially more tax complexity and audit risk than Jazz Pharmaceuticals;

the risk that New Jazz may lose key personnel due to uncertainty related to the new combined organization, which could lead to a decline in revenues, or otherwise adversely affect the operations of the combined business;

that generally, a U.S. stockholder of Jazz Pharmaceuticals should recognize (and be taxable on) gain, if any, but not loss, on the receipt of New Jazz ordinary shares in exchange for Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock pursuant to the merger;

the risk that other anticipated benefits to New Jazz might not be realized;

the limited number and nature of the conditions to Jazz Pharmaceuticals obligation to complete the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement;

the risk that the merger might not be consummated in a timely manner, or at all;

the risk that Jazz Pharmaceuticals may become subject to litigation in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement;

that failure to complete the merger would cause Jazz Pharmaceuticals to incur significant fees and expenses related to the transaction and could lead to negative perceptions among investors, potential investors and customers; and

the risks of the type and nature described under the sections entitled *Risk Factors*. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors concluded that the uncertainties, risks and potentially negative factors relevant to the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement were outweighed by the potential benefits that it expected Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders would achieve as a result of the merger.

This discussion of the information and factors considered by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors includes the principal positive and negative factors considered by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors, but is not intended to be exhaustive and may not include all of the factors considered by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors. In view of the wide variety of factors considered in connection with its evaluation of the merger and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, and the complexity of these matters, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors that it considered in reaching its determination to approve the merger and to make its recommendations to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders. Rather, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors viewed its decisions as being based on the totality of the information presented to it and the factors it considered. In addition, individual members of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors may have given differing weights to different factors.

Opinion of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Financial Adviser and Certain Unaudited Financial Projections

Pursuant to an engagement letter dated June 27, 2011, Jazz Pharmaceuticals retained J.P. Morgan as its financial advisor in connection with the merger.

At the meeting of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors on September 19, 2011, J.P. Morgan rendered its oral opinion to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors, subsequently confirmed in writing, that, as of such date and based upon and subject to the factors and assumptions set forth in its opinion, the exchange ratio in the

merger was fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock. No limitations were imposed by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors upon J.P. Morgan with respect to the investigations made or procedures followed by it in rendering its opinion.

The full text of the written opinion of J.P. Morgan dated September 19, 2011, which sets forth the assumptions made, matters considered and limits on the review undertaken, is attached as Annex B to this proxy statement/prospectus. Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders are urged to read the opinion in its entirety. J.P. Morgan s written opinion is addressed to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors, is directed only to the exchange ratio in the merger and does not constitute a recommendation to any Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholder as to how such stockholder should vote at the special meeting. The summary of the opinion of J.P. Morgan set forth in this proxy statement/prospectus is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of such opinion.

In arriving at its opinion, J.P. Morgan, among other things:

reviewed the unsigned merger agreement and the exhibits and schedules thereto, including schedule 1 and exhibit A to schedule 1;

reviewed certain publicly available business and financial information concerning Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the industries in which Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma operate;

compared the proposed financial terms of the merger with the publicly available financial terms of certain transactions involving companies J.P. Morgan deemed relevant and the consideration paid for such companies;

compared the financial and operating performance of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma with publicly available information concerning certain other companies J.P. Morgan deemed relevant and reviewed the current and historical market prices of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and certain publicly traded securities of such other companies;

reviewed certain internal financial analyses and forecasts prepared by or at the direction of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma relating to their respective businesses and prepared by or at the direction of Jazz Pharmaceuticals relating to Azur Pharma s business;

reviewed with Jazz Pharmaceuticals management certain publicly available financial forecasts related to Jazz Pharmaceuticals; and

performed such other financial studies and analyses and considered such other information as J.P. Morgan deemed appropriate for the purposes of its opinion.

J.P. Morgan also held discussions with certain members of the management of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma with respect to certain aspects of the merger, and the past and current business operations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma, the financial condition and future prospects and operations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma, the effects of the merger on the financial condition and future prospects of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma, and certain other matters J.P. Morgan believed necessary or appropriate to its inquiry.

In giving its opinion, J.P. Morgan relied upon and assumed, without assuming responsibility or liability for independent verification, the accuracy and completeness of all information that was publicly available or was furnished to or discussed with J.P. Morgan by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma or otherwise reviewed by or for J.P. Morgan. J.P. Morgan did not conduct and was not provided with any valuation or appraisal of any assets or liabilities, nor did J.P. Morgan evaluate the solvency of Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma under any state, federal or other laws relating to bankruptcy, insolvency or similar matters. In relying on financial analyses and forecasts provided to it, J.P. Morgan assumed that they were reasonably prepared based on assumptions reflecting the best currently available estimates and judgments by management as to the expected future results of operations and financial condition of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma to which such analyses or forecasts relate. J.P. Morgan was not provided with, and did not have access to, long-range financial forecasts relating to Jazz Pharmaceuticals prepared by management of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Accordingly, J.P. Morgan

was advised by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, and assumed, that the publicly available financial forecasts related to Jazz Pharmaceuticals reviewed by J.P. Morgan are a reasonable basis upon which to evaluate the future financial performance of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, and J.P. Morgan used such public forecasts in preparing its analyses. J.P. Morgan expressed no view as to such analyses or forecasts or the assumptions on which they were based. J.P. Morgan also assumed that the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement will be consummated as described in the merger agreement and this proxy statement/prospectus, and that the signed merger agreement would not differ in any material respect from the unsigned agreement provided to J.P. Morgan. J.P. Morgan also assumed that the representations and warranties made by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma in the merger agreement and the related agreements are and will be true and correct in all respects material to J.P. Morgan s analysis. J.P. Morgan relied as to all legal, regulatory and tax matters relevant to the rendering of its opinion upon the information provided by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma, and the input of advisors to Jazz Pharmaceuticals. J.P. Morgan further assumed that all material governmental, regulatory or other consents and approvals necessary for the consummation of the merger will be obtained without any adverse effect on Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma or on the contemplated benefits of the merger.

The projections furnished to J.P. Morgan for Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma were prepared by the management of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. In addition, Jazz Pharmaceuticals reviewed the Public Forecasts (as defined below) prepared by J.P. Morgan and advised J.P. Morgan that such forecasts were a reasonable basis on which to evaluate the future financial performance of Jazz Pharmaceuticals for purposes of J.P. Morgan s analysis of the merger. J.P. Morgan expressed no view as to the Public Forecasts. Neither Jazz Pharmaceuticals nor Azur Pharma publicly discloses internal projections or forecasts of the type provided to, or prepared by, J.P. Morgan in connection with J.P. Morgan s analysis of the merger, and such projections and forecasts were not prepared with a view toward public disclosure. These projections and forecasts were based on numerous variables and assumptions that are inherently uncertain and may be beyond the control of management, including, without limitation, factors related to general economic and competitive conditions and prevailing interest rates. Accordingly, actual results could vary significantly from those set forth in such projections and forecasts. Additional information and qualifications regarding such projections and forecasts is provided and discussed below.

J.P. Morgan s opinion is based on economic, market and other conditions as in effect on, and the information made available to J.P. Morgan as of, the date of such opinion. Subsequent developments may affect J.P. Morgan s written opinion dated September 19, 2011, and J.P. Morgan does not have any obligation to update, revise, or reaffirm such opinion. J.P. Morgan s opinion is limited to the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the exchange ratio in the proposed merger to the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, and J.P. Morgan has expressed no opinion as to the fairness of the merger to, or any consideration of, the holders of any other class of securities, creditors or other constituencies of Jazz Pharmaceuticals or the underlying decision by Jazz Pharmaceuticals to engage in the merger. Furthermore, J.P. Morgan expressed no opinion with respect to the amount or nature of any compensation to any officers, directors, or employees of any party to the merger, or any class of such persons relative to the consideration to be paid to the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in the merger or with respect to the fairness of any such compensation. J.P. Morgan expressed no opinion as to the price at which Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, Azur Pharma ordinary shares or New Jazz ordinary shares will trade at any future time, whether before or after the closing of the merger.

In accordance with customary investment banking practice, J.P. Morgan employed generally accepted valuation methods in reaching its opinion. The following is a summary of the material financial analyses utilized by J.P. Morgan in connection with providing its opinion. The financial analyses summarized below include information presented in tabular format. In order to fully understand J.P. Morgan s financial analyses, the tables must be read together with the text of each summary. The tables alone do not constitute a complete description of the financial analyses. Considering the data described below without considering the full narrative description of the financial analyses, including the methodologies and assumptions underlying the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of J.P. Morgan s financial analyses. All market data used by J.P. Morgan in its analyses was as of September 15, 2011.

Public Trading Multiples: Azur Pharma

Using publicly available information and estimates provided by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, J.P. Morgan compared selected financial data of Azur Pharma with similar data for selected publicly traded companies engaged in businesses that J.P. Morgan judged to be analogous to Azur Pharma. These companies were selected, among other reasons, because they share similar business characteristics to Azur Pharma based on operational characteristics and financial metrics. The companies selected by J.P. Morgan were the following:

Medicis Pharmaceutical Corporation

Cubist Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Salix Pharmaceuticals, Ltd.

Alkermes, Inc.

ViroPharma Incorporated

The Medicines Company

Auxilium Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

ISTA Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Santarus, Inc.

None of the companies utilized in the analysis were identical to Azur Pharma. Accordingly, a complete analysis of the results of the following calculations cannot be limited to a quantitative review of such results and involves complex considerations and judgments concerning the differences in the financial and operating characteristics of the companies compared to Azur Pharma and other factors that could affect the public trading value of the companies and Azur Pharma.

For each comparable company, J.P. Morgan calculated the ratios of (1) Firm Value (which is the value of common equity, plus book value of debt, minus cash and cash equivalents) as of September 15, 2011 to estimated revenue for calendar years 2011 and 2012; (2) Firm Value as of September 15, 2011 to estimated EBITDA (which is earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization) for calendar years 2011 and 2012, and (3) closing price as of September 15, 2011 to estimated cash earnings (or net income plus amortization) per share for calendar years 2011 and 2012 based on such company s public filings with the SEC, publicly available equity research and FactSet data. Based on this analysis, J.P. Morgan selected representative ranges of financial multiples and applied these ranges to the relevant estimated financial metrics for Azur Pharma to calculate its equity value implied by these ranges of multiples. For the estimated financial metrics for Azur Pharma, J.P. Morgan used three sets of financial forecasts provided by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Azur Pharma cases. This analysis yielded the implied equity values for Azur Pharma set forth below (dollars in millions):

Revenue		EB	BITDA	Net Income (1)				
Range	Equity Value	Range	Equity Value	Range	Equity Value			

2011	2.5x 3.5x	\$ 310 \$410	8.0x 17.0x	\$ 275 \$520	15.0x 25.0x	\$ 340 \$585
2012	2.0x 3.0x	\$ 280 \$400	6.0x 10.0x	\$ 230 \$435	12.5x 20.0x	\$ 295 \$640

(1) Net Income as used in this table is net income plus amortization.

All ranges presented were rounded to the nearest \$5 million.

Public Trading Multiples: Jazz Pharmaceuticals

Using publicly available data and projections, J.P. Morgan compared selected financial data of Jazz Pharmaceuticals with similar data for selected publicly traded companies engaged in businesses which J.P. Morgan judged to be analogous to Jazz Pharmaceuticals. These companies were selected, among other reasons, because they share similar business characteristics to Jazz Pharmaceuticals based on operational characteristics and financial metrics. The companies selected by J.P. Morgan were the following:

Shire plc

Valeant Pharmaceuticals International, Inc.

Medicis Pharmaceutical Corporation

Cubist Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Questcor Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Salix Pharmaceuticals, Ltd.

Alkermes, Inc.

None of the companies utilized in the analysis were identical to Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Accordingly, a complete analysis of the results of the following calculations cannot be limited to a quantitative review of such results and involves complex considerations and judgments concerning the differences in the financial and operating characteristics of the companies compared to those of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and other factors that could affect the public trading value of the companies and Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

For each comparable company, J.P. Morgan calculated the ratios of (1) Firm Value as of September 15, 2011 to estimated revenue for calendar years 2011 and 2012; (2) Firm Value as of September 15, 2011 to estimated EBITDA for calendar years 2011 and 2012, and (3) closing price as of September 15, 2011 to estimated cash earnings per share for calendar years 2011 and 2012 based on Jazz Pharmaceuticals public filings with the SEC, publicly available equity research and FactSet data as of September 15, 2011. Based on this analysis, J.P. Morgan selected representative ranges of financial multiples and applied these ranges to the relevant estimated financial metrics for Jazz Pharmaceuticals to calculate its equity value implied by these ranges of multiples. For the estimated financial metrics for Jazz Pharmaceuticals, J.P. Morgan used two sets of financial forecasts: (1) street consensus estimates based on estimates of Wall Street analysts; and (2) estimates prepared by the management of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Jazz Pharmaceuticals case. See *Certain Unaudited Financial Projections*. This analysis yielded the implied equity values for Jazz Pharmaceuticals set forth below (dollars in millions):

	Range	Reve r Eq		Value	Range	EBIT Eq		Value	Range	Net Inco Equ		l) Value
				Jazz				Jazz				Jazz
		Street	Ph	armaceuticals		Street	Ph	armaceuticals		Street	Pha	armaceuticals
		Estimates		Case		Estimates		Case		Estimates		Case
2011	5.5x	\$1,490	\$	1,540 \$2,485	11.0x	\$1,555	\$	1,720 \$3,075	15.0x	\$1,545	\$	1,515 \$2,59
	9.0x	\$2,405			20.0x	\$2,775			25.0x	\$2,640		
2012	4.0x	\$1,450	\$	1,570 \$2,320	8.0x	\$1.725	\$	2,040 \$3,765	12.5x	\$1.725	\$	1,935 \$3,15

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

6.0x \$2,145	15.0x \$3,185	20.0x \$2,825
--------------	---------------	---------------

(1) Net Income as used in this table is non-U.S. GAAP Adjusted Net Income based on fully-taxed earnings at 40.7% statutory tax rate and excludes from the comparable U.S. GAAP measures: revenue related to up front and milestone payments, amortization of intangible assets, stock-based compensation, non-cash interest expense associated with a debt discount and debt issuance costs and a loss on extinguishment of debt.

All ranges presented were rounded to the nearest \$5 million.

Public Trading Multiples: Contribution Analysis

Using the ranges of equity values for Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma yielded by the trading multiples analyses described above, J.P. Morgan then calculated a range of implied exchange ratios and implied pro forma ownership percentages of New Jazz following the merger, arriving at the ranges of implied exchange ratios and implied pro forma ownership percentages set forth in the tables below:

Exchange Ratio Analysis

	Revenue	EBITDA	Net Income
2011	0.916x 2.025x	0.756x 2.827x	0.657x 1.953x
2012	0.913x 2.095x	1.008x 4.153x	0.680x 2.688x
Implied Pro Forma Ownership Percentage Analysis			

	Revenue	EBITDA	Net Income
2011	78.4% 88.9%	74.9% 91.8%	72.2% 88.3%
2012	78.3% 89.2%	79.9% 94.3%	72.9% 91.4%

In each case, J.P. Morgan compared the implied exchange ratios to the exchange ratio in the proposed merger to the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock of 1.000x and compared the implied pro forma ownership percentage of New Jazz following the merger to the pro forma ownership percentage of New Jazz following the merger attributable to the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Common Stock of 79.8%.

Selected Transaction Analysis: Azur Pharma

Using publicly available information, J.P. Morgan examined selected transactions with respect to businesses which J.P. Morgan judged to be analogous to Azur Pharma. These transactions were selected, among other reasons, because the businesses involved in these transactions share similar business characteristics to Azur Pharma based on operational characteristics and financial metrics. Specifically, J.P. Morgan reviewed the following transactions:

Acquiror	Target	Month and Year Announced
Par Pharmaceuticals	Anchen Pharmaceuticals	August 2011
Valeant Pharmaceuticals	Sanitas AB	May 2011
Merck	Inspire Pharmaceuticals	April 2011
Axcan Pharma	Eurand Pharmaceuticals	December 2010
BMS	ZymoGenetics	September 2010
Meda	Alaven	August 2010
Endo Pharmaceuticals	Penwest Pharmaceuticals	August 2010
Hisamitsu Pharmaceuticals	Noven Pharmaceuticals	July 2009
Gilead Sciences	CV Therapeutics	March 2009
Shionogi & Co.	Sciele Pharma	September 2008
King Pharmaceuticals	Alpharma	August 2008
Galderma	CollaGenex Pharmaceuticals	February 2008
Nycomed	Bradley Pharmaceuticals	October 2007
Allergan	Esprit Pharma	September 2007
Indevus Pharmaceuticals	Valera Pharmaceuticals	December 2006
Stiefel Laboratories	Connetics Corporation	October 2006

Using publicly available estimates, J.P. Morgan reviewed the Firm Values implied by the transaction as a multiple of (1) the target company s revenue for the 12-month period immediately preceding announcement of the transaction, which is referred to below as firm value/LTM Revenue, (2) the target company s EBITDA for the 12-month period immediately preceding announcement of the transaction, which is referred to below as firm

value/LTM EBITDA, and also reviewed the Equity Values implied by the transaction as a multiple of the target company s cash earnings per share for the 12-month period immediately following the announcement of the transaction, which is referred to below as NTM P/E for the precedent transactions, J.P. Morgan noted that this analysis showed:

a range of firm value/LTM Revenue multiples of 2.0x to 9.1x, with a median of 3.9x;

a range of firm value/LTM EBITDA multiples of 7.7x to 22.0x, with a median of 12.1x; and

a range of NTM P/E multiples of 12.5x to 40.8x, with a median of 16.9x.

Based on the results of this analysis and other factors that J.P. Morgan considered appropriate, J.P. Morgan applied a firm value/LTM Revenue multiple range of 2.0x to 5.0x to Azur Pharma s LTM Revenue, a firm value/LTM EBITDA multiple range of 10.0x to 20.0x to Azur Pharma s LTM EBITDA, and a NTM P/E multiple range of 12.5x to 19.5x to Azur Pharma s NTM net income from the Azur Pharma cases described below. J.P. Morgan applied the ranges of multiples derived from such analysis to Azur Pharma and arrived at the estimated ranges of equity values for Azur Pharma set forth in the table below (dollars in millions):

	LTM	LTM	
	Revenue	EBITDA	NTM Net Income
Equity Value	\$ 260 \$560	\$325 \$600	\$ 295 \$625

All ranges presented were rounded to the nearest \$5 million.

Discounted Cash Flow Analysis: Azur Pharma

J.P. Morgan conducted a discounted cash flow analysis for the purpose of determining the fully diluted equity value for Azur Pharma. J.P. Morgan calculated the unlevered free cash flows that Azur Pharma is expected to generate during fiscal years 2012 through 2031 based upon financial projections for three scenarios included in the Azur Pharma cases through the years ended December 31, 2031. J.P. Morgan then calculated a range of terminal values of Azur Pharma at the end of the 20-year period ending December 31, 2031 by applying, based upon J.P. Morgan s judgment and experience, a range of perpetual growth rates from -1.0% to 2.0% of the unlevered free cash flow of Azur Pharma during the final year of the 20-year period. The unlevered free cash flows and the range of terminal values were then discounted to present values using a range of discount rates from 10.0% to 12.0% and added together in order to derive the implied Firm Value of Azur Pharma. The discount rate range was chosen by J.P. Morgan based upon an analysis of the weighted average cost of capital of Azur Pharma conducted by J.P. Morgan and applied using the mid-year convention for discounting. The present value of the unlevered free cash flows and the range of terminal asset values were then adjusted for Azur Pharma s estimated 2011 fiscal year-end excess cash and total debt to calculate Azur Pharma s implied equity value. Based on the Azur Pharma cases and a discount rate of 10.0% to 12.0%, the discounted cash flow analysis indicated ranges of equity values set forth in the table below (dollars in millions) for Azur Pharma on a stand-alone basis:

	Equity Value
Scenario A	\$ 395 \$455
Scenario B	\$ 485 \$565
Scenario C	\$ 565 \$660

All ranges presented were rounded to the nearest \$5 million.

Discounted Cash Flow Analysis: Jazz Pharmaceuticals

J.P. Morgan conducted a discounted cash flow analysis for the purpose of determining the fully diluted equity value for Jazz Pharmaceuticals. J.P. Morgan was not provided with long-range projections prepared by management of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Using the Jazz Pharmaceuticals case through 2013 and certain publicly available financial forecasts for Jazz Pharmaceuticals (that Jazz Pharmaceuticals advised J.P. Morgan were a reasonable basis upon which to evaluate the future financial performance of Jazz Pharmaceuticals), J.P. Morgan prepared public forecast cases for three cases, a summary of which is set forth in the table below (dollars in millions): case one through the years ended December 31, 2016 and cases two and three through the years ended December 31, 2023 (referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Public Forecasts). Case one assumed that Jazz Pharmaceuticals would face a generic competitor for Xyrem beginning in 2014 and Jazz Pharmaceuticals terminal growth rate (post-erosion for case two) would be reached in 2023 and either (i) Jazz Pharmaceuticals would face a generic competitor beginning in 2021 or (ii) no generic competitor would face Jazz Pharmaceuticals, respectively. Case three assumes higher sales of Xyrem than cases one and two. All cases assume no new products are acquired or developed.

	Case 1 Total			Case 2 Total			Case 3 Total	
Year	Revenues	EBITDA	Year	Revenues	EBITDA	Year	Revenues	EBITDA
2012E	\$ 377	\$ 247	2012E	\$ 377	\$ 247	2012E	\$ 377	\$ 247
2013E	\$ 492	\$ 356	2013E	\$ 492	\$ 356	2013E	\$ 492	\$ 356
2014E	\$ 246	\$ 176	2014E	\$ 526	\$ 369	2014E	\$ 572	\$ 433
2015E	\$ 123	\$ 89	2015E	\$ 606	\$ 437	2015E	\$ 659	\$ 515
2016E	\$ 124	\$ 89	2016E	\$ 635	\$ 458	2016E	\$ 704	\$ 550
			2017E	\$ 666	\$ 480	2017E	\$ 753	\$ 588
			2018E	\$ 697	\$ 502	2018E	\$ 805	\$ 629
			2019E	\$ 730	\$ 526	2019E	\$ 860	\$ 672
			2020E	\$ 765	\$ 551	2020E	\$ 919	\$ 718
			2021E	\$ 383	\$ 276	2021E	\$ 924	\$ 722
			2022E	\$ 191	\$ 138	2022E	\$ 928	\$ 726
			2023E	\$ 192	\$ 139	2023E	\$ 933	\$ 729

All values in the table have been rounded to the nearest \$1 million.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals reviewed the Public Forecasts and advised J.P. Morgan that the Public Forecasts were a reasonable basis on which to evaluate the future financial performance of Jazz Pharmaceuticals for purposes of J.P. Morgan s analysis of the merger and that no specific weighting should be put on any particular case. J.P. Morgan expressed no view as to the Public Forecasts. Jazz Pharmaceuticals does not publicly disclose forecasts of the type prepared by J.P. Morgan in connection with J.P. Morgan s analysis of the merger and such forecasts were not prepared with a view toward public disclosure. Jazz Pharmaceuticals belief that the Public Forecasts were a reasonable basis on which to evaluate the future financial performance of Jazz Pharmaceuticals for purposes of J.P. Morgan s analysis of the merger was based on numerous variables and assumptions that are inherently uncertain and may be beyond the control of management, including, without limitation, factors related to general economic and competitive conditions and prevailing interest rates. Accordingly, actual results could vary significantly from those set forth in the Public Forecasts. You should read the section entitled *Certain Unaudited Financial Projections* for additional qualifications applicable to the Public Forecasts.

At the direction of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, J.P. Morgan used the Jazz Pharmaceuticals case through 2013 and calculated the unlevered free cash flows that Jazz Pharmaceuticals is expected to generate during fiscal years 2014 through 2023 based upon the Public Forecasts. J.P. Morgan then calculated a range of terminal values of Jazz Pharmaceuticals at the end of the five-year period ending December 31, 2016 for case one and at the end of the 12-year period ending December 31, 2023 for cases two and three by applying, based upon J.P. Morgan s judgment and experience, a range of perpetual growth rates from -1.0% to 2.0% of the unlevered free cash flow

of Jazz Pharmaceuticals during the final year of the five- and 12-year periods, respectively. The unlevered free cash flows and the range of terminal values were then discounted to present values using a range of discount rates from 10.0% to 12.0% and added together in order to derive the implied Firm Value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. The discount rate range was chosen by J.P. Morgan based upon an analysis of the weighted average cost of capital of Jazz Pharmaceuticals conducted by J.P. Morgan and applied using the mid-year convention for discounting. The present value of the unlevered free cash flows and the range of terminal asset values were then adjusted for Jazz Pharmaceuticals June 30, 2011 cash and total debt to calculate Jazz Pharmaceuticals implied equity value. Based on the management Jazz Pharmaceuticals case through 2013 and the Public Forecasts and a discount rate of 10.0% to 12.0%, the discounted cash flow analysis indicated ranges of equity values set forth in the table below (dollars in millions) for Jazz Pharmaceuticals on a stand-alone basis.

	Equity Value
Case 1	\$ 820 \$1,040
Case 2	\$ 1,755 \$2,075
Case 3	\$ 2,960 \$4,245

All ranges presented were rounded to the nearest \$5 million.

Discounted Cash Flow: Contribution analysis

Using the ranges of equity values for Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma yielded by the discounted cash flow analyses described above, J.P. Morgan then calculated a range of implied exchange ratios and implied pro forma ownership percentages of New Jazz following the merger, arriving at the ranges of implied exchange ratios and implied pro forma ownership percentages set forth in the tables below:

Exchange Ratio Analysis

	Azur Pharma Scenario A	Azur Pharma Scenario B	Azur Pharma Scenario C
Jazz Pharmaceuticals Case 1	0.455x 0.663x	0.367x 0.545x	0.315x 0.467x
Jazz Pharmaceuticals Case 2	0.971x 1.321x	0.785x 1.086x	0.674x 0.932x
Jazz Pharmaceuticals Case 3	1.638x 2.700x	1.324x 2.220x	1.136x 1.905x
Implied Pro Forma Ownership Percentage Analysis			

	Azur Pharma Scenario A	Azur Pharma Scenario B	Azur Pharma Scenario C
Jazz Pharmaceuticals Case 1	64.3% 72.3%	59.2% 68.2%	55.5% 64.8%
Jazz Pharmaceuticals Case 2	79.3% 83.9%	75.6% 81.1%	72.7% 78.7%
Jazz Pharmaceuticals Case 3	86.6% 91.4%	84.0% 89.8%	81.8% 88.3%

In each case, J.P. Morgan compared the implied exchange ratios to the exchange ratio in the merger to the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock of 1.000x and compared the implied pro forma ownership percentage of New Jazz following the merger to the pro forma ownership percentage of New Jazz following the merger attributable to the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock of 79.8%.

Value Creation Analysis Based on Discounted Cash Flow

J.P. Morgan performed a value creation analysis by comparing the implied equity value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals with the implied pro forma equity value of New Jazz after the merger attributable to the equity ownership interest of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders. J.P. Morgan determined the ranges of the implied equity value of New Jazz after the merger by adding: (i) the range of the implied equity value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals derived from the discounted cash flow analysis described above using each of the three cases from the Public Forecasts and (ii) the ranges of implied pro forma equity values of Azur Pharma on a stand-alone basis derived from the discounted cash flow analysis of Azur Pharma described above using each of the three scenarios included in the Azur Pharma cases. J.P. Morgan then determined the implied pro forma equity value of

New Jazz following the merger attributable to Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders based on the equity ownership percentage of New Jazz to be owned by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders implied by the exchange ratio provided for in the merger agreement. J.P. Morgan compared the result to the implied equity value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals on a stand-alone basis derived from the discounted cash flow analysis described above, yielding the implied range of gain/loss in equity value to Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders set forth in the table below:

	Implied Gain (Loss) in Equity Value to Jazz
	Pharmaceuticals Stockholders
Scenario A	(4.7%) 0.6%
Scenario B	(2.0%) 5.6%
Scenario C	1.0% 9.7%

Value Creation Analysis Based on Trading Multiples

J.P. Morgan also reviewed the potential market value creation of the merger for Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders at the exchange ratio by comparing the closing price for a share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on September 15, 2011 with the potential pro forma market value of one New Jazz ordinary share after the merger, taking into account the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders proportionate interest in New Jazz based on the equity ownership percentage implied by the exchange ratio provided for in the merger agreement. J.P. Morgan calculated a reference range of potential pro forma market values of New Jazz following the merger using estimated EBITDA and cash earnings per share for calendar year 2012 from the three scenarios included in the Azur Pharma cases and applying the trading multiples derived from publicly available equity research. J.P. Morgan based the low end of the multiple range on the ratio of current Jazz Pharmaceuticals Firm Value to 2012 EBITDA and closing price as of September 15, 2011 to estimated cash earnings per share for calendar year 2012 multiples based on estimates provided by management. The mid-point of the multiple range was based on the ratio of current Jazz Pharmaceuticals Firm Value to 2012 EBITDA and closing price as of September 15, 2011 to estimated cash earnings per share for calendar year 2012 multiples based on publicly available analyst estimates. The high-end of the multiple range was selected based upon the ratio of Firm Value to 2012 EBITDA and closing price as of September 15, 2011 to estimated cash earnings per share for calendar year 2012 multiples based on publicly available analyst estimates. The high-end of the multiple range was selected based upon the ratio of Firm Value to 2012 EBITDA and closing price as of September 15, 2011 to estimated cash earnings per share for calendar year 2012 multiples based on publicly available analyst estimates. The high-end of the multiple range was selected based upon the ratio of Firm Value to 2012 EBITDA and closing price

EBIT	DA	Ne	t Income (1)
Range	Implied Pro Forma	Range	Implied Pro Forma
	Accretion/(Dilution) per		Accretion/(Dilution) per
	Share		Share
8.3x 12.0x	(5.6%) 37.5%	13.5x 16.0x	3.0% 26.8%

Net Income as used in this table is based on fully-taxed earnings at a blended tax rate and excludes from the comparable U.S. GAAP measures: revenue related to up front and milestone payments; amortization of intangible assets; stock-based compensation; non-cash interest expense associated with a debt discount; debt issuance costs and a loss on extinguishment of debt; and transaction expenses.
 This analysis is merely illustrative and should not be interpreted as a prediction as to the price at which the lazz Pharmaceuticals common stock

This analysis is merely illustrative and should not be interpreted as a prediction as to the price at which the Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock or New Jazz ordinary shares or Azur Pharma ordinary shares will trade at any future time.

Analysis of Merger Impact on Cash EPS

J.P. Morgan reviewed for informational purposes the potential pro forma financial effects of the merger based on Jazz Pharmaceuticals estimates of its and Azur Pharma s financial performance in 2012 and 2013, assuming a fully-taxed basis, full preservation and use of net operating losses and including incremental stock compensation. Based on this analysis, the pro forma cash earnings per share would be accretive by between 0.2% and 5.3% per share.

The actual results achieved by New Jazz following the merger may vary from the projected results and the variations may be material.

The foregoing summary of certain material financial analyses does not purport to be a complete description of the analyses or data presented by J.P. Morgan. The preparation of a fairness opinion is a complex process and is not necessarily susceptible to partial analysis or summary description. J.P. Morgan believes that the foregoing summary and its analyses must be considered as a whole and that selecting portions of the foregoing summary and these analyses, without considering all of its analyses as a whole, could create an incomplete view of the processes underlying the analyses and its opinion. In arriving at its opinion, J.P. Morgan did not attribute any particular weight to any analyses or factors considered by it and did not form an opinion as to whether any individual analysis or factor (positive or negative), considered in isolation, supported or failed to support its opinion. Rather, J.P. Morgan considered the totality of the factors and analyses performed in determining its opinion. Analyses based upon forecasts of future results are inherently uncertain, as they are subject to numerous factors or events beyond the control of the parties and their advisors. Accordingly, forecasts and analyses used or made by J.P. Morgan are not necessarily indicative of actual future results, which may be significantly more or less favorable than suggested by those analyses. Moreover, J.P. Morgan s analyses are not and do not purport to be appraisals or otherwise reflective of the prices at which businesses actually could be bought or sold. None of the selected companies reviewed as described in the above summary is identical to Jazz Pharmaceuticals, and none of the target companies in the selected transactions reviewed was identical to Azur Pharma. However, the companies selected were chosen because they are publicly traded companies with operations and businesses that, for purposes of J.P. Morgan s analysis, may be considered similar to those of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma. The transactions selected were similarly chosen because their participants, size and other factors, for purposes of J.P. Morgan s analysis, may be considered similar to the merger. The analyses necessarily involve complex considerations and judgments concerning differences in financial and operational characteristics of the companies involved and other factors that could affect the companies compared to Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the transactions compared to the merger.

As a part of its investment banking business, J.P. Morgan and its affiliates are continually engaged in the valuation of businesses and their securities in connection with mergers and acquisitions, investments for passive and control purposes, negotiated underwritings, secondary distributions of listed and unlisted securities, private placements, and valuations for estate, corporate and other purposes. J.P. Morgan was selected to advise Jazz Pharmaceuticals with respect to the merger on the basis of such experience and its familiarity with Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

For services rendered in connection with the merger, Jazz Pharmaceuticals has agreed to pay J.P. Morgan \$3 million, of which \$1.5 million will become payable only if the merger is consummated. In addition, Jazz Pharmaceuticals has agreed to reimburse J.P. Morgan for its expenses incurred in connection with its services, including the fees and disbursements of counsel, and will indemnify J.P. Morgan against certain liabilities, including liabilities arising under the federal securities laws.

Please be advised that during the two years preceding J.P. Morgan s opinion, neither J.P. Morgan nor any of its affiliates had any other material financial advisory or other material commercial or investment banking relationship with Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma. In the ordinary course of their businesses, J.P. Morgan and its affiliates may actively trade the debt and equity securities of Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma for their own accounts or for the accounts of customers and, accordingly, they may at any time hold long or short positions in such securities.

Certain Unaudited Financial Projections

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma do not, as a matter of course, publicly disclose projections of future revenues, earnings or other financial performance of the type provided by Jazz Pharmaceuticals to, or prepared by, J.P. Morgan for purposes of J.P. Morgan s analysis of the merger. Jazz Pharmaceuticals has included in this

proxy statement/prospectus the Jazz Pharmaceuticals case, the Azur Pharma cases and the Public Forecasts only because such projections and forecasts were provided by Jazz Pharmaceuticals to, or prepared by, J.P. Morgan, the financial adviser to Jazz Pharmaceuticals, in connection with J.P. Morgan s analysis of the merger and to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors for the purposes of facilitating an evaluation of the merger.

These financial projections and forecasts were not prepared with a view toward public disclosure or compliance with published guidelines of the SEC or the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants for preparation and presentation of prospective financial information, the IFRS or U.S. GAAP. Neither Ernst & Young, Jazz Pharmaceuticals independent registered public accounting firm, nor KPMG, Azur Pharma s independent registered public accounting firm, has examined or compiled nor performed any procedures on any of the financial projections, expressed any conclusion or provided any form of assurance with respect to the financial projections and, accordingly, assume no responsibility for them. The reports of Ernst & Young and KPMG, included elsewhere or incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus, relate to the historical financial information of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma, respectively. They do not extend to the financial projections and should not be read to do so. The inclusion of this information in this proxy statement/prospectus should not be regarded as an indication that any of New Jazz, Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma or any other recipient of this information considered, now considers or will consider this information to be necessarily predictive of future results. New Jazz, Jazz Pharma do not intend to update or otherwise revise the financial projections to correct any errors existing in such projections when made, to reflect circumstances existing after the date when made or to reflect the occurrence of future events even in the event that any or all of the assumptions underlying the financial projections are shown to be in error.

Although presented with numerical specificity, the financial projections and forecasts included in this proxy statement/prospectus are based on numerous estimates and assumptions that are subject to factors, such as future performance of currently marketed products, generic competition for marketed products, regulatory actions related to marketed products, clinical, technical, regulatory, and commercial success of development programs, efforts required to commercialize currently marketed and pipeline products, future business development activities, industry performance, general business, economic, regulatory, market and financial conditions, and the other factors listed in this proxy statement/prospectus under the section entitled *Risk Factors*, which are difficult to predict and most of which are beyond the control of New Jazz, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma. These or other factors may cause the financial projections or the underlying assumptions and estimates to be inaccurate. Since the financial projections cover multiple years, such information by its nature becomes less reliable with each successive year. The financial projections also do not take into account any circumstances or events occurring after the date they were prepared, and do not give effect to the merger and reorganization. The inclusion of the financial projections and forecasts in this proxy statement/prospectus shall not be deemed an admission or representation by New Jazz, Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma that such information is material. The inclusion of the projections should not be regarded as an indication that New Jazz, Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma considered or now consider them to be a reliable prediction of future results and you should not rely on them as such. Accordingly, there can be no assurance that the financial projections will be realized, and actual results may vary materially from those reflected in the projections. You should read the section entitled *Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements* for additional information regarding the risks inherent in forward-looking information such as the financial projections.

Certain of the financial projections set forth herein, including EBITDA and Non-U.S. GAAP Adjusted Net Income, may be considered non-U.S. GAAP financial measures. Jazz Pharmaceuticals believes this information could be useful in evaluating, on a prospective basis, New Jazz s potential operating performance and cash flow. Non-U.S. GAAP financial measures should not be considered in isolation from, or as a substitute for, financial information presented in compliance with U.S. GAAP, and non-U.S. GAAP financial measures as used by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma may not be comparable to similarly titled amounts used by other companies.

The following summarizes the Jazz Pharmaceuticals case that was prepared on the basis and for the limited and specific context described above.

	Projected Year End December 31,		
	2011E	2012E	2013E
Revenue	\$ 269	\$ 377	\$ 492
EBITDA	\$151	\$ 247	\$ 356
Non-U.S. GAAP Adjusted Net Income ⁽¹⁾	\$ 100	\$ 156	\$ 219

(1) Non-U.S. GAAP Adjusted Net Income as used in this table is based on fully-taxed earnings at 40.7% statutory tax rate and excludes from the comparable U.S. GAAP measures: revenue related to upfront and milestone payments, amortization of intangible assets, stock-based

compensation, non-cash interest expense associated with a debt discount and debt issuance costs and a loss on extinguishment of debt. The following summarizes (dollars in millions) the Azur Pharma cases that were prepared on the basis and for the limited and specific context described above. In developing the Azur Pharma cases, Jazz Pharmaceuticals management used a combination of Azur Pharma management estimates and its good faith judgment to estimate, on a product-by-product basis, future revenues for the Azur Pharma products, which were then totaled to derive projected aggregate revenue for Azur Pharma. Key assumptions of each case are as follows: case A assumes that the Azur Pharma business remains consistent with current trends, case B assumes a higher market penetration of Prialt and launch of Clozapine QD in 2015, and case C assumes a higher market penetration of Prialt (relative to case A) and higher sales of Clozapine QD in 2015 than contemplated by case B.

Case A			
	Annual	Annual	Annual Net
Years	Revenue	EBITDA	Income
2011E 2014E	\$98 \$115	\$26 \$36	\$23 \$32
2015E 2018E	\$110 \$117	\$35 \$52	\$30 \$45
2019E 2022E	\$89 \$95	\$61 \$70	\$53 \$62
2023E 2026E	\$100 \$114	\$45 \$88	\$40 \$77
2027E 2030E	\$34 \$44	\$16 \$25	\$14 \$22

	Case B			
		Annual	Annual	Annual Net
Years		Revenue	EBITDA	Income
2011E	2014E	\$98 \$126	\$16 \$32	\$14 \$28
2015E	2018E	\$134 \$175	\$37 \$75	\$32 \$66
2019E	2022E	\$129 \$160	\$93 \$109	\$81 \$95
2023E	2026E	\$127 \$144	\$93 \$107	\$81 \$94
2027E	2030E	\$41 \$55	\$21 \$33	\$19 \$29

	Case C			
		Annual	Annual	Annual Net
Years		Revenue	EBITDA	Income
2011E 2014E		\$99 \$131	\$19 \$34	\$17 \$30
2015E 2018E		\$143 \$213	\$43 \$99	\$37 \$87
2019E 2022E		\$138 \$198	\$101 \$141	\$89 \$123
2023E 2026E		\$132 \$149	\$97 \$111	\$85 \$97
2027E 2030E		\$45 \$59	\$24 \$37	\$21 \$32

0

The amounts set forth above have been rounded to the nearest \$1 million.

Azur Pharma s Reasons for the Merger

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

The Azur Pharma board of directors carefully evaluated the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby. The Azur Pharma board of directors determined that the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the proposed merger, are in the best interests of Azur Pharma and its shareholders.

In reaching these determinations, the Azur Pharma board of directors consulted with Azur Pharma s management and its legal, financial and other advisors, and also considered a number of substantive factors, both positive and negative, and potential benefits and detriments of the merger to Azur Pharma and its shareholders. The Azur Pharma board of directors believed that, taken as a whole, the following factors supported its decision to approve the proposed merger:

The Azur Pharma board of directors believes that the combination of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma will result in significant strategic benefits to the combined company, which benefits will accrue to Azur Pharma s shareholders, as shareholders of the combined company. These strategic benefits include the following:

New Jazz would have a strong overall financial position, with expected revenues of over \$475 million and cash generation of over \$200 million in the first 12 months after closing of the transaction, and an efficient corporate structure based in Ireland;

combining Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma will create a stronger, more diversified company than Azur Pharma currently has, with a broader array of products and an expanded commercial presence in the United States; and

the combined entity will have enhanced financial resources to invest in opportunities to acquire marketed products or product candidates that are close to approval in comparison to Azur Pharma on a stand-alone basis.

The Azur Pharma board of directors believes that the combination of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma should result in significant financial benefits to Azur Pharma shareholders and the combined company. These financial benefits include the following:

Azur Pharma shareholders will have the opportunity to participate in any future growth of the combined company and any future appreciation in the value of the combined company stock following the merger;

Azur Pharma s shareholders will have liquidity as they will now hold shares in a NASDAQ quoted company;

the anticipated market capitalization, balance sheet, free cash flow, liquidity and capital structure of the combined company; and

the belief that the combined company will be better positioned to pursue a growth strategy, as a result of the combined company s larger market capitalization, balance sheet and the likelihood of increased access to business development opportunities. During the course of its evaluation of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, the Azur Pharma board of directors considered the following factors in addition to the benefits described above:

the terms and conditions of the merger agreement, including the commitments by both Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma to complete the merger, and the likelihood of completing the merger;

the impact of the merger on all stakeholders in Azur Pharma; and

the results of due diligence investigations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals by Azur Pharma s management and financial, legal and other advisors.

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

The Azur Pharma board of directors weighed these factors against a number of uncertainties, risks and potentially negative factors relevant to the merger, including:

the challenges inherent in the combination of two businesses of the size, geographic diversity and complexity of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma, including the possible diversion of management attention for an extended period of time;

the fact that Azur Pharma shareholders could be adversely affected by a decrease in the trading price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock during the pendency of the merger;

the restrictions on the conduct of Azur Pharma s business during the period between execution of the merger agreement and the consummation of the merger; and

the costs associated with completion of the merger and the realization of the benefits expected to be obtained in connection with the merger, including transaction expenses arising from the merger.

The Azur Pharma board of directors concluded that the uncertainties, risks and potentially negative factors relevant to the merger were outweighed by the potential benefits that it expected Azur Pharma and Azur Pharma shareholders would achieve as a result of the merger. Accordingly, the Azur Pharma board of directors determined that the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the proposed merger, are advisable and fair to, and in the best interests of Azur Pharma and its shareholders.

The foregoing discussion of the information and factors considered by the Azur Pharma board of directors is not exhaustive, but Azur Pharma believes it includes all the material factors considered by the Azur Pharma board of directors. In view of the wide variety of factors considered in connection with its evaluation of the merger and the complexity of these matters, the Azur Pharma board of directors did not consider it practicable to, and did not attempt to, quantify or otherwise assign relative or specific weight or values to any of these factors. Rather, the Azur Pharma board of directors viewed its position and recommendation as being based on an overall analysis and on the totality of the information presented to and factors considered by it. In addition, in considering the factors described above, individual directors may have given different weights to different factors. After considering this information, the Azur Pharma board of directors approved the merger agreement transactions contemplated thereby.

This explanation of Azur Pharma s reasons for the merger and other information presented in this section is forward-looking in nature and, therefore, should be read in light of the risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from the results contemplated by these forward-looking statements. See *Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements* beginning on page 50.

Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger

Management

Jazz Pharmaceuticals Employment Following the Merger

Pursuant to the merger agreement, the officers of New Jazz following the merger will be designated by Jazz Pharmaceuticals. As of the date of the proxy statement/prospectus, it is expected that the following current executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals will be the executive officers of New Jazz: Bruce C. Cozadd, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer; Russell J. Cox, Senior Vice President, Sales and Marketing; Kathryn E. Falberg, Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer; Carol A. Gamble, Senior Vice President and General Counsel; Jeffrey K. Tobias, M.D., Senior Vice President, Research and Development and Chief Medical Officer; and Karen J. Wilson, Vice President, Finance and Principal Accounting Officer. Other current Jazz Pharmaceuticals officers may either continue to be employed by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and be compensated by Jazz Pharmaceuticals or may be employed by New Jazz and compensated by New Jazz. Their positions at Jazz Pharmaceuticals or New Jazz.

In addition, the compensation committee of the New Jazz board of directors may consider the role of Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers played in securing and executing the merger in connection with its determinations of payments under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals annual bonus award program. In determining annual bonus awards for the above-named Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers for the year ending December 31, 2011 and December 31, 2012, the compensation committee of the New Jazz board of directors will consider individual and company performance against company objectives, one of which includes completing the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and developing and beginning to implement an integration plan.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals Merger-Related Compensation

Under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Executive Change in Control and Severance Benefit Plan, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the severance benefit plan, as described in detail under the heading *Executive Compensation Compensation Discussion and Analysis*, the merger does not constitute a change in control, and therefore an involuntary termination of a Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officer s service following the merger will not trigger any benefits under the severance benefit plan. However, in connection with the merger, certain Jazz Pharmaceuticals officers will receive vesting acceleration of NSOs held by them. Section 4985 of the code imposes an excise tax on certain stock compensation held at any time during the six months before and six months after the closing by individuals who were and/or are non-employee directors and executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals during the same period. The excise tax imposed by section 4985 applies to all outstanding NSOs held by such non-employee directors and executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, even if such NSOs are unvested and even if such NSOs are underwater (that is, if the exercise price is greater than the fair market value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on the date of closing). However, if such NSOs are exercised before the closing, then the excise tax will not apply.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has amended all unvested NSOs held by officers and non-employee directors who are subject to the excise tax to fully accelerate the vesting of such NSOs so that such individuals will have the opportunity to exercise such options before the closing. Jazz Pharmaceuticals non-employee directors and executive officers that exercise such options before the closing will be subject to immediate individual income tax, rather than the excise tax that would otherwise be applied to such NSOs on the closing date. Absent this vesting acceleration, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals non-employee directors and officers were expected to continue to provide services to Jazz Pharmaceuticals over certain periods of time for the NSOs to vest. If Jazz Pharmaceuticals non-employee directors and officers choose to exercise their NSOs before the closing, such individuals will no longer hold these equity awards with intrinsic values based in part on future stock price appreciation and the time-value associated with the NSOs ten-year terms.

Such vesting acceleration is effective on the first trading day following the effectiveness of the filing of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Form 8-K with the SEC announcing the results of the special meeting, provided that the merger agreement is adopted and the merger is approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders. These NSOs were also amended to permit net exercise as a method of payment of the exercise prices of such NSOs. Net exercise means that the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issuable pursuant to the exercise of the NSO is reduced by the largest whole number of shares with a fair market value that does not exceed the aggregate exercise price (and any balance is then paid in cash). It is currently anticipated that such NSOs will be net exercised and it is currently contemplated that the withholding tax obligations triggered by the exercise of NSOs by the executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals before closing may be satisfied by withholding, from the shares otherwise issuable to each executive officer, shares with a fair market value equal to the amount of the withholding tax obligation.

The following table and the related footnotes present information about the compensation payable to the 2010 named executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals in connection with the merger, assuming it had occurred on October 17, 2011, the latest practicable date prior to the filing of this proxy statement/prospectus. The compensation shown in the table below is subject to a nonbinding advisory vote of the stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals at the special meeting, as described in this proxy statement/prospectus under *Stockholder Advisory Vote on Certain Compensatory Arrangements*.

Golden Parachute Compensation

Name ⁽¹⁾	Equity (\$) ⁽²⁾	Total (\$)
Bruce C. Cozadd	\$ 5,883,997	\$ 5,883,997
Kathryn E. Falberg	\$ 2,690,450	\$ 2,690,450
Carol A. Gamble	\$ 1,282,210	\$ 1,282,210
Janne L.T. Wissel	\$ 1,282,210	\$ 1,282,210
Robert M. Myers ⁽³⁾	\$ 0	\$ 0

- (1) Under applicable SEC rules, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals named executive officers for this purpose include the individuals who served as Jazz Pharmaceuticals principal executive officer and principal financial officer during 2010 as well as Jazz Pharmaceuticals three other most highly compensated executive officers during 2010. Accordingly, this table includes Robert Myers, who is no longer serving in the capacity as an executive officer of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and it does not include other current executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals who either commenced employment with or became executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals after the end of 2010.
- (2) As described above, the amounts set forth under the column captioned Equity consist of the value of the accelerated vesting of unvested NSOs held by each named executive officer. The acceleration of NSOs is deemed to be single-trigger because it will occur before the completion of the merger and is not conditioned upon a termination or resignation of service. The value of the NSOs is calculated in accordance with SEC rules as the difference between (a) the value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock based on the \$44.69 average closing price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals shares as reported on NASDAQ for the first five business days following public announcement of the merger and (b) the exercise price of each of the unvested NSOs subject to accelerated vesting. The actual value on the vesting date of the NSOs subject to accelerated vesting will depend on the value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on that date. The vesting of NSOs with exercise prices greater than \$44.69 will be accelerated but there is no value associated with such vesting acceleration in this table.
- (3) Mr. Myers, the former President and member of the board of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, resigned in January 2011. Because Mr. Myers was not an executive officer within the six months before closing, his NSOs are not subject to the excise tax and accordingly, he will not receive any special vesting acceleration in connection with the merger.

The table below presents information about the value of the vesting acceleration of NSOs held by other officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals who are also subject to the excise tax. Although SEC rules do not require presentation of this information in this format, it has been included to permit a uniform presentation of the quantification of the vesting acceleration received by the other officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals in connection with the merger. Such values are calculated in the manner set forth above in footnote (2) to the table entitled Golden Parachute Compensation. The information in the table below is not subject to an advisory vote of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders at the special meeting.

Payments to Other Officers

Name	Equity (\$)	Total (\$)
Russell J. Cox	\$ 955,577	\$ 955,577
Michael A. DesJardin	\$ 893,195	\$ 893,195
Mark G. Eller	\$ 891,933	\$ 891,933
Jeffrey K. Tobias, M.D. ⁽¹⁾	\$ 0	\$ 0
Karen J. Wilson	\$ 637,389	\$ 637,389

(1) Dr. Tobias joined Jazz Pharmaceuticals on October 17, 2011 and has not been granted any stock options. *Azur Pharma*

The following current key employees of Azur Pharma and of Azur Pharma Inc. will continue their employment following the merger with New Jazz or Azur Pharma Inc., as applicable (titles in parenthesis indicate titles in effect as of the effective date of the merger): Seamus Mulligan (Chief Business Officer, International Business Development); Eunan Maguire (Senior Vice President, Azur North America); David Brabazon (Senior Vice President, Finance, Dublin); Fintan Keegan (Senior Vice President of Technical Operations); and Michael Kelly (Senior Vice President, General Manager of Azur Pharma Inc.). These key employees have entered into employment agreements with New Jazz or Azur Pharma Inc., as applicable, as described below.

These key employees positions with New Jazz or Azur Pharma Inc. will entitle them to compensation and, in some cases, equity awards from New Jazz. Pursuant to their employment agreements and subject to approval by the New Jazz board of directors, as soon as practicable following the merger, and contingent upon each key employee s continued service through the grant date, each such key employee except Mr. Mulligan will receive a New Jazz equity award, with terms substantially similar to those granted to other employees of New Jazz with similar responsibilities and seniority. In addition, beginning in 2012, these key employees will be entitled to participate in a cash bonus plan expected to be adopted by New Jazz, the terms of which are expected to be similar to the existing Jazz Pharmaceuticals cash bonus plan. Whether or not the employees will earn any bonuses under the cash bonus plan will depend on actual achievement of applicable individual and corporate performance goals, as determined by the New Jazz board of directors, and will be subject to their continued employment through the date any bonus is paid. The key employees target bonus percentage under the New Jazz cash bonus plan will be set at the target level in the cash bonus plan for Senior Vice Presidents, which is currently 40% of annual base salary for the applicable calendar year.

The key employees also have executed noncompetition agreements, as described below.

Additionally, as described below under the heading *Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization Treatment of Azur Pharma Option Plan and Azur Pharma Stock Options*, the vesting and exercisability of the stock options held by the key employees will be accelerated effective as of immediately prior to completion of the merger provided that such key employees consent to the amendment of their stock options to, among other things, provide that net exercise shall be the method of consideration for exercising the stock options. The following table summarizes the value of such vesting acceleration:

Name	Equity (\$) ⁽¹⁾	Total (\$)
Seamus Mulligan	\$ 311,401	\$ 311,401
Eunan Maguire	\$ 548,932	\$ 548,932
David Brabazon	\$ 548,932	\$ 548,932
Fintan Keegan	\$ 2,957,449	\$ 2,957,449
Michael Kelly(2)	\$ 0	\$ 0

- (1) The amounts set forth under the column captioned Equity consist of the value of the accelerated vesting of unvested stock options held by each individual. Such value is calculated as the number of shares subject to each option, adjusted as described below, multiplied by the difference between (a) the value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock based on the \$44.69 average closing price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals shares as reported on NASDAQ for the first five business days following public announcement of the merger and (b) the exercise price of each of the unvested stock options subject to accelerated vesting, adjusted as described below. For purposes of this calculation, (x) the number of shares subject to each stock option was multiplied by the Assumed Split Ratio (as defined below under the heading *Principal Shareholders Following the Merger*), (y) the exercise price of each stock option was converted from Euros to dollars using an exchange rate of 1.35534, which is the average of the exercise price of each stock option was divided by the Assumed Split Ratio. The actual value on the vesting date of the stock options subject to accelerated vesting will depend on the value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on that date, the exchange rate on such date and the actual ratio by which Azur Pharma ordinary shares will be reduced in the reorganization.
- (2) Mr. Kelly s options vested in accordance with the terms of his agreement with Azur Pharma, and therefore will not be accelerated as part of the completion of the merger.



In addition, certain of the key employees of Azur Pharma and of Azur Pharma Inc. are participants in a key staff supplemental bonus plan designed to support retention of such key employees through special bonus payments. Pursuant to the key staff supplemental bonus plan, provided that such key employee (i) is employed on the date of payment, (ii) is in good standing and has not ever been subject to any disciplinary action and (iii) has not given notice of resignation, the participants are entitled to the following payment, which will be paid shortly following consummation of the merger:

Name	Total Payment
Eunan Maguire	50,400
David Brabazon	50,400
Fintan Keegan	50,400
Michael Kelly	\$ 70,000

Members of Azur Pharma s management are also expected to be parties to the registration rights agreement described under the heading *Other Related Agreements Registration Rights Agreement.*

Description of Key Agreements

Seamus Mulligan Employment Agreement. In connection with the merger, Azur Pharma and Mr. Mulligan have entered into an employment agreement that will become effective on the closing date and that supersedes all prior employment-related agreements between Mr. Mulligan and Azur Pharma. Following the closing date, Mr. Mulligan will continue his employment with New Jazz on a part-time basis on the terms and conditions set forth in his employment agreement as Chief Business Officer, International Business Development. Mr. Mulligan s initial base salary will be 300,000 per year based on a 75% time commitment during the 12-month period following the closing date, which will be proportionately adjusted thereafter based on Mr. Mulligan s percentage of time commitment of services to New Jazz. Mr. Mulligan will also be eligible to receive annual cash bonuses under the New Jazz cash bonus plan, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the New Jazz cash bonus plan, the terms of which are expected to be substantially similar to the existing Jazz Pharmaceuticals Performance Bonus Plan as described under Executive Compensation Compensation Discussion and Analysis Executive Compensation Program Performance Bonus Plan, beginning in 2012, with a target bonus equal to 40% of base salary. In the event Mr. Mulligan is terminated without Cause or resigns for Good Reason (and other than upon his death or disability), in either case during the 12-month period following a Change in Control of New Jazz (as such terms are defined in the employment agreement), including the merger, he will be entitled to receive certain benefits under the terms of his employment agreement. Such benefits are substantially similar to the benefits provided to senior vice presidents of Jazz Pharmaceuticals under the existing Jazz Pharmaceuticals Amended and Restated Executive Change in Control and Severance Benefit Plan, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the severance benefit plan, as described under Executive Compensation Discussion and Analysis Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control, subject to his provision of an effective release and waiver and other terms and conditions set forth in his employment agreement. If Mr. Mulligan is entitled to severance benefits during the 12-month period following the closing date, his cash severance will be based on an annual bonus equal to 40% of his base salary.

Eunan Maguire Employment Agreement. In connection with the merger, Azur Pharma and Mr. Maguire have entered into an employment agreement that will become effective on the closing date and that supersedes all prior employment-related agreements between Mr. Maguire and Azur Pharma. Following the closing date, Mr. Maguire will continue his employment with New Jazz on the terms and conditions set forth in his employment agreement as Senior Vice President, Azur North America. Mr. Maguire s initial base salary will be \$311,904 per year and Mr. Maguire will be eligible to receive annual cash bonuses under the New Jazz cash bonus plan beginning in 2012, with a target bonus equal to 40% of base salary. In the event Mr. Maguire is terminated without Cause or resigns for Good Reason (and other than upon his death or disability), in either case during the 12-month period following a Change in Control of New Jazz (as such terms are defined in the

employment agreement), including the merger, he will be entitled to receive certain benefits under the terms of his employment agreement. Such benefits are substantially similar to the benefits provided to senior vice presidents of Jazz Pharmaceuticals under the severance benefit plan, subject to his provision of an effective release and waiver and other terms and conditions set forth in his employment agreement. If Mr. Maguire is entitled to severance benefits during the 12-month period following the closing date, his cash severance will be based on an annual bonus equal to 40% of his base salary.

David Brabazon Employment Agreement. In connection with the merger, Azur Pharma and Mr. Brabazon have entered into an employment agreement that will become effective on the closing date and that supersedes all prior employment-related agreements between Mr. Brabazon and Azur Pharma. Following the closing date, Mr. Brabazon will continue his employment with New Jazz on the terms and conditions set forth in his employment agreement as Senior Vice President, Finance, Dublin. Mr. Brabazon s initial base salary will be 200,000 per year and Mr. Brabazon will be eligible to receive annual cash bonuses under the New Jazz cash bonus plan beginning in 2012, with a target bonus equal to 40% of base salary. In the event Mr. Brabazon is terminated without Cause or resigns for Good Reason (and other than upon his death or disability), in either case during the 12-month period following a Change in Control of New Jazz (as such terms are defined in the employment agreement), including the merger, he will be entitled to receive certain benefits under the terms of his employment agreement. Such benefits are substantially similar to the benefits provided to senior vice presidents of Jazz Pharmaceuticals under the severance benefit plan, subject to his provision of an effective release and waiver and other terms and conditions set forth in his employment agreement. If Mr. Brabazon is entitled to severance benefits during the 12-month period following the closing date, his cash severance will be based on an annual bonus equal to 40% of his base salary.

Fintan Keegan Employment Agreement. In connection with the merger, Azur Pharma and Mr. Keegan have entered into an employment agreement that becomes effective on the closing date and that supersedes all prior employment-related agreements between Mr. Keegan and Azur Pharma. Following the closing date, Mr. Keegan will continue his employment with New Jazz on the terms and conditions set forth in his employment agreement as Senior Vice President of Technical Operations. Mr. Keegan s initial base salary will be 200,000 per year and Mr. Keegan will be eligible to receive annual cash bonuses under the New Jazz cash bonus plan beginning in 2012, with a target bonus equal to 40% of base salary. In the event Mr. Keegan is terminated without Cause or resigns for Good Reason (and other than upon his death or disability), in either case during the 12-month period following a Change in Control of New Jazz (as such terms are defined in the employment agreement), including the merger, he will be entitled to receive certain benefits under the terms of his employment agreement. Such benefits are substantially similar to the benefits provided to senior vice presidents of Jazz Pharmaceuticals under the severance benefit plan, subject to his provision of an effective release and waiver and other terms and conditions set forth in his employment agreement. If Mr. Keegan is entitled to severance benefits during the 12-month period following the closing date, his cash severance will be based on an annual bonus equal to 40% of his base salary.

Michael Kelly Employment Agreement. In connection with the merger, Azur Pharma Inc. and Mr. Kelly have entered into an employment agreement that becomes effective on the closing date and that supersedes all prior employment-related agreements between Mr. Kelly and Azur Pharma Inc. Following the closing date, Mr. Kelly will continue his employment with Azur Pharma Inc. on the terms and conditions set forth in his employment agreement as Senior Vice President, General Manager. Mr. Kelly s initial base salary will be \$270,000 per year and Mr. Kelly will be eligible to receive annual cash bonuses under the New Jazz cash bonus plan beginning in 2012, with a target bonus equal to 40% of base salary. Mr. Kelly will also be eligible to participate in an executive change in control and severance benefit plan expected to be adopted by New Jazz at or prior to the closing (and to be in substantially the same form as the existing Jazz Pharmaceuticals Amended and Restated Executive Change in Control and Severance Benefit Plan as described under *Executive Compensation Compensation Discussion and Analysis Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control*, subject to the modifications and the specific terms and conditions described in his employment agreement.

Noncompetition Agreements. In connection with the merger, Messrs. Mulligan, Maguire, Brabazon, Keegan and Kelly have entered into noncompetition agreements with Azur Pharma or Azur Pharma Inc. providing that, during a specified period following the effective date of the noncompetition agreement and/or following the termination of such employee s employment, as applicable, such employee will not (i) engage directly or indirectly in the development, manufacture, promotion, sale, distribution, licensing or sublicensing of certain specified products and product candidates that compete with products and product candidates of New Jazz and/affiliated entities anywhere in the United States (or, for certain categories of products, worldwide); or (ii) become affiliated with or hold any interest in any individual or entity that engages directly or indirectly in such activities. In addition, during a separate specified period following the effective date of the noncompetition agreement and/or following the termination of the employee s employment, as applicable, such employee will not (x) hire, accept into employment, or otherwise engage or use the services of, certain employees of New Jazz and/or its affiliated entities; or (y) directly or indirectly, personally or through others, encourage, induce, attempt to induce, solicit or attempt to solicit (on such employee s own behalf or on behalf of any other person) certain employees of New Jazz and/or site affiliated entities.

Directors

It is expected that the current directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, other than Messrs. Colella and Michelson, will become, and Mr. Mulligan will remain, directors of New Jazz following the completion of the merger, and the non-employee directors of New Jazz may be entitled to compensation from New Jazz for such services. However, as of the date of this proxy statement/prospectus, a final determination as to who will be appointed to the New Jazz board of directors has not been made and the requisite corporate action to appoint the persons who will serve as directors of New Jazz following the completion of the merger has not been effected; accordingly, the persons who will serve as directors of New Jazz following the completion of the merger may differ from the persons currently expected to serve in such capacity. See *Management and Other Information of New Jazz Directors of New Jazz*.

As described above under the heading *Management Jazz Pharmaceuticals Merger-Related Compensation*, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has amended all unvested NSOs held by non-employee directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals to fully accelerate the vesting of such NSOs, effective on the first trading day following the effectiveness of the filing of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Form 8-K with the SEC announcing the results of the special meeting, provided that the merger agreement is adopted and the merger is approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, and to permit net exercise as a method of payment of the exercise prices of such NSOs. The table below presents information about the value of the vesting acceleration of NSOs held by the non-employee directors Jazz Pharmaceuticals who are also subject to the excise tax described above, assuming the merger had occurred on October 17, 2011. Although SEC rules do not require presentation of this information in this format, it has been included to permit a uniform presentation of the quantification of the vesting acceleration received by the non-employee directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals in connection with the merger. Such values are calculated in the manner set forth above in footnote (2) to the table entitled Golden Parachute Compensation and reflect the value of the vesting acceleration of the unvested portions of the initial grants held by Messrs.

Berns, Enright and Winningham.

	Equity	
Name	(\$)(1)	Total (\$) ⁽¹⁾
Paul L. Berns	\$ 719,391	\$ 719,391
Samuel D. Colella	\$ 101,045	\$ 101,045
Bryan C. Cressey	\$ 101,045	\$ 101,045
Patrick G. Enright	\$404,645	\$ 404,645
Michael W. Michelson	\$ 101,045	\$ 101,045
James C. Momtazee	\$ 101,045	\$ 101,045
Kenneth W. O Keefe	\$ 101,045	\$ 101,045
Alan M. Sebulsky	\$ 101,045	\$ 101,045
Rick E Winningham	\$ 648,901	\$ 648,901

(1) This table includes the value of the vesting acceleration of outstanding unvested NSOs, including the value of the vesting acceleration of the 2011 annual grants in the form of an NSO to purchase 12,500 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock that was automatically granted to each non-employee director on November 4, 2011 and that vests over 12 months beginning on the vesting commencement date of August 15, 2011.

Indemnification

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws require it to indemnify its directors and officers to the fullest extent not prohibited by Delaware law or any other applicable law and provide that the extent of such indemnification may be modified by individual contracts with the directors and officers. Accordingly, Jazz Pharmaceuticals has entered into indemnity agreements with each of its directors, executive officers and vice presidents that require it to indemnify such persons against any and all expenses (including attorneys fees), witness fees, judgments, fines, settlements and other amounts incurred (including expenses of a derivative action) in connection with any action, suit or proceeding or alternative dispute resolution mechanism, inquiry hearing or investigation, whether threatened, pending or completed, to which any such person may be made a party by reason of the fact that such person is or was a director, an officer or an employee of Jazz Pharmaceuticals or any of its affiliated enterprises, provided that such person s conduct did not constitute a breach of his or her duty of loyalty to the registrant or its stockholders, and was not an act or omission not in good faith or which involved intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of laws. Azur Pharma s memorandum and articles of association also require that Azur Pharma indemnify its directors and officers, subject to the requirements of the Irish Companies Act. Azur Pharma has entered into indemnification agreements with each of its current directors and the key employees described above. The terms of such indemnification agreements are comparable to the terms of the indemnity agreements that Jazz Pharmaceuticals has entered into with its directors, executive officers and vice presidents, as described above.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have agreed that all rights to exculpation, indemnification and advancement of expenses for acts or omissions occurring at or prior to the closing, now existing in favor of the current or former directors, officers or employees of any of Jazz Pharmaceuticals or its subsidiaries or any of Azur Pharma or its subsidiaries, will survive the closing and remain in full force and effect, whether such rights are provided for in their respective governing documents, in existing agreements or agreements to be entered into in accordance with the merger agreement.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have further agreed to use their respective reasonable best efforts to cause New Jazz or one of its subsidiaries to enter into agreements effective as from the closing with the directors and officers of New Jazz providing such individuals with such exculpation, indemnification and advancement of expenses in respect of claims against such individual in such capacity as may under applicable law. In addition, New Jazz will, and will cause each of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma to, maintain in effect for six years from the closing date directors and officers liability insurance covering those persons who are currently covered by the directors and officers liability insurance policies of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma, as applicable, on terms not less favorable than such existing insurance coverage. However, in the event that any claim is brought under such director s and officer s liability insurance policy, such policy will be maintained until its final disposition.

Investor Rights Agreements

The merger agreement contemplates that New Jazz will assume the rights and obligations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals under that certain Third Amended and Restated Investor Rights Agreement, made effective as of June 6, 2007 and as amended, by and between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the other parties named therein, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the 2007 Investor Rights Agreement, and that certain Investor Rights Agreement, dated as of July 7, 2009, by and between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the parties identified therein, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the 2009 Investor Rights Agreement. Under

these agreements, as assumed by New Jazz, certain of the executive officers of New Jazz, as well as entities affiliated or associated with certain persons who are currently expected to become directors of New Jazz, will have rights with respect to the registration of certain of the New Jazz ordinary shares issued or issuable to such persons and entities. The following is a brief description of the terms of the 2007 Investor Rights Agreement and the 2009 Investor Rights Agreement:

2007 Investor Rights Agreement

The 2007 Investor Rights Agreement provides certain entities that are affiliated or associated with certain current directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals with rights with respect to the registration of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock (including Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issuable upon the exercise of warrants) under the Securities Act. In addition, upon exercise of outstanding options held by Bruce C. Cozadd, Janne L.T. Wissel and Carol A. Gamble, each a current officer of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Mr. Cozadd, Ms. Wissel and Ms. Gamble are entitled to rights with respect to the registration of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock acquired upon exercise of their options. If Jazz Pharmaceuticals proposes to register any of its securities under the Securities Act, either for its own account or for the account of others, the holders of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock subject to the 2007 Investor Rights Agreement are entitled to notice of the registration and are entitled to include, at Jazz Pharmaceuticals expense, such shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in the registration and any related underwriting, provided, among other conditions, that the underwriters may limit the number of shares to be included in the registration. In addition, the holders of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock subject to the 2007 Investor Rights Agreement may require Jazz Pharmaceuticals, at its expense and subject to certain limitations, to file a registration statement under the Securities Act with respect to these shares. As of October 17, 2011, the holders of up to approximately 13,509,306 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, based on shares outstanding as of that date, were entitled to the registration rights under the 2007 Investor Rights Agreement, which holders include entities affiliated or associated with Samuel D. Colella, Michael W. Michelson, James C. Momtazee, Bryan C. Cressey and Kenneth W. O Keefe, each a current director of Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

2009 Investor Rights Agreement

Under the 2009 Investor Rights Agreement, Jazz Pharmaceuticals agreed to file a registration statement under the Securities Act registering the resale of the 1,895,734 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issued to the investors in a 2009 private placement, as well as the 947,867 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock underlying the warrants issued to such investors, and to keep such registration statement effective until the earlier of (i) the date on which such shares may be resold by such investors without registration and without regard to any volume restrictions under Rule 144 under the Securities Act or any other rule of similar effect or (ii) all of the shares registered on behalf of such investors have been sold pursuant to such registration statement or Rule 144 under the Securities Act or any other rule of similar effect. In addition, if Jazz Pharmaceuticals proposes to register any of its securities under the Securities Act, either for its own account or for the account of others, these investors are entitled to notice of the registration and are entitled to include, at Jazz Pharmaceuticals expense, their shares of common stock in the registration and any related underwriting, provided, among other conditions, that the underwriters may limit the number of shares to be included in the registration. The investors party to the 2009 Investor Rights Agreement are affiliated with Patrick G. Enright, a current director of Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management

Jazz Pharmaceuticals

The following table sets forth certain information regarding the beneficial ownership of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock as of October 17, 2011 (except as noted) by: (i) each of Jazz Pharmaceuticals current directors; (ii) each of the persons named in the Summary Compensation Table included in this proxy

statement/prospectus under the section entitled *Executive Compensation* (such persons are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as Jazz Pharmaceuticals named executive officers); (iii) all current executive officers and directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals as a group; and (iv) all those known by Jazz Pharmaceuticals to be beneficial owners of more than five percent of its common stock.

	Beneficial Own Number of	Percent of
Name and Address of Beneficial Owner ⁽¹⁾	Shares	Total
5% Stockholders:		
Entities affiliated with Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. L.P. 9 West 57 th Street, Suite 4200		
New York, NY 10019	10,504,220(3)	01.55%
KKR JP LLC	$10,504,338^{(3)}$	24.57%
KKR JP III LLC	36,445 ⁽³⁾	*
Entities affiliated with Longitude Capital Partners, LLC 800 El Camino Real, Suite 220 Menlo Park, CA 94025	3,831,924 ⁽⁴⁾	8.89%
Entities affiliated with Thoma Cressey Bravo, Inc.	2,432,487 ⁽⁵⁾	5.75%
300 N. LaSalle Street, Suite 4350		
Chicago, IL 60654		
Named Executive Officers and Directors:		
Bruce C. Cozadd	$1,161,786^{(6)}$	2.70%
Kathryn E. Falberg	220,105 ⁽⁷⁾	*
Carol A. Gamble	249,919 ⁽⁸⁾	*
Janne L.T. Wissel	306,270 ⁽⁹⁾	*
Paul L. Berns	46,583 ⁽¹⁰⁾	*
Samuel D. Colella	$1,714,784^{(11)}$	4.05%
Bryan C. Cressey	2,474,987 ⁽¹²⁾	5.85%
Patrick G. Enright	3,893,638 ⁽¹³⁾	9.02%
Michael W. Michelson	31,667 ⁽¹⁴⁾	*
James C. Momtazee	29,292 ⁽¹⁵⁾	*
Kenneth W. O Keefe	1,685,622 ⁽¹⁶⁾	3.98%
Alan M. Sebulsky	122,652 ⁽¹⁷⁾	*
Rick E Winningham	42,500 ⁽¹⁸⁾	*
Robert M. Myers	407,991 ⁽¹⁹⁾	*
All current directors and executive officers as a group (15 persons)	11,776,971 ⁽²⁰⁾	25.99%

* Represents beneficial ownership of less than 1%.

- (1) Unless otherwise provided in the table above or in the notes below, the address for each of the beneficial owners listed is c/o Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc., 3180 Porter Drive, Palo Alto, California 94304.
- (2) This table is based upon information supplied by officers, directors and principal stockholders and Schedules 13G filed with the SEC. Unless otherwise indicated in the footnotes to this table and subject to (i) community property laws where applicable and (ii) the voting agreements entered into with Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma by certain of the stockholders with which certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors are affiliated or associated as described under the section entitled *Other Related Agreements The Voting Agreements*, Jazz Pharmaceuticals believes that each of the stockholders named in this table has sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares indicated as beneficially owned. Applicable percentages are based on 42,157,307 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding on October 17, 2011, adjusted as required by rules promulgated by the SEC.

The number of shares beneficially owned includes shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issuable pursuant to the exercise of stock options and warrants that are exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect, for purposes of this table, to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock

options held as of October 17, 2011 by current Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors and executive officers as described under *Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger Management Jazz Pharmaceuticals Merger-Related Compensation* beginning on page 83), as well as shares credited to individual non-employee director phantom stock accounts under Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011. Amounts credited to individual non-employee director phantom stock accounts under Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan are payable solely in shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, but such shares do not have current voting or investment power.

The number of shares beneficially owned by Jazz Pharmaceuticals nine non-employee directors do not include (i) nonstatutory stock options to purchase 112,500 shares in the aggregate (or a nonstatutory stock options for 12,500 shares granted to each such director) granted automatically on November 4, 2011 or (ii) shares credited to individual non-employee director phantom stock accounts under Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan on November 4, 2011 based on an aggregate of \$175,000 in annual retainer fees earned by Jazz Pharmaceuticals non-employee directors on August 15, 2011.

Shares issuable pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan and shares issuable pursuant to the exercise of stock options and warrants that are exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 are deemed to be outstanding and beneficially owned by the person to whom such shares are issuable for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of that person, but they are not treated as outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other person.

(3) KKR JP LLC (KKR JP) directly holds 9,906,501 shares and warrants to purchase 597,837 shares. KKR Millennium Fund L.P. (KKR Millennium Fund) is the sole member of KKR JP. KKR Associates Millennium L.P. (KKR Associates Millennium) is the sole general partner of KKR Millennium Fund. KKR Millennium GP LLC (KKR Millennium GP) is the sole general partner of KKR Associates Millennium. KKR Fund Holdings L.P. (KKR Fund Holdings) is the designated member of KKR Millennium GP. KKR Fund Holdings GP Limited (KKR Fund Holdings GP) is a general partner of KKR Fund Holdings. KKR Millennium Fund, KKR Associates Millennium, KKR Millennium GP, KKR Fund Holdings and KKR Fund Holdings GP disclaim beneficial ownership of the securities held by KKR JP. KKR JP III LLC (KKR JP III) directly holds 36,445 shares. KKR Partners III, L.P. (KKR Partners III) is the sole member of KKR JP III. KKR III GP) is the sole general partner of KKR Partners III. KKR Partners III and KKR III GP disclaim beneficial ownership of the securities held by KKR JP III.

Each of KKR Group Holdings L.P. (KKR Group Holdings) (as the sole shareholder of KKR Fund Holdings GP and a general partner of KKR Fund Holdings L.P.); KKR Group Limited (KKR Group) (as the general partner of KKR Group Holdings); KKR & Co. L.P. (KKR & Co.) (as the sole shareholder of KKR Group); and KKR Management LLC (as the general partner of KKR & Co.) disclaim beneficial ownership of the securities held by KKR JP.

As the designated members of KKR Management LLC and the managing members of KKR III GP LLC, Messrs. Henry R. Kravis and George R. Roberts may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of the securities held by KKR JP and KKR JP III but disclaim beneficial ownership of such securities. Messrs. Kravis and Roberts have also been designated as managers of KKR Millennium GP by KKR Fund Holdings.

The entities named in this footnote (3) are sometimes referred to as the KKR Entities. Michael W. Michelson and James C. Momtazee are members of Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors and are executives of Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. L.P. and/or one or more of its affiliates. Each of Messrs. Michelson and Momtazee disclaim beneficial ownership of any securities beneficially owned by the KKR Entities. The address of the KKR Entities and Mr. Kravis is c/o Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. L.P., 9 West 57th Street, New York, NY 10019. The address of Messrs. Roberts, Michelson and Momtazee is c/o Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. L.P., 2800 Sand Hill Road, Suite 200, Menlo Park, CA 94025.

- (4) Consists of 2,827,390 shares and a warrant to acquire 929,243 shares held by Longitude Venture Partners, L.P., and 56,667 shares and a warrant to acquire 18,624 shares held by Longitude Capital Associates, L.P. Patrick G. Enright is a managing member of Longitude Capital Partners, LLC, which is the general partner of each of these two entities. As such he may be deemed to have shared voting and dispositive power with respect to shares and warrants held by those entities. Mr. Enright disclaims beneficial ownership of all such shares and warrants, except to the extent of his proportionate pecuniary interest therein.
- (5) Consists of 2,259,250 shares and a warrant to acquire 135,841 shares held by Thoma Cressey Fund VII, LP and 35,275 shares and a warrant to acquire 2,121 shares held by Thoma Cressey Friends Fund VII, LP. Bryan C. Cressey is a partner of Thoma Cressey Equity Partners, the sponsor of these entities, the Thoma Cressey Funds, and is deemed to have shared voting and investment power over the shares held by Thoma Cressey Equity Partners and its affiliated entities. Mr. Cressey disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares held by the Thoma Cressey Funds, except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein.
- (6) Includes 873,371 shares Mr. Cozadd has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Mr. Cozadd as of October 17, 2011).
- (7) Includes 50,000 shares held by Ms. Falberg as trustee for a trust and 169,040 shares Ms. Falberg has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Ms. Falberg as of October 17, 2011).
- (8) Includes 239,389 shares Ms. Gamble has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Ms. Gamble as of October 17, 2011).
- (9) Includes 257,726 shares Ms. Wissel has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Ms. Wissel as of October 17, 2011).
- (10) Includes 42,500 shares Mr. Berns has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Mr. Berns as of October 17, 2011). Also includes 4,083 shares issuable to Mr. Berns pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011.
- (11) Includes 42,500 shares Mr. Colella has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 and 8,892 shares issuable to Mr. Colella pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011. Also includes 1,488,676 shares and a warrant to acquire 129,613 shares held by Versant Venture Capital II, L.P., 28,260 shares and a warrant to acquire 2,464 shares held by Versant Affiliates Fund II-A, L.P. and 13,247 shares and a warrant to acquire 1,132 shares held by Versant Side Fund II, L.P., Wr. Colella is a managing member of Versant Ventures II, LLC, which is the general partner of each of Versant Venture Capital II, L.P., Versant Affiliates Fund II-A, L.P. and Versant Side Fund II, L.P., or the Versant Funds, and is deemed to have shared voting and investment power over the shares held by the Versant Funds. Mr. Colella disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares held by the Versant Funds, except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein.
- (12) Includes 42,500 shares Mr. Cressey has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 and the shares described in Note (5) above. Mr. Cressey disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares described in Note (5) above, except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein.
- (13) Includes 52,500 shares Mr. Enright has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Mr. Enright as of October 17, 2011). Also includes 9,214 shares issuable to Mr. Enright pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011, and the shares described in Note (4) above. Mr. Enright disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares described in Note (4) above, except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein.
- (14) Includes 12,500 shares Mr. Michelson has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 and 19,167 shares issuable to Mr. Michelson pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011. Mr. Michelson disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares described in Note (3) above.



- (15) Includes 12,500 shares Mr. Momtazee has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 and 16,792 shares issuable to Mr. Momtazee pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011. Mr. Momtazee disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares described in Note (3) above.
- (16) Includes 42,500 shares Mr. O Keefe has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 and 21,463 shares issuable to Mr. O Keefe pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011. Also includes 1,529,684 shares and a warrant to acquire 91,975 shares held by Jazz Investors LLC. Beecken Petty O Keefe & Company, LLC is the sole manager of Jazz Investors, LLC. Mr. O Keefe is one of the member managers of Beecken Petty O Keefe & Company, LLC, and as such may be deemed to have shared voting and dispositive power with respect to the shares beneficially owned by Jazz Investors, LLC. Mr. O Keefe disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares held by Jazz Investors LLC, except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein.
- (17) Includes 79,036 shares Mr. Sebulsky has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 and 15,364 shares issuable to Mr. Sebulsky pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011.
- (18) Consists solely of 42,500 shares Mr. Winningham has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Mr. Winningham as of October 17, 2011).
- (19) Includes 156,898 shares held by Mr. Myers as of February 1, 2011 and 251,093 shares Mr. Myers has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011. Mr. Myers resigned as Jazz Pharmaceuticals President and as a member of Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors effective January 14, 2011 and is serving as a consultant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals through February 1, 2012.
- (20) Includes 8,238,449 shares and warrants to purchase 1,311,013 shares held by entities affiliated with certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals non-employee directors, 1,754,064 shares that current executive officers and directors have the right to acquire within 60 days of October 17, 2011 through the exercise of options (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by these executive officers and directors as of October 17, 2011), and 94,975 shares issuable to Jazz Pharmaceuticals non-employee directors under Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011.

Azur Pharma

The following table sets forth certain information regarding the beneficial ownership of Azur Pharma s ordinary shares as of October 17, 2011 (except as noted) by: (i) each of Azur Pharma s current directors; (ii) each of Azur Pharma s current executive officers; (iii) all current executive officers and directors of Azur Pharma as a group; and (iv) all those known by Azur Pharma to be beneficial owners of more than five percent of its ordinary shares.

	Beneficial Owr Number of	nership ⁽²⁾
Name and Address of Beneficial Owner ⁽¹⁾	Ordinary Shares	Percent of Total
5% Shareholders:		
Seamus Mulligan	19,750,193 ⁽³⁾	47.36%
Davycrest Nominees Limited 49 Dawson Street Dublin 2, Ireland	18,584,807 ⁽⁴⁾	44.60%
Executive Officers and Directors:		
Seamus Mulligan	19,750,193 ⁽³⁾	47.36%
David Brabazon	1,786,667 ⁽⁵⁾	4.28%
Eunan Maguire	1,266,667 ⁽⁶⁾	3.04%
Michael Kelly	474,000 ⁽⁷⁾	1.13%
Fintan Keegan	333,333 ⁽⁸⁾	*
Brian McKiernan	18,584,807 ⁽⁹⁾	44.60%
Anthony Tebbutt		
All directors and executive officers as a group (7 persons)	42,138,334(10)	98.98%

* Represents beneficial ownership of less than 1%.

- (1) Unless otherwise provided in the table above or in the notes below, the address for each of the beneficial owners listed is c/o Azur Pharma Public Limited Company, 45 Fitzwilliam Square, Dublin 2, Ireland.
- (2) This table is based upon information supplied by officers, directors and principal shareholders. Unless otherwise indicated in the footnotes to this table and subject to community property laws where applicable, Azur Pharma believes that each of the shareholders named in this table has sole voting and investment power with respect to the ordinary shares indicated as beneficially owned. Applicable percentages are based on 41,666,667 ordinary shares outstanding on October 17, 2011, adjusted as required by rules promulgated by the SEC. The number of ordinary shares beneficially owned includes ordinary shares issuable pursuant to the exercise of options that are exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect, for purposes of this table, to the full vesting acceleration of stock options held as of October 17, 2011 by Azur Pharma directors and executive officers as described under *Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger Management Azur Pharma* on page 84). Ordinary shares issuable pursuant to the exercise of options that are exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 are deemed to be outstanding and beneficially owned by the person to whom such ordinary shares are issuable for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of that person, but they are not treated as outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other person.
- (3) Includes 35,000 ordinary shares subject to options exercisable by Mr. Mulligan assuming the full acceleration of vesting of such options, and 962,163 ordinary shares held in trust by Mr. Mulligan for other individuals. Mr. Mulligan has the ability to vote the 962,163 ordinary shares he holds in trust for other individuals, but he otherwise disclaims beneficial ownership and pecuniary interest of all the ordinary shares he holds in trust.
- (4) Includes 50,000 ordinary shares beneficially owned by Brian McKiernan through Davycrest Nominees Limited (Davy). Mr. McKiernan is a Director of Davy. As such he may be deemed to have shared voting and dispositive power with respect to ordinary shares held by Davy. Mr. McKiernan disclaims beneficial ownership of all such ordinary shares, except to the extent of his proportionate pecuniary interest therein. Also includes 24,000 ordinary shares Davy holds in trust for the benefit of Mr. Kelly and the 33,333 ordinary shares beneficially owned by Mr. Keegan through Davy. Davy holds the 18,584,807 ordinary shares on behalf of institutions and individuals, none of whom beneficially own more than 5% of the outstanding ordinary shares of Azur Pharma, except for Acomita Limited, which through Davy beneficially owns 4,166,667 ordinary shares (representing ten percent) of Azur Pharma and whose address is Morgan and Morgan Trust Corporation Limited, P.O. Box 958, Pasea Estate, Road Town, Tortola, British Virgin Islands. Acomita Limited is an unrelated party to Davy. Davy has shared voting and dispositive power with respect to the 18,584,807 ordinary shares. Excludes 100,000 ordinary shares held by Morstan Nominees

Limited. Morstan Nominees Limited is the custodian nominee for Focus Investments Limited. Focus Investments Limited and Davy are subsidiaries of J&E Davy.

- (5) Includes 60,000 ordinary shares subject to options exercisable by Mr. Brabazon assuming the full acceleration of vesting of such options.
- (6) Includes 60,000 ordinary shares subject to options exercisable by Mr. Maguire assuming the full acceleration of vesting of such options.
- (7) Includes 24,000 ordinary shares Davy holds in trust for the benefit of Mr. Kelly and 450,000 ordinary shares subject to options exercisable by Mr. Kelly assuming the full acceleration of vesting of such options.
- (8) Includes 33,333 ordinary shares Mr. Keegan beneficially owns through Davy and 300,000 ordinary shares subject to options exercisable by Mr. Keegan assuming the full acceleration of vesting of such options.
- (9) Consists of 18,584,807 ordinary shares held by Davy, of which 50,000 ordinary shares are beneficially owned by Mr. McKiernan through Davy. Mr. McKiernan is a Director of Davy. Mr. McKiernan disclaims beneficial ownership of the ordinary shares held by Davy, except to the extent of his proportionate pecuniary interest therein.
- (10) Includes 18,584,807 ordinary shares held by Davy with which Mr. McKiernan is affiliated, and 905,000 ordinary shares subject to options exercisable by certain of Azur Pharma s executive officers and directors, assuming the full acceleration of vesting of such options.

Principal Shareholders Following the Merger

The following table sets forth certain information, as of October 17, 2011 (except as noted), regarding the expected beneficial ownership of New Jazz ordinary shares, after giving effect to the proposed merger by: (i) each of the individuals who is expected to be a director of New Jazz following the completion of the merger; (ii) each of the individuals who is expected to be an executive officer of New Jazz following the completion of the merger; (ii) each of the individuals who is expected to be an executive officer of New Jazz following the completion of the merger (which is currently expected to be the current executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals); (iii) all individuals expected to be directors and executive officers of New Jazz as a group following the completion of the merger; and (iv) each person that, based on current ownership of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock or ordinary shares of Azur Pharma or otherwise, is expected to be a beneficial owner of more than five percent of New Jazz ordinary shares.

The percentage of shares beneficially owned in the following table is based on 54,425,183 New Jazz ordinary shares estimated to be outstanding immediately following the merger. The number of New Jazz ordinary shares estimated to be outstanding immediately following the merger is calculated based on the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding on October 17, 2011, as converted on a one-for-one basis into New Jazz ordinary shares pursuant to the merger agreement, and assumes that the ordinary shares of Azur Pharma outstanding on October 17, 2011 will be reduced in the reorganization based on an assumed ratio of approximately 0.2866 of a New Jazz ordinary share for each whole ordinary share of Azur Pharma outstanding immediately prior to the reorganization (the Assumed Split Ratio). The Assumed Split Ratio is calculated pursuant to schedule 1 of the merger agreement and is based on the closing price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on October 17, 2011 and the respective outstanding equity capitalization of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma as of October 17, 2011, as adjusted pursuant to schedule 1 of the merger agreement.



	Beneficial Ownership ⁽²⁾			
Name and Address of Beneficial Owner ⁽¹⁾	Number of Shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Common Stock ⁽³⁾ (a)	Number of Azur Pharma Ordinary Shares ⁽⁴⁾ (b)	Number of New Jazz Ordinary Shares After the Merger ⁽⁵⁾	Percent of Total After the Merger ⁽⁶⁾
5% Stockholders: Entities affiliated with Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co.				
L.P.				
9 West 57 th Street, Suite 4200				
New York, NY 10019 KKR JP LLC	10,504,338(7)		10,504,338	19.09%
KKR JP III LLC	36,445 ⁽⁷⁾		36,445	19.09%
		10 750 102(8)	5,657,207 ⁽⁹⁾	10 2007
Seamus Mulligan c/o Azur Pharma Public Limited Company 45 Fitzwilliam Square Dublin 2, Ireland		19,750,193(8)	5,657,207	10.39%
Davycrest Nominees Limited 49 Dawson Street Dublin 2, Ireland		18,584,807 ⁽¹⁰⁾	5,326,462	9.79%
Entities affiliated with Longitude Capital Partners, LLC 800 El Camino Real, Suite 220 Menlo Park, CA 94025	3,831,924 ⁽¹¹⁾		3,831,924	6.92%
Executive Officers and Directors:				
Bruce C. Cozadd	1,161,786 ⁽¹²⁾		1,161,786	2.10%
Russell J. Cox	66,443 ⁽¹³⁾		66,443	*
Kathryn E. Falberg	$220,105^{(14)}$		220,105	*
Carol A. Gamble	249,919 ⁽¹⁵⁾ (16)		249,919	*
Jeffrey K. Tobias, M.D.	36,993 ⁽¹⁷⁾		26.002	*
Karen J. Wilson Paul L. Berns	46,583 ⁽¹⁸⁾		36,993 46,583	*
Samuel D. Colella	1,714,784 ⁽¹⁹⁾		1.714.784	3.14%
Bryan C. Cressey	2,474,987 ⁽²⁰⁾		2,474,987	4.53%
Patrick G. Enright	3,893,638 ⁽²¹⁾		3,893,638	7.02%
Michael W. Michelson	31,667 ⁽²²⁾		31,667	*
James C. Momtazee	29,292 ⁽²³⁾		29,292	*
Seamus Mulligan		19,750,193(8)	5,657,207(9)	10.39%
Kenneth W. O Keefe	1,685,622 ⁽²⁴⁾		1,685,622	3.09%
Alan M. Sebulsky	122,652 ⁽²⁵⁾		122,652	*
Rick E Winningham	42,500 ⁽²⁶⁾		42,500	*
All expected directors and executive officers of New Jazz				
as a group (16 persons)	11,776,971 ⁽²⁷⁾	19,750,193 ⁽⁸⁾	17,434,178 ⁽⁹⁾	30.28%

* Represents beneficial ownership of less than 1%.

(1) Unless otherwise provided in the table above or in the notes below, the address for each of the beneficial owners listed is c/o Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc., 3180 Porter Drive, Palo Alto, California 94304.

(2) This table is based upon information supplied by officers, directors and principal stockholders and Schedules 13G filed with the SEC. Unless otherwise indicated in the footnotes to this table and subject to (i) community property laws where applicable and (ii) the voting agreements entered into with Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma by certain of the stockholders with which certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors are affiliated or associated as described under the section entitled *Other Related Agreements The Voting Agreements*, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma believe that each of the stockholders named in this table has sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares indicated as beneficially owned. Columns (a) and (b) are included in this table for comparative purposes.

(3) The number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock beneficially owned includes shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issuable pursuant to the exercise of stock options and warrants that are exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect, for purposes of this table, to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held as of October 17, 2011 by current Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors and executive officers as described under *Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger Management Jazz Pharmaceuticals Merger-Related Compensation* beginning on page 83), as well as shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock credited to individual non-employee director phantom stock accounts under Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011. Amounts credited to individual non-employee director phantom stock accounts under Jazz Pharmaceuticals under Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan are payable solely in shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, but such shares do not have current voting or investment power.

The number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock beneficially owned by Jazz Pharmaceuticals nine non-employee directors (each of whom is expected to be a director of New Jazz following the completion of the merger) do not include (i) nonstatutory stock options to purchase 112,500 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in the aggregate (or a nonstatutory stock options for 12,500 shares granted to each such director) granted automatically on November 4, 2011 or (ii) shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock credited to individual non-employee director phantom stock accounts under Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan on November 4, 2011 based on an aggregate of \$175,000 in annual retainer fees earned by Jazz Pharmaceuticals non-employee directors on August 15, 2011.

- (4) The number of ordinary shares of Azur Pharma beneficially owned includes ordinary shares of Azur Pharma issuable pursuant to the exercise of options that are exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect, for purposes of this table, to the full vesting acceleration of stock options held as of October 17, 2011 as described under *Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger Management Azur Pharma* beginning on page 84).
- (5) Computed on an as-converted basis in the reorganization and the merger, as applicable, based on the Assumed Split Ratio in the reorganization and the one-for-one exchange ratio in the merger.
- (6) The percentage of shares beneficially owned is based on 54,425,183 New Jazz ordinary shares estimated to be outstanding immediately following the merger, calculated as described above, and is determined in accordance with SEC rules.
- (7) KKR JP LLC (KKR JP) directly holds 9,906,501 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and warrants to purchase 597,837 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock. KKR Millennium Fund L.P. (KKR Millennium Fund) is the sole member of KKR JP. KKR Associates Millennium L.P. (KKR Associates Millennium) is the sole general partner of KKR Millennium Fund. KKR Millennium GP LLC (KKR Millennium GP) is the sole general partner of KKR Associates Millennium. KKR Fund Holdings L.P. (KKR Fund Holdings) is the designated member of KKR Millennium GP. KKR Fund Holdings GP Limited (KKR Fund Holdings GP) is a general partner of KKR Associates Millennium, KKR Fund Holdings GP) is a general partner of KKR Fund Holdings GP disclaim beneficial ownership of the securities held by KKR JP.

KKR JP III LLC (KKR JP III) directly holds 36,445 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock. KKR Partners III, L.P. (KKR Partners III) is the sole member of KKR JP III. KKR III GP LLC (KKR III GP) is the sole general partner of KKR Partners III. KKR Partners III and KKR III GP disclaim beneficial ownership of the securities held by KKR JP III.

Each of KKR Group Holdings L.P. (KKR Group Holdings) (as the sole shareholder of KKR Fund Holdings GP and a general partner of KKR Fund Holdings L.P.); KKR Group Limited (KKR Group) (as the general partner of KKR Group Holdings); KKR & Co. L.P. (KKR & Co.) (as the sole shareholder of KKR Group); and KKR Management LLC (as the general partner of KKR & Co.) disclaim beneficial ownership of the securities held by KKR JP.

As the designated members of KKR Management LLC and the managing members of KKR III GP LLC, Messrs. Henry R. Kravis and George R. Roberts may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of the securities held by KKR JP and KKR JP III but disclaim beneficial ownership of such securities. Messrs. Kravis and Roberts have also been designated as managers of KKR Millennium GP by KKR Fund Holdings.

The entities named in this footnote (7) are sometimes referred to as the KKR Entities. Michael W. Michelson and James C. Momtazee are members of Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors and are executives of Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. L.P. and/or one or more of its affiliates. Each of Messrs. Michelson and Momtazee disclaim beneficial ownership of any securities beneficially owned by the KKR Entities. The address of the KKR Entities and Mr. Kravis is c/o Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. L.P., 9 West 57th Street, New York, NY 10019. The address of Messrs. Roberts, Michelson and Momtazee is c/o Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. L.P., 2800 Sand Hill Road, Suite 200, Menlo Park, CA 94025.

- (8) Includes 35,000 ordinary shares of Azur Pharma subject to options exercisable by Mr. Mulligan assuming the full acceleration of vesting of such options, and 962,163 ordinary shares of Azur Pharma held in trust by Mr. Mulligan for other individuals. Mr. Mulligan has the ability to vote the 962,163 ordinary shares he holds in trust for other individuals, but he otherwise disclaims beneficial ownership and pecuniary interest of all the ordinary shares he holds in trust.
- (9) Assumes the net exercise of the options referred to in Note (9) immediately prior to the merger, based on the Assumed Split Ratio and the closing price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on October 17, 2011. See Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger Management Azur Pharma beginning on page 84.
- (10) Consists of ordinary shares of Azur Pharma held by Davy on behalf of other institutions and individuals, none of whom will beneficially own more than 5% of the outstanding New Jazz ordinary shares following the closing. Davy has shared voting and dispositive power with respect to the 18,584,807 ordinary shares of Azur Pharma. Excludes 100,000 ordinary shares of Azur Pharma held by Morstan Nominees Limited. Morstan Nominees Limited is the custodian nominee for Focus Investments Limited. Focus Investments Limited and Davy are subsidiaries of J&E Davy.
- (11) Consists of 2,827,390 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and a warrant to acquire 929,243 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock held by Longitude Venture Partners, L.P., and 56,667 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and a warrant to acquire 18,624 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock held by Longitude Capital Associates, L.P. Patrick G. Enright is a managing member of Longitude Capital Partners, LLC, which is the general partner of each of these two entities. As such he may be deemed to have shared voting and dispositive power with respect to shares and warrants held by those entities. Mr. Enright disclaims beneficial ownership of all such shares and warrants, except to the extent of his proportionate pecuniary interest therein.
- (12) Includes 873,371 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock Mr. Cozadd has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Mr. Cozadd as of October 17, 2011).
- (13) Includes 66,235 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock Mr. Cox has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011(after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Mr. Cox as of October 17, 2011).
- (14) Includes 50,000 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock held by Ms. Falberg as trustee for a trust and 169,040 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock Ms. Falberg has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Ms. Falberg as of October 17, 2011).
- (15) Includes 239,389 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock Ms. Gamble has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Ms. Gamble as of October 17, 2011).
- (16) Dr. Tobias joined Jazz Pharmaceuticals as Senior Vice President of Research and Development and Chief Medical Officer on October 17, 2011.

- (17) Includes 36,993 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock Ms. Wilson has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011(after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Ms. Wilson as of October 17, 2011).
- (18) Includes 42,500 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock Mr. Berns has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Mr. Berns as of October 17, 2011). Also includes 4,083 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issuable to Mr. Berns pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011.
- (19) Includes 42,500 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock Mr. Colella has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 and 8,892 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issuable to Mr. Colella pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011. Also includes 1,488,676 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and a warrant to acquire 129,613 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock held by Versant Venture Capital II, L.P., 28,260 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and a warrant to acquire 1,132 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and a warrant to acquire 1,132 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock held by Versant Ventures II, LLC, which is the general partner of each of Versant Venture Capital II, L.P., Versant Affiliates Fund II-A, L.P. and Versant Venture Capital II, L.P., or the Versant Funds, and is deemed to have shared voting and investment power over the shares held by the Versant Funds. Mr. Colella disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares held by the Versant Funds, except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein.
- (20) Includes 42,500 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock Mr. Cressey has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011. Also includes 2,259,250 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and a warrant to acquire 135,841 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock held by Thoma Cressey Fund VII, LP and 35,275 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and a warrant to acquire 2,121 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock held by Thoma Cressey Friends Fund VII, LP. Mr. Cressey is a partner of Thoma Cressey Equity Partners, the sponsor of these entities, the Thoma Cressey Funds, and is deemed to have shared voting and investment power over the shares held by Thoma Cressey Equity Partners and its affiliated entities. Mr. Cressey disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares held by the Thoma Cressey Funds, except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein.
- (21) Includes 52,500 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock Mr. Enright has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Mr. Enright as of October 17, 2011). Also includes 9,214 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issuable to Mr. Enright pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011, and the shares described in Note (11) above. Mr. Enright disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares described in Note (11) above, except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein.
- (22) Includes 12,500 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock Mr. Michelson has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 and 19,167 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issuable to Mr. Michelson pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011. Mr. Michelson disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares described in Note (7) above.
- (23) Includes 12,500 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock Mr. Momtazee has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 and 16,792 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issuable to Mr. Momtazee pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011. Mr. Momtazee disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares described in Note (7) above.
- (24) Includes 42,500 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock Mr. O Keefe has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 and 21,463 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issuable to Mr. O Keefe pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011. Also includes 1,529,684 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and a warrant to acquire 91,975 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common

stock held by Jazz Investors LLC. Beecken Petty O Keefe & Company, LLC is the sole manager of Jazz Investors, LLC. Mr. O Keefe is one of the member managers of Beecken Petty O Keefe & Company, LLC, and as such may be deemed to have shared voting and dispositive power with respect to the shares beneficially owned by Jazz Investors, LLC. Mr. O Keefe disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares held by Jazz Investors LLC, except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein.

- (25) Includes 79,036 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock Mr. Sebulsky has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 and 15,364 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issuable to Mr. Sebulsky pursuant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011.
- (26) Consists solely of 42,500 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock Mr. Winningham has the right to acquire pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of October 17, 2011 (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by Mr. Winningham as of October 17, 2011).
- (27) Includes 8,238,449 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and warrants to purchase 1,311,013 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock held by entities affiliated with certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors, 1,754,064 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock that certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers and directors have the right to acquire within 60 days of October 17, 2011 through the exercise of options (after giving effect to the full vesting acceleration of nonstatutory stock options held by these executive officers and directors as of October 17, 2011), and 94,975 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issuable to Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors under Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan as of October 17, 2011.

Regulatory Approvals Required

Under the HSR Act, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder by the FTC, the merger cannot be consummated until notifications have been submitted and certain information has been furnished to the Antitrust Division and the FTC, and specified waiting period requirements have been satisfied. The merger described in this proxy statement/prospectus is subject to the filing and waiting period requirements of the HSR Act.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have each filed a Pre-Merger Notification and Report Form pursuant to the HSR Act with the Antitrust Division and the FTC. The waiting period under the HSR Act is scheduled to expire at 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on December 7, 2011. However, before that time the Antitrust Division or the FTC can choose to shorten the waiting period by granting early termination or may extend the waiting period by requesting additional information or documentary material relevant to the merger from the parties. If such a request were made, the waiting period would be extended until 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on the 30th day after substantial compliance by the parties with such request. Thereafter, the waiting period can be extended only by court order. As a practical matter, however, if such a request were made, achieving substantial compliance with the request could take a significant period of time.

The Antitrust Division and the FTC frequently scrutinize the legality under the antitrust laws of transactions such as the merger. At any time before the merger, the Antitrust Division or the FTC could take such action under the antitrust laws as it deems necessary or desirable in the public interest, including seeking to enjoin New Jazz s acquisition of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, or seeking the divestiture of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock acquired by New Jazz, or the divestiture of substantial assets of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma or their respective subsidiaries.

Private parties, as well as state and foreign governments, may also bring legal action under the antitrust laws under certain circumstances. Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma believe that the completion of the merger will not violate any antitrust laws. However, there can be no assurance that a challenge to the merger or other related transactions on antitrust grounds will not be made or, if such a challenge is made, of the result, including any delay or bar to the completion of the merger.

The antitrust and competition laws of certain foreign countries often apply to transactions such as the merger and notifications may be required when such laws are applicable. Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma do not believe that any such foreign filings are required in connection with the merger.

Accounting Treatment of the Merger

The merger will be accounted for using the acquisition method of accounting, with Jazz Pharmaceuticals being treated as the accounting acquirer under U.S. GAAP. Under the acquisition method of accounting, assets and liabilities of Azur Pharma will be, as of completion of the merger, recorded at their respective fair values and added to those of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, including an amount for goodwill representing the difference between the acquisition consideration and the fair value of the identifiable net assets. Financial statements of New Jazz issued after the completion of the merger will include the operations of Azur Pharma beginning with the closing date, but will not be restated retroactively to include the historical financial position or results of operations of Azur Pharma for the periods prior to the closing.

Following the completion of the merger, the earnings of New Jazz will reflect acquisition accounting adjustments, for example, amortization of identified intangible assets. Goodwill and acquired in-process research and development assets resulting from the merger will not be amortized but instead will be tested for impairment at least annually (more frequently if certain indicators are present). The final determination of acquisition consideration will be determined after the closing and after completion of an analysis to determine the fair values of Azur Pharma assets and liabilities. Accordingly, the final merger consideration may be materially different from the amounts reflected in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements contained in this proxy statement/prospectus.

Restrictions on Resales

All New Jazz ordinary shares received by Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders in the merger will be freely tradable, except that New Jazz ordinary shares received in the merger by persons who become affiliates of New Jazz for purposes of Rule 144 under the Securities Act may be resold by them only in transactions permitted by Rule 144, or as otherwise permitted under the Securities Act. Persons who may be deemed affiliates of New Jazz generally include individuals or entities that control, are controlled by or are under common control with, New Jazz and may include the executive officers and directors of New Jazz as well as its principal stockholders.

CERTAIN TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE MERGER

This section contains a general discussion of the material tax consequences of (i) the merger, (ii) post-merger ownership and disposition of New Jazz ordinary shares and (iii) post-merger operations of New Jazz.

The discussion under the caption U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations addresses (i) application of section 7874 of the code, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as section 7874, to New Jazz, (ii) the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger to Jazz Pharmaceuticals and New Jazz, and (iii) the material U.S. federal income tax consequences to U.S. holders (as defined below) of (a) exchanging Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock for New Jazz ordinary shares in the merger and (b) owning and disposing of New Jazz ordinary shares received in the merger.

The discussion of the merger and of ownership and disposition of shares received in the merger under *Irish Tax Considerations* addresses certain Irish tax considerations of the merger and subsequent operations for Jazz Pharmaceuticals and New Jazz.

The discussion below is not a substitute for an individual analysis of the tax consequences of the merger, post-merger ownership and disposition of shares or post-merger operations of New Jazz. You should consult your own tax adviser regarding the particular U.S. (federal, state and local), Irish and other non-U.S. tax consequences of these matters in light of your particular situation.

U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations

Scope of Discussion

The following is a summary of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger generally expected to be applicable to the U.S. holders (as defined below) of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, including with respect to the receipt and ownership of New Jazz ordinary shares. The summary is based upon the existing provisions of the code, applicable U.S. Treasury Regulations, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the treasury regulations, judicial authority, administrative rulings effective as of the date hereof, and the income tax treaty between Ireland and the United States, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the tax treaty. These laws and authorities are subject to change, possibly with retroactive effect. Any such change, which may or may not be retroactive, could alter the tax consequences to the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and New Jazz ordinary shares as described herein. The discussion below does not address any state, local or foreign or any U.S. federal tax consequences other than U.S. federal income tax consequences (such as estate and gift tax or U.S. Medicare contribution tax consequences) that are applicable to the U.S. holders. The tax treatment of the merger to the holders will vary depending upon their particular situations.

The summary below is limited to U.S. holders who hold shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock or New Jazz ordinary shares as capital assets within the meaning of section 1221 of the code (generally, property held for investment). The following discussion is intended only as a summary of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the merger and does not purport to be a complete analysis or listing of all of the potential tax effects relevant to a decision on whether to approve the merger. In particular, this discussion does not deal with all U.S. federal income tax considerations that may be relevant to particular holders in light of their particular circumstances, such as holders who are dealers in securities, who are subject to the alternative minimum tax provisions of the code, who are non-U.S. persons or entities, who are grantor trusts, banks, financial institutions, insurance companies, regulated investment companies, real estate investment trusts, or tax-exempt entities, holders who hold their Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock through a partnership or other fiscally transparent person, holders who do not hold their Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in connection with stock option or stock purchase plans or in other compensatory

transactions, holders who hold Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock or New Jazz ordinary shares as part of an integrated investment (including a straddle) comprised of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock or New Jazz ordinary shares, as the case may be, and one or more other positions, holders who hold Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock or New Jazz ordinary shares subject to the constructive sale provisions of section 1259 of the code, holders who are certain former citizens or residents of the United States, holders who have a functional currency other than the dollar, holders that own (or are deemed to own, indirectly or by attribution) 10% or more of the New Jazz ordinary shares, or holders who generally mark their securities to market for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

If a partnership holds Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock or New Jazz ordinary shares, the tax treatment of a partner generally will depend on the status of the partner and on the activities of the partnership. Partners or partnerships holding Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock or New Jazz ordinary shares should consult their tax advisers.

For purposes of this discussion, a U.S. holder is a beneficial owner of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock or New Jazz ordinary shares that is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, (i) a citizen or resident of the United States, (ii) a U.S. domestic corporation or an entity taxable as a U.S. domestic corporation, (iii) an estate whose income is subject to U.S. federal income tax regardless of its source, or (iv) a trust if a U.S. court can exercise primary supervision over the trust s administration and one or more U.S. persons are authorized to control all substantial decisions of the trust, or the trust has made a valid election to be treated as a U.S. person under applicable treasury regulations.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals has not requested, and does not intend to request, a ruling from the U.S. Internal Revenue Service, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the IRS, and it is possible that the IRS may take different positions concerning the tax consequences of the merger than those stated below and such positions could be sustained.

Tax Consequences of the Merger to Jazz Pharmaceuticals and New Jazz

U.S. Federal Tax Classification of New Jazz as a Result of the Merger

For U.S. federal tax purposes, a corporation generally is considered a tax resident in the place of its organization or incorporation. Because Azur Pharma is, and New Jazz will continue to be after the merger, an Irish incorporated entity, it would be classified as a foreign corporation (and, therefore, a non-U.S. tax resident) under these general rules. Section 7874, however, contains rules (more fully discussed below) that can result in a foreign corporation being treated as a U.S. corporation for U.S. federal tax purposes. The application of these rules is complex, and there is little or no guidance on many important aspects of section 7874.

Under section 7874, a corporation created or organized outside the United States (i.e., a foreign corporation) will nevertheless be treated as a U.S. corporation for U.S. federal tax purposes (and, therefore, a U.S. tax resident) when (1) the foreign corporation directly or indirectly acquires substantially all of the assets held directly or indirectly by a U.S. corporation (including the indirect acquisition of assets by acquiring all the outstanding shares of the U.S. corporation, (2) the shareholders of the acquired U.S. corporation hold at least 80% (by either vote or value) of the shares of the foreign acquiring corporation after the acquisition by reason of holding shares in the U.S. acquired corporation (including the receipt of the foreign corporation s shares in exchange for the U.S. corporation s shares), and (3) the foreign corporation relative to the expanded affiliated group does not have substantial business activities in the foreign corporation s country of organization or incorporation relative to the expanded affiliated group s worldwide activities. Solely for purposes of section 7874, expanded affiliated group means the foreign corporation and all subsidiaries in which the foreign corporation, directly or indirectly, owns more than 50% of the shares by vote and value.

Pursuant to the merger agreement, New Jazz will indirectly acquire all of Jazz Pharmaceuticals assets through the acquisition of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in the merger at the closing. As a result, for New Jazz to avoid being treated as a U.S. corporation for U.S. federal tax purposes under section 7874,

either (1) the former stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals must own (within the meaning of section 7874) less than 80% (by both vote and value) of New Jazz s ordinary shares by reason of holding shares in Jazz Pharmaceuticals, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the ownership test, or (2) New Jazz must have substantial business activities in Ireland after the merger (taking into account the activities of New Jazz s expanded affiliated group), which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the substantial business activities test.

Based on the rules for determining share ownership under section 7874, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders are expected to receive less than 80% (by both vote and value) of the shares in New Jazz by reason of their ownership of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock. As a result, New Jazz should be treated as a foreign corporation for U.S. federal tax purposes under section 7874. We cannot assure you that the IRS will agree with the position that the ownership test is satisfied, however.

Potential Limitation on the Utilization of Jazz Pharmaceuticals (and Its U.S. Affiliates) Tax Attributes

Following the acquisition of a U.S. corporation by a foreign corporation, section 7874 can also limit the ability of the acquired U.S. corporation to utilize U.S. tax attributes (including net operating losses and certain tax credits) to offset U.S. taxable income resulting from certain transactions. Specifically, if (1) substantially all the assets of a U.S. corporation are directly or indirectly acquired by a foreign corporation, (2) the shareholders of the acquired U.S. corporation hold at least 60%, by either vote or value, of the shares of the foreign acquiring corporation by reason of holding shares in the U.S. corporation, and (3) the foreign corporation does not satisfy the substantial business activities test, the taxable income of the U.S. corporation (and any person related to the U.S. corporation) for any given year, within a ten-year period beginning on the last date the U.S. corporation s properties were acquired, will be no less than that person s inversion gain for that taxable year. A person s inversion gain includes gain from the transferred or licensed as part of the acquisition, or, if after the acquisition, is transferred or licensed to a foreign related person.

Pursuant to the merger agreement, New Jazz will indirectly acquire all of Jazz Pharmaceuticals assets at the effective time. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders are expected to receive slightly less than 80% (but more than 60%) of the vote and value of the New Jazz ordinary shares by reason of holding shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock. Therefore, Jazz Pharmaceuticals ability to utilize its tax attributes to offset its inversion gain, if any, would be limited if New Jazz does not satisfy the substantial business activities test. Based on the limited guidance available for determining whether the substantial business activities test is satisfied, Jazz Pharmaceuticals currently expects that this test should not be satisfied and thus the above limitations should apply following the merger. As a result, Jazz Pharmaceuticals currently does not expect that it or its U.S. affiliates will be able to utilize their U.S. tax attributes to offset their inversion gain, if any. Notwithstanding this limitation, Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects that it will be able to fully utilize its U.S. net operating losses prior to their expiration. As a result of this limitation, however, it may take Jazz Pharmaceuticals longer to use its net operating losses. However, if Jazz Pharmaceuticals does not generate taxable income consistent with its expectations, it is possible that the limitation under section 7874 on the utilization of U.S. tax attributes could prevent Jazz Pharmaceuticals and/or its U.S. affiliates from fully utilizing its U.S. tax attributes prior to their expiration. A failure to satisfy the substantial business activities test should not adversely impact the treatment of New Jazz as a foreign corporation for U.S. tax purposes as the ownership test described above is expected to be satisfied.

U.S. Federal Income Tax Treatment of the Merger

Neither Jazz Pharmaceuticals nor New Jazz will be subject to U.S. federal income tax as a result of the merger.



Tax Consequences of the Merger to U.S. Holders

Material Tax Consequences of the Merger to U.S. Holders if New Jazz Respected as a Foreign Corporation

The merger will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of section 368(a) of the code. Notwithstanding such fact, as discussed above, it is expected that New Jazz should be respected as a foreign corporation. In such event, special rules contained in section 367(a) of the code and the treasury regulations promulgated thereunder, would require that U.S. holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals exchanging shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock for New Jazz ordinary shares pursuant to the merger recognize gain, if any, but not loss on such exchange. The amount of gain recognized would equal the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the New Jazz ordinary shares received in the merger over the U.S. holder s adjusted tax basis in the Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock. Any such gain would be capital gain. Net capital gain (i.e., generally, capital gain in excess of capital loss) recognized by non-corporate U.S. holders who held their Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock for one year at the time of the merger would be taxed currently at a rate not to exceed 15% for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Net capital gain recognized by non-corporate U.S. holder is adjusted to tax at ordinary income tax rates. Capital gains recognized by a corporate U.S. holder would be subject to tax at the ordinary income tax rates applicable to corporations.

A U.S. holder that recognizes gain pursuant to the merger will have an adjusted tax basis in the New Jazz ordinary shares it receives equal to the adjusted tax basis of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock exchanged therefor, increased by the amount of gain recognized. The holding period for any New Jazz ordinary shares received by a U.S. holder that recognizes gain pursuant to the merger should include the holding period of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock exchanged therefor.

A U.S. holder will not be permitted to recognize any loss realized on the exchange of its Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in the merger. The adjusted tax basis of the New Jazz ordinary shares received by a U.S. holder with a loss on its Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock will be equal to such U.S. holder s adjusted tax basis in its Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock surrendered in exchange therefor. Thus, subject to any subsequent changes in the fair market value of the New Jazz ordinary shares, any loss will be preserved. The holding period for any New Jazz ordinary shares received by a U.S. holder with a loss on its Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock will include the holding period of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock exchanged therefor.

In determining the amount of gain recognized, each share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock transferred will be treated as the subject of a separate exchange. Thus, if a U.S. holder transfers some Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on which gains are realized and other of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on which losses are realized, the U.S. holder may not net the losses against the gains to determine the amount of gain recognized.

U.S. holders are urged to consult their advisers as to the particular consequences of the exchange of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock for New Jazz ordinary shares pursuant to the merger.

Material Tax Consequences of the Merger to U.S. Holders if New Jazz is Ultimately Determined to Be a U.S. Corporation for U.S. Federal Tax Purposes

While New Jazz should be treated as a foreign corporation for U.S. federal tax purposes under section 7874, it is possible that the IRS may assert, and a court may ultimately determine, that New Jazz should be treated as a U.S. corporation for U.S. federal tax purposes under section 7874. If the IRS were to make this assertion and to prevail, section 1.7874-2T(m)(1) of the treasury regulations provides that New Jazz would be deemed to convert to a U.S. corporation in a reorganization described in section 368(a)(1)(F) of the code immediately prior to the effective time. Consequently, the merger would be treated as the acquisition of a U.S. corporation, Jazz Pharmaceuticals, by another U.S. corporation, New Jazz. In the event that New Jazz is treated as a U.S.

corporation for U.S. federal tax purposes under section 7874, the merger would continue to qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of section 368(a) of the code, but the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock would not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on the receipt of New Jazz ordinary shares in exchange for their Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock under section 367(a) of the code. In this case, the adjusted tax basis of the New Jazz ordinary shares received by a U.S. holder would be equal to the holder s adjusted tax basis in its Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock exchanged therefor. In addition, the holding period for the New Jazz ordinary shares received by holders would include the holding period of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock exchanged therefor. The U.S. federal income tax consequences of owning and disposing of the New Jazz ordinary shares would be the same as those of owning and disposing of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock.

If the IRS challenges the position that New Jazz is a foreign corporation for U.S. federal tax purposes under section 7874, a final determination resulting from the ensuing tax controversy may not be known until several years following the merger. Consequently, a U.S. holder that reported gain on its U.S. income tax return under section 367(a) of the code as a result of the merger (as discussed above) may need to file an amended U.S. federal income tax return for the year in which the merger occurred to reflect that the U.S. holder should not have recognized gain under section 367(a) of the code. A U.S. holder may also need to file an amended U.S. federal income tax return for any taxable year in which the U.S. holder sadjusted tax basis in the New Jazz ordinary shares should equal the holder s adjusted tax basis in its Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock exchanged therefor.

Importantly, it is possible that a tax controversy on the application of section 7874 to the merger may not be resolved within the period of time a holder is eligible to file an amended return. As such, it is possible that certain holders may not have the opportunity to amend their U.S. income tax returns for the year of the merger, or their subsequent tax returns, as described herein. Thus, certain holders who recognize gain under section 367(a) of the code could lose the opportunity to seek a refund of tax paid with respect to this gain if the IRS asserts and ultimately establishes that no gain should have been realized by the holder because New Jazz should have been treated as a U.S. corporation for U.S. federal tax purposes under section 7874. In addition, the holders may not be permitted to increase their adjusted basis in their New Jazz ordinary shares, notwithstanding that the holders recognized gain under section 367(a) of the code.

HOLDERS SHOULD CONSULT THEIR OWN TAX ADVISORS REGARDING THE POTENTIAL IMPACT OF SECTION 7874, INCLUDING IN REGARD TO U.S. FEDERAL TAX REPORTING OF GAIN RECOGNIZED, IF ANY, IN THE MERGER AND/OR ON THE SUBSEQUENT DISPOSITION OF NEW JAZZ ORDINARY SHARES.

Tax Consequences to U.S. Holders of Holding Ordinary Shares in New Jazz

Although there are no current plans to cause New Jazz to pay dividends to its shareholders, the below is a summary of the tax consequences to U.S. holders of holding New Jazz ordinary shares, including in connection with the distribution of dividends by New Jazz. Subject to the discussion below under *Passive Foreign Investment Company Provisions*, the gross amount of any dividend (including any related applicable dividend withholding tax, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as DWT) paid by New Jazz to a U.S. holder out of its current or accumulated earnings and profits (as determined for U.S. federal income tax purposes) is subject to U.S. federal income taxation. Dividends paid to a non-corporate U.S. holder prior to January 1, 2013 from a qualified foreign corporation qualify for a 15% maximum tax rate as long as certain holding period and other requirements are met. As long as the New Jazz ordinary shares are listed on NASDAQ (or certain other stock exchanges) or New Jazz qualifies for benefits under the tax treaty, and New Jazz is not a passive foreign investment company, New Jazz will be treated as a qualified foreign corporation for this purpose. Unless the current U.S. federal income tax rates applicable to such dividend income are extended or made permanent or other changes are made by subsequent legislation, for tax years beginning on or after January 1, 2013, dividends

will be taxed at regular ordinary income rates. Any dividend paid to a U.S. holder that is a corporation will not be eligible for the dividends received deduction generally allowed to corporations.

Distributions in excess of current and accumulated earnings and profits, as determined for U.S. federal income tax purposes, will be treated as a non-taxable return of capital to the extent of the U.S. holder s tax basis in its New Jazz ordinary shares, and any remaining excess will constitute gain from the sale or exchange of such shares. In the case of a non-corporate U.S. holder, the maximum U.S. federal income tax rate applicable to such gain is 15% under current law if the holder s holding period for such New Jazz ordinary shares exceeds 12 months. This reduced rate is scheduled to expire effective for taxable years beginning on or after January 1, 2013. Special rules not described herein may apply to U.S. holders who do not have a uniform tax basis and holding period in all of their New Jazz ordinary shares, and any such U.S. holders are urged to consult their own tax advisors with regard to such rules.

Subject to certain limitations, Irish DWT withheld from distributions may be claimed as a credit against the U.S. holder s U.S. federal income tax liability or, alternatively, may be claimed as a deduction in the U.S. holder s federal income tax return.

Special rules apply in determining the foreign tax credit limitation with respect to dividends that are subject to the maximum 15% federal tax rate. To the extent a refund of the tax withheld is available to a U.S. holder under Irish law or the tax treaty, the amount of tax withheld that is refundable will not be eligible for credit against a U.S. holder s U.S. federal income tax liability.

Dividends paid by New Jazz with respect to New Jazz ordinary shares generally will be income from sources outside the United States and will, depending on a U.S. holder s circumstances, generally be passive income for purposes of computing any foreign tax credit affordable to the holder. However, at least a portion of dividends paid by New Jazz generally would be U.S. source income if, and to the extent that, more than a *de minimis* amount of the earnings and profits of New Jazz out of which the dividends are paid is from sources within the United States. At least a portion of dividends paid by New Jazz out of which the dividends are paid is from sources that Jazz Pharmaceuticals considers unlikely to arise. U.S. holders should consult their own tax advisers concerning the implications of U.S. foreign tax credit rules in light of their particular circumstances.

Gain on Disposition

Subject to the discussion below under *Passive Foreign Investment Company Provisions*, upon the sale, exchange or other disposition of New Jazz ordinary shares, a U.S. holder will recognize capital gain or loss, if any, equal to the difference between the dollar amount realized upon the sale, exchange, or other disposition and the U.S. holder s tax basis in the stock. This capital gain or loss will be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. holder s holding period in the New Jazz ordinary shares exceeds one year. Long-term capital gain of a non-corporate U.S. holder that is recognized before January 1, 2013 is generally taxed at a maximum rate of 15%. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations. The capital gain or loss will generally be income or loss from sources within the United States for foreign tax credit limitation purposes. U.S. holders should consult their own tax advisers regarding the U.S. federal income tax consequences of receiving currency other than dollars upon the disposition of New Jazz ordinary shares.

Passive Foreign Investment Company Provisions

The treatment of U.S. holders of New Jazz ordinary shares in some cases could be materially different (and potentially adverse) from the treatment described above if, at any relevant time, New Jazz were a passive foreign investment company, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as a PFIC.

For U.S. tax purposes, a foreign corporation is classified as a PFIC for any taxable year if either (1) 75% or more of its gross income is passive income (as defined for U.S. federal income tax purposes) or (2) the average

percentage of assets held by such corporation which produce passive income or which are held for the production of passive income is at least 50%. For purposes of applying the tests in the preceding sentence, the foreign corporation is deemed to own its proportionate share of the assets, and to receive directly its proportionate share of the income, of any other corporation of which the foreign corporation owns, directly or indirectly, at least 25% by value of the stock. Jazz Pharmaceuticals believes that New Jazz will not be a PFIC following the merger.

The tests for determining PFIC status are applied annually, and it is difficult to accurately predict future income and assets relevant to this determination. Accordingly, New Jazz cannot assure U.S. holders that it will not become a PFIC. If New Jazz should determine in the future that it is a PFIC, it will endeavor to so notify U.S. holders of New Jazz ordinary shares, although there can be no assurance that it will be able to do so in a timely and complete manner. U.S. holders of New Jazz ordinary shares should consult their own tax advisors about the PFIC rules, including the availability of certain elections.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

U.S. holders that own at least five percent (of total voting power or total value) of Jazz Pharmaceuticals immediately before, and/or at least five percent (of total voting power or total value) of New Jazz immediately after, the merger will be required to file with the IRS certain reorganization statements under section 368(a) of the code. Other information reporting, including with respect to certain U.S. holders, information reporting on IRS Form 926, could also apply to the merger. Stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals should consult their own tax advisors about the information reporting requirements that could be applicable to the exchange of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock for New Jazz ordinary shares in the merger.

Dividends on New Jazz ordinary shares paid within the United States or through certain U.S.-related financial intermediaries are subject to information reporting and may be subject to backup withholding (currently at a 28% rate) unless the holder (1) is a corporation or other exempt recipient (including generally non-U.S. holders who establish such foreign status) or (2) provides a taxpayer identification number and satisfies certain certification requirements. Information reporting requirements and backup withholding may also apply to the payment of proceeds from a sale (including a redemption) of New Jazz ordinary shares within the United States. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules may be allowed as a refund or a credit against the holder s U.S. federal income tax liability, provided that the holder timely furnishes certain required information to the IRS. Holders should consult their tax advisers regarding the application of information reporting and backup withholding to their particular situations.

If a U.S. holder of New Jazz ordinary shares does not provide New Jazz (or its paying agent) the holder s correct taxpayer identification number or other required information, the holder may be subject to penalties imposed by the IRS.

THE U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES SUMMARIZED ABOVE ARE FOR GENERAL INFORMATION ONLY. EACH HOLDER OF JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS COMMON STOCK OR NEW JAZZ ORDINARY SHARES SHOULD CONSULT HIS OR HER TAX ADVISER AS TO THE PARTICULAR CONSEQUENCES THAT MAY APPLY TO SUCH HOLDER.

Irish Tax Considerations

Scope of Discussion

The following is a general summary of the main Irish tax considerations applicable to certain beneficial owners of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock who receive New Jazz ordinary shares in the merger and who are the beneficial owners of such New Jazz ordinary shares. It is based on existing Irish law and practices in effect on the date of this proxy statement/prospectus and on discussions and correspondence with the Irish Revenue

Commissioners. Legislative, administrative or judicial changes may modify the tax consequences described below.

The statements do not constitute tax advice and are intended only as a general guide. Furthermore, this information applies only to New Jazz ordinary shares held as capital assets and does not apply to all categories of New Jazz shareholders, such as dealers in securities, trustees, insurance companies, collective investment schemes and shareholders who have, or who are deemed to have, acquired their New Jazz ordinary shares by virtue of an office or employment. This summary is not exhaustive and you should consult your own tax advisers as to the tax consequences in Ireland, or other relevant jurisdictions, of the merger, including the acquisition, ownership and disposition of the New Jazz ordinary shares.

Irish Tax on Chargeable Gains

The receipt by Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders of New Jazz ordinary shares as consideration for the cancellation of their Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in the merger should not give rise to a liability to pay Irish tax on chargeable gains for persons that are not resident or ordinarily resident in Ireland for Irish tax purposes and do not hold such shares in connection with a trade or business carried on by such holder in Ireland through a branch or agency.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders who are resident or ordinarily resident for tax purposes in Ireland, or who hold their shares in connection with a trade or business carried on by such holder in Ireland through a branch or agency, should consult their own tax advisers as to the Irish tax consequences of the merger.

Withholding Tax on Dividends

While there are no current plans to cause New Jazz to pay dividends, distributions made by New Jazz would generally be subject to Irish DWT at the standard rate of income tax (currently 20%), unless one of the exemptions described below applies, which should be the case for the majority of New Jazz shareholders. For DWT purposes, a dividend includes any distribution made by New Jazz to its shareholders, including cash dividends, non-cash dividends and additional stock or units taken in lieu of a cash dividend. New Jazz will be responsible for withholding DWT at source and forwarding the relevant payment to the Irish Revenue Commissioners.

Certain New Jazz shareholders (both individual and corporate) will also be entitled to an exemption from DWT. In particular, a non-Irish resident shareholder is not subject to DWT on dividends received from New Jazz if such shareholder is:

an individual New Jazz shareholder resident for tax purposes in a relevant territory, and the individual is neither resident nor ordinarily resident in Ireland. Relevant territory for the purposes of DWT is defined to include: Albania; Armenia; Australia; Australia; Bahrain; Belarus; Belgium; Bosnia & Herzegovina; Bulgaria; Canada; Chile; China; Croatia; Cyprus; Czech Republic; Denmark; Estonia; Finland; France; Georgia; Germany; Greece; Hong Kong; Hungary; Iceland; India; Israel; Italy; Japan; Korea; Kuwait; Latvia; Lithuania; Luxembourg; Macedonia; Malaysia; Malta; Mexico; Moldova; Montenegro; Morocco; The Netherlands; New Zealand; Norway; Pakistan; Poland; Portugal; Romania; Russia; Serbia; Singapore; Slovak Republic; Slovenia; South Africa; Spain; Sweden; Switzerland; Turkey; United Arab Emirates; United Kingdom; United States; Vietnam; and Zambia;

a corporate New Jazz shareholder that is not resident for tax purposes in Ireland and which is ultimately controlled, directly or indirectly, by persons resident in a relevant territory ;

a corporate New Jazz shareholder resident for tax purposes in a relevant territory provided that such corporate shareholder is not under the control, whether directly or indirectly, of a person or persons who is or are resident in Ireland;

a corporate New Jazz shareholder that is not resident for tax purposes in Ireland and whose principal class of shares (or those of its 75% parent) is substantially and regularly traded on a recognized stock

exchange either in a relevant territory or on such other stock exchange approved by the Irish Minister for Finance; or

a corporate New Jazz shareholder that is not resident for tax purposes in Ireland and is wholly-owned, directly or indirectly, by two or more companies where the principal class of shares of each of such companies is substantially and regularly traded on a recognized stock exchange in a relevant territory or on such other stock exchange approved by the Irish Minister for Finance, and provided that, in all cases noted above but subject to the matters described below, the New Jazz shareholder has provided the appropriate forms to his or her broker (and the relevant information is further transmitted to New Jazz s qualifying intermediary) before the record date for the dividend (in the case of shares held beneficially), or to New Jazz s transfer agent before a date to be determined by New Jazz (in the case of shares held directly).

Should it decide to pay a dividend, New Jazz will enter into an agreement with an institution which will be recognized by the Irish Revenue Commissioners as a qualifying intermediary prior to paying any dividends or making any distributions. This will satisfy one of the Irish requirements for dividends to be paid free of DWT to certain shareholders who hold their shares through DTC, as described below. The agreement will generally provide for certain arrangements relating to cash distributions in respect of those shares of New Jazz that are held through DTC. The agreement will also provide that the qualifying intermediary shall distribute or otherwise make available to Cede & Co., as nominee for DTC, any cash dividend or other cash distribution to be made to holders of the deposited securities, after New Jazz delivers or causes to be delivered to the qualifying intermediary the cash to be distributed.

New Jazz will rely on information received directly or indirectly from brokers and its transfer agent in determining where shareholders reside, whether they have provided the required U.S. forms and whether they have provided the required Irish dividend withholding tax forms, as described below. New Jazz shareholders who are required to file Irish forms in order to receive their dividends free of DWT should note that such forms are valid for five years and new forms must be filed before the expiration of that period in order to continue to enable them to receive dividends without DWT.

Links to the various Irish Revenue forms are available at: http://www.revenue.ie/en/tax/dwt/forms/index.html.

In most cases, individual New Jazz shareholders resident in a relevant territory should complete a non-resident Form V2A and corporate (company) New Jazz shareholders resident in a relevant territory should complete a non-resident Form V2B. Where a New Jazz shareholder is neither an individual nor a company but is resident in a relevant territory, it should complete a non-resident Form V2C. Please contact your broker or your tax adviser if you have any questions regarding Irish dividend withholding tax.

Shares Held by U.S. Resident Shareholders

Dividends on New Jazz ordinary shares that are owned by residents of the United States and held beneficially through DTC will not be subject to DWT provided that the address of the beneficial owner of the New Jazz ordinary shares in the records of the broker is in the United States. Jazz Pharmaceuticals strongly recommends that such New Jazz shareholders ensure that their information has been properly recorded by their brokers (so that such brokers can further transmit the relevant information to New Jazz s qualifying intermediary) by filing a Form W-9 with their broker.

Dividends on New Jazz ordinary shares that are owned by residents of the United States and held directly will be paid on or before one year after the relevant date (defined below) without any DWT if the New Jazz shareholder held shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on the date on which it is publicly announced that

the last shareholder vote approving the transactions has been passed, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the relevant date, and has provided a valid Form W-9 showing a U.S. address or a valid U.S. taxpayer identification number to New Jazz s transfer agent or if the shareholder did not hold shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on the relevant date and has provided the appropriate Irish dividend withholding tax forms to New Jazz s transfer agent, in either case, by the due date to be determined by New Jazz before the record date for the first dividend to which the shareholder is entitled. Jazz Pharmaceuticals strongly recommends that such New Jazz s transfer agent.

In addition, all New Jazz shareholders who hold their New Jazz ordinary shares directly and who are residents of the United States (regardless of when such shareholders acquired their shares) must complete the appropriate Irish DWT forms in order to receive dividends paid later than one year after the relevant date without DWT. Such shareholders must provide the appropriate Irish forms to their brokers (so that such brokers can further transmit the relevant information to New Jazz s qualifying intermediary) before the record date for the first dividend paid later than one year after the relevant date (in the case of shares held beneficially), or to New Jazz s transfer agent by the due date to be determined by New Jazz before such record date (in the case of shares held directly). Jazz Pharmaceuticals strongly recommends that such New Jazz shareholders complete the appropriate Irish forms and provide them to their brokers or New Jazz s transfer agent, as the case may be, as soon as possible.

If any New Jazz shareholder who is resident in the U.S receives a dividend subject to DWT, he or she should generally be able to make an application for a refund from the Irish Revenue Commissioners on the prescribed form.

Shares Held by Residents of Relevant Territories Other than the United States

Dividends paid to New Jazz shareholders who are residents of relevant territories other than the United States and (in the case of companies) who are not under the control, directly or indirectly, of a person or persons who are resident in Ireland, generally will not be subject to Irish DWT, but those shareholders will need to provide the appropriate tax forms in order to receive their dividends without any Irish DWT as summarized below.

New Jazz shareholders who are residents of relevant territories other than the United States who held shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on or before the relevant date generally will receive dividends paid on or before one year after the relevant date without any DWT. For shares held beneficially by such shareholders through DTC, dividends will be paid on or before one year after the relevant date without any DWT if the address of the relevant New Jazz shareholder in his or her broker s records as evidenced by a Form W-8 is in a relevant territory other than the United States. Jazz Pharmaceuticals strongly recommends that such New Jazz shareholders ensure that their information has been properly recorded by their brokers (so that such brokers can further transmit the relevant information to New Jazz s qualifying intermediary). For shares held directly by such shareholders, dividends will be paid on or before one year after the relevant date without any DWT if the New Jazz shareholder has provided a valid U.S. Form W-8 showing an address in a relevant territory other than the United States to New Jazz before the record date for the first dividend to which they are entitled. Jazz Pharmaceuticals strongly recommends that such New Jazz s transfer agent.

New Jazz shareholders who are residents of relevant territories other than the United States who did not hold shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on the relevant date must complete the appropriate Irish DWT forms in order to receive their dividends without DWT. Such New Jazz shareholders must provide the appropriate Irish dividend withholding tax forms to their brokers (so that such brokers can further transmit the relevant information to New Jazz s qualifying intermediary) before the record date for the first dividend payment to which they are entitled (in the case of shares held beneficially), or to New Jazz s transfer agent by the due date to be determined by New Jazz before such record date (in the case of shares held directly). Jazz Pharmaceuticals

strongly recommends that such New Jazz shareholders complete the appropriate Irish forms and provide them to their brokers or New Jazz s transfer agent, as the case may be, as soon as possible after acquiring their shares.

In addition, all New Jazz shareholders who are residents of relevant territories other than the United States (regardless of when such shareholders acquired their shares) must complete the appropriate Irish DWT forms in order to receive dividends paid later than one year after the relevant date without DWT. Such shareholders must provide the appropriate Irish forms to their brokers (so that such brokers can further transmit the relevant information to New Jazz s qualifying intermediary) before the record date for the first dividend paid later than one year after the relevant date (in the case of shares held beneficially), or to New Jazz s transfer agent by the due date to be determined by New Jazz before such record date (in the case of shares held directly). Jazz Pharmaceuticals strongly recommends that such New Jazz shareholders complete the appropriate Irish forms and provide them to their brokers or New Jazz s transfer agent, as the case may be, as soon as possible.

Shares Held by Residents of Ireland

Most Jazz Pharmaceuticals shareholders who are resident or ordinarily resident in Ireland (other than Irish resident companies) should be subject to DWT in respect of dividend payments on their New Jazz ordinary shares.

New Jazz shareholders that are residents of Ireland but are entitled to receive dividends without DWT must complete the appropriate Irish forms and provide them to their brokers (so that such brokers can further transmit the relevant information to New Jazz s qualifying intermediary) before the record date for the first dividend to which they are entitled (in the case of shares held beneficially), or to New Jazz s transfer agent by the due date to be determined by New Jazz before such record date (in the case of shares held directly). New Jazz shareholders who are resident or ordinarily resident in Ireland or are otherwise subject to Irish tax should consult their own tax advisers.

Shares Held by Other Persons

New Jazz shareholders who do not reside in relevant territories or in Ireland should be subject to DWT, but there are a number of other exemptions that could apply on a case-by-case basis. Dividends paid to such shareholders will be paid subject to DWT unless the relevant shareholder has provided the appropriate Irish DWT form to his or her broker (so that such broker can further transmit the relevant information to New Jazz s qualifying intermediary) prior to the record date for the first dividend to which they are entitled (in the case of shares held beneficially), or to New Jazz s transfer agent by the due date to be determined by New Jazz before such record date (in the case of shares held directly). Jazz Pharmaceuticals strongly recommends that such New Jazz shareholders to whom an exemption applies complete the appropriate Irish forms and provide them to their brokers or New Jazz s transfer agent, as the case may be, as soon as possible.

If any New Jazz shareholder who is not a resident of a relevant territory or Ireland but is exempt from withholding receives a dividend subject to DWT, he or she may make an application for a refund from the Irish Revenue Commissioners on the prescribed form.

Income Tax on Dividends Paid on New Jazz Ordinary Shares

Irish income tax (if any) arises in respect of dividends paid by New Jazz.

A New Jazz shareholder who is neither resident nor ordinarily resident in Ireland and who is entitled to an exemption from DWT, generally has no liability for Irish income tax or to the universal social charge on a dividend from New Jazz unless he or she holds his or her New Jazz ordinary shares through a branch or agency in Ireland through which a trade is carried on.

A New Jazz shareholder who is neither resident nor ordinarily resident in Ireland and who is not entitled to an exemption from DWT generally has no additional liability to income tax or to the universal social charge

unless he or she holds his or her New Jazz ordinary shares through a branch or agency in Ireland through which a trade is carried on. The DWT deducted by New Jazz discharges such liability to Irish income tax provided that the New Jazz shareholder furnishes the statement of DWT imposed to the Irish Revenue.

A New Jazz shareholder who is neither resident nor ordinarily DWT resident in Ireland and is resident of a relevant territory or otherwise exempt from Irish DWT but who receives dividends subject to DWT should be able to make a reclaim of the DWT from the Irish Revenue Commissioners unless he or she holds his or her New Jazz ordinary shares through a branch or agency in Ireland through which a trade is carried on.

New Jazz shareholders who are resident or ordinarily resident in Ireland may be subject to Irish tax and/or levies on dividends received from New Jazz. Such New Jazz shareholders should consult their own tax advisers.

Capital Acquisitions Tax

Irish capital acquisitions tax, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as CAT, is comprised principally of gift tax and inheritance tax. CAT could apply to a gift or inheritance of New Jazz ordinary shares irrespective of the place of residence, ordinary residence or domicile of the parties. This is because New Jazz ordinary shares will be regarded as property situated in Ireland as the share register of New Jazz must be held in Ireland. The person who receives the gift or inheritance has primary liability for CAT.

CAT is levied at a rate of 25% above certain tax-free thresholds. The appropriate tax-free threshold is dependent upon (i) the relationship between the donor and the donee and (ii) the aggregation of the values of previous gifts and inheritances received by the donee from persons within the same category of relationship for CAT purposes. Gifts and inheritances passing between spouses are exempt from CAT.

New Jazz shareholders should consult their own tax advisers as to whether CAT is creditable or deductible in computing any domestic tax liabilities.

Stamp Duty

Irish stamp duty (if any) may become payable in respect of New Jazz ordinary share transfers occurring after completion of the merger, subject to the below.

Shares Held through DTC

A transfer of New Jazz ordinary shares from a seller who holds shares through DTC to a buyer who holds the acquired shares through DTC will not be subject to Irish stamp duty.

It is anticipated that the majority of New Jazz ordinary shares will be held in DTC. Accordingly, for the majority of transfers of New Jazz ordinary shares, there should not be any Irish stamp duty.

Shares Held Outside of DTC or Transferred into or out of DTC

A transfer of New Jazz ordinary shares (i) by a seller who holds shares outside of DTC to any buyer, or (ii) by a seller who holds the shares through DTC to a buyer who holds the acquired shares outside of DTC, may be subject to Irish stamp duty (currently at the rate of 1% of the price paid or the market value of the shares acquired, if greater). The person accountable for payment of stamp duty is the buyer or, in the case of a transfer by way of a gift or for less than market value, all parties to the transfer.

A New Jazz shareholder who holds New Jazz ordinary shares outside of DTC may transfer those shares into DTC without giving rise to Irish stamp duty provided that the New Jazz shareholder would be the beneficial owner of the related book-entry interest in those shares recorded in the systems of DTC (and in exactly the same

proportions) as a result of the transfer and at the time of the transfer into DTC there is no sale of those book-entry interests to a third party being contemplated by the New Jazz shareholder. Similarly, a New Jazz shareholder who holds New Jazz ordinary shares through DTC may transfer those shares out of DTC without giving rise to Irish stamp duty provided that the New Jazz shareholder would be the beneficial owner of the shares (and in exactly the same proportions) as a result of the transfer, and at the time of the transfer out of DTC there is no sale of those shares to a third party being contemplated by the New Jazz shareholder. In order for the share registrar to be satisfied as to the application of this Irish stamp duty treatment where relevant, the New Jazz shareholder must confirm to New Jazz that the New Jazz shareholder would be the beneficial owner of the related book-entry interest in those shares recorded in the systems of DTC (and in exactly the same proportions) (or vice-versa) as a result of the transfer and there is no agreement for the sale of the related book-entry interest in the shares, as the case may be, by the New Jazz shareholder to a third party being contemplated.

Because of the potential Irish stamp duty on transfers of New Jazz ordinary shares, Jazz Pharmaceuticals strongly recommends that all directly registered Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders open broker accounts so they can transfer their shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock into DTC as soon as possible. Jazz Pharmaceuticals also strongly recommends that any person who wishes to acquire New Jazz ordinary shares after completion of the merger acquire such shares through DTC.

Payment of Stamp Duty

New Jazz s official share register must be maintained in Ireland. Registration in this share register will be determinative of shareholding in New Jazz. Only New Jazz shareholders will be entitled to receive dividends, if any when declared. Subject to certain exceptions, only New Jazz shareholders will be entitled to vote in general meetings of New Jazz.

A written instrument of transfer is required under Irish law in order for a transfer of the legal ownership of shares to be registered on New Jazz s official share register. Such instruments of transfer may be subject to Irish stamp duty, which must be paid prior to the official share register being updated.

A holder of ordinary shares in New Jazz who holds shares through DTC will not be the legal owner of such shares (instead, the depository (for example, Cede & Co., as nominee for DTC) will be the holder of record of such shares). Accordingly, a transfer of shares from a person who holds such shares through DTC to a person who also holds such shares through DTC will not be registered in New Jazz s official share register, i.e., the depository will remain the record holder of such shares.

New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association, as it will be in effect after the completion of the merger, in substantially the form set forth on Annex C to this proxy statement/prospectus, delegate to New Jazz s secretary the authority to execute an instrument of transfer on behalf of a transferring party, which the secretary may do if for any reason such instrument is required and has not already been lodged with New Jazz.

To the extent that stamp duty is due but has not been paid, New Jazz, in its absolute discretion and insofar as the Companies Acts or any other applicable law permit, may, or may provide that a subsidiary of New Jazz will, pay Irish stamp duty arising on a transfer of New Jazz ordinary shares on behalf of the transferee of such New Jazz ordinary shares. If stamp duty resulting from the transfer of New Jazz ordinary shares which would otherwise be payable by the transferee is paid by New Jazz or any subsidiary of New Jazz on behalf of the transferee, then in those circumstances, New Jazz will, on its behalf or on behalf of its subsidiary (as the case may be), be entitled to (i) seek reimbursement of the stamp duty from the transferee, (ii) set-off the stamp duty against any dividends payable to the transferee of those New Jazz ordinary shares and (iii) to claim a first and permanent lien on the New Jazz ordinary shares on which stamp duty has been paid by New Jazz or its subsidiary for the amount of stamp duty paid. New Jazz s lien shall extend to all dividends paid on those New Jazz ordinary shares.

IN LIGHT OF THE FOREGOING, HOLDERS ARE URGED TO CONSULT AND MUST RELY ON THE ADVICE OF THEIR OWN TAX ADVISERS REGARDING THE TAX CONSEQUENCES TO THEM OF

THE MERGER, INCLUDING APPLICABLE U.S. FEDERAL, STATE, LOCAL, IRISH AND OTHER FOREIGN, AND OTHER TAX CONSEQUENCES.

NO APPRAISAL RIGHTS

Appraisal rights are statutory rights under Delaware law that enable stockholders who object to certain extraordinary transactions to demand that the corporation pay such stockholders the fair value of their shares instead of receiving the consideration offered to stockholders in connection with the extraordinary transaction. However, appraisal rights are not available in all circumstances. Appraisal rights are not available to Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders in connection with the merger.

LISTING OF NEW JAZZ ORDINARY SHARES ON NASDAQ

Azur Pharma ordinary shares currently are not traded or quoted on a stock exchange or quotation system. Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects that (and it is condition to the merger that), following the merger, New Jazz ordinary shares will be listed for trading on NASDAQ. It is anticipated that the New Jazz ordinary shares will be listed under the symbol JAZZ. As described under *Description of New Jazz Warrants*, there are no plans to publicly list the warrants to purchase New Jazz ordinary shares into which outstanding warrants to purchase Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock will be converted in the merger.

Following the consummation of the merger, Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock will be delisted from NASDAQ and deregistered under the Exchange Act.

VOTE REQUIRED TO ADOPT THE MERGER AGREEMENT; BOARD RECOMMENDATION

The affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding on the record date for the special meeting is required for the approval of the proposal to adopt the merger agreement.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors recommends that the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders vote FOR the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger.

THE COMPANIES

Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals, a Delaware corporation, was incorporated in California in March 2003 and reincorporated in Delaware in January 2004. Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock is currently listed on NASDAQ under the symbol JAZZ. Jazz Pharmaceuticals is a specialty pharmaceutical company focused on the identification, development and commercialization of pharmaceutical products to meet important unmet medical needs. Jazz Pharmaceuticals currently markets two products: Xyrem (sodium oxybate oral solution), which is the only product approved by the FDA for the treatment of both excessive daytime sleepiness and cataplexy in patients with narcolepsy; and Luvox CR (extended release fluvoxamine maleate capsules), which is approved by the FDA and marketed for the treatment of obsessive compulsive disorder. Jazz Pharmaceuticals promotes these products in the United States through its experienced specialty sales force targeting sleep specialists, neurologists, pulmonologists and psychiatrists.

As a result of the merger, Jazz Pharmaceuticals will become a wholly-owned subsidiary of New Jazz.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals principal executive offices are located at 3180 Porter Drive, Palo Alto, California 94304 and its telephone number is (650) 496-3777. For additional information on Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its business, see *Where You Can Find More Information*.

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company

Azur Pharma is a public limited company formed under the laws of Ireland (registered number 399192) in March 2005. Azur Pharma was originally formed as a private limited liability company under the name Azur Pharma Limited. Effective October 20, 2011, Azur Pharma Limited was re-registered as a public limited company under the name Azur Pharma Public Limited Company. Azur Pharma is a privately-held specialty pharmaceutical company engaged in the acquisition, development and commercialization of therapeutic products for the central nervous system (including pain and psychiatry) and women s health areas. Since it was founded in 2005, Azur Pharma has assembled a portfolio of marketed products which generated product revenue in the United States of \$83.2 million in 2010, built a commercial operating platform and has begun development work on lower-risk life cycle management programs. Azur Pharma s lead marketed products are: Prialt (ziconotide intrathecal infusion), which is indicated for the management of severe chronic pain in patients for whom intrathecal therapy is warranted, and who are intolerant of or refractory to other treatment, such as systemic analgesics, adjunctive therapies or intrathecal morphine; and FazaClo LD (clozapine, USP) and FazaClo HD (clozapine, USP), which are indicated for the management of severely ill schizophrenic patients who fail to respond adequately to standard drug treatment for schizophrenia and for reducing the risk of recurrent suicidal behavior in patients with schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorder who are judged to be at chronic risk for re-experiencing suicidal behavior, based on history and recent clinical state. Azur Pharma s principal executive offices are located at 45 Fitzwilliam Square, Dublin 2, Ireland and its telephone number is 011-353-1-634-4183. For additional information on Azur Pharma and its business see, *The Business of Azur Pharma*.

Prior to the completion of the merger, Azur Pharma will be renamed Jazz Pharmaceuticals plc. Immediately following the merger, the former securityholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals will own slightly under 80% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz, with the historic Azur Pharma shareholders owning slightly over 20%, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement.

In connection with the reorganization and as of immediately prior to the closing, New Jazz will amend and restate its memorandum and articles of association. At the effective time, Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders who receive New Jazz ordinary shares in the merger will become New Jazz shareholders and their rights as shareholders will be governed by the amended and restated memorandum and articles of association of New Jazz and Irish law. The amended and restated memorandum and articles of association of New Jazz and Irish law. The amended and restated memorandum and articles of association of New Jazz effective immediately prior to the closing will be substantially in the form set forth in Annex C of this proxy statement/prospectus. For a comparison of the rights of a holder of ordinary shares under the amended and restated memorandum and articles of association of New Jazz and Irish law with the rights of a holder of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents and Delaware law, see *Comparison of the Rights of Holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Common Stock and New Jazz Ordinary Shares*.

Jaguar Merger Sub Inc.

Merger sub, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma, is a Delaware corporation formed solely for the purpose of effecting the merger with Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Upon the terms and conditions set forth in the merger agreement, merger sub will be merged with and into Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the separate existence of merger sub will cease. Jazz Pharmaceuticals will be the surviving corporation in the merger as a wholly-owned subsidiary of New Jazz. Merger sub has not conducted any activities other than those incidental to its formation and the matters contemplated by the merger agreement. Merger sub s registered address is c/o The Corporation Trust Company, 1209 Orange Street, Wilmington, Delaware 19801.

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER AND REORGANIZATION

The following is a summary of certain material terms of the merger agreement and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the complete text of the merger agreement, which is incorporated into this proxy statement/prospectus by reference in its entirety and attached as Annex A to this proxy statement/prospectus. Jazz Pharmaceuticals urges you to read carefully this entire proxy statement/prospectus, including the Annexes and the documents incorporated by reference. You should also review the section entitled Where You Can Find More Information.

The merger agreement has been included to provide you with information regarding its terms, and Jazz Pharmaceuticals recommends that you read the merger agreement carefully and in its entirety. Except for its status as the contractual document that establishes and governs the legal relations among the parties with respect to the merger and reorganization, Jazz Pharmaceuticals does not intend for the merger agreement to be a source of factual, business or operational information about the companies. The merger agreement contains representations and warranties of the parties as of specific dates and may have been used for purposes of allocating risk between the parties rather than establishing matters as facts. Those representations and warranties are qualified in several important respects, which you should consider as you read them in the merger agreement. The representations and warranties are qualified in their entirety by certain information Jazz Pharmaceuticals filed with the SEC prior to the date of the merger agreement, as well as by confidential disclosure letters that Azur Pharma prepared and delivered to Jazz Pharmaceuticals in connection with the execution of the merger agreement, and are qualified by contractual standards of materiality that may differ from what stockholders consider to be material. Information concerning the subject matter of the representations and warranties may have changed since the date of the merger agreement and new information qualifying a representation or warranty may have been included in this proxy statement/prospectus. For the foregoing reasons, you should not rely on the representations and warranties contained in the merger agreement agreement as statements of factual information.

The Reorganization of Azur Pharma

Prior to the effective time, and in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement, Azur Pharma will carry out the reorganization. Please see *The Reorganization and the Merger The Reorganization of Azur Pharma*.

The Merger; Closing of the Merger

Unless the merger agreement is terminated prior to such time (see *Termination of the Merger Agreement*), the closing will occur on a date to be designated jointly by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma, which shall be no later than the 15th business day following the later of: (1) the date on which all of the conditions set forth in the merger agreement have been satisfied or waived (other than conditions that relate to actions to be taken, or documents to be delivered, at or after the closing); or (2) the date on which the SEC informs Azur Pharma that the SEC is prepared to declare the Azur Pharma resale registration statement, as discussed under *Other Related Agreements Registration Rights Agreement*, effective (unless Jazz Pharmaceuticals waives this requirement after consultation with Azur Pharma).

Upon the closing of the merger, Jazz Pharmaceuticals shall file the certificate of merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware and make any and all other filings required under the DGCL. On the terms and subject to the conditions of the merger agreement, at the effective time, merger sub will be merged with and into Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the separate existence of merger sub will cease. Jazz Pharmaceuticals will survive the merger as a wholly-owned subsidiary of New Jazz. For purposes of this section, Jazz Pharmaceuticals following the effective time is referred to as the surviving corporation. All property, rights, privileges, powers, franchises, debts, liabilities and duties of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and merger sub will become those of the surviving corporation at the effective time.

Merger Consideration to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Stockholders

At the effective time, each share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock then issued and outstanding, and all rights in respect thereof, shall be canceled and automatically converted into and become the right to receive one ordinary share of New Jazz.

Treatment of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Stock Options and Other Equity-Based Awards

Each outstanding option to purchase shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals equity incentive plans, whether vested or unvested, will be converted into an option to acquire the same number of New Jazz ordinary shares, on substantially the same terms and conditions (including exercise price) as were applicable under such option before the effective time.

Each other equity award that is outstanding as of immediately prior to the effective time under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals equity incentive plans will be converted into a right to receive, on substantially the same terms and conditions as were applicable under such equity award before the effective time, the number of New Jazz ordinary shares equal to the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock subject to such equity award immediately prior to the effective time. The other equity awards expected to be outstanding as of immediately prior to the effective time are purchase rights under ongoing offerings under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan and shares credited to non-employee directors stock accounts under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan.

Each of the current Jazz Pharmaceuticals equity incentive plans will be assumed by New Jazz from and after the effective time.

Treatment of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Warrants

Each warrant to acquire Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding as of immediately prior to the effective time will be converted into a warrant to acquire, on substantially the same terms and conditions as were applicable under such warrant before the effective time, the number of New Jazz ordinary shares equal to the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock subject to such warrant immediately prior to the effective time, at an exercise price per New Jazz ordinary share equal to the exercise price per share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock otherwise purchasable pursuant to such warrant. Please also see *Description of New Jazz Warrants*.

Governing Documents Following the Merger

Surviving Corporation. The certificate of incorporation of the surviving corporation will be amended at the effective time to be in substantially the same form as Annex D to this proxy statement/prospectus. The amended and restated bylaws of Jazz Pharmaceuticals in effect immediately prior to the effective time will be the bylaws of the surviving corporation after the merger.

New Jazz. Azur Pharma has agreed to take, or cause to be taken, such actions as are necessary so that, effective as of immediately prior to the closing, the New Jazz memorandum and articles of association shall be substantially in the form as set forth in Annex C to this proxy statement/prospectus.

Exchange of Stock Certificates Following the Merger

Azur Pharma will engage an institution acceptable to Jazz Pharmaceuticals to act as exchange agent for the merger, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the exchange agent.

As soon as reasonably practicable after the effective time, and in any event within ten business days after the effective time, the exchange agent will mail to each holder of record of a certificate for shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and each holder of record of non-certificated outstanding shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as book-entry shares,

a letter of transmittal and instructions for effecting the surrender of those certificates or book-entry shares in exchange for certificates representing the appropriate number of New Jazz ordinary shares as provided by the merger agreement.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders should not return their certificates with the enclosed proxy card. Stock certificates should be returned with a letter of transmittal that will be sent to Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders following the effective time as described above, validly executed in accordance with the instructions you will receive.

Upon surrender of a duly executed letter of transmittal and a certificate representing shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock or a book-entry share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, the holder of such certificate or book-entry share will be entitled to receive such number of New Jazz ordinary shares equal to the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented by such certificate or book-entry share. No interest will be paid or accrued on any amount payable upon surrender of certificates or book-entry shares representing shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock. New Jazz and the exchange agent will be entitled to deduct and withhold from any amount payable as consideration to stockholders such amounts as required with respect to making any payment for taxes, and such amounts withheld will be treated as having been paid to such stockholder.

After the effective time, the stock transfer books of Jazz Pharmaceuticals will be closed and there will be no further registration of transfers on the stock transfer books of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. If, after the effective time, certificates representing shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock or book-entry shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock are presented to Jazz Pharmaceuticals or the exchange agent, they will be canceled and exchanged as provided above. If a certificate representing shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock has been lost, stolen or destroyed, the exchange agent shall issue to such stockholder the consideration described above in respect of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented by such certificate only upon such stockholder making an affidavit regarding the loss, theft or destruction, and, if required by New Jazz, an indemnification agreement in form reasonably satisfactory to New Jazz, or a bond in such sum as New Jazz may reasonably direct as indemnity, against any claim that may be made against New Jazz or the exchange agent in respect of the certificate alleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed.

Any portion of the consideration deposited with the exchange agent that has not been transferred to the holders of certificates representing shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock or of book-entry shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock as of the one year anniversary of the effective time shall be delivered, upon demand, to New Jazz or its designee and the remaining New Jazz ordinary shares included in such consideration shall be sold at the best price reasonably obtainable at that time. Any former holder of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock who has not complied with the exchange procedures described above prior to such time shall thereafter look only to New Jazz as a general creditor (and without any interest thereon) for payment of such holder s portion of the cash proceeds of the sale of the New Jazz ordinary shares.

Representations and Warranties

Azur Pharma and Jazz Pharmaceuticals made customary representations and warranties in the merger agreement on behalf of themselves and their respective subsidiaries that are subject, in some cases, to specified exceptions and qualifications contained in the merger agreement (including qualifications by concepts of knowledge, materiality and/or dollar thresholds) and are further modified and limited by confidential disclosure schedules provided by Azur Pharma to Jazz Pharmaceuticals. The representations and warranties made by Jazz Pharmaceuticals are also subject to and qualified by certain information included in Jazz Pharmaceuticals filings made with the SEC.

The representations and warranties made by Azur Pharma relate to the following subject matters, among other things:

corporate organization and similar corporate matters, including the qualification to do business under applicable law, corporate standing and corporate power;

the capital structure and equity securities of Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries;

validity and authorization to issue the ordinary shares to be issued to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders in the merger;

the authority of Azur Pharma to enter into the merger agreement and due execution, delivery and enforceability of the merger agreement and related agreements, including the escrow agreement; the confidential disclosure information delivered by Azur Pharma to Jazz Pharmaceuticals; certain employment agreements executed by Azur Pharma or its subsidiaries with certain of their employees to be effective following the merger, the noncompetition agreements, the documents effecting the reorganization; the registration rights agreement; the powers of attorney; the deed of covenant, the voting agreements and all other schedules, documents, instruments, certificates and agreements delivered or to be delivered in connection with the transactions contemplated by the foregoing agreements, which are collectively referred to in this proxy statement as the ancillary agreements;

the absence of the violation of charter documents, material contracts or any applicable laws as a result of the merger and other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement;

certain financial statements and current working capital amount;

the absence of certain liabilities;

title to properties, absence of liens and leasehold interests;

intellectual property;

material contracts, including the absence of violation or breach in any material respect of each such contract;

insurance;

labor and other employment matters, including benefit plans;

taxes;

legal proceedings;

compliance with certain regulatory matters;

environmental matters;

leases of real property;

transactions with affiliates;

the absence of certain changes and events since June 30, 2011;

the absence of undisclosed brokers fees; and

the absence of misstatements or omissions of material facts in the representations and warranties of Azur Pharma contained in the merger agreement and the related disclosure schedules.

The representations and warranties made by Jazz Pharmaceuticals relate to the following subject matters, among other things:

corporate organization and similar corporate matters;

the authority of Jazz Pharmaceuticals to enter into the merger agreement and due execution, delivery and enforceability of the merger agreement and the ancillary agreements;

the capital structure and equity securities of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its subsidiaries;

the absence of the violation of charter documents or any applicable laws as a result of the merger and other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement;

legal proceedings;

SEC filings, including certain financial statements contained in such filings;

disclosure controls and procedures and internal controls over financial reporting;

absence of certain liabilities;

the absence of undisclosed brokers fees;

the approval of the board of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals;

the required stockholder votes necessary to adopt the merger agreement or to complete the transactions contemplated thereby;

the inapplicability of anti-takeover statutes;

the opinion of Jazz Pharmaceuticals financial advisor;

intellectual property;

compliance with certain regulatory matters; and

Jazz Pharmaceuticals policies restricting the trading in Jazz Pharmaceuticals securities.

Under the merger agreement, the parties agreed that except for the representations and warranties expressly contained in the merger agreement and the ancillary agreements, Azur Pharma does not make any other representation or warranty. Jazz Pharmaceuticals has acknowledged that it relied on its own due diligence and analysis in entering into the merger agreement and that it understands the uncertainties associated with the projections, estimates and forecasts (if any) delivered by Azur Pharma to Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Jazz Pharmaceuticals has agreed that no shareholders of Azur Pharma will have any liability to Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma or their representatives resulting from the distribution of a memorandum prepared by Azur Pharma s financial advisor and other legal opinions and summaries prepared in connection with the merger and made available to Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

Material Adverse Effect

Several of the representations, warranties, covenants, closing conditions and termination provisions contained in the merger agreement refer to the concept of a material adverse effect.

For purposes of the merger agreement, a material adverse effect with respect to each of Azur Pharma or Jazz Pharmaceuticals means any change, event, circumstance or occurrence that, individually or when taken together with all other changes, events, circumstances or occurrences, has or would reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the business, financial condition, operations or results of operations of the subject company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, except as arising out of or resulting from any of the following:

general economic, business, industry or credit, financial or capital market conditions (whether in the United States, Ireland or internationally), including conditions affecting generally the industries served by the subject company and its subsidiaries, except to

the extent that the same has had or would reasonably be expected to have a disproportionate effect on the subject company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as compared to other companies in the industry of the subject company and its subsidiaries;

the taking of any action required by the merger agreement or any related agreement (excluding certain actions as specified in the merger agreement);

the breach of the merger agreement or any related agreement by the other party;

pandemics, earthquakes, tornados, hurricanes, floods and acts of god, except to the extent that the same has had or would reasonably be expected to have a disproportionate effect on the subject company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as compared to other companies in the industry of the subject company and its subsidiaries;

acts of war (whether declared or not declared), sabotage, terrorism, military actions or the escalation thereof, except to the extent that the same has had or would reasonably be expected to have a disproportionate effect on the subject company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as compared to other companies in the industry of the subject company and its subsidiaries;

any implementation or adoption by a governmental authority of, or changes or prospective changes in, applicable laws or accounting rules, including any of the foregoing relating to healthcare or reimbursement for healthcare costs and including with respect to Jazz Pharmaceuticals, U.S. GAAP and, with respect to Azur Pharma, International Financial Reporting Standards, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as IFRS, or U.S. GAAP, or interpretations thereof, or any changes or prospective changes in the interpretation or enforcement of any of the foregoing, or any changes in general legal, regulatory or political conditions, except to the extent that the same has had or would reasonably be expected to have a disproportionate effect on the subject company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as compared to other companies in the industry of the subject company and its subsidiaries;

with respect to Jazz Pharmaceuticals, any change in the market price or trading volume of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in and of itself or any failure, in and of itself, by Jazz Pharmaceuticals to meet any internal or published projections, forecasts or revenue or earnings predictions for any period ending on or after the date of the merger agreement (provided, that the underlying causes of such change or failure may be considered in determining whether a material adverse effect has occurred);

with respect to Azur Pharma, any change, event, circumstance or occurrence attributable to, arising out of or resulting solely from Urelle or Gastrocrom shall not, in and of itself, constitute a material adverse effect, but shall not be disregarded in determining whether there has been a material adverse effect in combination with other changes, events, circumstances or occurrences;

with respect to Jazz Pharmaceuticals, the ability of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its subsidiaries to perform their material covenants or material obligations under the merger agreement or any related agreement or to consummate the transactions contemplated thereby; or

with respect to Azur Pharma: (i) Azur Pharma s right to own, or to receive dividends or other distributions with respect to, the stock of Jazz Pharmaceuticals; or (ii) the ability of Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries to perform any of their material covenants or material obligations required to be performed at or prior to the effective time under the merger agreement or any related agreement or to consummate the transactions contemplated thereby to be consummated prior to closing.

Covenants

Azur Pharma Interim Operating Covenants

Azur Pharma has undertaken customary covenants in the merger agreement relating to the conduct of its business prior to the completion of the merger or the earlier termination of the merger agreement. In general, Azur Pharma has agreed with respect to itself and its subsidiaries that, subject in some cases to exceptions specified in the merger agreement or set forth in the confidential disclosure schedules provided by Azur Pharma to Jazz Pharmaceuticals or as required by the merger agreement or the ancillary agreements (unless consented to in writing by Jazz Pharmaceuticals), among other things:

each of Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries will conduct their businesses and operations solely in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practices;

each of Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries will use commercially reasonable efforts to preserve and maintain existing relations and goodwill with governmental authorities, employees, customers, brokers, suppliers and other persons with which Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries have significant business relations; and

subject to applicable law as agreed in good faith by counsel to Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma will not and will cause Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries not to do, or commit to do, any of the following:

declare, accrue, set aside or pay any dividend or make any other distribution in respect of any shares of capital stock or other securities, or repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any shares of capital stock or other securities of, or other ownership interests in, Azur Pharma or any of its subsidiaries;

issue, deliver, pledge, encumber, sell or authorize to sell any shares of capital stock of or other equity interests in Azur Pharma or any of its subsidiaries, or any securities convertible into any such shares of capital stock or other equity interests, or any rights, warrants or options to acquire any such shares of capital stock or other equity interests, except with respect to exercise of certain options;

amend or otherwise alter (or propose to do so) the governing documents of Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries or amend any terms of the outstanding securities of Azur Pharma or its subsidiaries;

effect or become a party to any contract relating to certain extraordinary transactions (including liquidation, dissolution, merger, consolidation, acquisition or purchase of 50% or more of the Azur Pharma ordinary shares or the assets of Azur Pharma or any of its subsidiaries or similar transaction) with respect to Azur Pharma or any of its subsidiaries, recapitalization, reclassification of shares, stock split, reverse split or similar transaction with respect to Azur Pharma or any of its subsidiaries, or make any investment in any equity securities of any other person, including any joint venture, or acquire the stock or all or substantially all of the assets or rights of any other person or any division of any other person;

sell, lease, license, assign, transfer, abandon, convey or otherwise dispose of any assets, securities, rights or property of Azur Pharma or its subsidiaries, subject to certain exceptions;

incur any debt, enter into any new or amend existing facilities relating to debt, issue or sell any debt securities or warrants or other rights to acquire any debt securities or guarantee any debt securities;

create or permit the creation of certain liens on any of the assets of Azur Pharma or any of its subsidiaries (subject to certain exceptions);

adopt any new, or amend or terminate any existing, benefit plan (subject to certain exceptions);

subject to certain exceptions: (i) make any new grant or award, or vest, accelerate or otherwise amend any existing grant, benefit or award, under any benefit plan, (ii) increase the compensation payable to any employee, independent contractor, consultant or director of Azur Pharma or its subsidiaries, (iii) pay any severance or bonus to any employee, current or former independent contractor, consultant or director of Azur Pharma or any of its subsidiaries;

enter into any contract pursuant to which Azur Pharma or any of its subsidiaries may become obligated to make any severance, termination or similar payment, or any bonus or similar payment to any employee, independent contractor, consultant or director of Azur Pharma or its subsidiaries;

terminate any employee, or hire any employee, subject to certain exceptions and qualifications;

enter into or forgive any loan to employees, directors, or consultants;

enter into any new collective bargaining agreement or agreement with a trade union;

contribute any material amount to any trust or other arrangement funding any benefit plan, subject to certain exceptions;

(i) adopt a plan of liquidation, dissolution, merger, consolidation, restructuring, recapitalization or other reorganization or
 (ii) enter into any agreement or exercise any discretion providing for acceleration of payment or performance as a result of a change of control of Azur Pharma or any of its subsidiaries;

renew or enter into any contract with any non-compete or exclusivity provisions that would contractually restrict or limit the operations of Azur Pharma or any of its subsidiaries in any material respect;

(i) enter into, or permit any of the assets owned or used by it to become bound by, any contract that is or would constitute a material contract, subject to certain exceptions, or (ii) modify in any material respect, amend in any material respect or terminate any material contract;

enter into certain contracts containing certain obligations of Azur Pharma or its subsidiaries;

subject to certain exceptions, commence or settle or compromise any litigation, or waive, release, relinquish or assign any material claims or material rights, including with respect to Azur Pharma s rights to intellectual property;

adopt any change, other than as required by IFRS, in its accounting policies, procedures or practices;

license or permit any rights to lapse in Azur Pharma s material intellectual property rights;

subject to certain exceptions, (i) make changes in any annual accounting period or adopt or change a method of accounting for tax purposes, (ii) make or change any tax election, (iii) file or amend any tax return or (iv) enter into any closing agreement, settle any tax claim or assessment relating to Azur Pharma or its subsidiaries, surrender any right to claim a refund of taxes, or consent to any extension or waiver of the limitation period applicable to any tax claim or assessment relating to Azur Pharma or any of its subsidiaries if such election, adoption, change, amendment, agreement, settlement, surrender, consent or other action would have the effect of increasing the tax liability of Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries or Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its subsidiaries for any period ending after the closing or decreasing any tax attribute of such entities existing on the closing date;

subject to certain exceptions, lend money to any person or guarantee the indebtedness of any person;

make any capital expenditures, subject to certain exceptions; or

agree or commit to do any of the foregoing. Jazz Pharmaceuticals Interim Operating Covenants

Jazz Pharmaceuticals has undertaken customary covenants in the merger agreement relating to the conduct of its business prior to the completion of the merger or the earlier termination of the merger agreement. In general, except as required by the merger agreement or as required by law (unless consented to in writing by Azur Pharma), Jazz Pharmaceuticals has agreed, among other things, not to, and to cause its subsidiaries not to, do any of the following:

amend or otherwise change the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents;

subject to certain exceptions, in the case of Jazz Pharmaceuticals only, (i) declare, set aside, make or pay any dividend or other distribution with respect to any of its capital stock, (ii) split, combine or reclassify its outstanding shares of capital stock, or

(iii) repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire, except in connection with any employee benefit plans or arrangements or permit any of its subsidiaries to purchase or otherwise acquire, any shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals capital stock or any securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for any shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals capital stock;

in the case of Jazz Pharmaceuticals only, adopt a plan of complete or partial liquidation or dissolution;

acquire by merger, consolidation or acquisition of stock or assets any corporation, partnership or other business organization or division thereof if such acquisition would be reasonably likely to prevent the

merger from occurring prior to the close of business on the 180th day following the date of the merger agreement or would be reasonably likely to impede or delay the expiration or termination of the applicable waiting period under the HSR Act in respect of the merger; or

agree or commit to do any of the foregoing. Board Recommendation; Jazz Pharmaceuticals Stockholder Meeting

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has adopted resolutions approving the merger agreement, recommending that the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock vote to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger and directing that the merger agreement and merger be submitted to a vote of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders. In furtherance thereof and subject to the requirements of applicable law, Jazz Pharmaceuticals has agreed to take all action necessary to convene a meeting of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, at which the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders will consider the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger, as promptly as practicable after the registration statement on Form S-4 of which this proxy statement/prospectus is a part, is declared effective.

Under the merger agreement, subject to the exceptions set forth below, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has agreed to recommend that the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and the approval of the merger. The merger agreement further provides that the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors may, after consultation with Azur Pharma, withdraw or modify its recommendation if, prior to the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel, that the failure to take such action could reasonably be expected to result in a breach of its fiduciary duties to the stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals under applicable law. The merger agreement will be submitted to the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock for approval and adoption at the special meeting regardless of whether the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors changes its recommendation or approval after the date of the merger agreement unless the merger agreement is terminated prior to the date of such meeting pursuant to the terms thereof.

No Solicitation of Acquisition Proposals by Azur Pharma

Azur Pharma has agreed that it will not, and none of its subsidiaries will, directly or indirectly, through any of their representatives or affiliates or otherwise:

solicit, initiate or encourage the submission of any proposal, indication of interest, inquiry or offer, which are collectively referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as a proposal, from any person (other than Jazz Pharmaceuticals) relating, with respect to Azur Pharma or any of its subsidiaries, to any direct or indirect competing transaction; or

participate in any or continue any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish to any other person (other than Jazz Pharmaceuticals) any information with respect to, or otherwise cooperate in any way with, or assist or participate in, facilitate or encourage, any effort or attempt by any person (other than Jazz Pharmaceuticals) to effect a competing transaction. Azur Pharma has further agreed that it will, and will cause all persons acting on behalf of it, to immediately cease any existing activities, discussions and negotiations with any person with respect to any of the foregoing.

Under the merger agreement, competing transaction means:

liquidation, dissolution or recapitalization,

merger or consolidation,

acquisition or purchase of 50% or more of the Azur Pharma ordinary shares or the assets of Azur Pharma or any of its subsidiaries, or

similar transaction or business combination.

Under the merger agreement, Azur Pharma has agreed to promptly (but in any event within one day) notify Jazz Pharmaceuticals orally and in writing of any proposal from any person (other than Jazz Pharmaceuticals) relating to a competing transaction or request for disclosure or access reasonably likely to be related to the making of such a proposal in connection with such notice, the identity of the person making such proposal and the terms and conditions of any such proposal, including all written documentation relating thereto.

Additional Agreements

The merger agreement contains certain other covenants, including covenants relating to cooperation between Azur Pharma and Jazz Pharmaceuticals in the preparation of this proxy statement/prospectus, other filings to be made with the SEC and other governmental filings, obtaining consents, access to Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries, notifications, providing information, confidentiality and performing their respective obligations regarding public announcements. Azur Pharma and Jazz Pharmaceuticals have further agreed, as applicable, to the following additional covenants and agreements in the merger agreement, among others:

Azur Pharma has agreed to, and to cause its subsidiaries to, use their reasonable best efforts to take the necessary steps to effect the reorganization;

Azur Pharma has agreed to use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause each person who holds New Jazz ordinary shares as of the closing to execute a power of attorney (see *Other Related Agreements Power of Attorney and Contribution Agreement*);

Azur Pharma and Jazz Pharmaceuticals have agreed to use their respective reasonable best efforts to cause the New Jazz ordinary shares to be issued in the merger and the New Jazz ordinary shares held by the shareholders of New Jazz as of the closing to be approved for listing on NASDAQ subject to official notice of issuance prior to the closing date;

Azur Pharma has agreed to cause to be delivered to Jazz Pharmaceuticals: (i) within 25 days following the end of each calendar month, the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of Azur Pharma as of the last day of such calendar month, and the related unaudited consolidated income statement, for the month then ended; and (ii) within 30 days following the last day of each fiscal quarter ending after June 30, 2011, the unaudited consolidated balance sheet as of the last day of such fiscal quarter, and the related unaudited consolidated income statement, for the three months then ended;

Azur Pharma has agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain agreements regarding the protection of proprietary information and the assignment or license to Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries by certain persons;

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have agreed that all rights to exculpation, indemnification and advancement of expenses for acts and omissions occurring at or prior to the closing, now existing in favor of the current or former directors, officers and employees of any of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its subsidiaries or any of Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries, will survive the closing and remain in full force and effect;

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have agreed to use their respective reasonable best efforts to cause New Jazz or one of its subsidiaries to enter into agreements effective as from the closing with the directors and officers of New Jazz providing such individuals with such exculpation, indemnification and advancement of expenses in respect of claims against such individual in such capacity as may be provided under applicable law; and

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have agreed to certain covenants regarding tax matters, including the following:

all transfer and similar taxes arising out of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement (but not any sales or other transactions involving New Jazz ordinary shares following the closing) will be paid by Jazz Pharmaceuticals;

the parties intend and agree to treat the reorganization as a reorganization for U.S. federal income tax purposes; and

Azur Pharma and the shareholders of Azur Pharma who are bound by the indemnification obligations pursuant to the merger agreement will cooperate with each other with respect to the preparation and filing of tax returns for Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries relating to pre-closing tax periods and to certain procedures and limitations with respect to those returns, and New Jazz will provide certain information reasonably requested by Mr. Mulligan as the indemnitors representative relevant to the intended tax treatment of the transactions or the tax treatment of New Jazz.

With respect to other filings to be made with the SEC, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have agreed to the following covenants, among others, regarding such filings:

as promptly as practicable following the filing of the registration statement of which this proxy statement/ prospectus is a part, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma will cooperate and prepare the Azur Pharma resale registration statement contemplated by the registration rights agreement that is described under the section entitled *Other Related Agreements Registration Rights Agreement*, and have agreed to use their respective reasonable best efforts to have the Azur Pharma resale registration statement declared effective under the Securities Act in accordance with the terms of the registration rights agreement;

as promptly as practicable after the date that the registration statement of which this proxy statement/prospectus is a part is declared effective under the Securities Act (or such other date as required by applicable SEC rules, regulations or other guidance, or as otherwise agreed upon by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma), Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have agreed to cooperate and prepare, and Azur Pharma has agreed to cause to be filed with the SEC, a registration statement of Azur Pharma on Form S-8 with respect to the exercise of options to acquire Azur Pharma ordinary shares granted by Azur Pharma and outstanding as of the date of the merger agreement;

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have agreed to cooperate and prepare a registration statement of New Jazz on Form S-8 with respect to the New Jazz ordinary shares to be issuable under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals equity plans assumed in the merger by New Jazz as of the effective time; and

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have agreed to cooperate and prepare any registration statements of New Jazz as may be requested by Jazz Pharmaceuticals covering the resale of the New Jazz ordinary shares to be held by the current affiliates of Jazz Pharmaceuticals following the effective time.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have also agreed to cooperate in effecting the assignment to New Jazz of Jazz Pharmaceuticals rights and obligations pursuant to certain investor rights agreements, as described under the section entitled *The Reorganization and the Merger Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger Investor Rights Agreements.*

Employee Benefits

The merger agreement provides that, subject to certain conditions or contractual or legal requirements:

employees of Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries who continue as employees of a U.S. subsidiary of New Jazz after the completion of the merger, who are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the continuing employees, will be eligible to either (i) continue participating in the health and welfare benefit plans, programs, policies and arrangements of Azur Pharma s U.S. subsidiary that were in effect before the merger or (ii) participate in the health and welfare benefit plans, programs, policies and arrangements of Jazz Pharmaceuticals on substantially the same terms and conditions as applicable to similarly situated employees of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, who are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the similarly situated employees ;

continuing employees who participate in the benefit plans of Jazz Pharmaceuticals after the effective time will receive credit under such plans for their years of service with Azur Pharma s U.S. subsidiary before the merger for purposes of eligibility requirements and for purposes of satisfying any waiting periods, evidence of insurability requirements, or the application of preexisting condition limitations (except to the extent it would result in a duplication of benefits);

after completion of the merger, the salaries of continuing employees shall be reviewed over a reasonable period of time and if necessary, shall be adjusted as appropriate to correspond with the salaries of similarly situated employees;

unless otherwise requested by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma agrees to take all actions necessary or appropriate to terminate its 401(k) Profit Sharing Plan, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Azur Pharma 401(k) plan, and will, prior to and conditioned upon such termination, fully vest any and all unvested amounts of the accounts of all individuals who are participants under such plan at the time of such termination;

in the event of such termination of the Azur Pharma 401(k) plan, after completion of the merger, the surviving corporation will provide to continuing employees benefits under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 401(k) plan that are comparable to the benefits provided under such plan to the similarly situated employees and subject to certain limitations, continuing employees will be able to make eligible rollover contributions to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 401(k) plan of their account balances from the Azur Pharma 401(k) plan as soon as practicable following completion of the merger; and

after completion of the merger, the continuing employees shall be eligible to participate in the equity plans of New Jazz in which similarly situated employees participate on similar terms and conditions.

Nothing contained in the merger agreement shall (i) limit the right of the surviving corporation to amend or terminate any of its benefit plans or the right of New Jazz or any of its subsidiaries to amend or terminate any of New Jazz s or its subsidiaries benefit plans at any time following the effective time or (ii) be construed to create a right in any employee to employment with New Jazz or any of its subsidiaries and the employment of each continuing employee shall be at will employment. In addition, no current or former employee and no continuing employee, shall be deemed to be a third party beneficiary of the merger agreement, except for employees, officers and directors to the extent of their respective rights with respect to the maintenance of indemnification rights and directors and officers liability insurance coverage as described under the section entitled *The Reorganization and the Merger Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger Indemnification*.

Treatment of Azur Pharma Option Plan and Azur Pharma Stock Options

The terms of the merger agreement include Azur Pharma s agreement to the following, subject to certain conditions:

Azur Pharma will terminate the Azur Pharma Share Option Plan before completion of the merger; and

subject to limited exceptions, each Azur Pharma stock option will be amended with consent from the holder of each option to (i) provide full vesting and exercisability effective as of immediately prior to completion of the merger, (ii) provide that net exercise shall be the method of consideration for exercising the option, (iii) include a tax withholding provision and (iv) provide that the option will terminate if not exercised prior to completion of the merger.

Officers and Directors upon Completion of the Merger

The merger agreement includes the following arrangements, among other things, with respect to the governance matters following the completion of the merger agreement:

the officers and directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals as of immediately prior to the effective time will be the officers and directors of the surviving corporation, until the earlier of their resignation, removal or otherwise ceasing to serve in such capacities or until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified;

Azur Pharma has agreed to take such actions as are necessary so that effective as of the closing the directors of New Jazz will be: (i) the directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals as of immediately prior to the closing (unless otherwise directed by Jazz Pharmaceuticals), plus (ii) one additional director to be designated by Azur Pharma prior to the closing, which individual will be Mr. Mulligan or, at Azur Pharma s sole discretion, another individual designated by Azur Pharma and reasonably acceptable to Jazz Pharmaceuticals (subject to certain requirements), which individuals will serve in such capacity until the earlier of their resignation, removal or otherwise ceasing to be a director or until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified;

Azur Pharma has agreed to take such actions as are necessary so that, effective as of the closing, the officers of New Jazz will be the individuals designated by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, which individuals will serve in such capacity until the earlier of their resignation or removal or otherwise ceasing to be an officer or until their respective successors are duly appointed and qualified; and

subject to the foregoing, Azur Pharma has agreed to, and to cause its subsidiaries to, take such steps as are reasonably requested by Jazz Pharmaceuticals to provide for the governance of New Jazz and its subsidiaries effective from and after the effective time, including: (i) form appropriate committees of the board of directors of New Jazz and its subsidiaries; (ii) nominate and cause to be elected, effective as of the effective time, such directors of New Jazz and its subsidiaries as Jazz Pharmaceuticals may designate; (iii) appoint, effective as of the effective time, to any committee of the board of directors of New Jazz and each of its subsidiaries such directors as Jazz Pharmaceuticals may designate; (iv) adopt and approve such committee charters, codes of conduct or other guidelines, principles or codes of conduct for New Jazz and its subsidiaries as Jazz Pharmaceuticals may reasonably require; (v) adopt and approve such employee benefit plans of New Jazz and its subsidiaries as Jazz Pharmaceuticals may reasonably require; and (vi) take such other corporate actions and adopt such other resolutions of the board of directors of New Jazz and its subsidiaries and the New Jazz shareholders as Jazz Pharmaceuticals may reasonably requires.

Conditions to the Completion of the Merger

The completion of the merger depends upon the satisfaction or waiver of a number of conditions, all of which, to the extent permitted by applicable law, may be waived by Azur Pharma and/or Jazz Pharmaceuticals, as applicable.

The following conditions, among other conditions, must be satisfied before Jazz Pharmaceuticals is obligated to complete the merger:

the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders;

subject to Azur Pharma s confidential disclosure schedule, the accuracy in all respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing date of a limited number of representations and warranties made by Azur Pharma in the merger agreement, including those relating to capitalization, authorization to enter into the merger agreement and the working capital (other than representations and warranties which by their terms are made as of a specific date, which will be accurate as of such date);

subject to Azur Pharma s confidential disclosure schedule, the accuracy of the remaining representations and warranties made by Azur Pharma in the merger agreement in all respects (disregarding all materiality qualifications) as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing date (other than representations and warranties which by their terms are made as of a specific date, which will be accurate as of such date), provided that inaccuracies in such representations and warranties will be disregarded so long as failure of such representations and warranties to be so accurate does not and would not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Azur Pharma;

subject to certain exceptions in Azur Pharma s confidential disclosure schedule, the performance in all material respects by Azur Pharma of each of its obligations and covenants set forth in the merger agreement that are required to be performed at or prior to the completion of the closing;

since the date of the merger agreement, there shall not have occurred any material adverse effect on Azur Pharma that has not been cured;

all waiting periods under the HSR Act shall have expired or been terminated and all other consents, approvals and actions of, filings with and notices to any governmental authority required of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma or any of Azur Pharma s subsidiaries to consummate the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and the ancillary agreements have been obtained or made, other than those that the failure of which to be obtained or made would not have and would not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Azur Pharma;

the absence of any law or injunction adopted, promulgated or entered by any governmental authority which prohibits the consummation of any of the transactions, and the absence of any temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other order in effect, issued by a court or other governmental authority of competent jurisdiction and having the effect of making any of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement illegal or otherwise prohibiting consummation of any of such transactions;

the authorization for listing on NASDAQ (subject to official notice of issuance) of the New Jazz ordinary shares to be issued in the merger and the New Jazz ordinary shares to be held by the New Jazz shareholders as of the closing;

the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this proxy statement/prospectus is a part, the absence of a stop order issued by the SEC suspending the effectiveness of such registration statement and the absence of any proceedings initiated for that purpose by the SEC;

Azur Pharma shall have been re-registered as a public limited company in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Acts and a certificate of incorporation on re-registration to this effect from the Irish Companies Registration Office shall have been provided to Jazz Pharmaceuticals;

the reorganization shall have been effected and Azur Pharma shall have provided evidence to that effect, including evidence of any necessary actions of the boards of directors, shareholders and optionholders (including the exercise of at least 98% of all options to acquire Azur Pharma ordinary shares outstanding as of the date of the merger agreement);

receipt by Jazz Pharmaceuticals of, among other things:

a certificate dated the closing date and validly executed by certain officers of Azur Pharma to the effect that certain conditions have been satisfied;

the ancillary agreements, duly executed by the parties thereto (other than Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the escrow agent), including the escrow agreement and the indemnitors representative power of attorney and contribution agreement executed by each holder of New Jazz ordinary shares as of the closing (see *Other Related Agreements*);

written resignations effective as of the effective time of the directors of New Jazz and its subsidiaries as requested by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, resigning from their capacity as such; and

agreements, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Jazz Pharmaceuticals, terminating or amending certain agreements;

with respect to certain specified employees: (i) each of them shall remain employed by Azur Pharma or its subsidiaries and none of them shall have expressed an intention to terminate his or her employment with Azur Pharma or its subsidiaries or withdraw or rescind his or her employment agreement executed in connection with the merger agreement (except in each case due to disability or death), and (ii) none of them shall have sought, or threatened, to withdraw or rescind his or her noncompetition agreement executed in connection with the merger agreement; and

no person having or asserting a legal or beneficial ownership interest in any Azur Pharma ordinary shares outstanding on the date of the merger agreement (excluding holders of options to purchase Azur Pharma ordinary shares) shall have commenced, or threatened in writing to commence, any legal proceeding that has not been dismissed or otherwise resolved in a manner reasonably satisfactory to Jazz Pharmaceuticals: (i) seeking to restrain or prohibit the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement; or (ii) relating to any of such transactions and seeking to obtain from any of the parties to the merger agreement any material damages or any non-monetary relief.

The following conditions, among other conditions, must be satisfied before Azur Pharma is obligated to complete the merger:

the adoption of the merger agreement and approval of the merger by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders;

subject to certain SEC filings made by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, the accuracy in all respects as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing date of a limited number of representations and warranties made by Jazz Pharmaceuticals in the merger agreement, including those relating to incorporation, capitalization and authorization to enter into the merger agreement (other than representations and warranties which by their terms are made as of a specific date, which will be accurate as of such date);

subject to certain SEC filings made by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, the accuracy of the remaining representations and warranties made by Jazz Pharmaceuticals in the merger agreement in all respects (disregarding all materiality qualifications) as of the date of the merger agreement and as of the closing date (other than representations and warranties which by their terms are made as of a specific date, which will be accurate as of such date), provided that inaccuracies in such representations and warranties will be disregarded so long as failure of such representations and warranties to be so accurate does not and would not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Jazz Pharmaceuticals;

the performance in all material respects by Jazz Pharmaceuticals of each of its obligations and covenants set forth in the merger agreement that are required to be performed at or prior to the completion of the closing;

since the date of the merger agreement, there shall not have occurred any material adverse effect on Jazz Pharmaceuticals that has not been cured;

all waiting periods under the HSR Act shall have expired or been terminated and all other consents, approvals and actions of, filings with and notices to any governmental authority required of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma or any of Azur Pharma s subsidiaries to consummate the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and the ancillary agreements have been obtained or made, other than those that the failure of which to be obtained or made would not have and would not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on Azur Pharma;

the absence of any law or injunction adopted, promulgated or entered by any governmental authority which prohibits the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, and the absence of any temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other order in effect, issued by a court or other governmental authority of competent jurisdiction and having the effect of making any of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement illegal or otherwise prohibiting consummation of any of such transactions;

the authorization for listing on NASDAQ (subject to official notice of issuance) of the New Jazz ordinary shares to be issued in the merger and the New Jazz ordinary shares to be held by the New Jazz shareholders as of the closing;

the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this proxy statement/prospectus is a part, the absence of a stop order issued by the SEC suspending the effectiveness of such registration statement and the absence of any proceedings initiated for that purpose by the SEC; and

receipt by Azur Pharma of, among other things:

a certificate dated the closing date and validly executed by certain officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals to the effect that certain conditions have been satisfied; and

the escrow agreement, duly executed by Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Survival of Representations and Warranties; Indemnification

Survival of Representations and Warranties

The representations and warranties of Azur Pharma contained in the merger agreement will survive the effective time until the date that is 18 months after the closing date, except for certain representations and warranties relating to incorporation, due authorization and capitalization, which representations and warranties will be referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the special representations, which will survive and remain in full force and effect indefinitely.

The representations and warranties of Jazz Pharmaceuticals contained in the merger agreement will terminate and expire immediately following the closing.

The above limitations on the survival of the representations and warranties will not apply in the case of claims based on fraud.

Indemnification

From and after the closing, each securityholder of Azur Pharma who signed the indemnitors representative power of attorney and contribution agreement, which securityholders will be referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the indemnitors, severally, not jointly, and on a pro rata basis (based on the number of Azur Pharma ordinary shares such indemnitor holds as compared with the total number of Azur Pharma ordinary shares such indemnitor holds as compared with the total number of Azur Pharma ordinary shares held by all indemnitors) will indemnify and hold harmless each of Azur Pharma, the surviving corporation and their respective officers, directors and employees, who are collectively referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the indemnitees, from and against, and will pay and reimburse each of the indemnitees for, any and all losses incurred by the indemnitees arising out of or relating to:

any inaccuracy in or breach of any of the representations and warranties of Azur Pharma contained in the merger agreement, any related agreement or in any other certificate or instrument delivered in connection with the merger agreement, in each case when made and on and as of the closing date as if made as of the closing date, except for representations and warranties that speak of a specific date or time (which need only be accurate as of such date and time) and, in each case without giving effect to any materiality qualification limiting the scope of such representation or warranty for purposes of determining whether a breach occurred or an inaccuracy existed in any update to the confidential disclosure information delivered by Azur Pharma to Jazz Pharmaceuticals after the date of the merger agreement;

any breach of or failure by Azur Pharma to perform any covenant, agreement or obligation of Azur Pharma in the merger agreement or any of the other ancillary agreements to be performed at or prior to the effective time; and

any claims or actions by persons who are or were securityholders of Azur Pharma, in their capacities as securityholders, whether against Azur Pharma, other securityholders, Jazz Pharmaceuticals or otherwise, arising out of facts or circumstances existing on or prior to the closing, except for certain claims.

Indemnification by the indemnitees is subject to certain limitations on the amount of each indemnitee s liability in respect of both individual and aggregate claims, certain processes required in order for the indemnitors to recover from the indemnitees and certain exclusions from such liabilities.

Termination of the Merger Agreement

The merger agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the closing, whether before or after the vote by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, in any of the following ways:

by mutual written consent of Azur Pharma and Jazz Pharmaceuticals;

by either Azur Pharma or Jazz Pharmaceuticals if the effective time shall not have occurred by the close of business on the 180th day following the date of the merger agreement, except that the right to so terminate the merger agreement will not be available to Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma if its failure to fulfill any obligation under the merger agreement has been the cause of, or resulted in the failure of the effective time to occur on or before such date;

by either Azur Pharma or Jazz Pharmaceuticals if any governmental authority shall have issued an order, decree or ruling or taken any other action (which such person shall have used its reasonable best efforts to resist, resolve or lift) permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the merger or the reorganization and such order, decree, ruling or other action shall have become final and nonappealable;

by either Azur Pharma or Jazz Pharmaceuticals if the requisite vote for approval of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders shall not have been obtained upon the taking of such vote(s) at a duly held meeting of stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, or at any adjournment thereof;

by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, if (i) Azur Pharma shall have breached or failed to perform in any material respect any of its representations, warranties, covenants or other agreements contained in the merger agreement, which breach or failure would render the conditions related to accuracy of Azur Pharma s representations and warranties and performance of Azur Pharma s covenants incapable of being satisfied, or (ii) since the date of the merger agreement, there shall have been occurred a material adverse effect on Azur Pharma, in each of the foregoing clauses that is incapable of being cured or has not been cured by Azur Pharma within 20 calendar days after written notice has been given by Jazz Pharmaceuticals to Azur Pharma of such breach, failure to perform or occurrence of material adverse effect on Azur Pharma; or

by Azur Pharma, if (i) Jazz Pharmaceuticals shall have breached or failed to perform in any material respect any of its representations, warranties, covenants or other agreements contained in the merger agreement, which breach or failure would render the conditions related to accuracy of Jazz Pharmaceuticals representations and warranties and performance of Jazz Pharmaceuticals covenants incapable of being satisfied, or (ii) since the date of the merger agreement, there shall have been occurred a material adverse effect on Jazz Pharmaceuticals, in each of the foregoing clauses that is incapable of being cured or has not been cured by Jazz Pharmaceuticals within 20 calendar days after written notice has been given by Azur Pharma to Jazz Pharmaceuticals of such breach, failure to perform or occurrence of material adverse effect on Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

Obligations in Event of Termination

In the event of a termination as described above, the merger agreement will become void and of no effect except for certain sections of the merger agreement. Such termination shall not relieve any party to the merger agreement of any liability for damages resulting from a breach of the merger agreement prior to the termination.

Expenses

Whether the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are or are not consummated, all legal, investment banking and other costs and expenses incurred in connection with the merger agreement and the transactions will be paid by the party incurring such costs and expenses, subject to certain exceptions, including the following:

in the case of matters for which the indemnitees are entitled to indemnification, the indemnitees will generally be entitled to be indemnified for such costs and expenses;

Jazz Pharmaceuticals will pay the following: (i) all filing fees paid to the SEC in respect of this proxy statement/prospectus and certain other filings, (ii) printing and mailing costs related to the preparation, printing and dissemination to the holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock of this proxy statement/prospectus and certain other filings, and (iii) all filing fees paid by any party in connection with the antitrust filings; and

in the event that the merger agreement is terminated (other than because of Azur Pharma s breach of its representations or warranties, failure to comply with its obligations or the occurrence of material adverse effect on Azur Pharma), Jazz Pharmaceuticals shall reimburse Azur Pharma for all reasonable and documented out-of-pocket costs and expenses paid or incurred by Azur Pharma or its subsidiaries or any of their representatives in connection with the preparation of the SEC filings and any claims or actions by securityholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, in their capacities as securityholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, against Azur Pharma or any of its subsidiaries in connection with the transactions, except to the extent that any such claim or action is based upon any breach by Azur Pharma or merger sub of the merger agreement or any related agreement.

Amendment and Waiver

The merger agreement may not be modified or amended except by an instrument in writing signed by the party against whom enforcement of such modification or amendment is sought. Any provision of the merger agreement may be waived, but only by an instrument in writing and subject to applicable law.

OTHER RELATED AGREEMENTS

The Voting Agreements

The following is a summary of the material provisions of the voting agreements entered into by Azur Pharma, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and certain stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the form of such voting agreements, which is attached as Annex E to this proxy statement/prospectus and are incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus.

Concurrently with the execution and delivery of the merger agreement, each of the following stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals entered into a voting agreement with Azur Pharma and Jazz Pharmaceuticals, each of which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as a voting agreement : KKR JP LLC, KKR JP III LLC, Longitude Venture Associates, L.P., Longitude Venture Partners, L.P., Thoma Cressey Fund VII, L.P., Thoma Cressey Friends Fund VII, L.P., Versant Venture Capital II, L.P., Versant Side Fund II, L.P. and Jazz Pharmaceuticals Investors, L.L.C., which persons are collectively referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the key Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders. The key Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders owned in the aggregate approximately 43% of the outstanding shares of common stock of Jazz Pharmaceuticals as of the date of the merger agreement. Approximately 18,181,395 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, or 43%, of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding on the record date for the Jazz Pharmaceuticals special meeting were held by the key Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders and subject to the restrictions of the voting agreements.

Agreement to Vote and Irrevocable Proxy

Each of the key Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders has agreed to vote all shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock owned now or in the future, whether beneficially or of record, by such stockholder, which shares are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the subject Jazz Pharmaceuticals shares, at any meeting of the stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, or at any adjournment or postponement thereof, and on every action by written consent taken by the stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals:

in favor of the merger, the execution and delivery by Jazz Pharmaceuticals of the merger agreement and the adoption and approval of the merger agreement and the terms thereof, in favor of each of the other actions contemplated by the merger agreement and in favor of any action in furtherance of any of the foregoing;

in favor of any proposal to adjourn or postpone the meeting of the stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals to a later date if there are not sufficient votes for adoption of the merger agreement on the date on which such meeting is held;

against any action or agreement that would result in a material breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or obligation of Jazz Pharmaceuticals in the merger agreement; and

against any action which is (i) intended to impede, interfere with, delay, postpone, discourage or adversely affect the merger or any of the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement or the voting agreement, or (ii) would reasonably be expected, to impede, interfere with, materially delay, materially postpone, discourage or adversely affect in any material way the merger or any of the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement or the voting agreement.

In furtherance of the foregoing, pursuant to the voting agreements, each key Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholder granted to Azur Pharma an irrevocable proxy and irrevocably appointed Azur Pharma, Messrs. Mulligan and Brabazon, solely in their capacities as executive officers of Azur Pharma, as their proxies to vote their respective subject Jazz Pharmaceuticals shares in accordance with the terms of the voting agreements.

The key Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders may vote their respective subject Jazz Pharmaceuticals shares on all other matters not referred to in the irrevocable proxy in any manner they deem appropriate, and the proxies may not exercise the proxy with respect to such other matters. The irrevocable proxy is binding upon the heirs and assigns of the key Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, including any transferee of any of the subject Jazz Pharmaceuticals shares.

Transfer Restrictions on Shares Held by the Key Jazz Pharmaceuticals Stockholders

In addition to the agreement to vote and irrevocable proxy, the key Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders have agreed to certain transfer restrictions for the subject Jazz Pharmaceuticals shares. In particular, prior to the termination of the voting agreements, the key Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders may not directly or indirectly (i) sell, pledge, encumber, transfer or otherwise dispose of, or enter into any contract, option or other agreement with respect to the transfer of, the subject Jazz Pharmaceuticals shares or (ii) otherwise reduce their beneficial ownership of, interest in or risk relating to the subject Jazz Pharmaceuticals shares.

If the key Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholder is a partnership or limited liability company, the foregoing requirements will not prohibit such key Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholder from transferring its subject Jazz Pharmaceuticals shares to one or more partners or members of such stockholder or to an affiliated entity under common control with such stockholder. Any transferees will be required to agree in writing to the terms of the applicable voting agreement.

Termination of the Voting Agreements

The voting agreements will terminate upon the earliest to occur of (i) the termination of the merger agreement, (ii) immediately following the adjournment of the meeting of the stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals at which the merger agreement is adopted and approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders; or (iii) the execution and delivery of any amendment to the merger agreement without the consent of such key Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholder that materially and adversely affects such stockholder.

The Escrow Agreement

The following is a summary of the material provisions of the escrow agreement to be entered into by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma, Mr. Mulligan as the indemnitors representative and Deutsche Bank National Trust Company as the escrow agent, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the form of such escrow agreement which is attached as Annex F to this proxy statement/prospectus and is incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus.

Pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement, Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma and Mr. Mulligan, as the indemnitors representative, will enter into an escrow agreement, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the escrow agreement, with Deutsche Bank National Trust Company, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the escrow agreement, immediately prior to the closing. Under the terms of the escrow agreement, the indemnitors will deposit an aggregate number of New Jazz ordinary shares equal to 10% of the New Jazz ordinary shares outstanding as of immediately prior to the closing (after giving effect to the reorganization) or, at the election of each historic Azur Pharma shareholder, cash with equivalent value of such shares, which shares and/or cash deposited in the escrow account is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the escrow account, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the escrow account, to serve as security for the indemnification obligations of the indemnitors pursuant to the merger agreement.

The escrow property, minus any amounts released to the indemnitees in satisfaction of indemnity claims or reserved for any claims made by an indemnitees, will be released within three business days after the date that is 18 months following the closing date. An historic Azur Pharma shareholder could, at any time, replace its shares in escrow with cash having equivalent value to such shares as of the time of replacement.

Deed of Covenant

The following is a summary of the material provisions of the deed of covenant entered into by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Azur Pharma and certain securityholders of Azur Pharma, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the text of such deed of covenant which is attached as Annex G to this proxy statement/prospectus and is incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus.

Table of Contents

Concurrently with entering into the merger agreement, certain holders of Azur Pharma ordinary shares or options to acquire Azur Pharma ordinary shares, which holders are referred to in this section of this proxy statement/prospectus as the securityholders, entered into a deed of covenant with Azur Pharma and Jazz Pharmaceuticals, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the deed of covenant, pursuant to which each securityholder agreed, among other things:

to vote in favor of all Azur Pharma shareholder resolutions required to be passed in order to give effect to the terms of the merger agreement;

not to sell, transfer, encumber, grant any option over or otherwise dispose of or permit the sale, transfer or other disposition or encumbrance over all or any of the Azur Pharma ordinary shares or options to acquire Azur Pharma ordinary shares held or controlled by such securityholder;

to exercise any options to acquire Azur Pharma ordinary shares held by such securityholder prior to the closing; and

to deposit within five business days following the closing date either their allocated number of Azur Pharma ordinary shares or equivalent cash amount into the escrow account.

The deed of covenant will terminate upon the termination of the merger agreement in accordance with its terms. Following the effective date, the deed of covenant will terminate with respect to each securityholder upon the date on which such securityholder has performed his or its obligations under the deed of covenant.

Power of Attorney and Contribution Agreement

The following is a summary of the material provisions of the power of attorney and contribution agreement entered into by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, merger sub, Mr. Mulligan as the indemnitors representative, Azur Pharma and certain securityholders of Azur Pharma, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the text of such power of attorney and contribution agreement which is attached as Annex H to this proxy statement/prospectus and is incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus.

Concurrently with entering into the merger agreement, certain holders of Azur Pharma ordinary shares or options to acquire Azur Pharma ordinary shares, which holders are referred to in this section of the proxy statement/prospectus as the securityholders, entered into a power of attorney and contribution agreement with Azur Pharma, merger sub, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Mr. Mulligan as the indemnitors representative, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the power of attorney, pursuant to which, among other things each securityholder agreed to be bound by the indemnification obligations set forth in the merger agreement.

In addition, under the terms of the power of attorney each securityholder agreed to the appointment of Mr. Mulligan as the representative for the indemnitors and agreed that Mr. Mulligan will have the full and irrevocable power and authority to, among other things:

enter into the escrow agreement and other ancillary agreements on behalf of the indemnitors;

take any action, give any consent and do or omit to do anything in connection with any claim for indemnification by the indemnitees or pursuant to the power and authorities vested in the indemnitors representative by the merger agreement, the power of attorney, the escrow agreement and the other ancillary agreements, including disputing, electing not to dispute or settling any indemnification claims made by the indemnitees; and

direct the escrow agent to release any amount with respect to indemnification claims against the indemnitors that have been settled or determined.

Under the terms of the power of attorney, each of the securityholders further agreed to indemnify the indemnitors representative (severally and on a pro rata basis based on the number of Azur Pharma ordinary shares held by such indemnitor) with respect to damages incurred by him in taking any action, giving any consent or doing or omitting to do anything in his capacity as indemnitors representative or in connection with any claim.

Registration Rights Agreement

The following is a summary of the material provisions of the registration rights agreement to be entered into by Azur Pharma and certain shareholders of Azur Pharma, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the form of such registration rights agreement which is attached as Annex I to this proxy statement/prospectus and is incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus.

The merger agreement contemplates that Azur Pharma and the holders of record of Azur Pharma ordinary shares as of the date of the merger agreement, which are collectively referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Azur Pharma rights parties, will enter into a registration rights agreement providing for the registration for resale under the Securities Act of the New Jazz ordinary shares held by the Azur Pharma rights parties immediately following the closing, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the registration rights agreement. Based on shares outstanding on October 17, 2011 and the other assumptions described under the section entitled *The Reorganization and the Merger The Merger* and assuming the merger had closed as of that date, the Azur Pharma rights parties would hold an aggregate of approximately 12,267,876 New Jazz ordinary shares immediately after the merger. The New Jazz ordinary shares subject to the registration rights agreement are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the registration.

Pursuant to the registration rights agreement, Azur Pharma agreed to file a registration statement with the SEC covering the resale of all of the registrable securities as soon as reasonably practicable following the date the registration statement of which this proxy statement/prospectus is a part is declared effective by the SEC, and to use its reasonable best efforts to cause such resale registration statement, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Azur Pharma resale registration statement, to become effective under the Securities Act by the closing date or as soon as reasonably practicable thereafter.

Under the registration rights agreement, holders of registrable securities will be entitled to sell registrable securities in an underwritten public offering under the resale registration statement provided that the aggregate amount of registrable securities to be offered and sold in an underwritten public offering represent not less than 5% of the total New Jazz ordinary shares outstanding at such time or are reasonably expected to result in aggregate gross proceeds of not less than \$50 million, subject to New Jazz s ability to defer effecting such an underwritten public offering under certain circumstances. New Jazz is not obligated to effect more than two underwritten public offerings under the registration rights agreement in any 12-month period and no more than three total underwritten public offerings under the registration rights agreement.

The registration rights provided to each holder of registrable securities under the registration rights agreement will terminate upon the earlier to occur of:

such time as all registrable securities then held by such holder may be sold to the public without registration under the Securities Act, including under Rule 144 of the Securities Act, without being subject to any restrictions (including volume limitation, manner of sale and current public information requirements); or

the date that is two years following the first date on which the registration statement registering all of such holder s registrable securities became or was declared effective under the Securities Act, provided that such two year period is subject to extension for the number of days that the effectiveness of the registration statement(s) registering the resale of such holder s registrable securities have been suspended in accordance with the terms of the registration rights agreement.

New Jazz has agreed to pay all expenses relating to any registrations and permitted underwritten public offerings under the registration rights agreement, other than underwriting discounts and commissions. The registration rights agreement also provides for cross-indemnification for some liabilities, including liabilities arising under the Securities Act. If the holders of registrable securities sell a large number of New Jazz ordinary shares following the merger, these sales could adversely affect the market price for New Jazz ordinary shares.

STOCKHOLDER ADVISORY VOTE ON CERTAIN COMPENSATORY ARRANGEMENTS

Background; Stockholder Resolution

Under the Dodd-Frank Act and section 14A of the Exchange Act, Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders are entitled to vote to approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of the named executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals that is based on or otherwise relates to the merger as disclosed in this proxy statement/prospectus, which compensation is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the merger-related compensation. The terms of the merger-related compensation are described in this proxy statement/prospectus under *The Reorganization and the Merger Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger Management Jazz Pharmaceuticals Merger-Related Compensation*.

In accordance with the above requirements, Jazz Pharmaceuticals is asking its stockholders to vote on the adoption of the following resolution:

RESOLVED, that the compensation that may be paid or become payable to the named executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals in connection with the merger, as disclosed in the Golden Parachute Compensation table and narrative discussion as set forth in this proxy statement/prospectus under *The Reorganization and the Merger Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger Management Jazz Pharmaceuticals Merger-Related Compensation* beginning on page 83 is hereby APPROVED.

Required Vote; Board Recommendation

The affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented and voting either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote is required for approval of the proposal to approve the merger-related compensation. However, because the vote on this proposal is advisory, it will not be binding on the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors. The merger-related compensation is a contractual obligation of Jazz Pharmaceuticals to each of the named executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Thus, regardless of the outcome of this advisory vote, such compensation will be payable, subject only to the conditions applicable thereto, if the merger is approved.

The advisory vote on the merger-related compensation (which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as Proposal 2) is a vote separate and apart from the vote to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger and is a vote separate and apart from the votes on each of the other proposals. Accordingly, you may vote to approve this Proposal 2 and vote against any of the other proposals, or you may vote against this Proposal 2 and vote to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger and to approve any of the other proposals. Advisory approval of this Proposal 2 to approve the merger-related compensation is not a condition to the completion of the merger and whether or not this Proposal 2 is approved will have no impact on the completion of the merger.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors recommends that the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders vote FOR the proposal to approve, on an advisory basis, the merger-related compensation as described in this proxy statement/prospectus.

APPROVAL OF THE JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS, INC. 2011 EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN

The 2011 Equity Plan was adopted by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors on October 24, 2011, subject to stockholder approval and consummation of the merger. Jazz Pharmaceuticals also maintains the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Equity Incentive Plan, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the 2007 Plan, which was the successor to and continuation of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2003 Equity Incentive Plan, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the 2007 Plan, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the 2003 Plan, and the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 2007 Non-Employee Directors Stock Option Plan, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the 2007 Directors Plan and, together with the 2007 Plan and the 2003 Plan, the Prior Plans.

Reasons to Approve the 2011 Equity Plan

If the 2011 Equity Plan is approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders and the merger is consummated, the 2011 Equity Plan will become effective immediately prior to the effective time and will be assumed by New Jazz at the effective time, and will be used to grant awards to employees of New Jazz and subsidiaries of New Jazz after completion of the merger. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors believes that the approval of the 2011 Equity Plan is necessary to enable New Jazz to continue to grant stock options and other awards to its employees and the employees of the subsidiaries of New Jazz at levels reasonably necessary to attract, retain and motivate talent after completion of the merger. The 2011 Equity Plan will also allow New Jazz to utilize a broad array of equity incentives and performance cash incentives in order to secure and retain the services of employees of New Jazz and its subsidiaries, and to provide long term incentives that align the interests of employees with the interests of New Jazz shareholders. Accordingly, approval of the proposal to approve the 2011 Equity Plan (which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as Proposal 3) will also constitute approval by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders of the assumption of the 2011 Equity Plan in the merger by New Jazz.

Approval of the 2011 Equity Plan by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders is also required to ensure that stock options and performance-based awards granted under the 2011 Equity Plan will qualify as performance-based compensation within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the code, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as section 162(m). Section 162(m) denies a deduction to any publicly held corporation and its affiliates for certain compensation paid to covered employees in a taxable year to the extent that compensation to a covered employee exceeds \$1 million. However, some kinds of compensation, including qualified performance-based compensation under section 162(m), among other things, the plan must (i) describe the employees eligible to receive such awards, (ii) provide a per-person limit on the number of shares subject to stock options and performance-based stock awards, and the amount of cash that may be subject to performance-based cash awards, granted to any employee under the plan in any year, and (iii) include one or more pre-established business criteria upon which the performance goals for performance-based awards may be granted (or become vested or exercisable). These terms must be approved by the stockholders and, accordingly, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders are requested to approve the 2011 Equity Plan (as described in the summary below).

Description of the 2011 Equity Plan

If the 2011 Equity Plan is approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders and the merger is consummated, the 2011 Equity Plan will become effective immediately prior to the effective time and will be assumed by New Jazz at the effective time. In addition, at the effective time and upon assumption of the 2011 Equity Plan by New Jazz, the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock available for grant under the 2011 Equity Plan will be converted into an equal number of New Jazz ordinary shares. Accordingly, the following summary describes the material features of the 2011 Equity Plan as it would be in effect upon consummation of

the merger, assumption of the 2011 Equity Plan by New Jazz, and conversion of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock available for grant under the 2011 Equity Plan into New Jazz ordinary shares. This summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the complete text of the 2011 Equity Plan, except that the attached 2011 Equity Plan does not reflect the changes described in the previous sentence. Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders are urged to read the actual text of the 2011 Equity Plan in its entirety, which is set forth in *Annex J* to this proxy statement/prospectus.

Background

All outstanding stock awards granted under the Prior Plans will continue to be subject to the terms and conditions as set forth in the agreements evidencing such stock awards and the terms of the Prior Plans.

However, if the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders approve this Proposal 3 and the merger is consummated, then as of and after the effective date of the 2011 Equity Plan, any shares subject to outstanding stock awards granted under the 2003 Plan or the 2007 Plan that expire or terminate for any reason prior to exercise or settlement, are forfeited because of the failure to meet a contingency or condition required to vest such shares or, subject to applicable law, repurchased at the original issuance price, or are reacquired or withheld (or not issued) to satisfy a tax withholding obligation in connection with an award, which are collectively referred to in this Proposal 3 as the returning shares, will immediately be added to the share reserve of the 2011 Equity Plan as and when such shares become returning shares and will become available for issuance pursuant to awards granted under the 2011 Equity Plan. Additionally, if the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders approve this Proposal 3 and the merger is consummated, the share reserve of the 2007 Plan will be reduced to 1,000,000 shares available for grant after the effective time and there will be no further automatic increases to the share reserve of the 2007 Plan.

If the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders do not approve Proposal 1 to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger, or if the merger is otherwise not consummated, then the 2011 Equity Plan will not become effective. Likewise, if the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders approve Proposal 1 and the merger is consummated, but the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders have not approved this Proposal 3, then only the 2007 Plan and the 2007 Directors Plan, but not the 2011 Equity Plan, will be assumed by New Jazz in the merger pursuant to the merger agreement and may be used by New Jazz to grant awards after the merger in accordance with the respective terms of such plans.

Types of Awards

The terms of the 2011 Equity Plan provide for the grant of stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock awards, restricted stock unit awards, other stock awards, and performance awards that may be settled in cash, shares, or other property.

Shares Available for Awards

If this Proposal 3 is approved and the merger is consummated, the total number of New Jazz ordinary shares that will be authorized for issuance under the 2011 Equity Plan will be 5,000,000 shares, plus the returning shares, if any, as such shares become available from time to time, which is collectively referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the share reserve. In addition, the share reserve will automatically increase on January 1 of each year for a period of ten years, starting on January 1, 2013 and continuing through January 1, 2022, by the least of (a) 4.5% of the total number of New Jazz ordinary shares outstanding on December 31 of the preceding calendar year, (b) 5,000,000 shares, or (c) such lesser number of New Jazz ordinary shares as determined by the New Jazz board of directors.

If a stock award granted under the 2011 Equity Plan expires or otherwise terminates without all of the shares covered by the stock award having been issued, or is settled in cash, such expiration, termination or settlement will not reduce the number of shares that may be available for issuance under the 2011 Equity Plan. If any shares

issued pursuant to a stock award are forfeited back to or, subject to applicable law, repurchased by New Jazz or any of its affiliates, or if any shares are cancelled in accordance with the cancellation and regrant provisions of the 2011 Equity Plan, then the shares that are forfeited, repurchased or canceled will again become available for issuance under the 2011 Equity Plan. If any shares subject to a stock award are not delivered to a participant because such shares are withheld for the payment of taxes or a stock award is exercised through a reduction of shares subject to the stock award (*i.e.*, net exercised) or an appreciation distribution in respect of a stock appreciation right is paid in shares, the number of shares that are not delivered will remain available for subsequent issuance under the 2011 Equity Plan. If the exercise price of any stock award is satisfied by tendering New Jazz ordinary shares held by a participant (either by actual delivery or attestation), then the number of tendered shares will remain available for issuance under the 2011 Equity Plan.

The shares issuable under the 2011 Equity Plan after consummation of the merger will be authorized but unissued or reacquired New Jazz ordinary shares, including shares repurchased by New Jazz or any of its affiliates on the open market or otherwise.

Eligibility

All of the approximately 265 employees (including officers) of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and approximately 170 employees (including officers) of Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries as of the record date will be eligible to participate in the 2011 Equity Plan and may receive all types of awards under the 2011 Equity Plan.

Administration

The 2011 Equity Plan will be administered by the New Jazz board of directors, which may in turn delegate authority to administer the 2011 Equity Plan to a committee. The New Jazz board of directors may delegate administration of the 2011 Equity Plan to the compensation committee of the New Jazz board of directors, which is referred to in this Proposal 3 as the compensation committee, but may retain authority to concurrently administer the 2011 Equity Plan with the compensation committee and may, at any time, revest in itself some or all of the power previously delegated to the compensation committee. Subject to the terms of the 2011 Equity Plan, the New Jazz board of directors or an authorized committee may determine the recipients, numbers and types of stock awards to be granted, and terms and conditions of the stock awards, including the period of their exercisability and vesting. Subject to the limitations set forth below, the New Jazz board of directors or an authorized committee also determines the fair market value applicable to a stock award and the exercise price of stock options and stock appreciation rights granted under the 2011 Equity Plan.

In the discretion of the New Jazz board of directors, the compensation committee may consist solely of two or more non-employee directors within the meaning of Rule 16b-3 of the Exchange Act or solely of two or more outside directors within the meaning of section 162(m). The compensation committee will have the authority to delegate its administrative powers under the 2011 Equity Plan to a subcommittee consisting of members of the compensation committee and may, at any time, revest in itself some or all of the power previously delegated to the subcommittee. As used in this Proposal 3, except as explicitly stated otherwise, with respect to the 2011 Equity Plan, the New Jazz board of directors refers to any committee the New Jazz board of directors appoints or, if applicable, any subcommittee, as well as to the New Jazz board of directors itself.

The New Jazz board of directors may also delegate to one or more of New Jazz s officers the authority to designate employees who are not officers to be recipients of certain stock awards and the number of shares subject to such stock awards, provided that the New Jazz board of directors must specify the total number of New Jazz ordinary shares that may be subject to the stock awards granted by such officer and such officer may not grant a stock award to himself or herself.

Repricing; Cancellation and Re-Grant of Stock Awards

Under the 2011 Equity Plan, the New Jazz board of directors will have the authority, with the consent of any adversely affected participant, to (i) reprice any outstanding stock option or stock appreciation right by reducing

the exercise price of the stock option or stock appreciation right, but not below the nominal value of the shares subject to the stock option or stock appreciation right, (ii) cancel any outstanding stock option or stock appreciation right in exchange for cash or other stock awards, and (iii) take any other action that may be treated as a repricing under generally accepted accounting principles.

Stock Options

Stock options may be granted under the 2011 Equity Plan pursuant to stock option agreements. The 2011 Equity Plan permits the grant of stock options that qualify as incentive stock options, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as ISOs, and nonstatutory stock options, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as NSOs. Individual stock option agreements may be more restrictive as to any or all of the permissible terms described in this section.

The exercise price of NSOs may not be less than 100% of the fair market value of the shares subject to the stock option on the date of grant. The exercise price of ISOs may not be less than 100% of the fair market value of the shares subject to the stock option on the date of grant and, in some cases (see *Description of the 2011 Equity Incentive Plan Limitations* below), may not be less than 110% of such fair market value. On the record date, the closing price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock as reported on NASDAQ was \$34.99 per share.

The term of stock options granted under the 2011 Equity Plan may not exceed ten years. Unless the terms of an optionholder s stock option agreement or other agreement with New Jazz or any of its affiliates provide for earlier or later termination, if an optionholder s service relationship with New Jazz, or any of its affiliates, ceases due to death or disability (or the optionholder dies within a certain period, if any, following cessation of service), the optionholder, or his or her beneficiary, as applicable, may exercise any vested stock options for up to 12 months after the date the service relationship ends due to the optionholder s disability or 18 months after the date the service relationship ends due to the optionholder s stock option agreement or other agreement with New Jazz or any of its affiliates, if an optionholder s service relationship with New Jazz, or any of its affiliates, if an optionholder s service relationship with New Jazz, or any of its affiliates, ceases for up to five days after the date the service relationship ends. If an optionholder s service relationship with New Jazz, or any of its affiliates, ceases for any other reason, the optionholder may exercise any vested stock options for up to three months after the date the service relationship ends, unless the terms of the stock option agreement or other agreement with New Jazz or any of its affiliates provide for a longer or shorter period to exercise the stock option. Under the 2011 Equity Plan, the stock option term may be extended in the event that exercise of the stock option following termination of service is prohibited by applicable securities laws or if the sale of shares received upon exercise of a stock option would violate New Jazz s insider trading policy. In no event may a stock option be exercised after its original expiration date.

Acceptable forms of consideration for the purchase of New Jazz ordinary shares pursuant to the exercise of a stock option under the 2011 Equity Plan will be determined by the New Jazz board of directors and may include cash, check, bank draft or money order made payable to New Jazz, payment pursuant to a program developed under Regulation T as promulgated by the Federal Reserve Board, ordinary shares previously owned by the optionholder, a net exercise feature (for NSOs only), or other legal consideration approved by the New Jazz board of directors and permissible under applicable law, provided that the nominal value of any newly issued shares is fully paid.

Stock options granted under the 2011 Equity Plan may become exercisable in cumulative increments, or vest, as determined by the New Jazz board of directors at the rate specified in the stock option agreement. Shares covered by different stock options granted under the 2011 Equity Plan may be subject to different vesting schedules as the New Jazz board of directors may determine. The New Jazz board of directors also will have flexibility to provide for accelerated vesting of equity awards in certain events.

Generally, an optionholder may not transfer a stock option other than by will or the laws of descent and distribution or, subject to approval by the New Jazz board of directors or a duly authorized officer, a domestic

relations order or other divorce or separation instrument. However, to the extent permitted under the terms of the applicable stock option agreement, an optionholder may designate a beneficiary who may exercise the stock option following the optionholder s death.

Limitations

The aggregate fair market value, determined at the time of grant, of New Jazz ordinary shares with respect to ISOs that are exercisable for the first time by an optionholder during any calendar year under all of New Jazz s share plans may not exceed \$100,000. The stock options or portions of stock options that exceed this limit will be treated as NSOs. No ISO may be granted to any person who, at the time of the grant, owns or is deemed to own shares possessing more than 10% of the total combined voting power of New Jazz or any of its affiliates unless the following conditions are satisfied:

the stock option exercise price must be at least 110% of the fair market value of the shares subject to the stock option on the date of grant; and

the term of any ISO award must not exceed five years from the date of grant. The aggregate maximum number of New Jazz ordinary shares that may be issued pursuant to the exercise of ISOs is 100,000,000 shares. In addition, under the 2011 Equity Plan no employee may be granted stock options, stock appreciation rights, or other stock awards whose value is determined by reference to an increase over an exercise or strike price of at least 100% of the fair market value of the shares subject to the awards on the date the stock awards are granted covering more than 2,000,000 New Jazz ordinary shares in any calendar year.

Restricted Stock Awards

Restricted stock awards may be granted under the 2011 Equity Plan pursuant to restricted stock award agreements. A restricted stock award may be granted in consideration for cash, check, bank draft or money order payable to New Jazz, the recipient s services performed for New Jazz or any of its affiliates, or any other form of legal consideration acceptable to the New Jazz board of directors and permissible under applicable law, provided that the nominal value of any newly issued shares is fully paid. Ordinary shares of New Jazz acquired under a restricted stock award may be subject to forfeiture to New Jazz in accordance with a vesting schedule to be determined by the New Jazz board of directors. Rights to acquire New Jazz ordinary shares under a restricted stock award may be transferred only upon such terms and conditions as are set forth in the restricted stock award agreement. Except as otherwise provided in the applicable restricted stock award agreement, restricted stock awards that have not vested will be forfeited upon the participant s termination of continuous service for any reason.

Restricted Stock Unit Awards

Restricted stock unit awards may be granted under the 2011 Equity Plan pursuant to restricted stock unit award agreements. Payment of any purchase price may be made in any legal form acceptable to the New Jazz board of directors and permissible under applicable law, provided that the nominal value of any newly issued shares is fully paid. New Jazz will settle a payment due to a recipient of a restricted stock unit award by delivery of New Jazz ordinary shares, by cash, by a combination of cash and shares, or in any other form of consideration determined by the New Jazz ordinary shares covered by a restricted stock unit award. Restricted stock unit awards may be subject to vesting in accordance with a vesting schedule to be determined by the New Jazz board of directors. Except as otherwise provided in the applicable restricted stock unit award agreement, restricted stock units that have not vested will be forfeited upon the participant s termination of continuous service for any reason.

Stock Appreciation Rights

Stock appreciation rights may be granted under the 2011 Equity Plan pursuant to stock appreciation rights agreements. Each stock appreciation right will be denominated in ordinary share equivalents. The strike price of

each stock appreciation right will be determined by the New Jazz board of directors but will in no event be less than 100% of the fair market value of the shares subject to the stock appreciation right at the time of grant. The New Jazz board of directors may also impose restrictions or conditions upon the vesting of stock appreciation rights that it deems appropriate. Stock appreciation rights may be paid in New Jazz ordinary shares, in cash, in a combination of cash and shares, or in any other form of legal consideration approved by the New Jazz board of directors and permissible under applicable law and set forth in the stock appreciation right agreement, provided that the nominal value of the shares is fully paid. Stock appreciation rights will be subject to the same conditions upon termination and restrictions on transfer as stock options under the 2011 Equity Plan.

Performance Awards

The 2011 Equity Plan provides for the grant of two types of performance awards: performance stock awards and performance cash awards. Performance awards may be granted, vest or be exercised (as applicable) based upon the attainment during a specified period of time of specified performance goals. The length of any performance period, the performance goals to be achieved during the performance period, and the measure of whether and to what degree such performance goals have been attained with respect to a performance award will be determined by the compensation committee, except that the New Jazz board of directors also may make any such determinations to the extent that the award is not intended to comply with section 162(m). The maximum amount covered by a performance award that may be granted to any individual in a calendar year (whether the grant, vesting or exercise is contingent upon the attainment during a performance period of the performance goals) may not exceed 2,000,000 New Jazz ordinary shares in the case of performance stock awards, or \$15,000,000 in the case of performance cash awards.

In granting a performance award intended to qualify as performance-based compensation under section 162(m), the compensation committee will set a period of time, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as a performance period, over which the attainment of one or more goals, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as performance goals, will be measured for the purpose of determining whether the award recipient has a vested right in or to such award. Within the time period prescribed by section 162(m), at a time when the achievement of the performance goals remains substantially uncertain (typically before the 90th day of a performance goals, based upon one or more criteria, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as performance criteria, enumerated in the 2011 Equity Plan and described below. As soon as administratively practicable following the end of the performance period, the compensation committee will certify (in writing) whether the performance goals have been satisfied.

Performance goals under the 2011 Equity Plan will be based on one or more of the following performance criteria: (i) earnings (including earnings per share and net earnings); (ii) earnings before interest, taxes and depreciation; (iii) earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization; (iv) total shareholder return; (v) return on equity or average shareholder s equity; (vi) return on assets, investment, or capital employed; (vii) share price; (viii) margin (including gross margin); (ix) income (before or after taxes); (x) operating income; (xi) operating income after taxes; (xii) pre-tax profit; (xiii) operating cash flow; (xiv) sales or revenue targets (including volume-based measures); (xv) increases in revenue or product revenue; (xvi) expenses and cost reduction goals; (xvii) improvement in or attainment of working capital levels; (xiii) debt reduction; (xxiv) implementation or completion of projects or processes; (xxv) customer satisfaction; (xxvi) shareholders equity; (xxvii) capital expenditures; (xxiii) debt levels; (xxii) operating profit or net operating profit; (xxx) workforce diversity; (xxxi) growth of net income or operating income; (xxxii) billings; and (xxxiii) to the extent that an award is not intended to comply with section 162(m), other measures of performance selected by the compensation committee or the New Jazz board of directors.

Unless specified otherwise in an award agreement at the time the award is granted or in another document setting forth the performance goals at the time they are established, adjustments will be appropriately made when calculating the attainment of performance goals for a performance period, to exclude the following: (i) restructuring and/or other nonrecurring charges; (ii) exchange rate effects, as applicable, for non-dollar denominated performance goals; (iii) the effects of changes to generally accepted accounting principles; (iv) the effects of any statutory adjustments to corporate tax rates; and (v) the effects of any extraordinary items as determined under generally accepted accounting principles. In addition, the compensation committee (and the New Jazz board of directors, to the extent that the award is not intended to comply with section 162(m)) retains the discretion to reduce or eliminate the compensation or economic benefit due upon attainment of performance goals and to define the manner of calculating the performance criteria it selects to use for a performance period.

If this Proposal 3 is approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders and the merger is consummated, compensation attributable to performance awards under the 2011 Equity Plan will qualify as performance-based compensation under section 162(m), provided that: (i) the award is granted by a compensation committee comprised solely of outside directors, (ii) the award is granted (or vests or becomes exercisable) only upon the achievement of an objective performance goal established in writing by the compensation committee while the outcome is substantially uncertain, and (iii) the compensation committee certifies in writing prior to the granting, payment or exercisability of the award that the performance goal has been satisfied.

Other Stock Awards

Other forms of stock awards valued in whole or in part with reference to New Jazz ordinary shares may be granted either alone or in addition to other stock awards under the 2011 Equity Plan. The New Jazz board of directors will have sole and complete authority to determine the persons to whom and the time or times at which such other stock awards will be granted, the number of New Jazz ordinary shares to be granted and all other conditions of such other stock awards, provided that the nominal value of any newly issued shares is fully paid in a form permissible under applicable law. Other forms of stock awards may be subject to vesting in accordance with a vesting schedule to be determined by the New Jazz board of directors.

Clawback Policy

Any amounts paid under the 2011 Equity Plan will be subject to recoupment in accordance with any clawback policy that New Jazz is required to adopt pursuant to the listing standards of any national securities exchange or association on which New Jazz s securities are listed or as is otherwise required by the Dodd-Frank Act or other applicable law.

Changes to Capital Structure

In the event of certain capitalization adjustments, the New Jazz board of directors will appropriately adjust: (i) the class(es) and maximum number of securities subject to the 2011 Equity Plan, (ii) the class(es) and maximum number of securities by which the share reserve may increase automatically each year, (iii) the class(es) and maximum number of securities that may be issued pursuant to the exercise of ISOs, (iv) the class(es) and maximum number of securities that may be awarded to any person pursuant to section 162(m) limits, and (v) the class(es) and number of securities and price per share of shares subject to outstanding stock awards.

Corporate Transactions

In the event of certain significant corporate transactions (as defined in the 2011 Equity Plan), the New Jazz board of directors will have the discretion to take one or more of the following actions with respect to outstanding stock awards (contingent upon the closing or completion of such transaction), unless otherwise

Table of Contents

provided in the stock award agreement or other written agreement with the participant or unless otherwise provided by the New Jazz board of directors at the time of grant:

arrange for assumption, continuation, or substitution of a stock award by a surviving or acquiring corporation (or its parent company);

arrange for the assignment of any reacquisition or repurchase rights held by New Jazz or any of its affiliates with respect to the stock award to the surviving or acquiring corporation (or its parent company);

accelerate the vesting and exercisability of a stock award and provide for its termination prior to the effective time of the corporate transaction;

arrange for the lapse of any reacquisition or repurchase rights held by New Jazz or any of its affiliates with respect to the stock award;

cancel or arrange for the cancellation of a stock award, to the extent not vested or exercised prior to the effective time of the corporate transaction, in exchange for such cash consideration, if any, as the New Jazz board of directors may consider appropriate; or

make a payment equal to the excess, if any, of (a) the value of the property that the participant would have received upon the exercise of the stock award over (b) any exercise price payable in connection with such exercise.

The New Jazz board of directors need not take the same action for each stock award or with regard to all participants.

Change in Control

The New Jazz board of directors will have the discretion to provide for additional acceleration of vesting and exercisability of a stock award upon or after a change in control (as defined in the 2011 Equity Plan) in a stock award agreement or other written agreement with the participant. However, in the absence of any such provision, no such acceleration will occur with respect to stock awards held by participants under the 2011 Equity Plan.

The acceleration of vesting of an award in the event of a corporate transaction or change in control under the 2011 Equity Plan may be viewed as an anti-takeover provision, which may have the effect of discouraging a proposal to acquire or otherwise obtain control of New Jazz.

Plan Amendments

The New Jazz board of directors will have the authority to amend or terminate the 2011 Equity Plan. However, no amendment or termination of the 2011 Equity Plan will adversely affect any rights under awards already granted to a participant unless agreed to by the affected participant. New Jazz will obtain shareholder approval of any amendment to the 2011 Equity Plan as required by applicable law and listing requirements.

Plan Termination

The New Jazz board of directors may suspend or terminate the 2011 Equity Plan at any time. No ISOs will be granted after the tenth anniversary of the earlier of the date the 2011 Equity Plan was adopted by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors or approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders.

U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences

The information set forth below is a summary only and does not purport to be complete. The information is based upon current U.S. federal income tax rules and therefore is subject to change when those rules change. Because the tax consequences to any recipient may depend on his or her particular situation, each recipient

should consult the recipient s tax adviser regarding the federal, state, local, and other tax consequences of the grant or exercise of an award or the disposition of shares acquired as a result of an award. The 2011 Equity Plan will not be qualified under the provisions of Section 401(a) of the code and will not be subject to any of the provisions of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974. New Jazz s ability to realize the benefit of any tax deductions described below will depend on its generation of taxable income, as well as the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of section 162(m) and the satisfaction of its tax reporting obligations.

Nonstatutory Stock Options

Generally, there is no taxation upon the grant of an NSO if the stock option is granted with an exercise price equal to the fair market value of the underlying shares on the grant date. On exercise, an optionholder will recognize ordinary income equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value on the date of exercise of the shares over the exercise price. If the optionholder is employed by New Jazz or one of its affiliates, that income will be subject to withholding taxes. The optionholder s tax basis in those shares will be equal to their fair market value on the date of exercise of the stock option, and the optionholder s capital gain holding period for those shares will begin on that date.

Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of section 162(m) and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, New Jazz will generally be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the optionholder.

Incentive Stock Options

The 2011 Equity Plan provides for the grant of stock options that qualify as incentive stock options, as defined in Section 422 of the code. Under the code, an optionholder generally is not subject to ordinary income tax upon the grant or exercise of an ISO. If the optionholder holds a share received on exercise of an ISO for more than two years from the date the stock option was granted and more than one year from the date the stock option was exercised, which is referred to as the required holding period, the difference, if any, between the amount realized on a sale or other taxable disposition of that share and the holder s tax basis in that share will be long-term capital gain or loss.

If, however, an optionholder disposes of a share acquired on exercise of an ISO before the end of the required holding period, which is referred to as a disqualifying disposition, the optionholder generally will recognize ordinary income in the year of the disqualifying disposition equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the share on the date the ISO was exercised over the exercise price. However, if the sales proceeds are less than the fair market value of the share on the date of exercise of the stock option, the amount of ordinary income recognized by the optionholder will not exceed the gain, if any, realized on the sale. If the amount realized on a disqualifying disposition exceeds the fair market value of the stock option, that excess will be short-term or long-term capital gain, depending on whether the holding period for the share exceeds one year.

For purposes of the alternative minimum tax, the amount by which the fair market value of a share acquired on exercise of an ISO exceeds the exercise price of that stock option generally will be an adjustment included in the optionholder s alternative minimum taxable income for the year in which the stock option is exercised. If, however, there is a disqualifying disposition of the share in the year in which the stock option is exercised, there will be no adjustment for alternative minimum tax purposes with respect to that share. In computing alternative minimum taxable income, the tax basis of a share acquired on exercise of an ISO is increased by the amount of the adjustment taken into account with respect to that share for alternative minimum tax purposes in the year the stock option is exercised.

New Jazz will not be allowed an income tax deduction with respect to the grant or exercise of an ISO or the disposition of a share acquired on exercise of an ISO after the required holding period. If there is a disqualifying disposition of a share, however, New Jazz will be allowed a deduction in an amount equal to the ordinary income

includible in income by the optionholder, subject to section 162(m) and provided that amount constitutes an ordinary and necessary business expense for New Jazz and is reasonable in amount, and either the employee includes that amount in income or New Jazz timely satisfies its reporting requirements with respect to that amount.

Restricted Stock Awards

Generally, the recipient of a restricted stock award will recognize ordinary income at the time the shares are received equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the shares received over any amount paid by the recipient in exchange for the shares. If, however, the shares are not vested when they are received (for example, if the employee is required to work for a period of time in order to have the right to sell the shares), the recipient generally will not recognize income until the shares become vested, at which time the recipient will recognize ordinary income equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the shares on the date they become vested over any amount paid by the recipient in exchange for the shares. A recipient may, however, file an election with the IRS, within 30 days following his or her receipt of the stock award, to recognize ordinary income, as of the date the recipient receives the award, equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the shares on the date the award is granted over any amount paid by the recipient for the shares.

The recipient s basis for the determination of gain or loss upon the subsequent disposition of shares acquired from stock awards will be the amount paid for such shares plus any ordinary income recognized either when the shares are received or when the shares become vested.

Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of section 162(m) and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, New Jazz will generally be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the recipient of the stock award.

Restricted Stock Unit Awards

Generally, the recipient of a stock unit structured to conform to the requirements of section 409A of the code or an exception to section 409A of the code will recognize ordinary income at the time the shares are delivered equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the New Jazz ordinary shares received over any amount paid by the recipient in exchange for the New Jazz ordinary shares. To conform to the requirements of section 409A of the code, the New Jazz ordinary shares subject to a stock unit award may generally only be delivered upon one of the following events: a fixed calendar date (or dates), separation from service, death, disability or a change in control. If delivery occurs on another date, unless the stock units otherwise comply with or qualify for an exception to the requirements of section 409A of the code, in addition to the tax treatment described above, the recipient will owe an additional 20% federal tax and interest on any taxes owed.

The recipient s basis for the determination of gain or loss upon the subsequent disposition of shares acquired from stock units will be the amount paid for such shares plus any ordinary income recognized when the shares are delivered.

Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of section 162(m) and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, New Jazz will generally be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the recipient of the stock award.

Stock Appreciation Rights

New Jazz may grant under the 2011 Equity Plan stock appreciation rights separate from any other award or in tandem with other awards under the 2011 Equity Plan.

Where the stock appreciation rights are granted with a strike price equal to the fair market value of the underlying shares on the grant date, the recipient will recognize ordinary income equal to the fair market value of the shares or cash received upon such exercise.

Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of section 162(m) and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, New Jazz will generally be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the recipient of the stock appreciation right.

Section 162(m) Limitations

Compensation of persons who are covered employees of New Jazz or its affiliates will be subject to the tax deduction limits of section 162(m). However, awards that qualify as performance-based compensation are exempt from section 162(m) and New Jazz will be able to claim the full federal tax deduction otherwise allowed for such compensation. The 2011 Equity Plan is intended to enable the compensation committee to make awards, including stock and cash performance awards, that will be exempt from the deduction limits of section 162(m). Under section 162(m), compensation attributable to stock options and stock appreciation rights will qualify as performance-based compensation if (i) such awards are approved by a compensation committee composed solely of outside directors, (ii) the plan contains a per-employee limitation on the number of shares for which such awards may be granted during a specified period, (iii) the per-employee limitation is approved by the stockholders, and (iv) the exercise or strike price of the award is no less than the fair market value of the shares on the date of grant. Compensation attributable to performance stock awards and performance cash awards will qualify as performance-based compensation, provided that (i) the award is approved by a compensation committee composed solely of outside directors, (ii) the award is granted, becomes vested or is settled, as applicable, only upon the achievement of an objective performance goal established in writing by the compensation committee while the outcome is substantially uncertain, (iii) a committee of outside directors certifies in writing prior to the granting (or vesting or settlement) of the award that the performance goal has been satisfied, and (iv) prior to the granting (or vesting or settlement) of the award, the stockholders have approved the material terms of the award (including the class of employees eligible for such award, the business criteria on which the performance goal is based, and the maximum amount, or formula used to calculate the maximum amount, payable upon attainment of the performance goal).

New Plan Benefits

Awards under the 2011 Equity Plan are discretionary and are not subject to set benefits or amounts, and Jazz Pharmaceuticals has not approved any awards that are conditioned on stockholder approval of the 2011 Equity Plan. Accordingly, Jazz Pharmaceuticals cannot currently determine the benefits or number of shares subject to awards that may be granted in the future to executive officers and employees of New Jazz under the 2011 Equity Plan.

Equity Compensation Plan Information

The following table provides certain information as of December 31, 2010 with respect to all of Jazz Pharmaceuticals equity compensation plans in effect on that date.

	Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights (a)	Weighted-average exercise price of outstanding options, warrants and rights (b)		Number of securities remaining available for issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding securities reflected in column (a)) (c)
Equity compensation plans approved by				
securityholders:				
2007 Equity Incentive Plan	5,166,096	\$	10.53(1)	1,914,503(2)
2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan				100,881(3)
Amended and Restated 2007 Non-Employee				
Directors Stock Option Plan	387,500	\$	8.25	2,500(4)
Equity compensation plans not approved by				
securityholders:				
Amended and Restated Directors Deferred				
Compensation Plan	101,460 ⁽⁵⁾			175,834(6)
Total	5,655,056			2,193,718

- (1) The weighted average exercise price of outstanding options and rights under the 2007 Plan includes the effect of Jazz Pharmaceuticals grant of restricted stock units under the 2007 Plan, which restricted stock units were granted in consideration of services rendered to Jazz Pharmaceuticals and do not carry an exercise price. The weighted average exercise price of outstanding options under the 2007 Plan as of December 31, 2010 was \$10.56, excluding the grant of the restricted stock units but including shares subject to options originally granted under the 2003 Plan.
- (2) As of December 31, 2010, an aggregate of 8,223,848 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock were reserved for issuance under the 2007 Plan, of which 1,914,503 remained available for future issuance. The number of shares reserved for issuance under the 2007 Plan includes shares subject to options originally granted under the 2003 Plan that will become available for issuance under the 2007 Plan upon the expiration or termination of such options for any reason prior to exercise or settlement. The number of shares reserved for issuance under the 2007 Plan automatically increases on each January 1, from January 1, 2008 through (and including) January 1, 2017, by the lesser of (a) 4.5% of the total number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding on December 31 of the preceding year or (b) 3,000,000 shares (or such lesser amount as may be approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors). On January 1, 2011, the number of shares reserved for issuance under the 2007 Plan increased by 1,798,166 shares pursuant to this automatic share increase provision.
- (3) As of December 31, 2010, an aggregate of 1,400,000 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock had been authorized for issuance under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, of which 100,881 remained available for future issuance under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, and with up to a maximum of 260,000 shares that could be purchased in the current purchase period (after giving effect to the automatic increase on January 1, 2011 referenced below). Subsequently, the aggregate number of shares available for issuance in any six month purchase period will be 175,000. The number of shares reserved for issuance under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan automatically increases on each January 1, from January 1, 2008 through (and including) January 1, 2017, by the lesser of (a) 1.5% of the total number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding on December 31 of the preceding calendar year or (b) 350,000 shares, (or such lesser amount as may be approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors). On January 1, 2011, the number of shares reserved for issuance under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2007 Employee Stock Purchase period (b) 350,000 shares, (or such lesser amount as may be approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors). On January 1, 2011, the number of shares reserved for issuance under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan increased by 350,000 shares pursuant to this automatic share increase provision.

- (4) As of December 31, 2010, an aggregate of 473,963 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock were reserved for issuance under the 2007 Directors Plan, of which 2,500 shares remained available for future issuance. The number of shares remaining available for issuance under the 2007 Directors Plan as shown in the table above has been reduced by the number of shares credited to non-employee directors stock accounts under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Amended and Restated Directors Deferred Compensation Plan, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Directors Deferred Plan, prior to August 15, 2010. The number of shares reserved for issuance under the 2007 Directors Plan automatically increases on each January 1, from January 1, 2008 through (and including) January 1, 2017, by the sum of (a) the excess of (i) the number of shares of common stock subject to options granted during the preceding calendar year under the 2007 Directors Plan, over (ii) the number of shares credited to non-employee directors under the 2007 Directors Plan during the preceding calendar year and (b) for the automatic annual increases occurring on or prior to January 1, 2010 only, the aggregate number of shares credited to non-employee directors. In no event may the amount of any such annual increase exceed 200,000 shares. On January 1, 2011, the number of shares reserved for issuance under the 2007 Directors Plan increased by 197,500 shares pursuant to this automatic share increase provision.
- (5) Represents shares credited to individual non-employee director stock accounts in lieu of cash director fees as of December 31, 2010 under the Directors Deferred Plan. There is no exercise price for these shares. Distributions in shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock under the Directors Deferred Plan are funded (i) with the shares reserved under the 2007 Directors Plan for amounts credited to non-employee directors stock accounts under the Directors Deferred Plan prior to August 15, 2010 and (ii) with shares reserved under the Directors Deferred Plan for amounts credited to non-employee directors stock accounts on or after August 15, 2010. See *Director Compensation Directors Deferred Compensation Plan* for a description of the Directors Deferred Plan.
- (6) Prior to August 15, 2010, amounts credited to non-employee directors stock accounts pursuant to the Directors Deferred Plan were funded with the shares reserved under the 2007 Directors Plan. In August 2010, a separate reserve for 200,000 shares was created under the Directors Deferred Plan which funds all distributions under this plan on or after August 15, 2010.

Required Vote; Board Recommendation

The affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented and voting either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote is required for approval of this Proposal 3 to approve the 2011 Equity Plan.

The vote on this Proposal 3 to approve the 2011 Equity Plan is a vote separate and apart from the vote on Proposal 1 to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger and is a vote separate and apart from the votes on each of the other proposals. Accordingly, you may vote to approve this Proposal 3 and vote against any of the other proposals, or you may vote against this Proposal 3 and vote to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger and to approve any of the other proposals. Approval of this Proposal 3 is not a condition to the completion of the merger and whether or not this Proposal 3 is approved will have no impact on the completion of the merger. However, if Proposal 1 to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger is not approved, or if the merger is otherwise not completed, then the 2011 Equity Plan will not become effective.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors recommends that the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders vote FOR this Proposal 3 to approve the 2011 Equity Plan.

APPROVAL OF THE AMENDMENT AND RESTATEMENT

OF THE JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS, INC. 2007 EMPLOYEE STOCK PURCHASE PLAN

In May 2007, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors adopted, and the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders subsequently approved, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the ESPP. The ESPP was amended and restated by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors on September 29, 2010. On October 24, 2011, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors approved a further amendment and restatement of the ESPP, subject to stockholder approval and consummation of the merger, to increase the number of shares authorized for issuance under the ESPP. The ESPP, as amended and restated by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors on October 24, 2011, is referred to as the Amended ESPP throughout this proxy statement/prospectus.

Reasons to Approve the Amended ESPP

If the Amended ESPP is approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders and the merger is consummated, the Amended ESPP will become effective immediately prior to the effective time and will be assumed by New Jazz at the effective time, and may be used to grant purchase rights to employees of New Jazz and its designated subsidiaries after completion of the merger. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors believes that the approval of the Amended ESPP is necessary to enable New Jazz to continue to grant purchase rights to its employees and the employees of its designated subsidiaries, and that the availability of an adequate reserve of shares under the Amended ESPP is an important factor in attracting, retaining and motivating qualified employees after completion of the merger and in aligning their long-term interests with those of New Jazz shareholders. Accordingly, approval of the proposal to approve the amended ESPP (which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as Proposal 4) will also constitute approval by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders of the assumption of the Amended ESPP in the merger by New Jazz.

Description of the Amended ESPP

If the Amended ESPP is approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders and the merger is consummated, the Amended ESPP will become effective immediately prior to the effective time and will be assumed by New Jazz at the effective time. In addition, at the effective time and assumption of the Amended ESPP by New Jazz, the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock available for grant under the Amended ESPP will be converted into an equal number of New Jazz ordinary shares. Accordingly, the following summary describes the material features of the Amended ESPP as it would be in effect upon consummation of the merger, assumption of the Amended ESPP by New Jazz, and conversion of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock available for grant under the Amended ESPP into New Jazz ordinary shares. This summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the complete text of the Amended ESPP, except that the attached Amended ESPP does not reflect the changes described in the previous sentence. Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders are urged to read the actual text of the Amended ESPP in its entirety, which is set forth in *Annex K* to this proxy statement/prospectus.

Background

If the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders approve this Proposal 4 and the merger is consummated, an additional 560,000 New Jazz ordinary shares will become available under the Amended ESPP, and the number of shares available under the Amended ESPP will automatically increase each year for a period of ten years commencing in 2013, as further described in *Share Reserve Proposed Amendment* below.

As of the record date, 1,559,001 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock had been purchased under the ESPP and 190,999 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock remained available for purchases under the ESPP (without taking into account any shares attributable to any future Automatic Increases, as described in *Share Reserve Proposed Amendment* below). A total of 42,157,349 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock were outstanding as of the record date.

If the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders approve this Proposal 4 and the merger is consummated, then the Amended ESPP will become effective immediately prior to the effective time and will be assumed by New Jazz at the effective time.

If the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders do not approve Proposal 1 to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger, or if the merger is otherwise not consummated, then no purchase rights will be granted under the Amended ESPP, but Jazz Pharmaceuticals may continue to issue shares purchased by Jazz Pharmaceuticals employees under the ESPP (as amended and restated on September 29, 2010) until all of the shares reserved under the ESPP are purchased (including any shares attributable to any future Automatic Increases, as described in *Share Reserve Proposed Amendment* below). Likewise, if the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders approve Proposal 1 and the merger is consummated, but the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders have not approved this Proposal 4, then the ESPP will be assumed by New Jazz in the merger pursuant to the merger agreement and New Jazz may continue to issue shares purchased by employees of New Jazz under the ESPP following the merger as described in the previous sentence.

Administration

The New Jazz board of directors will administer the Amended ESPP unless it delegates administration to a committee. The New Jazz board of directors may delegate administration of the Amended ESPP to the compensation committee of the New Jazz board of directors, which is referred to in this Proposal 4 as the compensation committee. Nevertheless, the New Jazz board of directors will have the final power to determine all questions of policy and expediency that may arise in the administration of the Amended ESPP. The New Jazz board of directors (or the compensation committee) will have the authority to construe, interpret and amend the Amended ESPP, to determine the terms of rights granted under the Amended ESPP, and to determine whether employees of New Jazz or any of its subsidiaries will be eligible to participate in the Amended ESPP. As used in this Proposal 4, except as explicitly stated otherwise, with respect to the Amended ESPP, the New Jazz board of directors refers to any committee the New Jazz board of directors appoints or, if applicable, any subcommittee, as well as to the New Jazz board of directors itself.

Share Reserve Proposed Amendment

The ESPP initially authorized the issuance of 350,000 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock pursuant to purchase rights granted to eligible employees. The number of shares of common stock initially reserved for issuance under the ESPP was to be automatically increased (each increase referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as an automatic increase) on January 1 of each year for a period of ten years, starting on January 1, 2008 and continuing through January 1, 2017, by the least of (a) 1.5% of the total number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding on December 31 of the preceding calendar year, (b) 350,000 shares, or (c) such lesser number of shares of common stock as determined by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors. Pursuant to the automatic increases, an additional 1,400,000 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock were made available for purchase under the ESPP between 2008 and 2011.

Under the Amended ESPP, the total number of New Jazz ordinary shares that will be available for future purchases at the time the Amended ESPP becomes effective is 560,000 ordinary shares, plus the number of shares remaining available for issuance in the share reserve of the ESPP as of immediately prior to the effective time. In addition, under the Amended ESPP, the automatic increase provision has been modified and extended such that an automatic increase will occur on January 1 of each year for a period of ten years, starting on January 1, 2013 and continuing through January 1, 2022, by the least of (a) 1.5% of the total number of New Jazz ordinary shares outstanding on December 31 of the preceding calendar year, (b) 1,000,000 shares, or (c) such lesser number of New Jazz ordinary shares as determined by the New Jazz board of directors.

If a purchase right granted under the Amended ESPP terminates without being exercised, the New Jazz ordinary shares not purchased under such right will again become available for issuance under the Amended ESPP.

The shares purchasable under the Amended ESPP after consummation of the merger will be authorized but unissued or reacquired New Jazz ordinary shares, including shares repurchased, subject to applicable law, by New Jazz or any of its affiliates on the open market or otherwise.

Eligibility

The Amended ESPP is intended to qualify as an employee stock purchase plan within the meaning of section 423 of the code. The Amended ESPP provides a means by which eligible employees may purchase New Jazz ordinary shares through payroll deductions. Generally, each regular employee (including officers) employed by New Jazz (or a parent or subsidiary company if the New Jazz board of directors designates such company as eligible to participate) may participate in offerings under the Amended ESPP, provided that the employee has been continuously employed by New Jazz (or a parent or subsidiary company, if applicable) for such period as the New Jazz board of directors may require, but in no event may the required period of continuous employment be greater than two years. In addition, the New Jazz board of directors may are not eligible to participate in the Amended ESPP. The New Jazz board of directors also may provide in any offering that certain employees who are highly compensated as defined in the code are not eligible to participate in the Amended ESPP.

In any event, no employee may participate in the Amended ESPP if, immediately after New Jazz grants the employee a purchase right, the employee would own, directly or indirectly, shares possessing five percent or more of the total combined voting power or value of all classes of New Jazz share capital or of any parent or subsidiary companies of New Jazz (including any shares which the employee may purchase under all outstanding purchase rights and options).

All of the approximately 265 employees (including officers) of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and approximately 170 employees (including officers) of Azur Pharma and its subsidiaries as of the record date will be eligible to participate in the Amended ESPP.

Offerings and Purchase Rights

The Amended ESPP may be implemented through a series of offerings of purchase rights to eligible employees. The duration of the offering periods will be determined by the New Jazz board of directors, provided that in no event may an offering period exceed 27 months. Each offering period may have one or more purchase dates, as determined by the New Jazz board of directors prior to the commencement of the offering period. The New Jazz board of directors will have the authority to alter the duration or purchase dates of subsequent offering periods. When an eligible employee elects to participate in an offering, the employee will be granted a purchase right to acquire New Jazz ordinary shares on each purchase date within the offering period. On the purchase date, all payroll deductions collected from the participant automatically will be applied to the purchase of New Jazz ordinary shares, subject to certain limitations. An offering may be terminated under certain circumstances.

Ordinary shares of New Jazz may be purchased for accounts of participating employees at a price per share equal to the lower of the following, provided that the purchase price may not be less than the nominal value of the shares on the purchase date:

85% of the fair market value of a share on the first day of the offering; or

85% of the fair market value of a share on the purchase date.

The fair market value will be the closing sales price (rounded up where necessary to the nearest whole cent) for New Jazz ordinary shares as quoted on NASDAQ on the date of determination, as reported in such source as the New Jazz board of directors deems reliable. On the record date, the closing price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock as reported on NASDAQ was \$34.99 per share.

Eligible employees will be granted a purchase right to purchase up to that number of shares purchasable either with a percentage or with a maximum dollar amount, as designated by the New Jazz board of directors, but in either case not exceeding 15% of their earnings during the applicable period. During an offering, a participant may change his or her rate of payroll deductions, as determined by the New Jazz board of directors in the offering. An employee may end his or her participation in an offering at any time prior to the end of the offering, except for the ten-day period before a purchase date or as otherwise provided by the New Jazz board of directors in the offering. An employee s participation will end automatically on termination of his or her employment.

Purchase rights granted under the Amended ESPP are not transferable except by will, the laws of descent and distribution, or by a beneficiary designation. During a participant s lifetime, a purchase right may be exercised only by the participant.

Other Limitations

A participant s right to purchase New Jazz ordinary shares under the Amended ESPP, plus any other purchase plans that may be established by New Jazz or its affiliates, is limited. An employee may not accrue the right to purchase shares at a rate of more than \$25,000 of the fair market value of New Jazz ordinary shares for each calendar year in which the purchase right is outstanding. New Jazz will determine the fair market value of its ordinary shares, for the purpose of this limitation, as of the first day of an offering.

In connection with offerings made under the Amended ESPP, the New Jazz board of directors may specify a maximum dollar amount that a participant may contribute for the purchase of New Jazz ordinary shares, a maximum number of New Jazz ordinary shares that each participant may purchase and/or a maximum aggregate number of New Jazz ordinary shares that may be purchased by all participants in the offering. For each offering under the ESPP that began on or after December 1, 2010, the maximum amount that each participant has been able to contribute during any purchase period has been \$15,000.

Changes to Capital Structure

In the event of certain capitalization adjustments, the New Jazz board of directors will appropriately adjust: (i) the class(es) and maximum number of securities subject to the Amended ESPP, (ii) the class(es) and maximum number of securities by which the share reserve may increase automatically each year, (iii) the class(es) and maximum number of securities subject to, and the purchase price applicable to outstanding offerings and purchase rights, and (iv) the class(es) and number of securities imposed by purchase limits under each ongoing offering.

Corporate Transactions

In the event of certain significant corporate transactions (as defined in the Amended ESPP), the surviving or acquiring corporation (or its parent company) may assume, continue or substitute outstanding purchase rights. If the surviving or acquiring corporation does not assume, continue or substitute such purchase rights, then the participants accumulated contributions will be used to purchase New Jazz ordinary shares within ten business days prior to the corporate transaction, and such purchase rights will terminate immediately after such purchase.

Duration, Amendment and Termination

The New Jazz board of directors may amend the Amended ESPP at any time. However, except as to certain capitalization adjustments, no amendment will be effective unless approved by the New Jazz shareholders to the extent such shareholder approval is necessary for the Amended ESPP to satisfy any applicable law or listing requirements.

The New Jazz board of directors may suspend or terminate the Amended ESPP at any time. Unless terminated earlier, the Amended ESPP will terminate when all the New Jazz ordinary shares reserved for issuance under the Amended ESPP, as increased and/or adjusted from time to time, have been issued.

Rights granted before amendment, suspension or termination of the Amended ESPP will not be impaired by such amendment, suspension or termination, except (i) with the consent of the participant, (ii) as necessary to comply with any laws, listing requirements or governmental regulations (including section 423 of the code) or (iii) as necessary to obtain or maintain favorable tax, listing, or regulatory treatment.

U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences

The information set forth below is a summary only and does not purport to be complete. The information is based upon current U.S. federal income tax rules and therefore is subject to change when those rules change. Because the tax consequences to any recipient may depend on his or her particular situation, each recipient should consult the recipient s tax adviser regarding the federal, state, local, and other tax consequences of the grant or exercise of a purchase right or the disposition of shares acquired as a result of a purchase right. The Amended ESPP will not be qualified under the provisions of section 401(a) of the code and will not be subject to any of the provisions of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974. New Jazz s ability to realize the benefit of any tax deductions described below will depend on its generation of taxable income, as well as the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of section 162(m) and the satisfaction of its tax reporting obligations.

Rights granted under the Amended ESPP are intended to qualify for favorable federal income tax treatment associated with rights granted under an employee stock purchase plan which qualifies under provisions of section 423 of the code.

A participant will be taxed on amounts withheld for the purchase of shares under the ESPP as if such amounts were actually received. Otherwise, no income will be taxable to a participant until disposition of the acquired shares, and the method of taxation will depend upon the holding period of the acquired shares. If the shares are disposed of more than two years after the beginning of the offering period and more than one year after the shares are transferred to the participant, then the lesser of (i) the excess of the fair market value of the shares at the time of such disposition over the purchase price or (ii) 15% of the fair market value of the shares as of the beginning of the offering period will be treated as ordinary income. Any further gain or any loss will be taxed as a long-term capital gain or loss. At present, such capital gains generally are subject to lower tax rates than ordinary income.

If the shares are sold or disposed of before the expiration of either of the holding periods described above, then the excess of the fair market value of the shares on the purchase date over the purchase price will be treated as ordinary income at the time of such disposition. The balance of any gain will be treated as capital gain. Even if the shares are later disposed of for less than its fair market value on the purchase date, the same amount of ordinary income is attributed to the participant, and a capital loss is recognized equal to the difference between the sales price and the fair market value of the shares on such purchase date. Any capital gain or loss will be short-term or long-term, depending on how long the shares have been held.

There are no federal income tax consequences to New Jazz by reason of the grant or exercise of rights under the Amended ESPP. New Jazz will generally be entitled to a deduction to the extent amounts are taxed as ordinary income to a participant for shares sold or disposed of before the expiration of the holding periods described above (subject to the requirement of reasonableness and the satisfaction of tax reporting obligations).

New Plan Benefits

Participation in the Amended ESPP will be voluntary and each eligible employee will make his or her own decision whether and to what extent to participate in the Amended ESPP. In addition, Jazz Pharmaceuticals has not approved any grants of purchase rights that are conditioned on stockholder approval of the Amended ESPP. Accordingly, Jazz Pharmaceuticals cannot currently determine the benefits or number of shares that will be received in the future by individual employees or groups of employees under the Amended ESPP. Non-employee directors of New Jazz will not be eligible to participate in the Amended ESPP.

Plan Benefits

The following table sets forth information about shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock that were purchased under the ESPP as of the record date by the persons and groups of persons set forth below.

Name	Number of shares
Named executive officers	
Bruce C. Cozadd	26,018
Chairman and Chief Executive Officer	
Kathryn E. Falberg	1,065
Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	
Carol A. Gamble	11,552
Senior Vice President and General Counsel	
Janne L.T. Wissel	7,123
Senior Vice President and Chief Regulatory Officer	
Robert M. Myers ⁽¹⁾	21,570
Former President	
All current executive officers as a group	38,843
All current non-employee directors as a group	0
Each associate of any director or executive officer	0
Each other person who received or is to receive 5% of rights granted under the Amended ESPP	0
All employees, including all current officers who are not executive officers, as a group	1,520,158

(1) Effective January 14, 2011, Mr. Myers resigned as Jazz Pharmaceuticals President and a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors.

Required Vote; Board Recommendation

The affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented and voting either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote is required for approval of this Proposal 4 to approve the Amended ESPP.

The vote on this Proposal 4 to approve the Amended ESPP is a vote separate and apart from the vote on Proposal 1 to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger and is a vote separate and apart from the votes on each of the other proposals. Accordingly, you may vote to approve this Proposal 4 and vote against any of the other proposals, or you may vote against this Proposal 4 and vote to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger and to approve any of the other proposals. Approval of this Proposal 4 is not a condition to the completion of the merger and whether or not this Proposal 4 is approved will have no impact on the completion of the merger. However, if Proposal 1 to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger is not approved, or if the merger is otherwise not completed, then the Amended ESPP will not become effective.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors recommends that the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders vote FOR this Proposal 4 to approve the Amended ESPP.

CREATION OR INCREASE OF DISTRIBUTABLE RESERVES OF NEW JAZZ

Background

Under Irish law, dividends and distributions and, generally, share repurchases or redemptions, will only be permitted to be made following the merger from distributable reserves in New Jazz s unconsolidated balance sheet prepared in accordance with the Companies Acts. Distributable reserves generally means accumulated realized profits of New Jazz less accumulated realized losses of New Jazz and includes reserves created by way of capital reduction. In addition, no distribution or dividend will be able to be made unless the net assets of New Jazz are equal to, or in excess of, the aggregate of New Jazz s called up share capital plus undistributable reserves and the distribution does not reduce New Jazz s net assets below such aggregate. Undistributable reserves include the share premium account, the capital redemption reserve fund and the amount by which New Jazz s accumulated profits, so far as not previously utilized by any capitalization, will exceed New Jazz s accumulated unrealized losses, so far as not previously written off in a reduction or reorganization of capital. Please see *Description of New Jazz s Ordinary Shares Dividends* and *Description of New Jazz s Ordinary Shares Share Repurchases, Redemptions and Conversions*.

Immediately following the merger, shareholder equity on the unconsolidated balance sheet of New Jazz may not contain any distributable reserves, and will include principally share capital (equal to the aggregate par value of the New Jazz ordinary shares issued in the merger and the par value of all ordinary shares previously issued by Azur Pharma) and share premium resulting from the issuance of New Jazz ordinary shares in the merger (equal to (i) the sum of the aggregate market value of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding as of the close of trading on NASDAQ on the day the merger becomes effective and any pre-existing amounts standing to the credit of the share premium account of New Jazz less (ii) the share capital). The Azur Pharma shareholders are expected to pass a resolution that would create or increase distributable reserves following the merger by converting to distributable reserves an amount of the share premium of New Jazz calculated as of immediately following the effective time. Neither Jazz Pharmaceuticals nor Azur Pharma has paid any cash dividends since their respective formations, and there are no current plans to cause New Jazz to pay any dividends or to repurchase New Jazz ordinary shares for cash following the merger.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders are being asked at the special meeting to approve the reduction of the share premium of New Jazz to allow the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz as previously approved by the Azur Pharma shareholders. If the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves and the merger is completed, the previous approval by the Azur Pharma shareholders and the approval of the distributable reserves proposal by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders at the special meeting will facilitate New Jazz seeking to obtain the approval of the Irish High Court, which is required for the creation of distributable reserves to be effective, as soon as practicable following the effective time. New Jazz would expect to obtain the approval of the Irish High Court within 12 weeks after the consummation of the merger.

The approval of the distributable reserves proposal is not a condition to the consummation of the merger and whether or not it is approved will have no impact on the merger. Accordingly, if the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders adopt the merger agreement but do not approve the distributable reserves proposal, the merger would still be consummated. Until the Irish High Court approval is obtained, New Jazz may not have sufficient or any distributable reserves to pay dividends or to repurchase or redeem shares following the merger, if it would otherwise wish to do so, until such time as New Jazz has created or sufficiently increased distributable reserves through the generation of future profits from its operations. In addition, although neither Jazz Pharmaceuticals nor Azur Pharma is aware of any reason why the Irish High Court would not approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves, it may take substantially longer than anticipated. Please see *Risk Factors Risks Related to the New Jazz Ordinary Shares*.

Required Vote; Board Recommendation

The affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented and voting either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote is required for approval of this Proposal 5 to approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz.

The vote on this Proposal 5 to approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz is a vote separate and apart from the vote on Proposal 1 to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger and is a vote separate and apart from the votes on each of the other proposals. Accordingly, you may vote to approve this Proposal 5 and vote against any of the other proposals, or you may vote against this Proposal 5 and vote to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger and to approve any of the other proposals. Approval of this Proposal 5 is not a condition to the completion of the merger and whether or not this Proposal 5 is approved will have no impact on the completion of the merger.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors recommends that the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders vote FOR the proposal to approve the creation or increase of distributable reserves of New Jazz.

POSSIBLE ADJOURNMENT OF THE JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS SPECIAL MEETING

If Jazz Pharmaceuticals fails to receive a sufficient number of votes to approve the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger, Jazz Pharmaceuticals may propose to adjourn the special meeting, if a quorum is present, for a period of not more than 30 days for the purpose of soliciting additional proxies to approve the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger.

The affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock represented and voting either in person or by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote is required for approval of the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary, if a quorum is present, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors recommends that the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders vote FOR the proposal to adjourn the special meeting, if necessary, if a quorum is present, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and approve the merger.

SELECTED HISTORICAL FINANCIAL DATA OF JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS

The information required by this item is incorporated by reference to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on March 8, 2011, and the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2011, filed with the SEC on November 8, 2011.

SELECTED HISTORICAL FINANCIAL DATA OF AZUR PHARMA

The following table sets forth Azur Pharma s selected historical consolidated financial data as of the dates and for each of the periods indicated. The consolidated income statement data for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 and consolidated balance sheet data as of December 31, 2010 and 2009 is derived from Azur Pharma s audited consolidated financial statements, which are included elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus. The consolidated financial data for the years ended December 31, 2007 and 2006 and as of December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006 is derived from Azur Pharma s audited consolidated financial statements which are not included or incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus. The consolidated income statement data for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010 and the consolidated balance sheet data as of September 30, 2011 have been derived from Azur Pharma s unaudited consolidated financial statements which are included elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus. The audited and unaudited consolidated financial statements of Azur Pharma have been prepared in conformity with International Financial Reporting Standards as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board. In Azur Pharma s opinion, such unaudited consolidated financial statements include all adjustments (consisting of normal recurring adjustments) necessary for a fair presentation of its financial position and results of operations for such periods. The consolidated historical results of Azur Pharma are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected in any future period.

You should read the selected consolidated historical financial data below together with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations of Azur Pharma and with Azur Pharma s consolidated financial statements and notes thereto which are included elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus. The selected historical consolidated financial data in this section is not intended to replace Azur Pharma s consolidated financial statements and is qualified in its entirety by Azur Pharma s consolidated financial statements and related notes which are included elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus.

	Nine Mon Septem 2011		2010	2009	nded Decemb 2008	per 31, 2007	2006
			(in thousand	ls, except per	share data)		
Consolidated Income Statement Data:	¢ <0.750	* 50 55	¢ 02 100	* < < = 1 2	# 54 015	¢ 00 011	* • * • • • • •
Revenue continuing operations	\$ 68,758	\$ 59,557	\$ 83,199	\$ 66,742	\$ 56,815	\$ 23,911	\$ 4,744
Cost of sales	11,569	14,656	20,109	21,046	15,321	7,763	1,281
	57 100	44.001	(2,000	45 (0)	41 40 4	16 140	2.462
Gross margin	57,189	44,901	63,090	45,696	41,494	16,148	3,463
Operating expenses:	20.451	20.1/2	06.070	22 (2)	20.506	10.050	4.426
General and administrative expenses ⁽¹⁾	20,451	20,163	26,278	23,626	20,586	10,252	4,426
Sales and marketing expenses	23,366	19,758	27,727	18,898	20,131	12,788	718
Research and development expenses	4,928	1,916	2,100	8,044	4,153	282	40
Total operating expenses	48,745	41,837	56,105	50,568	44,870	23,322	5,184
Profit/(loss) from ordinary activities continuing activities	8,444	3,064	6,985	(4,872)	(3,376)	(7,174)	(1,721)
Finance income ⁽²⁾	7,903	60	71	48	763	3,247	4,346
Finance expense	(681)	(1,899)	(2,902)	(2,055)	(418)	(301)	
Net finance income/(expense)	7,222	(1,839)	(2,831)	(2,007)	345	2,946	4,346
	15 444	1 225		(6.070)	(2.021)	(1.220)	2 (25
Profit/(loss) before income taxes	15,666	1,225	4,154	(6,879)	(3,031)	(4,228)	2,625
Income tax (expense)/benefit	(602)	(292)	5,383	(264)	(305)	(128)	
Net profit/(loss) attributable to ordinary shareholders	\$ 15,064	\$ 933	\$ 9,537	\$ (7,143)	\$ (3,336)	\$ (4,356)	\$ 2,625
Net profit/(loss) per share attributable to ordinary shareholders:							
Basic and diluted	\$ 0.36	\$ 0.02	\$ 0.23	\$ (0.17)	\$ (0.08)	\$ (0.13)	\$ 0.09
Weighted-average shares used in computing net profit/(loss) per share:							

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

Basic and diluted	41,667	41,667	41,667	41,667	41,667	34,839	30,000

- Includes amortization charge of \$8.9 million and \$12.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and \$16.3 million, \$15.1 million, \$10.1 million, \$4.4 million and \$1.1 million for 2010, 2009, 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.
- (2) Finance income in the nine month period ended September 30, 2011 includes a \$7.9 million non-cash gain resulting from the reversal of the previous charges relating to ratchet shares. See note 12 to the unaudited consolidated financial statements of Azur Pharma.

	As of		As	of December 31	,	
	September 30, 2011	2010	2009 (in thou	2008 sands)	2007	2006
Consolidated Balance Sheet Data:						
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 82,194	\$ 70,234	\$ 43,314	\$ 24,223	\$ 30,634	\$ 38,529
Working capital	52,140	44,412	26,674	20,913	29,536	37,784
Total assets	156,101	146,432	116,118	111,153	115,779	50,573
Non-current liabilities	4,767	21,128	8,369	8,993	18,276	
Retained profit/(loss)	12,097	(2,967)	(12,504)	(5,361)	(2,025)	2,331
Total shareholders equity	99,135	83,804	73,935	80,797	83,684	47,855

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS OF AZUR PHARMA

The following discussion and analysis of Azur Pharma s financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements of Azur Pharma and related notes included elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus. This discussion contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Azur Pharma s actual results could differ materially from those discussed below. Factors that could cause or contribute to such differences include, but are not limited to, those identified below and those discussed in the section entitled Risk Factors included elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus.

Overview

Azur Pharma is a specialty pharmaceutical company engaged in the acquisition, development and commercialization of therapeutic products for the central nervous system (including pain and psychiatry), which is referred to in this section of the proxy statement/prospectus as CNS, and women s health areas. Since it was founded in 2005, Azur Pharma has assembled a portfolio of marketed products, built a commercial operating platform and has begun development work on lower-risk life cycle management programs.

Products

Azur Pharma s lead marketed products are:

Prialt (ziconotide intrathecal infusion), which is indicated for the management of severe chronic pain in patients for whom intrathecal therapy is warranted, and who are intolerant of or refractory to other treatment, such as systemic analgesics, adjunctive therapies or intrathecal morphine. Azur Pharma s product revenue from Prialt was \$12.9 million during the year ended December 31, 2010 following its acquisition from Elan Pharmaceuticals, Inc., or Elan, in May 2010. For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, product revenue from Prialt was \$14.8 million.

The original 12.5mg, 25mg and 100mg dosage strength presentations of Azur Pharma s proprietary orally disintegrating tablet formulation of clozapine, FazaClo LD, and the 150mg and 200mg higher dosage strength presentations of clozapine, FazaClo HD, which are indicated for the management of severely ill schizophrenic patients who fail to respond adequately to standard drug treatment for schizophrenia and for reducing the risk of recurrent suicidal behavior in patients with schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorder who are judged to be at chronic risk for re-experiencing suicidal behavior, based on history and recent clinical state. In 2010, Azur Pharma s product revenue from FazaClo LD was \$34.6 million and product revenue from FazaClo HD was \$2.8 million. For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, product revenue from FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD was \$22.0 million and \$5.5 million, respectively.

Azur Pharma also markets several women s health products, including Elestrin (estradiol gel 0.06%), an estrogen gel indicated for moderate to severe vasomotor symptoms associated with menopause, and Natelle and Gesticare, Azur Pharma s prenatal vitamins brands. Azur Pharma also sells a portfolio of non-promoted products including Gastrocrom (cromolyn sodium oral concentrate), Urelle (urinary antiseptic), Niravam (alprazolam) and Parcopa (carbidopa/levodopa). These products collectively accounted for approximately 40% and 38% of Azur Pharma s revenue in the year ended December 31, 2010 and in the nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively.

Strategic Transactions and Key Milestones

Since Azur Pharma was formed in 2005, Azur Pharma has completed several strategic transactions that impacted its results of operations and will continue to have an impact on its future operations, including the following:

In January 2006, Azur Pharma acquired Gastrocrom from UCB Inc., or UCB.

In February 2007, Azur Pharma acquired the assets of Pharmelle LLC, or Pharmelle, which included the rights to Natelle and Urelle.

In August 2007, Azur Pharma acquired the rights to FazaClo from Avanir.

In September 2008, Azur Pharma licensed the rights to Parcopa and Niravam from UCB and Schwarz Pharma Limited.

In October 2008, Azur Pharma entered into a license and development agreement with Alkermes for Clozapine QD.

In December 2008, Azur Pharma licensed the rights to Elestrin from BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

In 2008, Azur Pharma commenced development of higher strength dosages of FazaClo. These new higher dosage strengths, or FazaClo HD, were approved by the FDA in July 2010 and launched in September 2010.

In February 2010, Azur Pharma entered into a license and development agreement with Douglas Pharmaceuticals America Limited, or Douglas, for the U.S. rights to Clozapine OS.

In May 2010, Azur Pharma acquired worldwide rights to Prialt from Elan, excluding those territories licensed by Elan to Eisai Co. Limited, or Eisai, which consist of 34 countries outside of the U.S., mainly in Europe.

On September 19, 2011, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma announced the execution of the merger agreement under which Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma will combine their businesses in a stock transaction. Prior to the effective time of the merger, Azur Pharma has carried out a reorganization of its capital structure under which Azur Pharma has become a public limited company and upon merging will be renamed Jazz Pharmaceuticals plc, or New Jazz, and the number of Azur Pharma ordinary shares held by the Azur Pharma shareholders will be reduced such that, after giving effect to the issuance of the merger consideration to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, Azur Pharma s shareholders would own slightly over 20% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement. Following the completion of the reorganization, merger sub, which is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma, will merge with and into Jazz Pharmaceuticals, with Jazz Pharmaceuticals as the surviving corporation becoming a wholly-owned subsidiary of New Jazz. Upon consummation of the merger, the securityholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals immediately prior to the effective time of the merger would own slightly under 80% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement. The transaction, which has been approved by the boards of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma, is subject to approval by the stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the satisfaction of customary closing conditions and regulatory approvals, including antitrust approvals in the United States. The transaction is expected to close during the first quarter of 2012. Azur Pharma generates revenue through product sales, primarily to wholesale distributors. Azur Pharma currently markets its products through direct sales forces. As of September 30, 2011, there were three separate sales forces in CNS-Pain, CNS-Psychiatry, and women s health. The CNS-Pain sales force promotes Prialt to interventional pain management specialists, anesthesiologists, neurologists and physical medicine and rehabilitation specialists and, as of September 30, 2011, consisted of 25 sales professionals. The CNS-Psychiatry sales force promotes FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD to psychiatrists and, as of September 30, 2011, consisted of 24 sales professionals. The women s health sales force promotes Elestrin and prenatal vitamin brands, Natelle and Gesticare, to obstetrician/gynecologists and, as of September 30, 2011, consisted of 56 sales professionals. Azur Pharma s strategy is to build a broad product portfolio primarily through the acquisition or licensing of marketed products or products that are close to being approved by the FDA that are complementary to existing product offerings and to focus on franchise-extending lifecycle management initiatives. Azur Pharma focuses its development efforts on lower risk clinical programs that complement its marketed product portfolio. Azur Pharma has built its pipeline by partnering with other companies and implementing life cycle management programs around its products and franchises, rather than engaging in early-stage research and development programs. Azur Pharma s current product candidates include an oral suspension formulation of clozapine, Clozapine OS, and a once daily formulation of clozapine, Clozapine QD.

Azur Pharma does not have its own manufacturing capability for its products or product candidates, or their active pharmaceutical ingredients, or the capability to package its products. Azur Pharma has engaged third parties to manufacture its products. For each of its marketed and approved products, Azur Pharma utilizes a single supplier for the active pharmaceutical ingredient and a separate finished product manufacturer.

Azur Pharma s consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB). The consolidated financial statements are presented in U.S. dollars, the U.S. dollar being the functional currency of Azur Pharma. For additional information regarding the basis of preparation, please refer to Note 1 to the audited consolidated financial statements of Azur Pharma, which are included elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus.

Results of Operations

Comparison of Nine Months Ended September 30, 2011 and 2010

		ths Ended ber 30,	Increase /	% Increase /
	2011	2010	(Decrease)	(Decrease)
		in thousands, ex	cept for percentag	es)
Revenue continuing operations	\$ 68,758	\$ 59,557	\$ 9,201	15%
Cost of sales	11,569	14,656	(3,087)	(21)
Gross margin	57,189	44,901	12,288	27
General and administrative expenses ⁽¹⁾	20,451	20,163	288	1
Sales and marketing expenses	23,366	19,758	3,608	18
Research and development expenses	4,928	1,916	3,012	157
Profit from ordinary activities continuing activities	8,444	3,064	5,380	176
Finance income ⁽²⁾	7,903	60	7,843	N/M ⁽³⁾
Finance expense	681	1,899	(1,218)	(64)
Profit before income taxes	15,666	1,225	14,441	N/M ⁽³⁾
Income tax expense	602	292	310	N/M ⁽³⁾
Net profit attributable to ordinary shareholders	\$ 15,064	\$ 933	\$ 14,131	N/M ⁽³⁾

(1) Includes amortization charge of \$8.9 million and \$12.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively.

(2) Includes a \$7.9 million non-cash gain resulting from the reversal of the previous charges relating to ratchet shares for the nine months ended September 30, 2011. See note 12 to the unaudited consolidated financial statements of Azur Pharma.

(3) Percentages not considered meaningful.

Revenue Continuing Operations

Revenue consists of sales of pharmaceutical products to third party customers, primarily wholesalers, as adjusted for discounts and allowances including charge-backs, Medicaid and Medicare rebates, cash discounts, wholesaler fees, sales returns, and other adjustments.

Revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 increased by \$9.2 million from the same period in 2010, substantially due to increased revenue from Prialt, FazaClo HD (which was launched in September 2010) and the women shealth products Elestrin and Urelle, offset in part by decreased revenue from prenatal vitamins and FazaClo LD. Prialt revenue increased by \$6.8 million due to the inclusion of revenue for the product for the entire nine months of 2011 compared to five months in 2010 as the rights to Prialt were acquired by Azur Pharma in May 2010.

Elestrin revenue increased by \$2.6 million primarily due to volume growth, and Urelle revenue increased by \$1.3 million due to price increases. Revenue from prenatal vitamins decreased by \$2.1 million due to increased market competition.

Revenue for the nine months ended September 30 can be analyzed as follows:

		Nine Months Ended						
	Sept 2011	ember 30, 2010	Increase / (Decrease)	% Increase / (Decrease)				
	2011	(in thousands, except for percentages)						
Prialt	\$ 14,827	\$ 8,035	\$ 6,792	85%				
FazaClo LD	22,015	25,495	(3,480)	(14)				
FazaClo HD	5,538	1,214	4,324	356				
Women s Health/Other	26,378	24,813	1,565	6				
Total revenue	\$ 68,758	\$ 59,557	\$ 9,201	15%				

Cost of Sales and Gross Margin

Cost of sales consists of materials, third party manufacturing costs for both product inventory and samples, and other direct costs of sales, such as freight, regulatory and safety costs, and product royalties, as well as expenses for inventory write-offs.

Cost of sales decreased by \$3.1 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010. This decrease was largely due to a reduction in expenses for inventory write-offs of \$1.3 million and a reduction in royalty costs of \$1.1 million. The reduction in expenses for inventory write-offs were associated with Elestrin, Gesticare, Parcopa and Niravam. The reduction in royalty costs were associated with lower royalties paid on Urelle due to a contract renegotiation.

The gross margin increased from 75% for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 to 83% for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 due to improvements in the cost of sales as noted above, price increases on certain products, in addition to increased revenue from higher margin products, principally Prialt.

General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses consist primarily of amortization, salaries and related costs for personnel in executive, finance, business development and internal support functions, facility costs and professional fees for legal, consulting and accounting services.

General and administrative expenses increased by \$0.3 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010. This increase was primarily due to increased legal and consultancy costs of \$2.5 million associated with Azur Pharma s exploration of strategic alternatives resulting in the execution of the merger agreement with Jazz Pharmaceuticals, in addition to increases in other general and administrative expenses resulting from the growth of Azur Pharma s business. These increases were partially offset by a decrease in amortization of the intangible assets of \$3.3 million. Amortization of the intangible asset relating to Parcopa and Niravam decreased by \$3.7 million, which was partially offset by an increase in amortization of the intangible assets relating to Prialt of \$0.5 million. The decrease in amortization related to Parcopa and Niravam was due to the intangible assets being fully amortized in 2010. The increase in amortization related to Parcopa and Niravam was due to the intangible assets being fully amortized in 2010. The increase in amortization related to Parcopa and Niravam was due to the intangible assets being fully amortized in 2010. The increase in amortization related to Parcopa and Niravam was due to the intangible assets being fully amortized in 2010. The increase in amortization related to Parcopa and Niravam was due to the intangible assets being fully amortized in 2010. The increase in amortization related to Parcopa fully in 2011 compared to five months for the same period in 2010.

Sales and Marketing Expenses

Sales and marketing expenses consist primarily of salaries, employee benefits, product promotional and advertising costs, consulting fees, costs of market data and market research studies.

Sales and marketing expenses increased by \$3.6 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010, due to higher field sales headcount and personnel costs of \$2.4 million and increased sales, promotional and medical affairs expenses of \$1.3 million. The increase of \$2.4 million in personnel costs arises from an increase in expenses related to Prialt of \$2.6 million due to the expense being recognized for the entire nine month period compared to five months of the comparable period in 2010. The increase in sales, promotional and medical affairs expenses of \$1.3 million was due to such expenses related to Prialt for a full nine month period compared to five months of the comparable period in 2010.

Research and Development Expenses

Research and development expenses consist of expenses incurred in developing and testing of product candidates including:

payments made to technology providers that formulate products, such as Alkermes; and

expenses associated with regulatory submissions and clinical trials. All research and development costs are expensed as incurred.

Research and development expenses increased by \$3.0 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010, primarily due to increased development activity related to the Clozapine QD development project.

Finance Income

Finance income consists of interest earned on cash and cash equivalents and non-cash gain resulting from the reversal of previous charges on ratchet shares. Ratchet shares are ordinary shares issuable by Azur Pharma pursuant to rights granted to certain investors to receive additional ordinary shares in the event that the internal rate of return on their investment in Azur Pharma is less than a threshold level on the occurrence of an exit event, which is defined as including a sale of 75% or more of the shares in Azur Pharma, a listing of Azur Pharma s shares on an exchange or a disposition of proceeds from a sale of all or substantially all of the assets of Azur Pharma. For additional information regarding these ratchet shares, please refer to Note 15 to the audited consolidated financial statements and Note 12 to the unaudited consolidated financial statements of Azur Pharma, which are included elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus.

Finance income increased by approximately \$7.8 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010 due primarily to the non-cash financial gain of \$7.9 million arising on the ratchet shares as the share price used in determining the fair value of the liability increased during the period to reflect the merger agreement with Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

Finance Expense

Finance expense consists of bank and loan interest and charges, non-cash charges relating to fair value adjustments relating to the liability associated with the ratchet shares, and fair value adjustments on deferred consideration.

Finance expense decreased by approximately \$1.2 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010 due to an increase in the financial liability arising from the ratchet shares in 2010, while for 2011, a gain was recognized due to a reduction in the financial liability arising from the ratchet shares.

Income Tax Expense

Income tax expense of \$0.6 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2011 consisted of \$0.8 million of current income tax charge partially offset by an increase in deferred tax assets of \$0.2 million. The deferred tax assets were \$5.8 million as of September 30, 2011 arising from temporary differences primarily

attributable to accruals for sales returns, rebates and charge-backs, which are not deductible for tax in the U.S. until the associated products are returned and rebates and charge-backs are claimed and paid, and are probable to be realized in future periods. No deferred tax asset or liability was recognized as of September 30, 2010. As of September 30, 2011, Azur Pharma s internal forecasts of its earnings supported the conclusion that its deferred tax assets were more likely than not to be realized in future years.

Comparison of 2010 and 2009

	Year Decem	Ended ber 31.	Increase /	% Increase /
	2010 2009		(Decrease)	(Decrease)
		(in thousands, exe	cept for percentage	es)
Revenue continuing operations	\$ 83,199	\$66,742	\$ 16,457	25%
Cost of sales	20,109	21,046	(937)	(4)
Gross margin	63,090	45,696	17,394	38
General and administrative expenses ⁽¹⁾	26,278	23,626	2,652	11
Sales and marketing expenses	27,727	18,898	8,829	47
Research and development expenses	2,100	8,044	(5,944)	(74)
Profit/(loss) from ordinary activities continuing activities	6,985	(4,872)	11,857	N/M ⁽²⁾
Finance income	71	48	23	48
Finance expense	2,902	2,055	847	41
Profit/(loss) before income taxes	4,154	(6,879)	11,033	N/M ⁽²⁾
Income tax benefit/(expense)	5,383	(264)	5,647	N/M ⁽²⁾
Net profit/(loss) attributable to ordinary shareholders	\$ 9,537	\$ (7,143)	\$ 16,680	N/M ⁽²⁾

(1) Includes amortization charge of \$16.3 million and \$15.1 million in 2010 and 2009, respectively.

(2) Percentages not considered meaningful.

Revenue Continuing Operations

Revenue for 2010 increased by \$16.5 million compared to 2009, primarily due to revenue from Prialt, which was acquired in May 2010, resulting in revenue of \$12.9 million, FazaClo HD, which was launched in September 2010 with revenue of \$2.8 million, and increases in revenue from certain women s health products, primarily Elestrin (\$2.2 million) and Urelle (\$2.8 million). Revenue from Elestrin increased due to growth in volume, while Urelle revenue increased due to a price increase and volume growth. These increases were offset in part by lower revenue from other CNS products of \$3.8 million, primarily due to a decrease in revenue from Parcopa and Niravam resulting from generic competition to these products.

Revenue for the years ended December 31 can be analyzed as follows:

		Ended Iber 31,	Increase /	% Increase /
	2010	2009 (in thousands, ex	(Decrease) cept for percentage	(Decrease)
Prialt	\$ 12,852	\$	\$ 12,852	(5)
FazaClo LD	34,555	34,189	366	1%
FazaClo HD	2,780		2,780	
Women s Health/Other	33,012	32,553	459	1

Total revenue	\$ 83,199	\$ 66,742	\$ 16,457	25%
			-	

Cost of Sales and Gross Margin

Cost of sales decreased by \$0.9 million in 2010 compared to 2009. This decrease was largely due to a reduction in expenses for inventory write-offs of \$1.6 million and a reduction in sampling costs of \$1.3 million. The reduction in expenses for inventory write-offs of \$1.6 million was largely due to a decrease in the costs for women s health products (\$2.2 million) offset in part by an increase in costs for FazaClo (\$0.5 million). Sampling costs decreased as certain women s health products, including Gesticare and Natelle, were more heavily sampled in 2009 compared to 2010. This decrease in costs was offset by an increase in royalty costs of \$1.7 million for Urelle based on higher revenue.

The gross margin increased from 68% in 2009 to 76% in 2010 due to improvements in cost of sales as noted above, price increases on certain products and increased revenue from higher margin products, principally Prialt.

General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses increased by \$2.7 million in 2010 compared to 2009. This increase was primarily due to the acquisition of Prialt in May 2010, resulting in higher amortization of intangible assets of \$1.0 million, acquisition related costs of \$0.5 million and other costs directly associated with Prialt of \$0.5 million.

Sales and Marketing Expenses

Sales and marketing expenses increased by \$8.8 million in 2010 compared to 2009. The increase was mainly due to payroll and related costs, which increased by \$5.6 million, as a result of increased headcount. The acquisition of Prialt in May 2010 led to an increased sales force in addition to increased headcount for sales support functions. During 2010, there was an increase in costs for marketing and promotional materials, including \$1.8 million for women s health products, primarily Elestrin, and \$1.1 million for Prialt.

Research and Development Expenses

Research and development expenses decreased by \$5.9 million in 2010 compared to 2009 due to lower development expenses for FazaClo HD and Clozapine QD.

Finance Income

Finance income increased slightly in 2010 compared to 2009 due to higher levels of cash and cash equivalents on deposit.

Finance Expense

Finance expense increased by \$0.8 million in 2010 compared to 2009 due to an increase in the financial liability associated with the ratchet shares and to a lesser extent, higher interest expense resulting from a higher balance under Azur Pharma s credit facility in 2010. In 2009, Azur Pharma entered into a credit facility and borrowed \$2.5 million with a further drawdown of \$2.5 million (total \$5.0 million) in 2010.

Income Tax Benefit/(Expense)

Azur Pharma had an income tax benefit of \$5.4 million in 2010 as compared to an income tax expense of \$0.3 million in 2009. The 2010 benefit was primarily due to the recognition of a deferred tax asset in the U.S. in 2010. The deferred tax asset arose due to temporary differences primarily attributable to accruals for sales returns, rebates and charge-backs, which are not deductible for tax in the U.S. until the associated products are returned and rebates and charge-backs are claimed and paid, and are probable to be realized in future periods. As of December 31, 2010, Azur Pharma s internal forecasts of its earnings supported the conclusion that its deferred tax assets were more likely than not to be realized in future years.

Comparison of 2009 and 2008

	Year I Decem		Increase /	% Increase /
	2009	2008	(Decrease)	(Decrease)
		in thousands, exc	cept for percentage	s)
Revenue continuing operations	\$ 66,742	\$ 56,815	\$ 9,927	17%
Cost of sales	21,046	15,321	5,725	37
Gross margin	45,696	41,494	4,202	10
General and administrative expenses ⁽¹⁾	23,626	20,586	3,040	15
Sales and marketing expenses	18,898	20,131	(1,233)	(6)
Research and development expenses	8,044	4,153	3,891	94
Loss from ordinary activities continuing activities	(4,872)	(3,376)	(1,496)	44
Finance income	48	763	(715)	(94)
Finance expense	2,055	418	1,637	392
Loss before income taxes	(6,879)	(3,031)	(3,848)	(127)
Income tax expense	(264)	(305)	(41)	(13)
Net loss attributable to ordinary shareholders	\$ (7,143)	\$ (3,336)	\$ (3,807)	(114)%

(1) Includes amortization of intangible assets of \$15.1 million and \$10.1 million in 2009 and 2008, respectively. *Revenue Continuing Operations*

Revenue increased by \$9.9 million in 2009 compared to 2008, primarily due to an increase of \$4.8 million in revenue from Parcopa and Niravam as Azur Pharma generated revenue from these products for the entire twelve months of 2009 compared to 3.5 months in 2008, and an increase of \$4.0 million in FazaClo LD revenue. Commercialization rights for Parcopa and Niravam were licensed by Azur Pharma in September 2008. FazaClo LD revenue increased in the 2009 period due to price increases and to a lesser extent, volume growth. The year-over-year increase in revenue was also due to an increase of \$3.4 million attributable to newly launched prenatal vitamins in 2009, an increase in Gastrocrom revenue of \$0.9 million, and an increase in Elestrin revenue of \$1.2 million due to the re-launch of Elestrin in 2009, offset by decreases in revenue from Urelle and other women shealth products totaling \$4.3 million. Elestrin rights were acquired by Azur Pharma in December 2008.

Revenue for the years ended December 31 can be analyzed as follows:

		Ended Iber 31,	Increase /	% Increase /	
	2009	2009 2008 (Decrease) (in thousands, except for percentages)			
FazaClo LD	\$ 34,189	\$ 30,173	\$ 4,016	13%	
Women s Health/Other	32,553	26,642	5,911	22	
Total revenue	\$ 66,742	\$ 56,815	\$ 9,927	17%	

Cost of Sales and Gross Margin

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

Cost of sales increased by \$5.7 million in 2009 compared to 2008 primarily due to increased expenses for inventory write-offs of \$1.3 million mainly arising from women s health products, an increase in sample costs of \$1.1 million and increased testing and validation costs of \$0.5 million. Product royalty costs increased by \$2.7 million due to increases in revenue from FazaClo LD, Parcopa and Niravam. The gross margin decreased from 73% in 2008 to 68% in 2009.

General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses increased by \$3.0 million in 2009 compared to 2008, primarily as a result of an increase in the amortization of intangible assets of \$5.0 million due to the impact of a full year s amortization of the intangible assets for Parcopa and Niravam compared to three and a half months of amortization in 2008. Commercialization rights for these products were licensed by Azur Pharma in September 2008. The increased amortization was partially offset by lower patent litigation costs associated with FazaClo compared to 2008.

Sales and Marketing Expenses

Sales and marketing expenses decreased by \$1.2 million in 2009 compared to 2008. In late 2008, Azur Pharma reduced the size of the FazaClo sales force and associated commercial infrastructure and made other cost reductions. The reduced headcount resulted in a decrease in payroll and related costs of approximately \$4.5 million. Marketing costs for FazaClo decreased by \$1.4 million in 2009 compared with 2008. These cost reductions were partially offset by the increase of \$3.2 million in sales force costs for women shealth products, as well as increases in marketing and promotional costs for women s health products of \$1.5 million, primarily related to Elestrin.

Research and Development Expenses

Research and development expenses increased by \$3.9 million in 2009 compared to 2008 due to higher development expenses incurred with respect to FazaClo HD and Clozapine QD.

Finance Income

Finance income decreased by \$0.7 million in 2009 compared to 2008 due to a decline in interest rates on deposits.

Finance Expense

Finance expense increased by \$1.6 million in 2009 compared to 2008 due to an increase in the financial liability arising on the ratchet shares.

Income Tax Expense

Azur Pharma had an income tax expense of \$0.3 million in 2009 and in 2008.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Azur Pharma s cash and cash equivalents were \$82.2 million at September 30, 2011, of which \$81.8 million was held in U.S. dollars, and its loans and borrowings were \$5.0 million.

As of September 30, 2011, all cash and cash equivalents were in short-term bank deposits. Azur Pharma believes that its existing cash balances and cash it expects to generate from operations will be sufficient to fund its operations and to meet its existing obligations for the foreseeable future. The adequacy of Azur Pharma s cash resources depends on many assumptions, including primarily its assumptions with respect to product revenue and expenses. Azur Pharma s assumptions may prove to be wrong or other factors may adversely affect its business, and as a result Azur Pharma could exhaust or significantly decrease its available cash resources which could, among other things, force Azur Pharma to raise additional funds and/or force it to reduce its expenses, either of which could have a material adverse effect on Azur Pharma s business.

As of September 30, 2011, \$5.0 million was outstanding under a credit facility. This credit facility has a maximum borrowing amount of \$5.0 million. The facility was repaid in October 2011.

Azur Pharma has outstanding obligations related to its past business and intangible asset acquisitions and licenses. The total amount of deferred consideration payable as of September 30, 2011 was \$12.1 million, of which \$7.3 million is due during the twelve months ending September 30, 2012 and \$4.8 million of which is payable between October 1, 2012 and September 30, 2013.

Summary of Cash Flows for the Years Ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, and Nine Months Ended September 30, 2011 and 2010

The following table summarizes cash flows for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, and the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010:

	Nine Months Ended September 30,			Year	er 31,	
	2011		2010	2010	2009	2008
				(in thousands)		
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 12,803	\$	17,749	\$ 32,671	\$ 19,235	\$ 10,474
Net cash used in investing activities	(818)		(7,889)	(8,075)	(2,545)	(16,660)
Cash flows from/(used in) financing activities				2,500	2,500	(159)
Net increase/(decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	\$ 11,985	\$	9,860	\$ 27,096	\$ 19,190	\$ (6,345)

Net cash provided by operating activities Nine months ended September 30, 2011 and September 30, 2010

For the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and September 30, 2010, net cash provided by operating activities primarily reflected Azur Pharma s net income, adjusted for non-cash items including depreciation, amortization of intangible assets, unrealized gain or loss on financial liability (ratchet shares) and share based compensation, and movements in working capital.

Net cash provided by operating activities decreased by \$4.9 million during the nine months to September 2011 compared to the same period in 2010 due primarily to an increase in net working capital investment of \$6.3 million, partially offset by an increase in cash flows from operating activities, excluding non-cash items, of \$2.0 million.

Net cash used in investing activities Nine months ended September 30, 2011 and September 30, 2010

For the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and September 30, 2010, net cash used in investing activities was primarily due to the acquisition costs of marketed products in addition to the acquisition costs for licensed products.

Net cash used in investing activities during the nine months ended September 30, 2011 included deferred consideration of \$0.8 million paid in aggregate in respect of the FazaClo and the Pharmelle assets. Net cash used in investing activities during the nine months ended September 30, 2010 of \$7.9 million included \$4.7 million paid to Elan for the acquisition of the rights to Prialt, \$2.1 million of deferred consideration paid relating to Elestrin, deferred consideration of \$0.8 million paid in aggregate in respect of the FazaClo and the Pharmelle assets, and the purchase of property, plant and equipment of \$0.2 million.

Net cash provided by operating activities Years 2010, 2009 and 2008

In each of the years 2010, 2009 and 2008, net cash provided by operating activities primarily reflected Azur Pharma s net income or loss, adjusted for non-cash items including depreciation, amortization of intangible assets, unrealized (loss)/gain on financial liability (ratchet shares) and share based compensation, and movements in working capital.

Net cash provided by operating activities increased by \$13.4 million during the twelve months to December 2010 compared to the same period in 2009, primarily due to increased revenues and operating profits, excluding non-cash items.

Net cash provided by operating activities increased by \$8.8 million in the twelve months to December 2009 compared to the same period in 2008 due to a positive movement in net working capital of \$6.6 million and an increase in cash flows from revenue and operating profits, excluding non-cash items, of \$3.3 million.

Net cash used in investing activities Years 2010, 2009 and 2008

In each of the years 2010, 2009 and 2008, net cash used in investing activities was primarily due to the acquisition costs of marketed products in addition to the acquisition costs for licensed products. To a lesser extent, cash was also used for purchases of property, plant and equipment.

Net cash used in investing activities in 2010 of \$8.1 million included \$4.7 million paid to Elan for the acquisition of the rights to Prialt, \$1.1 million of deferred consideration paid in respect of FazaClo and the Pharmelle assets, \$2.1 million deferred consideration paid relating to Elestrin, and the purchase of property, plant and equipment of \$0.2 million.

Net cash used in investing activities in 2009 of \$2.5 million included \$1.0 million relating to Elestrin, \$1.3 million of deferred consideration paid in aggregate in respect of the FazaClo and the Pharmelle assets, and the purchase of property, plant and equipment of \$0.2 million.

Net cash used in investing activities in 2008 of \$16.7 million included \$11.1 million paid for the rights to Parcopa, Niravam and certain discontinued products from UCB, \$2.9 million was incurred in respect of the licensing of the rights to Elestrin, and \$2.3 million deferred consideration was paid in aggregate in respect of the FazaClo and the Pharmelle assets, and the purchase of property, plant and equipment of \$0.4 million.

Cash flows from/(used in) financing activities Years 2010, 2009 and 2008

In 2010 and 2009, cash was provided by financing activities from drawing on the credit facility.

Contractual Obligations

The following table reflects a summary of Azur Pharma s contractual obligations as of December 31, 2010:

	Payments Due by Period				
Contractual Obligations ⁽¹⁾ :	Less than 1 Year	1 to 3 Years	3 to 5 Years (in thousand	More than 5 Years s)	Total
Operating lease obligations	\$ 814	\$ 639	\$ 548	\$ 3,790	\$ 5,791
Loan facility ⁽²⁾	5,000				5,000
Deferred consideration payments for acquisitions	769	11,697			12,466
Total	\$ 6,583	\$ 12,336	\$ 548	\$ 3,790	\$ 23,257

(1) Azur Pharma has not included milestone or royalty payments in the table above where the amount and timing of such obligations are unknown or uncertain.

(2) The credit facility was repaid in October 2011.

Critical Accounting Policies and Significant Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with IFRS requires management to make judgments, estimates and assumptions that affect the application of policies and reported amounts of assets and liabilities, income and expenses. These estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and various other factors believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, and the results of such estimates form the basis of judgments about carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results could differ materially from these estimates. These underlying assumptions are reviewed on an on-going basis. A revision to an accounting estimate is recognized in the period in which the estimate is revised if the revision affects only that period or in the period of the revision and future periods if these are also affected. Principal sources of estimating uncertainty have been set forth in the critical accounting policies section below. Actual results may differ from estimates.

Azur Pharma believes that its critical accounting policies, which are those that require management s most difficult, subjective and complex judgments, are those described in this section. Estimates and judgments are used in determining key items such as estimating sales discounts and allowances, estimating the carrying values of intangible assets, and in accounting for income taxes. Because of the uncertainties inherent in such estimates, actual results may differ materially from these estimates. These critical accounting policies, the judgments and other uncertainties affecting application of these policies and the sensitivity of reported results to changes in conditions and assumptions are factors to be considered in reviewing the consolidated financial statements.

Revenue

Revenue Recognition

Revenue consists principally of the sale of pharmaceutical products to wholesalers. Azur Pharma recognizes revenue from the sale of products when there is persuasive evidence that an arrangement exists, title passes, the price is fixed or determinable, and collectability is reasonably assured.

Sales Discounts and Allowances

Azur Pharma recognizes revenue on a gross revenue basis and makes various reductions in revenue concurrent with recognizing revenue to arrive at net revenue as reported in the income statement. These adjustments are referred to as sales discounts and allowances. Sales discounts and allowances include charge-backs, Medicaid and Medicare rebates, cash discounts, wholesaler fees, sales returns and other adjustments. Estimating sales discounts and allowances is complex and involves significant estimates and judgment. Azur Pharma uses information from both internal and external sources to generate reasonable and reliable estimates. Azur Pharma management believes that it has used reasonable judgments in assessing estimates, and this has been borne out by the historical experience.

Transactions with customers are based on normal and customary terms whereby title to the product and substantially all of the risks and rewards transfer to the customer upon either shipment or delivery.

Charge-backs

Azur Pharma participates in charge-back programs with a number of entities, principally the U.S. Department of Defense, the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs and other public parties whereby pricing on products below wholesalers list prices is extended to participating entities. These entities purchase products through wholesalers at the lower negotiated price, and the wholesalers charge the difference between the wholesalers purchase cost and the lower negotiated price back to Azur Pharma. Charge-backs are accounted for by reducing revenue at the time a sale is recognized in an amount equal to an estimate of charge-back claims attributable to the sale. Azur Pharma determines an estimate of the charge-backs primarily based on historical experience on a product and program basis, and current contract prices under the charge-back programs.

Managed Health Care Rebates and Other Contract Discounts

Azur Pharma offers rebates and discounts to managed health care organizations in the U.S. Azur Pharma accounts for managed health care rebates and other contract discounts as reduction in revenue at the time a sale is recognized by establishing an accrual equal to the estimate of the amount attributable to the sale. Azur Pharma determines its estimate of this accrual primarily based on historical experience on a product-by-product and program basis and current contract prices. Azur Pharma considers the sales performance of products subject to managed health care rebates and other contract discounts, processing claim lag times, estimated levels of inventory in the distribution channel, and adjusts the accrual and revenue periodically throughout each year to reflect actual and future estimated experience.

Medicaid Rebates

Azur Pharma is required by law to participate in state government-managed Medicaid programs as well as certain other qualifying federal and state government programs whereby discounts and rebates are provided. Discounts and rebates provided through these other qualifying federal and state government programs are included in the Medicaid rebate accrual and are considered Medicaid rebates for the purposes of this discussion. Azur Pharma accounts for Medicaid rebates by establishing an accrual as a reduction in revenue at the time a sale is recognized in an amount equal to the estimate of Medicaid rebate claims which are attributable to the sale. Azur Pharma determines an estimate of the Medicaid rebates accrual primarily based on historical experience, legal interpretations of applicable laws related to the Medicaid and qualifying federal and state government programs, and any new information regarding changes in the Medicaid programs regulations and guidelines that would impact the amount of the rebates on a product basis. Azur Pharma considers outstanding Medicaid claims, Medicaid payments, claim processing lag time, estimated levels of inventory in the distribution channel and adjusts the accrual and revenue periodically throughout each year to reflect actual and future estimated experience.

Cash Discounts

Azur Pharma offers cash discounts at 2.0% to 2.5% of the sales price, as an incentive for prompt payment. Cash discounts are accounted for as reduction in revenue at the time a sale is recognized, in an amount equal to the estimate of cash discounts attributable to the sale.

Sales Returns

Azur Pharma accounts for sales returns as reduction in revenue at the time a sale is recognized, by establishing an accrual in an amount equal to the estimated value of products expected to be returned. The sales return accrual is estimated principally based on historical experience, the shelf life of inventory in the distribution channel, Azur Pharma s return policy and expected future market events including generic competition.

Other Sales Adjustments

In addition to the sales discounts and allowances described above, Azur Pharma makes other sales adjustments primarily related to estimated obligations for credits to be granted to wholesalers under wholesaler service agreements. Under these agreements, the wholesale distributors have agreed, in return for certain fees, to comply with various contractually defined inventory management practices and to perform certain activities such as providing weekly information with respect to inventory levels of product on hand and the amount of product movement. As a result, Azur Pharma, along with its wholesale distributors, is able to manage product flow and inventory levels in a way that more closely follows trends in prescriptions. Azur Pharma recognizes these other sales discounts and allowances based on historical experience and other relevant factors, including estimated levels of inventory in the distribution channel in some cases, and adjust accruals and revenue periodically throughout each year to reflect actual experience.

The following table shows activity related to government rebates and charge-backs and estimated returns for all products:

	Returns	Total	
		(in thousands)	
Balance at December 31, 2007	\$ 2,102	\$ 2,595	\$ 4,697
Current year provision relating to revenue	2,533	10,203	12,736
Payments/credits	(533)	(8,230)	(8,763)
Balance at December 31, 2008	4,102	4,568	8,670
Current year provision relating to revenue	6,397	15,221	21,618
Payments/credits	(3,602)	(11,961)	(15,563)
Balance December 31, 2009	6,897	7,828	14,725
Current year provision relating to revenue	9,122	18,760	27,882
Payments/credits	(2,658)	(17,730)	(20,388)
Balance December 31, 2010	13,361	8,858	22,219
Current year provision relating to revenue	5,334	11,416	16,750
Payments/credits	(3,303)	(10,310)	(13,613)
	(-))		< - <i>/</i> - <i>/</i>
Balance September 30, 2011	\$ 15,392	\$ 9,964	\$ 25,356
			,

Impairment of Intangible Assets

An intangible asset, which is an identifiable non-monetary asset without physical substance, is recognized to the extent that it is probable that the expected future economic benefits attributable to the asset will flow to Azur Pharma and that its cost can be measured reliably.

Intangible assets acquired as part of a business combination are capitalized separately, if the intangible asset meets the definition of an asset and its fair value can be reliably measured on initial recognition. Subsequent to initial recognition, these intangible assets are carried at cost less any accumulated amortization and any accumulated impairment losses. Intangible assets are amortized over their estimated useful lives, which are currently between 6.5 and 10 years. Azur Pharma reviews the useful lives of these assets on an annual basis.

The carrying values of intangible assets are reviewed whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable, and at least at each reporting date, to determine whether there is any indication of impairment. If any such indication exists, then the asset s recoverable amount is estimated.

An impairment loss is recognized in profit or loss if the carrying amount of an asset exceeds its estimated recoverable amount. The recoverable amount of an asset is the greater of its fair value less costs to sell and value in use. Value in use is assessed by discounting future cash flows of the asset to its present value. Estimated cash flows are discounted using a pre-tax discount rate reflecting current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset.

When reviewing the carrying values of intangible assets for impairment, Azur Pharma assesses research and development risk, commercial risk, revenue and cost projections, expected sales and marketing support, allocation of resources, the impact of competition, including generic competition, the impact of any reorganization or change of business focus, the level of third-party interest in Azur Pharma s intangible assets and market conditions. Where the carrying value of an asset exceeds its recoverable amount, the carrying value of that asset is written down to its recoverable amount. As the impairment analysis is principally based on

discounted estimated cash flows, actual outcomes could vary significantly from such estimates. If Azur Pharma were to use different estimates, particularly with respect to the likelihood of research and development success, the likelihood and date of commencement of generic competition or the impact of any reorganization or change of business focus, then an additional material impairment charge could arise. Azur Pharma believes that it has used reasonable estimates in assessing the carrying values of the intangible assets.

As of September 30, 2011, the gross carrying amounts and net book values of intangible assets were as follows:

	Cost	September 30, 2011 Accumulated Amortization (in thousands)	Net Book Value	Remaining Useful Life
FazaClo	\$ 45,554	\$ (29,093)	\$ 16,461	2.2 years
Prialt	15,566	(2,205)	13,361	8.5 years
Elestrin	6,055	(1,583)	4,472	7.1 years
Women s Health	11,606	(5,321)	6,285	5.3 years
Gastrocrom	11,488	(6,569)	4,919	4.2 years
Parcopa and Niravam	11,136	(11,136)		
	\$ 101,405	\$ (55,907)	\$ 45,498	

On October 27, 2011, Azur Pharma was advised that a generic competitor to its Gastrocrom product was approved by the FDA. The carrying value of this intangible asset at September 30, 2011 was \$4.9 million. Expectations of the future cash flows generated by this product have been revised. Nevertheless, the estimated fair value of these cash flows continues to exceed the product s carrying value.

Income Tax

Income tax is comprised of current and deferred tax. Current tax is the expected tax payable on the taxable income for the year using tax rates enacted or substantively enacted at the balance sheet date and any adjustments to tax payable in respect of previous years.

Deferred tax is provided in full, using the liability method, on temporary differences arising between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts in the financial statements, except for temporary differences arising on goodwill not deductible for tax purposes or the initial recognition of assets or liabilities that affect neither accounting or taxable profits. Deferred tax is measured at the tax rates that are expected to be applied to the temporary differences when they reverse, based on laws that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the reporting date.

Deferred tax assets, or DTAs, are recognized to the extent that it is probable that future taxable profits will be available against which the temporary differences can be utilized. DTAs are reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that the related income tax benefit will be realized. Significant judgment is required in determining whether it is probable that sufficient future taxable profits will be available against which the asset can be utilized. Azur Pharma s judgments take into account projections of the amount and category of future taxable income, such as income from operations or capital gains income. Actual operating results and the underlying amount and category of income in future years could render current assumptions of recoverability of net DTAs inaccurate. At December 31, 2010, Azur Pharma believes there is evidence to support the generation of sufficient future income to conclude that it is probable that the DTAs recognised will be realized in future years.

Significant estimates and judgments are also required in determining income tax expense. Some of these estimates are based on management s interpretations of jurisdiction-specific tax laws or regulations and the likelihood of settlement related to tax audit issues. Various internal and external factors may have favorable or

unfavorable effects on Azur Pharma s future effective income tax rate. These factors include, but are not limited to, changes in tax laws, regulations and/or rates, changing interpretations of existing tax laws or regulations, changes in estimates of prior years items, past and future levels of research and development spending, likelihood of settlement, and changes in overall levels of income before taxes.

Azur Pharma recognized a deferred tax asset of \$5.8 million and \$5.6 million at September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010, respectively. The deferred tax asset relates to tax benefits arising from temporary differences of \$15.8 million and \$15.1 million at September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010, respectively, primarily attributable to accruals for sales returns, rebates and charge-backs, which are not deductible for tax in the U.S. until the associated products are returned and rebates and charge-backs are claimed and paid, and are probable to be realized in future periods. As of September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010, Azur Pharma s internal forecasts of its earnings supported the conclusion that its deferred tax assets were more likely than not to be realized in future years.

Research and Development Expenses

Expenditures on research activities, undertaken with the prospect of gaining new scientific or technical knowledge and understanding, are recognized in the income statement as an expense as incurred.

An internally-generated intangible asset arising from development expenditure is recognized only if development costs can be measured reliably, the product or process is technically and commercially feasible, future economic benefits are probable, and Azur Pharma intends to and has sufficient resources to complete development and to use or sell the asset. Azur Pharma has determined that, to date, the regulatory, clinical trial risks inherent in the development of its products currently preclude the capitalization of development costs. Therefore, Azur Pharma has expensed all research and development expenditures as incurred.

The majority of operating expenses to date have been for research and development activities related to Clozapine QD and FazaClo HD. Research and development expenses consisted of:

payments made to technology providers who formulate the products, such as Alkermes; and

expenses associated with regulatory submissions and clinical trials. Azur Pharma tracks external development expenses on a program-by-program basis.

Inventory

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost and net realizable value. In the case of raw materials, work in progress and finished goods, cost is calculated on a first-in, first-out basis and includes the expenditures incurred in acquiring inventories and bringing them to their existing location and condition. Net realizable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less the estimated selling expenses.

Azur Pharma s policy is to record a provision for inventory that is obsolete or in excess of expected requirements. Similarly, provisions are established for committed purchase orders where the inventory to be received is in excess of expected requirements. The estimate of excess quantities is subjective and primarily dependent on estimates of future demand for the products. If the estimate of future demand is too high, Azur Pharma may have to record additional charges to cost of sales. An estimate of demand may increase in a subsequent period; in this instance, Azur Pharma will reverse the existing provision. Azur Pharma recorded to cost of sales provisions, net of reversals, for obsolete inventory and inventories and purchase orders in excess of expected requirements totaling \$1.0 million, \$2.6 million and \$1.3 million, during 2010, 2009 and 2008, respectively, and in the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, of \$0.5 million (reversal) and \$0.8 million, respectively.

Share-based payments

Azur Pharma grants share options to employees under a share option plan. The options are granted at fixed exercise prices equal to the estimated fair value of Azur Pharma s shares at the date of grant. The options do not vest until the completion of a liquidity event. A liquidity event as defined in the share option plan includes an initial public offering, a share sale or an asset sale of Azur Pharma. The options have a four year vesting schedule (with quarterly increments) that determine how many ordinary shares underlying the options will vest upon completion of an initial public offering. The remaining options will continue vesting thereafter. In the event of a share sale or an asset sale, all options may vest immediately at the discretion of the board of directors of Azur Pharma.

As described under the heading Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization Treatment of Azur Pharma Option Plan and Azur Pharma Stock Options, the vesting and exercisability of all Azur Pharma share options will be accelerated effective as of immediately prior to completion of the merger.

In connection with the grant of options to employees, Azur Pharma records share-based compensation expense using the grant date fair value determined by the Black-Scholes option pricing model. The grant-date fair value is expensed over the period the related services are received, if it is more likely than not that the options will eventually vest. Azur Pharma estimated that a liquidity event was probable to occur, and thus vesting of the options was probable, during all periods presented. Using the Black-Scholes option pricing model, Azur Pharma values options taking into account the share price at the grant date, exercise price, expected life of the option, expected dividend, and the risk free interest rate over the expected life of the option.

For share-based compensation, the estimated fair value of Azur Pharma s ordinary shares is a significant factor in determining the amount of share-based compensation expense. Azur Pharma s ordinary shares are not publicly traded and the fair value of its ordinary shares has been determined by its board of directors. In determining the fair value of its ordinary shares, the board of directors considered a number of factors, including:

external financing events;

key milestones achieved in its business, including forecasted revenue, expense and cash flows, product development, and market acceptance; and

macroeconomic trends and developments.

The board of directors and management also considered a variety of other factors including the book value per share of outstanding ordinary shares, the price at which ordinary shares had previously been issued, the lack

of marketability of shares, the value of Azur Pharma s assets, actual and potential future cash flows, risk factors impacting Azur Pharma, exit alternatives and valuations for companies in the industry, Azur Pharma s results of operations and the potential for success of competitors in the market and the competitive landscape.

Determining the fair value of Azur Pharma s stock requires making complex and subjective judgments and estimates. There is inherent uncertainty in making these judgments and estimates.

As of September 30, 2011, Azur Pharma had 41,666,667 ordinary shares in issue. As of September 30, 2011, Azur Pharma had granted options over 1,542,750 ordinary shares of which options over 384,250 had been granted since the beginning of 2010.

Since the beginning of 2010, Azur Pharma granted options to purchase ordinary shares as follows:

	Number	Exercise Price	Estimated Fair Value
Date of Grant	of Shares	(Euro)	(U.S. Dollar)
March 12, 2010	90,000	2.20	1.59
June 24, 2010	5,000	2.50	1.76
March 18, 2011	275,750	2.50	1.82
July 28, 2011	13,500	2.80	1.51

On March 12, 2010, Azur Pharma granted options to purchase an aggregate of 90,000 ordinary shares with an exercise price of 2.20 per share. The fair value of ordinary shares was determined by the board of directors to be 2.20 per share based on the factors set forth above. On June 24, 2010 and March 18, 2011, Azur Pharma granted options to purchase an aggregate of 280,750 ordinary shares with an exercise price of 2.50 per share. The fair value of ordinary shares was determined by the board of directors to be 2.50 per share based on certain of the factors set forth above. On July 28, 2011, Azur Pharma granted options to purchase an aggregate of 13,500 ordinary shares with an exercise price of 2.80 per share. The fair value of ordinary shares was determined by the board of directors to be 2.80 per share based on certain of the factors set forth above. On July 28, 2011, Azur Pharma granted options to purchase an aggregate of 13,500 ordinary shares with an exercise price of 2.80 per share. The fair value of ordinary shares was determined by the board of directors to be 2.80 per share based on certain of the factors set forth above. The reason for the increase in the fair value between March 2010 and July 2011 was mainly due to the continuing growth of Azur Pharma s business and the improving state of capital markets.

Option-pricing models require the input of highly subjective assumptions, including the option s expected life and the price volatility of the underlying share. The following are key assumptions used to determine the fair value of options granted using the Black-Scholes option pricing model:

Expected stock price volatility. The computation of expected volatility is based on the volatility of comparable public pharmaceutical companies.

Expected term of option. The expected term represents the period that stock-based awards are expected to be outstanding, giving consideration to the contractual terms of the stock-based awards, vesting schedules, and expectations of future employee behavior as influenced by changes to the terms of stock-based awards.

Expected dividend yield. The dividend yield assumption is based on Azur Pharma s history and expectation of dividend payouts. A dividend yield of zero is used, as cash dividends have never been paid and are not expected to be paid in the future.

Expected risk free interest rate. The interest rate used is observed interest rates appropriate for the option term.

Judgment is also required in estimating the number of stock-based awards that are expected to be forfeited.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

Azur Pharma does not have any off-balance sheet arrangements.

Provisions

A provision is recognized in the balance sheet when Azur Pharma has a present legal or constructive obligation as a result of a past event, and it is probable that an outflow of economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation.

New Accounting Standards

The following new or revised IFRS standards and International Financial Reporting Standards Interpretations Committee (IFRIC) interpretations will be adopted for purposes of the preparation of future financial statements, where applicable. Azur Pharma does not anticipate that the adoption of these new or revised standards and interpretations will have a material impact on its financial position or results from operations, except for IFRS 9, which may impact the classification and measurement of some of Azur Pharma s financial instruments. Azur Pharma does not currently plan to early adopt this standard.

IFRS 7 (Amendment), Disclosure Transfers of Financial Assets (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after July 1, 2011).

IAS 12 (Amendment), *Deferred Tax: Recovery of Underlying Assets* (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2012).

IAS 1 (Amendment), *Presentation of Items in other Comprehensive Income* (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after July 1, 2012).

IFRS 9, Financial Instruments (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

IFRS 10, Consolidated Financial Statements (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

IFRS 11, Joint Arrangements (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

IFRS 12, Disclosure of Interests in other Entities (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

IFRS 13, Fair Value Measurement (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

IAS 19 (Revised 2011), Employee Benefits (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

IAS 27 (Amendment), Separate Financial Statements (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

IAS 28 (Amendment), *Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures* (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

Azur Pharma s operations expose it to various financial risks in the ordinary course of business that include foreign currency risk, interest rate risk and credit risk.

Azur Pharma manages its financial risk exposures on a group wide basis and seeks to reduce the exposure of significant risks through a process of controlling, monitoring and reporting. Planning and budgetary processes increase the opportunity for early warnings of financial risk. Monthly financial reporting aids the identification of risk areas by management. Azur Pharma s approach to the management of these financial risks is further described for each risk area below.

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

Foreign Currency Risk

The majority of Azur Pharma s assets and liabilities are denominated in U.S. dollars. The principal currency exposure is Euro denominated expenses. Azur Pharma does not hedge these Euro expenses. A 5% strengthening of the U.S. dollar exchange rate against the Euro would have the effect of decreasing reported costs by \$211,000 and \$195,000 in the years ended December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively, and \$147,000 in the nine month period ended September 30, 2011. A 5% weakening of the U.S. dollar would have the opposite effect.

Interest Rate Risk

Azur Pharma had \$5.0 million in borrowings drawn down under a \$5.0 million credit facility as of December 31, 2010. This drawn facility is not material in the context of Azur Pharma s operations, and any realistic increase or decrease in interest rates would not have had a significant impact on the results of operations. The facility was repaid in October 2011.

Azur Pharma s policy is to ensure that cash is secure and held in short term fixed deposit accounts or current accounts with financial institutions. As of September 30, 2011, Azur Pharma had cash in short term deposits with financial institutions, earning interest at various variable and fixed interest rates. These interest rates vary from 0.24% to 2%. A 5% decrease in the interest rate would have the effect of decreasing interest income by approximately \$3,500 and \$3,000 in the years ended December 31, 2010 and 2009, respectively, and \$1,605 in the nine month period ended September 30, 2011. A 5% increase in the interest rate would have the effect.

Credit Risk

Credit risk is the risk of financial loss to Azur Pharma if a customer or counterparty to a financial instrument fails to meet contractual obligations, and arises principally from cash and cash equivalents and receivables from customers.

At September 30, 2011, Azur Pharma had a significant concentration of credit risk given that its main customers, Amerisource Bergen including its subsidiary Integrated Commercialization Solutions (ICS), Cardinal and McKesson each accounted for greater than 10% of the trade receivables balance. Azur Pharma considers the credit risk pertaining to these customers to be insignificant and continually monitors customer accounts and credit granted to its customers. All accounts receivable amounts were current as of December 31, 2010 and September 30, 2011.

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED FINANCIAL DATA

New Jazz Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Statements

The following unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements give effect to the merger of a wholly-owned subsidiary of New Jazz with and into Jazz Pharmaceuticals in a transaction to be accounted for as a reverse acquisition, with Jazz Pharmaceuticals being deemed the acquiring company for accounting purposes. Jazz Pharmaceuticals is considered the accounting acquirer even though New Jazz will be the issuer of ordinary shares in the merger.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet at September 30, 2011 and the unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of income for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and the year ended December 31, 2010 presented herein are based on the historical financial statements of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma after giving effect to the proposed acquisition (for accounting purposes) of Azur Pharma by Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the assumptions and adjustments described in the accompanying notes to these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements.

Because the securityholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals will own slightly under 80% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz immediately following the closing of the merger, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement, and the directors and management of Jazz Pharmaceuticals will retain a majority of board seats and key positions in the management of New Jazz, Jazz Pharmaceuticals is considered to be the acquiring company for accounting purposes, and the transaction will be accounted for by Jazz Pharmaceuticals as a reverse acquisition under the acquisition method of accounting for business combinations. Accordingly, the acquisition consideration for accounting purposes will consist of the New Jazz ordinary shares to be held by the historic Azur Pharma shareholders immediately following the completion of the merger. Assets and liabilities of Azur Pharma will be measured at fair value and added to the assets and liabilities of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, and the historical results of operations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals will be reflected in the results of operations of New Jazz following the merger.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet as of September 30, 2011 gives effect to the proposed merger as if it occurred on September 30, 2011, and combines the historical balance sheets of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma as of September 30, 2011. The unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of income for the year ended December 31, 2010 and the nine months ended September 30, 2011 are presented as if the merger was consummated on January 1, 2010, and combine the historical results of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma for the year ended December 31, 2010 and the nine months ended September 30, 2011.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals balance sheet and statement of income information as of and for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 was derived from its unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included in its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended September 30, 2011, incorporated by reference herein. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals statement of income information for the year ended December 31, 2010 was derived from its audited consolidated financial statements included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, incorporated by reference herein. See Where You Can Find More Information.

The Azur Pharma balance sheet and statement of income information as of and for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 was derived from its unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements as of September 30, 2011, and its statement of income information for the year ended December 31, 2010 was derived from its audited financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2010, in each case included elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus. Such financial information was converted from being prepared in accordance with IFRS to being prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP, only for purposes of these unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial statements.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals has not completed a full, detailed valuation analysis necessary to determine the fair values of Azur Pharma s identifiable assets to be acquired and liabilities to be assumed. However, a preliminary valuation analysis was performed as of September 30, 2011, the date on which the proposed merger occurred for purposes of the pro forma balance sheet, related to marketed products rights, in-process research and development, inventories, and purchased product rights liabilities.

The estimated number of New Jazz ordinary shares used to calculate the acquisition consideration is determined pursuant to schedule 1 of the merger agreement and is based on the respective outstanding equity capitalization of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma as of a recent date available, specifically, as of October 17, 2011, as adjusted pursuant to schedule 1 of the merger agreement, and the fair value of the New Jazz ordinary shares used in these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements equals the closing per-share market value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock as of October 17, 2011. Accordingly, the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements include only preliminary estimates. The amounts of acquisition consideration, assets acquired and liabilities assumed that will be used in acquisition accounting will be based on their respective fair values as determined at the time of closing, and may differ significantly from these preliminary estimates.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements do not give effect to the potential impact of current financial conditions, regulatory matters, operating efficiencies or other savings or expenses that may be associated with the acquisition. The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial data also do not include any integration costs. The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements have been prepared for illustrative purposes only and are not necessarily indicative of the financial position or results of operations in future periods or the results that actually would have been realized had Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma been a combined company during the specified periods. The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, including the notes thereto, should be read in conjunction with the historical unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of Jazz Pharmaceuticals included in its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended September 30, 2011 and in conjunction with the historical consolidated financial statements of Jazz Pharmaceuticals included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, both incorporated by reference herein, and the historical financial statements of Azur Pharma as of and for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and for the year ended December 31, 2010, included elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus.

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Balance Sheet

As of September 30, 2011

(in thousands)

	Jazz Pharma- ceuticals	Azur Pharma	Pro Forma Adjustments	Notes	New Jazz Unaudited Pro Forma Combined
ASSETS					
Current assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 101,215	\$ 82,194	\$		\$ 183,409
Marketable securities	12,133				12,133
Accounts receivable, net	31,428	16,687	(152)	(E)	45,460
			(2,503)	(0)	
Inventories	4,297	5,458	(34)	(E)	18,063
			8,342	(H)	
Prepaid expenses	2,535		2,303	(0)	4,838
Other current assets	532		5,843	(0)	6,375
Total current assets	152,140	104,339	13,799		270,278
Property and equipment, net	930	421			1,351
Intangible assets, net	16,447	45,498	(45,498)	(N)	341,447
			325,000	(G)	
Goodwill	38,213		151,590	(L)	189,803
Other long-term assets	83	5,843	(5,843)	(0)	83
u u u u u u u u u u u u u u u u u u u					
Total assets	\$ 207,813	\$ 156,101	\$ 439,048		\$ 802,962
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY					
Current liabilities:	•	* * 000	.		
Loans and borrowings	\$	\$ 5,000	\$		\$ 5,000
Accounts payable	8,463	2,782	(1.5(0))		11,245
Accrued liabilities	35,834	44,417	(1,560)	(C)	88,087
			(7,504)	(0)	
			16,821	(J)	
	4.075		79	(P)	11 707
Purchased product rights liability	4,875		7,304	(O)	11,797
			(481)	(F)	
T 1 1 1 2 2 2 1	7.005		99	(I)	7.005
Liability under government settlement	7,225				7,225
Deferred revenue	1,138				1,138
Total current liabilities	57,535	52,199	14,758		124,492
Deferred revenue, non-current	8,199				8,199
Purchased product rights liability, non-current	750	4,767	135	(I)	5,652
Other non-current liabilities		,	1,343	(P)	1,343
Stockholders equity:			,		
Common stock	4	523	(523)	(A)	5
			1	(B)	
Additional paid-in capital	528,682	86,515	(86,515)	(A)	1,056,445
	,	,	527,763	(B)	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(2)				(2)
Retained earnings (accumulated deficit)	(387,355)	12,097	(12,097)	(A)	(393,172)
	,		,	. ,	

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

			(5,817)	(J)
Total stockholders equity	141,329	99,135	422,812	663,276
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$ 207,813	\$ 156,101	\$ 439,048	\$ 802,962

See accompanying notes to the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements.

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statement of Income

For the nine months ended September 30, 2011

(in thousands, except per share amounts)

		Jazz harma- euticals	Azı	ır Pharma		ro Forma ljustments	Notes	New Jazz Unaudited Pro Forma Combined
Revenues:								
Product sales, net	\$	185,583	\$	68,758	\$			\$ 254,341
Royalties		2,304						2,304
Contract revenues		854						854
Total revenues		188,741		68,758				257,499
Operating expenses:								
Cost of product sales (excluding amortization of acquired								
developed technology and intangible asset impairment)		10,080		11,569		160	(D)	22,093
						819	(F)	
						(535)	(0)	
Selling, general and administrative		72,552		34,962		36	(E)	99,289
						535	(0)	
						(59)	(R)	
		10.051		4.0.00		(8,737)	(M)	
Research and development		10,356		4,928		22.244	(17)	15,284
Intangible asset amortization		5,586		8,855		23,366 (8,855)	(K) (N)	28,952
Total operating expenses		98,574		60,314		6,730		165,618
Income from operations		90,167		8,444		(6,730)		91,881
Interest income and other, net		6		7,903		(7,871)	(C)	38
Interest expense		(1,565)		(681)		46	(F)	(2,200)
Loss on extinguishment of debt		(1,097)						(1,097)
Net income before income tax expense		87,511		15,666		(14,555)		88,622
Income tax expense				602				602
Net income	\$	87,511	\$	15,064	\$	(14,555)		\$ 88,020
Net income per share:								
Basic	\$	2.12	\$	0.36				\$ 1.65
Diluted	\$	1.88	\$	0.36				\$ 1.50
Weighted-average common shares used in computing net income per share:								
Basic		41,206		41,667				53,474
Diluted		46,577		41,667				58,845
See accompanying notes to the unaud	ited pro	,	lensed	,	inanc	ial statement	s.	,

See accompanying notes to the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements.

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statement of Income

For the year ended December 31, 2010

(in thousands, except per share amounts)

	Jazz Pharma- ceuticals	Azur Pharma	Pro Forma Adjustments	Notes	New Jazz Unaudited Pro Forma Combined
Revenues:					
Product sales, net	\$ 170,006	\$ 83,199	\$		\$ 253,205
Royalties	2,637				2,637
Contract revenues	1,138				1,138
Total revenues	173,781	83,199			256,980
Operating expenses:					
Cost of product sales (excluding amortization of acquired developed					
technology and intangible asset impairment)	13,559	20,109	33	(D)	41,582
			1,045	(F)	
			8,342	(Q)	
	(0.00)		(1,506)	(0)	105 110
Selling, general and administrative	68,996	37,676	(987)	(E)	107,112
			1,506	(O)	
Descerab and development	25,612	2,100	(79)	(R)	27,712
Research and development Intangible asset amortization	7,825	16,329	44.036	(K)	51,861
	7,623	10,323	(16,329)	(N)	51,801
Total operating expenses	115,992	76,214	36,061		228,267
Income from operations	57,789	6,985	(36,061)		28,713
Interest income and other, net	4	71	(00,000)		75
Interest expense	(12,728)	(2,902)	2,209	(C)	(13,334)
			87	(F)	
Loss on extinguishment of debt	(12,287)				(12,287)
Net income before provision for income tax benefit	32,778	4,154	(33,765)		3,167
Provision for income tax benefit		(5,383)			(5,383)
Net income	\$ 32,778	\$ 9,537	\$ (33,765)		\$ 8,550
Net income per share:					
Basic	\$ 0.90	\$ 0.23			\$ 0.18
Diluted	\$ 0.83	\$ 0.23			\$ 0.17
Weighted-average common shares used in computing net income per share:					
Basic	36,343	41,667			48,611
Diluted	39,411	41,667			51,679

See accompanying notes to the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements.

NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED

COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Basis of Presentation

On September 19, 2011, Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (Jazz Pharmaceuticals), Azur Pharma Public Limited Company (formerly Azur Pharma Limited), a public limited company formed under the laws of Ireland (Azur Pharma), Jaguar Merger Sub Inc., a Delaware corporation and wholly owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma (merger sub), and Seamus Mulligan, solely in his capacity as the representative for the Azur Pharma securityholders, entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization (the merger agreement). Under the terms of the merger agreement and subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions therein, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma will combine their businesses in a stock transaction in which (a) Azur Pharma will carry out the reorganization described below and (b) merger sub will merge with and into Jazz Pharmaceuticals, with Jazz Pharmaceuticals surviving as a wholly-owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma (the merger). The transaction has been approved by the boards of directors of both Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma.

Prior to the effective time of the merger, Azur Pharma will carry out a reorganization of its capital structure (the reorganization). The reorganization consists of a series of corporate actions as a result of which, among other things, Azur Pharma has become a public limited company and will be renamed Jazz Pharmaceuticals plc (Azur Pharma, following the completion of the reorganization, is referred to in these notes as New Jazz), and the number of Azur Pharma ordinary shares held by the Azur Pharma shareholders will be reduced such that, after giving effect to the issuance of the New Jazz ordinary shares to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders in the merger, Azur Pharma s shareholders would own slightly over 20% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement.

At the effective time of the merger, among other things, (i) each share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock then issued and outstanding will be canceled and automatically converted into and become the right to receive one ordinary share of New Jazz and (ii) each outstanding option, warrant or another equity award of Jazz Pharmaceuticals will be converted into an option, warrant or another equity award of New Jazz that would have substantially the same terms and conditions, including the number of shares and the exercise price, as were applicable before the effective time of the merger. Upon consummation of the merger, the securityholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals immediately prior to the effective time of the merger would own slightly under 80% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement.

Pursuant to the merger agreement, as of the effective time of the merger, the directors of New Jazz will be the directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals as of immediately prior to the effective time of the merger (unless otherwise directed by Jazz Pharmaceuticals), plus one additional director to be designated by Azur Pharma, expected to be Seamus Mulligan, Azur Pharma s Chairman and Chief Executive Officer. As of the date of this proxy statement/prospectus, it is expected that each current director of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, other than Samuel D. Colella and Michael W. Michelson, will become a director of New Jazz pursuant to the merger agreement.

Because Jazz Pharmaceuticals securityholders will own slightly under 80% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz immediately following the closing of the merger, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement, and the directors and management of Jazz Pharmaceuticals will retain a majority of board seats and key positions in the management of New Jazz, Jazz Pharmaceuticals is deemed to be the acquiring company for accounting purposes, and the transaction will be accounted for by Jazz Pharmaceuticals as a reverse acquisition under the acquisition method of accounting for business combinations. Accordingly, assets and liabilities of Azur Pharma will be measured at fair value and added to the assets and liabilities of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, and the historical results of operations of Jazz Pharmaceuticals will be reflected in the results of operations of New Jazz following the merger.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information was prepared using the acquisition method of accounting, based on the historical financial statements of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma,

with Jazz Pharmaceuticals being the accounting acquirer. Certain reclassifications have been made to the historical financial statements of Azur Pharma to conform to the financial statement presentation to be adopted by the combined company. These adjustments are related to the presentation of accounts receivable, other current assets, accrued liabilities, purchased product rights liabilities (current and non-current), and other non-current liabilities. In addition, Azur Pharma financial information was converted from being prepared in accordance with IFRS to being prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP. All such adjustments and reclassifications have been included in Pro Forma Adjustments in the Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Balance Sheet and Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statements of Income.

The total estimated acquisition consideration for the acquisition (for accounting purposes) of Azur Pharma is expected to equal the market value of the New Jazz ordinary shares that will be held by current Azur Pharma shareholders immediately following the closing of the merger. For purposes of these unaudited pro forma combined condensed financial statements, the acquisition consideration was based on the number of New Jazz ordinary shares that would have been held by the current Azur Pharma shareholders, had the merger closed on a recent date, specifically, on October 17, 2011, and the market value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock as of that date (\$43.02). Total acquisition consideration as of this date is estimated to be \$527,764,000. Total acquisition consideration net of cash of \$82,194,000 and loans of \$5,000,000 as of this date is estimated to be \$450,570,000.

Under the acquisition method of accounting, identifiable assets and liabilities of Azur Pharma, including identifiable intangible assets, will be recorded based on their estimated fair values as of the date of the closing of the merger. Goodwill is calculated as the difference between the estimated acquisition consideration and fair values of identifiable net assets acquired.

The estimated acquisition consideration and the preliminary allocation of the estimated acquisition consideration are, in part, based upon a preliminary management valuation, as described below, and Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma s estimates and assumptions which are subject to change until the closing of the merger.

Cash and cash equivalents, and other tangible assets and liabilities: Tangible assets and liabilities were valued at their respective carrying amounts, except for adjustments to inventories, accrued liabilities, and current and non-current purchased product rights liabilities. Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma believe that these amounts approximate their current fair values.

Inventories: Inventories acquired include raw materials and finished goods. Fair value of finished goods has been determined based on the estimated selling price, net of selling costs and a margin on the selling costs. Fair value of raw materials has been estimated to equal the replacement cost.

Identifiable intangible assets and liabilities: Identifiable intangible assets and liabilities acquired include currently marketed products, in-process research and development, and above market lease obligation. The fair value of intangible assets is based on management s preliminary valuation. Estimated useful lives (where relevant for the purposes of these unaudited pro forma financial statements) are based on the time periods during which the intangibles are expected to result in incremental cash flows.

Currently marketed products: Currently marketed products intangible assets reflect the estimated value of Azur Pharma s rights to the currently marketed products. The fair value of currently marketed products was determined using an income approach. The income approach explicitly recognizes that the fair value of an asset is premised upon the expected receipt of future economic benefits such as earnings and cash inflows based on current sales projections and estimated direct costs for each product line. Indications of value are developed by discounting these benefits to their present worth at a discount rate that reflects the current return requirements of the market. The fair value of currently marketed products will be capitalized as of the acquisition date and subsequently amortized over the estimated remaining life of the products ranging from 1 to 15 years.

In-process research and development: In-process research and development represents incomplete research and development projects at Azur Pharma. Jazz Pharmaceuticals management estimated that \$2.0 million of the acquisition consideration represents the fair value of acquired in-process research and development, primarily related to Clozapine QD and Clozapine OS. The fair value of in-process research and development was determined using the income approach, including the application of probability factors related to the likelihood of success of the respective products reaching final development and commercialization. It also took into consideration information from Azur Pharma s management and certain program-related documents and forecasts prepared by Azur Pharma s management. The fair value of in-process research and development will be capitalized as of the acquisition date and subsequently accounted as an indefinite-lived intangible asset until completion or abandonment of the associated research and development efforts. Accordingly, during the development period after the completion of the acquisition, these assets will not be amortized into earnings; instead, these assets will be subject to periodic impairment testing. Upon successful completion of the development process for an acquired in-process research and development project, determination as to the useful life of the asset will be made. The asset would then be considered a finite-lived intangible asset and amortization of the asset into earnings would begin over the estimated useful life of the asset.

Above market lease obligation: The contract rate of Azur Pharma s Dublin, Ireland, office lease exceeds the current market rate. The fair value of the obligation represents the difference between the current market rate and the contract rate over the length of the lease, discounted to its present value at a rate that reflects yield rates for office properties in Dublin, Ireland. The fair value of the liability will be recorded as of the acquisition date and amortized straight-line as a reduction in rent expense over the remaining lease period.
 Goodwill: Goodwill represents the excess of the preliminary acquisition consideration over the estimated fair values of net assets acquired.
 Goodwill will not be amortized but will be tested for impairment at least annually or whenever certain indicators of impairment are present. In the future, if it is determined that goodwill is impaired, an impairment charge would be recorded at that time.

Deferred consideration for acquisitions of product rights: Deferred consideration represents future payments to a third party from whom Azur Pharma has licensed product rights. These amounts are due in 2012. The fair value of the deferred consideration was established based on the required cash payments, discounted to their present value at a rate that reflects the cost of BBB-rated debt securities with a one year repayment period.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities: Deferred tax assets and liabilities arise from acquisition accounting adjustments where book values of certain assets and liabilities differ from their tax bases. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recorded at the currently enacted rates which will be in effect at the time when the temporary differences are expected to reverse in the country where the underlying assets and liabilities are located (U.S. or Ireland). All Azur Pharma s intangible assets are located in Bermuda, which does not have income taxes; accordingly, no deferred tax liabilities were recorded related to the intangible assets.

Pre-acquisition contingencies: Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have not currently identified any pre-acquisition contingencies where a liability is probable and the amount of the liability can be reasonably estimated. If information becomes available to Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma prior to the end of the measurement period (no longer than 12 months after the closing of the merger), which would indicate that a liability is probable and the amount can be reasonably estimated, such items will be reflected in the acquisition accounting.

The preliminary determination of the fair value of the acquired net assets, assuming the merger had closed on September 30, 2011, is as follows (in thousands):

	Amount
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 82,194
Accounts receivable	14,032
Inventories	13,766
Prepaid assets	2,303
Other current assets	5,843
Property, plant and equipment	421
Loans and borrowing	(5,000)
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(49,139)
Purchased product rights liability	(11,824)
Total tangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed	52,596
Intangible assets and liabilities:	
Currently marketed products	323,000
In-process research and development	2,000
Above market lease obligation	(1,422)
Goodwill	151,590
Total intangible assets acquired	475,168
Total pro forma net assets acquired	\$ 527,764

The final determination of the fair value of the identifiable net assets acquired may change significantly from these preliminary estimates. The actual acquisition accounting upon the effective time of the merger will be based on the fair value of the acquisition consideration and the fair values of Azur Pharma s assets and liabilities as determined at the effective time of the merger.

2. Pro Forma Adjustments

Pro forma adjustments are necessary to reflect the estimated acquisition consideration and to adjust amounts related to Azur Pharma s tangible and intangible assets and liabilities to a preliminary estimate of their fair values.

The pro forma adjustments included in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements are as follows:

- A. To record the elimination of Azur Pharma s equity accounts of ordinary shares, additional paid-in capital and retained earnings.
- B. To record the fair value of New Jazz s ordinary shares that would have been held by the current Azur Pharma s shareholders upon the closing of the merger on September 30, 2011.
- C. To remove from the balance sheet the fair value of ratchet shares liability that would be eliminated upon the closing of the acquisition, as the ratchet shares would not be eligible for exercise based on the estimated acquisition consideration and return to ratchet investors, and to reverse from the income statements changes in the fair value of this liability.
- D. To write down inventories in accordance with U.S. GAAP, to reinstate inventory provisions previously reversed as allowed under IFRS.

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

E. To adjust sample inventories and related accounts to estimated fair values, and to conform Azur Pharma s accounting policy for expense recognition of these items to that of Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

- F. To remove in accordance with U.S. GAAP the carrying amount of contingent purchase price payable for purchased product rights and related interest accretion, recorded under IFRS, and recognize the associated amounts as royalty expense when incurred, in accordance with U.S. GAAP.
- G. To record estimated fair value of identifiable intangible assets acquired.
- H. To reflect the estimated fair value of inventory acquired as of September 30, 2011.
- I. To reflect the estimated fair value of purchased product rights liabilities, current and non-current as of September 30, 2011.
- J. To record Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma s estimated transaction costs payable upon the closing of the merger on September 30, 2011. Jazz Pharmaceuticals transaction costs are included in accumulated deficit and accrued liabilities at September 30, 2011. Azur Pharma s transaction costs are included in assumed identifiable liabilities at September 30, 2011, as these transaction costs would have been expensed by Azur Pharma prior to closing of the merger.
- K. To record amortization expense for identifiable intangible assets.
- L. To record goodwill from Jazz Pharmaceuticals acquisition (for accounting purposes) of Azur Pharma.
- M. To eliminate transaction costs recorded in the statement of income for the nine months ended September 30, 2011.
- N. To eliminate existing intangible assets balance prior to acquisition and related amortization expense in 2010 and 2011.
- O. To reclassify various Azur Pharma s balances to conform to Jazz Pharmaceuticals presentation.
- P. To record the fair value of the above market lease obligation, current and non-current.
- Q. To record amortization of the fair value adjustment for inventory to cost of sales.

R. To record amortization of above market lease obligation straight-line over the remaining lease term. **3. Non-recurring Transaction Fees**

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma have incurred and will continue to incur certain non-recurring expenses in connection with the transaction. These expenses are currently estimated to be \$25.5 million. Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma's non-recurring expenses in connection with this transaction incurred during the nine months ended September 30, 2011 were \$8.7 million and are reflected as an adjustment to reduce selling, general and administrative expenses in the pro forma condensed combined statement of income for the nine months ended September 30, 2011, as they are non-recurring and directly attributable to the acquisition. Estimated future expenses that have not been incurred as of September 30, 2011 total \$16.8 million and are reflected in the pro forma condensed combined balance sheet as of September 30, 2011 as an adjustment to accrued liabilities (see Note 2, Pro Forma Adjustments above), but are not reflected in the pro forma condensed combined statements of income for the year ended December 31, 2010 and the nine months ended September 30, 2011, as they are not expected to have a continuing impact on operations.

Table of Contents

COMPARATIVE HISTORICAL AND UNAUDITED PRO FORMA PER SHARE DATA

The following table sets forth selected historical per share information of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma and unaudited pro forma combined and Azur Pharma per share information as of and for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and as of and for the year ended December 31, 2010 after giving effect to the proposed acquisition (for accounting purposes) of Azur Pharma by Jazz Pharmaceuticals under the acquisition method of accounting, based on the total acquisition consideration (which for these purposes consists of the New Jazz ordinary shares to be held by the historic Azur Pharma shareholders immediately following the completion of the merger) of ordinary shares of New Jazz with the estimated fair value of \$528 million and representing slightly over 20% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz immediately following the closing of the merger, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement.

The pro forma shares assumes that the historic Azur Pharma shareholders will hold 12,267,876 ordinary shares of New Jazz immediately following the closing of the merger, which assumes that the ordinary shares of Azur Pharma held by the Azur Pharma shareholders on October 17, 2011 will be reduced in the reorganization based on an assumed ratio of 0.2866 of a New Jazz ordinary share for each whole ordinary share of Azur Pharma outstanding immediately prior to the reorganization (the Assumed Split Ratio). The Assumed Split Ratio is calculated pursuant to schedule 1 of the merger agreement and is based on the closing price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on October 17, 2011 and the respective outstanding equity capitalization of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma on October 17, 2011, as adjusted pursuant to schedule 1 of the merger agreement. The acquisition method of accounting is based on Accounting Standards Codification Topic 805, *Business Combinations*, or ASC 805, and uses the fair value concepts defined in ASC 820, *Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures*. The pro forma adjustments reflect the assets and liabilities of Azur Pharma at their preliminary estimated fair values. Differences between these preliminary estimates and the final acquisition accounting will occur and these differences could have a material impact on the unaudited pro forma combined per share information set forth in the following table.

In accordance with the requirements of the SEC, the unaudited pro forma combined and unaudited pro forma Azur Pharma equivalent information gives effect to the merger as if it had been effective on January 1, 2010 in the case of income per share data, and December 31, 2010 or September 30, 2011 in the case of book value per share data. You should read this information in conjunction with the selected historical financial information and the historical financial statements of Azur Pharma and related notes included elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus, and the historical financial statements of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and related notes that have been filed with the SEC, which are incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus. See Selected Historical Financial Data of Azur Pharma , Index to Consolidated *Financial Statements of Azur Pharma Public Limited Company* and *Where You Can Find More Information*. The unaudited pro forma combined per share information is derived from, and should be read in conjunction with, the unaudited pro forma combined financial statements and related notes included in this proxy statement/prospectus. See Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Financial Data . The historical per share information of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma below is derived from audited financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2010 and unaudited financial statements as of and for the nine months ended September 30, 2011. The unaudited pro forma Azur Pharma per share equivalents are calculated by multiplying the unaudited Jazz Pharmaceuticals pro forma combined per share amounts by the Assumed Split Ratio of 0.2866.

	Jazz Pharma- ceuticals Historical	Azur Pharma Historical	Unaudited Pro Forma Combined ⁽²⁾	Unaudited Pro Forma Azur Pharma Equivalent
Per share information for the nine months ended				
September 30, 2011				
Basic net income per common share	\$ 2.12	\$ 0.36	\$ 1.65	\$ 0.47
Diluted net income per common share	\$ 1.88	\$ 0.36	\$ 1.50	\$ 0.43
Book value per share ⁽¹⁾	\$ 3.35	\$ 2.38	\$ 12.19	\$ 3.49
Cash dividends	\$	\$	\$	\$

	Jazz Pharma- ceuticals Historical	Azur Pharma Historical	Unaudited Pro Forma Combined ⁽²⁾	Unaudited Pro Forma Azur Pharma Equivalent
Per share information for the year ended				
December 31, 2010				
Basic net income per common share	\$ 0.90	\$ 0.23	\$ 0.18	\$ 0.05
Diluted net income per common share	\$ 0.83	\$ 0.23	\$ 0.17	\$ 0.05
Book value per share ⁽¹⁾	\$ 0.76	\$ 2.01	N/A	N/A
Cash dividends	\$	\$	\$	\$

(1) The book value per share is computed by dividing total stockholders equity by the number of shares of common stock and ordinary shares, as applicable, issued and outstanding.

(2) The pro forma combined amounts assume that the historic Azur Pharma shareholders will hold 12,267,876 New Jazz ordinary shares immediately following the closing of the merger, as calculated as described above.

THE BUSINESS OF JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS

The following discussion contains forward-looking statements. Actual results may differ significantly from those projected in the forward-looking statements. Factors that might cause future results to differ materially from those projected in the forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, those discussed in Risk Factors and elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus. A description of the business of Jazz Pharmaceuticals can be found in the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, filed with the SEC on March 8, 2011, which is incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus. See Where You Can Find More Information. See also Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements.

Overview

Jazz Pharmaceuticals is a specialty pharmaceutical company focused on the identification, development and commercialization of pharmaceutical products to meet important unmet medical needs. Jazz Pharmaceuticals currently markets two products, which generated net product sales of \$170.0 million and \$185.6 million during the year ended December 31, 2010 and the nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively: Xyrem (sodium oxybate oral solution), which is the only product approved by the FDA for the treatment of both excessive daytime sleepiness and cataplexy in patients with narcolepsy; and Luvox CR (extended release fluvoxamine maleate capsules), which is approved by the FDA and marketed for the treatment of obsessive compulsive disorder. Jazz Pharmaceuticals promotes these products in the United States through its experienced specialty sales force targeting sleep specialists, neurologists, pulmonologists and psychiatrists. Jazz Pharmaceuticals is building its portfolio of products through a combination of acquisition and in-licensing and internal development activities. In this regard, the merger would result in New Jazz having a diversified portfolio of 12 marketed CNS and women s health products, with a combined field sales force of over 200 sales representatives.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals is building a sustainable pharmaceutical company by:

Growing and protecting the Jazz Pharmaceuticals sodium oxybate business, including growing sales of Xyrem in its approved indications, continuing to invest in the sodium oxybate franchise, and enforcing Jazz Pharmaceuticals intellectual property covering sodium oxybate and its restricted distribution system;

Developing additional products and advancing Jazz Pharmaceuticals pipeline though continued investment in research and development activities targeted at areas of significant unmet need where Jazz Pharmaceuticals product candidates may offer significant benefits to patients; and

Leveraging Jazz Pharmaceuticals commercial capabilities, including its sales and marketing organization, and its regulatory, safety and clinical organizations, by in-licensing or acquiring additional products and product candidates targeted towards specialty physician audiences.

The merger would provide additional commercial products, additional pipeline opportunities and the opportunity to leverage Jazz Pharmaceuticals commercial capabilities as expanded through the merger.

THE BUSINESS OF AZUR PHARMA

The following discussion contains forward-looking statements. Actual results may differ significantly from those projected in the forward-looking statements. Factors that might cause future results to differ materially from those projected in the forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, those discussed in Risk Factors and elsewhere in this prospectus/proxy statement. See also Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements.

Overview

Azur Pharma is a specialty pharmaceutical company engaged in the acquisition, development and commercialization of therapeutic products for central nervous system (including pain and psychiatry), which is referred to in this section as CNS, and women s health areas. Since it was founded in 2005, Azur Pharma has assembled a portfolio of marketed products which generated product revenue in the United States of \$83.2 million and \$68.8 million during 2010 and the nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, built a commercial operating platform and begun development work on lower-risk life cycle management programs.

Azur Pharma s lead marketed products are:

Prialt (ziconotide intrathecal infusion), which is indicated for the management of severe chronic pain in patients for whom intrathecal therapy is warranted, and who are intolerant of or refractory to other treatment, such as systemic analgesics, adjunctive therapies or intrathecal morphine.

The original 12.5mg, 25mg and 100mg dosage strength presentations of Azur Pharma s proprietary orally disintegrating tablet formulation of clozapine, FazaClo LD, and the 150mg and 200mg higher dosage strength presentations of clozapine, FazaClo HD, which are indicated for the management of severely ill schizophrenic patients who fail to respond adequately to standard drug treatment for schizophrenia and for reducing the risk of recurrent suicidal behavior in patients with schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorder who are judged to be at chronic risk for reexperiencing suicidal behavior, based on history and recent clinical state. Azur Pharma also markets several women s health products, consisting of Elestrin (estradiol gel 0.06%) an estrogen gel indicated for moderate to severe vasomotor symptoms associated with menopause, and Natelle and Gesticare, Azur Pharma s prenatal vitamins brands. In addition, Azur Pharma sells a portfolio of non-promoted products including Gastrocrom (cromolyn sodium oral concentrate), Urelle (urinary antiseptic), Niravam (alprazolam) and Parcopa (carbidopa/levodopa).

Azur Pharma s current product candidates include an oral suspension formulation of clozapine, Clozapine OS, and a once daily formulation of clozapine, Clozapine QD.

History and Development of Azur Pharma

Azur Pharma was formed under the laws of Ireland in March 2005 as a privately held, limited liability company. Effective October 20, 2011, Azur Pharma Limited was re-registered as a public limited company under the name Azur Pharma Public Limited Company. Azur Pharma promotes and sells its portfolio of products in the United States through its U.S. operating subsidiary. Azur Pharma has made a number of acquisitions since its formation including: its acquisition of FazaClo from Avanir in August 2007; and rights to Prialt (excluding certain territories licensed to Eisai Co. Ltd, predominantly in Europe) from Elan in May 2010.

In relation to its product candidates, Azur Pharma received FDA approval for FazaClo HD in July 2010 and launched these new higher dosage strengths in September 2010. During 2011, Azur Pharma has continued development work on its product candidates with the successful completion of a pivotal bioequivalence study on Clozapine OS and further Phase II studies for Clozapine QD.

Lead Marketed Products

Prialt (ziconotide) intrathecal infusion

Prialt is an intrathecal infusion of ziconotide, approved by the FDA in December 2004, for the management of severe chronic pain in patients for whom intrathecal therapy is warranted, and who are intolerant of or refractory to other treatment, such as systemic analgesics, adjunctive therapies or intrathecal morphine. Intrathecal therapy is the delivery of the drug into the intrathecal space in the spine through an infusion system comprised of a programmable infusion pump and catheter. Ziconotide is a synthetic neuroactive peptide known as conotoxin and is the synthetic equivalent of a naturally-occurring conopeptide found in the piscivorous marine snail, *Conus Magnus*. Ziconotide is thought to inhibit pain signals transmitted via N-type calcium channels, most densely located in the dorsal horn of the spinal chord. Prialt is the only FDA-approved non-opioid intrathecal analgesic. Prialt is approved for use with Medtronic Inc s SynchroMed EL and SynchroMed II programmable implantable pumps. Azur Pharma s product revenue from Prialt was \$12.9 million during the year ended December 31, 2010 following its acquisition from Elan in May 2010. For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, product revenue from Prialt was \$14.8 million.

On March 4, 2010, Azur Pharma entered into a definitive agreement to acquire Prialt from Elan. This transaction subsequently closed on May 5, 2010. Under the terms of the asset purchase agreement with Elan, Azur Pharma acquired worldwide rights to Prialt excluding those territories licensed by Elan to Eisai Co. Limited, which consist of 34 countries outside of the United States, mainly in Europe. Azur Pharma paid Elan \$5.0 million on the closing of the transaction with an additional \$12 million in deferred payments due to Elan in 2012. Azur Pharma is also obligated to pay up to a maximum aggregate amount of \$120 million in contingent payments if certain net sales milestones are achieved and a tiered royalty payment on net sales.

Commercialization, Medical Affairs, and Distribution

Azur Pharma promotes Prialt through its CNS-Pain sales force which consisted of 25 sales professionals as of September 30, 2011. Prialt is also supported by a six-person medical affairs team that provides medical information and education support. Azur Pharma provides reimbursement support through its Express Pain Information Center, a dedicated Prialt call center outsourced to a third party reimbursement specialist vendor. Azur Pharma s internal reimbursement team also provides additional reimbursement support, dealing specifically with the more complex needs of physicians and payors.

FazaClo LD (clozapine, USP) Orally Disintegrating Tablet and FazaClo HD (clozapine, USP) Orally Disintegrating Tablet

Azur Pharma markets FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD, which are orally disintegrating tablet formulations of clozapine, indicated for the management of severely ill schizophrenic patients who fail to respond adequately to standard drug treatment for schizophrenia and for reducing the risk of recurrent suicidal behavior in patients with schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorder who are judged to be at chronic risk for re-experiencing suicidal behavior, based on history and recent clinical state. FazaClo LD, comprising the original three lower strength presentations, was approved by the FDA in February 2004 with respect to the 25mg and 100mg tablet strengths and in May 2007 for the 12.5mg tablet strength. Azur Pharma initiated development of FazaClo HD, 150 mg and 200 mg dosage strengths, in late 2008. FazaClo HD received FDA approval in July 2010 and was launched in September 2010.

According to IMS Health Inc., which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as IMS, the U.S. clozapine market is dominated by generics which accounted for approximately 87% of clozapine prescription volumes in 2010. FazaClo products accounted for approximately 10% of clozapine prescription volumes in 2010. The generics are referenced to Clozaril, a standard immediate release tablet formulation of clozapine from Novartis.

FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD incorporate CIMA s DuraSol[®] orally disintegrating tablet technology, which enables the products to dissolve without the need to chew or to swallow with water and are currently the only orally disintegrating tablet formulations of clozapine available in the United States.

In July 2007, Azur Pharma entered into a definitive agreement to acquire the rights to FazaClo from Avanir. The transaction closed on August 3, 2007, at which time Azur Pharma paid \$43.9 million in upfront consideration to Avanir. Azur Pharma pays a royalty to Avanir based on 3% of annualized net product sales in excess of \$17 million up to a maximum aggregate amount of \$2 million for all such royalty payments, the majority of which has been paid as of September 30, 2011.

In connection with the acquisition, Azur Pharma also assumed remaining contingent payment obligations of Avanir to Dr. Neal Cutler and the other original owners of FazaClo of \$10.5 million and \$25.0 million, based on the achievement of certain net sales milestones. As described below, under *Legal Proceedings*, Dr. Cutler has filed a complaint alleging, among other things, that one or both of such contingent payments are owing. Azur Pharma intends to vigorously defend itself in connection with this litigation, however there can be no assurance of the outcome.

In connection with the acquisition of FazaClo from Avanir, Azur Pharma was assigned a development, license and supply agreement with CIMA, which holds intellectual property rights related to certain aspects of the development and supply of FazaClo. The agreement grants an exclusive license to Azur Pharma to market, distribute and sell FazaClo and provides for a royalty rate of 5% based on annual net sales. In July 2011, the terms of the agreement were amended to extend the term to 2020 and it was agreed that the royalty obligations to CIMA would terminate upon the closing of the merger between Cephalon and Teva Pharmaceuticals, which occurred in October 2011. Cephalon is the parent company of CIMA.

Azur Pharma received Paragraph IV Certifications from three generics manufacturers indicating that ANDAs had been filed with the FDA requesting approval to market generic versions of FazaClo LD. Azur Pharma and CIMA filed a lawsuit in response to each certification. The lawsuit with Teva Pharmaceuticals, one of the ANDA filers, was settled in July 2011. In August 2011, Azur Pharma received notice from Teva Pharmaceuticals indicating that an ANDA had been filed with the FDA requesting approval to market a generic version of FazaClo HD. FazaClo HD was also covered in the July 2011 settlement agreement with Teva Pharmaceuticals. For a more detailed description of Azur Pharma s disputes with these parties, please see *Legal Proceedings* below.

The two formulation patents covering FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD which Azur Pharma licenses from CIMA are under re-examination by the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. Both of the re-examination proceedings have proceeded to appeal at the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. It is currently not possible to predict whether these re-examination proceedings will result in one or both of the patents being fully or partly invalidated. For more information regarding these re-examination proceedings, please see *Patents and Proprietary Rights* below.

In 2010, Azur Pharma s product revenue from FazaClo LD was \$34.6 million and product revenue from FazaClo HD was \$2.8 million. For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, product revenue from FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD was \$22.0 million and \$5.5 million, respectively.

Commercialization, Medical Affairs, and Distribution

Azur Pharma promotes FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD in the United States through its CNS-Psychiatric sales force of 24 sales professionals as of September 30, 2011.

Patients being prescribed any clozapine product must be enrolled in an FDA-approved patient registry. The FazaClo patient registry, an element of the FDA s mandated risk management plan, is a database monitoring

patients (white blood cell counts, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as WBC, and absolute neutrophil counts, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as ANC) treated with FazaClo to permit early detection of clozapine-induced leucopenia or agranulocytosis. FazaClo is supported by Azur Pharma s own in-house registry team located in its Philadelphia office. The team maintains a continuing record of total WBC and ANC and related information in the database for all patients who receive FazaClo therapy. All clozapine patients must have frequent monitoring for acceptable WBC and ANC levels which the pharmacist must verify prior to dispensing a clozapine prescription. Weekly blood samples are monitored for the first six months of treatment, and bi-weekly testing is required for the second six months with monthly monitoring for patients who have 12 months of acceptable blood test results.

In addition to the in-house registry team, Azur Pharma has a team of nine clinical compliance liaisons in the field who provide medical safety, medical education and FazaClo patient registry support services for FazaClo.

Other Products

Azur Pharma s other products, which together accounted for approximately 40% of Azur Pharma s product revenue in the year ended December 31, 2010 and 38% in the nine months ended September 30, 2011, include:

Elestrin (estradiol gel 0.06%), indicated for the treatment of moderate-to-severe vasomotor symptoms (hot flashes and night sweats) associated with menopause;

Gastrocrom (cromolyn sodium) oral concentrate, indicated for the management of patients with mastocytosis, providing relief of associated symptoms such as diarrhea, flushing, headaches, vomiting, urticaria, abdominal pain, nausea and itching;

Natelle and Gesticare prescription prenatal vitamins franchises, used for improving the nutritional status of women through pregnancy and in the postnatal period;

Urelle, indicated for the treatment of symptoms of irritative voiding and for the relief of local symptoms, such as inflammation, hypermotility and pain that accompany lower urinary tract infections;

Niravam (orally disintegrating tablet presentation of alprazolam), indicated for the management of anxiety disorder or the short-term relief of symptoms of anxiety and also indicated for the treatment of panic disorder, with or without agoraphobia; and

Parcopa (orally disintegrating tablet presentation of carbidopa/levodopa), indicated for the treatment of symptoms associated with idiopathic Parkinson s disease.

Each of the products described above accounted for less than 10% of Azur Pharma s net sales in 2010 and the nine months ended September 30, 2011, with the exception of Gastrocrom, which accounted for approximately 10%.

Development Pipeline

Azur Pharma has a number of product candidates in various stages of clinical development. For the years ended December 31, 2008, 2009 and 2010, and for the nine months ended September 30, 2011, research and development expenses were \$4.2 million, \$8.0 million, \$2.1 million and \$4.9 million, respectively.

Azur Pharma focuses its development efforts in lower risk reformulations that complement its marketed product portfolio. Azur Pharma has built its pipeline by partnering with other companies and implementing life cycle management programs around its products and franchises, rather than engaging in early-stage research and development programs. Azur Pharma s current product candidates include Clozapine OS and Clozapine QD:

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

Clozapine OS is an oral suspension formulation of clozapine currently approved and marketed by other companies in Europe and in other territories outside of the U.S. Azur Pharma licensed U.S. rights for the product from Douglas Pharmaceuticals America Limited in February 2010. The product successfully completed its pivotal bioequivalence study in October 2011 and an NDA is currently being prepared for filing with the FDA; and

Clozapine QD is expected to provide the benefits of once-daily dosing of clozapine. This formulation is designed to enable faster titration to therapeutic effect relative to existing immediate release formulations of clozapine. Azur Pharma is working with Alkermes in the development of this product, which is currently in Phase II development.

Sales and Marketing

Azur Pharma has three separate sales forces in CNS-Pain, CNS-Psychiatry, and Women s Health. The CNS-Pain sales force promotes Prialt and as of September 30, 2011 consisted of 25 sales professionals, including 21 field sales representatives, three sales managers and a director. The CNS-Psychiatry sales force promotes FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD and as of September 30, 2011, consisted of 24 sales professionals, including 19 field sales representatives, three managers, a director, and a head of sales. The Women s Health sales force promotes Elestrin and Azur Pharma s prenatal vitamin brands, Natelle and Gesticare, and as of September 30, 2011 consisted of 56 sales professionals, including 49 sales representatives, five managers, a director and a trainer.

Azur Pharma has established marketing, commercial operations, and trade and distribution functions to support its sales efforts. Azur Pharma also employs third party vendors, such as advertising agencies, market research firms and suppliers of marketing and other sales support related services to assist with commercial activities.

Competition

The pharmaceutical industry is highly competitive and characterized by a number of established pharmaceutical companies, as well as specialty pharmaceutical companies that market pain, psychiatry and women s health products. Most of these companies have financial resources and marketing capabilities substantially greater than those of Azur Pharma. Azur Pharma s ability to continue to grow over the long-term also requires that it compete successfully with other specialty pharmaceutical companies for product and product candidate acquisition and in-licensing opportunities. Some of Azur Pharma s competitors include Teva Pharmaceuticals, Endo Pharmaceuticals, Novartis Pharmaceuticals Corporation, Shionogi & Co Limited and Noven Pharmaceuticals Inc. These established companies have a competitive advantage over Azur Pharma due to their size and financial resources.

Azur Pharma s products and product candidates may also compete in the future with new products currently under development by others. Any products that Azur Pharma develops are likely to be in highly competitive markets, and its competitors may succeed in developing products that may render Azur Pharma s products obsolete or noncompetitive. In particular, Azur Pharma s lead marketed products face competition as described below:

Prialt is the only FDA-approved non-opioid intrathecal analgesic. It competes with intrathecal morphine, which is the only other product approved by the FDA for the intrathecal treatment of severe chronic pain. Other drugs are also used intrathecally by physicians including: hydromorphone, clonidine, baclofen, gabapentin and sufentanil.

FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD are the only orally disintegrating tablet formulations of clozapine available. While FazaClo is a branded product currently with no direct generic competition, the bulk of prescriptions for clozapine are generic tablets. According to IMS, the U.S. clozapine market is dominated by generics which accounted for approximately 87% of clozapine prescription volumes in 2010. FazaClo products accounted for approximately 10% of clozapine prescription volumes in 2010. Azur Pharma expects direct generic competition to FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD in July 2012 and May 2015, respectively, or earlier upon the occurrence of certain events, since ANDAs have been filed with the FDA requesting approval to market generic versions of FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD. These products also compete with larger branded products, including Seroquel[®], marketed by AstraZeneca, Risperdal[®], marketed by Janssen, and Zyprexa[®], market by Eli Lilly.

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

Table of Contents

Azur Pharma s other products face competition from both generic entrants and existing branded products. Some of Azur Pharma s other products have limited or no patent protection and potential competitors face fewer barriers in introducing competing products or generic products. On October 27, 2011, an ANDA from Pack Pharmaceuticals LLC, seeking to manufacture and sell a generic version of Gastrocrom, was approved by the FDA. There may also be other companies developing products competitive to those of Azur Pharma of which it is unaware.

With respect to Azur Pharma s current and potential future product candidates, Azur Pharma believes that its ability to successfully compete will depend on, among other things:

efficacy, safety and reliability of its product candidates;

product acceptance by physicians, other health care providers and patients;

protection of Azur Pharma s proprietary rights and the level of generic competition;

Azur Pharma s ability to complete clinical development and obtain regulatory approvals for its product candidates;

timing and scope of regulatory approvals;

Azur Pharma s ability to supply commercial quantities of a product to the market;

obtaining reimbursement for product use in approved indications;

Azur Pharma s ability to recruit and retain skilled employees; and

Azur Pharma s ability to expand and grow its specialty sales forces. Customers and Financial Information about Geographic Areas

While the ultimate end-users of Azur Pharma s products are the individual patients to whom its products are prescribed by physicians, Azur Pharma s direct customers include certain large wholesale pharmaceutical distributors, such as McKesson Corporation, AmerisourceBergen Corporation, Cardinal Health, Inc. and Integrated Commercialization Solutions Inc. During the periods presented, the following customers accounted for 10% or more of Azur Pharma s total revenue:

	Year	Year ended December 31,		
	2010	2009	2008	
McKesson	31%	38%	40%	
Cardinal	27%	28%	28%	
AmerisourceBergen	19%	21%	20%	
ICS ⁽¹⁾	12%			

(1) Sales relate only to Prialt. ICS is a subsidiary of AmerisourceBergen Corporation.

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

Azur Pharma has standard industry agreements made in the ordinary course of business with these customers which include prompt payment discount, and various standard fee or rebate arrangements. Purchases are made on a purchase order basis.

For a discussion of Azur Pharma s revenue and non-current assets attributable to geographic areas see the notes to the audited consolidated financial statements of Azur Pharma included elsewhere in the proxy statement/prospectus.

Manufacturing

Azur Pharma does not have, and does not intend to establish in the near term, its own manufacturing capability for its products or product candidates, or their active pharmaceutical ingredients, or the capability to package its products. Azur Pharma has engaged third parties to manufacture its products. For each of its marketed and approved products, Azur Pharma utilizes a single supplier for the active pharmaceutical ingredient and a separate finished product manufacturer.

Prialt

Azur Pharma is in the process of changing suppliers for Prialt finished product and for ziconotide, the active ingredient in Prialt, following receipt of termination notices from existing suppliers indicating their intention to terminate Azur Pharma s supply agreements with them. Azur Pharma has identified and commenced the transfer of ziconotide to a new manufacturer. Azur Pharma believes that it has sufficient supply of ziconotide to meet its commercial requirements for at least five years, by which time it expects supply to be available from such new manufacturer. Azur Pharma has also identified and begun the transfer of Prialt finished product manufacturing to a new manufacturer. Final batches are scheduled for manufacture at the current manufacturer with supply expected to be sufficient to meet commercial requirements through the end of 2013, by which time it expects such new manufacturer to be approved as a supplier by the FDA. However, there can be no assurance that such new manufacturers of ziconotide and Prialt finished product or any other manufacturer will be approved by the FDA, or that Azur Pharma s supplies of ziconotide and Prialt would have a material adverse effect on Azur Pharma s business, financial condition and results of operations.

FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD

Azur Pharma s finished product supplier for its FazaClo products is CIMA. The supply agreement with CIMA was amended in July 2011 to extend the supply terms to January 2020.

Azur Pharma s supplier of clozapine, the active pharmaceutical ingredient in FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD, is Betachem Inc., as agent for Medichem S.A. The agreement with Betachem is automatically renewable for one year periods.

Manufacturers and suppliers of Azur Pharma s products and product candidates are subject to the FDA s current Good Manufacturing Practices, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as cGMP, requirements, and other rules and regulations prescribed by foreign regulatory authorities. Azur Pharma depends on its third party suppliers and manufacturers for continued compliance with cGMP requirements and applicable foreign standards. Azur Pharma conducts quality assurance audits of its contract manufacturers sites and raw material suppliers sites and related records to confirm compliance with the relevant regulatory requirements. However, there can be no assurance that the sites of its third-party manufacturers and raw material suppliers will continue to remain in compliance. If Azur Pharma s manufacturers or suppliers fail to comply with regulatory requirements or suffer any other event that results in the inability to supply its product requirements for an extended period, the resulting shortages of inventory could have a material adverse effect on Azur Pharma s business, financial condition and results of operations. See *Risk Factors Risks Related to the Business of New Jazz*.

Government Regulation

The testing, manufacturing, labeling, advertising, promotion, distribution, export and marketing of Azur Pharma s products are subject to extensive regulation by governmental authorities in the United States and in other countries. In the United States, the FDA, under the Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the FDCA, and its implementing regulations, regulates pharmaceutical products. Failure to comply with applicable U.S. requirements may subject Azur Pharma to administrative or judicial sanctions, such as FDA refusal to approve pending NDAs, withdrawal of approval of approved products, warning letters, untitled letters, product recalls, product seizures, total or partial suspension of production or distribution, injunctions, suspension of licenses, civil penalties and/or criminal prosecution.

Drug Approval Process

To obtain FDA approval of a product candidate, Azur Pharma must, among other things, submit data supporting safety and efficacy as well as detailed information on the manufacture and composition of the product

candidate and proposed labeling. The testing and collection of data and the preparation of necessary applications are expensive and time-consuming. The FDA may not act quickly or favorably in reviewing these applications, and Azur Pharma may encounter significant difficulties or costs in its efforts to obtain FDA approvals that could delay or preclude Azur Pharma from marketing its product candidates.

The steps required before a drug may be approved for marketing in the United States generally include: preclinical laboratory tests and animal tests; submission to the FDA of an Investigational New Drug Application, or IND, for human clinical testing, which must become effective before human clinical trials commence; adequate and well-controlled human clinical trials to establish the safety and efficacy of the drug product for each indication; the submission to the FDA of an NDA; satisfactory completion of an FDA inspection of the manufacturing facilities at which the product is made, analyzed and stored to assess compliance with cGMP; potential FDA audit of the nonclinical trial sites that generated the data in support of the NDA; and FDA review and approval of the NDA.

An applicant must submit to the FDA the results of the preclinical and clinical trials, together with, among other things, detailed information on the manufacture and composition of the product candidate and proposed labeling, in the form of an NDA, including payment of a user fee. The FDA reviews all NDAs submitted before it accepts them for filing and may request additional information rather than, or before, accepting an NDA for filing. Once the submission is accepted for filing, the FDA begins an in-depth review of the NDA. Under the goals and policies agreed to by the FDA under the Prescription Drug User Fee Act, or PDUFA, the FDA has ten months in which to complete its initial review of a standard NDA and respond to the applicant, and six months for a priority NDA. The FDA does not always meet its PDUFA goal dates for standard and priority NDAs. The review process and the PDUFA goal date may be extended by three months if the FDA requests or the NDA sponsor otherwise provides additional information or clarification regarding information already provided in the submission within the last three months before the PDUFA goal date.

After the FDA evaluates the NDA and the manufacturing facilities, it issues an approval letter or a complete response letter. A complete response letter generally outlines the deficiencies in the submission and may require substantial additional testing or information in order for the FDA to reconsider the application. If and when those deficiencies have been addressed to the FDA s satisfaction in a resubmission of the NDA, the FDA will issue an approval letter. The FDA may also refer an application to the appropriate advisory committee, typically a panel of clinicians, for review, evaluation and a recommendation as to whether the application should be approved. The FDA is not bound by the recommendations of the advisory committee.

After approval, certain changes to the approved product, such as adding new indications, making certain manufacturing changes, or making certain additional labeling claims, are subject to further FDA review and approval. Obtaining approval for a new indication generally requires that additional clinical studies be conducted. Azur Pharma cannot be sure that any additional approval for new indications for any product will be approved on a timely basis, or at all.

Often, even after a drug has been approved by the FDA for sale, the FDA may require that certain post-approval requirements be satisfied, including the conduct of additional clinical studies. If such post-approval conditions are not satisfied, the FDA may withdraw its approval of the drug. In addition, holders of an approved NDA are required to: report certain adverse reactions to the FDA; comply with certain requirements concerning advertising and promotional labeling for their products; drug safety or adverse event reporting and continue to have quality control and manufacturing procedures conform to cGMP after approval.

The FDA periodically inspects the sponsor s records related to safety reporting and/or manufacturing facilities; this latter effort includes assessment of compliance with cGMP. Accordingly, manufacturers must continue to expend time, money, and effort in the area of production and quality control to maintain cGMP compliance. Discovery of problems with a product after approval may result in restrictions on a product, manufacturer, or holder of an approved NDA, including withdrawal of the product from the market.

The approval process described above is premised on the applicant being the owner of, or having obtained a right of reference to, all of the data required to prove the safety and effectiveness of a drug product. This type of marketing application, sometimes referred to as a full or stand-alone NDA, is governed by Section 505(b)(1) of the FDCA. A Section 505(b)(1) NDA contains full reports of investigations of safety and effectiveness, which includes the results of preclinical studies and clinical trials, together with detailed information on the manufacture and composition of the product, in addition to other information. As an alternate path to FDA approval of, for example, new indications or improved formulations of previously-approved products, a company may submit a Section 505(b)(2) NDA, instead of a stand-alone or full NDA filing under Section 505(b)(1). Section 505(b)(2) of the FDCA was enacted as part of the Hatch-Waxman Act. Section 505(b)(2) permits the submission of an NDA where at least some of the information required for approval comes from studies not conducted by or for the applicant and for which the applicant has not obtained a right of reference. For example, the Hatch-Waxman Act permits the applicant to rely upon the FDA s findings of safety and effectiveness for an approved product. The FDA may also require companies to perform additional studies or measurements to support the change from the approved product. The FDA may then approve the new drug product for all or some of the label indications for which the referenced product has been approved, or for a new indication sought by the Section 505(b)(2) applicant.

To the extent that the Section 505(b)(2) applicant is relying on the FDA s findings for an already-approved product, the applicant is required to certify that there are no Orange Book-listed patents for that product or that for each Orange Book-listed patent the listed patent has expired, or will expire on a particular date and approval is sought after patent expiration, or the listed patent is invalid or will not be infringed by the manufacture, use or sale of the new product.

A certification that the new product will not infringe the already approved product s Orange Book-listed patents or that such patents are invalid is called a paragraph IV certification. If the applicant does not challenge the listed patents, the Section 505(b)(2) application will not be approved until all the listed patents claiming the referenced product have expired, as well as any additional period of exclusivity that might be obtained for completing pediatric studies pursuant to the FDA s written request. The Section 505(b)(2) application may also not be approved until any applicable non-patent exclusivity, such as exclusivity for obtaining approval of a new chemical entity, listed in the Orange Book for the referenced product has expired.

If the applicant has provided a paragraph IV certification to the FDA, the applicant must also send notice of the paragraph IV certification to the holder of the NDA and the relevant patent holders once the 505(b)(2) NDA has been accepted for filing by the FDA. The NDA and patent holders may then initiate a legal challenge to the paragraph IV certification. The filing of a patent infringement lawsuit within 45 days of their receipt of a paragraph IV certification automatically prevents the FDA from approving the Section 505(b)(2) NDA until the earliest of 30 months, expiration of the patent, settlement of the lawsuit or a decision in the infringement case that is favorable to the Section 505(b)(2) applicant. For drugs with five-year exclusivity if an action for patent infringement is initiated after year four of that exclusivity period, then the 30-month stay period is extended by such amount of time so that 7.5 years has elapsed since the approval of the NDA with the five-year exclusivity period. This period could be extended by six months if the NDA sponsor obtains pediatric exclusivity. Thus, a Section 505(b)(2) applicant may invest a significant amount of time and expense in the development of its products only to be subject to significant delay and patent litigation before its products may be commercialized. Alternatively, if the listed patent holder does not file a patent infringement lawsuit within the required 45-day period, the applicant s 505(b)(2) NDA will not be subject to the 30-month stay.

Azur Pharma monitors adverse events resulting from the use of its products, as does the FDA, and Azur Pharma files periodic reports with the FDA concerning adverse events. The FDA reviews these events and reports, and if it determines that any events and/or reports indicate a trend or signal, the FDA can require a change in a product label, restrict sales and marketing and/or require or conduct other actions. The FDA and other governmental authorities also actively enforce regulations prohibiting off-label promotion, and the government has levied large civil and criminal fines against companies for alleged improper promotion. The

government has also required companies to enter into complex corporate integrity agreements and/or non-prosecution agreements that can impose significant reporting and other burdens on the affected companies.

In June 2009, the FDA posted an announcement regarding a potential safety signal associated with FazaClo. The posting stated that FazaClo had been found to exhibit a higher proportion of adverse events with a fatal outcome versus total adverse events compared to other clozapine products. The posting also stated that the reported events in the cases with fatal outcome are similar for FazaClo and other clozapine products. Although Azur Pharma investigated and believes that the difference in the cited ratio between FazaClo and other marketed Clozapine is not a valid determinate of a safety signal, we cannot assure you that additional information Azur Pharma may learn will not modify its current assessment, that the FDA will agree with this assessment or that the FDA will not take further actions related to the potential safety signal, any of which could have a material adverse effect on the results of operations of New Jazz.

The Hatch-Waxman Act

Under the Hatch-Waxman Act, newly-approved drugs and indications may benefit from a statutory period of non-patent marketing exclusivity. The Hatch-Waxman Act provides five-year marketing exclusivity to the first applicant to gain approval of an NDA for a new chemical entity, meaning that the FDA has not previously approved any other new drug containing the same active moiety. The Hatch-Waxman Act prohibits having an effective approval date for an abbreviated new drug application, or ANDA, or a Section 505(b)(2) NDA for another version of such drug during the five-year exclusive period; however, as explained above, submission of an ANDA or Section 505(b)(2) NDA containing a paragraph IV certification is permitted after four years, which may trigger a 30-month stay of approval of the ANDA or Section 505(b)(2) NDA. Protection under the Hatch-Waxman Act will not prevent the submission or approval of another full NDA; however, the applicant would be required to conduct its own preclinical and adequate and well-controlled clinical trials to demonstrate safety and effectiveness. The Hatch-Waxman Act also provides three years of marketing exclusivity for the approval of new and supplemental NDAs, including Section 505(b)(2) NDAs, for, among other things, new indications, dosages, or strengths of an existing drug, if new clinical investigations that were conducted or sponsored by the applicant are determined by the FDA to be essential to the approval of the application.

In addition to non-patent marketing exclusivity, the Hatch-Waxman Act amended the FDCA to require each NDA sponsor to submit with its application information on any patent that claims the active pharmaceutical ingredient, drug product (formulation and composition), and method-of-use for which the applicant submitted the NDA and with respect to which a claim of patent infringement could reasonably be asserted if a person not licensed by the owner engaged in the manufacture, use or sale of the drug. Generic applicants that wish to rely on the approval of a drug listed in the Orange Book must certify to each listed patent, as discussed above. Azur Pharma has submitted and intends to continue submitting for Orange Book listing all relevant patents for its products and product candidates, and to vigorously defend any Orange Book-listed patents for its approved products. CIMA and Azur Pharma filed lawsuits against Barr Laboratories, Inc. (now Teva Pharmaceuticals) on August 21, 2008, against Novel Laboratories, Inc. on November 25, 2008, and against Mylan Pharmaceuticals, Inc. on July 23, 2010, each in response to that company s Paragraph IV certification relating to FazaClo LD. CIMA and Azur Pharma settled the lawsuit against Teva Pharmaceuticals in July 2011. In August 2011, Azur Pharma received a Paragraph IV certification notice from Teva Pharmaceuticals relating to FazaClo HD. FazaClo HD was covered in the July 2011 settlement agreement with Teva Pharmaceuticals noted above. For a description of these matters, please see *Legal Proceedings*.

The Hatch-Waxman Act also permits a patent term extension of up to five years as compensation for patent term lost during product development and the FDA regulatory review process. However, a patent term extension cannot extend the remaining term of a patent beyond a total of 14 years after the FDA approves a marketing application. The patent term extension period is generally equal to the sum of one-half the time between the effective date of an IND and the submission date of an NDA, and all of the time between the submission date of an NDA and the approval of that application, up to a total of five years. Only one patent applicable to a

regulatory review period, that represents the first commercial marketing of that drug, is eligible for the extension, and it must be applied for prior to expiration of the patent. The U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, in consultation with the FDA, reviews and approves the application for patent term extension.

Food and Drug Administration Amendments Act of 2007

On September 27, 2007, the Food and Drug Administration Amendments Act, or the FDAAA, was enacted into law, amending both the FDCA and the Public Health Service Act. The FDAAA makes a number of substantive and incremental changes to the review and approval processes in ways that could make it more difficult or costly to obtain approval for new pharmaceutical products, or to produce, market and distribute existing pharmaceutical products. Most significantly, the law changes the FDA s handling of post-marketing drug product safety issues by giving the FDA authority to require post approval studies or clinical trials, to request that safety information be provided in labeling, or to require an NDA applicant to submit and execute a REMS. The risk management plan for FazaClo, which was adopted prior to 2008, is not in the same form as required under the newer REMS structure under the FDA. Azur Pharma is working with the FDA to develop an amended REMS for FazaClo under the FDAAA and has submitted a supplement for a FazaClo REMS to the FDA. The submission is not yet approved.

Unapproved Drugs

In the United States, legally marketed prescription drugs include those drugs marketed in accordance with an approved NDA or ANDA and drugs that are otherwise exempt from the NDA or ANDA approval requirement. This latter category includes pre-1938 and pre-1962 grandfathered drugs and drugs marketed pursuant to the FDA s Over-The-Counter monograph process. In addition, FDA policy has generally been that products subject to an ongoing Drug Efficacy Study Implementation, or DESI, proceeding may remain on the market during the pendency of that proceeding and any additional period specifically provided in the proceeding. FDA policy has been that DESI products may continue to be marketed while the DESI review is ongoing. However, once the relevant DESI proceeding is completed and any additional grace period specifically provided in the proceeding has expired, the FDA has stated that all products that are not in compliance with the conditions for marketing determined in that proceeding are subject to enforcement action at any time without further notice. The FDA has generally used enforcement discretion to prioritize action against products that the FDA considers to present a potential safety risk, lack evidence of effectiveness, or be deceptively promoted, among other enforcement priority reasons. However, in a September 19, 2011 Compliance Policy Guide, the FDA announced a change to the FDA s enforcement policy for marketed unapproved drugs. In this guidance, the FDA informed marketers of unapproved drugs that, notwithstanding the FDA s enforcement priorities for unapproved drugs on the market as of that date, all unapproved drugs introduced into the market after September 19, 2011 are subject to immediate enforcement action at any time, without prior notice. In addition, any formulation or labeling changes to a pre-September 19, 2011 product potentially subject the manufacturer to immediate FDA enforcement action to remove such product from the market. Some of Azur Pharma s products, such as Urelle, Natelle and Gesticare, have not been approved by the FDA, and the FDA may view them as unapproved new drugs. These products would have historically been afforded FDA enforcement discretion, consistent with the FDA s Compliance Policy Guidelines, however, the FDA may not continue to permit marketing of these products in their existing formulations, or at all, without submission and approval of an NDA. Moreover, under the September 19, 2011 guidance, any formulation or labeling changes to these products may also subject them to FDA enforcement action to remove them from the market.

Other Regulatory Requirements

Pursuant to the Export Administration Regulations, Azur Pharma is required to obtain a license from the Department of Commerce prior to the exportation of certain materials and technical information related to Prialt.

Pharmaceutical Pricing and Reimbursement

Azur Pharma s ability to commercialize its products successfully in the United States, and to attract commercialization partners for its products, depends in significant part on the availability of adequate financial coverage and reimbursement from third party payors, including governmental payors such as the Medicare and Medicaid programs, managed care organizations, and private health insurers. Third party payors are increasingly challenging the prices charged for medicines and examining their cost effectiveness, in addition to their safety and efficacy. Azur Pharma may need to conduct expensive pharmacoeconomic studies in order to demonstrate the cost effectiveness of its products. Even with studies, Azur Pharma s products may be considered less safe, less effective or less cost-effective than existing products, and third party payors may not provide coverage and reimbursement for its product candidates, in whole or in part.

Political, economic and regulatory influences are subjecting the healthcare industry in the United States to fundamental changes. There have been, and Azur Pharma expects there will continue to be, legislative and regulatory proposals to change the healthcare system in ways that could significantly affect its business. Azur Pharma anticipates that the United States Congress, state legislatures and the private sector will continue to consider and may adopt healthcare policies intended to curb rising healthcare costs. These cost containment measures include: controls on government funded reimbursement for drugs; new or increased requirements to pay prescription drug rebates to government health care programs, controls on healthcare providers; challenges to the pricing of drugs or limits or prohibitions on reimbursement for specific products through other means; requirements to try less expensive products or generics before a more expensive branded product; changes in drug importation laws; expansion of use of managed care systems in which healthcare providers contract to provide comprehensive healthcare for a fixed cost per person; and public funding for cost effectiveness research, which may be used by government and private third party payors to make coverage and payment decisions.

Azur Pharma is unable to predict what additional legislation, regulations or policies, if any, relating to the healthcare industry or third party coverage and reimbursement may be enacted in the future or what effect such legislation, regulations or policies would have on its business. Any cost containment measures, including those listed above, or other healthcare system reforms that are adopted, could have a material adverse effect on its ability to operate profitably.

Azur Pharma s products may also face competition from lower priced products from foreign countries that have placed price controls on pharmaceutical products. Proposed federal legislative changes may expand consumers ability to import lower priced versions of Azur Pharma products and competing products from Canada. Further, several states and local governments have implemented importation schemes for their citizens, and, in the absence of federal action to curtail such activities, Azur Pharma expects other states and local governments to launch importation efforts. The importation of foreign products that compete with Azur Pharma s products could negatively impact its business and prospects.

Patents and Proprietary Rights

Azur Pharma actively seeks to patent, or to obtain licenses to or to acquire third party patents, to protect its products, inventions and improvements that it considers important to the development of its business. Azur Pharma owns a portfolio of U.S. and foreign patents and patent applications and has licensed rights to a number of U.S. issued patents and patent applications. Patents extend for varying periods according to the date of the patent filing or grant and the legal term of patents in the various countries where patent protection is obtained. The actual protection afforded by a patent, which can vary from country to country, depends on the type of patent, the scope of its coverage and the availability of legal remedies in the country. The patents and patent applications that relate to Azur Pharma s products and product candidates include the following:

Prialt. Prialt is covered by a portfolio of patents of 18 issued U.S. patents, three of which are listed in the FDA s Orange Book. Of the patents listed in the Orange Book, two are method of use patents, one expiring in December 2011, and the other in December 2016; the other is a formulation patent expiring

in June 2015. Two patents were recently issued by the United States Patent and Trademark Office. The first is a method of use patent for ziconotide and morphine, the second is a method of use patent for ziconotide and baclofen. Both patents expire in October 2024. There is also one method of use patent application filed in July 2011 which is pending in the U.S. In addition, Prialt is covered by eight foreign patents and three foreign patent applications with expirations ranging from December 2012 to October 2024.

FazaClo. FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD are covered by three formulation patents. All are licensed by Azur Pharma, one from Ethypharm, expiring in December 2017, and the other two from CIMA, expiring April 2018. The three patents are listed in the Orange Book. The two patents licensed from CIMA are subject to ongoing re-examination proceedings at the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, as further described below.

Elestrin. There are two formulation patents licensed by Azur Pharma that are listed in the FDA s Orange Book for Elestrin. One expires in August 2021 and the other in June 2022.

Product candidates. For Clozapine OS, Azur Pharma has licensed rights to a U.S. patent application from Douglas Pharmaceuticals under a license and supply agreement. In September 2011, a notice of allowance was issued for the Clozapine OS patent application. In relation to Clozapine QD, Azur Pharma has filed a U.S. and European patent application and also has licensed rights to patents and patent applications from Alkermes under a development and license agreement.

Azur Pharma cannot be certain that any of its patent applications, or those of its licensors, will result in issued patents. In addition, because the patent positions of pharmaceutical companies are highly uncertain and involve complex legal and factual questions, the patents it owns and licenses, or any further patents it may own or license, may not prevent other companies from developing similar or therapeutically equivalent products. In recent years, several companies have been extremely aggressive in challenging patents covering pharmaceutical products, and the challenges have often been successful. Azur Pharma cannot assure you that its patents will not be challenged by third parties or that it will be successful in any defense it undertakes. Failure to successfully defend a patent challenge could materially and adversely affect its business.

The two formulation patents covering FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD which Azur Pharma licenses from CIMA are under re-examination by the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office and both of the re-examination proceedings have proceeded to appeal at the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. Decisions which contain new grounds of rejection have been issued with respect to both patents. In response to these decisions, CIMA has requested to re-open prosecution at the examiner level. Once a final decision is reached by the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, further appeal to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit is possible. It is currently not possible to predict whether these re-examination proceedings will result in one or both of the patents being fully or partly invalidated and, if so, whether any appeal will be successful. Any full or partial invalidation of one or both of these patents could accelerate the entry of generic competitors for FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD, which could have a material adverse effect on Azur Pharma s business.

Azur Pharma received Paragraph IV Certifications from three generics manufacturers indicating that ANDAs had been filed with the FDA requesting approval to market a generic version of FazaClo LD with one ANDA filed for FazaClo HD. For a more detailed description of this matter see *Legal Proceedings* below.

Azur Pharma cannot ensure that others will not be issued patents that may prevent the sale of its products or require licensing and the payment of significant fees or royalties. Furthermore, to the extent that any of its future products or methods is not patentable or infringe the patents of third parties, or in the event that its patents or future patents fail to give us an exclusive position in the subject matter claimed by those patents, its business could be adversely affected. Azur Pharma may be unable to avoid infringement of third party patents and may have to obtain a license, defend an infringement action, or challenge the validity of third party patents in court. A license may be unavailable on terms and conditions acceptable to Azur Pharma, if at all. Patent litigation is costly

and time consuming, and Azur Pharma may be unable to prevail in any such patent litigation or devote sufficient resources to even pursue such litigation. If Azur Pharma does not obtain a license under necessary patents, is found liable for infringement, or is not able to have such patents declared invalid, Azur Pharma may be liable for significant money damages, encounter significant delays in bringing products to market, or be precluded from participating in the manufacture, use or sale of products or methods of treatment requiring such licenses.

Azur Pharma has also applied for a number of trademarks and service marks to further protect the proprietary position of its products. It owns 14 registered trademarks and service marks in the United States and five registered trademarks in other jurisdictions. Azur Pharma also has three pending trademark applications in the United States. Azur Pharma relies on its trade secrets and those of its licensors, as well as other unpatented proprietary information, to protect its products. To the extent that its products have a competitive edge as a result of its reliance on trade secrets and unpatented know-how, its competitive position may be compromised if others independently develop products using the same or similar technologies or trade secrets.

Azur Pharma seeks to protect its trade secrets and proprietary knowledge in part through confidentiality agreements with employees, consultants, advisors and collaboration partners. Nevertheless, these agreements may not effectively prevent disclosure of confidential information and may not provide Azur Pharma with an adequate remedy in the event of unauthorized disclosure of its confidential information. In addition, if employees, consultants, advisors or collaboration partners develop inventions or processes independently or jointly with Azur Pharma that may be applicable to products under development, disputes may arise about ownership or proprietary rights to those inventions and processes. Such inventions and processes will not necessarily become Azur Pharma s property, but may remain the property of those third parties or their employers. Protracted and costly litigation could be necessary to enforce and determine the scope of Azur Pharma s proprietary rights. Failure to obtain or maintain patent and trade secret protection, for any reason, could have a material adverse effect on its business.

Some of the products Azur Pharma sells, including Gastrocrom and Urelle, have no patent protection and potential competitors face fewer barriers in introducing competing products. The introduction of competing products could materially adversely affect Azur Pharma s sales of these products. On October 27, 2011, an ANDA from Pack Pharmaceuticals LLC, seeking to manufacture and sell a generic version of Gastrocrom, was approved by the FDA.

Employees

As of September 30, 2011, Azur Pharma had 171 full-time employees. Of the full-time employees, 108 were engaged in sales and marketing, 35 were engaged in manufacturing, product development, safety and pharmacovigilance and clinical activities, and 28 were engaged in general and administrative activities. None of Azur Pharma s employees is represented by a labor union, and Azur Pharma considers its employee relations to be good.

Properties

The following table lists the location, interest, and use of Azur Pharma s principal offices:

Interest Leased	Square Footage 4,128	Term 21 years to October 2029	Use Finance, Technical Operations, Corporate Development
Leased	9,646	Expires in February 2013	US Commercial Operations and Administration
	Leased	Interest Footage Leased 4,128	InterestFootageTermLeased4,12821 years to October 2029

United States Legal Proceedings

Azur Pharma received Paragraph IV Certifications from three generics manufacturers indicating that ANDAs had been filed with the FDA requesting approval to market generic versions of FazaClo LD: Barr

Laboratories, Inc. s notice, dated July 11, 2008; Novel Laboratories, Inc. s notice, dated October 16, 2008; and Mylan Pharmaceuticals, Inc. s notice, dated June 17, 2010. Each alleged that all of Azur Pharma s licensed patents listed for FazaClo LD in the Orange Book on the date of the Paragraph IV Certification are invalid, unenforceable or not infringed by the proposed generic product. Azur Pharma and CIMA filed a lawsuit in response to each certification: against Barr Laboratories, Inc. on August 21, 2008; against Novel Laboratories, Inc. on November 25, 2008, and against Mylan Pharmaceuticals, Inc. on July 23, 2010. Each case was filed in the U.S. District Court for the District of Delaware. On July 6, 2011, CIMA, Azur Pharma and Teva Pharmaceuticals, which had acquired Barr Laboratories, entered into an agreement settling the patent litigation and granted a sublicense of Azur Pharma s rights to have manufactured, market and sell a generic version of both FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD. The sublicenses will commence in July 2012 and May 2015 for FazaClo LD and FazaClo HD, respectively, or earlier upon the occurrence of certain events. In August 2011, Azur Pharma received a Paragraph IV certification notice from Teva Pharmaceuticals advising that Teva Pharmaceuticals has filed an ANDA with the FDA seeking approval to market a generic version of FazaClo HD. As noted above, FazaClo HD was covered in the July 2011 settlement agreement with Teva Pharmaceuticals.

On October 19, 2011, Dr. Neal Cutler, one of the original owners of FazaClo, filed a complaint against Azur Pharma and one of its subsidiaries, as well as Avanir, in California state court. The complaint, among other things, alleges that Azur Pharma and its subsidiary breached certain contractual obligations relating to contingent payments in respect of FazaClo. As described above, under *Lead Marketed Products FazaClo LD (clozapine, USP) orally Disintegrating Tablet and FazaClo HD (clozapine, USP) Orally Disintegrating Tablet,* Azur Pharma acquired rights to FazaClo from Avanir in 2007. As part of the acquisition, Azur Pharma s subsidiary agreed to assume certain contingent payment obligations owing to Dr. Cutler and certain other persons in relation to FazaClo. The remaining contingent payments which could be payable if certain net sales thresholds are achieved are \$10.5 million and \$25.0 million. The complaint does not specify the damages sought, but alleges, among other things, that Dr. Cutler is entitled to one or both of such contingent payments. Azur Pharma intends to vigorously defend itself in connection with this litigation, however there can be no assurance of the outcome.

From time to time Azur Pharma is involved in legal proceedings arising in the ordinary course of business. Azur Pharma believes there is no other litigation pending that could have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on its results of operations or financial condition.

MANAGEMENT AND OTHER INFORMATION OF NEW JAZZ

Directors of New Jazz

Pursuant to the merger agreement, effective as of the effective time, the directors of New Jazz will be the directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals as of immediately prior to the effective time (unless otherwise directed by Jazz Pharmaceuticals), plus one additional director to be designated by Azur Pharma, which individual will be Seamus Mulligan, Azur Pharma s Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, or another individual designated by Azur Pharma and reasonably acceptable to Jazz Pharmaceuticals. As of the date of this proxy statement/prospectus, it is expected that each current director of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, other than Samuel D. Colella and Michael W. Michelson, will become a director of New Jazz pursuant to the merger agreement. Messrs. Colella and Michelson have each informed Jazz Pharmaceuticals that they do not intend to seek an appointment to the New Jazz board of directors. Each of the other current directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals are expected to become directors of New Jazz on the day following the effective time, with the exception of James C. Momtazee who is expected to become a director of New Jazz on the day following the effective time. As of the date of this proxy statement/prospectus, a final determination as to who will be appointed to the New Jazz board of directors has not been effected; accordingly, the persons who will serve as directors of New Jazz following the completion of the merger has not been effected; accordingly, the persons who will serve as directors of New Jazz following the completion of the merger may differ from the persons currently expected to serve in such capacity. For example, a person currently expected to serve as a New Jazz director following the completion of the merger may determine, prior to the closing of the merger, not to serve in such capacity (or may be unable to so serve), in which case, Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma, as applicable, may designate a substitute person to serve in such capacity.

Under New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association, the directors of New Jazz will be divided into three classes, designated Class I, Class II and Class III, with each class consisting, as nearly as may be possible, of one-third of the total number of directors constituting the entire New Jazz board of directors. The initial division of the directors into the three classes will be made by a decision of the affirmative vote of a majority of the directors then in office. As of the date of this proxy statement/prospectus, a final determination as to the directors who will be appointed to each of the three classes has not been made and the requisite corporate action to effect that initial division has not been effected. Assuming that the merger is consummated in a timely manner, it is expected that New Jazz will hold an annual general meeting in 2012, at which meeting the term of the initial Class I directors would terminate, with the terms of the initial Class II directors terminating on the dates of the 2013 annual general meeting and the 2014 annual general meeting, respectively. At each annual general meeting beginning in 2012, successors to the class of directors may have the effect of delaying or preventing changes in the control or management of New Jazz.

The following includes a brief biography of each person who is expected to be a director of New Jazz following the completion of the merger, including their respective ages as of October 17, 2011:

Paul L. Berns, age 45, has served as a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors since June 2010. Since March 2006, he has served as the President and Chief Executive Officer, and as a member of the board of directors, of Allos Therapeutics, Inc. From June 2002 to July 2005, Mr. Berns was President, Chief Executive Officer and a director of Bone Care International, Inc., a specialty pharmaceutical company that was acquired by Genzyme Corporation in 2005. From 2001 to 2002, Mr. Berns served as Vice President and General Manager of the Immunology, Oncology and Pain Therapeutics business unit of Abbott Laboratories, a pharmaceutical company. From 2000 to 2001, he served as Vice President, Marketing of BASF Pharmaceuticals/Knoll, a pharmaceutical company, and from 1990 to 2000, Mr. Berns held various positions, including senior management roles, at Bristol-Myers Squibb Company, a pharmaceutical company. Mr. Berns has been a director of XenoPort, Inc. since 2005. Mr. Berns received a B.S. in Economics from the University of Wisconsin.

Mr. Berns experience as Chief Executive Officer of Allos Therapeutics and Bone Care International will provide significant management expertise and industry knowledge to the New Jazz board of directors.

Bruce C. Cozadd, age 48, is a co-founder and has served as Jazz Pharmaceuticals Chairman and Chief Executive Officer since April 2009. From 2003 until 2009, he served as Jazz Pharmaceuticals Executive Chairman. From 1991 until 2001, he held various positions with ALZA Corporation, a pharmaceutical company now owned by Johnson & Johnson, most recently as its Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer, with responsibility for research and development, manufacturing and sales and marketing. Previously at ALZA Corporation he held the roles of Chief Financial Officer and Vice President, Corporate Planning and Analysis. He serves on the boards of Cerus Corporation, a biopharmaceutical company, Threshold Pharmaceuticals, a biotechnology company, and The Nueva School and Stanford Hospital and Clinics, both non-profit organizations. He received a B.S. from Yale University and an M.B.A. from the Stanford Graduate School of Business. Mr. Cozadd brings to the New Jazz board of directors significant experience and expertise in the management, operations and strategic planning of pharmaceuticals companies, in financing, fund-raising and capital markets, and as a director of public and private companies and nonprofit organizations. As Jazz Pharmaceuticals Chief Executive Officer, he will bring to the New Jazz board of directors a detailed knowledge of all of Jazz Pharmaceuticals activities.

Bryan C. Cressey, age 62, has served as a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors since 2006. Since 2007 he has been a Partner of Cressey and Company, LLC, and since 1998, he has been a Partner of Thoma Cressey Bravo, Inc., both private equity firms of which he is a founder. Funds affiliated with the Thoma Cressey Bravo firm are among Jazz Pharmaceuticals largest stockholders. Mr. Cressey serves as the Chairman of the board of directors Belden, Inc., a networking cable technology company, and on the boards of Select Medical Corporation, a healthcare services company, and several privately-held healthcare services companies. He received a B.A. from the University of Washington, a J.D. from Harvard Law School and an M.B.A. from Harvard Business School. As the founder of the health care focused private equity firm Cressey and Company, LLC and board member of several health care companies, Mr. Cressey will bring to the New Jazz board of directors many years of experience and expertise as an investor in and advisor to companies in the health care sector.

Patrick G. Enright, age 49, has served as a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors since July 2009. Since 2006, Mr. Enright has served as a Managing Director of Longitude Capital, a venture capital firm, of which he is a founder. From 2002 through 2006, Mr. Enright was a Managing Director of Pequot Ventures where he co-led the life sciences investment practice. Mr. Enright also has significant life sciences operations experience, beginning his career more than 25 years ago at Sandoz (now Novartis). He currently serves on the boards of directors of Corcept Therapeutics Incorporated, a pharmaceutical company, and several privately held companies. In the past five years he also served as a director of Threshold Pharmaceuticals, Sequenom Inc., and Valentis, Inc. Mr. Enright received a B.S. from Stanford University and an M.B.A. from the Wharton School at the University of Pennsylvania. As a venture capital investor focused on life science companies and someone who has worked in the pharmaceutical industry, Mr. Enright will bring to the New Jazz board of directors both operating experience and financial expertise in the life sciences industry.

James C. Momtazee, age 39, has served as a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors since 2004. He is a member of KKR Management LLC, the general partner of KKR & Co. L.P., and he has been employed by KKR since 1996. Funds affiliated with KKR are Jazz Pharmaceuticals largest stockholder. He serves on the boards of directors of HCA Inc., a healthcare services company, and Accellent Inc., a manufacturing and engineering services company. In the past five years he also served as a director of Accuride Corp. and Alliance Imaging. He received an A.B. from Stanford University and an M.B.A. from the Stanford Graduate School of Business. As a Member of KKR and a board member of other health care companies, Mr. Momtazee brings to the New Jazz board of directors significant expertise in financing and financial matters,

including expertise and experience in structuring complex financial transactions and a broad understanding of the market related to those transactions, which should be of particular use to the New Jazz board of directors.

Seamus Mulligan, age 51, is a founder and principal investor of Azur Pharma and has served as its Chairman and Chief Executive Officer since 2005. From 1984 until 2004, he held various positions with Elan Corporation, a pharmaceutical company, most recently as its Executive Vice President, Corporate Development. Previously at Elan Corporation, he held the roles of President, Elan Pharmaceutical Technologies, the drug delivery division of Elan, Executive Vice President, Pharmaceutical Operations, Vice President, U.S. Operations and Vice President, Product Development. Mr. Mulligan is Chairman and owner of Circ Pharma Limited and its subsidiaries, a development stage group. He served as a member of the board of directors of the U.S. National Pharmaceutical Council until 2004. Mr. Mulligan received a B.Sc(Pharm) and M.Sc from Trinity College, Dublin, Ireland. As a founder of Azur Pharma and a senior executive of Elan Corporation for 20 years, Mr. Mulligan will bring his expertise in business development and deep knowledge of the pharmaceuticals industry to the New Jazz board of directors.

Kenneth W. O Keefe, age 44, has served as a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors since 2004. Since 1997, he has been Managing Director of Beecken Petty O Keefe & Company, a private equity firm, which he co-founded. He serves on the boards of several privately held healthcare companies. He received a B.A. from Northwestern University and an M.B.A. from the University of Chicago. As a member of the private equity firm Beecken Petty O Keefe, Mr. O Keefe brings to the New Jazz board of directors significant expertise in accounting and financial matters and in analyzing and evaluating financial statements, as well as substantial experience managing private equity investments. He serves or has served on the audit committee of several companies in the health care industry. As Chair of the audit committee of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors for several years, Mr. O Keefe has detailed knowledge of Jazz Pharmaceuticals finances and financial statements.

Alan M. Sebulsky, age 52, has served as a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors since 2004. Since 2003, he has served as a Managing Partner of Apothecary Capital LLC, an investment advisory firm. From 1994 to 2002, he held various positions, most recently as a Managing Director, at Lincoln Capital Management, a private investment management firm, where he was responsible for investments in the health care industry. He received a B.B.A. and an M.S. from the University of Wisconsin, Madison. In the past five years he served as a director of Arrow International. Mr. Sebulsky will bring to the New Jazz board of directors the perspectives of a former Wall Street healthcare stock analyst and someone who actively follows the health care industry and manages a dedicated healthcare investment fund.

Rick E Winningham, age 51, has served as a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors since May 2010. Since 2001, he has served as the Chief Executive Officer and a member of the board of directors of Theravance, Inc., a biopharmaceutical company, and in April 2010, he was appointed Chairman of the board of directors of Theravance. From 1997 to 2001, he served as the President of Bristol-Myers Squibb Oncology/Immunology/Oncology Therapeutics Network and, from 2000 to 2001, as President of Global Marketing. He is a member of the External Advisory Board for the College of Business and Administration and Business Hall of Fame at Southern Illinois University. Mr. Winningham holds an M.B.A. from Texas Christian University and a B.S. from Southern Illinois University. Mr. Winningham s experience in senior management positions in the pharmaceuticals industry will provide significant industry knowledge and operational and management expertise to the New Jazz board of directors.

Director Independence

As required under the NASDAQ Stock Market LLC listing standards, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the NASDAQ listing standards, a majority of the members of a listed company s board of directors must qualify as independent, as affirmatively determined by the board of directors. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors consults with internal counsel to ensure that the board s determinations are

consistent with relevant securities and other laws and regulations regarding the definition of independent, including those set forth in pertinent NASDAQ listing standards, as in effect from time to time. Consistent with these considerations, after review of all relevant transactions or relationships between each director of Jazz Pharmaceuticals who is expected to become a director of New Jazz, or any of his or her family members, and Jazz Pharmaceuticals, its senior management and its independent registered public accounting firm, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has affirmatively determined that each director of Jazz Pharmaceuticals who is expected to become a director of New Jazz is an independent director within the meaning of the applicable NASDAQ listing standards, except that Mr. Cozadd, Jazz Pharmaceuticals Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, is not an independent director by virtue of his employment with Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Mr. Mulligan, who is currently expected to be designated as a director of New Jazz pursuant to the merger agreement, will not be an independent director within the meaning of the applicable NASDAQ listing standards given his current employment with Azur Pharma and his expected continuing employment with New Jazz.

Board Committees

The board of directors of New Jazz following the completion of the merger will have a standing audit committee, a compensation committee and a nominating and corporate governance committee, with each committee comprised solely of independent directors. At all times, New Jazz will be required to have at least three directors satisfying the independence requirements for directors serving on an audit committee, as prescribed by the NASDAQ listing standards and SEC rules and regulations.

Senior Management of New Jazz

Pursuant to the merger agreement, the officers of New Jazz following the merger will be designated by Jazz Pharmaceuticals. The following table lists the names and the expected positions of the individuals who are expected to serve as senior management of New Jazz following the merger:

Name	Expected Position
Bruce C. Cozadd	Chairman and Chief Executive Officer
Seamus Mulligan	Chief Business Officer, International Business Development
David Brabazon	Senior Vice President, Finance
Russell J. Cox	Senior Vice President, Sales and Marketing
Michael A. DesJardin	Senior Vice President, Product Development
Mark G. Eller, Ph.D.	Senior Vice President, Research and Clinical Development
Kathryn E. Falberg	Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
Carol A. Gamble	Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary
Fintan Keegan	Senior Vice President of Technical Operations
Michael Kelly	Senior Vice President, General Manager of Azur Pharma Inc.
Eunan Maguire	Senior Vice President, Azur North America
Jeffrey K. Tobias, M.D.	Senior Vice President, Research and Development and Chief
-	Medical Officer
Janne L. T. Wissel	Senior Vice President, Chief Regulatory Officer
Karen J. Wilson	Vice President, Finance and Principal Accounting Officer
As the date of the provy statement/prospectus	it is avpacted that the avacutive officers of New Jazz, as defined under relevant SEC rules, wi

As the date of the proxy statement/prospectus, it is expected that the executive officers of New Jazz, as defined under relevant SEC rules, will initially be the same persons currently serving as executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. The following includes a brief biography of each person who is expected to be an executive officer of New Jazz following the completion of the merger, including their respective ages as of October 17, 2011 and their respective positions with Jazz Pharmaceuticals:

Bruce C. Cozadd. Biographical information regarding Mr. Cozadd is set forth above under Directors of New Jazz.

Russell J. Cox, age 48, was appointed Jazz Pharmaceuticals Senior Vice President, Sales and Marketing in January 2011. Prior to that he served as Jazz Pharmaceuticals Vice President of Marketing from July 2010. From 2007 to 2009, he was Senior Vice President and Chief Commercial Officer at Ipsen Group and previously Vice President of Marketing at Tercica, Inc. (acquired by Ipsen Group), a biotechnology company. From 2003 to 2007, he was with Scios Inc. (acquired by Johnson and Johnson later in 2003), where he also held the role of Vice President, Marketing. Prior to 2003, Mr. Cox was with Genentech, Inc. for 12 years, where he was a Product Team Leader responsible for the Growth Hormone franchise and led numerous product launches as a Group Product Manager. Mr. Cox received a B.S. in Biomedical Science from Texas A&M University.

Kathryn E. Falberg, age 51, has served as Jazz Pharmaceuticals Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer since December 2009. From 1995 through 2001, Ms. Falberg was with Amgen, Inc., where she served as Senior Vice President Finance, Strategy and Chief Financial Officer, and before that as Vice President, Controller and Chief Accounting Officer, and Vice President, Treasurer. From 2003 to 2008, Ms. Falberg was President of Canyon Capital & Consulting, a private investment and consulting firm, where she worked with a number of smaller companies while also serving as a corporate director and audit committee chair for several companies, and from February 2009 to November 2009, she was Chief Financial Officer and Chief Operating Officer at ARCA biopharma, Inc., a biopharmaceutical company. Ms. Falberg received an M.B.A. and B.A. in Economics from the University of California, Los Angeles and is a Certified Public Accountant. Ms. Falberg currently serves on the boards, and is Chair of the audit committees, of biopharmaceutical companies Halozyme Therapeutics and QLT, Inc.

Carol A. Gamble, age 59, was appointed as Jazz Pharmaceuticals Senior Vice President in 2004 and has served as Jazz Pharmaceuticals General Counsel and Corporate Secretary since 2003. From 2000 to 2002, she served as General Counsel and Corporate Secretary of Aerogen, Inc., a biopharmaceutical company later acquired by Nektar Therapeutics. From 1988 to 2000, she held various positions with ALZA Corporation, most recently as its Senior Vice President and Chief Corporate Counsel. Ms. Gamble received a B.S. from Syracuse University and a J.D. from the University of California, Berkeley, Boalt Hall.

Jeffrey K. Tobias, M.D., age 56, joined Jazz Pharmaceuticals as Senior Vice President, Research and Development and Chief Medical Officer in October 2011. From January 2010 to October 2011 Dr. Tobias served as Executive Vice President, Research and Development at NeurogesX, Inc.; prior to that he served as NeurogesX s Chief Medical Officer since November 2005. Dr. Tobias was founder and managing director of the Aquila Consulting Group, LLC, a biopharmaceutical consulting firm from September 1996 to November 2005. Prior to these activities, Dr. Tobias was a Director, New Product Discovery at ALZA Corporation, Director, Clinical Development at Chiron Corporation, and Director, Clinical Research at Xoma Corporation. Dr. Tobias received board-certification in both Internal Medicine and Pulmonary Medicine and completed training in Critical Care Medicine at the University of California, Los Angeles. He received his bachelor s degree and medical degree with honors from the University of Illinois.

Karen J. Wilson, age 48, joined Jazz Pharmaceuticals as Vice President of Finance in February 2011, and was appointed Principal Accounting Officer in March 2011. From 2009 to January 2011, she served as Vice President of Finance and Principal Accounting Officer at PDL BioPharma, Inc. From 2005 to 2009, Ms. Wilson served as a principal at the consulting firm Wilson Crisler LLC. Previously, from 2001 to 2004, she was Chief Financial Officer of ViroLogic, Inc. Prior to joining ViroLogic, Ms. Wilson served as Chief Financial Officer and Vice President of Operations for Novare Surgical Systems, Inc. from 1999 to 2001. Prior to 1999, Ms. Wilson worked for Deloitte & Touche LLP for ten years, serving clients in both the medical and technology fields. Ms. Wilson is a Certified Public Accountant (inactive) in the State of California and received a B.S. in Business from the University of California, Berkeley.

The executive officers of New Jazz will be elected by, and will serve at the discretion of, the New Jazz board of directors. There are no family relationships among any of the currently expected directors and executive officers of New Jazz.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The following discussion provides information regarding the executive compensation of Jazz Pharmaceuticals as a standalone entity in relation to the individuals who served as Jazz Pharmaceuticals principal executive officer and principal financial officer during 2010 as well as Jazz Pharmaceuticals three other most highly compensated executive officers during 2010. These individuals are referred to as the named executive officers in this section.

As of the date of the proxy statement/prospectus, it is expected that the executive officers of New Jazz following the completion of the merger will initially be the same persons currently serving as executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Accordingly, the Compensation Discussion and Analysis and related disclosures and tables that follow cover only the named executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, which, under applicable SEC rules, include certain persons who are longer employed by or serving in the capacity as an executive officer of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, as applicable. The other current executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals whose compensation is not discussed below either commenced employment with or became executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals after the end of 2010.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

The following Compensation Discussion and Analysis describes the material elements of compensation for Jazz Pharmaceuticals named executive officers as of December 31, 2010: Bruce C. Cozadd, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, Kathryn E. Falberg, Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, Carol A. Gamble, Senior Vice President and General Counsel, Janne L.T. Wissel, Senior Vice President and Chief Regulatory Officer, and Robert M. Myers, former President and a former member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors. Mr. Myers resigned as President and as a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors effective on January 14, 2011. Effective October 31, 2011, Ms. Wissel s title was changed to Senior Vice President and Chief Regulatory Officer in connection with the commencement of employment of a new Vice President of Compliance, who became Chief Compliance Officer of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. The compensation committee of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors, which is referred to in the proxy statement/prospectus as the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee, is primarily responsible for decisions regarding compensation of its executive officers, including the named executive officers.

Executive Summary

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee believes that the Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive compensation program is appropriately designed and reasonable in light of the executive compensation programs of its peer group companies and responsible in that it both encourages Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers to work for meaningful stockholder returns and reflects a pay-for-performance philosophy, without encouraging employees to assume excessive risks.

The highlights of Jazz Pharmaceuticals performance for 2010 include:

During 2010, the price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock increased 150% and continues this upward path in 2011. As of December 31, 2010, Jazz Pharmaceuticals one-year and three-year total shareholder return was approximately 150% and 10%, respectively, and significantly outperformed the industry median one-year and three-year total shareholder return of 12% and 0.4% for the same periods (as published by Institutional Shareholder Services).

2010 was Jazz Pharmaceuticals first year of profitability, driven by substantial increases in product sales, in particular an increase in sales of Xyrem.

In 2010, Jazz Pharmaceuticals achieved four successive quarters of increasing year-over-year volume growth for Xyrem, and income from operations of \$59 million.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals reduced debt from \$120 million at 15% to \$42 million at 5.75%, and ended the year with cash exceeding debt.

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

Table of Contents

For the full year, Jazz Pharmaceuticals achieved adjusted earnings per share of \$1.56.

As of December 31, 2010, Jazz Pharmaceuticals had \$44.8 million of cash and cash equivalents. The highlights of Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive compensation program for 2010 include:

74% of the Chief Executive Officer s total direct compensation (that is, his combined salary, cash bonus and long-term equity compensation) was performance-based, in that it was dependent upon either the achievement of performance goals or the long term creation of value for Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders through stock price appreciation over the vesting period of stock awards.

Base salary was the smallest component of total direct compensation of the Chief Executive Officer (26%) and represented a lower percentage of total direct compensation than in 2009 (53%).

Jazz Pharmaceuticals does not enter into employment agreements with its executive officers. Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers are employed at-will and are expected to demonstrate high-quality performance in order to continue serving as members of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive team.

The severance benefit plan complies with corporate governance best practices:

The severance benefit plan is limited to double-trigger payments (requiring termination other than for cause or voluntary resignation for good reason in connection with a change in control to trigger payments); and

The severance benefit plan does not provide for any tax gross-ups or single-trigger payments (requiring only a change in control to trigger payments).

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee regularly assesses Jazz Pharmaceuticals individual and total compensation programs against comprehensive market data and utilizes an independent compensation consultant to engage in ongoing review of all aspects of its executive compensation programs. These inputs and data serve as guidelines to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee in determining the compensation programs and levels for Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers.

The principal, ongoing elements of the compensation of the named executive officers (i.e., base salary, cash bonus and long-term equity awards) are generally targeted at the 50^{th} to 60^{th} percentile for similarly positioned executives based on the comparative market data (which is periodically reviewed and updated by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee in consultation with Jazz Pharmaceuticals independent compensation consultant).

The annual equity awards to the named executive officers were delivered entirely in stock options granted at 100% of fair market value that vest over three or four years based on continued service; consequently, the entire earned value of the equity awards for the named executive officers is contingent on the price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock appreciating over the longer term.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals has responsible internal pay equity practices. For 2010, the Chief Executive Officer s total compensation was less than two times the Chief Financial Officer s total compensation, which reflects internal fairness and an important benchmark to avoid excessive compensation of the Chief Executive Officer.

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

Jazz Pharmaceuticals does not provide any executive fringe benefits, such as car allowances, personal security, financial planning advice or club memberships.

Overview

Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive compensation program is designed to help attract, as needed, talented individuals to manage and operate all aspects of its business, to reward those individuals fairly over time, and to retain those individuals who continue to meet Jazz Pharmaceuticals high expectations. The goals of the Jazz

Pharmaceuticals executive compensation program are to align executive officers compensation with Jazz Pharmaceuticals business objectives and the interests of its stockholders and to incentivize and reward executive officers for Jazz Pharmaceuticals success. Specifically, Jazz Pharmaceuticals has an executive compensation program that combines short and long-term components, cash and equity, and fixed and contingent payments, in the proportions that Jazz Pharmaceuticals believes are the most appropriate to incentivize and reward its executive officers for achieving its objectives. Jazz Pharmaceuticals places significant emphasis on pay-for-performance-based incentive compensation programs. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive compensation program is also intended to keep Jazz Pharmaceuticals competitive in the core geographic markets where it competes, and in the pharmaceutical and biotechnology industries, where there is significant competition for talented employees, and to be fair relative to other professionals within its organization. Jazz Pharmaceuticals believes that it must provide competitive compensation packages to attract and retain executive officers and to help its executive management function as a stable team that will achieve success for Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its stockholders over the longer term.

As discussed in further detail below, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive compensation program consists of the following three principal components:

Base Salary. Jazz Pharmaceuticals reviews and determines base salary rates for the executive officers each year, effective March 1. The base salary rates are determined, in consultation with Jazz Pharmaceuticals outside compensation consultant, based on each executive officer s responsibilities, individual performance, achievement of corporate and strategic goals and a review of competitive salary and total cash compensation data.

Performance Bonus Awards. Jazz Pharmaceuticals has an annual performance-based incentive bonus plan, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the performance bonus plan, for its employees and executive officers, under which bonuses may be paid after the end of each year, at the discretion of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee (and the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors in the case of the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer), based on Jazz Pharmaceuticals performance in meeting designated corporate objectives for the prior year and each individual s performance and contribution in meeting such corporate objectives.

Stock Option Grants. The executive officers receive stock award grants which serve as long-term incentives to ensure that a portion of their total compensation is linked to Jazz Pharmaceuticals long-term success, thereby aligning their incentive compensation with the interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee does not have any formal policies for allocating compensation among salary, performance bonus awards and equity grants. Instead, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee uses its judgment to establish for each named executive officer a mix of current, short-term and long-term incentive compensation, and cash and non-cash compensation, that it believes appropriate to achieve the compensation and corporate objectives described above. However, because Jazz Pharmaceuticals believes it is important to its success to aggressively pursue long-term goals, to avoid excessive risk taking, and to preserve Jazz Pharmaceuticals cash resources, a significant portion of the named executive officers total compensation has been, and is expected to continue to be, comprised of performance-based bonus opportunities and long-term equity awards which align the executive officers incentives with the interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders. In line with Jazz Pharmaceuticals pay-for-performance philosophy, the compensation consultant, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as Radford, and its success achieving corporate goals and significantly increasing total stockholder return in 2009, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee increased in 2010 the proportion of total compensation consisting of performance-based bonuses and long-term equity incentive compensation.

Role of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Compensation Committee and Executive Officers in Setting Executive Compensation

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee reviews and oversees Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation policies, plans and programs and reviews and determines the compensation to be paid to the named executive officers and other members of senior management. In making its executive compensation determinations, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee considered recommendations from the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer. While the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer discussed his recommendations with the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee, he did not participate in determining his own compensation or in any of the deliberations with respect thereto. In making his recommendation, the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer received input from the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Human Resources department and had access to various third party compensation surveys and compensation data provided by the compensation consultant to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee, as described below. Jazz Pharmaceuticals General Counsel and Vice President, Human Resources, also participated in Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee meetings, but did not participate in any discussions of executive officer so other executive officers participate in the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation discussions. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee discusses and makes determinations with respect to executive compensation matters without any named executive officers present. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee does not delegate any of its functions to others in determining executive compensation.

As described below, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee generally engages an outside compensation consultant each year to provide a competitive compensation assessment with respect to the executive officers to assist the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee engaged Radford to provide benchmark and industry compensation data and provide the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee with advice concerning setting the executive officers 2010 and 2011 base salary, performance based bonuses and long-term equity compensation. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee additionally has consulted with Radford periodically with respect to specific questions or as new compensation programs are considered and to update the benchmarking information on an annual basis. Specific examples of services provided by Radford include salary compensation of equity guidelines for executive officers and key personnel in 2010 and 2011 for equity awards to be made in 2010 and 2011. Radford reports directly to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee, which maintains the authority to direct their work and engagement. Radford interacts with management to gain access to company information that is required to perform services and to understand the culture and policies of the organization. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee, which maintains the authority to direct their work and engagement. Radford interacts with management to gain access to company information that is required to perform services and to understand the culture and policies of the organization. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee and Radford meet, as needed, in executive session, to address various compensation matters.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee is composed entirely of independent directors, as defined by Rule 5605(a)(2) of the NASDAQ listing standards. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee meets as often as it determines necessary to carry out its duties and responsibilities through regularly scheduled meetings and, if necessary, special meetings. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee also has the authority to take certain actions by written consent of all members. The agenda for each Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee meeting is usually developed by the Vice President, Human Resources, and/or General Counsel and Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, and is reviewed with the Chairman of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee. However, from time to time, various members of management and other employees as well as outside advisors or consultants may be invited by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee to make presentations, provide financial or other background information or advice or otherwise participate in Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee meetings.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee met five times and acted by unanimous written consent two times in 2010. Prior to filing this proxy statement/prospectus, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee had met nine times and acted by unanimous written consent four times in 2011.

Benchmarking of Cash and Long-Term Compensation

Jazz Pharmaceuticals aims to attract and retain the most highly qualified executives in an extremely competitive market. Accordingly, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee believes that it is important when making its compensation decisions to be informed as to the current practices of comparable publicly held companies with which Jazz Pharmaceuticals competes for top talent. To this end, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee reviews market and peer company data, which include competitive information relating to the mix and levels of compensation for executives in the life sciences industry.

In late 2009, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee engaged Radford to provide a comprehensive market review of executive compensation. In early 2010, Radford presented a recommended list of peer companies that included a broad group of life sciences companies in similar business stages to Jazz Pharmaceuticals and which were located in the west coast biotechnology centers. In order to develop the appropriate list of Jazz Pharmaceuticals peers, companies were selected who had revenues generally in \$50 million to \$200 million range, with some exceptions, with employee size between 100 and 500 to reflect job scope and complexity, and with market capitalization between \$100 million and \$750 million. Based on these parameters, Radford recommended and the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee approved the following companies as Jazz Pharmaceuticals appropriate peer group: Affymax, Inc., Arena Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Auxilium Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Cypress Bioscience, Inc., Depomed, Inc., Durect Corporation, Halozyme Therapeutics, Inc., InterMune, Inc., Isis Pharmaceuticals, Inc., ISTA Pharmaceuticals, Inc., MAP Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Nektar Therapeutics, Questcor Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Santarus, Inc., Sequenom, Inc., Vical Incorporated, XenoPort, Inc. and ZymoGenetics, Inc.

In addition, Radford provided the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee with two sets of data from the Radford Global Life Sciences Survey to provide an additional source of data to better inform the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee in making pay decisions. The first set of data included the peer companies listed above, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the peer survey data, and the second set of data included the other companies in this survey, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the general survey data. The Radford Global Life Sciences Survey included 88 public companies (including the peer group companies) in the biotechnology and pharmaceutical industries, with 100 to 500 employees. The publicly disclosed information from the peer companies, the peer survey data and the general survey data, referred to together as the market data, provided a robust set of information which, with assistance from Radford, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee used to set compensation.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee generally benchmarks both cash compensation and equity compensation to the market data primarily to ensure that Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive compensation program as a whole is competitive. Consistent with the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee s philosophy of maintaining compensation levels that attract and retain the highest caliber executives, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee generally targets total cash compensation at the 50th percentile and equity compensation at the 60th percentile of market data for executive officers in similar positions with similar responsibilities. The components of the market data used for benchmarking are based on the availability of sufficient comparative data for an executive s position. Market data most often includes the publicly disclosed peer company data and the peer survey data, however sometimes there is a lack of sufficient peer company data for an executive s position. If there is a lack of peer company data, the market data the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee uses for benchmarking purposes will consist solely of the general survey data. If there is a lack of sufficient comparative data for an executive s position, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee engages in an internal pay equity analysis, where it reviews Jazz Pharmaceuticals other employees historical compensation levels and compares differences in compensation levels in order to set the appropriate compensation for such individual.

Based on Radford s recommendation, the market data the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee used in 2010 for benchmarking the compensation of Mr. Cozadd, Ms. Falberg and Ms. Gamble consisted of publicly disclosed information from Jazz Pharmaceuticals peer group and the peer survey data. The market data

the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee used for benchmarking Mr. Myers compensation was based on the general survey data, because Radford recommended, and the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee agreed, that the peer company data lacked sufficient comparative data for Mr. Myers responsibilities as President. Also based on Radford s recommendation, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee performed an internal pay equity analysis in setting Ms. Wissel s compensation, because her position as Senior Vice President, Chief Regulatory Officer included responsibilities relating to compliance that are outside of the scope of comparable positions within the peer group and general survey data. Based on this internal analysis, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee determined that Ms. Wissel s compensation should be targeted as substantially similar to that of Ms. Gamble.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee benchmarked against the market data described above, or for Ms. Wissel, performed an internal pay equity analysis, as well as considered specific recommendations from Radford on where to set salary, bonus incentives and equity grants in determining the compensation for the named executive officers for 2010. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee applies its professional experience and judgment when interpreting the market data. An individual may receive compensation above or below the targeted percentiles based on performance, job criticality, experience and skill set.

In early 2011, Radford reexamined Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation philosophy and peer group and recommended updates to the list of peer companies to reflect the increase in the price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, revenues, market capitalization and expanded geographic focus. Accordingly, Radford recommended that Acorda Therapeutics, Inc., Alkermes, Inc., Enzon Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Onyx Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Theravance, Inc. and ViroPharma Incorporated be added to Jazz Pharmaceuticals peer company list and Affymax, Inc., Arena Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Cypress Bioscience, Inc., Durect Corporation, Halozyme Therapeutics, MAP Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Sequenom, Inc. Vical Incorporated, XenoPort, Inc. and ZymoGenetics, Inc. be removed from the peer company list. In making 2011 compensation decisions, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee reviewed data from this updated group of peer companies.

Executive Compensation Program

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive compensation program currently consists of three principal components: base salary, annual performance bonuses (if approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee) and long-term incentive compensation in the form of stock options. Jazz Pharmaceuticals also offers to its executive officers certain severance and change in control benefits as part of its severance benefit plan. Finally, the named executive officers have the opportunity to participate in the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 401(k) plan, employee stock purchase plan and other benefits generally available to all employees. Each component of compensation is evaluated based on the factors discussed below.

Base Salary

None of the named executive officers have guaranteed base salary; base salary is set each year by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee reviews and determines the appropriate level of base salary for the named executive officers effective March 1 of each year. Jazz Pharmaceuticals generally aims to ensure that the base salaries and total cash compensation (including performance bonuses) of its executive officers, including the named executive officers, are maintained at competitive levels, which levels are targeted at the 50th percentile of the appropriate market data for executive officers in comparable positions with similar responsibilities. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee believes this is appropriate for several reasons. Jazz Pharmaceuticals has a complex business model and is pursuing multiple commercial opportunities. Jazz Pharmaceuticals does not have any significant laboratories or manufacturing facilities, and therefore conducts its development, manufacturing and clinical activities through arrangements with third parties. As a result, Jazz Pharmaceuticals executives are required to manage both internal and significant external resources.

Additionally, competition for executive talent is intense in Jazz Pharmaceuticals industry and in its geographic area. Jazz Pharmaceuticals executives have many years of valuable experience in its industry, and their continued leadership is deemed critical to Jazz Pharmaceuticals short-term and long-term success. Because the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee aims to ensure that Jazz Pharmaceuticals executives base salaries and total cash compensation as a group is maintained at the competitive levels described above, the base salaries and total cash compensation of individual executive officers may fall outside of the 50th percentile range, based on a particular individual s experience, overall qualifications and current and expected future contribution to Jazz Pharmaceuticals success.

Performance Bonus Plan

In accordance with the performance bonus plan, Jazz Pharmaceuticals maintains an annual bonus award program to reward the named executive officers (and other employees) for attaining Jazz Pharmaceuticals corporate performance objectives. Corporate objectives under the performance bonus plan generally relate to Jazz Pharmaceuticals commercial efforts, progress of its clinical development programs, regulatory matters, financial measures (such as sales and EBITDA and adjusted net income targets), and financing efforts, as well as regulatory and sales and marketing compliance and effective employee engagement, alignment and professional development. At the beginning of each year, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee assigns each executive a target bonus level under the performance bonus plan, as a percentage of the base salary the executive earns for the respective plan year. The compensation committee determines the appropriate target bonus level based on such executive s position. Generally, the target percentages are reviewed on an annual basis and are generally set at a level that would result in total annual cash compensation at the 50th percentile of the market data for total annual cash compensation of executives in comparable positions with similar responsibilities, for the reasons described above under the heading entitled *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Executive Compensation Program Base Salary*. Target bonus opportunities are generally higher for those executives who have a greater opportunity to impact corporate performance.

The actual performance bonus awarded to an executive officer in any year, if any, may be more or less than the target, depending primarily on Jazz Pharmaceuticals achievement of corporate objectives and the executive s individual performance with respect to such objectives. Whether or not a bonus is paid for any year is within the discretion of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee based on such achievement. At the end of each year, the compensation committee determines the size of the total bonus pool under the performance bonus plan, which is based primarily on the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors determination of Jazz Pharmaceuticals success in achieving its corporate objectives for the plan year.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee determines the portion of the pool, if any, that will be allocated to the executive officers, including the named executive officers, as a group and the bonuses for each individual executive officer. Actual performance bonus awards to executive officers are determined to a larger extent based on the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee s (and the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors in the case of Mr. Cozadd) subjective assessment of executive officers contributions as a group to the achievement of Jazz Pharmaceuticals corporate objectives and, to a lesser extent, on each individual executive officer s contribution to the achievement of such corporate objectives. Mr. Cozadd provides input to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee with respect to bonuses for the executive officers other than himself.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals has not historically paid any guaranteed bonuses to the named executive officers. From time to time Jazz Pharmaceuticals pays signing bonuses in connection with the commencement of employment of executive officers, contingent upon their continued service, such as the signing bonus paid to Ms. Falberg pursuant to her offer letter, described below under the heading *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Description of Compensation Arrangements Executive Employment Agreements*.

As a public company, if Jazz Pharmaceuticals is required to restate its financial results due to its material noncompliance with any financial reporting requirements under the federal securities laws, as a result of misconduct, the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer may be legally required to

reimburse Jazz Pharmaceuticals for any bonus or other incentive-based or equity-based compensation they receive in accordance with the provisions of section 304 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. Additionally, New Jazz may be required to adopt a clawback policy pursuant to the Dodd-Frank Act.

Long-Term Equity Awards

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee believes that long-term performance is achieved through an ownership culture that rewards such performance by executive officers through the use of equity incentives. Long term incentive compensation in the form of stock option grants provides Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers with meaningful compensation awards that align their incentives with stockholder value creation.

Option grants may be made at varying times and in varying amounts in the discretion of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee, but are generally made to executive officers, including the named executive officers, once a year unless such executive officer is promoted, in which case a grant will normally be made at that time, or for recognition of outstanding performance. Additionally, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee may grant a stock option at the time an executive officer commences employment. Jazz Pharmaceuticals does not time the granting of equity awards with any favorable or unfavorable news, and the proximity of the grant of any equity awards to an earnings announcement or other market events is coincidental. In addition, Jazz Pharmaceuticals option grant policy since its initial public offering is that Jazz Pharmaceuticals generally grants equity awards to executive officers only during open stock trading window periods. The exercise price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on the date of grant. Stock option grants generally vest 25% upon the one year anniversary of the grant date and the remaining shares vest each month for 36 months thereafter until such grant is fully vested on the four year anniversary of the grant date, subject to potential vesting acceleration as described under the heading *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control* below.

The number of shares granted is generally targeted at the 60^{th} percentile of the appropriate market data and the number of shares and vesting schedule are established to ensure a meaningful incentive to remain employed with Jazz Pharmaceuticals and to work toward its success. Accordingly, the option will provide a return to the employee only if he or she remains in Jazz Pharmaceuticals service, and then only if the market price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock appreciates over the option term. Jazz Pharmaceuticals philosophy of targeting the 60° percentile for long-term incentives is designed to deliver total compensation that is competitive, reflect the long-term nature of Jazz Pharmaceuticals business and product cycles, and to manage cash conservatively, when necessary, in delivering a total package that is competitive.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals currently grants stock options under the 2007 Plan, which was adopted by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors and approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders in connection with Jazz Pharmaceuticals initial public offering. Prior to the initial public offering, Jazz Pharmaceuticals granted stock awards under the 2003 Plan, which has been replaced by the 2007 Plan. The 2007 Plan affords the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee the flexibility to grant a wide variety of equity awards, including stock bonus awards and restricted stock unit awards. While the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee currently believes that the use of stock options offers the best approach to achieve Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation goals with respect to long-term compensation for the named executive officers, and currently provides tax and other advantages to the named executive officers relative to other forms of equity compensation under the 2007 Plan. If the stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals approve Proposal 3 in this proxy statement/prospectus and the merger is consummated, New Jazz may grant a wide variety of equity awards, including stock options, under the 2011 Equity Plan, the terms of which are further described above under *Approval of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan.*

Additional long-term equity incentives are provided through the ESPP, pursuant to which all eligible employees, including the named executive officers, may allocate up to 15% of their base salary to purchase Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock at a 15% discount to the market price, subject to specified limits. Jazz Pharmaceuticals believes that its long-term equity compensation program is an important retention tool for employees.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals does not have ownership guidelines for the named executive officers or other executive officers because executive compensation is set within a typical market range and is already performance-based. In addition, the practice of implementing ownership guidelines for executive officers in biotechnology and life science companies is rare; therefore Jazz Pharmaceuticals has not established a policy that could be a competitive disadvantage compared to other growth companies in its industry. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee continues to monitor this issue to determine its application at the company.

Severance and Change in Control Benefits

All of the named executive officers, as well as the other executive employees at the vice president level or above, are eligible to participate in the severance benefit plan during their employment with Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Jazz Pharmaceuticals amended and restated the severance benefit plan in February 2009 to include the named executive officers and to modify severance payments to provide consistency to participants and to clarify that no benefits would be payable if a change in control resulted from arrangements with Jazz Pharmaceuticals senior lenders. Jazz Pharmaceuticals further amended the severance benefit plan in October 2011 to make certain clarifications for purposes of section 409A of the code and the new health care reform laws and to clarify how cash severance related to an executive s bonus is calculated. A description of this plan is included below under the heading *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control*.

The severance benefit plan provides certain severance benefits to Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive officers, including the named executive officers, in connection with specified involuntary termination events following a change in control. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee believes these severance benefits are important from a retention perspective to provide some level of protection to executive officers from being involuntarily terminated and the amounts are reasonable and maintain the competitiveness of Jazz Pharmaceuticals executive compensation and retention program. All severance compensation is structured as a double-trigger benefit, meaning that an executive officer receives benefits only if the executive officer has an involuntary termination within a specified period of time following a change in control transaction. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee believes this structure serves to remove an executive spotential personal bias against a takeover attempt and accordingly promotes the ability of executive officers to act in the best interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders even though they could be terminated as a result of the transaction. Jazz Pharmaceuticals does not provide any tax gross up payments on severance or change in control benefits.

The merger will not constitute a change in control under the severance benefit plan for the named executive officers of Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

Other Benefits

Executive officers are eligible to participate in all of Jazz Pharmaceuticals benefit plans such as the 401(k) plan (see the section below entitled *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Description of Compensation Arrangements 401(k) Plan*), medical, dental, vision, short-term disability, long-term disability, group life insurance and the ESPP, in each case generally on the same basis as other employees. Jazz Pharmaceuticals also has a section 125 flexible benefits healthcare plan and a flexible benefits childcare plan under which employees can set aside pre-tax funds to pay for qualified health care expenses and qualified childcare expenses not reimbursed by insurance. Jazz Pharmaceuticals does not currently offer pension or other retirement benefits.

2010 Compensation Decisions for the Named Executive Officers

Base Salary

In early 2010, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee reviewed the benchmark data referred to above to ensure that executive base salaries as a group were within the competitive levels described above, and then determined appropriate increases to base salaries from the prior year. As such, there was a seven percent increase in the 2010 base salary rate for Mr. Cozadd from the prior year resulting from a combination of merit and market data analysis. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee determined that Mr. Cozadd s previous base salary rate was at approximately the 25th percentile of the market data and considered the increase necessary to address this gap, particularly in light of Mr. Cozadd s outstanding achievement and integral role in Jazz Pharmaceuticals continued success. After the seven percent increase, Mr. Cozadd s base salary rate was closer to, but remained below the 5th percentile of the market data. Ms. Falberg s base salary rate was not changed from her original base salary rate established based on negotiations with Ms. Falberg in connection with her commencement of employment with Jazz Pharmaceuticals in 2009 because her 2009 base salary rates were within the¹⁶th 075th percentiles of the market data for individuals with comparable positions. Ms. Gamble s and Mr. Myers respective 2009 base salary rates were within the¹⁶th 075th percentiles of the market data for their respective positions. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee decided a one percent increase in Ms. Gamble and Mr. Myers base salary rates was necessary and prudent in order to ensure retention. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee determined it was appropriate to set Ms. Wissel s base salary rate equal to Ms. Gamble s, based on its internal assessment of the historical compensation and responsibilities of Ms. Wissel s and Ms. Gamble s positions.

The 2008, 2009 and 2010 base salary rates for the named executive officers, without regard to voluntary pay reductions in 2009, are set forth in the table below.

Name	2008 Base Salary (\$) ⁽¹⁾	2009 Base Salary (\$) ⁽²⁾	2010 Base Salary (\$) ⁽³⁾
Bruce C. Cozadd	468,000	468,000	500,000
Kathryn E. Falberg			365,000
Carol A. Gamble	357,000	357,000	361,000
Janne L.T. Wissel			361,000
Robert M. Myers	444,000	444,000	448,000

- Base salary rate beginning March 1, 2008. The base salary rate for January and February 2008 was \$450,000 for Mr. Cozadd, \$343,000 for Ms. Gamble and \$426,000 for Mr. Myers.
- (2) The named executive officers, other than Ms. Falberg, who commenced employment in December 2009, took voluntary temporary base salary rate reductions (10% for Messrs. Cozadd and Myers and 5% for Ms. Gamble) beginning January 1, 2009 through July 31, 2009. During the period of their voluntary reductions, their base salary rates were \$421,200 for Mr. Cozadd, \$339,150 for Ms. Gamble and \$399,600 for Mr. Myers.
- (3) Base salary rate beginning March 1, 2010.

Effective March 1, 2011, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors increased Mr. Cozadd s base salary rate 15% to \$575,000 to further adjust his level of cash compensation to be closer to the 50th percentile of the market data. Ms. Falberg s base salary rate was increased four percent to \$380,000, based on her strong performance. Both Ms. Gamble s and Ms. Wissel s base salary rate was increased less than one percent to \$362,000.

Performance Bonus Awards.

In early 2010, the annual target performance bonus levels for the named executive officers were established as: 60% of the applicable annual base salary earned for Ms. Falberg, Ms. Gamble and Ms. Wissel and 50% of the applicable annual base salary earned for Ms. Falberg, Ms. Gamble and Ms. Wissel and 50% of the applicable annual base salary earned for

Mr. Myers. The key objective in setting these targets was to provide financial incentives to the named executive officers to work towards Jazz Pharmaceuticals goals and to remain competitive with its peers. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee set the target percentages for individuals who have greater responsibility and control over Jazz Pharmaceuticals performance, such as the Chief Executive Officer, higher than the target percentages for those executives who have less direct impact on corporate performance.

Based on input from Radford, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee determined that the increase in Mr. Cozadd s performance bonus target from 50% to 60% was necessary because Mr. Cozadd s previous 50% target bonus was at the 25 percentile of the market data. When increased to 60%, Mr. Cozadd s target bonus is at the 60 percentile of the market data. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee considered this increase prudent to provide incentive for Mr. Cozadd to work towards Jazz Pharmaceuticals corporate goals, over which he has direct impact, and believed the 60^{th} percentile was appropriate because Mr. Cozadd s total 2010 cash compensation remained below the 50^{th} percentile of the market data. The other named executive officers target bonuses remained at the 2009 levels, because these targets were between the 60^{th} and 75^{th} percentile of the market data.

For 2010, the corporate objectives for purposes of the performance bonus plan approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors and communicated to the named executive officers in early 2010 were to:

Achieve budgeted net sales of Xyrem and Luvox CR of \$160 million and budgeted cash EBITDA from commercial operations of \$100 million, with cash EBITDA calculated as gross sales and royalty revenues less operating expenses (excluding stock based compensation and depreciation).

Manage corporate operations by achieving cash EBITDA for the entire company of \$18 million through the first quarter of 2010 and \$49 million for 2010.

Strengthen the balance sheet by refinancing at least \$75 million of Jazz Pharmaceuticals existing debt in the first half of 2010.

Obtain a positive majority vote for approval from an FDA Advisory panel for JZP-6 (sodium oxybate) for the treatment of fibromyalgia, receive FDA approval for JZP-6 for the treatment of fibromyalgia by December 31, 2010 and conduct appropriate activities for a launch of JZP-6 in the first half of 2011.

Complete the PLE-1 safety study by December 31, 2010, complete a PK study for PLE-2 by July 1, 2010, initiate Phase III activities for PLE-2 in 2010, and complete the JZP-8 PK (intranasal clonazepam for the treatment of recurrent acute repetitive seizures in epilepsy patients who continue to have seizures while on stable anti-epileptic regimens) trial by December 31, 2010.

Communicate a vision for Jazz Pharmaceuticals through a revised 5-year strategic plan by August 31, 2010.

Ensure employee alignment with corporate and department goals through regular communication and opportunities for development and contribution on the corporate, department and individual levels and continue the Jazz Pharmaceuticals corporate culture of compliance by constrained in a moment that is complicate with the laws and regulations that course large Pharmaceuticals, industry

compliance by operating in a manner that is compliant with the laws and regulations that govern Jazz Pharmaceuticals industry. In approving the corporate objectives for 2010, the expectation of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors was that it would be unlikely that all of the corporate objectives would be achieved for the year. In this regard, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has historically approved corporate objectives that have been stretch objectives beyond those that would reasonably be expected to be attained in any given year, and Jazz Pharmaceuticals corporate objectives historically have not been achieved at the 100% level. For 2010, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee did not quantify or assign specific percentage criteria to the various corporate objectives under the performance bonus plan, but rather approved a bonus payout that generally reflected the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors determination of the level of achievement of the corporate objectives, after taking into account the corporate objectives listed above.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee did not set specific goals for individual executive officers. Each of the executive officers is responsible for meeting Jazz Pharmaceuticals corporate objectives, and each objective was deemed important in determining the level of Jazz Pharmaceuticals performance during the year.

With respect to the achievement of Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2010 corporate objectives, after considering the input of Mr. Cozadd, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee determined that Jazz Pharmaceuticals had far exceeded the targets of certain corporate objectives, achieved most of its other corporate objectives, and missed one key corporate objective. In evaluating Jazz Pharmaceuticals performance against its corporate objectives for 2010, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee believed the following were highly significant: (i) the achievement of profitability in 2010 that far exceeded the target; (ii) attaining and exceeding net sales and commercial EBITDA targets for 2010; (iii) the significant reduction of operating expenses and strengthening of the balance sheet, primarily through the successful refinancing of Jazz Pharmaceuticals senior secured debt in June 2010; (iv) Jazz Pharmaceuticals success in raising equity capital in a public offering in May 2010; and (v) receipt of a complete response letter from the FDA in October 2010 stating that the FDA cannot approve the new drug application for JZP-6 in its present form. After balancing Jazz Pharmaceuticals outstanding 2010 financial and operational performance against its unsuccessful effort to obtain FDA approval for JZP-6 in 2010, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee approved a total corporate bonus payout of 90% of the total target bonus pool. In evaluating Jazz Pharmaceuticals performance against its corporate objectives for 2010, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee also considered the following as significant: (i) achievement of the JZP-8 PK trial objective and (ii) completion of the PLE-1 safety study and PK study for PLE-2 on time but placing the PLE-2 program on hold pending the outcomes of further studies. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee determined that a vision for the company was effectively communicated and that the employee communication and compliance objectives were satisfactorily achieved, however the compensation committee determined that these objectives are critical to every day performance and because they were satisfactorily achieved, should not impact bonus determinations.

The actual bonus amounts paid under the performance bonus plan for the named executive officers were based on the percentage achievement of the corporate goals, the executive officers contributions to those goals, the named executive officer s target bonus percentage and the actual salary the named executive officer earned during the year. All of the named executive officers contributed significantly to Jazz Pharmaceuticals achievement of its corporate objectives in 2010. However, certain of the named executive officers responsibilities are more directly related to particular corporate objectives and therefore were given a greater weight in the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee s determination of the bonus amount paid to each named executive officer.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee (with approval from the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors with regard to Mr. Cozadd) determined that the achievement rate of 90% was applicable for Mr. Cozadd, because as Chief Executive Officer, Mr. Cozadd is responsible for Jazz Pharmaceuticals meeting all of its objectives. Ms. Falberg was awarded a bonus higher than her target bonus because she is particularly responsible for managing Jazz Pharmaceuticals financing activities and strengthening the balance sheet, which led to the successful refinancing of debt, success in raising equity capital, and improved financial analysis and planning. Ms. Gamble was awarded a bonus consistent with the overall company achievement rate, as she is responsible for the legal aspects that relate to all of the corporate objectives. Ms. Wissel is responsible for Jazz Pharmaceuticals regulatory activities, and accordingly the corporate objective relating to the effort to obtain FDA approval for JZP-6 was given greater importance in the determination of her bonus award below target. In connection with Mr. Myers resignation in January 2011, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee approved a lump sum cash payment to him of his target bonus under the performance bonus plan for 2010. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee determined that it was appropriate to award Mr. Myers his target bonus as he provided service for the full plan year and was particularly responsible for assisting Jazz Pharmaceuticals in exceeding its corporate sales targets.

The actual performance cash bonus award payments for 2008, 2009 and 2010 under the performance bonus plan for the named executive officers were as follows:

Name	Total Bonus under Performance Bonus Plan for 2008 (\$) ⁽¹⁾	Total Bonus under Performance Bonus Plan for 2009 (\$) ⁽²⁾	Total Bonus under Performance Bonus Plan for 2010 (\$)
Bruce C. Cozadd		205,300	267,300
Kathryn E. Falberg ⁽³⁾			150,000
Carol A. Gamble		120,412	130,000
Janne L.T. Wissel			100,000
Robert M. Myers ⁽⁴⁾		193,900	

- (1) The named executive officers did not receive any bonus payments for 2008, given Jazz Pharmaceuticals financial situation at the time.
- (2) The bonus for 2009 was calculated by determining the amount of the temporary voluntary salary reduction (\$27,300 for Mr. Cozadd, \$10,412 for Ms. Gamble and \$25,900 for Mr. Myers) for each executive, and adding to it to the bonus amount determined under the performance bonus plan for 2009, but subject to the total amount of the bonus pool available for executives.
- (3) Ms. Falberg joined Jazz Pharmaceuticals in December 2009 and did not receive a bonus for that year.
- (4) Mr. Myers resigned as President and as a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors effective January 14, 2011 and his employment with Jazz Pharmaceuticals terminated on February 1, 2011. In connection with his separation from Jazz Pharmaceuticals, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee approved a lump sum cash payment to him of \$224,000, which equaled the target bonus under the performance bonus plan for 2010.

In 2011, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors determined that Jazz Pharmaceuticals key high-level corporate objectives for the 2011 plan year should be based 70% on financial objectives and 30% on qualitative objectives. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors approved three key high-level financial objectives which relate to achieving sales targets for Xyrem and Luvox CR, Xyrem revenue bottle growth, and adjusted net income. The sales and volume targets are weighted at 20% each of the financial objectives and the adjusted net income target is weighted at 30% of the financial objectives. In order for an individual to receive more than 100% of his or her target bonus opportunity with respect to the Xyrem and Luvox CR sales targets and Xyrem volume growth, 100% of the adjusted net income goal would need to be met. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors approved key high-level qualitative objectives relating to defending and strengthening Jazz Pharmaceuticals sodium oxybate business, making the best decision regarding JZP-6, advancing JZP-8, and evaluating strategic transactions. These qualitative objectives are less quantifiable and were not assigned individual weightings.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee (and, for Mr. Cozadd, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors) set target bonuses for the 2011 performance bonus plan after review of the market data provided by Radford in early 2011. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors determined that the bonus target for Mr. Cozadd should be increased from 60% to 65% because Mr. Cozadd s total cash compensation continued to be closer to the 25th percentile of the market data and because the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors believes that a greater emphasis should be placed on the Chief Executive Officer s potential performance-based compensation in order to further incentivize him to work towards Jazz Pharmaceuticals success. There was no change to the target bonus percentages for the named executive officers other than Mr. Cozadd.

Stock Option Awards

In March 2010, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee used the market data provided by Radford to review the levels of stock option grants to the named executive officers and sought to ensure a level of annual grants for the named executive officers as a group at approximately the 60^{th} percentile of the annual grants for executive officers in similar positions with similar responsibilities. In determining the size of the grants

to be issued, Radford provided market benchmarks based on the Black-Scholes value of the equity grant, grant as a percent of company and overall rates of dilution, to ensure the grants were within industry standards and stockholder tolerances. As a result, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee granted stock options under the 2007 Plan as follows: options for 140,000 shares to Mr. Cozadd, options for 60,000 shares for Ms. Falberg, options for 40,000 shares to Ms. Gamble and Ms. Wissel and options for 75,000 shares to Mr. Myers. These option grants were at approximately the 60th percentile of the market data. The options have a ten year term and vested as to 25% of the shares in March 2011, and vest as to the remainder of the shares in 36 equal monthly installments thereafter. Pursuant to Mr. Myers separation agreement with Jazz Pharmaceuticals, he was retained as a consultant to Jazz Pharmaceuticals for 12 months starting on February 1, 2011, his employment termination date, and the options for 75,000 shares granted to Mr. Myers in March 2010 continue to vest during his consulting period; and subject to continuous service, on the last day of his consulting period, Mr. Myers will vest in an additional number of shares subject to these options as if such options had continued to vest pursuant to their terms for an additional six months after the end of the consulting period. The exercise price of the options is \$11.48 per share, the fair market value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on the date of grant, determined in accordance with the terms of the 2007 Plan.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee believes that option grants to the named executive officers in 2010, taken together with the named executive officers prior equity positions, are consistent with providing each continuing named executive officer with an ongoing equity position in Jazz Pharmaceuticals that is competitive with similarly situated executive officers at companies included in the market data and fosters an ownership culture focused on Jazz Pharmaceuticals long-term performance.

In March 2011, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee again relied on Radford s market data analysis in reviewing the levels of stock option grants to the named executive officers and sought to ensure a level of annual grants for the named executive officers as a group at approximately the 60th percentile of the annual grants for executive officers in similar positions with similar responsibilities at Jazz Pharmaceuticals peer companies. As a result, Jazz Pharmaceuticals granted stock options under the 2007 Plan as follows: options for 140,000 shares to Mr. Cozadd, options for 40,000 shares for Ms. Falberg and options for 35,000 shares to Ms. Gamble and Ms. Wissel. The options have a ten year term and will vest as to 25% of the shares in March 2012, and will vest as to the remainder of the shares in 36 equal monthly installments thereafter.

The merger may cause negative tax consequences for certain of Jazz Pharmaceuticals non-employee directors and executive officers, including certain of the named executive officers who hold outstanding stock options, as further described in the section of the proxy statement/prospectus entitled *The Reorganization and the Merger Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger*. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors believes the merger is in the best interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, and that Jazz Pharmaceuticals non-employee directors and executive officers, whose hard work helped to facilitate the merger, should have the opportunity to avoid this excise tax by exercising their outstanding options. Accordingly, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors approved in October 2011 that nonstatutory stock options held by executive officers (including the named executive officers, with the exception of Mr. Myers who is no longer an executive officer) and members of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors who are subject to the excise tax, would become fully vested and exercisable, effective upon the adoption of the merger agreement and the approval of the merger by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders.

Accounting and Tax Considerations

Under Financial Accounting Standard Board ASC Topic 718, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as ASC 718, Jazz Pharmaceuticals is required to estimate and record an expense for each award of equity compensation (including stock options) over the vesting period of the award. As long as stock options remain as the sole components of Jazz Pharmaceuticals long-term compensation program, Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects to record stock-based compensation expense on an ongoing basis according to ASC 718. At present, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee has determined to retain Jazz Pharmaceuticals stock option

program as the sole component of its long-term executive compensation program, and, therefore, to record this expense on an ongoing basis according to ASC 718. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee has considered, and may in the future consider, the grant of restricted stock or restricted stock units to executive officers in lieu of or in addition to stock option grants in light of the accounting impact of ASC 718 with respect to stock option grants and other considerations. Accounting rules also require Jazz Pharmaceuticals to record cash compensation as an expense at the time the obligation is incurred.

Section 162(m) limits Jazz Pharmaceuticals to a deduction for federal income tax purposes of not more than \$1 million of compensation paid to certain executive officers in a calendar year. Compensation above \$1 million may be deducted if it is performance-based compensation. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee has not yet established a policy for determining which forms of incentive compensation awarded to executive officers shall be designed to qualify as performance-based compensation. To maintain flexibility in compensating executive officers in a manner designed to promote Jazz Pharmaceuticals objectives, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee has not adopted a policy that requires all compensation to be deductible. However, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee intends to evaluate the effects of the compensation limits of section 162(m) on any compensation it proposes to grant, and the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee intends to provide future compensation in a manner consistent with the best interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its stockholders.

Conclusion

It is the opinion of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee that the compensation policies and elements described above provide the necessary incentives to properly align Jazz Pharmaceuticals performance and the interests of its stockholders while maintaining equitable and competitive executive compensation practices that enable Jazz Pharmaceuticals to attract and retain the highest caliber of executives.

Risk Assessment Concerning Compensation Practices and Policies

In 2010, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee reviewed all of Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation policies and practices to assess whether they encourage employees to take inappropriate risks. After review of each of Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation plans, and the provisions, checks and balances and oversight of each plan, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee believes that any risks arising from Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation policies and practices for its employees are not reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on Jazz Pharmaceuticals as a company. In addition, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee believes that the mix and design of the elements of executive compensation do not encourage management to assume excessive risks and, as described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis above, significant compensation decisions, and decisions concerning the compensation of Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors, which restrain the influence of formulae or objective factors on excessive risk taking. Finally, the mix of short term compensation (in the form of stalary and annual bonus, if any), and long term compensation (in the form of stock options) also prevents undue focus on short term results and helps align the interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals executives with the interests of its stockholders.

Summary of Compensation

The following table sets forth certain summary information for the years indicated with respect to the compensation earned by the named executive officers.

SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE

Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary (\$) ⁽¹⁾	Bonus (\$) ⁽²⁾⁽⁶⁾	Option Awards (\$) ⁽³⁾	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation (\$) ⁽⁴⁾	All Other Compensation (\$) ⁽⁵⁾	Total (\$)
Bruce C. Cozadd Chairman and Chief Executive Officer	2010 2009 2008	496,877 442,729 423,523		1,163,414 189,260 490,241	267,300 205,300	1,437 1,574 1,435	1,929,028 838,863 915,199
Kathryn E. Falberg Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	2010	366,404	30,000	498,606	150,000	1,100	1,046,110
Robert M. Myers ⁽⁶⁾ President	2010 2009 2008	449,092 420,024 444,096	224,000	623,258 141,945 345,240	193,900	1,396 1,564 1,499	1,297,746 757,433 790,835
Carol A. Gamble Senior Vice President and General Counsel	2010 2009 2008	361,758 348,048 357,267		332,404 75,704 207,144	130,000 120,412	1,143 1,296 1,239	825,305 545,460 565,650
Janne L.T. Wissel Senior Vice President and Chief Regulatory Officer	2010	361,758		332,404	100,000	1,092	795,254

- (1) The dollar amounts in this column represent base salary earned during the indicated fiscal year. For more information regarding salaries in 2008, 2009 and 2010, see *Compensation Discussion and Analysis 2010 Compensation Decisions for the Named Executive Officers Base Salary* above.
- (2) The dollar amount in this column represents cash bonus made outside of the annual performance bonus plan. Ms. Falberg commenced employment with Jazz Pharmaceuticals in December 2009. Pursuant to her offer of employment, Jazz Pharmaceuticals paid her a signing bonus on the first regular pay day 90 days after her start date. Mr. Myers resigned as Jazz Pharmaceuticals President and as a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors effective January 14, 2011 and his employment with Jazz Pharmaceuticals terminated on February 1, 2011. In connection with his resignation, Jazz Pharmaceuticals made a lump sum cash payment to Mr. Myers of \$224,000, which equaled his target annual bonus under the performance bonus plan for 2010.
- (3) The dollar amounts in this column represent the aggregate grant date fair value of all option awards granted during the indicated fiscal year. These amounts have been calculated in accordance with ASC 718, using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model and excluding the effect of estimated forfeitures. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in the notes to Jazz Pharmaceuticals audited consolidated financial statements included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010 filed with the SEC on March 8, 2011 and incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus. These amounts do not necessarily correspond to the actual value that may be recognized by the named executive officers.
- (4) The dollar amounts in this column represent the cash bonus awarded under the performance bonus plan for the indicated fiscal year. For more information, see Compensation Discussion and Analysis 2010 Compensation Decisions for the Named Executive Officers Performance Bonus Awards above. No bonuses were awarded to the named executive officers under the annual performance bonus plan for 2008, due to Jazz Pharmaceuticals financial situation.

- (5) Represents group term life insurance premiums paid by Jazz Pharmaceuticals.
- (6) Effective January 14, 2011, Mr. Myers resigned as Jazz Pharmaceuticals President and a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors. In connection with Mr. Myers resignation, Jazz Pharmaceuticals entered into a separation agreement with Mr. Myers, pursuant to which Mr. Myers is retained as a consultant for 12 months starting on February 1, 2011, his employment termination date. During the 12-month period, Mr. Myers is to be compensated at a rate of \$250 per hour for services performed at the request of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, and the stock options previously granted to Mr. Myers under Jazz Pharmaceuticals equity incentive plans will continue to vest in accordance with their existing terms. In addition, Jazz Pharmaceuticals agreed, for 12 months following February 1, 2011, (i) to pay cash severance to Mr. Myers in the form of base salary continuation payments, (ii) to make monthly cash payments for Mr. Myers monthly COBRA premiums, and (iii) that, assuming the consulting period continues for 12 months, the vesting of his outstanding stock options will be accelerated such that as of the last day of the consulting period, Mr. Myers will vest in a number of shares subject to such options as if such options had continued to vest pursuant to their terms for an additional six months after the end of the consulting period.

The following table shows for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010, certain information regarding grants of plan-based awards to the named executive officers.

Name	Grant Date	Approved Date	Estimated Possible Payouts Under Non-Equity Incentive Plan Awards ⁽¹⁾ Target (\$)	All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Options (#) ⁽²⁾	Exercise or Base Price of Option Awards (\$/Sh)	Grant Date Fair Value of Stock and Option Awards (\$) ⁽³⁾
Bruce C. Cozadd	3/8/10	3/4/10	298,126	140.000	11.48	1,163,414
Kathryn E. Falberg	5/6/10	5/4/10	146,562	140,000	11.40	1,105,414
Kaunyn E. Paloerg	3/8/10	3/4/10	140,302	60,000	11.48	498,606
Robert M. Myers			224,546			
	3/8/10	3/4/10		75,000	11.48	623,258
Carol A. Gamble			144,703			
	3/8/10	3/4/10		40,000	11.48	332,404
Janne L.T. Wissel			144,703			
	3/8/10	3/4/10		40,000	11.48	332,404

GRANTS OF PLAN-BASED AWARDS IN FISCAL 2010

(1) This column sets forth the target bonus amount for each named executive officer for the year ended December 31, 2010 under the performance bonus plan. There are no thresholds or maximum bonus amounts established under the performance bonus plan. Target bonuses were set as a percentage of each named executive officer s annual base salary earned for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010 and were 60% for Mr. Cozadd, 50% for Mr. Myers and 40% for each of Ms. Falberg, Ms. Gamble and Ms. Wissel. The dollar value of the actual bonus award earned for the year ended December 31, 2010 for each named executive officer is set forth in the Summary Compensation Table above. As such, the amounts set forth in this column do not represent actual compensation earned by the named executive officers for the year ended December 31, 2010. For a description of the performance bonus plan, please see *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Executive Compensation Program Performance Bonus Plan* and 2010 Compensation Decisions for the Named Executive Officers Performance Bonus Awards above.

(2) Stock options were granted under the 2007 Plan. For a description of the terms of these stock options, please see *Compensation Discussion* and Analysis 2010 Compensation Decisions for the Named Executive

Officers Stock Option Awards above and for a general description of the terms of stock option award granted under the 2007 Plan, please see *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Equity Compensation Arrangements* 2007 *Equity Incentive Plan* below.

(3) The dollar amounts in this column represent the aggregate grant date fair value of each stock option award granted to the named executive officers during the year ended December 31, 2010. These amounts have been calculated in accordance with ASC 718, using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in the notes to Jazz Pharmaceuticals audited consolidated financial statements included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on March 8, 2011 and incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus.

Description of Compensation Arrangements

Executive Employment Agreements

Jazz Pharmaceuticals does not have employment agreements currently in effect with any of its named executive officers. Like other employees, executives are eligible for annual salary increases and participation in the annual performance bonus plan.

From time to time Jazz Pharmaceuticals provides an offer letter in connection with an executive officer s commencement of employment, which describes such executive officer s initial terms of employment. In November 2009, Jazz Pharmaceuticals provided Ms. Falberg with an offer letter that included an initial base salary and a hiring bonus of \$30,000. However, Ms. Falberg s employment is at will and not governed by the terms of her offer letter.

In connection with Mr. Myers resignation in early 2011, Jazz Pharmaceuticals entered into a separation agreement with Mr. Myers, pursuant to which Mr. Myers is retained as a consultant for a 12-month period starting on February 1, 2011, his employment termination date. During such 12-month period, Mr. Myers is to be compensated at a rate of \$250 per hour for services performed at the request of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, and the stock options previously granted to Mr. Myers under Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2007 Plan will continue to vest in accordance with their existing terms. In addition, Jazz Pharmaceuticals agreed, (i) for the 12-month period, to pay cash severance to Mr. Myers in the form of base salary continuation payments and to make monthly cash payments for Mr. Myers monthly COBRA premiums, and (ii) that, provided that Mr. Myers continues to provide consulting services for Jazz Pharmaceuticals for the entire 12-month period, the vesting of his outstanding stock options will be accelerated such that as of the last day of the consulting period, Mr. Myers will vest in a number of shares subject to such options as if such options had continued to vest pursuant to their terms for an additional six months after the end of the consulting period.

Amended and Restated Executive Change in Control and Severance Benefit Plan

Each of the named executive officers is a participant in severance benefit plan, a description of which is included below under the heading *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control.*

Equity Compensation Arrangements

Jazz Pharmaceuticals has granted stock options to the named executive officers under the 2007 Plan and under the 2003 Plan. A description of such awards is provided under the headings above entitled *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Executive Compensation Program Long-Term Equity Compensation* and *2010 Compensation Decisions for the Named Executive Officers Stock Option Awards*. As a general matter, the vested portion of options granted to the named executive officers will expire three months after each named executive officer s last day of service, subject to extension upon certain termination situations such as death or disability and subject to accelerated vesting in connection with certain transactions as described under the heading in this section below entitled *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control.*

2007 Equity Incentive Plan

The 2007 Plan was adopted by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors and approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders in connection with its initial public offering. The following is a brief summary of the material terms of the 2007 Plan.

Administration. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has delegated its authority to administer the 2007 Plan to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee. Subject to the terms of the 2007 Plan, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors or an authorized committee, determines recipients, dates of grant, the numbers and types of stock awards to be granted, and the terms and conditions of the stock awards, including the period of their exercisability and vesting.

Awards. The 2007 Plan provides for the grant of incentive stock options, nonstatutory stock options, restricted stock awards, restricted stock unit awards, stock appreciation rights, performance stock awards and other forms of equity compensation, which may be granted to employees, including officers, non-employee directors, and consultants. Incentive stock options may be granted only to employees, including executive officers.

Corporate Transaction. Pursuant to the 2007 Plan, in the event of a Corporate Transaction (as defined in the 2007 Plan and described below), the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has the discretion to take one or more of the following actions with respect to outstanding stock awards:

arrange for the assumption, continuation, or substitution of a stock award by the surviving or acquiring entity (or its parent company);

arrange for the assignment of any reacquisition or repurchase rights applicable to any shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issued pursuant to a stock award to the surviving or acquiring corporation (or its parent company);

accelerate the vesting and exercisability of a stock award prior to the effective time of the Corporate Transaction followed by the termination of such stock award if it is not exercised at or prior to the Corporate Transaction;

arrange for the lapse of any reacquisition or repurchase rights applicable to any shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issued pursuant to a stock award;

cancel or arrange for the cancellation of a stock award, to the extent not vested or not exercised prior to the effective time of the Corporate Transaction, in exchange for cash consideration as the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors considers appropriate; and

arrange for the surrender of a stock award in exchange for a payment equal to the excess of (a) the value of the property the holder of the stock award would have received upon the exercise of the stock award, over (b) any exercise price payable by such holder in connection with such exercise.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors need not take the same action for each stock award. For purposes of the 2007 Plan, a Corporate Transaction generally means (i) a sale or disposition of all of Jazz Pharmaceuticals assets or a sale or disposition of at least 90% of its outstanding securities; (ii) a merger, consolidation or similar transaction after which Jazz Pharmaceuticals is not the surviving corporation; or (iii) a merger, consolidation or similar transaction after which Jazz Pharmaceuticals is the surviving corporation but its shares are converted into other property.

Change in Control. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has the discretion to provide additional acceleration of vesting and exercisability upon or after a Change in Control as may be provided in a stock award agreement or any other written agreement between Jazz Pharmaceuticals or any of its affiliates and a participant. The form of option agreement adopted by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors under the 2007 Plan

provides that in the event an optionee s service relationship with Jazz Pharmaceuticals or a successor entity is terminated, due to an Involuntary Termination Without Cause (as defined in the option agreement and as described below) within 12 months following, or one month prior to, the effective date of a Change in Control (as defined in the 2007 Plan and described below), the vesting and exercisability of the option will accelerate in full. For purposes of the 2007 Plan and the form option agreement issued thereunder, a Change in Control has a similar meaning as under the severance benefit plan, as described below under the heading *Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control Amended and Restated Executive Change in Control and Severance Benefit Plan*, except that it also means a change in which the members of the incumbent Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors (or persons elected by a majority of the incumbent board of directors) cease to constitute a majority of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors.

An Involuntary Termination without Cause generally means that a participant s service relationship with Jazz Pharmaceuticals is terminated by any reason other than for the following reasons (and not upon a participant s death or disability) (i) participant s intentional act, or act with gross negligence, that materially injures the business of Jazz Pharmaceuticals; (ii) participant s intentional refusal or failure to follow lawful and reasonable directions of the board of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals or the appropriate individual to whom participant reports; (iii) participant s willful and habitual neglect of duties; or (iv) participant s conviction of a felony involving moral turpitude that is likely to inflict or has inflicted material injury on the business of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. Notwithstanding the forgoing, the conduct described in clause (ii) and (iii) will not constitute cause for involuntary termination unless such conduct has not been cured within 15 days following participant s written notice from Jazz Pharmaceuticals of such conduct.

2003 Equity Incentive Plan

The 2003 Plan was adopted by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors and approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders in March 2003. The material terms of the 2003 Plan are summarized below.

Administration. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has the authority to administer the 2003 Plan and the awards granted under it. Upon the adoption of the 2007 Plan, the 2003 Plan terminated and no additional awards may be granted under the 2003 Plan. Although the 2003 Plan terminated, all outstanding awards will continue to be governed by their existing terms.

Awards. The 2003 Plan provides for the grant of incentive stock options, nonstatutory stock options, stock appreciation rights, stock issuances and cash awards. Each award will be set forth in a separate agreement with the person receiving the award and will indicate the type, terms and conditions of the award.

Fundamental Transactions. Pursuant to the 2003 Plan, in the event of certain Fundamental Transactions (as described below), the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors has the discretion to take one or more of the following actions:

arrange for the assumption or substitution of outstanding awards;

accelerate the vesting and termination of outstanding awards in whole or in part;

cancel or arrange for the cancellation of awards in exchange for cash payments; and

arrange for any repurchase rights applicable to award shares to apply to any substituted securities issued in the transaction or be terminated.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors need not take the same action for each award.

Under the form of stock option agreement, as amended, the vesting and exercisability of options granted under the 2003 Plan will accelerate in full if, within 12 months following, or one month prior to, the effective date of a Change in Control (as defined in the 2007 Plan), the participant s continuous service with Jazz Pharmaceuticals or a successor entity is terminated due to an Involuntary Termination Without Cause.

For purposes of the 2003 Plan, a Fundamental Transaction includes (i) a merger or transaction in which Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock is exchanged for other securities; (ii) a merger transaction after which Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders cease to own 50% of the voting power of Jazz Pharmaceuticals; (iii) a person or group acquire 30% or more of Jazz Pharmaceuticals total combined voting power; or (iv) members of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors cease to constitute a majority of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors due to a contested election. The term Involuntary Termination Without Cause has a similar meaning as described above with respect to the 2007 Plan.

2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan

Additional long-term equity incentives are provided through the ESPP, in which all regular employees of Jazz Pharmaceuticals (including the named executive officers) or of any of Jazz Pharmaceuticals affiliates may participate and may contribute, normally through payroll deductions, up to 15% of their earnings (and for purchase periods beginning on December 1, 2010, up to a total of \$15,000 per purchase period) for the purchase of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock under the ESPP. The ESPP is implemented through a series of offerings of purchase rights to eligible employees. Under the ESPP, Jazz Pharmaceuticals may specify offerings with a duration of not more than 27 months, and may specify shorter purchase periods within each offering. Each offering will have one or more purchase dates on which shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors, common stock is purchased for accounts of employees participating in the ESPP at a price per share equal to the lower of (a) 85% of the fair market value of a share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on the first date of an offering or (b) 85% of the fair market value of a share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on the date of purchase.

Performance Bonus Plan

Jazz Pharmaceuticals maintains an annual performance bonus plan to reward executive officers and other employees for successful achievement of company-wide and individual performance objectives. For more information regarding the Performance Bonus Plan, please see *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Executive Compensation Program Performance Bonus Plan* and 2010 Compensation Decisions for the Named Executive Officers Performance Bonus Awards.

401(k) Plan

Jazz Pharmaceuticals employees are eligible to participate in the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 401(k) plan. The 401(k) plan is intended to qualify as a tax qualified plan under section 401 of the code. The 401(k) plan provides that each participant may contribute a portion of his or her pretax compensation, up to a statutory limit, which for most employees was \$16,500 in 2010 (with a larger catch up limit for older employees). Employee contributions are held and invested by the plan s trustee. The 401(k) plan also permits Jazz Pharmaceuticals to make discretionary contributions and matching contributions, subject to established limits and a vesting schedule. To date, Jazz Pharmaceuticals has not made any such discretionary or matching contributions to the plan.

Additional Benefits

Executive officers are eligible to participate in all of Jazz Pharmaceuticals benefit plans generally available to all employees, as described in *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Executive Compensation Program Other Benefits*.

Pension Benefits

The named executive officers did not participate in, or otherwise receive any benefits under, any defined benefit pension plan sponsored by Jazz Pharmaceuticals during the year ended December 31, 2010.

Nonqualified Deferred Compensation

During the year ended December 31, 2010, the named executive officers did not contribute to, or earn any amounts with respect to, any defined contribution or other plan sponsored by Jazz Pharmaceuticals that provides for the deferral of compensation on a basis that is not tax-qualified.

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End

The following table sets forth, for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010, certain information regarding outstanding equity awards at fiscal year end for the named executive officers.

OUTSTANDING EQUITY AWARDS AT 2010 FISCAL-YEAR END TABLE

Name	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable	Option Aw Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#)(1) Unexercisable	orards Option Exercise Price (\$)	Option Expiration Date
Bruce C. Cozadd	127,777 71,000 24,849 164,120 54,707 54,707	140,000 ⁽²⁾ 72,223 ⁽³⁾ 35,500 ⁽⁴⁾ 15,813 ⁽⁵⁾	11.48 1.25 7.96 19.37 15.09 30.18 45.27	03/07/20 01/20/19 05/15/18 02/26/17 02/17/14 02/17/14 02/17/14
Kathryn E. Falberg	25,000	$60,000^{(2)}$ 75,000 ⁽⁷⁾	11.48 7.35	03/07/20 12/06/19
Robert M. Myers ⁽⁶⁾	86,176 50,000 19,326 164,120 54,707 54,707	75,000 ⁽²⁾ 54,167 ⁽³⁾ 25,000 ⁽⁴⁾ 12,299 ⁽⁵⁾	11.48 1.25 7.96 19.37 15.09 30.18 45.27	03/07/20 01/20/19 05/15/18 02/26/17 02/17/14 02/17/14 02/17/14
Carol A. Gamble	2,226 13,885 13,805 62,652 20,884 20,884	$\begin{array}{c} 40,000^{(2)}\\ 28,889^{(3)}\\ 15,000^{(4)}\\ 8,785^{(5)}\end{array}$	11.48 1.25 7.96 19.37 15.09 30.18 45.27	03/07/20 01/20/19 05/15/18 02/26/17 02/17/14 02/17/14 02/17/14
Janne L.T. Wissel	4,448 30,000 13,805 62,652 20,884 20,884	$\begin{array}{c} 40,000^{(2)}\\ 28,889^{(3)}\\ 15,000^{(4)}\\ 8,785^{(5)}\end{array}$	11.48 1.25 7.96 19.37 15.09 30.18 45.27	03/07/20 01/20/19 05/15/18 02/26/17 02/17/14 02/17/14 02/17/14

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

(1) In addition to the specific vesting schedule for each stock option award, each unvested stock option is subject to the general terms of the 2007 Plan including the potential vesting acceleration described under *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Equity Compensation Arrangements* above.

- (2) The shares subject to this stock option award vested as to 25% of the shares on March 8, 2011, and vest as to the remainder of the shares in 36 equal monthly installments thereafter.
- (3) The shares subject to this stock option award vested as to 331/3% of the shares on January 21, 2010, and vest as to the remainder of the shares in 24 equal monthly installments thereafter.
- (4) The shares subject to this stock option award vested as to 50% of the shares subject to the option on April 8, 2010, and vest as to the remainder of the shares in 24 equal monthly installments thereafter.
- (5) The shares subject to this stock option award vested as to 331/3% of the shares on February 27, 2010, and vest as to the remainder of the shares in 24 equal monthly installments thereafter.
- (6) Mr. Myers resigned as President and as a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors effective January 14, 2011. In connection with his resignation, Jazz Pharmaceuticals entered into a separation agreement with Mr. Myers pursuant to which he is retained as a consultant for a 12-month period starting on February 1, 2011, his employment termination date. The separation agreement provides for the outstanding stock options held by Mr. Myers under Jazz Pharmaceuticals equity incentive plans to continue to vest during his consulting period in accordance with their existing terms. Provided that Mr. Myers continues to provide consulting services for the entire 12-month period, the vesting of his outstanding stock options will be accelerated such that as of the last day of the consulting period, Mr. Myers will vest in a number of shares subject to his stock options as if such options had continued to vest pursuant to their terms for an additional six months after the end of the consulting period.
- (7) The shares subject to this stock option award vested as to 25% of the shares on December 1, 2010, and vest as to the remainder of the shares in 36 equal monthly installments thereafter.

Option Exercises and Stock Vested

The following table shows for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010, certain information regarding stock option exercises during the last fiscal year with respect to the named executive officers. None of the named executive officers holds stock awards such as restricted stock or restricted stock unit awards which vested during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010.

OPTION EXERCISES AND STOCK VESTED FISCAL 2010

	Option	Option Awards		
	Number of			
	Shares	Value		
	Acquired on	Realized on		
	Exercise	Exercise		
Name	(#)	(\$) ⁽¹⁾		
Bruce C. Cozadd				
Kathryn E. Falberg				
Robert M. Myers	9,657	97,356		
Carol A. Gamble	65,000	912,918		
Janne L.T. Wissel	46,663	703,211		

(1) The value realized on exercise is the difference between the exercise price of each option exercised and the closing price of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on the date of exercise multiplied by the number of shares underlying each option exercised, and does not represent actual amounts received by the named executive officers as a result of the option exercises.

Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control

Amended and Restated Executive Change in Control and Severance Benefit Plan

Under the severance benefit plan, in the event that an executive s employment terminates due to an Involuntary Termination without Cause or a Constructive Termination, within 12 months following a Change in Control (as such capitalized terms are defined in the severance benefit plan and described generally below), and assuming all of

the other conditions of the severance benefit plan are met, then each executive who is a participant in the severance benefit plan would be entitled to the following benefits under the severance benefit plan:

a single lump sum cash severance payment, payable on the 60th day following the termination, equal to the sum of: (1) the executive s base salary in effect during the last regularly scheduled payroll period immediately preceding the termination (without, as a general matter, giving effect to any voluntary pay reduction taken by the executive during the 12 months preceding the date of termination), which is referred to as the applicable base salary, multiplied by the applicable percentage set forth below; *plus* (2) the product of (i) the applicable base salary and (ii) the greater of any annual bonus, as a percentage of annual base salary paid in the year of determination, paid to the executive in respect of either of the last two calendar years prior to the date of termination (subject to an alternative calculation as well as a reduction for executives who have not been employed for the entire calendar year prior to the date of termination), or the applicable bonus percentage, and (iii) the applicable bonus percentage and (C) the quotient obtained by dividing the number of full months that an executive is employed in the year of an applicable termination by 12. The applicable percentages are 150% for the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer or President (currently only Mr. Cozadd due to Mr. Myers resignation), 125% for Senior Vice Presidents;

full payment of all of the applicable COBRA premiums for any health, dental or vision plan sponsored by Jazz Pharmaceuticals for a period of up to (i) 18 months for the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer or President, (ii) 15 months for Senior Vice Presidents, and (iii) 12 months for Vice Presidents, provided that the executive timely elects continued coverage; and

acceleration in full of the vesting and exercisability, and termination of any of Jazz Pharmaceuticals repurchase rights, with respect to outstanding options and other equity awards held by the executives. The following key terms are defined in the severance benefit plan:

A Change in Control generally means the consummation of any of the following events (i) a person or group acquires ownership of more than 50% of Jazz Pharmaceuticals outstanding securities (other than in connection with a private financing, recapitalization or conversion or restructuring of Jazz Pharmaceuticals indebtedness); (ii) a merger transaction involving Jazz Pharmaceuticals, after which Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders do not own more than 50% of the combined voting power of the surviving entity; (iii) a complete dissolution or liquidation of Jazz Pharmaceuticals; or (iv) a sale, lease, license or other disposition of substantially all of Jazz Pharmaceuticals assets.

An Involuntary Termination without Cause generally means an executive s employment relationship with Jazz Pharmaceuticals is terminated by any reason other than for the following reasons (and not upon an executive s death or disability) (i) executive s unauthorized use or disclosure of confidential information or trade secrets which causes material harm to Jazz Pharmaceuticals; (ii) executive s material breach of any agreement with Jazz Pharmaceuticals after opportunity to cure; (iii) executive s material failure to comply with Jazz Pharmaceuticals written policies or rules after opportunity to cure; (iv) executive s conviction or plea of guilty or no contest to any crime involving fraud, dishonesty or moral turpitude; (v) executive s gross misconduct; (vi) executive s continued failure to perform his or her assigned duties after notification; or (vii) executive s failure to cooperate in good faith with any governmental or internal investigation of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, its directors, officers or employees.

A Constructive Termination generally means an executive resigns employment after any of the following actions or events (i) a reduction in executive s base salary by more than ten percent (other than a company-wide or executive-level general reduction); (ii) a relocation of executive s place of employment by more than 35 miles without executive s consent; (iii) a substantial reduction in the executive s duties or responsibilities prior to a Change in Control; (iv) a reduction in executive s title; or (v) a substantial increase in executive s required business travel without executive s consent.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals carefully structured the severance benefit plan to align its executives interests with those of its stockholders and provide the appropriate benefits to incentivize and retain executives. The severance benefit plan provides only double trigger benefits, which are considered to be a good corporate governance practice and appropriately protects the named executive officers and other executives in the event of termination of their employment following a Change in Control, but does not provide benefits solely as a result of a Change in Control. Jazz Pharmaceuticals believes that an Involuntary Termination without Cause and a Constructive Termination are the appropriate events that, with a Change in Control, trigger benefits because Jazz Pharmaceuticals considers such terminations to be generally beyond the control of a terminated employee and terminations that under different circumstances would not have occurred.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals benefits by requiring its executive officers to execute an effective general waiver and release of claims in order to be eligible to receive benefits under the severance benefit plan. All other benefits (such as life insurance, disability coverage and 401(k) plan coverage) will terminate as of the executive s termination date.

The severance benefit plan does not provide for the gross up of any excise taxes imposed by section 4999 of the code. If any of the severance benefits payable under the severance benefit plan would constitute a parachute payment within the meaning of section 280G of the code, subject to the excise tax imposed by section 4999 of the code, the severance benefit plan provides for a best-after tax analysis with respect to such payments, under which the executive will receive whichever of the following two alternative forms of payment would result in executive s receipt, on an after-tax basis, of the greater amount of the transaction payment notwithstanding that all or some portion of the transaction payment may be subject to the excise tax: (i) payment in full of the entire amount of the transaction payment, or (ii) payment of only a part of the transaction payment so that the executive receives the largest payment possible without the imposition of the excise tax.

No executive would receive benefits under the severance benefit plan if (i) the executive has entered into an individually negotiated employment agreement that provides for severance or change in control benefits, (ii) the executive is entitled to receive benefits under another severance benefit plan maintained by Jazz Pharmaceuticals that provides benefits in connection with an Involuntary Termination without Cause or a Constructive Termination, in each case within 12 months following a Change in Control, (iii) the executive voluntarily terminates employment with Jazz Pharmaceuticals to accept employment with another entity that is controlled, directly or indirectly, by Jazz Pharmaceuticals or is otherwise affiliated with Jazz Pharmaceuticals or (iv) the executive does not confirm in writing that he or she is subject to agreements with Jazz Pharmaceuticals relating to proprietary and confidential information. In addition, benefits would be terminated under the severance benefit plan if the executive willfully breaches his or her agreements with Jazz Pharmaceuticals relating to proprietary and confidential information.

The structure and amount of benefits provided under the severance benefit plan are intended to balance Jazz Pharmaceuticals goals of attracting and retaining highly qualified individuals, providing the appropriate incentive for such individuals to perform in the best interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders and maintaining responsible pay practices. In 2008 and early 2011 the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee reviewed the publicly disclosed severance and change in control benefits offered by pharmaceutical companies with whom Jazz Pharmaceuticals competes to gain a general understanding of the benefits offered by its competitors. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee believes that the benefits Jazz Pharmaceuticals provides under the severance benefit plan are representative of market practice, both in terms of design and cost and are sufficient to retain its current executive team and to recruit talented executives in the future.

Equity Compensation Plans

The 2007 Plan and 2003 Plan and award agreements thereunder provide for potential vesting acceleration upon an executive s termination in connection with a change in control and, at the discretion of the Jazz

Pharmaceuticals board of directors, upon certain change in control events, as further described above in the section entitled *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Equity Compensation Arrangements*.

Option acceleration in connection with certain change in control events are intended to mitigate the distraction and loss of key executive officers that may occur in connection with rumored or actual fundamental corporate changes. Such payments protect the interests of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders by enhancing employee focus during rumored or actual change in control activity through providing incentives to remain with Jazz Pharmaceuticals despite uncertainties while a transaction is under consideration and by encouraging the executives responsible for negotiating potential transactions to do so with independence and objectivity. Furthermore, these payments assist Jazz Pharmaceuticals in attracting and retaining highly valued executives.

Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control Table

The following table sets forth the potential severance payments and benefits under the severance benefit plan to which the named executive officers would be entitled in connection with specified termination events, as if the named executive officers employment had terminated as of December 31, 2010. In addition, the table sets forth the amounts to which the named executive officers would be entitled under the 2007 Plan if, upon a corporate transaction or change in control transaction the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors exercised its discretion to accelerate the vesting and exercisability of the stock options.

Other than as described in this section and above under *Compensation Discussion and Analysis Description of Compensation Arrangements Executive Employment Agreements* with respect to the terms of Mr. Myers separation agreement, there are no other agreements, arrangements or plans that entitle any named executive officers to severance, perquisites or other benefits upon termination of employment or a change in control. For purposes of the table below, Jazz Pharmaceuticals has assumed that none of the potential severance benefits payable under the severance benefit plan would be subject to the excise tax imposed by section 4999 of the code and therefore would not be reduced in accordance with the terms of the severance benefit plan.

POTENTIAL PAYMENTS UPON TERMINATION OR CHANGE IN CONTROL AS OF DECEMBER 31, 2010

Name	Benefit	Involuntary Termination Without Cause or Constructive Termination in Connection with a Change of Control(\$) ⁽¹⁾	2007 Equity Incentive Plan Certain Corporate Transactions (\$) ⁽⁵⁾
Bruce C. Cozadd	Lump Sum Cash Severance Payment COBRA Payments	1,408,013 25,535	Transactions (\$)
	Vesting Acceleration ⁽²⁾	6,848,096	6,848,096
	Benefit Total	8,281,644	6,848,096
Kathryn E. Falberg ⁽³⁾	Lump Sum Cash Severance Payment COBRA Payments	777,286 20,235	
	Vesting Acceleration ⁽²⁾	1,725,000	1,725,000
	Benefit Total	2,522,521	1,725,000
Robert M. Myers ⁽⁴⁾	Lump Sum Cash Severance Payment COBRA Payments	1,258,941 31,258	
	Vesting Acceleration ⁽²⁾	4,843,636	4,843,636
	Benefit Total	6,133,835	4,843,636
Carol A. Gamble	Lump Sum Cash Severance Payment COBRA Payments	755,653 21,584	
	Vesting Acceleration ⁽²⁾	1,534,557	1,534,557
	Benefit Total	2,311,794	1,534,557
Janne L.T. Wissel	Lump Sum Cash Severance Payment COBRA Payments	781,977	
	Vesting Acceleration ⁽²⁾	13,585 1,764,376	1,764,376
	Benefit Total	2,559,938	1,764,376

- (1) These benefits would be payable under the severance benefit plan if the Involuntary Termination without Cause or Constructive Termination occurred within 12 months following a Change in Control and assuming such termination took place on December 31, 2010. The forms of option agreements adopted by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors under the 2007 Plan (and the 2003 Plan) provide for the same vesting acceleration benefit as shown here under the severance benefit plan, therefore no separate vesting acceleration benefit is listed.
- (2) The value of stock option vesting acceleration is based on the closing stock price of \$19.68 per share for Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock as reported on NASDAQ on December 31, 2010, minus the exercise price of the unvested option shares subject to acceleration.
- (3) Ms. Falberg commenced employment with Jazz Pharmaceuticals in December 2009 and did not receive an annual bonus for 2009. The bonus component of her lump sum cash severance payment is calculated using average compensation of all of similarly situated employees.
- (4) Mr. Myers resigned as President and a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors effective January 14, 2011 and his employment with Jazz Pharmaceuticals terminated on February 1, 2011. See Compensation Discussion and Analysis Description of Compensation Arrangements Executive Employment Agreements above for a description of the benefits Mr. Myers received under his separation agreement entered into in January 2011.

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

(5) These benefits would be payable under the 2007 Plan if, upon a corporate transaction event the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors exercised its discretion to accelerate the vesting and exercisability of outstanding stock options, assuming the vesting acceleration took place on December 31, 2010 and without regard to whether the named executive officer was providing services to Jazz Pharmaceuticals as of such date. For a description of the potential vesting acceleration provisions in the 2007 Plan, see *Equity Compensation Arrangements* above.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

During 2010, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee was composed of four directors: Messrs. Berns, Colella and Michelson, and Dr. James B. Tananbaum, a former director of Jazz Pharmaceuticals. None of the persons who as of the date hereof are expected to serve on the compensation committee of New Jazz following the completion of the merger has ever been an officer or employee of either Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma nor any subsidiary of Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma. None of the individuals that as of the date hereof are expected to serve as an executive officer of New Jazz following the completion of the merger serves, or during the year ended December 31, 2010 had served, as a member of the board of directors or the compensation committee of any entity that has one or more executive officers serving on Jazz Pharmaceuticals or Azur Pharma s board of directors or compensation committee.

```
244
```

DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

As of the date of the proxy statement/prospectus, it is expected that, pursuant to the merger agreement, the New Jazz board of directors will initially consist of Seamus Mulligan and each current director of Jazz Pharmaceuticals other than Messrs. Colella and Michelson (see *Management and Other Information of New Jazz Directors of New Jazz*). Mr. Mulligan, who currently serves as Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Azur Pharma, does not receive any additional compensation for serving on the board of directors of Azur Pharma. Likewise, Mr. Cozadd, the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, does not receive any additional compensation for serving on the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors or its committees. Accordingly, the disclosures and table that follow covers only the director compensation of Jazz Pharmaceuticals as a standalone entity in relation to Jazz Pharmaceuticals non-employee directors.

Cash Compensation Arrangements

Prior to July 2010, each member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors who was not an employee or officer received the following compensation for serving on the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors, as applicable: (i) a \$30,000 annual retainer for service as a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors; (ii) a \$15,000 supplemental annual retainer for service as chair of the audit committee of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors; (iii) a \$10,000 supplemental annual retainer for service as chair of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee; and (iv) a \$5,000 supplemental annual retainer for service as chair of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors. For purposes of non-employee directors who were appointed or elected other than on August 15 of any given year, a pro-rata portion of all cash retainers for the period from such non-employee director s appointment or election to the next subsequent August 15 was deemed earned and payable on the date of the first regularly scheduled meeting of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors that took place not less than 31 days following the date of such non-employee director s appointment or election (provided such date was in a window period as defined under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stock trading policy), or in the event such date was not in a window period, the next subsequent date which was in a window period. Payments of cash retainers were subject to a non-employee director s election pursuant to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Directors Deferred Compensation Plan are credited to a phantom stock account, as described below. Non-employee directors are also reimbursed for their travel and other reasonable expenses incurred in attending board or committee meetings.

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors amended and restated the non-employee director compensation program in July 2010. Pursuant to the amended compensation program, for periods beginning August 15, 2010, with each period from August 15 of any year until August 14 of the following year, each non-employee director who is providing board services prior to the start of a new period will receive the following cash compensation for his or her services, as applicable, which amounts will be earned and payable in advance in two equal semi-annual installments on August 15 of any year and February 15 of the following year:

a \$35,000 annual retainer for service as a member of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors for each period;

a supplemental annual retainer for each period for the Chairs in the following amounts: \$20,000 for the Chair of the audit committee of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors; \$15,000 for the Chair of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee; and \$10,000 for the Chair of the nominating and corporate governance committee of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors; and

a supplemental annual retainer for each period for each member of the following committees other than the Chairs, in the following amounts: \$10,000 for members of the audit committee of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors; \$7,500 for members of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals compensation committee; \$5,000 for members of the nominating and corporate governance committee of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors; and \$5,000 for members of the corporate strategy committee of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors.

For a new director joining the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors on or after August 15 of any period, the cash compensation described above will be earned and payable in advance on (1) the 31st day following the individual s initial election or appointment to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors and (2) if such 31st day is prior to February 15 of the period in which he or she is first elected or appointed, February 15 of such period. In addition, the cash compensation described above will be pro rated for the then on-going period in which he or she is first elected or appointed based on the number of days the director serves on the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors and each committee, as applicable (beginning with the date of the first board meeting the new director attends as a director on or after the date of his/her initial election or appointment to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors) ending on the next August 15. If the director is first entitled to a cash compensation prior to February 15 of a period, the director would receive the pro-rated amount of the cash compensation for the remaining semi-annual period in which he or she first attends such meeting, and the full semi-annual amount of the cash compensation for the remaining semi-annual period on February 15. Notwithstanding the foregoing payment schedules, a director is permitted to defer receipt of his or her cash compensation pursuant to Directors Deferred Compensation Plan.

Directors Deferred Compensation Plan

In May 2007, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors adopted the Directors Deferred Compensation Plan, which was amended in December 2008 and was then amended and restated in August 2010 by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors (the Directors Deferred Compensation Plan, as so amended and restated, is referred in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Directors Deferred Plan). The Directors Deferred Plan allows each non-employee director to elect to defer receipt of all or a portion of his or her annual retainer fees to a future date or dates. Amounts deferred under the Directors Deferred Plan are credited as shares of common stock to a phantom stock account, the number of which are based on the amount of the retainer fees deferred divided by the market value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on the first trading day of the first open window period following the date the retainer fees are deemed earned. On the 10th business day following the day of separation from the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors or the occurrence of a change in control, or as soon thereafter as practical once the non-employee director will receive (or commence receiving, depending upon whether the director has elected to receive distributions from his or her phantom stock account in a lump sum or in installments over time) a distribution of his or her phantom stock account, in shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock (i) reserved under the 2007 Directors Plan prior to August 15, 2010 and (ii) from a new reserve of 200,000 shares set up under the Directors Deferred Plan on or after August 15, 2010. The Directors Deferred Plan may be amended or terminated at any time by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors, and in form and operation is intended to be compliant with section 409A of the code.

2007 Non-Employee Directors Stock Option Plan

The 2007 Directors Plan became effective in connection with Jazz Pharmaceuticals initial public offering and was amended and restated by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors in August 2010. The 2007 Directors Plan provides for the automatic grant of nonstatutory stock options to purchase shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock to non-employee directors over their period of service on the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors. The number of shares reserved for issuance under the 2007 Directors Plan automatically increases on each January 1, from January 1, 2008 through January 1, 2017, by the sum of (a) the excess of (i) the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock subject to options granted during the preceding calendar year under the 2007 Directors Plan, over (ii) the number of shares added back to the share reserve under the 2007 Directors Plan during the preceding calendar year and (b) for the automatic annual increases occurring on or prior to January 1, 2010 only, the aggregate number of shares credited to non-employee directors. Stock accounts under the Directors Deferred Plan (or such lesser amount as may be approved by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors).



Pursuant to the terms of the 2007 Directors Plan, any individual who first becomes a non-employee director is automatically granted an option to purchase 30,000 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock. Each initial option vests with respect to one-third of the shares on the first anniversary of the date of grant, and the balance in a series of 24 successive equal monthly installments thereafter. In addition, each individual who is serving as a non-employee director on the first trading day on or after August 15 of each year is automatically granted an option to purchase 12,500 shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on such date. The shares subject to each such annual option vest in a series of 12 successive equal monthly installments measured from the date of grant. All stock options granted under the 2007 Directors Plan have a maximum term of ten years, and the exercise price of each option granted under the 2007 Directors Plan is equal to 100% of the fair market value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock on the date of grant. On October 24, 2011, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors amended the 2007 Directors Plan to eliminate all future initial and annual automatic grants so that future automatic grants would not be made that would be subject to the excise tax described above under the heading *The Reorganization and the Merger Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger Directors*.

If a non-employee director s service relationship with Jazz Pharmaceuticals, or any of its affiliates, whether as a non-employee director or subsequently as an employee, director or consultant of Jazz Pharmaceuticals or an affiliate, ceases for any reason other than disability or death, or after any 12-month period following a change in control, the optionee may exercise any vested options for a period of three months following the cessation of service. If such an optionee s service relationship with Jazz Pharmaceuticals, or any of its affiliates, ceases due to disability or death (or an optionee dies within a certain period following cessation of service), the optionee or a beneficiary may exercise the option for a period of 12 months in the event of disability, and 18 months in the event of death. If such an optionee is service terminates within 12 months following a specified change in control transaction, the optionee may exercise the option for a period of 12 months following the effective date of such a transaction. The option term may be extended in the event that exercise of the option following termination of service is prohibited by applicable securities laws. In no event, however, may an option be exercised beyond the expiration of its term.

In the event of certain significant corporate transactions, all outstanding options under the 2007 Directors Plan may be assumed, continued or substituted for by any surviving or acquiring entity (or its parent company). If the surviving or acquiring entity (or its parent company) elects not to assume, continue or substitute for such options, then (a) with respect to any such options that are held by optionees then performing services for Jazz Pharmaceuticals or its affiliates, the vesting and exercisability of such options will be accelerated in full and such options will be terminated if not exercised prior to the effective date of the corporate transaction and (b) all other outstanding options will terminate if not exercised prior to the effective date of the corporate transaction. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors may also provide that the holder of an outstanding option not assumed in the corporate transaction will surrender such option, over (b) the exercise price otherwise payable in connection with the option. In addition, the vesting and exercisability of options held by non-employee directors who are either required to resign their position in connection with a specified change in control transaction or are removed from their position in connection with such a change in control will be accelerated in full.

Director Compensation Table

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to the compensation of all non-employee directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010. Mr. Cozadd, the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, and Mr. Myers, the former President and a former director, are not listed in the following table since they are, or were, employees of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and did not receive any additional compensation for serving on the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors or its committees.

DIRECTOR COMPENSATION FOR FISCAL 2010

	Fees Earned or Paid in Cash or Deferred Stock	Option Awards	Total
Name	(\$)(1)	(\$) ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾	(\$)
Paul L Berns ⁽⁴⁾	27,168	239,827	266,995
Samuel D. Colella	26,250	73,219	99,469
Bryan C. Cressey	22,500	73,219	95,719
Patrick G. Enright	25,000	73,219	98,219
Michael W. Michelson	25,000	73,219	98,219
James C. Momtazee	25,000	73,219	98,219
Kenneth W. O Keefe	27,500	73,219	100,719
Alan M. Sebulsky	25,000	73,219	98,219
James B. Tananbaum, M.D. ⁽⁵⁾	21,250	73,219	94,469
Rick E Winningham ⁽⁶⁾	28,466	295,684	324,150
Nathaniel M. Zilkha ⁽⁵⁾	17,500	73,219	90,719

- (1) Represents 50% of the annual retainer payable for the compensation year that runs from August 15, 2010 to August 14, 2011, which is referred to in this section as the 2010 Compensation Year, earned by non-employee directors on August 15, 2010. The remaining 50% of the annual retainer payable for the 2010 Compensation Year was earned by non-employee directors on February 15, 2011 subject to their continuous service on the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors. Pursuant to the current non-employee director compensation program, each non-employee director s total fees are earned and payable in advance in two equal semi-annual installments on August 15 and February 15 of each year subject to the non-employee director s continuous service as of each such date. Each non-employee director in the table above, other than Messrs. Cressey and Winningham and Dr. Tananbaum, elected to defer his cash retainer fees for the 2010 Compensation Year pursuant to the Directors Deferred Plan. The number of shares credited to each individual non-employee director s phantom stock account under the Directors Deferred Plan as of December 31, 2010 were as follows: 3,309 shares for Mr. Berns; 7,936 shares for Mr. Colella; 8,303 shares for Mr. Enright; 18,256 shares for Mr. Zilkha. The term of office for Mr. Zilkha expired at the Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2011 annual meeting of stockholders, held on May 24, 2011, and the outstanding shares then credited to his non-employee director phantom stock account have been distributed to him in accordance with the terms of the Directors Deferred Plan.
- (2) The dollar amounts in this column represent the aggregate grant date fair value of all option awards granted during the year ended December 31, 2010. These amounts have been calculated in accordance with ASC 718, using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model and excluding the effect of estimated forfeitures. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in the notes to Jazz Pharmaceuticals audited consolidated financial statements included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010 filed with the SEC on March 8, 2011 and incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus. These amounts do not necessarily correspond to the actual value that may be recognized by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals directors.
- (3) The aggregate number of shares subject to outstanding stock options held by the non-employee directors listed in the table above as of December 31, 2010 was as follows: 42,500 shares for each of Messrs. Berns, Colella, Cressey, O Keefe and Winningham and Dr. Tananbaum; 52,500 for Mr. Enright; 12,500 shares for each of Messrs. Michelson, Momtazee and Zilkha; and 79,036 shares for Mr. Sebulsky.

- (4) Mr. Berns joined the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors in June 2010. In addition to the fees earned for the 2010 Compensation Year, he was also paid \$5,918, the pro-rata portion of a \$30,000 annual retainer for service as a non-employee director from his appointment to August 15, 2010.
- (5) The terms of office for Dr. Tananbaum and Mr. Zilkha expired at the Jazz Pharmaceuticals annual meeting of stockholders, held on May 24, 2011.
- (6) Mr. Winningham joined the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors in May 2010. In addition to the fees earned for the 2010 Compensation Year, he was also paid \$8,466, the pro-rata portion of a \$30,000 annual retainer for service as a non-employee director from his appointment to August 15, 2010.

New Jazz Non-Employee Director Compensation Arrangements

The director compensation arrangements for New Jazz have not yet been determined, although as noted under the section above entitled *Director Compensation 2007 Non-Employee Directors Stock Option Plan*, no future initial or annual automatic grants will be made under the 2007 Directors Plan.

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PERSON TRANSACTIONS

Policy and Procedures for Review of Related Party Transactions of New Jazz

Jazz Pharmaceuticals has adopted a related party transaction policy that sets forth Jazz Pharmaceuticals procedures for the identification, review, consideration and approval or ratification of related-person transactions. Following the merger, it is expected that New Jazz will adopt a related party transaction policy that is substantially similar to the current Jazz Pharmaceuticals related party transaction policy. A description of Jazz Pharmaceuticals current related party transaction policy can be found under the caption *Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions* in Jazz Pharmaceuticals definitive proxy statement for its 2011 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, which is incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus. See *Where You Can Find More Information*.

Certain Transactions With or Involving Jazz Pharmaceuticals Related Persons

For a description of certain transactions with or involving Jazz Pharmaceuticals related persons, please see the discussion under the caption Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions in Jazz Pharmaceuticals definitive proxy statement for its 2011 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, which is incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus. Please also see the sections in this proxy statement/prospectus entitled *The Reorganization and the Merger Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger* and *Where You Can Find More Information.*

Certain Transactions With or Involving Azur Pharma Related Persons

Lease and Sublease

On October 20, 2008, Azur Pharma entered into a lease agreement with Mr. Mulligan, pursuant to which Mr. Mulligan, as landlord, leased to Azur Pharma, as tenant, an aggregate of 4,128 square feet for its office located at 45 Fitzwilliam Square, Dublin 2, Ireland. The term of the lease is 21 years from October 20, 2008. The annual rent due under the lease is 206,760. The lease contains an upwards only rent review clause pursuant to which the annual rent due thereunder may be adjusted on scheduled rent review dates to equal the higher of either the rent contractually payable immediately prior to the applicable rent review date or the open market rent on such rent review date, as determined in accordance with the provisions of the lease. The most recent rent review occurred in October 2010 and resulted in no increase to the annual rent, with the next review scheduled for 2015. The lease also requires the tenant to insure the premises for consequential losses arising out of certain types of damage to the premises.

License Option

On May 30, 2011, Azur Pharma entered into a Development Agreement with Circ Pharma Limited and Circ Pharma Research Limited providing for the purchase of an option to license certain rights and assets in relation to a chronotherapeutic formulation of Tramadol for \$250,000, together with the sum of \$50,000 as a contribution to the patent expenses incurred by Circ Pharma prior to the effective date of the option. Mr. Mulligan is Chairman and owner of the Circ Pharma Group. Azur Pharma has not exercised the option to date.

Davycrest Nominees Limited

For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, Azur Pharma paid 124,000 in fees to Davy Corporate Finance for general advisory work and 40,000 in advisory fees to Davy Private Clients. Davy Corporate Finance Limited and Davy Private Clients are both affiliates of J&E Davy. J&E Davy is the parent company of Davy.

Please also see the section in this proxy statement/prospectus entitled *The Reorganization and the Merger Interests of Certain Persons in the Merger.*

DESCRIPTION OF NEW JAZZ WARRANTS

At the effective time, each outstanding and unexercised warrant to purchase Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, which collectively are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Jazz Warrants, will be converted into a warrant acquire the number of New Jazz ordinary shares equal to the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock subject to such Jazz Warrant immediately prior to the effective time, at an exercise price per New Jazz ordinary share equal to the exercise price per share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock otherwise purchasable under such Jazz Warrant. Jazz Pharmaceuticals expects that a U.S. person whose Jazz Warrants are converted to warrants to purchase New Jazz ordinary shares at the effective time will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on any gain in its Jazz Warrants at the time of the conversion. The amount of gain recognized will equal the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the warrants to purchase New Jazz ordinary shares received as a result of the conversion over the U.S. person s adjusted tax basis in its Jazz Warrants. Holders of Jazz Warrants should consult their own tax adviser regarding the particular U.S. (federal, state and local), Irish and other non-U.S. tax consequences of the conversion of the Jazz Warrants into warrants to purchase New Jazz ordinary shares.

The New Jazz warrants to purchase New Jazz ordinary shares issued upon conversion of the Jazz Warrants at the effective time, which are collectively referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the New Jazz Warrants, will be subject to substantially the same terms and conditions as were applicable to the Jazz Warrants immediately prior to the effective time. The following is a summary of the terms and conditions of the Jazz Warrants that will be converted into New Jazz Warrants at the effective time. The following summary is not complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the forms of Jazz Warrants filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this proxy statement/prospectus is a part. Any reference to Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock in the following summary also means New Jazz and New Jazz ordinary shares, respectively, as of the effective time.

General. As of October 17, 2011, the following Jazz Warrants remained outstanding and exercisable, with the expiration dates and exercise prices as shown:

	Number of Underlying Shares ⁽¹⁾	Expiration Date	Per Share Exercise Price ⁽¹⁾
Jazz Warrants originally issued in connection with:			
June 2005 debt financing	550,010	June 24, 2012	\$ 9.34
March 2008 debt financing	470,836	March 17, 2013	\$ 9.34
July 2008 public offering of units	1,139,878	July 21, 2014	\$ 7.37
July 2009 private placement of units	947,867	July 7, 2016	\$ 4.00

(1) The number of shares subject to, and the exercise price applicable to, each Jazz Warrant is subject to adjustment in the event of stock dividends and distributions, stock splits, stock combinations, reclassifications or similar events.

Exercisability. Each Jazz Warrant may be exercised at any time up to the applicable expiration date listed in the table above. The Jazz Warrants are exercisable, at the option of each holder, in whole or in part by delivering a duly executed exercise notice accompanied by payment in full for the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock purchased upon such exercise (except in the case of a cashless exercise as discussed below).

The Jazz Warrants issued in connection with the July 2008 public offering of units, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the July 2008 Warrants, provide that, unless otherwise specified in the applicable July 2008 Warrant, except upon at least 61 days prior notice from the holder to Jazz Pharmaceuticals, the holder will not have the right to exercise any portion of a July 2008 Warrant if the holder (together with its

affiliates) would beneficially own in excess of 9.9% of the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding immediately after giving effect to the exercise, as such percentage ownership is determined in accordance with the terms of the July 2008 Warrants. Any holder (together with its affiliates) beneficially owning in excess of 9.9% of the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding on the date of original issuance would not be subject to the foregoing limitation on exercisability in the July 2008 Warrants unless such holder (together with its affiliates) thereafter beneficially owns 9.9% (or a lesser percentage) of the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock outstanding.

Cashless Exercise. If at any time during the exercisability period of a Jazz Warrant the fair market value of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock exceeds the exercise price of the such Jazz Warrant, the holder may effect a cashless exercise of the such Jazz Warrant (in whole or in part) by surrendering such Jazz Warrant together with delivery of a duly executed exercise notice, by canceling a portion of such Jazz Warrant in payment of the purchase price payable in respect of the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock purchased upon such exercise. However, in the case of the July 2008 Warrants, the ability of a holder to effect a cashless exercise is subject to the consent of Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

Transferability. Subject to applicable laws and the terms of the Jazz Warrants, the Jazz Warrants may be transferred at the option of the holders upon surrender of the Jazz Warrants together with the appropriate instruments of transfer.

Listing. The Jazz Warrants are not currently publicly listed and there are no plans to make an application to list the New Jazz Warrants on NASDAQ, any national securities exchange or other nationally recognized trading system.

Rights as a Stockholder. Except as otherwise provided in the Jazz Warrants or by virtue of a holder s ownership of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, the holders of the Jazz Warrants do not have the rights or privileges of holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock, including any voting rights, until exercise.

Fundamental Transactions

Under the terms of each of the July 2008 Warrants, the Jazz Warrants issued in connection with the March 2008 debt financing, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the March 2008 Warrants, and the Jazz Warrants issued in connection with July 2009 private placement of units, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the July 2009 Warrants, in the event of any fundamental transaction, as described in the July 2008 Warrants, March 2008 Warrants and July 2009 Warrants and generally including any capital reorganization, reclassification of Jazz Pharmaceuticals capital stock, consolidation or merger with another entity in which Jazz Pharmaceuticals is not the survivor, or the sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of Jazz Pharmaceuticals assets to another entity, then Jazz Pharmaceuticals will use its commercially reasonable efforts to ensure that the holders of these warrants will thereafter have the right to receive upon exercise of these warrants such shares of stock, securities or assets as would have been issuable or payable with respect to or in exchange for a number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock equal to the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock issuable upon exercise of these warrants immediately prior to the fundamental transaction, had the fundamental transaction not taken place, and appropriate provision will be made so that the provisions of the warrants (including, for example, provisions relating to the adjustment of the exercise price) will thereafter be applicable, as nearly equivalent as may be practicable in relation to any share of stock, securities or assets deliverable upon the exercise of these warrants after the fundamental transaction.

Under the terms of the Jazz Warrants issued in connection with the June 2005 debt financing, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the June 2005 Warrants, in the event of any reclassification or change of the outstanding securities of Jazz Pharmaceuticals or of any reorganization of Jazz Pharmaceuticals (or any other corporation the stock or securities of which are at the time receivable upon the exercise of the June 2005 Warrants) or any similar corporate reorganization, then and in each such case the holder of a June 2005

Warrant, upon exercise at any time after the consummation of such reclassification, change, or reorganization, will be entitled to receive, in lieu of the stock or other securities and property receivable upon exercise prior to such consummation, the stock or other securities or property to which the holder would have been entitled upon such consummation if the holder had exercised the June 2005 Warrant immediately prior to such reclassification, change, or reorganization.

Waivers and Amendments. The terms of the Jazz Warrants may be amended or waived as follows:

June 2005 Warrants: Any term of the June 2005 Warrants may be amended or waived with the written consent of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the written consent of the holders of June 2005 Warrants representing at least 65% of the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock then subject to outstanding June 2005 Warrants.

March 2008 Warrants: Any term of the March 2008 Warrants may be amended or waived with the written consent of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the written consent of the holders of March 2008 Warrants representing more than 50% of the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock then subject to outstanding March 2008 Warrants, provided that any amendment or modification that materially and adversely affects the rights of a holder of a March 2008 Warrant in a manner disproportionate to the other holders of March 2008 Warrants must also be approved by an additional holder of a March 2008 Warrant, which such additional holder is not an affiliate of the approving holders. However, in no event may the exercise price of, or the number of shares subject to, any March 2008 Warrant be amended, or the right to exercise that March 2008 Warrant be waived, without the written consent of the holder of that March 2008 Warrant.

July 2008 Warrants: Any term of the July 2008 Warrants may be amended or waived with the written consent of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the written consent of the holders of July 2008 Warrants representing at least two-thirds of the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock then subject to outstanding July 2008 Warrants, provided that such amendment or waiver applies to all July 2008 Warrants in the same fashion. However, in no event may the exercise price of or the number of shares subject to any July 2008 Warrant be amended, nor may the right to exercise that July 2008 Warrant be waived, without the written consent of the holder of that July 2008 Warrant.

July 2009 Warrants: Any term of a July 2009 Warrant may be amended or waived with the written consent of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the holder of that July 2009 Warrant.

DESCRIPTION OF NEW JAZZ ORDINARY SHARES

The following description of New Jazz s share capital is a summary. This summary does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Companies Acts and the complete text of New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association substantially in the form attached as Annex C to this proxy statement/prospectus, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association. You should read those laws and documents carefully.

There are differences between the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents and New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association as they will be in effect after the closing, especially as they relate to changes (i) that are required by Irish law or (ii) that are necessary in order to preserve the current rights of shareholders and powers of the board of directors of New Jazz following the completion of the merger. Certain provisions of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents will not be replicated in New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association because Irish law would not permit such replication, and certain provisions will be included in New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association although they were not in the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents because Irish law requires such provisions to be included in the memorandum and articles of association of an Irish public limited company. See *Comparison of the Rights of Holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Common Stock and New Jazz s Ordinary Shares*. Except where otherwise indicated, the description below reflects New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association are qualified in their entirety by reference to, and are subject to, the detailed provisions of the memorandum and articles of association of New Jazz as they will be in effect from and after the effective time.

Capital Structure

Authorized Share Capital

Immediately prior to the consummation of the merger, the authorized share capital of New Jazz will be 40,000 and \$30,000, divided into 4,000,000 Euro deferred shares with nominal value of 0.01 per share and 300,000,000 ordinary shares with nominal value of \$0.0001 per share.

New Jazz may issue shares subject to the maximum authorized share capital contained in New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association. The authorized share capital may be increased or reduced by a resolution approved by a simple majority of the votes cast at a general meeting of New Jazz s shareholders (referred to under Irish law as an ordinary resolution). The shares comprising the authorized share capital of New Jazz may be divided into shares of such nominal value as the resolution shall prescribe. As a matter of Irish law, the directors of a company may issue new ordinary or preferred shares without shareholder approval once authorized to do so by the memorandum and articles of association or by an ordinary resolution adopted by the shareholders at a general meeting. The authorization may be granted for a maximum period of five years, at which point it must be renewed by the shareholders by an ordinary resolution.

New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association authorize the New Jazz board of directors to issue new ordinary or preferred shares without shareholder approval for a period of five years from the date of adoption of such memorandum and articles of association, which is expected to be effective in the first quarter of calendar year 2012.

The rights and restrictions to which the New Jazz ordinary shares will be subject will be prescribed in New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association. New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association permit its board of directors, without shareholder approval, to determine the terms of the preferred shares issued by New Jazz. The New Jazz board of directors will be authorized, without obtaining any vote or consent of the holders of any class or series of shares, unless expressly provided by the terms of that class or series of shares, to provide from time to time for the issuance of other classes or series of shares and to establish the characteristics of each class or series, including the number of shares, designations, relative voting rights, dividend rights, liquidation and other rights, redemption, repurchase or exchange rights and any other preferences and relative, participating, optional or other rights and limitations not inconsistent with applicable law.

Irish law does not recognize fractional shares held of record. Accordingly, New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association do not provide for the issuance of fractional shares of New Jazz, and the official Irish register of New Jazz will not reflect any fractional shares. Whenever an alteration or reorganization of the share capital of New Jazz would result in any New Jazz shareholder becoming entitled to fractions of a share, the New Jazz board of directors may, on behalf of those shareholders that would become entitled to fractions of a share, sell the shares representing the fractions for the best price reasonably obtainable, to any person and distribute the proceeds of the sale in due proportion among those members.

Issued Share Capital

In connection with the reorganization, the historic Azur Pharma shareholders shall have the number of ordinary shares held by them reduced and adjusted such that after giving effect to the issuance of the merger consideration to the Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders, the historic shareholders of Azur Pharma would own slightly over 20% of the fully-diluted capitalization of New Jazz, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the merger agreement. In connection with the consummation of the merger, New Jazz will issue a number of ordinary shares with a nominal value of \$0.0001 per share that is equal to the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock then outstanding that will be automatically converted into the right to receive New Jazz ordinary shares and canceled as part of the merger. All ordinary shares issued upon consummation of the merger will be issued as fully paid-up and non-assessable. Azur Pharma acquired the Euro-denominated share capital held by Azur Pharma shareholders in issue as of October 13, 2011 for no consideration. New Jazz cancelled the Euro-denominated share capital acquired on October 13, 2011, except for the 40,000 share capital held by the nominee appointed by Azur Pharma and Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

Preemption Rights, Share Warrants and Share Options

Under Irish law, certain statutory preemption rights apply automatically in favor of shareholders where shares are to be issued for cash. However, New Jazz has opted out of these preemption rights in its memorandum and articles of association as permitted under Irish law. Because Irish law requires this opt-out to be renewed every five years by a resolution approved by not less than 75% of the votes cast at a general meeting of the New Jazz shareholders (referred to under Irish law as a special resolution), New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that this opt-out must be so renewed. If the opt-out is not renewed, shares issued for cash must be offered to existing shareholders of New Jazz on a pro rata basis to their existing shareholding before the shares may be issued to any new shareholders. The statutory preemption rights do not apply (i) where shares are issued for non-cash consideration (such as in a stock-for-stock acquisition), (ii) to the issue of non-equity shares (that is, shares that have the right to participate only up to a specified amount in any income or capital distribution) or (iii) where shares are issued pursuant to an employee stock option or similar equity plan.

New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that, subject to any shareholder approval requirement under any laws, regulations or the rules of any stock exchange to which New Jazz is subject, the New Jazz board of directors is authorized, from time to time, in its discretion, to grant such persons, for such periods and upon such terms as it deems advisable, options to purchase such number of shares of any class or classes or of any series of any class as the New Jazz board of directors may deem advisable, and to cause warrants or other appropriate instruments evidencing such options to be issued. The Companies Acts provide that directors may issue share warrants or options without shareholder approval once authorized to do so by the memorandum and articles of association or an ordinary resolution of shareholders. New Jazz will be subject to the rules of The NASDAQ Stock Market LLC and the code, which require shareholder approval of certain equity plan and share issuances. The New Jazz board of directors may issue shares upon exercise of warrants or options without shareholder approval or authorized share capital limit). In connection with the merger, New Jazz will assume Jazz Pharmaceuticals existing obligations to deliver shares under its equity incentive plans, pursuant to the terms thereof. In addition, in connection with the merger, New Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock that are subject to warrants to purchase that number of New Jazz ordinary shares equal to the number of shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock that are subject to warrants to purchase Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock that will be automatically converted in the merger and canceled as part of the merger. See *Description of New Jazz Warrants*.

Dividends

Under Irish law, dividends and distributions may only be made from distributable reserves. Distributable reserves generally means accumulated realized profits less accumulated realized losses and includes reserves created by way of capital reduction. In addition, no distribution or dividend may be made unless the net assets of New Jazz are equal to, or in excess of, the aggregate of New Jazz s called up share capital plus undistributable reserves and the distribution does not reduce New Jazz s net assets below such aggregate. Undistributable reserves include the share premium account, the capital redemption reserve fund and the amount by which New Jazz s accumulated unrealized profits, so far as not previously utilized by any capitalization, exceed New Jazz accumulated unrealized losses, so far as not previously written off in a reduction or reorganization of capital.

The determination as to whether or not New Jazz has sufficient distributable reserves to fund a dividend must be made by reference to the relevant accounts of New Jazz. The relevant accounts will be either the last set of unconsolidated annual audited financial statements or other financial statements properly prepared in accordance with the Companies Acts (not in accordance with U.S. GAAP), which give a true and fair view of New Jazz s unconsolidated financial position and accord with accepted accounting practice. The relevant accounts must be filed in the Companies Registration Office (the official public registry for companies in Ireland).

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma are taking and New Jazz will be taking steps to create or increase such distributable reserves, including Proposal 2 to create or increase distributable reserves of New Jazz on which Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders will vote at the special meeting.

Please see *Risk Factors*, *Creation or Increase of Distributable Reserves of New Jazz* and *Questions and Answers About the Jazz Pharmaceuticals Special Meeting of the Stockholders and Voting.*

New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association authorize the directors to declare dividends without shareholder approval to the extent they appear justified by profits. The New Jazz board of directors may also recommend a dividend to be approved and declared by the shareholders at a general meeting. The New Jazz board of directors may direct that the payment be made by distribution of assets, shares or cash, and no dividend issued may exceed the amount recommended by the directors. Dividends may be declared and paid in the form of cash or non-cash assets and may be paid in dollars or any other currency. Please see *Creation or Increase of Distributable Reserves of New Jazz*.

The New Jazz board of directors may deduct from any dividend payable to any shareholder any amounts payable by such shareholder to New Jazz in relation to the shares of New Jazz.

The New Jazz board of directors may also authorize New Jazz to issue shares with preferred rights to participate in dividends declared by New Jazz. The holders of preferred shares may, depending on their terms, rank senior to the New Jazz ordinary shares in terms of dividend rights and/or be entitled to claim arrears of a declared dividend out of subsequently declared dividends in priority to ordinary shareholders.

For information about the Irish tax issues relating to dividend payments, please see the section entitled *Certain Tax Consequences of the Merger Irish Tax Considerations Withholding Tax on Dividends.*

Share Repurchases, Redemptions and Conversions

Overview

New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that any ordinary share that New Jazz has agreed to acquire shall be deemed to be a redeemable share. Accordingly, for Irish law purposes, the repurchase of ordinary shares by New Jazz may technically be effected as a redemption of those shares as described below under *Repurchases and Redemptions by New Jazz*. If the New Jazz memorandum and articles of association did not contain such provision, repurchases by New Jazz would be subject to many of the same rules that apply to

purchases of New Jazz ordinary shares by subsidiaries described below under *Purchases by Subsidiaries of New Jazz*, including the shareholder approval requirements described below, and the requirement that any purchases on market be effected on a recognized stock exchange, which, for purposes of the Companies Acts, includes NASDAQ. Neither Irish law nor any constituent document of New Jazz places limitations on the right of nonresident or foreign owners to vote or hold New Jazz ordinary shares. Except where otherwise noted, references elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus to repurchasing or buying back ordinary shares of New Jazz refer to the redemption of ordinary shares by New Jazz or the purchase of ordinary shares of New Jazz by a subsidiary of New Jazz, in each case in accordance with the New Jazz memorandum and articles of association and Irish law as described below.

Repurchases and Redemptions by New Jazz

Under Irish law, a company may issue redeemable shares and redeem them out of distributable reserves or the proceeds of a new issue of shares for that purpose. As described in *Creation or Increase of Distributable Reserves of New Jazz*, New Jazz may not have any or sufficient distributable reserves immediately following the effective time; however, it will take steps to create or increase such distributable reserves. Please see also *Dividends* and *Risk Factors*. New Jazz may only issue redeemable shares if the nominal value of the issued share capital that is not redeemable is not less than 10% of the nominal value of the total issued share capital of New Jazz. All redeemable shares must also be fully-paid and the terms of redemption of the shares must provide for payment on redemption. Redeemable shares may, upon redemption, be cancelled or held in treasury. Based on the provision of the New Jazz memorandum and articles of association described above, shareholder approval will not be required to redeem New Jazz shares.

New Jazz may also be given an additional general authority to purchase its own shares on market, which would take effect on the same terms and be subject to the same conditions as applicable to purchases by New Jazz subsidiaries as described below.

The New Jazz board of directors may also issue preferred shares, which may be redeemed at the option of either New Jazz or the shareholder, depending on the terms of such preferred shares. Please see *Capital Structure Authorized Share Capital* for additional information on preferred shares.

Repurchased and redeemed shares may be cancelled or held as treasury shares. The nominal value of treasury shares held by New Jazz at any time must not exceed 10% of the nominal value of the issued share capital of New Jazz. New Jazz may not exercise any voting rights in respect of any shares held as treasury shares. Treasury shares may be canceled by New Jazz or re-issued subject to certain conditions.

Purchases by Subsidiaries of New Jazz

Under Irish law, an Irish or non-Irish subsidiary may purchase shares of New Jazz either on market or off market. For a subsidiary of New Jazz to make purchases on market of New Jazz ordinary shares, the New Jazz shareholders must provide general authorization for such purchase by way of ordinary resolution. However, as long as this general authority has been granted, no specific shareholder authority for a particular on market purchase by a subsidiary of New Jazz ordinary shares is required. For a purchase by a subsidiary of New Jazz off market, the proposed purchase contract must be authorized by special resolution of the New Jazz shareholders before the contract is entered into. The person whose New Jazz ordinary shares are to be bought back cannot vote in favor of the special resolution and, for at least 21 days prior to the special resolution being passed, the purchase contract must be on display or must be available for inspection by New Jazz shareholders at the registered office of New Jazz. Prior to the effective time, the Azur Pharma shareholders are expected to authorize the purchase of New Jazz ordinary shares, by New Jazz or by subsidiaries of New Jazz. This authorization will expire no later than 18 months after the date on which it takes effect.

In order for a subsidiary of New Jazz to make an on market purchase of New Jazz s shares, such shares must be purchased on a recognized stock exchange. NASDAQ, on which the shares of New Jazz are expected to be listed following the closing, is specified as a recognized stock exchange for this purpose by Irish law.

The number of shares held by the subsidiaries of New Jazz at any time will count as treasury shares and will be included in any calculation of the permitted treasury share threshold of 10% of the nominal value of the issued share capital of New Jazz. While a subsidiary holds shares of New Jazz, it cannot exercise any voting rights in respect of those shares. The acquisition of New Jazz ordinary shares by a subsidiary must be funded out of distributable reserves of the subsidiary.

Lien on Shares, Calls on Shares and Forfeiture of Shares

The New Jazz memorandum and articles of association provide that New Jazz will have a first and paramount lien on every share that is not a fully paid up share for all amounts payable at a fixed time or called in respect of that share. Subject to the terms of their allotment, directors may call for any unpaid amounts in respect of any shares to be paid, and if payment is not made, the shares may be forfeited. These provisions are standard inclusions in the memorandum and articles of association of an Irish public company limited by shares such as New Jazz and will only be applicable to shares of New Jazz that have not been fully paid up.

Consolidation and Division; Subdivision

Under its memorandum and articles of association, New Jazz may, by ordinary resolution, consolidate and divide all or any of its share capital into shares of larger nominal value than its existing shares or subdivide its shares into smaller amounts than are fixed by its memorandum and articles of association.

Reduction of Share Capital

New Jazz may, by ordinary resolution, reduce its authorized share capital in any way. New Jazz also may, by special resolution and subject to confirmation by the Irish High Court, reduce or cancel its issued share capital in any manner permitted by the Companies Acts.

Annual Meetings of Shareholders

New Jazz will be required to hold an annual general meeting at intervals of no more than 15 months from the previous annual general meeting, provided that an annual general meeting is held in each calendar year following the first annual general meeting and no more than nine months after New Jazz s fiscal year-end. It is expected that New Jazz will hold its next annual general meeting in 2012 if the merger is consummated. Any annual general meeting of New Jazz may be held outside Ireland if a resolution so authorizing has been passed at the preceding annual general meeting.

Notice of an annual general meeting must be given to all New Jazz shareholders and to the auditors of New Jazz. The New Jazz memorandum and articles of association provide for a minimum notice period of 21 days, which is the minimum permitted under Irish law.

The only matters which must, as a matter of Irish law, be transacted at an annual general meeting are the presentation of the annual accounts, balance sheet and reports of the directors and auditors, the appointment of new auditors and the fixing of the auditor s remuneration (or delegation of same). If no resolution is made in respect of the reappointment of an existing auditor at an annual general meeting, the existing auditor will be deemed to have continued in office.

Extraordinary General Meetings of Shareholders

Extraordinary general meetings of New Jazz may be convened by (i) the New Jazz board of directors, (ii) on requisition of New Jazz shareholders holding not less than 10% of the paid up share capital of New Jazz carrying voting rights, (iii) on requisition of New Jazz s auditors or (iv) in exceptional cases, by order of the court. Extraordinary general meetings are generally held for the purpose of approving shareholder resolutions as may be required from time to time. At any extraordinary general meeting only such business shall be conducted as is set forth in the notice thereof.

Notice of an extraordinary general meeting must be given to all New Jazz shareholders and to the auditors of New Jazz. Under Irish law and the New Jazz memorandum and articles of association, the minimum notice periods are 21 days notice in writing for an extraordinary general meeting to approve a special resolution and 14 days notice in writing for any other extraordinary general meeting.

In the case of an extraordinary general meeting convened by the New Jazz shareholders, the proposed purpose of the meeting must be set out in the requisition notice. Upon receipt of any such valid requisition notice, the New Jazz board of directors has 21 days to convene a meeting of New Jazz s shareholders to vote on the matters set out in the requisition notice. This meeting must be held within two months of the receipt of the requisition notice. If the New Jazz board of directors does not convene the meeting within such 21-day period, the requisitioning shareholders, or any of them representing more than one half of the total voting rights of all of them, may themselves convene a meeting, which meeting must be held within three months of New Jazz s receipt of the requisition notice.

If the New Jazz board of directors becomes aware that the net assets of New Jazz are not greater than half of the amount of New Jazz s called-up share capital, it must convene an extraordinary general meeting of New Jazz s shareholders not later than 28 days from the date that they learn of this fact to consider how to address the situation.

Quorum for General Meetings

The New Jazz memorandum and articles of association provide that no business shall be transacted at any general meeting unless a quorum is present. One or more New Jazz shareholders present in person or by proxy holding not less than a majority of the issued and outstanding shares of New Jazz entitled to vote at the meeting in question constitute a quorum.

Voting

New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that the New Jazz board of directors or its chairman may determine the manner in which the poll is to be taken and the manner in which the votes are to be counted.

Each New Jazz shareholder is entitled to one vote for each ordinary share that he or she holds as of the record date for the meeting. Voting rights may be exercised by shareholders registered in New Jazz s share register as of the record date for the meeting or by a duly appointed proxy, which proxy need not be a New Jazz shareholder. Where interests in shares are held by a nominee trust company, such company may exercise the rights of the beneficial holders on their behalf as their proxy. All proxies must be appointed in the manner prescribed by the New Jazz memorandum and articles of association, which permit shareholders to notify New Jazz of their proxy appointments electronically in such manner as may be approved by the New Jazz board of directors.

In accordance with New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association, the New Jazz board of directors may from time to time authorize New Jazz to issue preferred shares. These preferred shares may have such voting rights as may be specified in the terms of such preferred shares (e.g., they may carry more votes per share than ordinary shares or may entitle their holders to a class vote on such matters as may be specified in the terms of the preferred shares). Treasury shares or shares of New Jazz that are held by subsidiaries of New Jazz will not be entitled to be voted at general meetings of shareholders.

Irish law requires special resolutions of the New Jazz shareholders at a general meeting to approve certain matters. Examples of matters requiring special resolutions include:

amending the objects or memorandum of association of New Jazz;

amending the articles of association of New Jazz;

approving a change of name of New Jazz;

authorizing the entering into of a guarantee or provision of security in connection with a loan, quasi-loan or credit transaction to a director or connected person;

opting out of preemption rights on the issuance of new shares;

re-registration of New Jazz from a public limited company to a private company;

variation of class rights attaching to classes of shares (where the articles of association do not provide otherwise);

purchase of New Jazz shares off market;

reduction of issued share capital;

sanctioning a compromise/scheme of arrangement with creditors or shareholders;

resolving that New Jazz be wound up by the Irish courts;

resolving in favor of a shareholders voluntary winding-up;

re-designation of shares into different share classes; and

setting the re-issue price of treasury shares. Variation of Rights Attaching to a Class or Series of Shares

Under New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association and the Companies Acts, any variation of class rights attaching to the issued shares of New Jazz must be approved by a special resolution of the New Jazz shareholders of the affected class or with the consent in writing of the holders of three-quarters of all the votes of that class of shares.

The provisions of New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association relating to general meetings apply to general meetings of the holders of any class of New Jazz shares except that the necessary quorum is determined in reference to the shares of the holders of the class. Accordingly, for general meetings of holders of a particular class of New Jazz shares, a quorum consists of the holders present in person or by proxy representing at least one half of the issued shares of the class.

Inspection of Books and Records

Under Irish law, shareholders have the right to: (i) receive a copy of the memorandum and articles of association of New Jazz and any act of the Irish Government which alters the memorandum of New Jazz; (ii) inspect and obtain copies of the minutes of general meetings and resolutions of New Jazz; (iii) inspect and receive a copy of the register of shareholders, register of directors and secretaries, register of directors interests and other statutory registers maintained by New Jazz; (iv) receive copies of balance sheets and directors and auditors reports which have previously been sent to shareholders prior to an annual general meeting; and (v) receive balance sheets of any subsidiary of New Jazz which have

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

previously been sent to shareholders prior to an annual general meeting for the preceding ten years. The auditors of New Jazz will also have the right to inspect all books, records and vouchers of New Jazz. The auditors report must be circulated to the shareholders with New Jazz s financial statements prepared in accordance with Irish law 21 days before the annual general meeting and must be read to the shareholders at New Jazz s annual general meeting.

Acquisitions

An Irish public limited company may be acquired in a number of ways, including:

a court-approved scheme of arrangement under the Companies Acts. A scheme of arrangement with shareholders requires a court order from the Irish High Court and the approval of a majority in number representing 75% in value of the shareholders present and voting in person or by proxy at a meeting called to approve the scheme;

0	6	n
4	υ	υ

through a tender or takeover offer by a third party for all of the shares of New Jazz. Where the holders of 80% or more of New Jazz s shares have accepted an offer for their shares in New Jazz, the remaining shareholders may also be statutorily required to transfer their shares. If the bidder does not exercise its squeeze out right, then the non-accepting shareholders also have a statutory right to require the bidder to acquire their shares on the same terms. If shares of New Jazz were to be listed on the main securities market of the Irish Stock Exchange or another regulated stock exchange in the European Union, this threshold would be increased to 90%; and

it is also possible for New Jazz to be acquired by way of a merger with an EU-incorporated company under the EU Cross-Border Mergers Directive 2005/56/EC. Such a merger must be approved by a special resolution. If New Jazz is being merged with another EU company under the EU Cross-Border Mergers Directive 2005/56/EC and the consideration payable to New Jazz shareholders is not all in the form of cash, New Jazz shareholders may be entitled to require their shares to be acquired at fair value.

Irish law does not generally require shareholder approval for a sale, lease or exchange of all or substantially all of a company s property and assets.

Appraisal Rights

Generally, under Irish law, shareholders of an Irish company do not have dissenters or appraisal rights. Under the European Communities (Cross-Border Mergers) Regulations 2008 governing the merger of an Irish company limited by shares such as New Jazz and a company incorporated in the European Economic Area (the European Economic Area includes all member states of the European Union and Norway, Iceland and Liechtenstein), a shareholder (i) who voted against the special resolution approving the merger or (ii) of a company in which 90% of the shares are held by the other party to the merger has the right to request that the company acquire its shares for cash at a price determined in accordance with the share exchange ratio set out in the merger agreement.

Disclosure of Interests in Shares

Under the Companies Acts, New Jazz shareholders must notify New Jazz if, as a result of a transaction, the shareholder will become interested in five percent or more of the voting shares of New Jazz, or if as a result of a transaction a shareholder who was interested in more than five percent of the voting shares of New Jazz ceases to be so interested. Where a shareholder is interested in more than five percent of the voting shares of New Jazz, the shareholder must notify New Jazz of any alteration of his or her interest that brings his or her total holding through the nearest whole percentage number, whether an increase or a reduction. The relevant percentage figure is calculated by reference to the aggregate nominal value of the voting shares in which the shareholder is interested as a proportion of the entire nominal value of the issued share capital in issue). Where the percentage level of the shareholder s interest does not amount to a whole percentage, this figure may be rounded down to the next whole number. New Jazz must be notified within five business days of the transaction or alteration of the shareholder s interests that gave rise to the notification requirement. If a shareholder fails to comply with these notification requirements, the shareholder s rights in respect of any New Jazz shares it holds will not be enforceable, either directly or indirectly. However, such person may apply to the court to have the rights attaching to such shares reinstated.

In addition to these disclosure requirements, New Jazz, under the Companies Acts, may, by notice in writing, require a person whom New Jazz knows or has reasonable cause to believe to be, or at any time during the three years immediately preceding the date on which such notice is issued to have been, interested in shares comprised in New Jazz s relevant share capital to: (i) indicate whether or not it is the case; and (ii) where such person holds or has during that time held an interest in the shares of New Jazz, to provide additional information, including the person s own past or present interests in shares of New Jazz. If the recipient of the notice fails to

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

Table of Contents

respond within the reasonable time period specified in the notice, New Jazz may apply to court for an order directing that the affected shares be subject to certain restrictions, as prescribed by the Companies Acts, as follows:

any transfer of those shares or, in the case of unissued shares, any transfer of the right to be issued with shares and any issue of shares, shall be void;

no voting rights shall be exercisable in respect of those shares;

no further shares shall be issued in right of those shares or in pursuance of any offer made to the holder of those shares; and

no payment shall be made of any sums due from New Jazz on those shares, whether in respect of capital or otherwise. The court may also order that shares subject to any of these restrictions be sold with the restrictions terminating upon the completion of the sale.

In the event New Jazz is in an offer period pursuant to the Irish takeover rules, accelerated disclosure provisions apply for persons holding an interest in New Jazz securities of one percent or more.

Anti-Takeover Provisions

Irish Takeover Rules and Substantial Acquisition Rules

A transaction in which a third party seeks to acquire 30% or more of the voting rights of New Jazz and any other acquisitions of New Jazz s securities will be governed by the Irish Takeover Panel Act 1997 and the Irish Takeover Rules made thereunder, which are referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Irish takeover rules, and will be regulated by the Irish Takeover Panel. The General Principles of the Irish takeover rules are described below.

General Principles

The Irish takeover rules are built on the following General Principles which will apply to any transaction regulated by the Irish Takeover Panel:

in the event of an offer, all holders of securities of the target company must be afforded equivalent treatment and, if a person acquires control of a company, the other holders of securities must be protected;

the holders of securities in the target company must have sufficient time and information to enable them to reach a properly informed decision on the offer; where it advises the holders of securities, the board of directors of the target company must give its views on the effects of the implementation of the offer on employment, employment conditions and the locations of the target company s place of business;

a target company s board of directors must act in the interests of the company as a whole and must not deny the holders of securities the opportunity to decide on the merits of the offer;

false markets must not be created in the securities of the target company, the bidder or any other company concerned by the offer in such a way that the rise or fall of the prices of the securities becomes artificial and the normal functioning of the markets is distorted;

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

a bidder can only announce an offer after ensuring that he or she can fulfill in full the consideration offered, if such is offered, and after taking all reasonable measures to secure the implementation of any other type of consideration;

a target company may not be hindered in the conduct of its affairs longer than is reasonable by an offer for its securities; and

a substantial acquisition of securities (whether such acquisition is to be effected by one transaction or a series of transactions) shall take place only at an acceptable speed and shall be subject to adequate and timely disclosure.

Mandatory Bid

Under certain circumstances, a person who acquires shares, or other voting securities, of New Jazz may be required under the Irish takeover rules to make a mandatory cash offer for the remaining outstanding voting securities in New Jazz at a price not less than the highest price paid for the securities by the acquiror, or any parties acting in concert with the acquiror, during the previous 12 months. This mandatory bid requirement is triggered if an acquisition of securities would increase the aggregate holding of an acquiror, including the holdings of any parties acting in concert with the acquiror, to securities representing 30% or more of the voting rights in New Jazz, unless the Irish Takeover Panel otherwise consents. An acquisition of securities by a person holding, together with its concert parties, securities representing between 30% and 50% of the voting rights in New Jazz would also trigger the mandatory bid requirement if, after giving effect to the acquisition, the percentage of the voting rights held by that person (together with its concert parties) would increase by 0.05% within a 12-month period. Any person (excluding any parties acting in concert with the holder) holding securities representing more than 50% of the voting rights of a company is not subject to these mandatory offer requirements in purchasing additional securities.

Voluntary Bid; Requirements to Make a Cash Offer and Minimum Price Requirements

If a person makes a voluntary offer to acquire outstanding ordinary shares of New Jazz, the offer price must not be less than the highest price paid for New Jazz ordinary shares by the bidder or its concert parties during the three-month period prior to the commencement of the offer period. The Irish Takeover Panel has the power to extend the look back period to 12 months if the Irish Takeover Panel, taking into account the General Principles, believes it is appropriate to do so.

If the bidder or any of its concert parties has acquired ordinary shares of New Jazz (i) during the period of 12 months prior to the commencement of the offer period that represent more than 10% of the total ordinary shares of New Jazz or (ii) at any time after the commencement of the offer period, the offer must be in cash (or accompanied by a full cash alternative) and the price per New Jazz ordinary share must not be less than the highest price paid by the bidder or its concert parties during, in the case of (i), the 12-month period prior to the commencement of the offer period or, in the case of (ii), the offer period. The Irish Takeover Panel may apply this rule to a bidder who, together with its concert parties, has acquired less than 10% of the total ordinary shares of New Jazz in the 12-month period prior to the commencement of the offer period if the Irish Takeover Panel, taking into account the General Principles, considers it just and proper to do so.

An offer period will generally commence from the date of the first announcement of the offer or proposed offer.

Substantial Acquisition Rules

The Irish takeover rules also contain rules governing substantial acquisitions of shares and other voting securities which restrict the speed at which a person may increase his or her holding of shares and rights over shares to an aggregate of between 15% and 30% of the voting rights of New Jazz. Except in certain circumstances, an acquisition or series of acquisitions of shares or rights over shares representing 10% or more of the voting rights of New Jazz is prohibited, if such acquisition(s), when aggregated with shares or rights already held, would result in the acquirer holding 15% or more but less than 30% of the voting rights of New Jazz and such acquisitions are made within a period of seven days. These rules also require accelerated disclosure of acquisitions of shares or rights over shares relating to such holdings.

Frustrating Action

Under the Irish takeover rules, the New Jazz board of directors is not permitted to take any action that might frustrate an offer for the shares of New Jazz once the New Jazz board of directors has received an approach that may lead to an offer or has reason to believe that such an offer is or may be imminent, subject to certain exceptions. Potentially frustrating actions such as (i) the issue of shares, options or convertible securities, (ii) material acquisitions or disposals, (iii) entering into contracts other than in the ordinary course of business or (iv) any action, other than seeking alternative offers, which may result in frustration of an offer, are prohibited during the course of an offer or at any earlier time during which the New Jazz board of directors has reason to believe an offer is or may be imminent. Exceptions to this prohibition are available where:

the action is approved by the New Jazz shareholders at a general meeting; or

the Irish Takeover Panel has given its consent, where:

it is satisfied the action would not constitute frustrating action;

New Jazz shareholders holding more than 50% of the voting rights state in writing that they approve the proposed action and would vote in favor of it at a general meeting;

the action is taken in accordance with a contract entered into prior to the announcement of the offer (or any earlier time at which the New Jazz board of directors considered the offer to be imminent); or

the decision to take such action was made before the announcement of the offer and either has been at least partially implemented or is in the ordinary course of business.

Certain other provisions of Irish law or the New Jazz memorandum and articles of association may be considered to have anti-takeover effects, including those described under the following captions: *Capital Structure Authorized Share Capital* (regarding issuance of preferred shares), *Preemption Rights, Share Warrants and Share Options, Disclosure of Interests in Shares, Corporate Governance, Comparison of the Rights Holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Common Stock and New Jazz Ordinary Shares Election of Directors, Comparison of the Rights of Holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Common Stock and New Jazz Ordinary Shares Removal of Directors; Vacancies, Comparison of the Rights of Holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Common Stock and New Jazz Ordinary Shares Amendments of Constituent Documents, Comparison of the Rights of Holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Common Stock and New Jazz Ordinary Shares Calling Special Meetings of Shareholders* and *Comparison of the Rights of Holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Common Stock and New Jazz Ordinary Shares Calling Special Meetings of Shareholders* and *Comparison of the Rights of Holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals Common Stock and New Jazz Ordinary Shares Advance Notice of Director Nominations and Other Shareholder Proposals.*

Corporate Governance

The New Jazz memorandum and articles of association allocate authority over the day-to-day management of New Jazz to its board of directors. The New Jazz board of directors may then delegate the management of New Jazz to committees of the board of directors (consisting of one or more members of the board of directors) or executives, but regardless, the New Jazz board of directors will remain responsible, as a matter of Irish law, for the proper management of the affairs of New Jazz. Committees may meet and adjourn as they determine proper. A vote at any committee meeting will be determined by a majority of votes of the members present.

The board of directors of New Jazz following the completion of the merger will have a standing audit committee, a compensation committee and a nominating and corporate governance committee, with each committee comprised solely of independent directors, as prescribed by the NASDAQ listing standards and SEC rules and regulations. It also expected that New Jazz will adopt corporate governance policies substantially similar to those currently maintained by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, including a code of conduct and an insider trading policy, as well as an open door reporting policy and a comprehensive compliance program.

The Companies Acts provide for a minimum of two directors. New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that the board may determine the size of the board from time to time. At the effective time, assuming each current director of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, other than Messrs Colella and Michelson, becomes a director of New Jazz, the New Jazz board will consist of nine members.

The New Jazz board of directors shall be divided into three classes, designated Class I, Class II and Class III. The term of the initial Class I directors shall terminate on the date of the 2012 annual general meeting; the term of the initial Class II directors shall terminate on the date of the 2013 annual general meeting; and the term of the initial Class III directors shall terminate on the date of the 2014 annual general meeting. At each annual general meeting of shareholders, beginning in 2012, successors to the class of directors whose term expires at that annual general meeting will be elected for a three-year term. In no case will any decrease in the number of directors shorten the term of any incumbent director. A director may hold office until the annual general meeting of the year in which his or her term expires and until his or her successor is elected and duly qualified, subject to his or her prior death, resignation, retirement, disqualification or removal from office.

Directors are elected by ordinary resolution at a general meeting. Irish law requires majority voting for the election of directors, which could result in the number of directors falling below the prescribed minimum number of directors due to the failure of nominees to be elected. Accordingly, New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that if, at any general meeting of shareholders, the number of directors is reduced below the minimum prescribed by the memorandum and articles of association due to the failure of any person nominated to be a director to be elected, then, in such circumstances, the nominee or nominees who receive the highest number of votes in favor of election will be elected in order to maintain such prescribed minimum number of directors. Each director elected in this manner will remain a director (subject to the provisions of the Companies Acts and the articles of association) only until the conclusion of the next annual general meeting of New Jazz unless he or she is reelected.

Under the Companies Acts and notwithstanding anything contained in the memorandum and articles of association or in any agreement between New Jazz and a director, the shareholders may, by an ordinary resolution, remove a director from office before the expiration of his or her term at a meeting held on no less than 28 days notice and at which the director is entitled to be heard. The power of removal is without prejudice to any claim for damages for breach of contract (e.g. employment contract) that the director may have against New Jazz in respect of his removal.

New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that the board of directors may fill any vacancy occurring on the board of directors. If the New Jazz board of directors fills a vacancy, the director s term expires at the next annual general meeting. A vacancy on the board of directors created by the removal of a director may be filled by the shareholders at the meeting at which such director is removed and, in the absence of such election or appointment, the remaining directors may fill the vacancy.

Legal Name; Formation; Fiscal Year; Registered Office

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company (formerly Azur Pharma Limited), the current legal and commercial name of New Jazz, was incorporated in Ireland on March 15, 2005 as a private limited company (registration number 399192). Effective October 20, 2011, Azur Pharma Limited was re-registered as a public limited liability company, and will be renamed Jazz Pharmaceuticals plc prior to completion of the merger. New Jazz s fiscal year will end on December 31st and New Jazz s registered address will be 1 Stokes Place, St. Stephens Green, Dublin 2, Ireland.

Duration; Dissolution; Rights upon Liquidation

New Jazz s duration will be unlimited. New Jazz may be dissolved and wound up at any time by way of a shareholders voluntary winding up or a creditors winding up. In the case of a shareholders voluntary winding up, a special resolution of shareholders is required. New Jazz may also be dissolved by way of court order on the application of a creditor, or by the Companies Registration Office as an enforcement measure where New Jazz has failed to file certain returns.

If the New Jazz memorandum and articles of association contain no specific provisions in respect of a dissolution or winding up, then, subject to the priorities of any creditors, the assets will be distributed to New Jazz shareholders in proportion to the paid-up nominal value of the shares held. The New Jazz memorandum and articles of association provide that the ordinary shareholders of New Jazz are entitled to participate pro rata in a winding up, but their right to do so may be subject to the rights of any preferred shareholders to participate under the terms of any series or class of preferred shares.

Uncertificated Shares

Holders of New Jazz ordinary shares will not have the right to require New Jazz to issue certificates for their shares, except for legended shares. New Jazz will only issue uncertificated ordinary shares.

Stock Exchange Listing

New Jazz intends to file a listing application with NASDAQ in respect of the New Jazz ordinary shares that the historic Azur Pharma shareholders hold after the reorganization and that holders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock will receive in the merger. It is expected that following the effective time, the New Jazz ordinary shares will be listed on NASDAQ under the symbol JAZZ, the same symbol under which the Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock is currently listed. New Jazz s ordinary shares are not currently intended to be listed on the Irish Stock Exchange. There are no plans to publicly list the New Jazz Warrants into which outstanding Jazz Pharmaceuticals Warrants will be converted in the merger.

No Sinking Fund

The New Jazz ordinary shares have no sinking fund provisions.

No Liability for Further Calls or Assessments

The New Jazz ordinary shares to be issued in the merger will be duly and validly issued and fully-paid.

Transfer and Registration of Shares

The transfer agent for New Jazz will maintain the share register, registration in which will be determinative of ownership of shares of New Jazz. A New Jazz shareholder who holds shares beneficially will not be the holder of record of such shares. Instead, the depository (for example, Cede & Co., as nominee for DTC) or other nominee will be the holder of record of those shares. Accordingly, a transfer of shares from a person who holds such shares beneficially to a person who also holds such shares beneficially through a depository or other nominee will not be registered in New Jazz s official share register, as the depository or other nominee will remain the record holder of any such shares.

A written instrument of transfer is required under Irish law in order to register on New Jazz s official share register any transfer of shares (i) from a person who holds such shares directly to any other person, (ii) from a person who holds such shares beneficially but not directly to a person who holds such shares directly, or (iii) from a person who holds such shares beneficially to another person who holds such shares beneficially where the transfer involves a change in the depository or other nominee that is the record owner of the transferred shares. An instrument of transfer is also required for a shareholder who directly holds shares to

transfer those shares into his or her own broker account (or vice versa). Such instruments of transfer may give rise to Irish stamp duty, which must be paid prior to registration of the transfer on New Jazz s official Irish share register. However, a shareholder who directly holds shares may transfer those shares into his or her own broker account (or vice versa) without giving rise to Irish stamp duty provided there is no change in the ultimate beneficial ownership of the shares as a result of the transfer and the transfer is not made in contemplation of a sale of the shares.

Any transfer of New Jazz ordinary shares that is subject to Irish stamp duty will not be registered in the name of the buyer unless an instrument of transfer is duly stamped and provided to the transfer agent. New Jazz, in its absolute discretion and insofar as the Companies Acts or any other applicable law permit, may, or may provide that a subsidiary of New Jazz will, pay Irish stamp duty arising on a transfer of New Jazz ordinary shares on behalf of the transfere of such New Jazz ordinary shares. If stamp duty resulting from the transfer of New Jazz ordinary shares which would otherwise be payable by the transferee is paid by New Jazz or any subsidiary of New Jazz on behalf of the transferee, then in those circumstances, New Jazz will, on its behalf or on behalf of its subsidiary (as the case may be), be entitled to (i) seek reimbursement of the stamp duty from the transferee, (ii) set-off the stamp duty against any dividends payable to the transferee of those New Jazz ordinary shares and (iii) to claim a first and permanent lien on the New Jazz ordinary shares on which stamp duty has been paid by New Jazz or its subsidiary for the amount of stamp duty paid. New Jazz s lien shall extend to all dividends paid on those New Jazz ordinary shares. Parties to a share transfer may assume that any stamp duty arising in respect of a transaction in New Jazz s ordinary shares has been paid unless one or both of such parties is otherwise notified by New Jazz.

The New Jazz memorandum and articles of association, as they will be in effect as of the effective time, delegate to New Jazz s secretary the authority to execute an instrument of transfer on behalf of a transferring party.

In order to help ensure that the official share register is regularly updated to reflect trading of New Jazz s ordinary shares occurring through normal electronic systems, New Jazz intends to regularly produce any required instruments of transfer in connection with any transactions for which it pays stamp duty (subject to the reimbursement and set-off rights described above). In the event that New Jazz notifies one or both of the parties to a share transfer that it believes stamp duty is required to be paid in connection with the transfer and that it will not pay the stamp duty, the parties may either themselves arrange for the execution of the required instrument of transfer (and may request a form of instrument of transfer from New Jazz for this purpose) or request that New Jazz execute an instrument of transfer on behalf of the transferring party in a form determined by New Jazz. In either event, if the parties to the share transfer have the instrument of transfer duly stamped (to the extent required) and then provide it to New Jazz s transfer agent, the buyer will be registered as the legal owner of the relevant shares on New Jazz s official Irish share register (subject to the suspension right described below).

The directors may suspend registration of transfers from time to time, not exceeding 30 days in aggregate each year.

COMPARISON OF THE RIGHTS OF HOLDERS OF JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS COMMON STOCK AND NEW JAZZ ORDINARY SHARES

The rights of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders and the relative powers of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors are governed by the laws of the State of Delaware, including the DGCL, and the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents. As a result of the merger, each outstanding share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock will be canceled and automatically converted into the right to receive one New Jazz ordinary share. Because New Jazz will be, at the effective time, a public limited company incorporated in Ireland, the rights of the shareholders of New Jazz will be governed by applicable Irish law, including the Companies Acts, and by the New Jazz memorandum and articles of association.

Many of the principal attributes of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and New Jazz ordinary shares will be similar. However, there are differences between the rights of stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals under Delaware law and the rights of shareholders of New Jazz following the merger under Irish law. In addition, there are differences between the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents and New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association as they will be in effect from and after the effective time, including (i) as required by Irish law (i.e., as a result of differences in Irish law and Delaware law, New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association include provisions not included in the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents and exclude provisions that are in the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents), or (ii) as necessary in order to preserve the current rights of stockholders and powers of the board of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals as compared to those of New Jazz following the effective time.

The following is a summary comparison of the material differences between the rights of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders under the DGCL and the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents and the rights Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders will have as shareholders of New Jazz under the Companies Acts and New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association effective following the merger. The discussion in this section does not include a description of rights or obligations under the U.S. federal securities laws or NASDAQ listing requirements, many of which are similar to, or have an effect on, matters described herein under Delaware or Irish law. Such rights or obligations generally apply equally to Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock and New Jazz ordinary shares.

The statements in this section are qualified in their entirety by reference to, and are subject to, the detailed provisions of the DGCL, the Companies Acts, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents and the memorandum and articles of association of New Jazz as they will be in effect from and after the effective time. Effective as of the effective time, the New Jazz memorandum and articles of association will be substantially in the form set forth in Annex C to this proxy statement/prospectus. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents are exhibits to its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010, which is incorporated by reference herein. See *Where You Can Find More Information.*

	Jazz Pharmaceuticals	
Authorized Capital	The authorized capital stock of Jazz	Immediate
	Pharmaceuticals consists of 170,000,000 shares,	merger, the
Stock	of which 150,000,000 shares have been designated common stock, each having a par value of \$0.0001 per share, and 20,000,000 shares of which have been designated preferred stock, each having a par value of \$0.0001 per share.	will be 40 euro deferr per share a nominal va 13, 2011, A Euro-denor shareholde no consider
	Under Delaware law, the board of directors without stockholder approval may approve the issuance of authorized but unissued shares of common stock that are not otherwise committed for issuance. Under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals certificate of incorporation, the board of directors without stockholder approval may designate one or more series of preferred stock and establish	merger, Ne Euro-denor October 13 capital helo Pharma and
	from time to time the number of shares to be included in each such series, and fix the	Under Irish issue new o
	designation, full or limited, or no voting powers,	shareholde
	preferences and rights of the shares of each such series and the qualifications, limitations or	the memora an ordinary

series and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereof. Unless prohibited by the certificate of designation governing the series of preferred stock the board of directors may increase the number of shares of any series of preferred stock subsequent to the issuance of shares of that series.

Under Delaware law, Jazz Pharmaceuticals, by an affirmative vote of a majority of the board of directors, may reduce its capital by reducing or eliminating the capital associated with shares of capital stock that have been retired, by applying some or all of the capital represented by shares purchased, redeemed, converted or exchanged or

New Jazz

Immediately prior to the consummation of the merger, the authorized share capital of New Jazz will be 40,000 and \$30,000 divided into 4,000,000 euro deferred shares with nominal value of 0.01 per share and 300,000,000 ordinary shares with nominal value of \$0.0001 per share. On October 13, 2011, Azur Pharma acquired the Euro-denominated share capital held by Azur shareholders in issue as of October 13, 2011 for no consideration. Following consummation of the merger, New Jazz will have cancelled the Euro-denominated share capital acquired on October 13, 2011, except for the 40,000 share capital held by the nominee appointed by Azur Pharma and Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

h law, the directors of a company may ordinary or preferred shares without er approval once authorized to do so by andum and articles of association or by y resolution adopted by the shareholders at a general meeting. The authorization may be granted for a maximum period of five years, at which point it must be renewed by the shareholders by an ordinary resolution. New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association authorize the New Jazz board of directors to issue new ordinary or preferred shares without shareholder approval for a period of five years from the date of adoption of such memorandum and articles of association, which is expected to be effective in the first quarter of calendar year 2012.

New Jazz may, by ordinary resolution, reduce its authorized share capital in any way. New Jazz also may, by special resolution and subject to confirmation by the Irish High Court, reduce or cancel its issued share capital in any way permitted by the Companies Acts.

	by transferring to surplus capital the capital associated with certain shares of its stock. No reduction of capital may be made unless the assets of the corporation remaining after the reduction are sufficient to pay any debts for which payment has not otherwise been provided.	
Preemption Rights; Consideration for Shares	Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders do not have preemptive rights to acquire newly issued shares.	Under Irish law, certain statutory preemption rights apply automatically in favor of shareholde where shares are to be issued for cash. However, New Jazz has opted out of these preemption righ in its memorandum and articles of association as
	Under Delaware law, capital stock issued by Jazz Pharmaceuticals may be paid in such form and manner as the board of directors determines, such payment to consist of cash, any tangible or intangible property or any benefit to the corporation.	permitted under Irish law. Because Irish law requires this opt-out to be renewed every five years by special resolution, New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that this opt-out must be so renewed if it is to remain effective. If the opt-out is not renewed, shares issued for cash must be offered to existing shareholders of New Jazz on a pro rata basis to their existing shareholding before the shares may be issued to any new shareholders. Statutory preemption rights do not apply (i) where shares are issued for non-cash consideration (such as in a stock-for-stock acquisition), (ii) to the issue of non-equity shares (that is, shares that have the right to participate only up to a specified amount in any income or capital distribution) or (iii) where shares are issued pursuant to an employee stock option or similar equity plan.
		Under Irish law, New Jazz is prohibited from allotting shares without consideration. Accordingly, at least the nominal value of the shares issued underlying any restricted share award, restricted share unit, performance share awards, bonus shares or any other share-based grants must be paid pursuant to the Companies Acts.

270

Dividends, Distributions, Repurchases and Redemptions Dividends and Distributions by Jazz Pharmaceuticals

Under Delaware law, the board of directors may declare and pay dividends to the holders of the Jazz Pharmaceuticals capital stock out of surplus or, if there is no surplus, out of net profits for the year in which the dividend is declared or the immediately preceding fiscal year. The amount of surplus is determined by reference to the current market value of assets less liabilities rather than book value. Dividends may be paid in cash, in shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals capital stock or in other property.

Share Repurchases and Redemptions by Jazz Pharmaceuticals

Under applicable Delaware law, Jazz Pharmaceuticals may redeem or repurchase its own shares, except that generally it may not redeem or repurchase those shares if the capital of the corporation is impaired at the time or would become impaired as a result of the redemption or repurchase. If Jazz Pharmaceuticals were to designate and issue shares of a series of preferred stock that is redeemable in accordance with its terms, such terms would govern the redemption of such shares. Shares that have been repurchased but have not been retired may be resold by a corporation.

Purchases by Subsidiaries of Jazz Pharmaceuticals

Under Delaware law, shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals capital stock may be acquired by subsidiaries of Jazz Pharmaceuticals without stockholder approval. Shares of such capital stock owned by a majority-owned subsidiary are neither entitled to vote nor counted as outstanding for quorum purposes. Dividends and Distributions by New Jazz

Under Irish law, dividends and distributions may only be made from distributable reserves. Distributable reserves generally means accumulated realized profits less accumulated realized losses and includes reserves created by way of capital reduction. In addition, no distribution or dividend may be made unless the net assets of New Jazz are equal to, or in excess of, the aggregate of New Jazz s called up share capital plus undistributable reserves and the distribution does not reduce New Jazz s net assets below such aggregate. Undistributable reserves include the share premium account, the capital redemption reserve fund and the amount by which New Jazz s accumulated unrealized profits, so far as not previously utilized by any capitalization, exceed New Jazz s accumulated unrealized losses, so far as not previously written off in a reduction or reorganization of capital.

The determination as to whether or not New Jazz has sufficient distributable reserves to fund a dividend must be made by reference to the

relevant accounts of New Jazz. The relevant accounts will be either the last set of unconsolidated annual audited financial statements or other financial statements properly prepared in accordance with the Companies Acts (not in accordance with U.S. GAAP), which give a true and fair view of New Jazz s unconsolidated financial position and accord with accepted accounting practice. The relevant accounts must be filed in the Companies Registration Office.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma are taking and New Jazz will be taking steps to create or increase distributable reserves, which steps include the proposal to create or increase distributable reserves on which Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders will vote at the special meeting.

New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association authorize the directors to declare dividends without shareholder approval to the extent they appear justified by profits. The New Jazz board of directors may also recommend a dividend to be approved and declared by the shareholders at a general meeting and may direct that the payment be made by distribution of assets, shares or cash. No dividend issued may exceed the amount recommended by the directors.

Dividends may be declared and paid in the form of cash or non-cash assets and may be paid in dollars or any other currency.

The New Jazz board of directors may deduct from any dividend payable to any shareholder any amounts payable by such shareholder to New Jazz in relation to the shares of New Jazz.

Share Repurchases and Redemptions by New Jazz

New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that any ordinary share that New Jazz has agreed to acquire shall be deemed to be a redeemable share. Accordingly, for purposes of Irish law, the repurchase of ordinary shares by New Jazz may technically be effected as a redemption.

Under Irish law, New Jazz may issue redeemable shares and redeem them out of distributable reserves or the proceeds of a new issue of shares for that purpose. New Jazz may only issue redeemable shares if the nominal value of the issued share capital that is not redeemable is not less than 10% of the nominal value of the total issued share capital of New Jazz. All redeemable shares must also be fully-paid and the terms of redemption of the shares must provide for payment on redemption.

New Jazz may also be given authority to purchase its own shares on market by its shareholders at a general meeting, which would take effect on the same terms and be subject to the same conditions as applicable to purchases by New Jazz s subsidiaries.

New Jazz may also issue preferred shares, which may be redeemed at the option of either New Jazz or the shareholder, depending on the terms of such preferred shares.

Repurchased and redeemed shares may be cancelled or held as treasury shares. The nominal value of treasury shares held by New Jazz at any time must not exceed 10% of the nominal value of the issued share capital of New Jazz. New Jazz may not exercise any voting rights in respect of any shares held as treasury shares. Treasury shares may be canceled by New Jazz or re-issued subject to certain conditions.

Purchases by Subsidiaries of New Jazz

Under Irish law, New Jazz s subsidiaries may purchase shares of New Jazz either on market on a recognized stock exchange such as NASDAQ or off market.

For a subsidiary of New Jazz to make on market purchases of New Jazz ordinary shares, the shareholders of New Jazz must provide general authorization for such purchase by way of ordinary resolution. However, as long as this general authority has been granted, no specific shareholder authority for a particular on market purchase by a subsidiary of New Jazz ordinary shares is required. For a purchase by a subsidiary of shares of New Jazz off market, the proposed purchase contract must be authorized by special resolution of New Jazz shareholders before the contract is entered into. The person whose New Jazz ordinary shares are to be bought back cannot vote in favor of the special resolution and, for at least 21 days

	prior to the special resolution being passed, the purchase contract must be on display or must be available for inspection by New Jazz shareholders at the registered office of New Jazz.
	The number of shares held by the subsidiaries of New Jazz at any time will count as treasury shares and will be included in any calculation of the permitted treasury share threshold of 10% of the nominal value of the issued share capital of New Jazz. While a subsidiary holds shares of New Jazz, such subsidiary cannot exercise any voting rights in respect of those shares. The acquisition of New Jazz ordinary shares by a subsidiary must be funded out of distributable reserves of the subsidiary.
Jazz Pharmaceuticals may make distributions to its stockholders in the form of a stock dividend, which has a consequence similar to the issuance of bonus shares. See the discussion of dividends and distributions under <i>Dividends</i> , <i>Distributions</i> , <i>Repurchases and Redemptions</i> .	Under New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association, upon recommendation of the New Jazz board of directors, the shareholders by ordinary resolution may authorize the board of directors to capitalize any amount for the time being standing to the credit of any of New Jazz s reserves (including any capital redemption reserve fund or share premium account) or to the credit of profit and loss account for issuance and distribution to shareholders as fully paid up bonus shares on the same basis of entitlement as would apply in respect

Lien on Shares and

Calls on Shares

Bonus Shares

Jazz Pharmaceuticals has no lien on its outstanding shares under Delaware law and has no outstanding partially paid shares on which it could call for payment.

The New Jazz memorandum and articles of association provide that New Jazz will have a first and paramount lien on every share that is not a fully paid up share for all amounts payable at a fixed time or called in respect of that share. Subject to the terms of their allotment, directors may call for any unpaid amounts in respect of any shares to be paid, and if payment is not made, the shares may be forfeited. These provisions are

of a dividend distribution.

Election of Directors

The Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents provide that the number of directors constituting the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors is to be fixed exclusively by resolutions adopted by a majority of the authorized number of directors constituting the board of directors. The number of directors is currently fixed at ten.

Subject to the rights of holders of any series of preferred stock to elect additional directors under specified circumstances, the Jazz Pharmaceuticals board of directors is divided into three classes, designated as Class I, Class II and Class III, with each class having a three-year term. At each annual meeting of stockholders, directors of the class whose term of office expires at such annual meeting are elected for a term of three years. In no case will a decrease in the number of directors shorten the term of any incumbent director. A director may hold office until the annual meeting of stockholders in the year in which his or her term expires and until his or her successor is elected and duly qualified, subject to his or her prior death, resignation, retirement, disqualification or removal from office.

Under Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws, except as otherwise provided by statute or by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents, directors are elected by a plurality of the votes of the shares present and entitled to vote generally on the election of directors. standard inclusions in the memorandum and articles of association of an Irish public limited company such as New Jazz and will only be applicable to shares of New Jazz that have not been fully paid up.

The Companies Acts provide for a minimum of two directors. New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that the board may determine the size of the board from time to time. At the effective time, assuming each current director of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, other than Messrs. Colella and Michelson, becomes a director of New Jazz, the New Jazz board will consist of nine members.

The New Jazz board of directors shall be divided into three classes, designated Class I, Class II and Class III. The initial composition of each class shall be determined by the directors and each class may be of different sizes or numbers. The term of the initial Class I directors shall terminate on the date of the 2012 annual general meeting; the term of the initial Class II directors shall terminate on the date of the 2013 annual general meeting; and the term of the initial Class III directors shall terminate on the date of the 2014 annual general meeting. At each annual general meeting of shareholders, beginning in 2012, successors to the class of directors whose term expires at that annual general meeting will be elected for a three-year term. In no case will any decrease in the number of directors shorten the term of any incumbent director. A director may hold office until the annual general meeting of the year in which his or her term expires and until his or her successor is elected and duly qualified, subject to his or her prior death, resignation, retirement, disqualification or removal from office.

Removal of Directors;

Vacancies

Directors are elected by ordinary resolution at a general meeting. Irish

law requires majority voting for the election of directors, which could result in the number of directors falling below the prescribed minimum number of directors due to the failure of nominees to be elected. Accordingly, New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that if, at any general meeting of shareholders, the number of directors is reduced below the minimum prescribed by the memorandum and articles of association, which minimum is determined by the New Jazz board of directors in its discretion, due to the failure of any person nominated to be a director to be elected, then, in such circumstances, the nominee or nominees who receive the highest number of votes in favor of election will be elected in order to maintain such prescribed minimum number of directors. Each director elected in this manner will remain a director (subject to the provisions of the Companies Acts and the memorandum and articles of association) only until the conclusion of the next annual general meeting of New Jazz unless he or she is reelected.

Under the Companies Acts and notwithstanding anything contained in New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association or in any agreement between New Jazz and a director, the shareholders may, by an ordinary resolution, remove a director from office before the expiration of his or her term at a meeting held on no less than 28 days notice and at which the director is entitled to be heard. The power of removal is without prejudice to any claim for damages for breach of

276

Under Delaware law, a director of a corporation

certificate of incorporation does not so provide.

As a result, neither the board of directors nor any

that has a classified board of directors may be

removed only with cause unless otherwise

provided in the corporation s certificate of

individual director may be removed without

cause. Jazz Pharmaceuticals certificate of

incorporation requires the vote of at

incorporation. The Jazz Pharmaceuticals

contract (e.g., employment contract) that the least a majority of the voting power of all then-outstanding shares of capital stock of the director may have against New Jazz in respect of company entitled to vote generally at an election his removal of directors to remove a director for cause. New Jazz s memorandum and articles of Jazz Pharmaceuticals certificate of incorporation association provide that the board of directors may provides that any vacancy may be filled only by fill any vacancy occurring on the board of the affirmative vote of a majority of the directors directors. If the New Jazz board of directors fills a then in office, even though less than a quorum of vacancy, the director s term expires at the next the board of directors, or by a sole remaining annual general meeting. A vacancy on the board director, and not by the stockholders. Any director of directors created by the removal of a director elected in accordance with the preceding sentence may be filled by the shareholders at the meeting at shall hold office for the remainder of the full term which such director is removed and, in the of the director for which the vacancy was created absence of such election or appointment, the or occurred and until such director s successor remaining directors may fill the vacancy. shall have been elected and qualified. **Quorum of the Board** The quorum necessary for transaction of business The quorum necessary for transaction of business by the board of directors consists of a majority of by the board of directors may be fixed by the the exact number of directors fixed from time to board of directors and unless so fixed will be a time by the board of directors in accordance with majority of the directors in office. the certificate of incorporation. Duties of Directors Under Delaware law, a company s directors are The directors of New Jazz have certain statutory charged with fiduciary duties of care and loyalty. and fiduciary duties. All of the directors have The duty of care requires that directors act in an equal and overall responsibility for the informed and deliberate manner and inform management of New Jazz (although directors who themselves, prior to making a business decision. also serve as employees will have additional of all relevant material information reasonably responsibilities and duties arising under their available to them. The duty of care also requires employment agreements and it is likely that more will be expected of them in compliance with their that directors exercise care in overseeing and investigating the conduct of corporate employees. duties than non-executive directors). The principal The duty of loyalty may be summarized as the directors duties include the common law fiduciary duty to act in good faith, not out of self-interest, duties of good faith and exercising due care and and in a manner which the director reasonably skill. The statutory duties include ensuring the believes to be in the best interests of the maintenance of proper books of account, having corporation and its stockholders. A party annual accounts prepared, having an annual audit challenging the propriety of a decision of a board performed, and the duty to maintain certain of directors bears the burden of rebutting the registers and make certain filings as well as applicability of the presumptions afforded to disclosure of personal interests. For public limited directors by the business judgment rule. If the companies like New Jazz, directors are under a presumption

	is not rebutted, the business judgment rule attaches to protect the directors and their decisions. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Delaware courts may subject directors conduct to enhanced scrutiny in respect of, among other matters, defensive actions taken in response to a threat to corporate control and approval of a transaction resulting in a sale of control of the corporation.	specific duty to ensure that the secretary is a person with the requisite knowledge and experience to discharge the role.
Conflicts of Interest of	Under Delaware law, a contract or transaction in which a director has an	As a matter of Irish law, a director is under a general fiduciary duty to avoid conflicts
Directors	interest will not be voidable solely for this reason if (i) the material facts with respect to such interested director s relationship or interest are disclosed or are known to the board of directors, and the board of directors in good faith authorizes the transaction by the affirmative vote of a majority of the disinterested directors, (ii) the material facts with respect to such interested director s relationship or interest are disclosed or are known to the stockholders entitled to vote on such transaction, and the transaction is	of interest. Under Irish law, directors who have a personal interest in a contract or proposed contract with New Jazz are required to declare the nature of their interest at a meeting of the board of directors of New Jazz. New Jazz is required to maintain a register of declared interests, which must be available for shareholder inspection.
	specifically approved in good faith by vote of the majority of shares entitled to vote thereon, or (iii) the transaction is fair to the corporation as of the time it is authorized, approved or ratified. The mere fact that an interested director is present and voting on a transaction in which he or she is interested will not itself make the transaction void. Under Delaware law, an interested director could be held liable for a transaction in	New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that a director must declare any interest he or she may have in a contract with New Jazz at a meeting of the board of directors or otherwise provide notice to the board of directors. No director shall be prevented by his or her office from contracting with New Jazz, provided that he or she has declared the nature of his or

Under the New Jazz memorandum and articles of association, a director of New Jazz may be a director of, other officer of, or otherwise interested in, any company promoted by New Jazz or in which New Jazz is interested, and such director will not be accountable to New Jazz for any

her interest in the contracts and the

contract or transaction has been approved

by a majority of the disinterested directors.

which such director derived an improper

personal benefit.

Indemnification of

Officers and Directors

Delaware law permits a corporation to indemnify officers and directors for actions taken in good faith and in a manner they reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the corporation, and with respect to any criminal action that they had no reasonable cause to believe was unlawful.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws provide for indemnification by Jazz Pharmaceuticals of its directors and officers to the fullest extent not prohibited by law.

The board of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals may modify the extent of such indemnification by individual contracts with its directors and officers, and Jazz Pharmaceuticals has entered into separate indemnification agreements with its directors and officers. remuneration received from such employment or other interest. The memorandum and articles of association further provide that (i) no director will be prevented from contracting with New Jazz because of his or her position as a director, (ii) any contract entered into between a director and New Jazz will not be subject to avoidance, and (iii) no director will be liable to account to New Jazz for any profits realized by virtue of any contract between such director and New Jazz because the director holds such office or the fiduciary relationship established thereby. A director of New Jazz will be at liberty to vote in respect of any transaction in which he or she is interested, provided that such director discloses the nature of his or her interest prior to consideration of the transaction and any vote thereon.

Pursuant to New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association, its directors and secretary are indemnified to the extent permitted by the Companies Acts. New Jazz may indemnify the directors or secretary only if the indemnified party receives a favorable judgment in respect of the liability, or where an Irish court determines that the director or the secretary acted honestly and reasonably and ought fairly to be excused. This restriction in the Companies Acts does not apply to executives who are not directors or the secretary of New Jazz. Any provision for indemnification to a greater extent is void under Irish law, whether contained in a memorandum and articles of association or any contract between the director and the Irish company.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals may pay expenses incurred by directors or officers in defending a civil or criminal action, suit or proceeding because that person is a director or officer, in advance of the final disposition of that action, suit or proceeding. However such payment will be made only if Jazz Pharmaceuticals receives an undertaking by or on behalf of that director or officer to repay all amounts advanced if it is ultimately determined that he or she is not entitled to be indemnified by Jazz Pharmaceuticals, as authorized by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents or otherwise. New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association also contain indemnification and expense advancement provisions for current or former executives who are not directors or the secretary of New Jazz.

The directors of New Jazz may, on a case-by-case basis, decide at their discretion that it is in the best interests of New Jazz to indemnify an individual director from any liability arising from his or her position as a director of New Jazz. However, this discretion must be exercised bona fide in the best interests of New Jazz as a whole.

In addition, due to more restrictive provisions of Irish law in relation to the indemnification of directors and the secretary, in connection with the merger, it is expected that New Jazz will indemnify its directors and certain officers, as well as individuals serving as directors or officers of its subsidiaries, pursuant to indemnification agreements existing or to be entered into by Jazz Pharmaceuticals as a subsidiary of New Jazz. It is expected that the indemnification and expense advancement to be provided to the directors and certain officers of New Jazz under the indemnification agreements will, to the extent permitted by Irish law, be the same or substantially similar to that afforded in the current indemnification agreements between Jazz Pharmaceuticals and its officers and directors.

Under Irish law, a company may not exempt its directors from liability for negligence or a breach of duty. However, where a breach of duty has been established, directors may be statutorily exempted by an Irish court from personal liability for negligence or breach of duty if, among other things, the court determines that they have acted honestly and reasonably, and that they may fairly be excused as a result.

Limitation on Director

Liability

Under Delaware law, a corporation may include in its certificate of incorporation a provision that limits or eliminates the personal liability of directors to the corporation and its stockholders for monetary damages for a breach of fiduciary duty as a director. However, a corporation may not limit or eliminate the personal liability of a director for: any breach of the director s duty of loyalty to the

	corporation or its stockholders; acts or omissions in bad faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law; intentional or negligent payments of unlawful dividends or unlawful stock purchases or redemptions; or any transaction in which the director derives an improper personal benefit. Jazz Pharmaceuticals certificate of incorporation includes such a provision.	Under Irish law, shareholders may not agree to exempt a director or officer from any claim or right of action a shareholder may have, whether individually or in the right of a company, on account of any action taken or the failure to take any action in the performance of such director s or officer s duties to the company.
Annual Meetings	Under Delaware law, an annual meeting of stockholders is required for the election of directors and for such other proper business as may be conducted thereat. Under Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws, an annual meeting of stockholders shall be held at a place and time designated by the board of directors. Any stockholder or director my apply to the Delaware Chancery Court for an order for a corporation to hold an annual meeting if the corporation has failed to hold an annual meeting for a period of 13 months after its last annual meeting.	New Jazz will be required to hold an annual general meeting at intervals of no more than 15 months from the previous annual general meeting, provided that an annual general meeting is held in each calendar year following the first annual general meeting and no more than nine months after New Jazz s fiscal year-end. Any annual general meeting of New Jazz may be held outside Ireland if a resolution so authorizing has been passed at the preceding annual general meeting.

The only matters that must, as a matter of Irish law, be transacted at an annual general meeting are the presentation of the annual accounts, balance sheet and reports of the directors and auditors, the appointment of new auditors and the fixing of the auditor s remuneration (or delegation of same). If no resolution is made in respect of the reappointment of an existing auditor at an annual general meeting, the existing auditor will be deemed to have continued in office.

The provisions of the memorandum and articles of association of New Jazz relating to general meetings shall apply to every such general meeting of the holders of any class of shares except that the necessary quorum shall be one person holding or representing by proxy at least one-half of the issued shares of such class.

Special/Extraordinary	Under the Delaware law, special meetings of	Extra
	stockholders may be called by the board of	be con
General Meetings	directors and by such other person or persons	direct
-	authorized to do so by the corporation s certificate	sharel
	of incorporation or bylaws. The Jazz	up sha
	Pharmaceuticals by laws provide that a special	rights
	meeting of stockholders may be called by the	(iv) ir
	chairman of the board, the chief executive officer	Extra
	or by a majority of the authorized board of	for th
	directors. At a special meeting, only the business	resolu
	set forth in the notice of meeting may be	At an

conducted.

Extraordinary general meetings of New Jazz may be convened (i) by the New Jazz board of directors, (ii) on requisition of New Jazz shareholders holding not less than 10% of the paid up share capital of New Jazz carrying voting rights, (iii) on requisition of New Jazz s auditors or (iv) in exceptional cases, by court order. Extraordinary general meetings are generally held for the purpose of approving shareholder resolutions as may be required from time to time. At any extraordinary general meeting only such business shall be conducted as is set forth in the notice thereof.

In the case of an extraordinary general meeting convened by the New Jazz shareholders, the proposed purpose of the meeting must be set out in the requisition notice. Upon receipt of any such valid requisition notice, the New Jazz board of directors has 21 days to convene a meeting of New Jazz shareholders to vote on the matters set out in the requisition notice. This meeting must be held within two months of the receipt of the requisition notice. If the New Jazz board of directors does not convene the meeting within such 21-day period, the requisitioning shareholders, or any of them representing more than one half of the total voting rights of all of them, may themselves convene a meeting, which meeting must be held within three months of New Jazz s receipt of the requisition notice.

If the New Jazz board of directors becomes aware that the net assets of New Jazz are not greater than half of the amount of New Jazz s called-up share capital, it must convene an extraordinary general meeting of New Jazz s shareholders not later than 28 days from the date that the directors learn of this fact to consider how to address the situation.

Record Date;

Notice Provisions

Under Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws, the board of directors may fix, in advance, a record date, not be more than 60 nor less than 10 days before the date of a meeting of stockholders. The record date may not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the board of directors. If no record date is fixed by the board of directors, the record date shall be at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which notice of the meeting is given to the stockholders, or if notice is waived, at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which the meeting is held.

Under Delaware law, written notice of general and special meetings of Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders must be given not less than 10 nor more than 60 days before the date of the meeting. New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that the board of directors may fix in advance a record date (i) to determine the shareholders entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of the shareholders that is no more than 90 days and no less than 10 days before the date of the meeting, and (ii) for the purpose of determining the shareholders entitled to receive payment of any dividend, or in order to make a determination of shareholders for any other proper purpose that is no more than 90 days prior to the date of payment of the dividend or the date of any other action to which the determination of shareholders is relevant. The record date may not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the directors.

If the register of shareholders is closed in connection with a meeting, it must be closed for at least five days preceding the meeting and the record date for determination of the shareholders entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, that meeting will be the date of the closing of the register of shareholders.

Notice of an annual or extraordinary general meeting must be given to all New Jazz shareholders and to the auditors of New Jazz.

The New Jazz memorandum and articles of association provide for a minimum notice period of 21 days for an annual general meeting, which is the minimum permitted under Irish law. In addition, under Irish law and the New Jazz memorandum and articles of association, the minimum notice periods are 21 days notice in writing for an extraordinary general meeting to approve a special resolution and 14 days notice in writing for any other extraordinary general meeting.

Advance Notice of Director Nominations and Other Proposals Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws allow stockholders to nominate persons for election to the board of directors at the annual meeting of stockholders and to propose other business to be brought before the annual meeting. However, nominations and other proposals may only be made by a stockholder who has given timely written notice to the secretary of Jazz Pharmaceuticals before the annual meeting.

For director nominations and other stockholder proposals to be timely under Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws, a stockholder s nomination or other proposal must be delivered to the secretary of Jazz Pharmaceuticals at the company s principal executive offices not later than the close of business on the 90th day nor earlier than close of business on the 120th day prior to the first anniversary of the preceding year s annual meeting. If the date of the annual meeting is more than 30 days before or more than 30 days after the anniversary date of the previous year s annual meeting, notice by the stockholder must be so delivered not earlier than the close of business on the 120th day prior to the annual meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the 90th day prior to such meeting or the 10th day following the date on which the public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made.

Director nominations and other proposals must include all of the information specified for inclusion therein by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws.

Under Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws, a quorum consists of the presence, in person, by remote communication, if applicable, or by proxy duly authorized, of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of stock entitled to vote. The stockholders present at a duly called or convened meeting, at which a quorum is present, may continue to transact business until The Companies Acts provide that shareholders holding not less than 10% of the total voting rights may call an extraordinary general meeting for the purpose of considering director nominations or other proposals, as described under

Special/Extraordinary General Meetings.

New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that shareholder nominations of persons to be elected to the board of directors at an annual general meeting must be made following written notice to the secretary of New Jazz executed by a shareholder accompanied by certain background and other information specified in the memorandum and articles of association.

Such written notice and information must be received by the secretary of New Jazz not less than 90 days nor more than 150 days before the first anniversary of the date of New Jazz s proxy statement for the prior year s annual general meeting. New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that a resolution on other proposals may only be proposed at an annual general meeting if either (i) it is proposed by or at the direction of the board of New Jazz; or (ii) it is proposed at the direction of the Irish High Court; or (iii) the Chairman of the meeting decides, in his or her absolute discretion, that the resolution may properly be regarded as within the scope of the relevant meeting.

The New Jazz memorandum and articles of association provide that no business shall be transacted at any general meeting unless a quorum is present. One or more New Jazz shareholders present in person or by proxy holding not less than a majority of the issued and outstanding shares of New Jazz entitled to vote at the meeting in question constitute a quorum.

Quorum at Meetings

	adjournment, notwithstanding the withdrawal of enough stockholders to leave less than a quorum	
Adjournment of Meetings	Under Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws, any meeting of stockholders, whether annual or special and whether or not a quorum is present, may be adjourned from time to time either by the chairman of the meeting or by the vote of a majority of the shares present in person, by remote communication, if applicable, or represented by proxy at the meeting. When a meeting is adjourned to another time or place, notice need not be given of the adjourned meeting if the time and place thereof are announced at the meeting at which the adjournment is taken. At the adjourned meeting, the corporation may transact any business that might have been transacted at the original meeting. If the adjournment is for more than 30 days or if after the adjourned meeting, a notice of the adjourned meeting shall be given to each stockholder of record entitled to vote at the meeting.	The memorandum and articles of association of New Jazz provide that if within one hour after the time appointed for a general meeting a quorum is not present, the meeting will stand adjourned to the same day in the next week at the same time and place or otherwise as the board of directors determines, unless convened by shareholder requisition, in which case the meeting is dissolved. If at the adjourned meeting a quorum is not present within one hour after the time appointed for the meeting the shareholders present shall be a quorum.
Voting Rights	Each share of Jazz Pharmaceuticals common stock entitles the holders thereof to one vote on each matter properly submitted to the stockholders of the company for their vote. Shares of a series of preferred stock designated by the board of director would have such voting rights as are specified in the resolution designating such series. Under Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws, except as otherwise provided by statute or by applicable stock exchange or NASDAQ rules, or by the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents, in all matters other than the election of directors, the affirmative vote of the majority of shares present and entitled to vote generally on the subject matter shall be the act of the stockholders.	 given for meetings adjourned for 30 days or more. Each New Jazz shareholder is entitled to one vote for each ordinary share that he or she holds as of the record date for the meeting. Irish law requires approval of certain matters by special resolutions of the shareholders at a general meeting. A special resolution requires the approval of not less than 75% of the votes of New Jazz s shareholders cast at a general meeting at which a quorum is present. Ordinary resolutions, by contrast, require a simple majority of the votes of New Jazz cast at a general meeting at which a quorum is present.
		Irish law also distinguishes between ordinary business and special business. Most matters are deemed special with the exception of

		declaring a dividend, the consideration of the accounts, balance sheets and the reports of the directors and auditors, the election of directors, the re-appointment of the retiring auditors and the fixing of the remuneration of the auditors, all of which are deemed to be ordinary business.
Action by Written Consent	Under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents, no action may be taken by the stockholders except at an annual or special meeting and no action may be taken by the stockholders by written consent or electronic transmission.	The Companies Acts provide that shareholders may approve a resolution without a meeting if (i) all shareholders sign the written resolution and (ii) the company s memorandum and articles of association permit written resolutions of shareholders. New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association provide that shareholders have the right to take action by written consent only where such consent is unanimous.
Derivative or Other Suits	Under Delaware law, a stockholder may bring a derivative action on behalf of the corporation to enforce the rights of the corporation. Generally, a person may institute and maintain such a suit only if such person was a stockholder at the time of the transaction that is the subject of the suit or his or her shares thereafter devolved upon him or her by	In certain limited circumstances, a shareholder may be entitled to bring a derivative action on behalf of New Jazz if a wrong committed against New Jazz would otherwise go unredressed.
	operation of law. Delaware law also requires that the derivative plaintiff make a demand on the directors of the corporation to assert the corporate claim before the suit may be prosecuted by the derivative plaintiff, unless such demand would be futile.	The principal case law in Ireland indicates that to bring a derivative action a person must first establish a prima facie case (i) that the company is entitled to the relief claimed and (ii) that the action falls within one of the five exceptions derived from case law, as follows:
	An individual also may commence a class action suit on behalf of himself or herself and other similarly situated stockholders where the requirements for maintaining a class action have been met.	where an ultra vires or illegal act is perpetrated;
	been met.	where more than a bare majority is required to ratify the wrong complained of;
		where the shareholders personal rights are infringed;
		where a fraud has been perpetrated upon a minority by those in control; or
		where the justice of the case requires a minority

Table of Contents

to be permitted to institute proceedings.

		Irish law also permits shareholders of New Jazz to bring proceedings against New Jazz where the affairs of New Jazz are being conducted, or the powers of the directors are being exercised, in a manner oppressive to the shareholders or in disregard of their interests. The court can grant any relief it sees fit and the usual remedy is the purchase or transfer of the shares of any shareholder.
Inspection of Books and Records	Under Delaware law, a stockholder of a Delaware corporation has the right to inspect the corporation s stock ledger, stockholder lists and other books and records for a purpose reasonably related to the person s interest as a stockholder.	Under Irish law, shareholders have the right to: (i) receive a copy of the memorandum and articles of association of New Jazz and any act of the Irish government that alters the memorandum of New Jazz; (ii) inspect and obtain copies of the minutes of general meetings and resolutions of New Jazz; (iii) inspect and receive a copy of the register of shareholders, register of directors and secretaries, register of directors interests and other statutory registers maintained by New Jazz; (iv) receive copies of balance sheets and directors and auditors reports that have previously been sent to shareholders prior to an annual general meeting; and (v) receive balance sheets of any subsidiary of New Jazz that have previously been sent to shareholders prior to an annual general meeting; for the preceding ten years.
Disclosure of Interests in Shares	Neither Delaware law nor the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents impose any obligation with respect to disclosure by stockholders of their interests in Jazz Pharmaceuticals shares.	Under the Companies Acts, each New Jazz shareholder must notify New Jazz if, as a result of a transaction, the shareholder will become interested in 5% or more of the relevant share capital of New Jazz (i.e., voting shares), or if as a result of a transaction a shareholder who was interested in more than 5% of the relevant share capital of New Jazz ceases to be so interested. Where a shareholder is interested in more than 5% of the relevant share capital of New Jazz, the shareholder must notify New Jazz of any alteration of his or her interest that brings his or her total holding through the nearest whole percentage number,

whether an increase or a reduction. The relevant percentage figure is calculated by reference to the aggregate nominal value of the shares in which the shareholder is interested as a proportion of the entire nominal value of the issued share capital of New Jazz (or any such class of share capital in issue). Where the percentage level of the shareholder s interest does not amount to a whole percentage, this figure may be rounded down to the next whole number. New Jazz must be notified within five business days of the transaction or alteration of the shareholder s interests that gave rise to the notification requirement. If a shareholder fails to comply with these notification requirements, the shareholder s rights in respect of any New Jazz shares it holds will not be enforceable, either directly or indirectly. However, such person may apply to a court to have the rights attaching to such shares reinstated.

In addition, New Jazz, under the Companies Acts, may, by notice in writing, require a person whom New Jazz knows or has reasonable cause to believe to be, or at any time during the three years immediately preceding the date on which such notice is issued to have been, interested in shares comprised in New Jazz s relevant share capital: (i) to indicate whether or not it is the case; and (ii) where such person holds or has during that time held an interest in the shares of New Jazz, to provide additional information, including the person s own past or present interests in shares of New Jazz. Any information given in response to the notice is required to be given in writing within such reasonable time as may be specified in the notice.

If the recipient of the notice fails to respond within the reasonable time period specified in the notice, New Jazz may apply to court for an order directing that the affected shares be

Under Delaware law and the Jazz

Pharmaceuticals charter documents, with

limited exceptions, a merger, consolidation

or sale of all or substantially all of the assets

of Jazz Pharmaceuticals must be approved by the board of directors and a majority of the issued and outstanding shares entitled to vote thereon. Certain implications of

Section 203 of the DGCL on business

combinations are described under

Anti-takeover Measures.

Table of Contents

subject to certain restrictions, including on transfer, voting and right to receive payments.

The court may also order that shares subject to any of these restrictions be sold with the restrictions terminating upon the completion of the sale.

Shareholder approval in connection with a business combination involving New Jazz would be required under the following circumstances:

in connection with a scheme of arrangement, both a court order from the Irish High Court and the approval of a majority in number representing 75% in value of the shareholders present and voting in person or by proxy at a meeting called to approve such a scheme; and

in connection with an acquisition of New Jazz by way of a merger with an EU company under the EU Cross-Border Mergers Directive 2005/56/EC by a special resolution of the shareholders.

Irish law does not generally require shareholder approval for a sale, lease or exchange of all or substantially all of a company s property and assets.

Generally, under Irish law, shareholders of an Irish company do not have dissenters or appraisal rights. Under the European Communities (Cross-Border Mergers) Regulations 2008 governing the merger of an Irish public limited company such as New Jazz and a company incorporated in the European Economic Area (the European Economic Area includes all member states of the European Union and Norway, Iceland and

Business Combinations

Appraisal Rights

Under Delaware law, holders of shares of any class or series of stock of a constituent corporation in a merger or consolidation have the right, in certain circumstances, to dissent from such merger or consolidation by demanding payment in cash for their shares equal to the fair value of such shares, exclusive of any element of value arising from the accomplishment or expectation of the merger or consolidation, as determined by a court in an action

timely brought by the surviving or resulting corporation or the dissenters. Delaware law grants dissenters appraisal rights only in the case of mergers or consolidations and not in the case of a sale or transfer of assets or a purchase of assets for stock, regardless of the number of shares being issued. No appraisal rights are available for shares of any class or series of stock that are listed on a national securities exchange or held of record by more than 2,000 holders, unless the agreement of merger or consolidation requires the holders thereof to accept for such shares anything other than: shares of stock of the surviving corporation; shares of stock of another corporation, which shares of stock are either listed on a national securities exchange or held of record by more than 2,000 holders; cash in lieu of fractional shares of the stock described in the first two points above; or some combination of the above.

In addition, appraisal rights are not available for stockholders of a surviving corporation in a merger if the merger did not require the vote of the stockholders of the surviving corporation.

Under Delaware law, certain anti-takeover provisions apply to Jazz Pharmaceuticals as a publicly-traded company that may have the effect of making it more difficult for a third party to acquire Jazz Pharmaceuticals. In particular, Section 203 of the DGCL generally prohibits a Delaware corporation from engaging in any of a broad range of business combinations with an interested stockholder for a period of three years following the time that such stockholder became an interested stockholder, unless, among other Liechtenstein), a shareholder (i) who voted against the special resolution approving the merger or (ii) of a company in which 90% of the shares are held by the other party to the merger, has the right to request that the company acquire his or her shares for cash at a price determined in accordance with the share exchange ratio set out in the merger agreement.

Any transaction in which a third party seeks to acquire 30% or more of the voting rights of New Jazz and other acquisitions of New Jazz securities will be governed by the Irish takeover rules, and will be regulated by the Irish Takeover Panel. The General Principles of the Irish takeover rules and certain important aspects of the Irish takeover rules are described under Description of New Jazz Ordinary Shares Anti-Takeover Provisions.

290

Anti-takeover

Measures

exceptions, prior to such time the board of directors of the corporation approved either the relevant business combination or the transaction that resulted in such stockholder becoming an interested stockholder.

In addition, under the Jazz Pharmaceuticals charter documents, certain provisions may make it difficult for a third party to acquire Jazz Pharmaceuticals, or for a change in the composition of the board of directors or management to occur, including the authorization of blank check preferred stock, the terms of which may be established and shares of which may be issued without stockholder approval; the division of the board of directors into three classes; limitations on the removal of directors by the stockholders; the absence of cumulative voting rights, which allows the holders of a majority of the shares of common stock to elect all of the directors standing for election; the elimination of the ability of stockholders to call a special meeting of stockholders; the elimination of the ability of stockholders to act by written consent or electronic transmission; and the establishment of advance notice requirements for nominations for election to the board of directors or for proposing matters that can be acted upon at stockholder meetings.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals has not adopted a stockholder rights plan.

The New Jazz memorandum and articles of association expressly authorize the adoption of a shareholders rights plan. Irish law does not expressly authorize or prohibit companies from issuing share purchase rights or adopting a shareholder rights plan as an anti-takeover measure. However, there is no directly relevant case law on

291

Rights Agreement

the validity of such plans under Irish law and their interaction with the Irish takeover rules and the General Principles underlying the Irish takeover rules.

Subject to the Irish takeover rules described in *Anti-takeover Measures* and

Description of New Jazz Ordinary Shares Anti-Takeover Provisions, the board of directors also has power to issue any authorized and unissued shares of New Jazz on such terms and conditions as it may determine and any such action should be taken in the best interests of New Jazz. The terms and conditions of any issue of preferred shares could discourage a takeover or other transaction that holders of some or a majority of the ordinary shares believe to be in their best interests or in which holders might receive a premium for their shares over the then market price of the shares.

Any variation of class rights attaching to the issued shares of New Jazz must be approved by a special resolution of the New Jazz shareholders of the affected class or with the consent in writing of the holders of three-quarters of all the votes of that class of shares. Any issuance of preferred shares would require the approval of New Jazz shareholders in general meeting.

A variation of the rights attached to issued shares of Jazz Pharmaceuticals would be effected through an amendment to the certificate of incorporation, as described under Amendments of Constituent Documents.

Under Jazz Pharmaceuticals certificate of

incorporation, the board of directors may

designate a new series of preferred stock,

approval. Such designation would specify

the number of shares of any class or series

and determine the voting rights, preferences,

limitations and special rights, if any, of the

which may have terms different than outstanding shares, without stockholder

shares of any class or series.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals certificate of incorporation may be amended upon the affirmative vote of the board of directors and the holders of any particular class or series of Irish companies may only alter their memorandum and articles of association by the passing of a special resolution of shareholders.

Attaching to a Class or

Series of Shares

Amendments of

Constituent Documents

Dissolution

the capital stock of the company required by law or by the certificate of incorporation or any certificate of designation filed with respect to a series of preferred stock. In order to alter, amend or repeal Articles V, VI and VII of the certificate of incorporation (which address matters regarding the board of directors, limitation on liability of directors and amendments to the certificate of incorporation), the affirmative vote of the holders of at least sixty-six and two-thirds percent (66-2/3%) of the voting power of all of the then-outstanding shares of capital stock of the company entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, voting together as a single class, is required.

Under Delaware law, unless the board of directors approves a proposal to dissolve, a dissolution must be approved by stockholders holding 100% of the total voting power of the corporation. If a dissolution is initially approved by the board of directors, it may be approved by a simple majority of the corporation s stockholders.

Upon dissolution, after satisfaction of the claims of creditors, the assets of Jazz Pharmaceuticals would be distributed to stockholders in accordance with their respective interests, including any rights a holder of shares of preferred stock may have to preferred distributions upon dissolution or liquidation of the corporation.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals bylaws may be amended by a majority of the authorized number of directors or by the stockholders, provided that in addition to the vote of any class or series of stock of Jazz Pharmaceuticals required by law or by Jazz Pharmaceuticals The rights of New Jazz shareholders to a return of New Jazz s assets on dissolution or winding up, following the settlement of all claims of creditors, may be prescribed in New Jazz s memorandum and articles of association or the terms of any preferred shares issued by New Jazz from time to time. The holders of New Jazz preferred shares in particular may have the right to priority in a dissolution or winding up of New Jazz. If the New Jazz memorandum and articles of association contain no specific provisions in respect of a dissolution or winding up, then, subject to the priorities of any creditors, the assets will be distributed to New Jazz shareholders in proportion to the paid-up nominal value of the shares held. The New Jazz memorandum and articles of association provide that the ordinary shareholders of New Jazz are entitled to participate pro rata in a winding up, but their right to do so may be subject to the rights

certificate of incorporation, amendment of the bylaws by the stockholders requires the affirmative vote of the holders of at least sixty-six and two-thirds percent (66-2/3%) of the voting power of all of the then-outstanding shares of capital stock of Jazz Pharmaceuticals entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, voting together as a single class. of any preferred shareholders to participate under the terms of any series or class of preferred shares.

New Jazz may be dissolved and wound up at any time by way of a shareholders voluntary winding up or a creditors winding up. In the case of a shareholders voluntary winding up, a special resolution of shareholders is required. New Jazz may also be dissolved by way of court order on the application of a creditor, or by the Companies Registration Office as an enforcement measure where New Jazz has failed to file certain returns.

A judgment for the payment of money rendered by a court in the United States based on civil liability would not be automatically enforceable in Ireland. There is no treaty between Ireland and the United States providing for the reciprocal enforcement of foreign judgments. The following requirements must be met before the foreign judgment will be deemed to be enforceable in Ireland:

the judgment must be for a definite sum;

the judgment must be final and conclusive; and

the judgment must be provided by a court of competent jurisdiction.

An Irish court will also exercise its right to refuse judgment if the foreign judgment was obtained by fraud, if the judgment violated Irish public policy, if the judgment is in breach of natural justice or if it is irreconcilable with an earlier foreign judgment.

Enforcement of Judgment Rendered by U.S. Court

A judgment for the payment of money rendered by a court in the United States based on civil liability generally would be enforceable elsewhere in the United States.

LEGAL MATTERS

McCann FitzGerald, Irish counsel for Azur Pharma, will provide an opinion regarding the validity of the New Jazz ordinary shares to be issued in the merger.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Azur Pharma Public Limited Company (formerly Azur Pharma Limited) and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2010 and December 31, 2009, and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2010, have been included herein in reliance upon the report of KPMG, independent registered public accounting firm, appearing elsewhere herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, has audited the consolidated financial statements and schedule of Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, and the effectiveness of Jazz Pharmaceuticals internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2010, as set forth in their reports, which are incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus and elsewhere in the registration statement. Jazz Pharmaceuticals financial statements and schedule are incorporated by reference in reliance on Ernst & Young LLP s reports, given on their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES

CERTAIN OF THE PERSONS WHO MAY BE DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF NEW JAZZ MAY BE NON-RESIDENTS OF THE UNITED STATES. ALL OR A SUBSTANTIAL PORTION OF THE ASSETS OF SUCH NON-RESIDENT PERSONS AND OF NEW JAZZ MAY BE LOCATED OUTSIDE THE UNITED STATES. AS A RESULT, IT MAY NOT BE POSSIBLE TO EFFECT SERVICE OF PROCESS WITHIN THE UNITED STATES UPON SUCH PERSONS OR NEW JAZZ, OR TO ENFORCE AGAINST SUCH PERSONS OR NEW JAZZ IN U.S. COURTS JUDGMENTS OBTAINED IN SUCH COURTS PREDICATED UPON THE CIVIL LIABILITY PROVISIONS OF THE FEDERAL SECURITIES LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES. NEW JAZZ HAS BEEN ADVISED BY COUNSEL THAT THERE IS DOUBT AS TO THE ENFORCEABILITY IN IRELAND, IN ORIGINAL ACTIONS OR IN ACTIONS FOR ENFORCEMENT OF JUDGMENTS OF U.S. COURTS, OF LIABILITIES PREDICATED SOLELY UPON THE SECURITIES LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES.

HOUSEHOLDING OF PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS

The SEC has adopted rules that permit companies and intermediaries (such as brokers) to satisfy the delivery requirements for proxy materials with respect to two or more stockholders sharing the same address by delivering a single set of proxy materials addressed to those stockholders. This process, which is commonly referred to as householding, potentially means extra convenience for stockholders and cost savings for companies.

A number of brokers with account holders who are Jazz Pharmaceuticals stockholders will be householding this proxy statement/prospectus. A single proxy statement/prospectus may be delivered to multiple stockholders sharing an address unless contrary instructions have been received from the affected stockholders. Jazz Pharmaceuticals will promptly deliver, upon written or oral request to the address or telephone number below, a separate copy of this proxy statement/prospectus to a stockholder at a shared address to which a single proxy statement/prospectus was delivered. Requests for additional copies should be directed to Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Attention: Investor Relations, at 3180 Porter Drive, Palo Alto, California 94304, or by telephone to Jazz Pharmaceuticals Investor Relations department at (650) 496-3777.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

Jazz Pharmaceuticals files annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any document that Jazz Pharmaceuticals files at the SEC s Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for more information about the operation of the public reference room. The SEC also maintains an Internet site that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the SEC, including Jazz Pharmaceuticals. The SEC s Internet site can be found at *http://www.sec.gov*.

This proxy statement/prospectus is part of a registration statement and constitutes a prospectus of New Jazz in addition to being a proxy statement of Jazz Pharmaceuticals for its special meeting. As allowed by SEC rules, this proxy statement/prospectus does not contain all of the information you can find in the registration statement or the exhibits to the registration statement. You may inspect and copy the registration statement at any of the addresses listed above.

The SEC allows Jazz Pharmaceuticals to incorporate by reference the information Jazz Pharmaceuticals files with it, which means that Jazz Pharmaceuticals and New Jazz can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document that Jazz Pharmaceuticals has filed separately with the SEC. You should read the information incorporated by reference because it is an important part of this proxy statement/ prospectus. The following documents, which have been filed with the SEC by Jazz Pharmaceuticals (SEC File No. 001-33500), are hereby incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus:

Jazz Pharmaceuticals Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010, filed with the SEC on March 8, 2011;

the information specifically incorporated by reference into Jazz Pharmaceuticals Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010 from Jazz Pharmaceuticals definitive proxy statement on Schedule 14A for Jazz Pharmaceuticals 2011 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, filed with the SEC on April 12, 2011;

Jazz Pharmaceuticals Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2011, filed with the SEC on May 9, 2011;

Jazz Pharmaceuticals Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2011, filed with the SEC on August 3, 2011;

Jazz Pharmaceuticals Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended September 30, 2011, filed with the SEC on November 8, 2011; and

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

Jazz Pharmaceuticals Current Reports on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on January 7, 2011, February 11, 2011, March 9, 2011, March 28, 2011, April 19, 2011, May 25, 2011, September 19, 2011 and October 28, 2011.

Any information in any of the foregoing documents will automatically be deemed to be modified or superseded to the extent that information in this proxy statement/ prospectus or in a later filed document that is incorporated or deemed to be incorporated herein by reference modifies or replaces such information.

Any future filings (other than current reports furnished under Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of Form 8-K and exhibits filed on such form that are related to such items) made with the SEC by Jazz Pharmaceuticals pursuant to sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act after the date of this proxy statement/prospectus and prior to the earlier of the effective time and the termination of the merger agreement, shall also be deemed to be incorporated by reference. Information in such future filings will automatically be deemed to modify and supersede any information in any document previously filed with the SEC by Jazz Pharmaceuticals that is incorporated or deemed to be incorporated herein by reference to the extent that statements in the later filed document modify or replace such earlier statements.

Jazz Pharmaceuticals will furnish without charge to you, upon written or oral request, a copy of any or all of the documents incorporated by reference, including exhibits to these documents. You should direct any requests for documents to: Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Attn: Investor Relations, 3180 Porter Drive, Palo Alto, CA 94304, telephone: (650) 496-3777.

EXCHANGE RATES

On October 28, 2011, the noon buying rate was \$1.4164 to 1.00, according to the U.S. Federal Reserve Board.

The following table sets forth, for the periods indicated, the high, low, average and period-end exchange rate expressed in dollar per Euro.

Exchange Rate

Period	High	Low	Average ⁽¹⁾	Period End
2006	1.33	1.19	1.27	1.32
2007	1.49	1.29	1.38	1.46
2008	1.60	1.24	1.47	1.39
2009	1.51	1.25	1.40	1.43
2010	1.45	1.20	1.32	1.33
Nine months ended September 30, 2011	1.49	1.29	1.42	1.34

Source: The Federal Reserve Bank of New York and U.S. Federal Reserve Board

(1) Average month-end rates.

Exchange Rate

Period	High	Low	Average	Period End
December 2010	1.34	1.31	1.32	1.33
January 2011	1.37	1.29	1.34	1.37
February 2011	1.38	1.35	1.37	1.38
March 2011	1.42	1.38	1.40	1.42
April 2011	1.48	1.41	1.44	1.48
May 2011	1.49	1.40	1.43	1.44
June 2011	1.47	1.42	1.44	1.45
July 2011	1.45	1.40	1.423	1.44
August 2011	1.45	1.42	1.43	1.44
September 2011	1.43	1.34	1.37	1.34
October 2011	1.42	1.33	1.37	1.42

Source: The Federal Reserve Bank of New York and U.S. Federal Reserve Board

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS OF AZUR PHARMA PUBLIC LIMITED COMPANY

Audited Consolidated Financial Statements

	Page
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-2
Consolidated Income Statements for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008	F-3
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008	F-4
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2010 and 2009	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Changes in Shareholders Equity for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008	F-6
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008	F-7
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-8

Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Income Statements for the nine month periods ended September 30, 2011 and 2010	F-34
Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the nine month periods ended September 30,	
<u>2011 and 2010</u>	F-35
Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010	F-36
Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Statements of Changes in Shareholders Equity for the nine month periods ended	
September 30, 2011 and 2010	F-37
Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the nine month periods ended September 30, 2011 and 2010	F-38
Notes to Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	F-39

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Board of Directors and Shareholders

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company:

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Azur Pharma Public Limited Company (*formerly Azur Pharma Limited*) and subsidiaries (the Company) as of December 31, 2010 and 2009, and the related consolidated income statements and consolidated statements of comprehensive income, cash flows, and changes in shareholders equity for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2010. These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Azur Pharma Public Limited Company and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2010 and 2009, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2010, in conformity with International Financial Reporting Standards as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board.

/s/ KPMG

Dublin, Ireland

October 21, 2011

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company

Consolidated Income Statements

For the Years Ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008

	Notes	2010 (in thousa	2009 nds except per sh	2008 (are data)
Revenue continuing operations	4	\$ 83,199	\$ 66,742	\$ 56,815
Cost of sales		(20,109)	(21,046)	(15,321)
Gross margin		63,090	45,696	41,494
Operating expenses:				
General and administrative expenses		(26,278)	(23,626)	(20,586)
Sales and marketing expenses		(27,727)	(18,898)	(20,131)
Research and development expenses		(2,100)	(8,044)	(4,153)
Total operating expenses		(56,105)	(50,568)	(44,870)
Profit/(loss) from ordinary activities continuing activities		6,985	(4,872)	(3,376)
Finance income	5	71	48	763
Finance expense	6	(2,902)	(2,055)	(418)
Net finance (expense)/income		(2,831)	(2,007)	345
Profit/(loss) before income taxes		4,154	(6,879)	(3,031)
Income tax benefit/(expense)	7	5,383	(264)	(305)
Net profit/(loss) for the year attributable to ordinary shareholders		\$ 9,537	\$ (7,143)	\$ (3,336)
Net profit/(loss) per share attributable to ordinary shareholders:				
Basic and diluted	8	\$ 0.23	\$ (0.17)	\$ (0.08)
Weighted-average shares used in computing net profit/(loss) per share:				
Basic and diluted	8	41.667	41.667	41,667
		11,007	11,007	11,007

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company

Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income/(Loss)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008

		2010	2009 (in thousands)	2008
Net profit/(loss) for the year		\$ 9,537	\$ (7,143)	\$ (3,336)
Total comprehensive income/(loss) for the year	attributable to equity shareholders	\$ 9,537	\$ (7,143)	\$ (3,336)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company

Consolidated Balance Sheets

As of December 31, 2010 and 2009

		Notes	2010 (in tho	2009 usands)
	ASSETS		(
Non-current assets:				
Property, plant and equipment		9	\$ 567	\$ 514
Intangible assets		10	54,353	55,116
Deferred tax asset		7	5,600	
Total non-current assets			60,520	55,630
Current assets:				
Inventory		11	3,005	4,390
Trade and other receivables		12	12,673	12,784
Cash and cash equivalents			70,234	43,314
Total current assets			85,912	60,488
Total assets			\$ 146,432	\$ 116,118
	LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY			
Current lighilities				

Current liabilities:			
Accounts payable		\$ 6,362	\$ 4,778
Accruals and other current liabilities	13	30,071	26,459
Loans and borrowings	14	5,000	2,500
Income tax payable		67	77
Total current liabilities		41,500	33,814
Non-current liabilities:			
Other financial liabilities	15	21,128	8,369
Total liabilities		62,628	42,183
Shareholders equity:			
Share capital	16	523	523
Share premium		84,718	84,718
Share based compensation reserve	17	1,530	1,198
Retained loss		(2,967)	(12,504)
Total shareholders equity		83,804	73,935
Total liabilities and shareholders equity		\$ 146,432	\$116,118

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company

Consolidated Statements of Changes in Shareholders Equity

For the Years Ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008

	Number of Shares	Share Capital	Share Premium (in tł	Comp Re	e-based ensation serve s, except s	Pro	etained fit/(Loss) amounts)	Sha	Total reholders Equity
Balance at January 1, 2008	41,666,667	\$ 523	\$ 84,718	\$	468	\$	(2,025)	\$	83,684
Comprehensive income:									
Net loss after tax							(3,336)		(3,336)
Total comprehensive loss									(3,336)
Transactions with owners of the Company, recognized									
directly in equity:									
Share-based compensation					449				449
Balance at December 31, 2008	41,666,667	523	84,718		917		(5,361)		80,797
Comprehensive income:	, ,		,						,
Net loss after tax							(7,143)		(7, 143)
Total comprehensive loss									(7,143)
Transactions with owners of the Company, recognized									(-) -)
directly in equity:									
Share-based compensation					281				281
1									
Balance at December 31, 2009	41.666.667	523	84,718		1,198		(12,504)		73,935
Comprehensive income:	.1,000,007	020	0.,,710		1,170		(12,001)		10,000
Net profit after tax							9,537		9,537
I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I							- ,		- ,
Total comprehensive income									9,537
Transactions with owners of the Company, recognized									7,551
directly in equity:									
Share-based compensation					332				332
									222
Balance at December 31, 2010	41.666.667	\$ 523	\$ 84,718	\$	1.530	\$	(2,967)	\$	83,804
Datance at Detelliber 31, 2010	+1,000,007	φ <i>525</i>	ψ 04,/10	φ	1,550	φ	(2,907)	φ	05,004

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

For the Years Ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008

	2010	2009 (in thousands)	2008
Cash flows from operating activities:			
Net profit/(loss) for the year	\$ 9,537	\$ (7,143)	\$ (3,336)
Adjustments to reconcile net profit/(loss) to net cash provided by operating activities:			
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment	158	125	72
Amortization of intangible assets	16,329	15,123	10,102
Unrealized loss/(gain) on financial liability	2,209	1,531	(99)
Share based compensation expense	332	281	449
Unwinding of discount on deferred consideration	355	276	329
Foreign exchange loss	166	120	66
Interest income	(71)	(48)	(664)
Income tax (benefit)/expense	(5,383)	264	305
Operating cash inflow before changes in working capital:	23.632	10,529	7,224
Increase in trade and other payables	8,208	8,286	7,967
Decrease/(increase) in trade and other receivables	115	316	(4,817)
Decrease/(increase) in inventory	1,021	563	(553)
	1,021	505	(555)
Cash inflow from operating activities:	32,976	19,694	9,821
Interest received	71	48	703
Income tax paid	(376)	(507)	(50)
Net cash inflow from operating activities	32,671	19,235	10,474
Cash flows from investing activities:	- /	- /	
Acquisition of property, plant and equipment	(211)	(207)	(435)
Acquisition of intangible assets (see note 10)	(4,677)	(1,000)	(13,949)
Payment of deferred consideration for acquisitions of intangible assets	())	())	(-) /
(see notes 10 and 15)	(3,187)	(1,338)	(2,276)
((2,221)	(1,223)	(_,_ : •)
Net cash used in investing activities	(8,075)	(2,545)	(16,660)
Cash flows from financing activities:			
Repayment of loans to shareholders and executive management			(159)
Proceeds from borrowings	2,500	2,500	
	,	,	
Cash flows from financing activities	2,500	2,500	(159)
Net increase/(decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	27,096	19,190	(6,345)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year	43,314	24,223	30,634
Effect of exchange rate fluctuations on cash held	(176)	(99)	(66)
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	\$ 70,234	\$ 43,314	\$ 24,223

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company

NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Description of Business and Basis of Preparation

Business activity

As used herein, Azur Pharma , the Company , its or it , refer to Azur Pharma Public Limited Company (*formerly Azur Pharma Limited*) (the Parent Company) and its consolidated subsidiaries (collectively, the Group). Azur Pharma was re-registered as a public limited company, effective October 20, 2011. Azur Pharma is a public limited company incorporated under the laws of Ireland in March 2005. The Company is engaged in the acquisition, development and commercialization of therapeutic products for the central nervous system and women s health areas.

On September 19, 2011, Azur Pharma entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization (the Merger Agreement) with Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (Jazz Pharmaceuticals), Jaguar Merger Sub Inc., a Delaware corporation and wholly owned subsidiary of Azur (Merger Sub), and Seamus Mulligan, solely in his capacity as the representative for the Azur Pharma security holders (see note 21).

Basis of preparation

The consolidated financial statements comprise the results of Azur Pharma for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 and the financial position of Azur Pharma as of December 31, 2010 and 2009. The consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB), applying those standards which are effective for accounting periods ending on or before December 31 2010, 2009 and 2008, as applicable.

The consolidated financial statements are presented in U.S. dollars, the U.S. dollar being the functional currency of Azur Pharma. They are prepared on the historical cost basis, except for financial instruments which are stated at fair value, and share-based payments, which are based on fair value determined as at the grant date of the relevant share options.

The consolidated financial statements were approved by the directors of Azur Pharma on October 21, 2011.

Basis of consolidation

The Consolidated Financial Statements include the accounts of the Company and all of its subsidiary undertakings. Subsidiaries are entities controlled by the Group. Control exists when the Group has the power, directly or indirectly, to govern the financial and operating policies of an entity so as to obtain benefits from its activities. In assessing control, potential voting rights that are currently exercisable or convertible are taken into account. The financial statements of subsidiaries are included in the consolidated financial statements from the date that control commences until the date that control ceases. Inter-company transactions, balances and unrealized gains and losses on transactions between Group companies are eliminated in preparing the consolidated financial statements.

2. Critical Accounting Policies and Significant Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with IFRS requires management to make judgments, estimates and assumptions that affect the application of policies and reported amounts of assets and liabilities, income and expenses. These estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and various other factors believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, and the results of such estimates form the basis of judgments about carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results could differ materially from these estimates. These underlying assumptions are reviewed on an

ongoing basis. A revision to an accounting estimate is recognized in the period in which the estimate is revised if the revision affects only that period or in the period of the revision and future periods if these are also affected. Principal sources of estimation uncertainty have been set forth in the critical accounting policies section below. Actual results may differ from estimates.

Azur Pharma believes that its critical accounting policies, which are those that require management s most difficult, subjective and complex judgments, are those described in this section. Estimates and judgments are used in determining key items such as estimating sales discounts and allowances, estimating the carrying values of intangible assets, and in accounting for income taxes. Because of the uncertainties inherent in such estimates, actual results may differ materially from these estimates. These critical accounting policies, the judgments and other uncertainties affecting application of these policies and the sensitivity of reported results to changes in conditions and assumptions are factors to be considered in reviewing the consolidated financial statements.

Revenue recognition sales discounts and allowances

The sale of products consists principally of the sale of pharmaceuticals to wholesalers. Azur Pharma recognizes revenue from the sale of its products when there is persuasive evidence that an arrangement exists, title passes, the price is fixed or determinable, and collectability is reasonably assured.

Azur Pharma recognizes revenue on a gross revenue basis and makes various deductions recorded at the time of shipment to arrive at net revenue as reported in the income statement. These adjustments are referred to as sales discounts and allowances. Sales discounts and allowances include charge-backs, Medicaid and Medicare rebates, cash discounts, wholesaler fees, sales returns and other adjustments. Estimating sales discounts and allowances is complex and involves significant estimates and judgments. Azur Pharma uses information from both internal and external sources to generate reasonable and reliable estimates. Azur Pharma believes that it has used reasonable judgments in assessing its estimates.

Transactions with customers are based on normal and customary terms whereby title to the product and substantially all of the risks and rewards transfer to the customer upon either shipment or delivery.

Charge-backs

Azur Pharma participates in charge-back programs with a number of entities, principally the U.S. Department of Defence, the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs and other public parties whereby pricing on products below wholesalers list prices is extended to participating entities. These entities purchase products through wholesalers at the lower negotiated price, and the wholesalers charge the difference between the wholesalers purchase cost and the lower negotiated price back to Azur Pharma. Charge-backs are accounted for by reducing net revenue at the time a sale is recognized, in an amount equal to Azur Pharma s estimate of charge-back claims attributable to the sale. Azur Pharma determines its estimate of the charge-backs primarily based on historical experience on a product and program basis, and current contract prices under the charge-back programs.

Managed health care rebates and other contract discounts

Azur Pharma offers rebates and discounts to managed health care organisations in the United States. It accounts for managed health care rebates and other contract discounts as reduction in net revenue at the time a sale is recognized, by establishing an accrual equal to the estimate of the amount attributable to the sale. Azur Pharma determines its estimate of this accrual primarily based on historical experience on a product-by-product and program basis and current contract prices. It considers the sales performance of products subject to managed health care rebates and other contract discounts, processing claim lag times and estimated levels of inventory in the distribution channel, and adjusts the accrual and revenue periodically throughout each year to reflect actual and future estimated experience.

Medicaid rebates

Azur Pharma is required by law to participate in state government-managed Medicaid programs as well as certain other qualifying federal and state government programs whereby discounts and rebates are provided. Discounts and rebates provided through these other qualifying federal and state government programs are included in the Medicaid rebate accrual and are considered Medicaid rebates for the purposes of this discussion. Azur Pharma accounts for the Medicaid rebates as reduction in net revenue at the time a sale is recognized, by establishing an accrual in an amount equal to the estimate of Medicaid rebate claims which are attributable to the sale. It determines an estimate of the Medicaid rebates accrual primarily based on historical experience, legal interpretations of the applicable laws related to the Medicaid and qualifying federal and state government programs, and any new information regarding changes in the Medicaid programs regulations and guidelines that would impact the amount of the rebates on a product basis. Azur Pharma considers outstanding Medicaid claims, Medicaid payments, claims processing lag time and estimated levels of inventory in the distribution channel and adjusts the accrual and revenue periodically throughout each year to reflect actual and future estimated experience.

Cash discounts

Azur Pharma offers cash discounts ranging from 2% to 2.5% of the sales price, as an incentive for prompt payment. Cash discounts are accounted for as reduction in net revenue at the time a sale is recognized, in an amount equal to the estimate of cash discounts attributable to the sale.

Sales returns

Azur Pharma accounts for sales returns as reduction in net revenue at the time a sale is recognized, by establishing an accrual in an amount equal to the estimated value of products expected to be returned. The sales return accrual is estimated principally based on historical experience, the shelf life of inventory in the distribution channel, Azur Pharma s return policy and expected future market events including generic competition.

Other adjustments

In addition to the sales discounts and allowances described above, Azur Pharma makes other sales adjustments primarily related to estimated obligations for credits to be granted to wholesalers under wholesaler service agreements. Under these agreements, the wholesale distributors have agreed, in return for certain fees, to comply with various contractually defined inventory management practices and to perform certain activities such as providing weekly information with respect to inventory levels of product on hand and the amount of product movement. As a result, Azur Pharma, along with its wholesale distributors, is able to manage product flow and inventory levels in a way that more closely follows trends in prescriptions. Azur Pharma generally recognizes these other sales discounts and allowances based on historical experience and other relevant factors, including estimated levels of inventory in the distribution channel in some cases, and adjusts the accruals and revenue periodically throughout each year to reflect actual experience.

Impairment of intangible assets

An intangible asset, which is an identifiable non-monetary asset without physical substance, is recognized to the extent that it is probable that the expected future economic benefits attributable to the asset will flow to Azur Pharma and that its cost can be measured reliably.

Intangible assets acquired from third parties as asset acquisitions, or as part of a business combination, are capitalized separately, if the intangible asset meets the definition of an asset and its fair value can be reliably measured, on initial recognition. Subsequent to initial recognition, these intangible assets are carried at cost less any accumulated amortization and any accumulated impairment losses. Intangible assets are amortized over their estimated useful lives, of between 6.5 to 10 years. Azur Pharma reviews the useful lives of these assets on an annual basis.

The carrying values of Azur Pharma s intangible assets are reviewed whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable, and at least at each reporting date, to determine whether there is any indication of impairment. If any such indication exists, then the asset s recoverable amount is estimated.

An impairment loss is recognized in profit or loss if the carrying amount of an asset exceeds its estimated recoverable amount. The recoverable amount of an asset is the greater of its fair value less costs to sell and value in use. Value in use is assessed by discounting future cash flows of the asset to its present value. Estimated cash flows are discounted using a pre-tax discount rate reflecting current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset.

When reviewing the carrying values of intangible assets for impairment, Azur Pharma assesses research and development risk, commercial risk, revenue and cost projections, its expected sales and marketing support, its allocation of resources, the impact of competition, including generic competition, the impact of any reorganisation or change of business focus, the level of third-party interest in Azur Pharma s intangible assets and market conditions. Where the carrying value of an asset exceeds its recoverable amount, the carrying values of those assets are written down to their recoverable amounts. As the impairment analysis is principally based on discounted estimated cash flows, actual outcomes could vary significantly from such estimates. If Azur Pharma were to use different estimates, particularly with respect to the likelihood of research and development success, the likelihood and date of commencement of generic competition or the impact of any reorganisation or change of business focus, then an additional material impairment charge could arise. Azur Pharma believes that it has used reasonable estimates in assessing the carrying values of its intangible assets.

Income tax

Income tax comprises current and deferred tax. Current tax is the expected tax payable on the taxable income for the year using tax rates enacted or substantively enacted at the balance sheet date and any adjustments to tax payable in respect of previous years.

Deferred tax is provided in full, using the liability method, on temporary differences arising between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts in the financial statements, except for temporary differences arising on goodwill not deductible for tax purposes or the initial recognition of assets or liabilities that affect neither accounting or taxable profits. Deferred tax is measured at the tax rates that are expected to be applied to the temporary differences when they reverse, based on laws that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the reporting date.

Deferred tax liabilities are recognized for taxable temporary differences arising on investments in subsidiaries and associates, except where Azur Pharma is able to control the reversal of the temporary difference and it is probable that the temporary difference will not reverse in the foreseeable future.

Deferred tax assets (DTAs) are recognized to the extent that it is probable that future taxable profits will be available against which the temporary differences can be utilized. DTAs are reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that the related income tax benefit will be realized. Significant judgment is required in determining whether it is probable that sufficient future taxable profits will be available against which the asset can be utilized. Azur Pharma s judgments take into account projections of the amount and category of future taxable income, such as income from operations or capital gains income. Actual operating results and the underlying amount and category of income in future years could render Azur Pharma s current assumptions of recoverability of net DTAs inaccurate. At December 31, 2010, Azur Pharma believes there is evidence to support the generation of sufficient future income to conclude that it is probable that the DTAs recognized will be realized in future years.

Significant estimates and judgments are also required in determining Azur Pharma s income tax expense. Some of these estimates are based on management s interpretations of jurisdiction-specific tax laws or

regulations and the likelihood of settlement related to tax audit issues. Various internal and external factors may have favorable or unfavorable effects on our future effective income tax rate. These factors include, but are not limited to, changes in tax laws, regulations and/or rates, changing interpretations of existing tax laws or regulations, changes in estimates of prior years items, past and future levels of research and development spending, likelihood of settlement, and changes in overall levels of income before taxes.

3. Significant Accounting Policies

Leasing

Operating lease rentals are charged to the income statement on a straight line basis over the term of the lease.

Research and development expenses

Expenditure on research activities, undertaken with the prospect of gaining new scientific or technical knowledge and understanding, is recognized in the income statement as an expense as incurred.

An internally-generated intangible asset arising from Azur Pharma s development expenditure is recognized only if development costs can be measured reliably, the product or process is technically and commercially feasible, future economic benefits are probable, and Azur Pharma intends to and has sufficient resources to complete development and to use or sell the asset.

Azur Pharma has determined that, to date, the regulatory, clinical or field trial risks inherent in the development of its products currently preclude it from capitalizing its development costs.

Finance income and expenditure

Financing income consists of interest income on funds invested, foreign currency exchange gains recognized in respect of the retranslation of non U.S. dollar denominated balances, and gains arising on financial liabilities recorded at fair value.

Financing expenditure consists of interest paid and payable on borrowings calculated using the effective interest rate method, unwinding of discount on deferred consideration liabilities, losses on financial liabilities recorded at fair value and foreign currency exchange losses recognized in respect of the retranslation of non U.S. dollar denominated balances.

This income and expenditure is recognized in the income statements in the period to which it relates.

Business combinations

Acquisitions on or after January 1, 2010

For acquisitions on or after January 1, 2010, Azur Pharma measures goodwill at the acquisition date as the fair value of the consideration transferred (including the fair value of any previously held equity interest in the acquiree) and the recognized amount of any non-controlling interest in the acquiree, less the net recognized amount (generally fair value) of the identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed. When the excess is negative, a bargain purchase gain is recognized immediately in profit and loss.

Transactions costs, other than those associated with the issue of debt or equity securities, that Azur Pharma incurs in connection with a business combination are expensed as incurred.

Acquisitions prior to January 1, 2010

For acquisitions prior to January 1, 2010, goodwill represents the excess of the cost of the acquisition over Azur Pharma s interest in the recognized amount of the identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities of the acquiree.

Property, plant and equipment

Items of property, plant and equipment are measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses. All other repair and maintenance costs are charged to the income statement as incurred. The cost of assets retired or otherwise disposed of and the related accumulated depreciation are recognized in the income statement as part of the gain or loss on disposal in the year of disposal. Gains and losses on disposals of property, plant and equipment are included in other income or expense.

Depreciation is computed using the straight-line method to allocate the cost of property, plant and equipment to their estimated residual values over their estimated useful lives as follows:

Office equipment	5 years
Computer equipment	3 years
Fixtures and fittings	5 years

Inventory

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost and net realizable value. In the case of raw materials, work in progress and finished goods, cost is calculated on a first-in, first-out basis and includes the expenditure incurred in acquiring inventories and bringing them to their existing location and condition. Net realizable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less the estimated selling expenses.

Trade and other receivables

Trade receivables are recognized initially at fair value and then carried at amortized cost less allowance for impairment. Appropriate allowances for estimated irrecoverable amounts are recognized in the income statement when there is objective evidence that the asset is impaired.

Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents comprise cash balances and call deposits with maturities of three months or less.

Financial liabilities

Issued financial liabilities or their components are classified as financial liabilities where the substance of the contractual arrangement results in Azur Pharma having a present obligation to either deliver cash or another financial asset to the holder, to exchange financial instruments on terms that are potentially unfavorable or to satisfy the obligation otherwise than by the exchange of a fixed amount of cash or another financial asset for a fixed number of shares.

Financial liabilities on initial recognition are recorded at fair value, being the fair value of consideration received. They are subsequently held at fair value, with gains and losses arising for changes in fair value recognized in the income statement at each period end. Azur Pharma derecognizes the financial liability, and recognizes a gain in the income statement when its contractual obligations are cancelled or expired. If Azur Pharma issues shares to discharge the liability, the financial liability is derecognized and share premium is recognized on the issuance of those shares.

Share capital

Ordinary shares are classified as equity. Incremental costs directly attributable to the issue of ordinary shares and share options are recognized as a deduction from equity, net of any tax effect.

Share-based payments

Equity settled share-based payments made to employees are recognized in the financial statements based on the fair value of the awards measured at the date of grant. The fair value is expensed over the period the related services are received. The fair value of options issued under employee equity purchase plans is calculated using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model, taking into account the relevant terms and conditions.

The determination of the fair value of share-based payment awards on the date of grant using an option-pricing model, such as the Black-Scholes model, is affected by assumptions regarding a number of highly complex and subjective variables. These variables include, but are not limited to the expected stock price volatility over the term of the awards, risk-free interest rates, and actual and projected employee stock option exercise behavior.

Employee benefit plans

Azur Pharma contributes to two defined contribution schemes (401(k) schemes), and contributes to no other pension plans. The assets of these schemes are held in separate trustee-administered funds. Payments to defined contribution benefit plans are charged as an expense to the income statement as they fall due.

Foreign currency

Functional and presentation currency

Items included in the consolidated financial statements are measured using the currency of the primary economic environment in which each company within the Group operates (functional currency). All companies within the Group have the U.S. dollar as their functional currency. The consolidated financial statements are presented in U.S. dollars.

Transactions and balances

Transactions in currencies other than the functional currency of the entities are recorded at the rates of exchange prevailing on the dates of the transactions. At each balance sheet date, monetary assets and liabilities that are denominated in foreign currencies are translated to the functional currency of the Group at the rates prevailing on the balance sheet date. Non-monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated to U.S. dollar at foreign exchange rates ruling at the dates the transactions were effected. Foreign currency differences arising on retranslation are recognized in profit or loss.

Provisions

A provision is recognized in the balance sheet when Azur Pharma has a present legal or constructive obligation as a result of a past event, and it is probable that an outflow of economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation.

Operating segment

Azur Pharma determines and presents operating segments based on the information that is provided internally to the Chief Executive Officer, who is Azur Pharma s Chief Operating Decision Maker (CODM). The CODM assesses the performance of the business, and allocates resources, based on the consolidated results of Azur Pharma for the period.

Azur Pharma is managed as a single business unit engaged in the development and marketing of pharmaceutical products. Accordingly, Azur Pharma operates in one reportable segment.

New accounting standards adopted during the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008

The following new standards and amendments to standards were mandatory for the first time for the financial years beginning January 1, 2010, 2009 and 2008, respectively, as set forth below. The adoption of these standards and amendments to standards did not have a significant impact on the financial position or results of operations of Azur Pharma, unless otherwise stated below.

Year beginning January 1, 2010

- (a) IAS 1 (Amendment), *Presentation of Financial Statements*. The amendment clarifies that the potential settlement of a liability by the issue of equity is not relevant to its classification as current or non-current. By amending the definition of current liability, the amendment permits a liability to be classified as non-current (provided that the entity has an unconditional right to defer settlement by transfer of cash or other assets for at least 12 months after the accounting period) notwithstanding the fact that the entity could be required by the counterparty to settle in its own equity at any time.
- (b) IAS 27 (Amendment), Consolidated and Separate Financial Statements. The amended standard requires the effects of all transactions with non-controlling interests to be recorded in equity if there is no change in control and these transactions will no longer result in goodwill on acquisitions from non-controlling interests or gains and losses on disposals to non-controlling interests. The standard also specifies the accounting when control is lost. Any remaining interest in the entity is re-measured to fair value, and a gain or loss is recognized in profit or loss.
- (c) IAS 36 (Amendment), Impairment of Assets. The amendment clarifies that the largest cash-generating unit (or group of units) to which goodwill should be allocated for the purposes of impairment testing is an operating segment, as defined by paragraph 5 of IFRS 8, Operating Segments, (that is, before the aggregation of segments with similar economic characteristics).
- (d) IAS 38 (Amendment), *Intangible Assets*. The amendment clarifies guidance in measuring the fair value of an intangible asset acquired in a business combination and permits the grouping of intangible assets as a single asset if each asset has similar useful economic lives.
- (e) IFRS 2 (Amendment), Group Cash-Settled Share-Based Payment Transactions. In addition to incorporating IFRIC 8, Scope of IFRS 2, and IFRIC 11, IFRS 2 Group and Treasury Share Transactions, the amendments expand on the guidance in IFRIC 11 to address the classification of group arrangements that were not covered by that interpretation.
- (f) IFRS 3 (Revised 2008), Business Combinations. The revised standard continues to apply the acquisition method to business combinations, with some significant changes. For example, all payments to purchase a business are recorded at fair value at the acquisition date, with contingent payments classified as debt subsequently re-measured through the income statement. There is a choice on an acquisition-by-acquisition basis to measure the non-controlling interest in the acquiree either at fair value or at the non-controlling interest s proportionate share of the acquiree s net assets. All acquisition-related costs should be expensed.
- (g) IFRS 5 (Amendment), Non-Current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations. The amendment clarifies that IFRS 5 specifies the disclosures required in respect of non-current assets (or disposal groups) classified as held for sale or discontinued operations. It also clarifies that the general requirement of IAS 1 still apply, in particular paragraph 15 (to achieve a fair presentation) and paragraph 125 (sources of estimation uncertainty) of IAS 1.
- (h) IFRIC 9, *Reassessment of Embedded Derivatives* and the amendments to IAS 39, *Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement*. These amendments require an entity to assess whether an embedded derivative should be separated from a host

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

contract when the entity reclassifies a hybrid financial asset out of the fair value through profit or loss category. This assessment is to be made based on circumstances that existed on the later of the date the entity first became a party to the

contract and the date of any contract amendments that significantly change the cash flows of the contract. If the entity is unable to make this assessment, the hybrid instrument must remain classified as at fair value through profit or loss in its entirety.

- (i) IFRIC 16, Hedges of a Net Investment in a Foreign Operation. This interpretation states that, in a hedge of a net investment in a foreign operation, qualifying hedging instruments may be held by any entity or entities within the group, including the foreign operation itself, as long as the designation, documentation and effectiveness requirements of IAS 39 that relate to a net investment hedge are satisfied. In particular, the group should clearly document its hedging strategy because of the possibility of different designations at different levels of the group.
- (j) IFRIC 17, Distributions of Non-Cash Assets to Owners. This interpretation provides guidance on accounting for arrangements whereby an entity distributes non-cash assets to shareholders. IFRS 5 Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations, has also been amended to require that assets are classified as held for distribution only when they are available for distribution in their present condition and the distribution is highly probable.
- (k) IFRIC 18, Transfer of Assets from Customers . This interpretation clarifies the requirements of IFRS for agreements in which an entity receives from a customer an item of property, plant, and equipment that the entity must then use either to connect the customer to a network or to provide the customer with ongoing access to a supply of goods or services (such as a supply of electricity, gas or water).

Year beginning January 1, 2009

- (a) IFRS 8, *Operating Segments*. This standard replaced IAS 14, *Segment Reporting*. IFRS 8 specifies how an entity should disclose information about its segments using a management approach under which segment information is presented on the same basis as that used for internal reporting.
- (b) IFRS 7 (Amendment), *Financial Instruments: Disclosures*. The amendment requires enhanced disclosures about fair value measurement and liquidity risk. In particular, the amendment requires disclosure of fair value measurements by level using a fair value measurement hierarchy. We adopted the amendment to IFRS 7 from January 1, 2009.
- (c) IAS 1 (Revised 2007), Presentation of Financial Statements A Revised Presentation. This standard sets overall requirements for the presentation of financial statements, guidelines for their structure and minimum requirements for their content. The revised standard aims to improve users ability to analyse and compare information given in financial statements. The revised standard prohibits the presentation of items of income and expenses (that is, non-owner changes in equity) in the statement of changes in equity, requiring non-owner changes in equity to be presented separately from owner changes in equity in a statement of comprehensive income.
- (d) IAS 23 (Revised 2007), Borrowing Costs. The objective of IAS 23 is to prescribe the accounting treatment for borrowing costs. Borrowing costs include interest on bank overdrafts and borrowings, amortization of discounts or premiums on borrowings, finance charges on finance leases and exchange differences on foreign currency borrowings where they are regarded as an adjustment to interest costs.
- (e) IFRIC 15, *Agreements for the Construction of Real Estate*. This interpretation standardises accounting practice across jurisdictions for the recognition of revenue by real estate developers for sales of units, such as apartments or houses, off plan that is, before construction is complete.

Year beginning January 1, 2008

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

(a) IFRIC 11, *IFRS 2 Group and Treasury Shares Transactions*. The interpretation addresses how share-based payment arrangements that affect more than one company in a group are accounted for in each company s financial statements. This interpretation was withdrawn as of January 1, 2010.

(b) IFRIC 14, IAS 19 The Limit on a Defined Benefit Asset, Minimum Funding Requirements and their Interaction. This interpretation addresses the interaction between a minimum funding requirement and the limit placed by paragraph 58 of IAS 19 on the measurement of the defined benefit asset or liability.

Prospective accounting changes, new standards and interpretations not yet adopted

The following new or revised IFRS standards and IFRIC interpretations will be adopted for purposes of the preparation of future financial statements, where applicable. Azur Pharma does not anticipate that the adoption of these new or revised standards and interpretations will have a material impact on its financial position or results from operations, except for IFRS 9, which may impact the classification and measurement of some of Azur Pharma s financial instruments. Azur Pharma does not currently plan to early adopt this standard.

IAS 32 (Amendment), Classification of Rights Issuers (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after February 1, 2010).

IFRIC 19, *Extinguishing Financial Liabilities with Equity Instruments* (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after July 1, 2010).

IAS 24 (Revised 2009), Related Party Disclosures (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2011).

IFRS 7 (Amendment), Disclosure Transfers of Financial Assets (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after July 1, 2011).

IAS 12 (Amendment), *Deferred Tax: Recovery of Underlying Assets* (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2012).

IAS 1 (Amendment), *Presentation of Items in other Comprehensive Income* (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after July 1, 2012).

IFRS 9, Financial Instruments (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

IFRS 10, Consolidated Financial Statements (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

IFRS 11, Joint Arrangements (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

IFRS 12, Disclosure of Interests in other Entities (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

IFRS 13, Fair Value Measurement (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

IAS 19 (Revised 2011), Employee Benefits (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

IAS 27 (Amendment), Separate Financial Statements (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

IAS 28 (Amendment), *Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures* (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013).

The IASB s third annual improvements project, *Improvements to International Financial Reporting Standards 2010*, published on May 6, 2010 (effective dates are dealt with on a standard-by-standard basis (generally effective for periods beginning on or after January 1, 2011)).

4. Operating Segment

The operating segment is reported in a manner consistent with the internal reporting provided to the CODM, Azur Pharma s Chief Executive Officer, for each of the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008.

Azur Pharma is managed as a single business unit engaged in the marketing and development of pharmaceutical products. Accordingly, Azur Pharma operates in one reportable segment, and its Chief Executive Officer assesses the performance of the business, and allocates resources, from this perspective, based on the consolidated results of Azur Pharma for the period. The same accounting principles used for Azur Pharma as a whole are applied to segment reporting.

Azur Pharma s segment results of operations for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 are as follows:

Analysis of results of operations by segment (in thousands):

	2010	2009	2008
Segment revenue	\$ 83,199	\$66,742	\$ 56,815
Segment results net profit/(loss) after tax	9,537	(7,143)	(3,336)
Other segment information:			
Interest income	(71)	(48)	(664)
Depreciation and amortization	16,487	15,248	10,174
Income tax (benefit)/expense	(5,383)	264	305
Share-based compensation expense	332	281	449

Segment assets and segment liabilities (in thousands):

	2010	2009
Segment assets	\$ 146,432	\$116,118
Segment liabilities	(62,628)	(42,183)
tity wide disaloguras.		

Entity-wide disclosures:

The following provides geographical information with respect to the attribution of revenue from external customers and non-current assets between Azur Pharma s country of domicile and all foreign locations.

External revenue by region (by destination of customers) (in thousands):

	2010	2009	2008
Ireland country of domicile	\$	\$	\$
Bermuda			
United States	83,199	66,742	56,815
Total revenue	\$ 83,199	\$66,742	\$ 56,815

All revenue is derived from external customers and as Azur Pharma operates in one reportable segment, intersegment revenue is zero. All external revenue is derived from sales of pharmaceutical products in the United States. Revenue is attributed to countries on the basis of country of destination.

There are four customers that accounted for greater than 10% of Azur Pharma s revenues from external customers during 2010, 2009 and 2008 and the trade receivables balance at December 31, 2010 and 2009, as set forth below. No other customer accounted for more than 10% of our revenues during 2010, 2009 and 2008 or our trade receivables balance at December 31, 2010 and 2009.

Revenue by customer:

	2010	2009	2008
McKesson Corporation	31%	38%	40%
Cardinal Health, Inc.	27%	28%	28%
AmerisourceBergen Corporation	19%	21%	20%
Integrated Commercialization Solutions Inc.	12%	%	%
Trade receivables by customer:			

	2010	2009
McKesson Corporation	32%	37%
Cardinal Health, Inc.	25%	25%
AmerisourceBergen Corporation	18%	23%
Integrated Commercialization Solutions Inc.	15%	%

Total non-current assets by region (in thousands):

	2010	2009
Ireland country of domicile	\$ 266	\$ 356
Bermuda	53,751	54,319
United States	6,503	955
Total non-current assets	\$ 60,520	\$ 55,630

Non-current assets are attributed to countries based on the location of the non-current assets.

5. Finance Income

The finance income for the years ended December 31 is as follows (in thousands):

	2010	2009	2008
Interest income	\$71	\$ 48	\$ 664
Unrealized gain on fair value of financial liability			99
Net finance income	\$ 71	\$ 48	\$ 763

6. Finance Expense

The finance expense for the years ended December 31 is as follows (in thousands):

	2010	2009	2008
Unwinding of discount on deferred consideration	\$ 355	\$ 276	\$ 329
Foreign currency exchange losses	166	120	66
Bank charges	39	128	23
Unrealized loss on fair value of financial liability	2,209	1,531	

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC	C - Form DEFI	V14A	
Interest on borrowings	133		
Net finance expense	\$ 2,902	\$ 2,055	\$ 418

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

Table of Contents

The unrealized loss on fair value of the financial liability arose on the revaluation of the ratchet shares, (see note 15).

7. Current and Deferred Tax

The following table sets forth the details of the provision for income taxes for the years ended December 31 (in thousands):

	2010	2009	2008
Current tax expense	\$ 217	\$ 264	\$ 305
Deferred tax benefit origination of temporary differences	(5,600)		
Total income tax (benefit)/expense	\$ (5,383)	\$ 264	\$ 305

A reconciliation of the expected tax expense/(benefit), computed by applying the standard Irish tax rate to profit/(loss) before income tax to the actual tax (benefit)/expense is as follows (in thousands):

	2010	2009	2008
Irish standard tax rate	12.5%	12.5%	12.5%
Taxes at the Irish standard rate	\$ 519	\$ (860)	\$ (379)
Effect of:			
Non deductible expenses	334	236	31
Profits taxed at higher rates	75	31	71
Profits/(losses) creating no tax (charge)/benefit	(2,167)	245	30
Foreign income taxed at rates other than the Irish standard rate	1,110	264	301
Unutilized losses forward	343	348	251
Recognition of U.S. deferred tax asset	(5,600)		
Capital allowances in excess of depreciation	3		
Income tax (benefit)/expense	\$ (5,383)	\$ 264	\$ 305

Deferred tax

Azur Pharma recognized a deferred tax asset of \$5.6 million (2009: \$0) at December 31, 2010. The deferred tax asset relates to tax benefits arising from temporary differences of \$15.1 million primarily attributable to provisions for sales returns, rebates and charge-backs, which are not deductible for tax in the U.S., until the associated products are returned and rebates and chargebacks are claimed and paid.

As at December 31, 2010, based on Azur Pharma s detailed future income forecasts for the U.S. business, projected recurring U.S. profitability arising from the continued growth of the business in the United States, provided evidence to support the generation of sufficient future taxable income to conclude that these deferred tax assets are more likely than not to be realized in future years. The quantum of projected earnings is in excess of the pre-tax income necessary to realize the deferred tax assets. Previous to December 31, 2010, Azur Pharma determined it was not appropriate to recognize any deferred tax assets as the cumulative losses in recent years represented a significant piece of negative evidence.

In weighing up the positive and negative evidence for recognizing the deferred tax assets, Azur Pharma considered future taxable income exclusive of reversing temporary differences and carry-forwards; the timing of future reversals of existing taxable temporary differences; the expiry dates of tax credit carry-forwards and various other factors which may impact on the level of future profitability in the United States.

Realization of these deferred tax assets is probable in future periods based on the future taxable income expected to arise under the transfer pricing arrangements executed between the Parent Company and its U.S. subsidiary.

The Group has no recognized deferred tax liabilities.

The following other deferred tax assets have not been recognized in the balance sheet as it is not probable that the assets will be realized in the near future.

	2010	2009
Deferred tax assets:		
Net operating losses	\$ 7,225	\$ 6,103
Temporary differences	8,887	14,569
Property, plant & equipment book value versus tax base	215	175
Total deductible differences	\$ 16,327	\$ 20,847
Unrecognized deferred tax assets	\$ 4,229	\$ 6,607
Unrecognized deferred tax assets by jurisdiction:		
Ireland	\$ 906	\$ 561
United States	3,323	6,046
	\$ 4,229	\$ 6,607

There is no expiry date for the unrecognized deferred tax assets which relate to Ireland or the United States.

8. Net Profit/(Loss) Per Share

Basic net profit/(loss) per share attributable to ordinary shareholders is computed by dividing the net profit/(loss) for the period attributable to ordinary shareholders by the weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the period. Diluted net profit/(loss) per share is computed by dividing the net profit/(loss) for the period by the weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding and, when dilutive, adjusted for the effect of all dilutive potential ordinary shares, such as share options and ratchet shares. Vesting of the share options is contingent upon an exit event (defined as a sale of the Group, Initial Public Offering (IPO)) or distribution of proceeds of an asset disposal), which did not occur in any periods presented. Similarly, the ratchet shares are issuable upon an exit event only if the internal rate of return on the related investment is less than a threshold level. Accordingly, neither share options nor the ratchet shares are considered dilutive potential ordinary shares in all periods presented.

The following table sets forth the computation for basic and diluted net profit/(loss) per share for the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008:

	2010	2009	2008
Numerator (in thousands, except share and per share amounts):			
Basic and diluted net profit/(loss) attributable to ordinary shareholders	\$ 9,537	\$ (7,143)	\$ (3,336)
Denominator (amounts in thousands):			
Weighted average shares basic	41,667	41,667	41,667
Effect of dilutive potential ordinary shares:			
Add dilutive effect of share options			
Add dilutive effect of ratchet shares			
Weighted average shares diluted	41,667	41,667	41,667
Basic profit/(loss) per share attributable to ordinary shareholders:			
Basic profit/(loss) per share attributable to ordinary shareholders	\$ 0.23	\$ (0.17)	\$ (0.08)
Diluted profit/(loss) per share attributable to ordinary shareholders:			
Diluted profit/(loss) per share attributable to ordinary shareholders	\$ 0.23	\$ (0.17)	\$ (0.08)

9. Property, Plant and Equipment

	Office & Computer Equipment	Fit	tures & tings thousands)	Т	`otal
Cost:		(111)	inousunus)		
At January 1, 2009	\$ 310	\$	240	\$	550
Additions			207		207
Disposals	(48)				(48)
At December 31, 2009	\$ 262	\$	447	\$	709
Additions	211				211
Disposals					
At December 31, 2010	\$ 473	\$	447	\$	920
Accumulated depreciation:					
At January 1, 2009	\$ 99	\$	19	\$	118
Charged in year	52		73		125
Disposals	(48)				(48)
At December 31, 2009	\$ 103	\$	92	\$	195
Charged in year	69		89		158
Disposals					
At December 31, 2010	\$ 172	\$	181	\$	353
Net book value:					

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

At December 31, 2010	\$ 301	\$ 266	\$ 567
At December 31, 2009	\$ 159	\$ 355	\$ 514

10. Intangible Assets

	Intellectual Property (in thousands)	
Cost:		
At January 1, 2009	\$	84,045
Additions		3,138
Disposals		(1,344)
At December 31, 2009		85,839
Additions		15,566
Disposals		
At December 31, 2010	\$	101,405
Accumulated amortization		
At January 1, 2009	\$	15,600
Charged in year		15,123
Disposals		
At December 31, 2009		30,723
Charged in year		16,329
Disposals		
At December 31, 2010	\$	47,052
Net book value:		
At December 31, 2010	\$	54,353
At December 31, 2009	\$	55,116

At December 31, 2010 intangible assets had a weighted average remaining estimated useful life of 5 years (2009: 5 years). The recoverable amount of the intangible assets is based on value in use calculations. Azur Pharma has prepared cash flow projections for these assets, including assumptions about future revenues and costs based on actual operating results extrapolated for between two and seven years using revenue and cost growth rates. Revenue growth rates are based on the prospects for individual products. Cost growth rates are based on expected cost inflation. The cash flows are discounted using pre-tax discount rates of 12%. No impairment charges arose in the year ended December 31, 2010.

On May 5, 2010 Azur Pharma acquired the worldwide rights (excluding Europe) to Prialt together with certain assets, from Elan Pharmaceuticals, Inc., for total consideration of \$17.0 million, comprising cash consideration of \$5.0 million payable upon close of the transaction and deferred consideration of \$12.0 million (discounted to \$10.9 million), payable in 2012. Transaction costs of \$0.4 million were incurred on this acquisition.

Net assets acquired at the acquisition date were as follows:

	Book value at Elan	Fair value adjustment (in thousands)	Fair value amount
Intangible assets	\$	\$ 15,566	\$ 15,566
Inventories		323	323
	\$	\$ 15,889	\$ 15,889
Consideration:			
Cash			\$ 5,000
Deferred consideration			10,889
			\$ 15,889

On December 7, 2009 Azur Pharma amended its license agreement with BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc., to reduce the percentage royalty and future milestones payable on net sales of Elestrin. Total consideration of \$3.1 million comprised cash consideration of \$1.0 million and discounted deferred consideration of \$2.1 million. The deferred consideration was included within liabilities as at December 31, 2009 (see notes 13 and 15) and paid in 2010.

Generic formulations for Parcopa were launched in 2008 and for Niravam in 2009. Arising from the approval of generic competitors to these products, Azur Pharma reassessed the estimated useful life of the Parcopa and Niravam intangible asset and reduced its remaining useful life from three to two years. This reduction in the estimated useful life resulted in the recognition of incremental amortization of \$1.3 million in 2009.

On September 11, 2008, Azur Pharma licensed the rights to Parcopa, Niravam, Kemstro and Fluxid from UCB Pharma Inc. for cash consideration of approximately \$11.1 million. On December 5, 2008, Azur Pharma licensed the rights to Elestrin from BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc for up front cash consideration of approximately \$2.9 million and discounted deferred consideration of \$1.3 million, which became no longer payable pursuant to the December 2009 amendment to the license agreement.

11. Inventory

Product inventories at December 31 of each year consisted of the following (in thousands):

	2010	2009
Raw materials	\$ 1,587	\$ 1,947
Finished goods	1,418	2,443
Total inventory	\$ 3,005	\$ 4,390

The replacement cost of inventory does not differ materially from its carrying value.

12. Trade and Other Receivables

Azur Pharma s trade and other receivables at December 31 of each year consisted of the following (in thousands):

	2010	2009
Trade receivables	\$ 10,671	\$ 9,516
Other receivables	509	782
Prepayments	1,493	2,486
Total trade and other receivables	\$ 12,673	\$ 12,784

Azur Pharma s exposure to credit and currency risk and impairment losses related to trade and other receivables are disclosed in note 18.

13. Accrued and Other Payables

Accrued and other payables at December 31 of each year consisted of the following (in thousands):

	2010	2009
Accrued sales discounts and allowances	\$ 23,086	\$ 15,785
Current component of deferred consideration (see note 15)	769	3,263
Other accrued liabilities	6,216	7,411
Total accrued and other current liabilities	\$ 30,071	\$ 26,459

Azur Pharma contributes to two defined contribution pension schemes for employees in the U.S. The Group s contributions to these plans, which were unpaid at the year end, amounted to \$43,604 (2009: \$26,131).

14. Loans and Borrowings

In November 2009, Azur Pharma Inc. and Azur Pharma Public Limited Company (formerly Azur Pharma Limited) (the Borrowers) entered into a one year loan facility to borrow up to a maximum of \$5.0 million. This facility was later extended until November 2011. Interest is payable in arrears. The Borrowers had drawn down \$5 million of this loan facility as at December 31, 2010 (2009: \$2.5 million). Transaction costs of \$0.01 million (2009: \$0.08 million) incurred in respect of the facility have been recognized as an expense in the Group s income statement in 2010.

Azur Pharma has agreed to certain financial and operating covenants with respect to this facility and is in compliance with these covenants.

This loan facility was fully repaid subsequent to the reporting date, on October 18, 2011.

15. Other Financial Liabilities

Other financial liabilities at December 31 of each year consisted of the following (in thousands):

	2010	2009
Financial liability on ratchet shares	\$ 9,431	\$7,222
Deferred consideration	11,697	1,147
Total other financial liabilities	\$ 21,128	\$ 8,369

Ratchet shares

The investors in a July 2007 financing subscribed for ordinary shares at 3.00 per share, and, in addition, were given the right to receive additional shares in the event the internal rate of return on their investment is less than a threshold level on the occurrence of an exit event, which is defined as a share sale, public listing or distribution of proceeds of an asset disposal. The maximum number of additional ordinary shares issuable pursuant to this right is 3,333,333 shares (such shares, the ratchet shares). The subscribers of any ratchet shares are only required to pay the nominal value of these ordinary shares in a circumstance in which they become entitled to exercise this right.

The fair value of the ratchet shares has been calculated by Azur Pharma using a Binominal Option Pricing Model. The fair value of the ratchet shares and the key assumptions used in determining the fair value are as follows:

	2010	2009
Fair value	0.592	0.453
Share price	2.50	2.20
Share price volatility	55.00%	55.00%
Risk free interest rate	1.33%	1.32%
Expected period before the ratchet shares are issued	1.0 year	2.0 years

Azur Pharma has determined volatility by considering the volatility of stock issued by a group of comparable publicly quoted pharmaceutical companies. The risk free interest rate assumption is based upon interest rates appropriate for the term of the ratchet shares.

The ratchet shares are accounted for on the balance sheet as a financial liability, and are re-measured at each balance sheet date, as the agreement provides the shareholders the option to purchase, for nominal value, a variable number of shares at a variable price. The initial fair value of the financial liability at July 2007, arising on the valuation of these ratchet shares, was \$5.9 million (4.3 million). Azur Pharma recognized a (loss)/gain of \$(2.2) million, \$(1.5) million and \$0.1 million on the revaluation of the ratchet share liability at December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, respectively.

Deferred consideration

The deferred consideration at December 31 of each year consisted of the following (in thousands):

	2010	2009
Due less than 1 year	\$ 769	\$ 3,263
Due between 1 and 2 years	11,697	805
Due between 2 and 5 years		342
Total deferred consideration	\$ 12,466	\$ 4,410

On May 5, 2010 Azur Pharma acquired the worldwide rights (excluding Europe) to Prialt from Elan Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and determined that discounted deferred consideration of \$10.9 million (gross \$12.0 million) would be payable in 2012. The former owners of FazaClo and Pharmelle are also entitled to deferred consideration depending on the performance of products acquired by Azur Pharma. At December 31, 2010, deferred consideration in respect of the Prialt, FazaClo and Pharmelle acquisitions amounted to \$11.2 million, \$1.0 million and \$0.3 million, respectively. During 2010, Azur Pharma paid deferred consideration of \$1.0 million in aggregate in respect of Pharmelle and FazaClo (2009: \$1.3 million).

In December 2008, Azur Pharma acquired Elestrin and determined that discounted deferred consideration of \$1.3 million (gross \$1.5 million) would be paid as part of the cost for the acquisition of Elestrin. On December 7, 2009, Azur Pharma amended its license agreement with BioSante Pharmaceuticals, Inc., to reduce the percentage

royalty and future milestones payable on net sales of Elestrin. Arising from this amendment, aggregate discounted deferred consideration of \$2.1 million was included within liabilities as at December 31, 2009 and subsequently paid in 2010.

In accordance with Azur Pharma s policy, deferred consideration amounts that are contingent on the performance of the products acquired by Azur Pharma have been probability weighted. All deferred consideration amounts have been discounted to reflect their fair value at the date of acquisition and subsequently re-measured to fair value at each reporting date.

Azur Pharma has a contingent milestone payment obligation of \$10.5 million due to the original developer of FazaClo if the Group s net sales of FazaClo exceed \$40.0 million over a rolling four quarter period. Azur Pharma s net sales of FazaClo have not exceeded and are not expected to exceed \$40.0 million in any rolling four quarter period. Accordingly, no liability has been recorded related to this potential obligation.

16. Share Capital

Share capital at December 31 of each year consisted of the following (in thousands, except share and per share amounts):

	2010	2009
Authorised:		
80,000,000 Ordinary Shares of 0.01 each	\$ 970	\$ 970
2,000,000 Deferred Shares of 0.10 each	243	243
	\$ 1,213	\$ 1,213
	. , -	. , -
	2010	2009
Allotted, called up and fully paid:		
41,666,667 Ordinary Shares of 0.01 each	\$ 523	\$ 523

17. Share-Based Compensation

The Parent Company grants share options to employees under the Parent Company share option plan. The options are granted at fixed exercise prices equal to the estimated fair value of the Parent Company s shares at the date of grant. The fair value of services received in return for share options granted is measured by reference to the fair value of share options granted. The estimate of the fair value is calculated using the Black Scholes Option Pricing Model.

	2010 Number	2009 Number
Options outstanding at January 1,	1,186,750	1,057,000
Options granted during the year	95,000	226,750
Options forfeited during the year	(24,250)	(97,000)
Options outstanding at December 31,	1,257,500	1,186,750
Exercisable at December 31, upon vesting event	941,320	718,961

The options outstanding at December 31, 2010 had an exercise price range of 2.00 to 3.00 (2009: 2.00 to 3.00) and a weighted average remaining contractual life of 7 years (2009: 7 years). The options are not exercisable until completion of a liquidity event. A liquidity event is defined in the share option plan as a public listing or an acquisition of Azur Pharma. The options have a four year vesting schedule (with quarterly increments) that determines how many options would vest upon completion of a public listing or an acquisition of the Company. The remaining options will continue vesting thereafter. In the event of an acquisition of Azur Pharma, all options will vest immediately.

No share options were granted to non-employees in the years ended December 31, 2010 and December 31, 2009.

At December 31, 2010, total unrecognized share-based compensation expense amounted to \$287,093 (2009: \$520,748), which the Parent Company expects to recognize over a weighted average vesting period of 2 years (2009: 3 years).

The share-based compensation expense recognized in the income statement is as follows (in thousands):

	2010	2009	2008
General and administrative expenses	\$ 332	\$ 281	\$ 449

The fair value of share options and assumptions were as follows:

	March 2010	June 2010	March 2009
Fair value at grant date	\$ 1.59	\$ 1.76	\$ 1.95
Share price	2.20	2.50	2.20
Exercise price	2.20	2.50	2.20
Expected dividend yield			
Share price volatility	67.05%	72.97%	71.26%
Risk free interest rate	2.85%	3.87%	3.24%
Expected duration	4 years	4 years	4 years

Azur Pharma has determined volatility by considering the volatility of stock issued by a group of comparable publicly quoted pharmaceutical companies. The risk free interest rate assumption is based upon interest rates appropriate for the term of Azur Pharma s employee stock options. The dividend yield assumption is based on the expectation that Azur Pharma will not pay dividends.

18. Financial Risk Management

Azur Pharma s operations expose it to various financial risks in the ordinary course of business that include foreign currency risk, interest rate risk, credit risk and liquidity risk.

Azur Pharma manages its financial risk exposures on a group wide basis and seeks to reduce the exposure of significant risks through a process of controlling, monitoring and reporting. Planning and budgetary processes increase the opportunity for early warnings of financial risk. Monthly financial reporting aids the identification of risk areas by management. Azur Pharma s approach to the management of these financial risks is further described for each risk area below.

(a) Estimation of fair values

Set out below are the major methods and assumptions used in estimating the fair values of the financial assets and liabilities. There is no material difference between the fair value of these assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts.

Cash and cash equivalents

The carrying amount of cash and cash equivalents at amortized cost is deemed to reflect its fair value, as although Azur Pharma earns fixed rates of interest on certain cash deposits with financial institutions, these are currently short term deposits with maturities of one month or less.

Trade and other receivables and trade payables

The nominal amount of all trade and other receivables and trade payables less impairment provisions, where necessary, is deemed to reflect fair value.

Accrued liabilities, accrued social welfare, amounts owing to related parties

The amounts payable are expected to be settled within one year and so the carrying value is deemed to reflect fair value.

Loans and borrowings

Fair value for loans and borrowings is calculated based on the present value of future contractual principal plus interest cash flows, discounted at appropriate market rates of interest.

Other financial liabilities

In accordance with Azur Pharma s policy, amounts payable in respect of deferred consideration have been discounted to reflect their fair value at the date of acquisition and are subsequently re-measured to fair value at each reporting date. The financial liability arising in respect of the ratchet shares has been valued at fair value using the Binominal Option Pricing Model.

(b) Financial assets and liabilities

Fair value is the amount at which a financial instrument could be exchanged in an arm s length transaction between informed and willing parties, other than in a forced liquidation or sale.

The carrying value and fair value of Azur Pharma s financial assets and financial liabilities by category were as follows (in thousands):

	Loans and receivables	Liabilities at amortized cost	Total carrying value	Total fair value
December 31, 2010				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 70,234	\$	\$ 70,234	\$ 70,234
Trade receivables	10,671		10,671	10,671
Other receivables	509		509	509
Trade payables		(6,362)	(6,362)	(6,362)
Ratchet shares financial liability		(9,431)	(9,431)	(9,431)
Deferred consideration		(12,466)	(12,466)	(12,466)
Accrued sales discounts and allowances		(9,724)	(9,724)	(9,724)
Accrued sales returns		(13,362)	(13,362)	(13,362)
Accrued liabilities other		(6,216)	(6,216)	(6,216)
Income tax payable		(67)	(67)	(67)
Loans and borrowings		(5,000)	(5,000)	(5,000)
At December 31, 2010	\$ 81,414	\$ (62,628)	\$ 18,786	\$ 18,786

	Loans	Liabilities at	Total carrying value			
	and receivables	amortized cost			Total fair value	
December 31, 2009						
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 43,314	\$	\$	43,314	\$ 43,314	
Trade receivables	9,516			9,516	9,516	
Other receivables	782			782	782	
Trade payables		(4,778)		(4,778)	(4,778)	
Ratchet shares financial liability		(7,222)		(7,222)	(7,222)	
Deferred consideration		(4,410)		(4,410)	(4,410)	
Accrued sales discounts and allowances		(8,888)		(8,888)	(8,888)	
Accrued sales returns		(6,897)		(6,897)	(6,897)	

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

Accrued liabilities other		(7,411)	(7,411)	(7,411)
Income tax payable		(77)	(77)	(77)
Loans and borrowings		(2,500)	(2,500)	(2,500)
At December 31, 2009	\$ 53,612	\$ (42,183)	\$ 11,429	\$ 11,429

(c) Market risk

Interest rate risk

Azur Pharma has \$5.0 million in borrowings drawn down under a \$5.0 million credit facility. A 5% increase or decrease in interest rates would not have a significant impact on Azur Pharma s results. This credit facility was repaid on October 18, 2011.

Azur Pharma s policy is to ensure that its cash is secure and held in short term fixed deposit accounts or current accounts with financial institutions. Azur Pharma currently has cash in short term deposits with financial institutions, earning interest at various variable and fixed interest rates. These interest rates vary from 0.37% to 2%. A 5% decrease in the interest rate would have the effect of decreasing interest income by approximately \$3,500 (2009: \$3,000). A 5% increase in the interest rate would have the equal and opposite effect.

Foreign currency risk

The majority of Azur Pharma s assets and liabilities are denominated in U.S. dollars. Azur Pharma s principal currency exposure is euro denominated expenses. Azur Pharma does not hedge these exposures as the majority of revenues and costs incurred by Azur Pharma are in U.S. dollars. A 5% strengthening of the U.S. dollar exchange against the euro would have the effect of decreasing reported costs by \$211,000 (2009: \$195,000). A 5% weakening of the U.S. dollar would have the opposite effect.

(d) Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk of financial loss to Azur Pharma if a customer or counterparty to a financial instrument fails to meet contractual obligations, and arises principally from Azur Pharma s cash and cash equivalents and its receivables from customers. The carrying amount of financial assets, as set forth in note 18(b) represents the maximum credit exposure.

At December 31, 2010 Azur Pharma had a significant concentration of credit risk given that four of its customers each accounted for greater than 10% of its trade receivables balance. Azur Pharma considers the credit risk pertaining to these customers to be insignificant and continually monitors customer accounts and credit granted to its customers.

Azur Pharma s receivables arise from sales made to wholesalers in the U.S. The aging of trade receivables at December 31 was as follows (in thousands):

	2010	2009
Not past due	\$ 10,671	\$ 9,516
Past due 0-30 days		
Past due 31-120 days		
Total receivables	\$ 10,671	\$ 9,516

There was no impairment provision for trade receivables at December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008.

(e) Liquidity risk

At December 31, 2010 Azur Pharma had cash balances of \$70.2 million (2009: \$43.3 million). The directors of Azur Pharma are satisfied that Azur Pharma has sufficient cash funds to meet its liabilities as they fall due.

The maturity profile of the contractual undiscounted cash flows of financial liabilities is as follows (in thousands):

Carrying amount	Cash flow	Less t	han 1 year	1 to 2 years	2 to 5 years	More than 5 years
\$ 12,466	\$ 13,312	\$	808	\$ 12,504	\$	\$
6,362	6,362		6,362			
29,302	29,302		29,302			
67	67		67			
5,000	5,157		5,157			
\$ 53,197	\$ 54,200	\$	41,696	\$ 12,504	\$	\$
	amount \$ 12,466 6,362 29,302 67 5,000	amount Cash flow \$ 12,466 \$ 13,312 6,362 6,362 29,302 29,302 67 67 5,000 5,157	amount Cash flow Less f \$ 12,466 \$ 13,312 \$ 6,362 6,362 \$ 29,302 29,302 67 67 67 5,000 5,157	amount Cash flow Less than 1 year \$ 12,466 \$ 13,312 \$ 808 6,362 6,362 6,362 29,302 29,302 29,302 67 67 67 5,000 5,157 5,157	amount Cash flow Less than 1 year 1 to 2 years \$ 12,466 \$ 13,312 \$ 808 \$ 12,504 6,362 6,362 6,362 29,302 29,302 29,302 67 67 67 5,000 5,157 5,157	amount Cash flow Less than 1 year 1 to 2 years 2 to 5 years \$ 12,466 \$ 13,312 \$ 808 \$ 12,504 \$ 6,362 6,362 6,362 \$ \$ 29,302 29,302 29,302 \$ \$ 67 67 67 \$ \$ 5,000 5,157 5,157 \$ \$

All liabilities are non-derivative financials liabilities.

	Carrying amount	Cash flow	Less	than 1 year	1 to	2 years	2 to	5 years	More than 5 years
At December 31, 2009:									
Deferred consideration	\$ 4,410	\$ 4,500	\$	3,316	\$	798	\$	386	\$
Trade payables	4,778	4,778		4,778					
Accrued liabilities	23,196	23,196		23,196					
Income tax payable	77	77		77					
Loans and borrowings	2,500	2,626		2,626					
Total	\$ 34,961	\$ 35,177	\$	33,993	\$	798	\$	386	\$

All liabilities are non-derivative financials liabilities.

19. Commitments

Non cancellable operating lease rentals at December 31 of each year are payable as follows (in thousands):

	2010	2009
Less than one year	\$ 814	\$ 570
Between one and five years	1,187	1,210
Thereafter	3,790	4,064
Total	\$ 5,791	\$ 5,844

Azur Pharma leases property from a director of Azur Pharma. Please see further details in note 20.

There were no capital commitments at December 31, 2010.

20. Related party transactions

Azur Pharma has related party relationships with its directors and executive officers.

(a) Transactions with founding members and shareholders

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS INC - Form DEFM14A

In October 2008, Azur Pharma leased property (its Dublin office) from a director of Azur Pharma, at a then-current market rate, for a period through October 2029. Rentals paid on this lease in the year amounted to \$274,942, \$215,705 and \$302,541 in the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, respectively. There were no amounts unpaid at December 31, 2010 and 2009.

(b) Development agreement dated May 30, 2011 between Circ Pharma Limited/Circ Pharma Research and Development Limited and Azur Pharma Research Limited

On May 30, 2011 Azur Pharma entered into an agreement with Circ Pharma Limited/Circ Pharma Research and Development Limited (Circ) whereby it obtained an option to license certain rights and assets in relation to Tramadol (a chronotherapeutic formulation) and to conduct certain development activities. Azur Pharma paid Circ \$0.25 million for this option, which has been recognized as research and development expense.

21. Post Balance Sheet Events

On July 6, 2011 Azur Pharma and CIMA Labs, Inc. entered into an agreement with Teva Pharmaceuticals USA, Inc. (Teva) to settle patent litigation regarding Tevas filing of an Abbreviated New Drug Application (ANDA) seeking approval for a generic version of FazaClo original strengths. Under the terms of the settlement agreement, Teva was granted a license to have manufactured, marketed and sell a generic version of FazaClo on dates ranging from the third quarter 2012, for the original strengths of FazaClo to mid 2015, for the higher dosage strengths of FazaClo, or earlier in certain circumstances. No liability was incurred by Azur Pharma in respect of the settlement agreement. In August 2011, Azur Pharma received a Paragraph IV certification notice from Teva advising that Teva had filed an ANDA with the FDA seeking approval to market a generic version for the higher dosage strengths of FazaClo.

On September 19, 2011 Azur Pharma entered into the Merger Agreement with Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Merger Sub and Seamus Mulligan, solely in his capacity as the representative for the Azur Pharma securityholders. Under the terms of the Merger Agreement, Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma will combine their businesses in a stock transaction in which (a) Azur Pharma will first carry out a reorganization of its capital structure and be renamed Jazz Pharmaceuticals plc, and (b) Merger Sub will merge with and into Jazz Pharmaceuticals (the Merger), with Jazz Pharmaceuticals as the surviving corporation in the Merger as a wholly owned subsidiary of Azur Pharma. Immediately following the Merger, the former securityholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals would own slightly under 80% of the fully-diluted capitalization of Jazz Pharmaceuticals plc, with the historic Azur Pharma shareholders owning slightly over 20%, as calculated and adjusted in accordance with schedule 1 of the Merger Agreement. The transaction, which has been approved by the boards of directors of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and Azur Pharma, is subject to approval by the stockholders of Jazz Pharmaceuticals and the satisfaction of customary closing conditions and regulatory approvals, including antitrust approvals in the U.S. The transaction is expected to close during the first quarter of 2012.

As a result of the proposed Merger and based on the performance of Azur Pharma, it is not probable, upon the close of the Merger, that the ratchet shares will be eligible for exercise. Subject to the closing of the Merger, the ratchet share financial liability will be extinguished in conjunction with the occurrence of the exit event.

The \$5.0 million loan facility was fully repaid subsequent to the reporting date, on October 18, 2011.

On October 19, 2011, Dr. Neal Cutler, one of the original owners of FazaClo, filed a complaint against Azur Pharma and one of its subsidiaries, as well as Avanir Pharmaceuticals, Inc., in California state court. The complaint, among other things, alleges that Azur Pharma and its subsidiary breached certain contractual obligations relating to contingent payments in respect of FazaClo. Azur Pharma acquired rights to FazaClo from Avanir in 2007. As part of the acquisition, Azur Pharma s subsidiary agreed to assume certain contingent payment obligations owing to Dr. Cutler and certain other persons in relation to FazaClo. The remaining contingent payments which could be payable if certain net sales thresholds are achieved are \$10.5 million and \$25 million. The complaint does not specify the damages sought, but alleges, among other things, that Dr. Cutler is entitled to one or both of such contingent payments. Azur Pharma intends to vigorously defend itself in connection with this complaint; however, there can be no assurance of the outcome.

On October 13, 2011 Azur Pharma effected a capital reorganization. Pursuant to this reorganization, Azur Pharma created a new class of ordinary shares denominated in U.S. dollars, an amount of Azur Pharma s share premium account was capitalized and issued to the Azur Pharma shareholders pro rata to their existing holdings by way of bonus issue of U.S. dollar ordinary shares to existing members and the existing ordinary share capital denominated in Euro was acquired by Azur Pharma for nil consideration and cancelled subject to the conversion of Azur Pharma to a public limited company (save for a number of shares which were re-designated as Euro deferred shares and which were not cancelled for the purpose of re-registration as a public limited company). Immediately following this capital reorganization, the share capital consisted of the following (in thousands except share and per share amounts):

Authorized	
100,000,000,000 Ordinary Shares of \$0.0001 each	\$ 10,000
41,666,667 Euro Deferred Shares of 0.01 each	416.67
2,000,000 Dollar Deferred Shares of \$0.0001 each	\$ 0.2
Allotted, called up and fully paid	
41,666,667 Ordinary Shares of \$0.0001 each	\$ 4.16667
4,000,000 Euro Deferred Shares of 0.01 each	40

Effective October 20, 2011, Azur Pharma was re-registered from a private limited liability company to a public limited company.

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company

Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Income Statements

For the Nine Month Periods Ended September 30, 2011 and 2010

Nine Months Ended

	NY (September 30,	
	Notes	2011 (in thousan per shar	
Revenue continuing operations	3	\$ 68,758	\$ 59,557
Cost of sales		(11,569)	(14,656)
Gross margin		57,189	44,901
Operating expenses:			
General and administrative expenses		(20,451)	(20,163)
Sales and marketing expenses		(23,366)	(19,758)
Research and development expenses		(4,928)	(1,916)
Total operating expenses		(48,745)	(41,837)
Profit from ordinary activities continuing activities		8,444	3,064
Finance income		7,903	60
Finance expense		(681)	(1,899)
Net finance income/(expense)		7,222	(1,839)
Profit before income taxes		15,666	1,225
Income tax expense	4	(602)	(292)
Net profit for the period attributable to ordinary shareholders		\$ 15,064	\$ 933
Net profit per share attributable to ordinary shareholders:			
Basic and diluted	5	\$ 0.36	\$ 0.02
	-		=
Weighted-average shares used in computing net profit per share:			
Basic and diluted	5	41,667	41,667
		11,007	11,007

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company

Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income

For the Nine Month Periods Ended September 30, 2011 and 2010

Nine Months Ended

		Septen	September 30,	
		2011	2010	
Net profit for the period		\$ 15,064	usands) \$933	
Total comprehensive income for the period	attributable to equity shareholders	\$ 15,064	\$ 933	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company

Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

As of September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010

		Notes	September 30, 2011	Dee	cember 31, 2010
	4 3 G T T T		(in the	(in thousands)	
	ASSETS				
Non-current assets:			¢ (21	^	
Property, plant and equipment		6	\$ 421	\$	567
Intangible assets		7	45,498		54,353
Deferred tax asset		4	5,843		5,600
Total non-current assets			51,762		60,520
Current assets:					
Inventory		8	5,458		3,005
Trade and other receivables		9	16,687		12,673
Cash and cash equivalents			82,194		70,234
Total current assets			104,339		85,912
Total assets			\$ 156,101	\$	146,432
LI	ABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS	EQUITY			
Current liabilities:					
Trade payables			\$ 2,782	\$	6,362
Accrued and other payables		10	44,114		30,071
Loans and borrowings		11	5,000		5,000
Income tax payable			303		67
Total current liabilities			52,199		41,500
Non-current liabilities:					
Other financial liabilities		12	4,767		21,128
Total liabilities			56,966		62,628
Shareholders equity:					
Share capital			523		523
Share premium			84,718		84,718
Share based compensation reserve			1,797		1,530
Retained profit/(loss)			12,097		(2,967)
Total shareholders equity			99,135		83,804
Total liabilities and shareholders equity			\$ 156,101	\$	146,432

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company

Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Statements of Changes in Shareholders Equity

For the Nine Month Periods Ended September 30, 2011 and 2010

	Number of Shares	Share Capital	Share Premium (in thousands,	Share-based Compensation Reserve except share amou	Retained Profit/(Loss) 1nts)	Total Shareholders Equity
Balance at January 1, 2010	41,666,667	\$ 523	\$ 84,718	\$ 1,198	\$ (12,504)	\$ 73,935
Comprehensive income:						
Net profit after tax					933	933
Total comprehensive income						933
Transactions with owners of the Company,						
recognized directly in equity:						
Share-based compensation				330		330
Balance at September 30, 2010	41,666,667	523	84,718	1,528	(11,571)	75,198
Comprehensive income:						, i
Net profit after tax					8,604	8,604
Total comprehensive income						8,604
Transactions with owners of the Company,						
recognized directly in equity:						
Share-based compensation				2		2
Balance at December 31, 2010	41.666.667	523	84,718	1,530	(2,967)	83,804
Comprehensive income:	,,		- ,	,		
Net profit after tax					15,064	15,064
•						
Total comprehensive income						15,064
Transactions with owners of the Company,						10,001
recognized directly in equity:						
Share-based compensation				267		267
r				_0,		_07
Balance at September 30, 2011	41,666,667	\$ 523	\$ 84.718	\$ 1,797	\$ 12,097	\$ 99,135
Bulance at September 50, 2011	+1,000,007	$\psi J \Delta J$	ψ 07,710	φ 1,777	ψ 12,077	ψ)),133

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company

Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

For the Nine Month Periods Ended September 30, 2011 and 2010

	Nine Mon Septem 2011 (in thou	ber 30, 2010
Cash flows from operating activities:		
Net profit for the period	\$ 15,064	\$ 933
Adjustments to reconcile net profit to net cash provided by operating activities:		
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment	146	113
Amortization of intangible assets	8,855	12,117
Share-based compensation expense	267	330
Unwinding of discount on deferred consideration	424	(9)
Foreign exchange loss	25	146
Interest income	(32)	(60)
Income tax expense	602	292
Unrealized (gain)/loss on financial liability on ratchet shares	(7,871)	1,657
Operating cash inflow before changes in working capital	17,480	15,519
Net changes in assets and liabilities:	17,100	10,017
Increase in trade and other payables	2,368	4,107
Increase in trade and other receivables	(4,015)	(2,674)
(Increase)/decrease in inventory	(2,453)	752
((_,)	
Cash provided by operating activities	13.380	17,704
Interest received	32	60
Income tax paid	(609)	(15)
	(00))	(15)
Not each manyided by apprenting activities	12,803	17 740
Net cash provided by operating activities Cash flows from investing activities:	12,805	17,749
Acquisition of intangible assets		(4,677)
Acquisition of property plant and equipment		(4,077)
Payments of deferred consideration for acquisitions of intangible assets	(818)	(3,019)
Payments of deferred consideration for acquisitions of intangible assets	(818)	(3,019)
Net cash used in investing activities	(818)	(7,889)
Increase in cash and cash equivalents	11,985	9,860
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	70,234	43,314
Effect of exchange rate fluctuations on cash held	(25)	(146)
	(23)	(140)
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 82,194	\$ 53,028

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Unaudited Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Azur Pharma Public Limited Company

NOTES TO THE UNAUDITED INTERIM CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Basis of Preparation

As used herein, Azur Pharma , the Company , its or it , refer to Azur Pharma Public Limited Company (*formerly known as Azur Pharma Limited* (the Parent Company) and its consolidated subsidiaries (collectively, the Group). Azur Pharma was re-registered as a public limited company, effective October 20, 2011. Azur Pharma is a public limited company incorporated under the laws of Ireland. The Company is engaged in the acquisition, development and commercialization of therapeutic products for the central nervous system and women s health areas.

On September 19, 2011, Azur Pharma entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization (the Merger Agreement) with Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (Jazz Pharmaceuticals), Jaguar Merger Sub Inc., a Delaware corporation and wholly owned subsidiary of Azur (Merger Sub), and Seamus Mulligan, solely in his capacity as the representative for the Azur Pharma securityholders.

These unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements (interim financial statements) have been prepared in conformity with IAS 34, *Interim Financial Reporting* (IAS 34) as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (IASB). Accordingly, they do not include all information and footnotes required by International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) as issued by the IASB, for complete annual financial statements and should be read in conjunction with the financial statements as at and for the year ended December 31, 2010. In the opinion of management, all adjustments considered necessary for fair presentation have been included.

These interim financial statements are presented in U.S. dollars, the U.S. dollar being the functional currency of Azur Pharma. They are prepared on the historical cost basis, except for financial instruments which are stated at fair value, and share-based payments, which are based on fair value determined as at the grant date of the relevant share options.

These interim financial statements include the accounts of the Parent Company and the Group companies. All significant intercompany account balances, transactions, and any unrealized gains and losses or income and expenses arising from intercompany transactions have been eliminated in preparing the interim financial statements.

The preparation of interim financial statements requires management to make judgments, estimates and assumptions that affect the application of policies and reported amounts of assets and liabilities, income and expenses. Actual results could differ materially from these estimates. In preparing these interim financial statements, the critical judgments made by management in applying Azur Pharma s accounting policies and the key sources of estimation uncertainty were the same as those that applied to the consolidated financial statements as at and for the year ended December 31, 2010.

The year-end Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet data presented for comparative purposes was derived from the audited Consolidated Financial Statements, but does not include all disclosures required by IFRS as issued by the IASB. The results of operations for the nine month periods ended September 30, 2011 and 2010 are not necessarily indicative of the operating results for the full year or for any other subsequent interim period.

These interim financial statements were approved by the directors of Azur Pharma on November 9, 2011.

2. Significant Accounting Policies

The accounting policies applied in these interim financial statements are consistent with those applied in our consolidated financial statements as at and for the year ended December 31, 2010.

The following new interpretations and amendments to standards are mandatory for the first time for the financial period beginning January 1, 2011.

IAS 32 (Amendment), Classification of Rights Issuers (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after February 1, 2010).

IFRIC 19, *Extinguishing Financial Liabilities with Equity Instruments* (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after July 1, 2010).

IAS 24 (Revised 2009), Related Party Disclosures (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after January 1, 2011).

IFRS 7 (Amendment), Disclosure Transfers of Financial Assets (effective for fiscal periods beginning on or after July 1, 2011).

The IASB s third annual improvements project, *Improvements to International Financial Reporting Standards 2010*, published on May 6, 2010 (effective dates are dealt with on a standard-by-standard basis (generally effective for periods beginning on or after January 1, 2011)).

The adoption of these amendments to standards and interpretations did not impact on the financial position or results from operations.

3. Operating Segments

The operating segment is reported in a manner consistent with the internal reporting provided to the chief operating decision maker, Azur Pharma s Chief Executive Officer.

Azur Pharma is managed as a single business unit engaged in the marketing and development of pharmaceutical products. Accordingly, Azur Pharma operates in one reportable segment, and Azur Pharma s Chief Executive Officer assesses the performance of the business, and allocates resources, from this perspective, based on the consolidated results of Azur Pharma for the period. The same accounting principles used for Azur Pharma as a whole are applied to segment reporting.

Segment operating performance for the nine month periods ended September 30 was as follows (in thousands):

	Nine Months Ended September 3	
	2011	2010
Segment revenue all from external customers	\$ 68,758	\$ 59,557
Segment results net profit after tax	15,064	933

Other segment information for the nine month periods ended September 30 was as follows (in thousands):

	Nine Months End	ed September 30,
	2011	2010
Interest income	\$ 32	\$ 60
Depreciation and amortization	9,001	12,230
Income tax expense	602	292
Share based compensation expense	267	330

Segment assets and liabilities as at September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010 were as follows (in thousands):

	September 30, 2011	December 31, 2010
Segment assets	\$ 156,101	\$ 146,432
Segment liabilities	56,966	62,628

Entity-wide disclosures:

The following provides geographical information with respect to the attribution of revenues from external customers for the nine month periods ended September 30 and non-current assets at September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010 between Azur Pharma s country of domicile and all foreign locations:

External revenue by region (by destination of customers) (in thousands):

		ths Ended 1ber 30,
	2011	2010
Ireland Country of domicile	\$	\$
Bermuda		
United States	68,758	59,557
Total revenues	\$ 68,758	\$ 59,557

All revenue is derived from external customers and as Azur Pharma operates in one reportable segment, intersegment revenue is zero. All external revenue is derived from sales of pharmaceutical products in the U.S. Revenue is attributed to countries on the basis of country of destination.

There are four customers that accounted for greater than 10% of Azur Pharma s revenues from external customers during the nine month periods ended 2011 and 2010 and the trade receivables balance at September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010, as set forth below. No other customer accounted for more than 10% of Azur Pharma s revenues during the nine month periods ended 2011 and 2010 and the trade receivables balance at September 30, 2011 and December 30, 2011 and 2010 and the trade receivables balance at September 30, 2011 and 2010 and the trade receivables balance at September 30, 2011 and 2010 and the trade receivables balance at September 30, 2011 and 2010 and the trade receivables balance at September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010.

Revenue by customer:

	Nine Months Ended September 3	
	2011	2010
McKesson Corporation	29%	33%
Cardinal Health, Inc	25%	28%
AmerisourceBergen Corporation	19%	20%
Integrated Commercialization Solutions Inc	18%	7%
Trade receivables by customer:		

September 30, December 31, 2011 2010 McKesson Corporation 34% 32% Cardinal Health, Inc 27% 25% AmericsourceBergen Corporation 17% 18%Integrated Commercialization Solutions Inc 15% 15% Total non-current assets by region (in thousands):

September 30,
2011December 31,
2010Ireland Country of domicile\$ 199\$ 266

Bermuda United States	45,034 6,529		53,751 6,503
Total non-current assets	\$ 51,762	\$	60,520

Non-current assets are attributed to countries based on the location of the non-current assets.

4. Current and Deferred Tax

The following table sets forth the details of the provision for income taxes for the nine month periods ended September 30 (in thousands):

	Nine Months Ended 2011	September 30, 2010
Current tax expense	\$ 845	\$ 292
Deferred tax benefit origination of temporary differences	(243)	
Total income tax expense	\$ 602	\$ 292

Deferred tax

Azur Pharma had recognized deferred tax assets of \$5.8 million at September 30, 2011 (*December 31, 2010: \$5.6 million*). The deferred tax assets relate to tax benefits arising from temporary differences of \$15.8 million (*December 31, 2010: \$15.1 million*) primarily attributable to provisions for sales returns, rebates and charge-backs, which are not deductible for tax in the U.S., until the associated products are returned and rebates and chargebacks are claimed and paid.

As at September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010, based on Azur Pharma s detailed future income forecasts for the U.S. business, projected recurring U.S. profitability arising from the continued growth of the business in the U.S., provided evidence to support the generation of sufficient future taxable income to conclude that these deferred tax assets are more likely than not to be realized in future years. The quantum of projected earnings is in excess of the pre-tax income necessary to realize the deferred tax assets. Previous to December 31, 2010, Azur Pharma determined it was not appropriate to recognize any deferred tax assets as the cumulative losses in recent years represented a significant piece of negative evidence.

In weighing up the positive and negative evidence for recognizing the deferred tax assets, Azur Pharma considered future taxable income exclusive of reversing temporary differences and carry-forwards; the timing of future reversals of existing taxable temporary differences; the expiry dates of tax credit carry-forwards and various other factors which may impact on the level of future profitability in the United States.

Realization of these deferred tax assets is probable in future periods based on the future taxable income expected to arise under the transfer pricing arrangements executed between Azur Pharma and its U.S. subsidiary, Azur Pharma Inc. Azur Pharma Inc. has no recognized deferred tax liabilities.

The following other deferred tax assets have not been recognized in the balance sheets at September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010, as it is not probable that the assets will be realized in the near future (in thousands):

-	,		ember 31, 2010
\$	7,695	\$	7,225
	9,390		8,887
	322		215
\$	17,407	\$	16,327
\$	4,485	\$	4,229
		9,390 322 \$ 17,407	2011 \$ 7,695 \$ 9,390 322 \$ 17,407 \$

There is no expiry date for the unrecognized deferred tax assets which relate to Ireland or the United States.

5. Net Profit Per Share

Basic net profit per share attributable to ordinary shareholders is computed by dividing the net profit for the period attributable to ordinary shareholders by the weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the period. Diluted net profit per share is computed by dividing the net profit for the period by the weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding and, when dilutive, adjusted for the effect of all dilutive potential ordinary shares, such as share options and ratchet shares. Vesting of the share options is contingent upon an exit event (defined as including a sale of 75% or more of the shares in Azur Pharma, a listing of Azur Pharma s shares on an exchange or a disposition of proceeds from a sale of all or substantially all of the assets of Azur Pharma), which did not occur in any periods presented. Similarly, the ratchet shares are issuable upon an exit event only if the internal rate of return on the related investment is less than a threshold level. Accordingly, neither share options nor the ratchet shares are considered dilutive potential ordinary shares in all periods presented.

The following table sets forth the computation for basic and diluted net profit per share for the nine month periods ended September 30, 2011 and 2010:

	Nine Months Ende 2011	ed September 30, 2010
Numerator (amounts in \$ thousands):		
Basic and diluted net profit attributable to ordinary shareholders	\$ 15,064	\$ 933
Denominator (amounts in thousands):		
Weighted average shares basic	41,667	41,667
Effect of dilutive potential ordinary shares:		
Add dilutive effect of share options		
Add dilutive effect of ratchet shares		
Weighted average shares diluted	41,667	41,667
Basic profit per share attributable to ordinary shareholders:		
Basic profit per share attributable to ordinary shareholders	\$ 0.36	\$ 0.02
Diluted profit per share attributable to ordinary shareholders:		
Diluted profit per share attributable to ordinary shareholders	\$ 0.36	\$ 0.02

6. Property, Plant and Equipment

	Office		
	&	Fixtures	
	Computer Equipment	& Fittings (in thousands)	Total
Cost:			
At January 1, 2010	\$ 262	\$ 447	\$ 709
Additions	193		193
At September 30, 2010	455	447	902
Additions	18		18
At December 31, 2010	473	447	920
Additions			
At September 30, 2011	\$ 473	\$ 447	\$ 920
Accumulated depreciation:			
At January 1, 2010	\$ 103	\$ 92	\$ 195
Charge	46	67	113
At September 30, 2010	149	159	308
Charge	23	22	45
At December 31, 2010	172	181	353
Charge	79	67	146
At September 30, 2011	\$ 251	\$ 248	\$ 499
Net book value:			
At September 30, 2011	\$ 222	\$ 199	\$ 421
At December 31, 2010	\$ 301	\$ 266	\$ 567

7. Intangible Assets

Cost:	Intellectual Property (in thousands)
At January 1, 2010	\$ 85,839
Additions	15,566
At September 30, 2010 Additions	101,405
At December 31, 2010 Additions	101,405

At September 30, 2011	\$	101,405
Accumulated amortization:		
At January 1, 2010	\$	30,723
Charge		12,117
At September 30, 2010		42,840
Charge		4,212
At December 31, 2010		47,052
Charge		8,855
At September 30, 2011	\$	55,907
······································	Ŧ	
Net book value:		
At September 30, 2011	\$	45,498
	Ψ	13,190
At December 31, 2010	\$	54,353
At Detenioer 51, 2010	ф	54,555

At September 30, 2011, intangible assets had a weighted average remaining estimated useful life of 4.5 years (*December 31, 2010: 5 years*). The recoverable amount of the intangible assets is based on value in use calculations. Azur Pharma has prepared cash flow projections for these assets, including assumptions about future revenues and costs based on actual operating results extrapolated for between two and seven years using revenue and cost growth rates. Revenue growth rates are based on the prospects for individual products. Cost growth rates are based on expected cost inflation. The cash flows are discounted using pre-tax discount rates of 12%.

On October 27, 2011, Azur Pharma was advised that a generic competitor to its Gastrocrom product was approved by the FDA. The carrying value of this intangible asset at September 30, 2011 was \$4.9 million. Expectations of the future cash flows generated by this product have been revised. Nevertheless the estimated fair value of these cash flows continues to exceed the product s carrying value.

No impairment charges arose in the nine months ended September 30, 2011, or in the previous year ended December 31, 2010.

8. Inventory

Product inventories at September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010 consisted of the following (in thousands):

	September	December	
	30, 2011	31, 2010	
Raw materials Finished goods	\$ 1,685 3,773	\$ 1,587 1,418	
Total inventory	\$ 5,458	\$ 3,005	

The replacement cost of inventory does not differ materially from its carrying value.

9. Trade and Other Receivables

Trade and other receivables at September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010 consisted of the following (in thousands):

	September	December
	30, 2011	31, 2010
Trade receivables	\$ 12,448	\$ 10,671
Other receivables	1,936	509
Prepayments	2,303	1,493
Total trade and other receivables	\$ 16,687	\$ 12,673

10. Accrued and Other Payables

Accrued and other payables at September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010 consisted of the following (in thousands):

	September 30, 2011	December 31, 2010
Accrued sales discounts and allowances	\$ 26,157	\$ 23,086
Current component of deferred consideration (see note 12)	7,304	769
Other accrued liabilities	9,093	6,216

Financial liability on ratchet shares (see note 12)	1,560	
Total accrued and other payables	\$ 44,114	\$ 30,071

Azur Pharma contributes to two defined contribution pension schemes for employees in the U.S. The Group s contributions to these plans, which were unpaid at September 30, 2011, amounted to \$58,660 (*December 31, 2010: \$43,604*).

11. Loans and Borrowings

In November 2009, Azur Pharma Inc. and Azur Pharma Public Limited Company (formerly Azur Pharma Limited) (the Borrowers) entered into a one year loan facility to borrow up to a maximum of \$5.0 million. This facility was later extended until November 2011. Interest is payable in arrears. The Borrowers had drawn down \$5.0 million of this loan facility as at September 30, 2011 (*December 31, 2010: \$5.0 million*).

Azur Pharma has agreed to certain financial and operating covenants with respect to this facility and is in compliance with these covenants.

This loan facility was fully repaid subsequent to the reporting date, on October 18, 2011.

12. Other Financial Liabilities

Other financial liabilities at September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010 consisted of the following (in thousands):

	September 30, 2011	December 31, 2010
Financial liability on ratchet shares ⁽¹⁾	\$	\$ 9,431
Deferred consideration	4,767	11,697
Total other financial liabilities	\$ 4,767	\$ 21,128

(1) Categorized in accrued and other payables (current liabilities), see note 10 and below *Ratchet shares*

The investors in a July 2007 financing subscribed for ordinary shares at 3.00 per share, and, in addition, were given the right to receive additional shares in the event the internal rate of return on their investment is less than a threshold level on the occurrence of an exit event, which is defined as including a sale of 75% or more of the shares in Azur Pharma, a listing of Azur Pharma s shares on an exchange or a disposition of proceeds from a sale of all or substantially all of the assets of Azur Pharma. The maximum number of additional ordinary shares issuable pursuant to this right is 3,333,333 shares (such shares, the ratchet shares). The subscribers of any ratchet shares are only required to pay the nominal value of these ordinary shares in a circumstance in which they become entitled to exercise this right.

The fair value of the ratchet shares has been calculated by Azur Pharma using a Binominal Option Pricing Model. The fair value of the ratchet shares and the key assumptions used in determining the fair value are as follows:

	September 30,	December 31,
	2011	2010
Fair value	0.099	0.592
Share price	7.56	2.50
Share price volatility	51.00%	55.00%
Risk free interest rate	2.38%	1.33%
Expected period before the ratchet shares are issued	3 months	12 months

Azur Pharma has determined volatility by considering the volatility of stock issued by a group of comparable publicly quoted pharmaceutical companies. The risk free interest rate assumption is based upon interest rates appropriate for the term of the ratchet shares.

The ratchet shares are accounted for on the balance sheet as a financial liability, and are re-measured at each balance sheet date, as the agreement provides the shareholders the option to purchase, for a nominal value, a variable number of shares at a variable price. The initial fair value of the financial liability at July 2007, arising on the valuation of these ratchet shares, was \$5.9 million (4.3 million). Azur Pharma recognized a gain of \$7.9 million in the nine months ended September 30, 2011 (*nine months ended September 30, 2010: loss of \$1.7 million*) on the partial reversal of the ratchet share liability, which has been included in finance income in the income statement.

The gain arises because the share price used in determining the fair value of the liability increased during the period reflecting the offer made for Azur Pharma in September 2011 by Jazz Pharmaceuticals.

As a result of the proposed Merger and based on the performance of Azur Pharma, it is not probable, upon the close of the Merger, that the ratchet shares will be issuable. Subject to the closing of the Merger, the ratchet share financial liability will be extinguished in conjunction with the occurrence of the exit event.

Deferred consideration

The deferred consideration payable at September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010 is as follows (in thousands):

	September 2011	,	ember 31, 2010
Due less than one year (see note 10)	\$ 7	7,304	\$ 769
Due between 1 and 2 years	4	1,767	11,697
Due between 2 and 5 years			
Total deferred consideration	\$ 12	2,071	\$ 12,466

On May 5, 2010, Azur Pharma acquired the worldwide rights (excluding Europe) to Prialt from Elan Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and determined that discounted deferred consideration of \$10.9 million (gross \$12.0 million) would be payable in 2012. The former owners of FazaClo are also entitled to deferred consideration depending on the performance of the products acquired by Azur Pharma. At September 30, 2011, deferred consideration in respect of FazaClo and Prialt acquisitions amounted to \$0.5 million and \$11.6 million respectively. At December 31, 2010, deferred consideration in respect of the Prialt, FazaClo and Pharmelle acquisitions amounted to \$11.2 million, \$1 million and \$0.3 million, respectively.

During the period ended September 30, 2011, Azur Pharma paid deferred consideration of \$0.3 million and \$0.5 million in respect of Pharmelle and FazaClo respectively (September 30, 2010: \$3 million in aggregate in respect of Pharmelle, FazaClo and Elestrin).

In accordance with Azur Pharma s policy, deferred consideration amounts that are contingent on the performance of the products acquired by Azur Pharma have been probability weighted. All deferred consideration amounts have been discounted to reflect their fair value at the date of acquisition and subsequently re-measured to fair value at each reporting date.

Azur Pharma has a contingent milestone payment obligation of \$10.5 million due to the original developer of FazaClo if Azur Pharma s net sales of FazaClo exceed \$40.0 million over a rolling four quarter period. Azur Pharma s net sales of FazaClo have not exceeded and are not expected to exceed \$40.0 million in any rolling quarter period. Accordingly, no liability has been recorded related to this potential obligation.

13. Commitments

Non cancellable operating lease rentals are payable as follows (in thousands):

	September 30, 2011	December 31, 2010
Less than one year	\$ 676	\$ 814
Between one and five years	1,157	1,187
Thereafter	3,670	3,790
Total operating lease commitments	\$ 5,503	\$ 5,791

Azur Pharma leases property from a director of Azur Pharma. Please see further details in note 15.

There were no capital commitments as at September 30, 2011 or December 31, 2010.

14. Share-Based Compensation

Azur Pharma has an equity award program which provides for the issuance of share options to employees. The options are granted at fixed exercise prices equal to the estimated fair value of the Company s shares at the date of grant. The fair value of services received in return for share options granted is measured by reference to the fair value of share options granted. The estimate of the fair value of the services received is calculated using the Black Scholes Option Pricing Model.

	September 30, 2011 (Number)	December 31, 2010 (Number)
Share options outstanding at beginning of period/year	1,257,500	1,186,750
Options granted during period/year	289,250	95,000
Options forfeited during period/year	(4,000)	(24,250)
Options outstanding at end of period/year	1,542,750	1,257,500
Options exercisable upon vesting event	1,088,376	941,320

Share-based compensation expense has been recognized in the following line items in the income statements in the nine month periods ended September 30, (in thousands):

	Nine Months Ended September 30,	
	2011	2010
General and administrative expenses	\$ 267	\$ 330

15. Related Party Transactions

Azur Pharma has related party relationships with its directors and executive officers.

(a) Transactions with founding members and shareholders

In October 2008, Azur Pharma leased property (its Dublin office) from a director of Azur Pharma, at a then-current market rate for a period through October 2029. Rentals paid on this lease in the nine months ended September 30, 2011 amounted to \$214,823 (*September 30, 2010: \$208,924*) and there were no amounts unpaid at September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2010.

(b) Development agreement dated May 30, 2011 between Circ Pharma Limited/Circ Pharma Research and Development Limited and Azur Pharma Research Limited

On May 30, 2011, Azur Pharma entered into an agreement with Circ Pharma Limited/Circ Pharma Research and Development Limited (Circ), companies controlled by Seamus Mulligan, Azur Pharma s Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, whereby it obtained an option to license certain rights and assets in relation to Tramadol (a chronotherapeutic formulation) and to conduct certain development activities. Azur Pharma paid Circ \$0.25 million for this option, which was recognized as a research and development expense.

(c) Davycrest Nominees Limited

For the nine month period ended September 30, 2011, Azur Pharma paid 124,000 in fees to Davy Corporate Finance for general advisory work and 40,000 in advisory fees to Davy Private Clients. Davy Corporate Finance and Davy Private Clients are both affiliates of J&E Davy. J&E Davy is the parent company of Davy, and was responsible for arranging a \$45 million investment by private clients into Azur Pharma in 2007.

16. Post Balance Sheet Events

On October 13, 2011, Azur Pharma effected a capital reorganization. Pursuant to this reorganization, Azur Pharma created a new class of ordinary shares denominated in U.S. dollars, an amount of Azur Pharma s share premium account was capitalized and issued to the Azur Pharma shareholders pro rata to their existing holdings by way of a bonus issue of U.S. dollar ordinary shares to existing members and the existing ordinary share capital denominated in Euro was acquired by Azur Pharma for nil consideration and cancelled subject to the conversion of Azur Pharma to a public limited company (save for a number of shares which were re-designated as Euro deferred shares and which were not cancelled for the purpose of the re-registration as a public limited company). Immediately following this capital reorganization, the share capital consisted of the following (in thousands except share and per share amounts):

Authorized		
100,000,000,000 Ordinary Shares of \$0.0001 each	\$ 10	0,000
41,666,667 Euro Deferred Shares of 0.01 each		417
2,000,000 Dollar Deferred Shares of \$0.0001 each	\$	
Allotted, called up and fully paid		
41,666,667 Ordinary Shares of \$0.0001 each	\$	4
4,000,000 Euro Deferred Shares of 0.01 each		40

On October 18, 2011, the \$5.0 million loan facility was fully repaid subsequent to the reporting date.

On October 19, 2011, Dr. Neal Cutler, one of the original owners of FazaClo, filed a complaint against Azur Pharma and one of its subsidiaries, as well as Avanir Pharmaceuticals, Inc., in California state court. The complaint, among other things, alleges that Azur Pharma and its subsidiary breached certain contractual obligations relating to contingent payments in respect of FazaClo. Azur Pharma acquired rights to FazaClo from Avanir in 2007. As part of the acquisition, Azur Pharma s subsidiary agreed to assume certain contingent payment obligations owing to Dr. Cutler and certain other persons in relation to FazaClo. The remaining contingent payments which could be payable if certain net sales thresholds are achieved are \$10.5 million and \$25 million. The complaint does not specify the damages sought, but alleges, among other things, that Dr. Cutler is entitled to one or both of such contingent payments. Azur Pharma intends to vigorously defend itself in connection with this complaint; however, there can be no assurance of the outcome.

Effective October 20, 2011, Azur Pharma was re-registered from a private limited liability company to a public limited company.

On October 27, 2011, an Abbreviated New Drug Application seeking to manufacture and sell a generic to Gastrocrom was approved by the FDA. While the launch of a generic is likely to result in lower revenue for this product, Azur Pharma has prepared revised financial projections for the product which support the current carrying values of related assets.

17. New Accounting Pronouncements

From time to time, new accounting pronouncements are issued by the IASB or other standard setting bodies that are adopted by Azur Pharma as of the specified effective date. Azur Pharma believes that the impact of recently issued standards that are not yet effective will not have a material impact on our financial position or results of operations upon adoption.

ANNEXES

Annexes

Annex A	Agreement and Plan of Merger	
---------	------------------------------	--

- Annex B Opinion of J.P. Morgan
- Annex C Form of Memorandum and Articles of Association of New Jazz
- Annex D Form of Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Jazz Pharmaceuticals
- Annex E Form of Voting Agreement
- Annex F Form of Escrow Agreement
- Annex G Deed of Covenant
- Annex H Power of Attorney and Contribution Agreement
- Annex I Form of Registration Rights Agreement
- Annex J Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan
- Annex K Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Amended and Restated 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan

Annex A

Execution Copy

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER AND REORGANIZATION

BY AND AMONG

AZUR PHARMA LIMITED,

JAGUAR MERGER SUB INC.,

JAZZ PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

AND

SEAMUS MULLIGAN AS INDEMNITORS REPRESENTATIVE

DATED AS OF SEPTEMBER 19, 2011

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I	CERTAIN DEFINITIONS	PAGE
Section 1.1	Definitions	A-2
Section 1.2	Usage	A-12
ARTICLE II	THE MERGER; CLOSING OF TRANSACTIONS	A-12
Section 2.1		A-13
Section 2.2	Time and Place of Closing	A-13
Section 2.3	The Merger	
	Effective Time	A-13
Section 2.4	Effects of the Merger	A-13
Section 2.5	Governing Documents	A-13
Section 2.6	Officers and Directors	A-13
Section 2.7	Effect on Capital Stock	A-14
Section 2.8	Exchange of Shares, Certificates and Book Entry Shares	A-14
Section 2.9	Jazz Stock Based Awards and Equity Plans	A-16
Section 2.10	Jazz Warrants	A-17
ARTICLE III	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF AZUR	
Section 3.1	Due Incorporation; Capitalization	A-17
Section 3.2	Due Authorization	A-18
Section 3.3	Consents and Approvals: Governmental Authority Relative to This Agreement: Non-Contravention	A-19
Section 3.4	Financial Statements: Undisclosed Liabilities	A-20
Section 3.5	Title to Assets	A-21
Section 3.6	Intellectual Property	A-21
Section 3.7	Contracts	A-22
Section 3.8	Insurance	A-24
Section 3.9	Employee Benefit Plans	A-24
Section 3.10	Labor Relations: Compliance	A-27
Section 3.11	Taxes	A-29
Section 3.12	Litigation	A-29
Section 3.13	Regulatory Matters	A-30
Section 3.14	Environmental Matters	A-32
Section 3.15	Real Property	A-32
Section 3.16	Certain Business Relationships With Affiliates	A-33
Section 3.17	Absence of Certain Changes	A-33

TABLE OF CONTENTS

(CONTINUED)

		PAGE
Section 3.18	Brokers and Finders	A-33
Section 3.19	Full Disclosure	A-33
Section 3.20	NO OTHER REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES	A-33
ARTICLE IV	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF JAZZ	
Section 4.1	Due Incorporation	A-34
Section 4.2	Due Authorization	A-34
Section 4.3	Consents and Approvals; No Violations	A-34
Section 4.4	Capitalization; Structure	A-34
Section 4.5	Litigation; Orders	A-35
Section 4.6	SEC Reports; Financial Statements	A-35
Section 4.7	Investigation: Limitation on Warranties	A-36
Section 4.8	Brokers, Finders	A-36
Section 4.9	Opinion of Jazz Financial Advisor	A-36
Section 4.10	Board Approval	A-37
Section 4.11	Required Stockholder Vote	A-37
Section 4.12	Antitakeover Statute	A-37
Section 4.13	Intellectual Property	A-37
Section 4.14	Regulatory Matters	A-38
Section 4.15	Trading Policy	A-38
ARTICLE V	COVENANTS OF THE PARTIES	
Section 5.1	Access to Information: Confidentiality	A-38
Section 5.2	Filings; Other Actions; Notification	A-39
Section 5.3	Further Assurances; Reorganization; Satisfaction of Conditions	A-40
Section 5.4	Conduct of Business	A-41
Section 5.5	Public Announcements	